# **JMIR Mental Health**

### Journal Impact Factor (JIF) (2023): 4.8 Volume 7 (2020), Issue 7 ISSN 2368-7959 Editor in Chief: John Torous, MD, MBI

## Contents

### **Original Papers**

XSL•F<del>0</del> RenderX

Engagement and Clinical Improvement Among Older Adult Primary Care Patients Using a Mobile Intervention for Depression and Anxiety: Case Studies (e16341)	
L Orr, Andrea Graham, David Mohr, Carolyn Greene.	4
A Digital Intervention for Adolescent Depression (MoodHwb): Mixed Methods Feasibility Evaluation (e14536)	
Rhys Bevan Jones, Anita Thapar, Frances Rice, Becky Mars, Sharifah Agha, Daniel Smith, Sally Merry, Paul Stallard, Ajay Thapar, Ian Jones, Sharon Simpson.	13
Implementation Determinants and Outcomes of a Technology-Enabled Service Targeting Suicide Risk in High Schools: Mixed Methods Study (e16338)	
Molly Adrian, Jessica Coifman, Michael Pullmann, Jennifer Blossom, Casey Chandler, Glen Coppersmith, Paul Thompson, Aaron Lyon	33
Design, Recruitment, and Baseline Characteristics of a Virtual 1-Year Mental Health Study on Behavioral Data and Health Outcomes: Observational Study (e17075)	
Shefali Kumar, Jennifer Tran, Ernesto Ramirez, Wei-Nchih Lee, Luca Foschini, Jessie Juusola	46
Assessment of Population Well-Being With the Mental Health Quotient (MHQ): Development and Usability Study (e17935)	
Jennifer Newson, Tara Thiagarajan.	84
Assessing Digital Risk in Psychiatric Patients: Mixed Methods Study of Psychiatry Trainees' Experiences, Views, and Understanding (e19008)	
Golnar Aref-Adib, Gabriella Landy, Michelle Eskinazi, Andrew Sommerlad, Nicola Morant, Sonia Johnson, Richard Graham, David Osborn, Alexandra Pitman	122
Design of a Digital Comic Creator (It's Me) to Facilitate Social Skills Training for Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder: Design Research Approach (e17260)	
Gijs Terlouw, Job van 't Veer, Jelle Prins, Derek Kuipers, Jean-Pierre Pierie	135
An Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Program for Adolescents With Anxiety: Pilot Randomized Controlled Trial (e13356)	
Kathleen O'Connor, Alexa Bagnell, Patrick McGrath, Lori Wozney, Ashley Radomski, Rhonda Rosychuk, Sarah Curtis, Mona Jabbour, Eleanor Fitzpatrick, David Johnson, Arto Ohinmaa, Anthony Joyce, Amanda Newton.	153
The Effect of Shame on Patients With Social Anxiety Disorder in Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy: Randomized Controlled Trial (e15797)	
Haoyu Wang, Qingxue Zhao, Wenting Mu, Marcus Rodriguez, Mingyi Qian, Thomas Berger.	171

Effectiveness of an 8-Week Web-Based Mindfulness Virtual Community Intervention for University Students on Symptoms of Stress, Anxiety, and Depression: Randomized Controlled Trial (e18595) Christo El Morr, Paul Ritvo, Farah Ahmad, Rahim Moineddin, MVC Team.	183
Efficacy of a Smartphone App Intervention for Reducing Caregiver Stress: Randomized Controlled Trial (e17541)	
Matthew Fuller-Tyszkiewicz, Ben Richardson, Keriann Little, Samantha Teague, Linda Hartley-Clark, Tanja Capic, Sarah Khor, Robert Cummins, Craig Olsson, Delyse Hutchinson.	199
Remote Care for Caregivers of People With Psychosis: Mixed Methods Pilot Study (e19497)	
Kristin Romm, Liv Nilsen, Kristine Gjermundsen, Marit Holter, Anne Fjell, Ingrid Melle, Arne Repål, Fiona Lobban.	217
Blended Digital and Face-to-Face Care for First-Episode Psychosis Treatment in Young People: Qualitative Study (e18990)	
Lee Valentine, Carla McEnery, Imogen Bell, Shaunagh O'Sullivan, Ingrid Pryor, John Gleeson, Sarah Bendall, Mario Alvarez-Jimenez	228
Strategies to Increase Peer Support Specialists' Capacity to Use Digital Technology in the Era of COVID-19: Pre-Post Study (e20429)	
Karen Fortuna, Amanda Myers, Danielle Walsh, Robert Walker, George Mois, Jessica Brooks.	248

## Viewpoints

Development of an Emotion-Sensitive mHealth Approach for Mood-State Recognition in Bipolar Disorder (e14267)	
Henning Daus, Timon Bloecher, Ronny Egeler, Richard De Klerk, Wilhelm Stork, Matthias Backenstrass.	58
Digital Health Management During and Beyond the COVID-19 Pandemic: Opportunities, Barriers, and Recommendations (e19246)	
Becky Inkster, Ross O'Brien, Emma Selby, Smriti Joshi, Vinod Subramanian, Madhura Kadaba, Knut Schroeder, Suzi Godson, Kerstyn Comley, Sebastian Vollmer, Bilal Mateen.	239

## Tutorial

XSL•F<del>O</del> RenderX

Methodological Challenges in Web-Based Trials: Update and Insights From the Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit Trial (e15878) Heather Robinson, Duncan Appelbe, Susanna Dodd, Susan Flowers, Sonia Johnson, Steven Jones, Céu Mateus, Barbara Mezes, Elizabeth Murray, Naomi Rainford, Anna Rosala-Hallas, Andrew Walker, Paula Williamson, Fiona Lobban.	68
Review	
Toward a Taxonomy for Analyzing the Heart Rate as a Physiological Indicator of Posttraumatic Stress	

Toward a Taxonomy for Analyzing the Heart Rate as a Physiological Indicator of Posttraumatic Stress	
Disorder: Systematic Review and Development of a Framework (e16654)	
Mahnoosh Sadeghi, Farzan Sasangohar, Anthony McDonald.	103

## Commentary

An Integrated Blueprint for Digital Mental Health Services Amidst COVID-19 (e21718)	
Luke Balcombe, Diego De Leo.	244

JMIR Mental Health 2020 | vol. 7 | iss. 7 | p.3



#### Original Paper

## Engagement and Clinical Improvement Among Older Adult Primary Care Patients Using a Mobile Intervention for Depression and Anxiety: Case Studies

L Casey Orr<sup>1</sup>, BA; Andrea K Graham<sup>2</sup>, PhD; David C Mohr<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Carolyn J Greene<sup>1</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Center for Health Services Research, Psychiatric Research Institute, University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences, Little Rock, AR, United States <sup>2</sup>Center for Behavioral Intervention Technologies, Northwestern University, Chicago, IL, United States

#### **Corresponding Author:**

L Casey Orr, BA Center for Health Services Research Psychiatric Research Institute University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences 4301 W Markham #554 Little Rock, AR, 72205 United States Phone: 1 5015512880 Email: <u>lcorr@ualr.edu</u>

## Abstract

**Background:** Technology-based mental health interventions are an increasingly attractive option for expanding access to mental health services within the primary care system. Older adults are among the groups that could potentially benefit from the growing ubiquity of technology-based mental health interventions; however, older adults are perceived to be averse to using technology and have reported barriers to use.

**Objective:** The aim of this paper is to present a case study of 3 participants from a clinical trial evaluating IntelliCare, an evidence-based mobile intervention for depression and anxiety, among adults recruited from primary care clinics. Our report of these 3 participants, who were aged 60 years or older, focuses on their engagement with the IntelliCare service (ie, app use, coach communication) and clinical changes in depression or anxiety symptoms over the intervention period.

**Methods:** The 3 case study participants were offered IntelliCare with coaching for 8 weeks. The intervention consisted of 5 treatment intervention apps that support a variety of psychological skills, a *Hub* app that contained psychoeducational content and administered weekly assessments, and coaching for encouragement, accountability, and technical assistance as needed. The 3 case study participants were selected to reflect the overall demographics of participants within the trial and because their interactions with IntelliCare provided a good illustration of varied experiences regarding engagement with the intervention.

**Results:** The 3 participants' unique experiences with the intervention are described. Despite potential barriers and experiencing some technical glitches, the participants showed proficient ability to use the apps, high levels of participation through frequent app use and coach interaction, and decreased depression and anxiety scores. At the end of the 8-week intervention, each of these 3 participants expressed great enthusiasm for the benefit of this program through feedback to their coach, and they each identified a number of ways they had seen improvements in themselves.

**Conclusions:** These 3 cases provide examples of older individuals who engaged with and benefitted from the IntelliCare service. Although the results from these 3 cases may not generalize to others, they provide an important, informed perspective of the experiences that can contribute to our understanding of how older adults use and overcome barriers to mental health technologies. The findings also contribute toward the ultimate goal of ensuring that the IntelliCare intervention is appropriate for individuals of all ages.

#### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e16341) doi:10.2196/16341

#### KEYWORDS

RenderX

mobile health; older adults; depression; anxiety; primary care; smartphone; mobile phone; text messaging

### Introduction

#### Background

There is a pressing need for accessible and effective mental health treatment within the primary care system [1]. Typically, primary care is the first and often only point of contact for those with mental health conditions, particularly anxiety and depression, as opposed to specialty mental health professionals and clinics [2]. However, access to adequate mental health treatment remains limited. Scarce provider resources and varied geographic, economic, and health factors hinder patients' ability to access treatment [3]. Those who do receive behavioral health treatment through primary care face barriers to adequate services [4]. As a result, technology-based mental health interventions are an increasingly attractive option.

Older adults are among the groups that could potentially benefit from the growing ubiquity of technology-based mental health interventions. Unfortunately, popular culture and conventional beliefs suggest that technology-based interventions are targeted toward younger people, with the perception that older people are averse to using technology [5,6]. Indeed, it has been shown that older adults are less likely to use internet-enabled technologies and smartphones compared with the national average. [7]. Furthermore, older adults have expressed apprehension regarding technology use [8]. Although telehealth and web-based interventions have demonstrated efficacy for addressing depression among older adults [9,10], important barriers remain to engaging older adults in technology-based interventions. Older adults report a variety of reasons for which they avoid using technology for mental health, including a desire for human contact [11]. Another study found that technology utilization among older adults is hindered by cost, complexity, ergonomic impediments, and a lack of interest [12]. Furthermore, design challenges, trust of the technology, familiarity, willingness to ask for help, and privacy have also been identified as barriers to the acceptance and use of health information technology by older adults [13].

#### **Objectives**

We conducted a clinical trial evaluating IntelliCare, an evidence-based mobile intervention for depression and anxiety, among adults recruited from primary care clinics at the University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences (UAMS) [14,15]. IntelliCare has been publicly available since 2014 and has shown favorable results in 2 previous trials, with past users demonstrating high engagement (>90% continued use through 8 weeks of treatment in coached deployments) and substantial improvements in depression symptoms from pre- to postintervention [16,17].

During the enrollment process for the clinical trial, we observed that 13.7% (n=20/146) of those enrolled in the study were aged 60 years or older. Therefore, we sought to understand how these older participants would fare with the IntelliCare intervention. Thus, as an initial step in this research, we conducted a case study of 3 enrolled participants aged 60 years and older, focusing specifically on their engagement with the IntelliCare service (ie, app usage, coach communication) and clinical changes in depression and anxiety symptoms over the intervention period.

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16341
```

Our objective was to illuminate these 3 individuals' aptitude for using the IntelliCare intervention to improve their mental health, toward the ultimate goal of ensuring this intervention is appropriate for individuals of all ages.

### Methods

#### **Participants**

This is a case study report of 3 participants of the 146 adults enrolled in a randomized controlled trial investigating the efficacy of the IntelliCare intervention among primary care patients with depression and/or anxiety [15]. The UAMS Institutional Review Board approved this study, and all participants provided informed consent.

To be included in the IntelliCare trial, participants presented to UAMS primary care within the past year; had elevated symptoms of depression or anxiety at screening, defined as a score 10 on the Patient Health Questionnaire-8 (PHQ-8), which excluded the item assessing suicidality [18], or a score 8 on the 7-item Generalized Anxiety Disorder scale (GAD-7) [19]; and had a compatible smartphone with an SMS text message and data plan. Participants were excluded if they were experiencing high suicidal risk (ie, had ideation, plan, and intent) on the baseline assessment, were currently receiving psychotherapy, had recent changes in psychotropic medication, had a psychiatric condition not suitable for participation, or had a visual, motor, or hearing impairment that prevented participation in study procedures. Enrolled participants were randomized to receive either the IntelliCare intervention immediately or after an 8-week waitlist period. As part of the research assessments, participants completed the PHQ-9 [20] and GAD-7 at baseline and every 4 weeks for 16 weeks.

For the 3 case studies, we observed 2 white participants and 1 African American participant, two of whom were identified as female and one as male. This subset reflects the overall demographics of participants within this trial, who were identified as 65.1% (n=95/119) white and 32.2% (n=47/146) African American and the majority (n=119/146, 81.5%) of whom were identified as female. All 3 case study participants were aged 60 years or older. We chose these 3 participants because their interactions with IntelliCare provided a good illustration of varied experiences regarding engagement with the intervention and overcoming previously identified barriers. More specifically, the participants who were selected highlighted specific instances of the ability to overcome barriers to technology use for mental and physical health among older adults identified in previous studies [11-13], which were observed through interactions with their coach during which these barriers were discussed. Participants not chosen for this case study spoke less of their experiences using the intervention and therefore provided less insight into their interactions with the technology.

#### The IntelliCare Intervention

All individuals enrolled in the IntelliCare study were offered the IntelliCare intervention, comprising a suite of mobile apps and live coaching, for 8 weeks. The version of IntelliCare used in this trial included a *Hub* app and 5 intervention apps, each

XSL•FO RenderX

#### Orr et al

of which were designed to be used in brief, frequent interactions to support a variety of psychological skills. Screenshots of the apps are presented in Figure 1.

The *Hub* app facilitated participants' engagement by supporting direct download and access to clinical apps, providing a library of information and psychoeducational materials, and administering weekly PHQ-8 surveys. The intervention apps provide basic information about anxiety and depression and employ evidence-based skills for managing symptoms. Each app focuses on a specific skill. The *Thought Challenger* app focuses on cognitive restructuring and helps users to identify unhelpful thoughts, recognize associated cognitive distortions, and substitute unhelpful thoughts with more realistic thoughts. *Daily Feats* focuses on goal setting by helping users create a

list of daily goals (ie, *feats*) that they can check off throughout the day; as users complete feats each day, they earn *streaks* from which they can *level up* to get a new list of more advanced goals to accomplish. *Worry Knot* focuses on anxiety exposure. It helps users learn to experience thoughts about the past or future without increasing stress by associating the stressful thought with a neutral thought. *My Mantra* uses positive self-statements and personal pictures from the users' phone to remind them of their values and the gratifying parts of their lives. Finally, *Day to Day* uses weekly positive psychology lessons tied to daily tips (ie, suggestions) to help challenge thinking, cultivate gratitude, activate pleasure, increase connectedness, and solve problems. Participants were encouraged to use the apps regularly, for a few minutes daily, to gain proficiency in learning the skills and practicing relevant strategies in their daily lives.

Figure 1. IntelliCare apps. Top row, left to right: Hub, Thought Challenger, Daily Feats. Bottom row, left to right: Worry Knot, My Mantra, Day to Day.



#### Coaching

RenderX

All individuals were assigned a coach. The coaching protocol was defined by the IntelliCare Coaching Manual [21], which is based on the supportive accountability and efficiency models of coaching [22,23]. Coaches were bachelors-level individuals trained to deliver the intervention according to the IntelliCare Coaching Manual and supervised weekly by a licensed clinical psychologist. The coach provided encouragement and accountability for participants to use the apps, helped to

problem-solve obstacles, recommended apps that would be most useful, and provided technical assistance as needed. The coach did not deliver psychotherapy but rather served as a guide to help the participant understand the apps and connect the skills to their goals.

#### Intervention Delivery

Upon entering the active intervention phase, participants received a welcome packet and completed a 30- to 45-min introductory telephone call with their coach. During that call,

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16341
```

the coach explained the format of the program, established an alliance, identified the participant's unique goals for treatment, and ensured that the *Hub* app was properly installed on the participant's phone. The coach also recommended one intervention app to begin using after assessing the participant's preferences. The participant was encouraged to use the first app for 1 week. Each subsequent week, the coach recommended a new app for the participant to try. Following the initial introductory call, communication was conducted via SMS text messaging. Coaches messaged participants to provide positive reinforcement, encourage exploration of apps, make app recommendations, or problem-solve as issues arise. Participants were free to message the coach at any time and were told that responses would come within one business day (although the response time was often much shorter).

Over the course of the 8 weeks, coaches texted participants weekly, typically initiating 2 contacts per week and responding to participants' SMS text messages as they came in. Usually, the first SMS text message from the coach at the beginning of each week was used to introduce a new app and provide a brief explanation for how it could be helpful in their daily lives. Afterward, another SMS text message midweek was sent to check in on their interaction with that app. The coach would inquire about any technical issues or barriers to use and ensure that the participant understood how to use the app as intended. At this time, the coach might help the participant brainstorm different areas of their lives to which they could apply the skills, based on the participant's goals that were discussed during the initial phone call. Sometimes, a technical issue could cause the participant to feel frustrated and discouraged. The coach worked closely with the participant and the technical team to resolve technical issues, whether it was due to user error or a bug in the system. If the participant did not like the app, found it uninteresting, or thought it was a poor fit with their goals, the coach would suggest a different app to try. Participants could use as many apps as they saw fit with their needs and could discontinue using any app that did not fit with their goals. After 4 weeks, an optional midpoint telephone call with the coach was offered to check in on the participant's progress toward goals and identify any barriers to app use.

#### **Clinical Management Dashboard**

Throughout the 8 weeks, the coach monitored a dashboard that displayed the participant's app usage, a record of the SMS text messages exchanged, and weekly depression scores. The dashboard also provided additional participant management tools. The coach could set scheduling reminders and utilize a notes section to record each participant's initial goals and comments during the introductory and midpoint phone calls. The coach could also create a *ticket* to directly alert the technical team of any new issues involving the apps not working properly.

In terms of app usage, the coach could only see how frequently the participant engaged with the apps but could not see the data that were entered into the apps by the participant, except for the PHQ-8 responses. The coach utilized the app usage frequency data to determine if the participant needed encouragement to engage more often with their apps. The coach would also ask participants about their change in mood if the coach observed

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16341
```

an increased depression score. This often led to a productive discussion about new goals to work on, life changes, or deeper issues that needed to be addressed by other means—in which case, the coach would talk to the participant about making an appointment with their primary care physician.

## Results

#### **Case Study 1**

Participant A was a 69-year-old white man who was single, retired, and lived in an assisted living home. He reported that his highest level of education was a master's degree. His presenting issues included concerns about not being active or social enough, having no friends, low motivation, low energy, and trouble falling asleep. His goals for treatment were to be more involved in "something" (eg, volunteering) and attend activities involving others, improve his self-esteem and impressions of his current life stage and situation, and build confidence to go back to church services.

Over the course of the intervention, Mr A consistently communicated with the coach. He almost always responded to the coach's SMS text messages and frequently initiated SMS text messages to give the coach updates on his activities. He was also highly consistent in using the apps: he used them once or more per day on 52 out of 56 days. Mr A's frequent and consistent level of app use is particularly notable given that, at the start of the program, he experienced some glitches with the technology that had to be resolved by the technical team. Specifically, he initially experienced technical issues with Daily Feats, the first app recommended to him. As this app focused on goal setting and achieving daily behavioral goals, it aligned with what he was hoping to accomplish in treatment. In SMS text message exchanges with his coach, he asked questions about how the app worked. The coach carefully explained the structure of the app, and Mr A showed frequent use throughout the first week. However, in week 2, he began to experience trouble with the tracking system in the app, which he proactively reported to the coach. This demonstrates a willingness to ask for help, a previously identified barrier to health technology use by older adults [13]. He described the issue, and the coach expressed regret for inconvenience and created a ticket describing the incident, which was sent to the technical team. The coach monitored updates from the technical team and reassured Mr A that they were working on the issue. Waiting for the glitch to resolve, the coach switched focus to Mr A's next app, Day to Day, asking about his impression of it and congratulating him for his continued use of both apps. He expressed interest in this new app and noted how the two complement each other: "one is conceptual and the other puts thoughts into action."

Over the course of the next few weeks, they moved to focus on his next few apps and scheduled a midpoint call. On the call, Mr A explained his continued trouble with the *Daily Feats* app while also discussing the other apps and his progress toward his goals. At the end of week 5, after the technical team had incorporated app updates, the coach asked him about *Daily Feats*. To demonstrate that the problems had been resolved, he shared a screenshot that showed his tracked progress of

XSL•FO RenderX

completed goals. A few days later, he sent an SMS text message saying that he "finally leveled up," which indicated that he had successfully completed 2 goals each day for at least five days in a row. Taken together, Mr A demonstrated aptitude for engaging with the intervention despite technical issues. Although Mr A initially expressed that these glitches were "disconcerting," he overcame these obstacles and continued to use the apps on a near daily basis despite the barrier of usability challenges, including confusion about how to use some of the apps [12,13]. In fact, he indicated that *Daily Feats* was his favorite app, which was also reflected in his usage data as his most frequently used app. This shows his ability to overcome the barriers of lack of interest and familiarity with the technology [12,13].

The translation of skills to his daily life was evident through interactions with his coach. During his midpoint phone call at the end of week 4, he reported positive impressions of the intervention and progress toward his treatment goals. He said that he thought the apps were "great" and that the coaching aspect was a key part of the program. He reported that he was trying to be positive about social situations and liked that the apps helped him maintain positive thoughts. He demonstrated progress toward his treatment goals in that he was making plans to attend a community engagement workshop and was saying "yes" to opportunities to be in social situations. From this call, the coach observed a notable change in his tone of voice, which suggested that he had gained a heightened level of confidence and enthusiasm. In week 6, when reflecting on his progress with treatment in an SMS text message to the coach, he shared that it "feels like I'm on the road to wellville."

At screening, Mr A had elevated depression and anxiety, with PHQ-8 and GAD-7 scores of 16 and 11, respectively. These scores were in the moderately severe depression and moderate anxiety ranges, respectively. When he began the intervention, his PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores were 13 and 9, respectively. After completing the intervention, his PHQ-9 depression and GAD-7 anxiety scores were both 6 (ie, mild range). These scores are consistent with Mr A's engagement with the intervention and his reported progress. Although he indicated that he still had challenges with his goal of becoming more social, his communications with the coach revealed that his overall outlook had become more positive, and he said he was making plans to get more involved.

#### Case Study 2

Participant B was a 60-year-old African American woman with an associate degree (ie, 2-year college degree), who was married and employed. In the initial coaching call, she reported feeling that she was not doing enough at work or getting things done on time, causing her to feel stressed about falling behind and trying to catch up. She also expressed anxiety about driving in traffic and feelings of sadness that her husband does not spend as much time with her as she would like. Her goals for treatment were to keep thoughts positive, get along better with others, and control negative attitudes.

Over the course of the intervention, Mrs B frequently initiated conversations with the coach. She reliably responded to texts from the coach, sending her replies either the same day or within a few days. She was a moderately high user of the apps; the

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16341
```

XSI•FC

longest gap without app use was 3 days. Mrs B connected well with the Thought Challenger app, saying that it helped her focus on more positive thoughts. A few days after she started using the app, the coach asked if she had been able to identify any patterns in distortions surrounding her negative thoughts. This question prompted a productive SMS text message exchange in which the coach helped Mrs B more clearly understand the concept of cognitive distortions. Mrs B was able to identify her unhelpful thoughts and recognize the cognitive distortions that she commonly experienced. She specifically mentioned that she had a tendency to magnify her negative thoughts, making them a bigger issue than they really are. She felt confident that this knowledge would contribute to her progress in changing her thoughts to become more positive. This scenario provides an example of how the intervention with coaching met the desire for human contact, facilitated rectifying a misunderstanding about the skills because of design challenges, and improved the participant's trust with the technology, issues that had been previously identified as barriers to technology use among older adults [11,13].

Mrs B also found the *My Mantra* app to be helpful in changing her negative thoughts. When the coach first asked how she liked the app, she replied that, "It's different." The coach acknowledged that the skills may be different from what Mrs B was familiar with practicing in the other apps and encouraged her to give it a chance. Four days later, Mrs B reported that *My Mantra* was "growing on" her and was helping her to become more positive; however, she noted that "the camera part doesn't work." Through a back and forth SMS text message exchange, the coach determined that there was a *bug* in the app, and impressively, Mrs B had found a workaround and continued to use the app often. Despite the barrier of usability challenges [12,13], Mrs B continued to be successful in using and benefiting from the app.

Through interactions with the coach, Mrs B made clear the many ways that she was making progress. She was able to easily identify the benefits of each app and expressed that the different skills helped her see the fallacies behind her negative thoughts, recognize patterns, redirect her focus, and change negative thoughts into positive ones. During her second week, when the coach asked what she thought of the assigned app for that week (*Day to Day*), she said that it helped her to notice her negative thoughts and differentiate between the reality of the thoughts and the negative thought patterns that contributed to her symptoms of anxiety and depression:

The day to day makes me think about the negative thoughts and what do they really mean or is my mind trying to make me feel bad about my life and the past.

During week 7, she also shared with the coach that she was able to successfully follow through taking action toward suggestions made by *Day to Day*, such as talking to a friend.

At screening, Mrs B had elevated anxiety, with a GAD-7 score of 8, indicating mild anxiety. When she began the intervention, her GAD-7 score was 4. After completing the intervention, her GAD-7 anxiety score was 0. Her depression scores also dropped from 9 at screening and 8 at onboarding to 1 following treatment.

During her final week, when reflecting on her progress with treatment, she said:

The negative thoughts do not occur frequently like when I started the program. There was one issue that has been resolved and I can control the thought and not feel any resentment about the situation. It would trouble me daily and that's much better.

When asked about the most helpful skill that she learned in the intervention, she referred to the *Thought Challenger*:

The steps of changing negative thoughts to positive ones. I was plagued by negative thoughts for almost a year daily.

Her ability to implement the skills to change maladaptive cognitions is an indication of her successes using the apps and coaching to reach her goals and improve her depression.

#### Case Study 3

Participant C was a 62-year-old white woman who was married and retired. She reported having an associate degree (ie, a 2-year college degree). She began the program wishing that she could work again because she was lonely all day at home. She felt she had no purpose, and her self-worth was low. She also reported experiencing migraines and insomnia, and she described a dysfunctional and chaotic extended family dynamic. Her goals for treatment were to be a more effective and assertive communicator, get better sleep, have less anxiety, take medications less frequently when upset, and improve her self-worth.

She used the apps regularly, with 3 days being the longest gap without app use. Over the course of the program, she demonstrated high engagement with coaching and frequently initiated contact with the coach to report on her progress. In week 2, when the coach asked Mrs C how she was feeling, she described positive changes in her interactions with her daughter and husband, noting that after repeatedly reading the material in her 2 apps, *Day to Day* and *Daily Feats*, she had begun to think before she spoke. She said she was relearning how to act and react in situations.

The next day, she said she was proud to report that she had used one of the teaching tools to help an acquaintance who had expressed self-blame. Using the process described in the *Day to Day* app lessons, she helped him to see a negative pattern in his thoughts and better assess the reality of the situation. She said that this exchange made her feel empowered that she could help others. When the coach asked if she had used any of the skills to work on her feelings of loneliness, she reported several examples of initiating social activities and plans for future volunteer activities. This shows how IntelliCare helped to address older adults' desire for human contact [11] through interactions with the coach to discuss plans and take actions as well as following the suggestions from the apps to be involved in socialization.

Mrs C did an effective job of communicating her app preferences to the coach, which enabled them to identify relevant apps on which to focus. When beginning the week of using the *My Mantra* app, she let the coach know that she did not like

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16341
```

that app because she did not use the camera or photo functions on her phone. Consistent with the coaching protocol, which instructs coaches to help the participant stay engaged with something they find valuable rather than encourage use of an app they do not find appealing, the coach suggested Mrs C focus on a different app by asking which app was her favorite. Mrs C reported that she enjoyed using the *Thought Challenger* app and decided to focus on that app instead. She then described how *Thought Challenger* helped her remember that some of the negative things that her husband would say during arguments were not actually true. She was learning not to internalize these comments. In this example, Mrs C overcame the barrier of willingness to ask for help [13] and showed the ability to continue engaging in the intervention.

During the midpoint phone call, Mrs C mentioned the importance of the *Hub* app lessons, noting that reading them repeatedly helped her to better understand and implement her new skills. Mrs C found the lessons to be so beneficial that she wanted to put a segment of it up on her wall at home. She planned to create a plaque with the words "action before motivation" because she said she had learned that if she waits until she feels like doing something, she would never get anything done. Her strides toward goals were made evident by her reports of being assertive in conversations with her daughters, not engaging in arguments with her husband when he gets "grumbly," and using nonessential medications less often. These examples of increased insight, behavioral improvement, and heightened enthusiasm were encouraging indications of progress.

At the end of week 6, Mrs C described a situation where she demonstrated an increased ability to disengage from negative feelings. She shared feeling hurt and left out when her sisters did not invite her to vacation with them. She reported that normally, this experience would have bothered her for a long time. However because of what she learned through *Worry Knot* and *Thought Challenger*, she said the situation was not going to get her down because she had several positive things in her life and she had been accomplishing goals each day. Instead, she said she was able to enjoy the weekend with her husband.

Finally, she shared positive progress in addressing her anxieties using *Worry Knot*. These skills made her feel stronger mentally and more at ease. She said that she no longer had to reach for a medication to calm down and instead used the skills from the app to think about more neutral situations such as brushing her teeth. This showed that she employed the app's skill of relating her worry with a neutral thought. These examples demonstrate Mrs C's trust in technology, a known barrier to technology use among older adults [13]. By continuously using the apps, she showed her trust that the apps would help her feel better.

As she began her final week of coaching, she shared that a year prior, she had been on the verge of suicide and said:

The intervention gives me tools to help myself [...] I am happy and sleeping again. I can refer back to the program and find self help [...] I can talk to people and make sure they understand how I am feeling. I don't hide the hurt. This is the best thing that ever could have happened for me. I am a happy person

XSL•FO RenderX

setting goals everyday. I am a worthy person of friendship and love.

These statements show her substantial growth toward improved self-worth, better sleep, less medication use, and better communication.

Her assessment of her progress matched her symptom scores. At screening, Mrs C had elevated depression and anxiety, with PHQ-8 and GAD-7 scores of 17 and 13, respectively. These scores were in the moderately severe depression and moderate anxiety ranges. When she was onboarded to the intervention, her PHQ-9 and GAD-7 scores were 11 and 8, respectively. After completing the intervention, her PHQ-9 depression and GAD-7 anxiety scores were both 0, which showed that she progressed to full remission.

In the final days of her intervention, Mrs C further discussed her progress with her goals for treatment as well as her plans for the future in SMS text messages to the coach. Having already joined several clubs and found ways to be less lonely, she said she planned to continue using the apps and setting goals. She further noted:

I feel stronger mentally and realized you can't live from the past but grow on the knowledge of it. What has happened in life has happened and to keep going forward and not back. [...] I don't focus on the past and do the "what if's."

Mrs C began the program with low opinions about herself and a dim outlook on her life in general. As the intervention progressed, the coach watched as Mrs C changed her perception and applied the skills to her daily life. As made evident through her SMS text message correspondence, Mrs C reached all of her goals and had concrete plans to maintain them after coaching ended.

#### Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

Previous studies have shown that multiple barriers might lead older adults to avoid using technology to support mental health, including a desire for human contact, complexity, trust in the technology, and design challenges [11-13]. In this study, we presented case studies of 3 individuals over the age of 60 years who fared well with a digital mental health intervention in terms of engagement with the technology and coaching, and progress toward their goals. Despite potential barriers and experiencing some technical glitches, these participants showed proficient ability to use the apps, high levels of participation through frequent app use and coach interaction, and decreased symptom scores through the intervention.

The 3 cases also demonstrated how different users have different ways of learning, and therefore, engage with the apps in unique ways. These individual preferences for different learning and engagement methods were accommodated through the use of a platform that contained multiple apps. For example, Mrs C found that reading the psychoeducational content was most helpful for her, whereas Mr A connected better with the app that gave him short and simple lists of goals that he could

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16341

complete daily and check off his list. At the end of the 8-week intervention, all 3 participants expressed great enthusiasm for the benefit of this program through feedback to their coach, and they each identified a number of ways they had seen improvements in themselves.

There may be several reasons why these 3 participants performed well with the intervention. The first may be the benefit of having a coach who encouraged participants to use the apps over 8 weeks. Human contact is a feature that older adults have previously indicated that they are seeking to address their mental health [11]. Future development of mobile mental health technology for older adults may benefit from the incorporation of human contact. Remote engagement using SMS text messaging and phone calls can better facilitate person-to-person contact, which cuts out the time and cost of travel, missed work because of appointments, and limited scheduling availability. SMS text messaging within this study was a noninvasive form of contact, which gave the participants the option to respond at their convenience, or not at all. The choice to engage was optional, which may have relieved the pressure to participate immediately and gave the participants the liberty to converse with the coach as their schedule allowed. The cost of managing coaching services is small but may be further mitigated by automating some aspects of the service (eg, SMS text messages that are routinely sent). The costs associated with managing this service may also be offset by avoiding more expensive mental health services.

Second, in this study, participants engaged with the apps over a much longer duration than in prior research on mental health technologies among older adults, which focused on first impression encounters of the technologies over a few hours [11]. As seen with the apps that had glitches, the 3 case study participants were able to take the time to work through the problems and continued using the apps regardless.

Issues with complexity, familiarity, willingness to ask for help, trust in the technology, privacy, and design challenges have also been found to be a hindrance to older adults' use of technology to manage their health [12,13]. IntelliCare addresses design challenges by implementing simple-to-use apps that take very little time to complete. The participants were repeatedly prompted to ask for help through noninvasive SMS text messages from their coach. The coach was unable to see any information entered into the apps, which provided privacy and may have increased trust with the intervention. Participants were urged to use each app daily to increase familiarity, and the coach provided accountability and encouragement to continue use. Any trouble they encountered could be discussed with the coach.

#### Limitations

This study is intended to demonstrate the processes of coaching in older adults using a digital mental health service. Given that there are only 3 cases, these findings may not be generalizable to all older adults. For example, these participants each had some amount of college education, which may have contributed to their success with the intervention. We did not collect data regarding their level of previous experience with mobile technology, which may vary considerably in this population.

XSL•FO

#### Conclusions

These 3 cases provide examples of older individuals who engaged with and benefitted from the IntelliCare service. Although results from the 3 cases may not generalize to others, they provide an important, informed perspective of the experiences that can contribute to our understanding of how older adults use and overcome barriers to mental health technologies. These 3 cases offer detailed usability feedback for future intervention and technology design. Although this case study cannot determine whether all older adults can overcome these barriers, perhaps it may encourage and inform continued development of mobile mental health services for older adults. Evaluating intervention use metrics and clinical outcomes among the full subset of older adults in this study represents an important next step.

#### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by grants from the National Institutes of Health (R44 MH114725 and K01 DK116925). The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the National Institutes of Health.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

DM has accepted honoraria from Apple Inc and has an ownership interest in Actualize Therapy, which has a license from Northwestern University for IntelliCare. AG has received consulting fees from Actualize Therapy. The other authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

#### References

- Nguyen T, Hellebuyck M, Halpern M, Fritze D. The State of Mental Health in America 2018. Suicide Prevention Resource Center. 2018. URL: <u>https://www.sprc.org/sites/default/files/resource-program/</u> 2018% 20The% 20State% 20of% 20MH% 20in% 20America% 20-% 20FINAL% 20(002).pdf [accessed 2019-05-30]
- Colorafi K, Vanselow J, Nelson T. Treating anxiety and depression in primary care: reducing barriers to access. Fam Pract Manag 2017;24(4):11-16 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 28812852]
- 3. Lake J, Turner MS. Urgent need for improved mental health care and a more collaborative model of care. Perm J 2017;21:17-24 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.7812/TPP/17-024] [Medline: 28898197]
- 4. Mechanic D. More people than ever before are receiving behavioral health care in the United States, but gaps and challenges remain. Health Aff (Millwood) 2014 Aug;33(8):1416-1424. [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0504] [Medline: 25092844]
- 5. Eisma R, Dickinson A, Goodman J, Syme A, Tiwari L, Newell AF. Early user involvement in the development of information technology-related products for older people. Uni Access Inf Soc 2004 Jun 1;3(2):131-140. [doi: 10.1007/s10209-004-0092-z]
- 6. Goodman J, Eisma R, Syme A. Age-Old Question(naire)s. Academia. 2003. URL: <u>https://www.academia.edu/8888812/</u> <u>Age-old\_Question\_naire\_s</u> [accessed 2020-06-04]
- 7. Smith A. Older Adults and Technology Use. Pew Research Center. 2014. URL: <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/</u> wp-content/uploads/sites/9/2014/04/PIP\_Seniors-and-Tech-Use\_040314.pdf [accessed 2020-03-08]
- Vaportzis E, Clausen MG, Gow AJ. Older adults perceptions of technology and barriers to interacting with tablet computers: a focus group study. Front Psychol 2017 Oct 4;8:1687 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01687] [Medline: 29071004]
- Li J, Theng Y, Foo S. Game-based digital interventions for depression therapy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cyberpsychol Behav Soc Netw 2014 Aug;17(8):519-527 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/cyber.2013.0481] [Medline: 24810933]
- 10. Preschl B, Forstmeier S, Maercker A, Wagner B. E-health interventions for depression, anxiety disorders, dementia, and other disorders in old age: a review. J Cyber Ther Rehabil 2011;4:371-385 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5167/uzh-67320]
- Andrews JA, Brown LJ, Hawley MS, Astell AJ. Older adults' perspectives on using digital technology to maintain good mental health: interactive group study. J Med Internet Res 2019 Feb 13;21(2):e11694 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/11694] [Medline: 30758292]
- 12. Carpenter BD, Buday S. Computer use among older adults in a naturally occurring retirement community. Comput Hum Behav 2007 Nov;23(6):3012-3024. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2006.08.015]
- Fischer SH, David D, Crotty BH, Dierks M, Safran C. Acceptance and use of health information technology by community-dwelling elders. Int J Med Inform 2014 Sep;83(9):624-635 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2014.06.005] [Medline: 24996581]
- 14. Graham A, Greene C, Powell T, Lieponis P, Lunsford A, Peralta C, et al. Lessons learned from service design of a trial of a digital mental health service: Informing implementation in primary care clinics. Transl Behav Med 2020 (forthcoming).
- Graham A, Greene C, Kwasny M, Kaiser S, Lieponis P, Powell T, et al. Coached mobile app platform for the treatment of depression and anxiety among primary care patients: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA Psychiatry 2020 May 20 epub ahead of print. [doi: <u>10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.1011</u>] [Medline: <u>32432695</u>]

- Mohr DC, Tomasino KN, Lattie EG, Palac HL, Kwasny MJ, Weingardt K, et al. IntelliCare: an eclectic, skills-based app suite for the treatment of depression and anxiety. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jan 5;19(1):e10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6645] [Medline: 28057609]
- 17. Mohr DC, Schueller SM, Tomasino KN, Kaiser SM, Alam N, Karr C, et al. Comparison of the effects of coaching and receipt of app recommendations on depression, anxiety, and engagement in the intellicare platform: factorial randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2019 Aug 28;21(8):e13609 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/13609] [Medline: 31464192]
- 18. Kroenke K, Strine TW, Spitzer RL, Williams JB, Berry JT, Mokdad AH. The PHQ-8 as a measure of current depression in the general population. J Affect Disord 2009 Apr;114(1-3):163-173. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2008.06.026] [Medline: 18752852]
- 19. Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB, Löwe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. Arch Intern Med 2006 May 22;166(10):1092-1097. [doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092] [Medline: 16717171]
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med 2001 Sep;16(9):606-613 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x] [Medline: 11556941]
- 21. Kaiser SM. IntelliCare Study Coaching Manual Descriptions. DigitalHub Northwestern University. URL: <u>https://digitalhub.northwestern.edu/files/00fa4294-5b9f-4afc-897a-7fffceae8f3f</u> [accessed 2019-07-17]
- 22. Mohr DC, Cuijpers P, Lehman K. Supportive accountability: a model for providing human support to enhance adherence to ehealth interventions. J Med Internet Res 2011 Mar 10;13(1):e30 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1602] [Medline: 21393123]
- 23. Schueller S, Tomasino K, Mohr D. Integrating human support into behavioral intervention technologies: the efficiency model of support. Clin Psychol: Sci Pr 2016 Nov 17;24(1):27-45 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/cpsp.12173]

#### Abbreviations

GAD-7: 7-item Generalized Anxiety Disorder scale PHQ-8: Patient Health Questionnaire-8 UAMS: University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences

Edited by J Torous; submitted 19.09.19; peer-reviewed by J Li, S Bubolz, S Fischer; comments to author 15.10.19; revised version received 11.03.20; accepted 16.04.20; published 08.07.20.

#### Please cite as:

Orr LC, Graham AK, Mohr DC, Greene CJ Engagement and Clinical Improvement Among Older Adult Primary Care Patients Using a Mobile Intervention for Depression and Anxiety: Case Studies JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e16341 URL: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16341 doi:10.2196/16341 PMID:32673236

©L Casey Orr, Andrea K Graham, David C Mohr, Carolyn J Greene. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 08.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

## A Digital Intervention for Adolescent Depression (MoodHwb): Mixed Methods Feasibility Evaluation

Rhys Bevan Jones<sup>1,2,3</sup>, PhD, MRCPsych; Anita Thapar<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD, FRCPsych; Frances Rice<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD; Becky Mars<sup>4</sup>, PhD; Sharifah Shameem Agha<sup>1,2,3</sup>, PhD; Daniel Smith<sup>5</sup>, MD, FRCPsych; Sally Merry<sup>6</sup>, MD, FRANZP; Paul Stallard<sup>7</sup>, PhD; Ajay K Thapar<sup>1,2</sup>, MD, PhD, MRCGP; Ian Jones<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD, MRCPsych; Sharon A Simpson<sup>8</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Division of Psychological Medicine and Clinical Neurosciences, Medical Research Council Centre for Neuropsychiatric Genetics and Genomics, Cardiff University, Cardiff, Wales, United Kingdom

<sup>6</sup>Faculty of Medical and Health Sciences, School of Medicine, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand

<sup>7</sup>Department for Health, University of Bath, Bath, England, United Kingdom

<sup>8</sup>Medical Research Council/Chief Scientist Office Social and Public Health Sciences Unit, Institute of Health and Wellbeing, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, Scotland, United Kingdom

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Rhys Bevan Jones, PhD, MRCPsych Division of Psychological Medicine and Clinical Neurosciences Medical Research Council Centre for Neuropsychiatric Genetics and Genomics Cardiff University Hadyn Ellis Building Maindy Road Cardiff, Wales, CF24 4HQ United Kingdom Phone: 44 02920688451 Email: <u>bevanjonesr1@cardiff.ac.uk</u>

## Abstract

**Background:** Treatment and prevention guidelines highlight the key role of health information and evidence-based psychosocial interventions for adolescent depression. Digital health technologies and psychoeducational interventions have been recommended to help engage young people and to provide accurate health information, enhance self-management skills, and promote social support. However, few digital psychoeducational interventions for adolescent depression have been robustly developed and evaluated in line with research guidance.

**Objective:** We aimed to evaluate the feasibility, acceptability, and potential impact of a theory-informed, co-designed digital intervention program, MoodHwb.

**Methods:** We used a mixed methods (quantitative and qualitative) approach to evaluate the program and the assessment process. Adolescents with or at elevated risk of depression and their parents and carers were recruited from mental health services, school counselors and nurses, and participants from a previous study. They completed a range of questionnaires before and after the program (related to the feasibility and acceptability of the program and evaluation process, and changes in mood, knowledge, attitudes, and behavior), and their Web usage was monitored. A subsample was also interviewed. A focus group was conducted with professionals from health, education, social, and youth services and charities. Interview and focus group transcripts were analyzed using thematic analysis with NVivo 10 (QSR International Pty Ltd).

**Results:** A total of 44 young people and 31 parents or carers were recruited, of which 36 (82%) young people and 21 (68%) parents or carers completed follow-up questionnaires. In all, 19 young people and 12 parents or carers were interviewed. Overall, 13 professionals from a range of disciplines participated in the focus group. The key themes from the interviews and groups related to the design features, sections and content, and integration and context of the program in the young person's life. Overall, the participants found the intervention engaging, clear, user-friendly, and comprehensive, and stated that it could be integrated

RenderX

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>National Centre for Mental Health, Cardiff University, Cardiff, Wales, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Cwm Taf Morgannwg University Health Board, Wales, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Population Health Sciences, University of Bristol, Bristol, England, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Institute of Health and Wellbeing, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, Scotland, United Kingdom

into existing services. Young people found the "Self help" section and "Mood monitor" particularly helpful. The findings provided initial support for the intervention program theory, for example, depression literacy improved after using the intervention (difference in mean literacy score: 1.7, 95% CI 0.8 to 2.6; *P*<.001 for young people; 1.3, 95% CI 0.4 to 2.2; *P*=.006 for parents and carers).

**Conclusions:** Findings from this early stage evaluation suggest that MoodHwb and the assessment process were feasible and acceptable, and that the intervention has the potential to be helpful for young people, families and carers as an early intervention program in health, education, social, and youth services and charities. A randomized controlled trial is needed to further evaluate the digital program.

#### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e14536) doi:10.2196/14536

#### **KEYWORDS**

adolescent; depression; internet; education; early medical intervention; feasibility study

## Introduction

#### **Prevention and Management of Adolescent Depression**

Adolescent depression is common and is associated with social and educational impairments, deliberate self-harm, and suicide. It can also mark the beginning of long-term mental health difficulties [1]. Early treatment and prevention of adolescent depression is therefore a major public health concern [2]. However, many adolescents with depression do not access interventions, and engaging young people in prevention and early intervention programs is challenging [1,3,4].

Guidelines for the prevention and management of depression in young people [5,6] stress the need for good information and evidence-based psychosocial interventions for the young person, family, and carer. There has been growing interest in psychoeducational interventions, which deliver accurate information to individuals, families, and carers about mental health or a specific diagnosis, management and prognosis, and relapse prevention strategies [6-8]. The American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (2007) "Practice parameter for the assessment and treatment of children and adolescents with depressive disorders" describes psychoeducation as the "education of family members and the patient about the causes, symptoms, course, and different treatments of depression and the risks associated with these treatments as well as no treatment at all. Education should make the treatment and decision-making process transparent and should enlist parent and patient as collaborators in their own care." [6] Although the risk factors and possible causes of adolescent depression are complex, a family history of depression, psychosocial stress, and a previous history of depression increase individual risk, and these groups could be targeted for such strategies [9].

Findings from a systematic review concluded that psychoeducational interventions were effective in improving the clinical course, treatment adherence, and psychosocial functioning of adults with depression [10]. However, a systematic review of such interventions for adolescent depression [11] showed that there were few existing programs. This is an important gap in the literature because depression is common in young people, and its presentation and management are different from those of adults [1].

#### **Digital Mental Health**

Digital health or electronic health (eHealth) has been identified as a key area of future clinical practice and research in adolescent depression, especially to improve reach and access to therapies at relatively low cost [8,12]. There is evidence to support the use of some digital interventions for adolescent depression, and they have been recommended in treatment and prevention guidelines [5,13-16]. However, to our knowledge, there is no digital psychoeducational intervention that has been co-designed and specifically developed for adolescents with depression, or those at elevated risk, or developed and evaluated in line with key guidance of digital and complex interventions [17-20].

Here, we describe an early stage evaluation of MoodHwb, a digital psychosocial intervention co-designed with, and for young people with, or at elevated risk of depression, and their families and carers [21,22]. The main aim of this analysis was to examine whether the program and assessments were feasible and acceptable. This is a crucial step to support the refinement of the prototype and design of a randomized controlled trial [20]. This work could also help to inform the development and evaluation of other digital technologies in this field.

### Methods

#### The Digital Intervention: MoodHwb

MoodHwb was designed to engage young people (and families and carers) by using developmentally appropriate language, illustrations, animations, and interactive components. It also aims to promote self help, help-seeking where appropriate, and social support. Although it was founded primarily on psychoeducation, it also includes elements of cognitive behavioral therapy, positive psychology, and interpersonal, family systems and behavioral change theories. It is multi-platform and is available as an app, which includes the interactive components and a mobile-friendly version of the main site.

The program was co-designed using a series of interviews and focus groups with potential users: young people (with depressive symptoms or at high risk), parents, carers, and professionals from health, education, social, and youth services and charities. It was also informed by the systematic review noted earlier [11]; person-centered guidelines for developing digital interventions [17-19]; design, educational, and psychological theory; a logic

```
XSI•FO
```

RenderX

#### Bevan Jones et al

model; and consultations with a digital media company and clinical/research experts.

The program includes sections on mood and depression, possible reasons for low mood and depression, self-management (including planning, problem solving, and lifestyle approaches), finding help, and other issues commonly experienced alongside depression (eg, anxiety; Figures 1 and 2). There is also a section for families, carers, friends, and professionals, in part to promote social support.

On the welcome screen, there are separate user pathways for the young person ("I'm here for myself") and for the parent, carer or another person concerned about a young person ("I'm here for someone else;" Figure 1). The user is then asked questions (eg, regarding their mood and anxiety), and the answers (1) are stored in the "My profile" section, and (2) help to signpost the relevant subsections on the subsequent dashboard screen. Along with this "Mood monitor," there are other interactive elements: a goal setting element ("My goals") and a section to save links to helpful resources ("Stuff I like;" Figure 3).

MoodHwb is available in English and Welsh (*hwb* is the Welsh translation for *hub*, and can also mean a *lift* or *boost*—HwbHwyliau is the Welsh name for the program). The program and the design and development process are described further by Bevan Jones et al [21,22].







#### Bevan Jones et al

Possible reasons	Where to get help
Introduction It's Growing up School family, Depression in Scientific Focus on what Summary complicated triends the family explanations can change	Introduction Urgent help Family, friends School, GP Mental health Psychological Medication Online 6 other therapy resources, services Summary
<text><text><text><text></text></text></text></text>	Falking/psychological therapy         The first treatments recommended to help against depression are usually education about mood and depression in young people (or 'psychoeducation'), self-help approaches (see <u>Self-help</u> ), and psychological or 'talking' therapies.
reession is an illness, no-one is at fault	Listed below are the main psychological therapies available. These range from one-to-one to group therapies, as well as therapies using various media, such as art and online technologies. The sources below. There is some evidence for their effectiveness in depression in your people, but more research is needed. More information on these ca also be found in the resources below.
	Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT)
<u> </u>	Interpersonal Therapy (IPT) 🗲

Figure 3. Interactive elements: mood monitor and diary (left); "Stuff I like" (top center); goal setting (bottom center); dashboard/profile section (right).



#### **Study Design**

A mixed methods (quantitative and qualitative) approach was taken to assess the feasibility, acceptability, and potential effectiveness of the program. Data were collected from the following: (1) semistructured interviews with young people, parents and carers who used the intervention, (2) a focus group with professionals, (3) Web usage data, and (4) pre intervention and post intervention questionnaires.

#### **Ethical and Health Board Approval**

The Dyfed-Powys (Wales, the United Kingdom) and Cardiff University School of Medicine Research Ethics Committees

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14536
```

**RenderX** 

gave a favorable opinion for the research project. Research and development approval was granted by Cwm Taf, Cardiff and Vale, Abertawe Bro Morgannwg, Aneurin Bevan, Hywel Dda, and Powys University Health Boards (UHBs), 6 of the 7 UHBs in Wales. The authors of the questionnaires were contacted where approval was required.

#### **Participants**

We planned to approach around 40 young people, as this sample size was considered sufficient to allow assessment of acceptability and feasibility in a relatively broad sample of the target group. Young people were recruited from specialist Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS), primary

mental health teams, school counselors and nurses, and from the Cardiff Early Prediction of Adolescent Depression (EPAD) study [23]. Individuals (recruited from CAMHS and EPAD) who participated in the design and development phase of MoodHwb were also invited to participate.

#### Eligibility Criteria

Young people had to be at least 13 years of age, and to have either (1) a current or past history of depression or (2) be at elevated risk of depression due to a family history of recurrent depression in a parent. The parents and carers of these young people were also invited to take part. Participants were not eligible if they were unable to understand the intervention or questions/discussions (eg, because of insufficient understanding of English).

Professionals from health, education, social, and youth services and charities were approached if they worked with young people with mental health difficulties.

#### **Recruitment and Consent**

Eligible young people were identified by their CAMHS and primary mental health practitioners and school counselors and nurses, and provided with letters and information sheets. Individuals from the EPAD study (who had consented to being contacted about other research) were sent a letter and information sheet inviting them to participate. Interested young people and their parents or carers sent a completed reply card to the study team, who then telephoned the young person and parent or carer to discuss the project further. Participants were given the choice of meeting the study team to discuss the project and complete the consent forms in person, or to do this via post. Signed consent was obtained from young people above the age of 16 years, and signed parent and guardian consent and child assent from those under 16 years. Professionals from the appropriate services were identified and sent a letter and information sheet, inviting them to participate, with a reply card as above.

#### Procedures

Consenting participants were provided a link to the program via email, and they created their own passwords. Parents and carers could create separate accounts to their children. Participants were informed that they could use the program as they wished (MoodHwb includes a section and animation to introduce the program to the user). Young people continued to attend sessions with their practitioner or counselor, if they were seeing someone. They were given access for a minimum of 2 months to allow them sufficient time to work through the program. Professionals were provided with a link to the program 2 weeks before their focus group.

#### Interviews and Focus Group

## Semistructured Interviews With Young People, Parents, and Carers

Young people were asked whether they would like to be interviewed alone or with a parent or carer. The parent or carer was also asked whether they would like to be interviewed separately. Interviews were held either at Cardiff University or a location convenient for the participant (eg, home and school)

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14536
```

and lasted up to 90 min. All interviews were completed by RBJ. The interviews were informal, and interviewees had access to MoodHwb on a mobile device.

#### **Sampling Frame**

Adolescents were selected for interview based on their usage of MoodHwb (ie, frequent or occasional), age, gender, service or charity involvement, and primary language (English, Welsh). The range of characteristics and number of interviews completed ensured a broad spread of viewpoints.

#### Focus Group With Professionals

The group session was held at Cardiff University and was facilitated by RBJ and a colleague. The session lasted approximately 120 min. The program was projected on a screen during the group session. We aimed for a balance of professionals in terms of services and charities, gender, and primary language (English, Welsh).

The interviews and focus group were all audio recorded digitally and transcribed; participants could also write or draw their thoughts.

#### Web Usage Data

Individual user interactions with the website were captured from bespoke analytics developed by the digital media company.

#### Pre Questionnaires and Post Questionnaires

Adolescent participants and their parents or carers were asked to complete questionnaires before and after having access to MoodHwb (after approximately 2 months). As with the consent forms, participants were given the choice of completing the questionnaires in person or via post (with phone or email support if required). Parents and carers completed questions about their child and about themselves.

#### Measures

The main outcomes of the evaluation related to the feasibility and acceptability of the digital program and of the evaluation process. Secondary outcomes included the potential effect on mood, knowledge, attitudes, and behavior after using the program.

#### Feasibility and Acceptability of the Program

The feasibility of the program was assessed in part through information on usage. This consisted of (1) Web data, including the number of visits to each section, language used on each visit (English/Welsh), and user pathway (for self or another person); and (2) self-reported questionnaire data, including the frequency of use, sections looked at the most often, language option chosen (English, Welsh, both), average time spent on the site each time, and use with others (eg, parent, carer, friend, professional). Participants were also asked about technical issues they experienced in the interviews and focus group.

The acceptability of the program was assessed in the interviews, focus group, and feedback questionnaire. The interview topic guide covered (1) general views of the program, (2) specific strengths, (3) areas to develop further regarding the design and content of each section, and (4) integration into services and charities. The interviewing was iterative; where new themes

emerged, they were incorporated into the subsequent interviews. The focus group discussion outline evolved from this guide.

#### Feasibility and Acceptability of the Evaluation Process

Assessment of the feasibility of the evaluation process included information related to the recruitment (number and range of participants) and retention of participants, as well as the completeness of data. Participants were also asked about the acceptability of the process in the interviews and via the pre intervention and post intervention questionnaires (eg, regarding their views on the number of questions).

#### **Potential Impact**

Standardized questionnaires were used to explore changes in depression literacy and stigma, help-seeking behavior, self-efficacy, behavioral activation, depression and anxiety symptoms, and general behavior (see Table 1 for the list of measures [24-32]).

 Table 1. Content of standardized questionnaires (pre intervention and post intervention).

Outcome	Questionnaire	Rater
Depression literacy	Adolescent Depression Knowledge Questionnaire [24]	Child self-report; parent/carer self-report
Depression stigma	Depression Stigma Scale [25]	Child self-report; parent/carer self-report
Help-seeking behavior	General Help-Seeking Questionnaire [26]	Child self-report
Self-efficacy	Self-Efficacy Questionnaire for Depression in Adolescents [27]	Child self-report
Behavioral activation	Behavioral Activation for Depression Scale [28]	Child self-report
Depression symptoms (child)	Mood and Feelings Questionnaire [29]	Child self-report; parent/carer about child
Anxiety symptoms	Screen for Child Anxiety Related Emotional Disorders [30]	Child self-report; parent/carer about child
General behavior, strengths, and difficulties	Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire [31]	Child self-report; parent/carer about child
Depression and anxiety symptoms (parent or carer)	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale [32]	Parent/carer self-report

#### **Data Analysis**

#### Qualitative Analysis

The interview and focus group transcripts were analyzed using a thematic analysis approach [33]. To ensure reliability of coding, all transcripts were coded by RBJ, and 40% of transcripts were double coded independently by SSA. Coding a proportion of interviews (from around 10% of transcripts) is a standard approach to improve coding reliability [34,35], and we agreed this higher proportion in advance as it was likely to increase the rigor of coding. We did not measure concordance in a quantitative way (eg, using kappa statistic), as this is controversial in qualitative research [36]. Agreement on concepts and coding was also sought with other authors (SS, AT, and BM). Initial ideas on the coding framework were discussed among the team; the draft framework was applied to some of the data and refined as coding proceeded. Codes were applied to broad themes, which were then broken down further into subcodes. Transcripts were closely examined to identify the key themes and associated subthemes. Thematic analysis was supported by the computer-assisted NVivo qualitative data analysis software (version 10, QSR International Pty Ltd).

#### Quantitative Analysis

Quantitative data from the questionnaires and Web usage were analyzed and presented descriptively with summary statistics (means, percentages). Paired sample *t* tests were used to explore changes in outcome scores between the pre intervention and post intervention questionnaires (the prescores were subtracted from the postscores). Findings from the Shapiro-Wilk test did not show statistical evidence to suggest a deviation from normality for any of the reported outcomes. Mean differences and confidence intervals were presented for these analyses. When generating sum scores for the individual pre questionnaires and post questionnaires, missing values were replaced with the mean value for that individual, provided there was less than 10% of missing data. All analyses were conducted using Stata statistical software (version 14, StataCorp LP).

## Results

#### **Participants**

Figure 4 shows the flow of participants in the quantitative evaluation phase. In total, 59 young people expressed an interest in participating in the evaluation phase, and 44 consented to participate (75%). Of those who consented to participate, 36 young people (82%) completed either the post intervention or feedback questionnaire (ie, 2 of the young people completed only one questionnaire). In all, 31 parents or carers provided consent to participate, of whom 21 (68%) completed either the post intervention or feedback questionnaire (ie, all but one of the parents or carers completed both questionnaires).

Figure 4. Flowchart of participants in the quantitative evaluation phase.



The characteristics of participating young people are presented in Table 2. The ratio of females to males was approximately 4:1. The majority (29/31, 94%) of the parents and carers who participated were mothers. In all, 45% (14/31) of the parents and carers were receiving treatment for depression, and 72% (21/29) had been treated for depression during their lifetime.

Of those who participated in the previous development phase, 17 young people and 6 parents or carers consented to participate in the evaluation (ie, 39% of young people and 19% of parents and carers who consented to participate). The levels of missing data are shown in the footnotes of the tables below, where relevant.



**Table 2.** Characteristics of young people participating in the study at baseline (N=43).

Characteristics <sup>a</sup>	Value	
Recruitment source, n (%)		
School counselor or nurse	8 (19)	
Primary mental health team	6 (14)	
Specialist CAMHS <sup>b</sup>	10 (23)	
EPAD <sup>c</sup> study	13 (30)	
Volunteer	6 (14)	
Age (years)		
Mean (SD)	16.3 (2.36)	
Median	16	
Range	13-23	
Gender, n (%)		
Female	34 (79)	
Male	9 (21)	
Currently getting help, n (%)		
School counselor or nurse	14 (33)	
General practitioner	9 (21)	
Youth worker	3 (7)	
Social worker	1 (2)	
Mental health worker	14 (33)	
Other	3 (7)	
Baseline depressive symptoms (MFQ <sup>d</sup> ), mean (SD)	34.4 (15.46)	
Currently attending sessions for psychological therapy for low mood/depression <sup>e</sup> , n (%)	21 (62)	
Currently prescribed medication for depression <sup>e</sup> , n (%)	13 (38)	
Past treatment for depression <sup>e</sup> , n (%)	9 (22)	

<sup>a</sup>Data available for 43 out of 44 participants, as one participant did not complete the pre intervention questionnaire.

<sup>b</sup>CAMHS: Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services.

<sup>c</sup>EPAD: Early Prediction of Adolescent Depression.

<sup>d</sup>MFQ: Mood and Feelings Questionnaire.

<sup>e</sup>Number with missing data was 1 for MFQ, 9 for psychological therapy, 9 for medication, and 2 for past treatment.

Descriptive information about interview and focus group participants is provided in Table 3. A total of 19 young people were interviewed; the ratio of females to males was approximately 3:1. Approximately two-thirds of the young

people were interviewed along with their parents or carers (11 mothers, 1 father). In all, 9 of those interviewed spoke Welsh fluently. A total of 13 professionals from a range of disciplines participated in the focus group.



Table 3. Characteristics of young people interviewed and professionals in the focus group.

Characteristics	Value	
Interviews for young people (n=19)		
Recruitment source, n (%)		
Mental health service or school counselor/nurse	13 (68)	
EPAD <sup>a</sup> group (parent with depression)	6 (32)	
Age (years)		
Mean (SD)	16.5 (1.78)	
Median	16	
Range	14-19	
Gender, n (%)		
Female	14 (74)	
Male	5 (26)	
Ethnicity, n (%)		
White	18 (95)	
Other	1 (5)	
Seen alone, n (%)	7 (37)	
Seen with parent or carer, n (%)	12 (63)	
Interview location, n (%)		
Home address	12 (63)	
Cardiff University	6 (32)	
School	1 (5)	
Focus group for professionals (n=13)		
Profession, n (%)		
Psychiatrist	2 (15)	
Mental health nurse (secondary care)	1 (8)	
Primary mental health worker	2 (15)	
Social worker	1 (8)	
Educational psychologist	2 (15)	
School nurse	1 (8)	
School counselor	1 (8)	
Teacher	1 (8)	
Youth worker and community wellbeing officer	1 (8)	
Charity worker (emotional well-being and mental health manager)	1 (8)	
Gender, n (%)		
Female	10 (77)	
Male	3 (23)	
Ethnicity, n (%)		
White	13 (100)	

<sup>a</sup>EPAD: Early Prediction of Adolescent Depression.



#### Web Usage Data

Analytics from the digital company revealed that the most common section accessed by young people, parents and carers was "What are mood and depression?" (27% of total use). The other sections were accessed approximately half as often (range 12%-17%). Overall, 16% of usage was in Welsh and 84% was in English. Most participants used the program for themselves (78% of use) and 22% for another person.

#### Questionnaire Data

The questionnaire findings on usage are presented in Table 4. In total, 21% (7/34) of young people used it once or twice a week, 44% (15/34) used it once or twice a month, and 26% (9/34) used it once or twice overall. Parents and carers used it less frequently, with most (11/20, 55%) using it only once or

twice. A total of 30% (6/20) of parents and carers used it once or twice a month, and 10% (2/20) used it once or twice a week. Most young people (19/35, 54%), parents and carers (12/20, 60%) used it for half an hour at a time and most young people used it alone (29/33, 88%). Parents and carers were more likely to use it with others (7/19, 37%).

Both groups reported looking the most at the "Self help," "What are mood and depression?," and "Possible reasons" sections. Young people also reported they looked at the "Mood monitor," and parents and carers looked at the "Families, carers, friends, professionals" section.

#### Interviews and Focus Group

There were some difficulties related to the compatibility of the program with certain devices and operating systems, especially NHS computers. Some experienced difficulties with internet access at home or on mobile devices.

 Table 4. Use of program (questionnaire data).

Use of program	Young people <sup>a</sup> (n=35), n (%)	Parents or carers <sup>b</sup> (n=20), n (%)
Frequency of use		
Nearly every day	1 (3)	0 (0)
3-4 times a week	1 (3)	0 (0)
Once or twice a week	7 (21)	2 (10)
Once or twice a month	15 (44)	6 (30)
Once or twice overall	9 (26)	11 (55)
Not used	1 (3)	1 (5)
For how long the program was used each time? <sup>c</sup>		
Several hours	1 (3)	0 (0)
About an hour	10 (29)	4 (20)
About half an hour	19 (54)	12 (60)
Few minutes	7 (20)	4 (20)
Not used	1 (3)	2 (10)
Sections looked at the most <sup>c,d</sup>		
My profile	16 (47)	3 (16)
What are mood and depression?	17 (50)	13 (68)
Possible reasons	15 (44)	10 (53)
Self help	23 (68)	10 (53)
Where to get help	8 (24)	6 (32)
Other health issues	9 (26)	3 (16)
Families, carers, friends, professionals	7 (21)	8 (42)
Mood monitor	22 (65)	4 (21)
Stuff I like	9 (26)	1 (5)
My goals	7 (21)	1 (5)
The app	10 (29)	3 (16)
Language		
English	27 (79)	18 (95)
Welsh	2 (6)	1 (5)
Both	5 (15)	0 (0)
Use with others <sup>c</sup>		
Used with others	4 (12)	7 (37)
Parent or carer	3 (9)	N/A
Friend	1 (3)	0 (0)
Professional	0 (0)	0 (0)
Young person	N/A <sup>e</sup>	7 (37)
Partner	N/A	0 (0)
Other	0 (0)	0 (0)

<sup>a</sup>Data available for 35 out of 36 young people. The number with missing data was 1 for frequency of use, 1 for sections looked at the most, 1 for language, and 2 for use with others.

<sup>b</sup>Data available for 20 out of 21 parents/carers. The number with missing data was 1 for sections looked at the most, 1 for language, and 1 for use with others.

<sup>c</sup>Participants could select more than one response option.

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14536

XSL•FO RenderX

<sup>d</sup>Participants were asked "Which sections did you look at the most? (please select all that apply)." <sup>e</sup>N/A: not applicable.

## Views/Acceptability of the Program (Results of Interviews and Focus Group)

The overarching themes in the interviews and later in the focus group were as follows: (1) design features, (2) sections and content, and (3) integration and context. These themes were influenced by the primary issues the research team wished to explore, to help refine the content and design of MoodHwb. The overall feedback from participants is presented later, with verbatim examples listed in Table 5. Specific suggestions on changes to the program are described in Multimedia Appendix 1. Many of those who had participated in the development phase commented that they were pleased to see that suggestions made in the codevelopment group sessions had been adopted in the prototype.

#### Key Theme 1: Design Features

#### Overall Design, Navigation, and Ease of Use

In general, all interview and focus group participants made favorable comments about MoodHwb and stated that it seemed helpful for young people, families and carers. Some noted they were surprised by the high quality, and that they had reservations about it previously because it might be "academic," "dry," or "overwhelming." Most found the overall design attractive, and more interesting and appropriate than designs for existing resources (quote 1).

Overall, participants felt that the program was clearly and consistently structured, easily navigated and user-friendly. They noted that the design and layout made it easy to identify what was relevant. Participants found the color coding, progress bar (see Figure 2), and quizzes particularly engaging (quote 2), but suggested that some elements could be better signposted.

#### **Interactive Elements and Personalization**

Figure 3 presents screenshots from the interactive elements of the program.

#### Initial Questions and Mood Monitoring

Nearly all praised the mix of rating scales (and corresponding face icons) and multiple-choice questions at the start of the program (which could also be answered subsequently to monitor mood), particularly for their functionality, ease of use, and "fun" element. Some noted that this was their favorite aspect (quote 3). Several professionals approved the message for the user to seek help, if they indicated they had thoughts of self-harm.

#### "Stuff I Like"

Some young people had used this to add songs and images, and felt that it helped to personalize the program. However, others had not done so, because they already bookmarked sites they found interesting.

#### Goal Setting

Most found "My goals" to be helpful and motivating. They liked how it was possible to add the number of activities, and to note when they were completed (quote 4).

A few noted that their use of these interactive elements phased out over time, and that reminders and rewards might increase engagement. They also noted these components could be explained and personalized further.

#### Dashboard and Profile Section

"My profile" was described as helpful, particularly to group together strengths and difficulties and save links to resources. Professionals noted that this section helped users to reflect on and add perspective to their situation (quote 5).

#### **Illustrations and Animations**

Young people, parents and carers described the illustrations and animations as "friendly" and "sophisticated" without being "patronizing." The characters were designed to appeal to a diverse audience, with abstract minimal features. All young people stated they preferred the illustrative approach to a more photographic one (quote 6).

In summary, participants, in particular young people, gave favorable feedback on the design features, including the overall presentation, structure, and interactive and graphic elements. They also suggested the areas to develop further, including the navigation, personalized components, interactive and audiovisual elements, reminders, and rewards, and "native app."

#### Key Theme 2: Sections and Content

#### Language, Tone, and Amount of Information

On the whole, participants agreed that the language used was accessible, simple, and jargon-free, but "not too dumbed down." Many approved of the general tone, stating it was "sensitive" and "affirming" (quote 7).

In general, participants were pleased with the content, and found it comprehensive. They liked the flow of information, and how text was broken up (eg, by illustrations), "bite size," and "short and snappy."

Professionals praised the "extensive," "authoritative," and "reliable" information. There were mixed views regarding the amount of text—some felt there was too much, others that it was appropriate (quote 8).

#### **Personal Stories**

All participants made favorable comments about the personal stories, and how they were from a range of perspectives (quote 9). Young people, parents, carers, and a small number of the professionals suggested adding stories from "celebrities," and including photos, animations, videos, or comic strips.



Bevan Jones et al

Table 5. Themes, subthemes, and quotes from interviews and focus group.

Themes and subthemes	Quote No.	Verbatim examples
Key theme 1: Design features	•	
Overall design, navigation, and ease of use	1	"I was really pleasantly surprised with itIt was great and I can definitely see people using it and wanting to use it. I was very impressed with it. Yeah, I wish I could criticise a bit more, but I can't." (19-year-old female)
	2	"[It's] accessible to a whole range of people[They] very quickly understand where they needed to go." (Mother of a 15-year-old female)
Interactive elements and personalization	3	"It was good to be able to see how you've been each dayIt's just helpful to track, that's not something I would usually do." (19-year-old female)
	4	"That was really helpful for myself because I've been trying to get out of the house and do moreThat was one of my favourite partsIt's quite motivating." (16-year-old female)
	5	"I like the fact that there was space for the young person to add their own contacts, so they then had ownership of it; it's given them a bit of responsibility." (Primary mental health worker: female)
Illustrations and animations	6	"I think the illustrationsare very goodit's not a chore to go and look at the websiteIt's not that it's childish, butit's less serious, I think it's easier to use." (16-year-old female)
Key theme 2: Sections, conten	ıt	
Language, tone, and amount of information	7	"It's not too complicated, so teenagers can understand it and relate to itThere's no ridiculously big words and [it's not too] scientific. It's a good style of writing to keep teenagers reading." (17-year-old female)
	8	"We've got to be careful not to lower it too much because they've actually got onto this website because they're needing information." (Educational psychologist: female)
Personal stories	9	"I do like the personal stories because then you feel like you're not the only person that's going through a hard time. You can maybe relate as well." (16-year-old male)
Sections	10	"I've used it a lot since being diagnosed and it helps me to understand what depression is and some of the reasons." (15-year-old female)
	11	"It's not something, especially if you're in a really low mood, you particularly want to think aboutIt's just talking about things that you try and avoid basically." (16-year-old female)
	12	"What's really good is it's relevantit can be due to all sorts of different things so for a young person coming to realize actually it's not just about me and now and just one thing." (Psychiatrist: female)
	13	"The sections I went to is perfect, it's exactly how I imagined it to be, like self help, I particularly like that section." (16-year-old male)
	14	"My only concern with that is you run the risk then of the people who are a bit paranoid is self-diagno- sisand become panicky and anxious." (Mother of a 17-year-old female)
	15	"What I really liked about it is that the fact that it's talking more about the family It's recognizing that the children's mental health difficulties don't come in isolation." (Psychiatrist: female)
	16	"From a friend's perspective, it's quite difficult to start a conversation about depression." (14-year-old-male)
Key theme 3: Integration and	context	
Targeted versus universal	17	"Whoever looks at it it's gonna be beneficial. There's a lot of information on there that even if you haven't got a mental health problem or maybe you know someone or even if you're just curious." (19-year-old female)
Use with families, carers, and friends	18	"In mine and my friends' experiences, the hardest people to talk to would be parents, so I like this because it's a way that you can use the account separately, but learn the same things." (15-year-old female)
Integration with services	19	"It's there to back it up at homeSo between the sessions you've got this at home to use A safety net or when I stop CAMHS sessions then it's just there when I need it." (14-year-old female)
	20	"A big part of our work is psychoeducation and so it would be great to know that there's a reliable, moderated place that you can send them, because at the moment we tend to use sites that are adult-based and we're having to cut and paste." (Psychiatrist: female)

XSL•FO RenderX

#### Sections

Figure 1 shows how the sections are displayed on the welcome screen, and Figure 2 presents screenshots of two of the subsections.

#### What Are Mood and Depression?

Participants approved of the information on the difference between sadness and depression, how to identify difficulties and associated metaphors (quote 10). Some noted that those with depression might be reluctant to engage with the subject matter (quote 11).

#### Possible Reasons for Low Mood and Depression

Professionals were particularly pleased with this "exploratory" section (Figure 2; quote 12).

#### Help Sections

Several stated that the self help section was "motivational" and their favorite section (quote 13), and some asked for more self help approaches in specific situations. Professionals approved of the description of services and professionals (Figure 2), and of signposting to resources.

#### **Other Health Issues**

Most noted that the information was important and comprehensive, particularly on anxiety, eating and weight issues, and physical health. However, a few asked for more specific information (eg, on panic), while others were concerned that some users might worry unnecessarily (quote 14).

#### Families, Carers, Friends, and Professionals

Parents, carers, and professionals praised the "holistic" and "systemic" approach and highlighted the parental mental health subsection (quote 15). Some suggested adding more information on how to talk to a family member or friend (quote 16).

Generally, participants approved of most aspects of the content, including the language, tone, personal stories, and the individual sections of the program. Areas to improve upon related to the specific information and amount of text in general.

#### Key Theme 3: Integration and Context

#### **Targeted Versus Universal**

Most participants (and all professionals) thought that MoodHwb would be engaging and helpful for anyone who was interested in learning more about mood and depression (quote 17). Some of those who had not experienced depressive difficulties (from the EPAD study) did not think the program was as relevant to them, while some of those who had completed CAMHS therapy sessions already knew much of the information included in the program. On the whole, participants concluded that MoodHwb was especially appropriate for those starting to experience difficulties. Some stated that the program could help counteract stigma and making it freely available would help with this.

#### Use With Families, Carers, and Friends

Most young people had separate user accounts to their parents and carers; some suggested adding the option to monitor someone else's mood and share information. Participants felt that the program could help with communication between young people and their family, carers and friends (quote 18).

#### **Integration With Services**

Many felt that MoodHwb could be used in schools, particularly personal, social and health education lessons – and suggested including a "teacher area" within the program. The school-based professionals stated that it could address the "big gap" in resources and training for teachers. However, some young people noted that associating it with schools might make it less appealing.

Some noted that the use of MoodHwb could complement existing services, for example, by allowing young people to reflect on their entries with counselors, General Practitioners, and primary mental health and specialist CAMHS practitioners (quote 19).

All health care professionals felt that the intervention could be used at their workplace—especially at the school and primary care level. Some noted that it could be helpful for those no longer in services, waiting for an appointment or who did not meet the criteria for mental health services. An educational psychologist noted that the digital program would be relevant for children in care, especially as "they're moving around a lot" (quote 20).

Many professionals highlighted the challenge of keeping the program up to date. One psychiatrist advised that many professionals were not IT-literate and might be reluctant to recommend it.

In summary, most participants felt that all young people, families and carers should have access to MoodHwb, and it would be especially helpful as an early intervention in a range of settings for those who were starting to experience difficulties.

## Views and Acceptability of the Program (Results of Feedback Questionnaire)

Overall, young people reported that the program was helpful, especially with finding ways to help themselves (Multimedia Appendix 2). When asked to select all the sections they found particularly helpful, most young people identified "Self help" (26/35, 74%), followed by "Mood monitor" (21/35, 60%), "What are mood and depression?" (19/35, 54%), and "Possible reasons" (19/35, 54%). The sections identified as the least helpful were "Stuff I like" (13/35, 37%), "Families, carers, friends, professionals" (7/35, 20%), and "My goals" (7/35, 20%), although interview feedback about these sections was more favorable. In total, 51% (17/33) downloaded the accompanying app and 14% (5/35) felt this was one of the most useful components.

Findings were similar for parents and carers; they felt that the young person found it helpful overall and selected "Self help" (9/21, 43%) and the "Mood monitor" (8/21, 38%) as the most useful for the young person. Overall parents and carers found the program helpful for themselves (Multimedia Appendix 2). The sections identified as most helpful were "Possible reasons" (13/21, 62%), "What are mood and depression?" (11/21, 52%), "Where to get help" (9/21, 43%), "Families, carers, friends, professionals" (8/21, 38%), and "Self help" (8/21, 38%).



RenderX

Overall, young people, parents, and carers felt that the amount of information included in each section was adequate (Multimedia Appendix 2). Both groups rated the ease of use and clarity highly, and approved of the design elements, although parents and carers were slightly less positive than young people (Multimedia Appendix 2).

#### Acceptability of Interviews and Questionnaires

During the interviews, young people stated they were able to discuss the program openly and appreciated that they could choose the location, and whether they were seen with their parents or carers. They found it helpful to be able to navigate through the program as it was discussed.

Data on acceptability of questionnaires were available for 43 young people and 30 parents or carers at baseline, and 34 young people and 19 parents or carers at follow-up. Most felt the number of questions was "about right." Young people at follow-up were more likely to rate the questionnaires as having a "few too many questions" than at baseline, possibly due to the additional burden of the feedback questions.

## Potential Effect of the Program (Comparison of Pre intervention and Post intervention Questionnaires)

Table 6 summarizes the results from the pre intervention and post intervention standardized questionnaires. It is important to note that these findings are considered exploratory given the small sample size and lack of power.

#### Young People

Levels of depression literacy were higher after using the program (difference in means 1.7, 95% CI 0.8 to 2.6). Although the differences were small, several other scores also improved, particularly regarding self-efficacy and depressive symptoms.

#### Parents and carers

Parents' and carers' own depression literacy improved after using the program (difference in means 1.3, 95% CI 0.4 to 2.2). Parent-rated scores of their children's mood and behavior were similar or slightly worse after using the intervention. Overall, parent-rated scores of their child's depression, anxiety, and behavior were lower than children's self-rated scores.



Table 6. Comparison of pre intervention and post intervention questionnaires.

Outcomes (Questionnaires)	Pre intervention, mean (SD)	Post intervention, mean (SD)	Difference in means (95% CI)	t test (df)	P value	
Young people <sup>a</sup> (n=35)						
Depression literacy (ADKQ <sup>b</sup> )	9.1 (1.95)	10.8 (2.24)	1.7 (0.8 to 2.6)	3.82 (29)	<.001	
Depression stigma (DSS <sup>c</sup> )	30.3 (6.39)	29.4 (5.89)	-0.7 (-3.2 to 1.7)	-0.62 (32)	.54	
Self-efficacy (SEQ-DA <sup>d</sup> )	30.3 (6.67)	32.0 (8.85)	1.7 (-1.0 to 4.5)	1.28 (33)	.21	
Help-seeking (GHSQ <sup>e</sup> )	69.2 (15.2)	71.8 (14.04)	2.6 (-3.1 to 8.4)	0.95 (28)	.35	
Depression (MFQ <sup>f</sup> )	36.5 (15.13)	33.9 (16.48)	-2.6 (-7.2 to 2.0)	-1.16 (33)	.26	
Behavioral activation (BADS <sup>g</sup> )	71.9 (24.07)	72.7 (29.13)	0.8 (-8.5 to 10.2)	0.18 (34)	.86	
Anxiety (SCARED <sup>h</sup> )	42.2 (18.04)	40.6 (18.46)	-1.6 (-5.4 to 2.2)	-0.87 (34)	.39	
Behavior (SDQ <sup>i</sup> )	17.4 (6.33)	17.4 (6.63)	0.06 (-1.5 to 1.7)	0.08 (33)	.94	
Parent/carer rated about their child <sup>j</sup> (n=20)						
Depression (MFQ)	21.8 (15.47)	24.2 (14.3)	2.4 (-2.1 to 7.0)	1.13 (16)	.27	
Anxiety (SCARED)	22.3 (15.41)	23.5 (12.32)	1.13 (-2.9 to 5.1)	0.60 (17)	.56	
Behavior (SDQ)	12.8 (7.24)	13.3 (5.14)	0.5 (-1.4 to 2.4)	0.55 (19)	.59	
Parent rated about themselves <sup>j</sup> (N=20)						
Depression literacy (ADKQ)	9.6 (2.11)	11.0 (1.74)	1.3 (0.4 to 2.2)	3.07 (18)	.006	
Depression stigma (DSS)	30.4 (8.24)	30.2 (7.71)	-0.2 (-1.7 to 1.4)	-0.23 (17)	.82	
Depression (HADS <sup>k</sup> )	14.4 (8.61)	15.6 (8.79)	1.2 (-1.1 to 3.5)	1.13 (18)	.27	

<sup>a</sup>Data available for 35 out of 36 young people. The number with missing data was 5 for the ADKQ, 2 for the DSS, 1 for the SEQ-DA, 6 for the GHSQ, 1 for the MFQ, 0 for the BADS, 0 for the SCARED, and 1 for the SDQ.

<sup>b</sup>ADKQ: Adolescent Depression Knowledge Questionnaire.

<sup>c</sup>DSS: Depression Stigma Scale.

<sup>d</sup>SEQ-DA: Self-Efficacy Questionnaire for Depression in Adolescents.

<sup>e</sup>GHSQ: General Help-Seeking Questionnaire.

<sup>f</sup>MFQ: Mood and Feelings Questionnaire.

<sup>g</sup>BADS: Behavioral Activation for Depression Scale.

<sup>h</sup>SCARED: Screen for Child Anxiety Related Emotional Disorders.

<sup>1</sup>SDQ: Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire.

<sup>J</sup>Data available for 20 out of 21 parents/carers. The number with missing data was 3 for the MFQ, 2 for the SCARED, 0 for the SDQ, 1 for the ADKQ, 2 for the DSS, and 1 for the HADS.

<sup>k</sup>HADS: Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale.

### Discussion

We aimed to conduct an early-stage evaluation of a novel digital psychosocial intervention for adolescent depression and to assess the feasibility and acceptability of the assessment process that will be used in a future trial.

#### The Digital Intervention: MoodHwb

Most participants noted that the program was engaging, clear, easy to navigate, and well structured, and praised the graphic and animated approach. The content was described as comprehensive, motivational, holistic, and accessible to young people—and also relevant to families, carers and professionals in a range of services. Young people found it easier to use

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14536
```

RenderX

overall and were better able to understand the design elements, although parents, carers and professionals found it acceptable.

Nearly all who completed the follow-up used the program, with most young people using it alone and for at least half an hour at a time over the course of the study (minimum of 2 months), which is favorable in terms of adherence in eHealth [12]. Participants did not use it frequently; however, they found it helpful overall, and its use might vary according to the context and needs of the user (eg, the stage and severity of their difficulties) [37].

There were reports of improved depression literacy, self-efficacy (especially regarding self help strategies and knowing where to get help), and depressive symptoms—giving preliminary support

for the intervention program theory [22]. There was no clear evidence of potential negative effects from using the program.

These results were consistent with a recent systematic review of psychoeducational interventions in adolescent depression [11], which found that these programs can be acceptable and feasible and can influence a range of outcomes. Overall, the development and initial evaluation of MoodHwb fills a knowledge gap identified in the review (particularly of digital programs) and meets the need for good health information and evidence-based psychosocial interventions [5].

MoodHwb might be particularly helpful when a young person starts to experience difficulties and first presents to services—for example to school counseling or nursing, primary care/mental health, youth, or social services. However, given that the majority of young people with depression do not access services [38], digital health interventions such as this could help improve reach and access to therapies. The program could also complement other approaches, for example, in the management of severe or chronic difficulties. It fits with the guided self help approach (as it can be used either independently or with another person) and the increasing interest in personalized medicine [39].

This evaluation will be used to inform the refinement of MoodHwb, with the aim of improving the user engagement with it. The suggestions for improvement made by participants were discussed with the digital media company and research team. The issues were prioritized according to the level of importance given to them by the participants, and whether they would improve the acceptability, feasibility, and ease of use of the program. Other considerations were the program aims, underlying theory and evidence, technical difficulty, and time, resources, and funds required to make the changes.

The main revisions considered included improving the navigation and audiovisual/interactive elements, making it more personalized, developing the app version of the program, and expanding the self help and anxiety sections (Multimedia Appendix 1). Ahead of a large trial, we would also need to ensure the program has the required technical specifications (eg, compatibility with devices and operating systems, adequate database capacity, and easy access to the app).

#### **The Evaluation Process**

#### **Strengths**

One of the main strengths of the project relates to the rigorous mixed methodology, which followed guidance for complex interventions [20] for both the development and initial evaluation reported here. There was also a collaborative, person-based, and iterative approach [17] for the intervention development.

Another strength was the diverse range of participants from recruitment centers in urban and rural areas, including in areas with several ethnicities and areas of deprivation. Efforts were made to engage young people, families, and carers by offering to see them where convenient. There was also contact afterwards to promote retention and adherence (eg, email, text, phone). The recruitment target of 40 young people was met, and there was a good retention rate (82% of young people). The digital media team was available to address technical issues during the study.

#### Limitations

The research and digital media teams were involved throughout the project, and it is possible that their personal views could have influenced the development and evaluation process. Considering the number of centers visited, only a small number of potential participants were referred, which may have led to a biased sample. Several of those who initially showed interest did not go on to participate, and often no reason was given. This might reflect the difficulty in engaging young people in mental health research, or that the program might be more useful for certain subgroups or contexts. More females than males participated, although this might reflect in part that depression is more common in females in adolescence [1].

Participants might have reported more favorable responses because they were seen by, or in regular contact with, the researchers. Some had participated in the development phase, which may have influenced their opinion of the program (those who had been involved in its development generally gave favorable feedback on the prototype). Outcomes were assessed via self-report and response bias could be an issue, for example, where participants provide socially desirable answers. Young people might have been less likely to give candid responses in the presence of parents or carers, although they were given the option of being seen alone.

The results of the questionnaires must be interpreted with caution given the small sample size and limited power. It would have been interesting to explore how factors (eg, age, gender, severity/history of difficulties, family history, and involvement of parent and carer) might have influenced the results; however, the exploration of subgroups was not feasible given the sample size. It is also possible that some of those whose symptoms or behavior improved may have done so in any case over time, or due to other interventions or factors.

#### Conclusions

This early mixed methods evaluation found that the co-designed prototype of MoodHwb and assessment process were feasible and acceptable. The findings will be used to refine the intervention and inform the design of a randomized controlled trial [20]. If proven to be effective, MoodHwb could ultimately be rolled out as an early intervention program in health, education, social, and youth services and charities to help young people, families, carers, friends, and professionals.



#### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank all the young people, parents, carers, professionals, and researchers who participated in the study. Will Richards and Andrew Price (Made by Moon digital media company), Mike Clague (Carbon Studio animation company), and Dyfan Williams (graphic designer) helped to develop the program and accompanying literature, and the authors thank them for their work. The authors would like to thank Emma Rengasamy (medical student) for helping to facilitate the professionals' focus group. This work was supported by the Welsh Government through Health and Care Research Wales, and the authors thank them for their support. RBJ was supported by a National Institute for Health Research/Health and Care Research Wales Programme Fellowship (NIHR-FS-2012). SS was supported by a Medical Research Council Strategic Award (MC-PC-13027, MC\_UU\_12017\_14, MC\_UU\_12017\_1, SPHSU11, and SPHSU14). BM was supported by the NIHR Biomedical Research Centre at the University Hospitals Bristol NHS Foundation Trust and the University of Bristol. DS is supported by a Lister Institute Prize Fellowship (2016-2021). IJ is Director of the National Centre for Mental Health, and the authors thank the center for its support. The funders had no role in the study design or conduct of the study or in the writing of the manuscript.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

#### Multimedia Appendix 1

Table 1: Suggestions for the further development of the program; Table 2: Further quotes from the interviews and focus group. [DOCX File , 22 KB - mental v7i7e14536 app1.docx ]

#### Multimedia Appendix 2 Questionnaire feedback on program. [DOCX File , 342 KB - mental v7i7e14536 app2.docx ]

#### References

- Thapar A, Collishaw S, Pine DS, Thapar AK. Depression in adolescence. Lancet 2012 Mar 17;379(9820):1056-1067 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60871-4] [Medline: 22305766]
- 2. North West Clinical Senates. London: Department of Health; 2009. New Horizons: Towards a Shared Vision for Mental Health URL: <u>https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20130104235147/http://www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/</u> Publications/PublicationsPolicyAndGuidance/DH\_109705 [accessed 2020-03-23]
- 3. Thapar A, Collishaw S, Potter R, Thapar AK. Managing and preventing depression in adolescents. Br Med J 2010 Jan 22;340:c209. [doi: 10.1136/bmj.c209] [Medline: 20097692]
- 4. Bennett C, Bevan Jones R, Smith D. Prevention strategies for adolescent depression. Adv Psychiatr Treat 2014 Mar;20(2):116-124 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1192/apt.bp.112.010314]
- 5. National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE). Depression in children and young people: Identification and management. London: NICE Clinical Guideline; 2019.
- Birmaher B, Brent D, AACAP Work Group on Quality Issues, Bernet W, Bukstein O, Walter H, et al. Practice parameter for the assessment and treatment of children and adolescents with depressive disorders. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2007 Nov;46(11):1503-1526. [doi: 10.1097/chi.0b013e318145ae1c] [Medline: 18049300]
- 7. Colom F. Keeping therapies simple: psychoeducation in the prevention of relapse in affective disorders. Br J Psychiatry 2011 May;198(5):338-340. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.110.090209] [Medline: 21525516]
- 8. Brent D, Maalouf F. Depressive disorders in childhood and adolescence. In: Thapar A, Pine DS, Leckman JF, Scott S, Snowling MJ, Taylor E, editors. Rutter's Child and Adolescent Psychiatry. Sixth Edition. New Jersey: Wiley-Blackwell; 2015:873-892.
- Stice E, Shaw H, Bohon C, Marti, Rohde P. A meta-analytic review of depression prevention programs for children and adolescents: factors that predict magnitude of intervention effects. J Consult Clin Psychol 2009 Jun;77(3):486-503 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0015168] [Medline: 19485590]
- 10. Tursi M, Baes CV, Camacho FR, Tofoli SM, Juruena MF. Effectiveness of psychoeducation for depression: a systematic review. Aust NZ J Psychiatry 2013 Nov;47(11):1019-1031. [doi: 10.1177/0004867413491154] [Medline: 23739312]
- Bevan Jones R, Thapar A, Stone Z, Thapar A, Jones I, Smith D, et al. Psychoeducational interventions in adolescent depression: A systematic review. Patient Educ Couns 2018 May;101(5):804-816 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2017.10.015] [Medline: 29103882]
- 12. Hollis C, Morriss R, Martin J, Amani S, Cotton R, Denis M, et al. Technological innovations in mental healthcare: harnessing the digital revolution. Br J Psychiatry 2015 Apr;206(4):263-265. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.113.142612] [Medline: 25833865]
- Merry SN, Stasiak K, Shepherd M, Frampton C, Fleming T, Lucassen MF. The effectiveness of SPARX, a computerised self help intervention for adolescents seeking help for depression: randomised controlled non-inferiority trial. Br Med J 2012 Apr 18;344:e2598 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.e2598] [Medline: 22517917]

RenderX

- 14. Reyes-Portillo JA, Mufson L, Greenhill LL, Gould MS, Fisher PW, Tarlow N, et al. Web-based interventions for youth internalizing problems: a systematic review. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2014 Dec;53(12):1254-70.e5. [doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2014.09.005] [Medline: 25457924]
- 15. Rice SM, Goodall J, Hetrick SE, Parker AG, Gilbertson T, Amminger GP, et al. Online and social networking interventions for the treatment of depression in young people: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2014 Sep 16;16(9):e206 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3304] [Medline: 25226790]
- 16. Hollis C, Falconer CJ, Martin JL, Whittington C, Stockton S, Glazebrook C, et al. Annual Research Review: Digital health interventions for children and young people with mental health problems a systematic and meta-review. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2017 Apr;58(4):474-503. [doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12663] [Medline: 27943285]
- Yardley L, Morrison L, Bradbury K, Muller I. The person-based approach to intervention development: application to digital health-related behavior change interventions. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jan 30;17(1):e30 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4055] [Medline: 25639757]
- Mohr DC, Schueller SM, Montague E, Burns MN, Rashidi P. The behavioral intervention technology model: an integrated conceptual and technological framework for eHealth and mHealth interventions. J Med Internet Res 2014 Jun 5;16(6):e146 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3077] [Medline: 24905070]
- 19. Oinas-Kukkonen H, Harjumaa M. Persuasive systems design: Key issues, process model, and system features. Commun Assoc Inf Syst 2009;24:485-500. [doi: 10.17705/1cais.02428]
- 20. Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, Michie S, Nazareth I, Petticrew M, Medical Research Council Guidance. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. Br Med J 2008 Sep 29;337:a1655 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.a1655] [Medline: 18824488]
- 21. Bevan Jones R, Thomas J, Lewis J, Read S, Jones I. Translation: From Bench to Brain Using the visual arts and metaphors to engage and educate. Research All 2017;1(2):265-283 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.18546/rfa.01.2.04]
- 22. Bevan Jones R, Thapar A, Rice F, Beeching H, Cichosz R, Mars B, Smith, et al. A web-based psychoeducational intervention for adolescent depression: design and development of MoodHwb. JMIR Ment Health 2018 Feb 15;5(1):e13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mental.8894] [Medline: 29449202]
- 23. Mars B, Collishaw S, Smith D, Thapar A, Potter R, Sellers R, et al. Offspring of parents with recurrent depression: which features of parent depression index risk for offspring psychopathology? J Affect Disord 2012 Jan;136(1-2):44-53. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.09.002] [Medline: 21962850]
- 24. Hart SR, Kastelic EA, Wilcox HC, Beaudry MB, Musci RJ, Heley KM, et al. Achieving Depression Literacy: The Adolescent Depression Knowledge Questionnaire (ADKQ). School Ment Health 2014 Sep 1;6(3):213-223 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12310-014-9120-1] [Medline: 27182284]
- 25. Griffiths, Christensen H, Jorm AF, Evans K, Groves C. Effect of web-based depression literacy and cognitive-behavioural therapy interventions on stigmatising attitudes to depression: randomised controlled trial. Br J Psychiatry 2004 Oct;185:342-349. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.185.4.342] [Medline: 15458995]
- 26. Wilson CJ, Deane FP, Ciarrochi J, Rickwood D. Measuring help-seeking intentions: properties of the general help-seeking questionnaire. Can J Couns 2005;39(1):15-28 [FREE Full text]
- Tonge B, King N, Klimkeit E, Melvin G, Heyne D, Gordon M. The Self-Efficacy Questionnaire for Depression in Adolescents (SEQ-DA). Development and psychometric evaluation. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2005 Oct;14(7):357-363. [doi: 10.1007/s00787-005-0462-y] [Medline: 16254764]
- Kanter JW, Mulick PS, Busch AM, Berlin KS, Martell CR. The Behavioral Activation for Depression Scale (BADS): Psychometric properties and factor structure. J Psychopathol Behav Assess 2007;29(3):191-202 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10862-006-9038-5]
- 29. Angold A, Costello EJ, Messer SC, Pickles A. Development of a short questionnaire for use in epidemiological studies of depression in children and adolescents. Int J Methods Psychiatr Res 1995;5(4):237-249 [FREE Full text]
- Birmaher B, Brent DA, Chiappetta L, Bridge J, Monga S, Baugher M. Psychometric properties of the Screen for Child Anxiety Related Emotional Disorders (SCARED): a replication study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 1999 Oct;38(10):1230-1236. [doi: 10.1097/00004583-199910000-00011] [Medline: 10517055]
- 31. Goodman R. The Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire: a research note. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 1997 Jul;38(5):581-586. [doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.1997.tb01545.x] [Medline: 9255702]
- 32. Zigmond AS, Snaith RP. The hospital anxiety and depression scale. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1983 Jun;67(6):361-370. [doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1983.tb09716.x] [Medline: 6880820]
- 33. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qual Res Psychol 2006 Jan;3(2):77-101 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa]
- 34. Lombard M, Snyder-Duch J, Bracken CC. Content analysis in mass communication: assessment and reporting of intercoder reliability. Human Comm Res 2002 Oct;28(4):587-604. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1468-2958.2002.tb00826.x</u>]
- 35. Ranney ML, Meisel ZF, Choo EK, Garro AC, Sasson C, Guthrie KM. Interview-based qualitative research in emergency care part II: data collection, analysis and results reporting. Acad Emerg Med 2015 Sep;22(9):1103-1112 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/acem.12735] [Medline: 26284572]

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14536
```

RenderX

- 36. Barbour RS. Checklists for improving rigour in qualitative research: a case of the tail wagging the dog? Br Med J 2001 May 5;322(7294):1115-1117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.322.7294.1115] [Medline: 11337448]
- Michie S, Yardley L, West R, Patrick K, Greaves F. Developing and evaluating digital interventions to promote behavior change in health and health care: recommendations resulting from an international workshop. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jun 29;19(6):e232 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7126] [Medline: 28663162]
- Potter R, Mars B, Eyre O, Legge S, Ford T, Sellers R, et al. Missed opportunities: mental disorder in children of parents with depression. Br J Gen Pract 2012 Jul;62(600):e487-e493 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3399/bjgp12X652355] [Medline: 22781997]
- 39. Bahcall O. Precision medicine. Nature 2015 Oct 15;526(7573):335. [doi: 10.1038/526335a] [Medline: 26469043]

#### Abbreviations

**CAMHS:** Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services **eHealth:** electronic health **EPAD:** Early Prediction of Adolescent Depression **UHBs:** University Health Boards

Edited by G Doron; submitted 25.08.19; peer-reviewed by E Lattie, A Lundervold; comments to author 22.10.19; revised version received 17.12.19; accepted 02.02.20; published 17.07.20.

Please cite as:

Bevan Jones R, Thapar A, Rice F, Mars B, Agha SS, Smith D, Merry S, Stallard P, Thapar AK, Jones I, Simpson SA A Digital Intervention for Adolescent Depression (MoodHwb): Mixed Methods Feasibility Evaluation JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e14536 URL: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14536 doi:10.2196/14536 PMID:32384053

©Rhys Bevan Jones, Anita Thapar, Frances Rice, Becky Mars, Sharifah Shameem Agha, Daniel Smith, Sally Merry, Paul Stallard, Ajay K Thapar, Ian Jones, Sharon A Simpson. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 17.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

## Implementation Determinants and Outcomes of a Technology-Enabled Service Targeting Suicide Risk in High Schools: Mixed Methods Study

Molly Adrian<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Jessica Coifman<sup>1</sup>, MPH; Michael D Pullmann<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Jennifer B Blossom<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Casey Chandler<sup>1</sup>, BA; Glen Coppersmith<sup>3</sup>, PhD; Paul Thompson<sup>4</sup>, PhD; Aaron R Lyon<sup>1</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, United States

<sup>2</sup>Seattle Children's Research Institute, Seattle, WA, United States

<sup>3</sup>Qntfy, Arlington, VA, United States

<sup>4</sup>The Dartmouth Institute for Health Policy and Clinical Practice, Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth, Hanover, NH, United States

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Molly Adrian, PhD Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences University of Washington 6200 NE 74th St Suite 110 Seattle, WA, 98115 United States Phone: 1 206 221 1689 Email: adriam@uw.edu

## Abstract

**Background:** Technology-enabled services (TESs), which integrate human service and digital components, are popular strategies to increase the reach and impact of mental health interventions, but large-scale implementation of TESs has lagged behind their potential.

**Objective:** This study applied a mixed qualitative and quantitative approach to gather input from multiple key user groups (students and educators) and to understand the factors that support successful implementation (implementation determinants) and implementation outcomes of a TES for universal screening, ongoing monitoring, and support for suicide risk management in the school setting.

**Methods:** A total of 111 students in the 9th to 12th grade completed measures regarding implementation outcomes (acceptability, feasibility, and appropriateness) via an open-ended survey. A total of 9 school personnel (school-based mental health clinicians, nurses, and administrators) completed laboratory-based usability testing of a dashboard tracking the suicide risk of students, quantitative measures, and qualitative interviews to understand key implementation outcomes and determinants. School personnel were presented with a series of scenarios and common tasks focused on the basic features and functions of the dashboard. Directed content analysis based on the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research was used to extract multilevel determinants (ie, the barriers or facilitators at the levels of the outer setting, inner setting, individuals, intervention, and implementation process) related to positive implementation outcomes of the TES.

**Results:** Overarching themes related to implementation determinants and outcomes suggest that both student and school personnel users view TESs for suicide prevention as moderately feasible and acceptable based on the Acceptability of Intervention Measure and Feasibility of Intervention Measure and as needing improvements in usability based on the System Usability Scale. Qualitative results suggest that students and school personnel view passive data collection based on social media data as a relative advantage to the current system; however, the findings indicate that the TES and the school setting need to address issues of privacy, integration into existing workflows and communication patterns, and options for individualization for student-centered care.

**Conclusions:** Innovative suicide prevention strategies that rely on passive data collection in the school context are a promising and appealing idea. Usability testing identified key issues for revision to facilitate widespread implementation.

(JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e16338) doi:10.2196/16338



RenderX

#### **KEYWORDS**

technology-enabled services; suicide prevention; school-based mental health; user-centered design; mobile phone

#### Introduction

#### Background

Suicide is the second leading cause of death for adolescents, and the rate of suicide in the United States has increased in recent years [1,2]. Suicidal thoughts and behaviors (including suicidal ideation, nonsuicidal self-injury, and suicide attempts) increase dramatically during adolescence and are unfortunately common. Data suggest that 17% of US high school students seriously consider suicide each year, and approximately 9% report a suicide attempt [3]. Despite this being a common health concern, our ability to predict suicide is poor [4].

High schools provide a convenient and accessible setting to promote mental health, as most children attend high schools, removing practical barriers for mental health services and promoting care for traditionally underserved groups [5-9]. Thus, schools have the potential to play an essential role in supporting the identification and treatment of youth with mental health difficulties. School is also the most common community setting where suicidal ideation is identified [10]; however, the majority of schools demonstrate poor adherence to gold standard practices related to the identification and treatment of youth at risk [11,12]. Many high schools do not adopt recommended suicide prevention strategies because of practical concerns, such as the capacity to manage false positives, lack of knowledge of evidence-based practices, fear, stigma, as well as legal and ethical issues [11,13].

Technology-enabled services (TESs) hold promise for adolescent suicide prevention because of their capacity to support best practices while achieving population health and may help address many of the practical concerns that act as barriers to the adoption of suicide prevention strategies (ie, cognitive load, burden, and costs). TESs are characterized by having both a human service component (eg, therapist-delivered psychotherapies) and a digital component (eg, dashboard app) that supports, or is supported by, the service [14]. A broad range of support falls under the category of TES, including web- or app-based supports for posttraumatic stress disorder treatment (eg, Prolonged Exposure Coach), interventions for insomnia (Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Insomnia Coach), and substance use disorders (reSET) [15,16]. Efficacy trials indicate that TESs yield effects commensurate with well-established psychological interventions for depression, anxiety, and suicidal ideation/behavior [17-19]. Nearly all teens are heavy users of smartphones and other digital technologies and use these technologies for health-related concerns [20]. Furthermore, adolescents are seeking TES to manage their health [21]. TES via text-based extensions (eg, Text4Strength with Sources of Strength) of suicide prevention programs show initial feasibility, safety, and utility from the adolescent perspective [22].

High schools represent a key setting for which TES can be effectively adapted and applied. An important suicide prevention research priority is to evaluate how TES may address many of the challenges that schools face in adopting suicide prevention

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16338
```

strategies. For example, TES that automatically and continuously monitors social media (SM) data and requires virtually no staff or resources such as time in the classroom to execute may be valuable in reducing the burden of universal screening. Furthermore, strategies that rely on student-generated SM data may reduce common concerns about specific suicide or emotional health screening tools [23,24]. Furthermore, as TES does not rely on explicit reports of suicidal ideation or behavior, the potential for student stigmatization is substantially reduced. A platform that allows for passive data aggregation and monitoring is ongoing rather than linked to one particular assessment time point, facilitating an identification approach that aligns with the episodic nature of suicidality [23-25]. For these reasons, strategic monitoring of SM, has the potential to have a considerable impact on public health via scalable early detection and intervention to decrease adolescent suicide rates.

Although research on the efficacy of TES for mental health broadly-and suicide prevention specifically-is promising [21], school settings have experienced few benefits from TES. Much of this is likely because of insufficient attention to (1) end users' priorities and experiences regarding aspects of the technology and the human service and (2) the implementation strategies that promote their adoption and sustained use [14,26]. To improve TES implementation, developers are increasingly turning to the methods of human-centered design (HCD) to identify and address problematic system design and its impact on otherwise appealing and effective products [27]. HCD includes a set of approaches that ground the development process in information about the needs and desires of people who will ultimately use a product, with the goal of creating compelling, intuitive, and effective innovations [28,29]. Usability testing, a hallmark of HCD, provides an opportunity for representative end users to interact with the technology, complete specific tasks, and generate information about the functionality and presentation. Owing to the potential impact of TES usability on implementation outcomes [30], we prioritized this determinant in the study design.

#### Objectives

The goal of this research was to evaluate the implementation outcomes of acceptability, feasibility, and appropriateness from the primary users of a TES (Quinn Therapeutic) for school-based suicide prevention (ie, school staff and students). These perceived implementation outcomes are critical precursors to adoption and use [30] and can be most effectively assessed at early project stages before actual implementation occurs [31]. As articulated by Proctor et al [31], acceptability is defined as perceptions that an innovation is agreeable, palatable, or satisfactory; feasibility is the extent to which a new innovation can be successfully used or carried out within a given agency or setting; and appropriateness refers to the innovation's fit, relevance, and compatibility with the setting, staff, and target problem. We also evaluated implementation determinants, including usability factors, driving our primary implementation outcomes. Our specific research questions were as follows: (1) What key, multilevel factors in the school context should drive

XSL•FO RenderX

the adaptation and implementation of a student-monitoring dashboard interface of the Quinn Therapeutic and (2) What changes to the digital dashboard interface are needed to maximize its acceptability, feasibility, appropriateness, and ultimate usability for school systems? We focus on the dashboard interface for applying HCD as the most salient and user-facing feature of TES.

### Methods

#### **Participants and Procedures**

Participants were drawn from an urban area in the Pacific Northwest. Recruitment of participants occurred through past and ongoing research partnerships. Interested principals and/or school counselor leads were presented with the information regarding study procedures in an initial meeting and then recontacted if they were interested in having students and school personnel the opportunity to participate. Recruitment of clinician participants was done in the winter of 2018, with user testing procedures completed in February and March; student recruitment and study student data collection procedures were performed in May 2018. All procedures were approved by our institutional review board (study 3246).

#### Procedures for School Personnel: User Testing

In total, 9 school personnel whose responsibilities are most proximal to school-based suicide screening—school nurses, counselors, social workers, and administrators—were invited to participate in the laboratory-based user testing of our student-monitoring dashboard.

School personnel were included to identify key aspects of the Quinn Therapeutic system that were most in need of redesign. Drawing from established models of user testing [32], participants were presented with a series of scenarios that contain common tasks to accomplish. Tasks focused on the primary features of the dashboard system (ie, open exploration, identifying a student at risk for suicide, and identifying the risk status of a new student). During the task completion, participants used a *think-aloud* data collection technique [33], describing their processes and experiences as they navigate the system. Anticipated and actual task difficulties were assessed consistent with Albert and Dixon's [34] method. During system testing, participants rated on a 5-point scale (ranging from 1=very easy to 5=very difficult) the expected difficulty of each task. Following task completion, participants rated the experienced difficulty on the same scale. We used prompts such as What are you thinking about? What details are you looking for? and What is your impression of this task to elicit information. Following the completion of the task and their post-task rating, we asked several follow-up questions including, Why did you answer the way you did? Was there anything confusing, usual, or difficult to understand about this task? as well as additional questions specific to individualized tasks. Each session concluded with a qualitative open-ended interview to gather additional feedback about the system and implementation determinants as well as completion of standardized measures of implementation outcomes and system usability (system usability scale; SUS [35]).

#### https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16338

#### Procedures for Students: Social Media Data and Survey

Following school administrator approval, 111 students were recruited from a private high school in an urban area of the Pacific Northwest. Students were eligible to participate if they attended high school and used 1 of 5 popular SM platforms (Twitter, Facebook, Instagram, Reddit, and Tumblr) on a weekly basis.

The opportunity for participation was presented in an all-class assembly. A brief orientation to the procedures was given, and assent was obtained from youth. Parents/caregivers received a letter from the principal informing of study procedures and the option to opt out their high school from the study procedures. Youth who provided consent were given access to the University of Washington OurDataHelps website to donate SM data and complete questionnaires regarding their preferences for the Quinn Therapeutic dashboard. Students opted for study participation through the OurDataHelps website [36]. This website provided study information and provided a web-based data collection platform. The components of student data collection included SM data donation, and questionnaires regarding emotional health, implementation outcomes, and SM use and preferences were completed via a web or mobile platform. Following the presentation, eligible students were given 1 week to access the survey platform and complete study procedures. Students received US \$30 for participation.

#### Materials: Quinn Therapeutic Dashboard

Quinn Therapeutic is a TES that aggregates patient-generated SM data to detect and monitor suicide risk, visualize data over time, and provide feedback to clinicians, which may be particularly suitable in the high school context [37-39]. Quinn Therapeutic's core digital and human service features are outlined below (Table 1). The technology relies on deep learning (a subset of machine learning algorithms), which enable a computer to discover and use patterns in data, trained, and optimized using SM data [40]. The aggregated SM data and risk ratings based on machine learning algorithms are presented in a student-monitoring dashboard interface, which clinicians log into to view estimated student risk status, data over time, and SM content driving ratings of risk. The dashboard's purpose is to allow school personnel to monitor student suicide risk over time. Core functions are represented in the web-based supplement. A timeline shows the overall data contribution for the population; there is a search function for finding specific students, and tabs categorize students with high risk for ease of viewing the at-risk population with past suicidal ideation and self-harm. School personnel can also view individuals, including their suicide risk level over time (ie, risk level graph), source SM data that generate the risk ratings, the strength and valence of sentiment (ie, sentiment graph), and students self-reported diagnostic and suicide risk information. Quinn Therapeutic's predictive algorithms have been developed and evaluated in users who donate their data to an online portal as well as publicly available data from Twitter and demonstrated impressive accuracy in distinguishing those with identifying self-reported suicide attempts from those who did not report this history [41]. The algorithms demonstrated the capability to separate users who would attempt suicide from neurotypical

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

controls. Evaluating SM data from the month before a suicide attempt, the area under the curve (AUC) from receiver operating characteristics for this binary decision task was 0.89, and for all available SM data, AUC was 0.94 (an AUC of 1 is perfect prediction) [42]. Quinn Therapeutic human service components include measurement-based care, crisis prevention planning,

and risk management, all of which align with recommendations for the identification and management of adolescent suicide risk [43]. As a first step in evaluating the application of Quinn Therapeutic TES in the school setting, the current project focused only on an early prototype of Quinn Therapeutic's digital technology component.

Table 1. Quinn Therapeutic technology specifications.

Data aggregation	Ongoing data capture from five SM <sup>a</sup> platforms—Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, Reddit, and Tumblr		
Digital platform components			
Risk prediction	Relies on <i>deep learning</i> , specifically refined for suicide-specific predictions from multiple cohorts		
Visualization of progress	Student-monitoring dashboard interface for selected school personnel		
Data security and privacy	Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act-compliant cloud-based server, opt in participation, and meets recommendations for ethical use of SM data [44]		
Service components			
Measurement-based care	Ongoing monitoring through passive data collection		
Crisis prevention planning	Use of real-time data to understand past prompting events and plan for future		
Suicide-specific assessment and treatment	Maintains top priority of safety at the time it is needed		

<sup>a</sup>SM: social media.

For user testing sessions, school personnel viewed the student-monitoring dashboard populated with *dummy data*. The dashboard allows for data visualization of the posterior probability (range 0-1) representing the likelihood that each individual SM post was written by someone at risk of suicide and status updates that were analyzed with machine learning algorithms developed in prior work [42]. Cohort data, individual monitoring data (time series and risk rating), and source content (SM posts/behavior) that generated ratings were viewed via the dashboard.

#### Measures

Mutltimedia Appendix 1 provides information regarding the measures by the reporter as well as the sample items.

#### **Demographics**

Participants self-reported their age, ethnicity/race, sexual orientation, and gender. In addition, school personnel reported their role in the school context and the years of experience in that role.

#### **Implementation Outcomes**

#### Acceptability

The 4-item acceptability of intervention measure [45] was used to assess school personnel's perception of acceptability, including liking, approving, and welcoming use of the dashboard. Items were rated on a 5-point Likert scale (1=completely disagree and 5=completely agree). Prior psychometric evaluation suggested acceptable measurement model fit and high reliability [45], and internal consistency in this study was strong ( $\alpha$ =.93).

#### Appropriateness

RenderX

The 4-item intervention appropriateness scale [45] was used to assess school personnel's perception of fit with items related to fit for the setting, applicability to their work, and a good

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16338
```

match for the needs of the users. Items were rated on a 5-point Likert scale (1=completely disagree and 5=completely agree). Prior psychometric evaluation suggested acceptable measurement model fit and high reliability [45], and internal consistency in this study was excellent ( $\alpha$ =.97).

#### Feasibility

The 4-item feasibility of intervention measure [45] was used to assess school personnel's perception of acceptability, including possible, doable, and easy use of the dashboard. Items were rated on a 5-point Likert scale (1=completely disagree and 5=completely agree). Internal consistency in this study was strong ( $\alpha$ =.91).

#### **Implementation Determinants**

#### Usability

School personnel completed the SUS following user testing. The SUS is a 10-item measure, with scores ranging from 0 to 100, with scores greater than 70 considered acceptable. The SUS is the best-researched and most sensitive usability measure available [35]. Internal consistency in this study was strong ( $\alpha$ =.83).

#### **Additional Determinants**

Following user testing sessions, school personnel participants were asked a series of open-ended questions about what they saw as the positive aspects, the negative aspects, and specific suggestions for improvement based on other technologies with which they interacted. Questions focused on acceptability, feasibility, and appropriateness were asked to understand the reasons for their interview responses. Students completed the Preferences, Relationships, and Interventions using Social Media, a 22-item questionnaire developed by this team that assessed the use and frequency of SM platforms, priorities regarding intervention options, and open-ended questions around
#### Adrian et al

the ways to improve system alignment with the needs and expectations of students in their school.

#### Data Analysis Plan

Descriptive statistics, including means and SDs, were calculated for quantitative measures. Qualitative content was coded using the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR) [46]. The CFIR is a commonly used framework that organizes constructs that have been associated with effective implementation. It has been widely used as a practical guide to evaluate implementation efforts in preparation for or during active studies [46]. The codebook template was used to understand the multilevel determinants of implementation. Determinants include aspects of the innovation (eg, evidence strength and relative advantage), outer context (eg, external policies and incentives), the inner organizational context (eg, implementation climate and tension for change ), characteristics of the individuals operating within target settings (eg, attitudes and efficacy), and process of change in the organization (eg, engagement strategies and change agents) [47-51]. School personnel interviews were audio recorded, transcribed, and coded with directed content analysis. In total, 4 coders were trained to conduct directed content analysis based on the CFIR

codebook by reviewing the codebook and example codes, reviewing the school personnel's responses to each question from the same two transcripts, identifying potential codes, and independently coding. Consensus among the four coders for the two transcripts was achieved through open dialog [52]. Following consensus on the two transcripts, two coding team members who had completed the consensus coding were split into two groups. The remaining transcripts were coded independently and then the two groups met to review codes in consensus meetings. A consensus coding process was used to reduce biases, groupthink, and errors [53]. This coding approach was used, as many qualitative researchers consider it to be more valid for analyzing human communication, as it explicitly uses coding ambiguities to prompt discussion and increases confidence in complex data compared with interrater reliability [54].

# Results

## **Participants**

The demographic characteristics of the participants are included in Tables 2 and 3.

Adrian et al

 Table 2. Summary of demographics and clinical characteristics for student participants (N=111).

Characteristics	Students
Sex at birth, n (%)	
Male	40 (36.0)
Female	71 (64.0)
Intersex	0 (0.0)
Gender, n (%)	
Male	40 (36.0)
Female	71 (64.0)
Transgender male	0 (0.0)
Transgender female	0 (0.0)
Age (years), mean (SD)	16.5 (1.13)
Sexual orientation, n (%)	
Asexual	1 (0.9)
Bisexual or pansexual	16 (14.4)
Gay or lesbian	4 (3.6)
Heterosexual or straight	83 (74.8)
Other <sup>a</sup>	2 (1.8)
Prefer not to say	5 (4.5)
Ethnicity (Hispanic or Latino), n (%)	
Not Hispanic or Latino	103 (92.8)
Hispanic, of Spanish Origin or Latino	5 (4.5)
Prefer not to answer	3 (2.7)
Race, n (%)	
White	63 (56.8)
Black or African American	10 (9.0)
American Indian or Alaska Native	0 (0.0)
Asian	15 (13.5)
Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander	2 (1.8)
Other, not specified above	7 (6.3)
Unknown or prefer not to answer	2 (1.8)
Multiracial	12 (10.8)
Number of suicide attempts, n (%)	
0	106 (95.5)
1	2 (1.8)
2	3 (2.7)

 $^{a}$ Sexual orientation: other: heterosexual and bicurious (n=1) and questioning (n=1).



Table 3. Summary of demographics for school personnel participants (N=9).

Characteristics	School personnel, n (%)
Gender	
Male	2 (22)
Female	7 (78)
Other	0 (0)
Age (years)	
25-34	4 (44)
35-44	4 (44)
55-64	1 (11)
Ethnicity (Hispanic or Latino)	
Not Hispanic or Latino	9 (100)
Hispanic, of Spanish Origin or Latino	0 (0)
Race	
White	7 (78)
Black or African American	0 (0)
American Indian or Alaska Native	0 (0)
Asian	2 (22)
Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander	0 (0)
Other, not specified above	0 (0)
Multiracial	0 (0)
Degree	
Bachelor's	2 (22)
Master's	7 (78)
Professional Role	
School counselor	3 (33)
Mental health counselor	2 (22)
School administrator	1 (11)
Other <sup>a</sup>	3 (33)
Years in role	
1-3	3 (33)
4-6	3 (33)
7-9	2 (22)
≥20	1 (11)

<sup>a</sup>Professional role: other: school nurse (n=2) and community-based behavioral health partner (n=1).

#### **Implementation Outcomes**

School personnel gave the student-monitoring dashboard moderate scores, on average, for acceptability (mean 3.69, SD 0.85; range 2.25-5.00), appropriate (mean 3.72, SD 1.09; range 2.00-5.00), and feasibility (mean 3.78, SD 0.75; range 2.25-4.75) of implementation in their setting, indicating school personnel viewed the student-monitoring dashboard as moderately appropriate for the school setting.

#### **Determinants of Implementation**

To understand the reasons for ratings of core implementation outcomes, qualitative themes at the level of the innovation, outer setting, inner setting, individual characteristics, and engagement were summarized (Multimedia Appendix 2). The following three themes emerged: (1) compatibility with culture, values, and norms in the school setting; (2) additional attention needed to confidentiality and privacy; and (3) flexibility in the way to support students. The majority of the qualitative codes related to the first theme, that is, the organizational context, culture, resources, and structure (161/350, 46.0% of school personnel

```
XSL•FO
```

comments and 118/222, 53.2% of student comments). Specific comments highlight positive aspects of the system being compatible with culture and values/norms in the school setting. For example, a student indicated:

The system would be great if it helps a student personally and on their phone, and includes lots of student choice. [coded innovation characteristics, adaptability]

However, both participant groups reported difficulty in managing confidentiality and privacy within this context and adequately managing the workflow. For example, 1 clinician stated:

A barrier to implementation in that we are not an organization that is accessible. This level of oversight is appealing in some ways and so I wonder if it creates an expectation of supervision or the impression of supervision where it's not always available. [coded inner setting, available resources]

A student's perspective highlighted:

If people feel like they can't be themselves on the social media because they don't trust the system to keep their confidentiality then I don't think they'd use it. If students didn't use the social media then the system wouldn't work at all. [coded outer setting, external policy]

The second theme highlighted the need for careful attention to how information would be used within the school setting and remain confidential. Some expressed uncertainty about the extent to which machine learning can discern the complexities of unstructured text and nuanced communication occurring on SM platforms:

In today's society the young generation us [sic] tend to make jokes about suicide in a way to relieve stress so I'm afraid something like that will be taken the wrong way. [coded innovation characteristics, evidence strength]

School personnel and students noted wanting clarity on how the TES would impact internal communications and other external systems outside the school, including the district and outside resources (eg, therapists outside of the school and crisis responding).

The third theme relates to the potential for an approach similar to this to expand options for youth at risk. Overall, 34.0% of school personnel comments and 18.0% of student comments highlight the innovative aspects of using passive and ongoing data collection in this way. Themes of positive comments related to the relative perceived advantage of a technology-based solution compared with the status quo as well as the ability to provide individualized solutions and options for youth who appear distressed and/or suicidal. One student noted:

It would allow social media to be safer and less stressful for people who have a lot of anxiety about it. [coded innovation characteristics, relative advantage]

Another student stated the asset of flexibility:

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16338

I think that the best thing this system could do was just be an option for people who are struggling to go and have someone or something that could help them and be there for them. [coded inner setting, available resources]

# **Prototype Interface Usability**

# Task Difficulty

Most tasks were estimated to be moderately easy (mean<sub>range</sub> 3.78-4.22), with the exception of isolating a date range (mean<sub>pre</sub> 3.00 and mean<sub>post</sub> 2.22). Users found the task of free exploration and navigation of the dashboard, similar to or easier than they had anticipated. The majority of users found the task of identifying posts within a set time frame more difficult than they anticipated.

#### Task Success

All 100% of participants identified the students and the risk level. Two-thirds of the participants correctly identified previous suicide risk, and about half of the participants were able to flag concerning posts.

#### System Usability Scale Usability

School personnel's scores on the platform ranged from 22.5 to 75, with a mean of 54.17 (SD 16.58), showcasing the divergent opinions from school personnel on the system's overall usability and an overall unacceptable rating of current usability of the prototype dashboard interface (acceptable ratings >70). Feedback after each testing scenario and during the formal qualitative interview highlighted several common issues, themes, and needed modifications identified by the participants for a subsequent version of the interface (eg, difficulty in isolating specific periods within the interface).

# Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

In this study, high school students and school personnel provided feedback on implementation determinants and outcomes to facilitate the redesign of a TES to support suicide risk identification and prevention. Universal emotional health screening is recognized as an essential component of a multitier system of support and behavioral health framework [55]. Universal emotional health screening may facilitate the identification of undetected difficulties [56]; however, emotional health screening is rarely conducted in school settings because of feasibility, burden on school personnel, and lack of knowledge of best practices. A solution that supports accurate, ongoing, and passive screening for youth risk, clinical decision making, and improved communication and that fits within the school context would be a great asset toward facilitating identification and triage of students at risk for suicide. Through mixed qualitative and quantitative approaches, our study identified a number of strengths of the digital component of the Quinn Therapeutic TES. We additionally identified several challenges related to the school context and concerns regarding fit within workflow and the network of communications around protected health information such as suicidality. Three primary

themes identified by students and school personnel were (1) compatibility with culture, values, and norms in the school setting; (2) additional attention needed to confidentiality and privacy; and (3) flexibility in the way to support students. With regard to compatibility with the culture, students, and school personnel highlighted that this approach aligned with the school's value to support well-being and help achieve goals related to caring for the whole student. However, both stakeholders reported a need for additional information about data and processes for analysis, interpretation, the communication, and human responses were requested. Student concerns regarding confidentiality were centered on how school personnel would manage communications, not sharing data with a company for purposes of suicide prevention. Along with other researchers, before the widespread acceptance of a system that was supported by existing data sources such as SM, additional education regarding the validity of psychologically relevant data can be measured via SM language. Finally, both school personnel and students found appeal in TES flexibility, including the ability for multiple options for enrollment and strategies to support students.

Several researchers have suggested that digital innovations that rely on machine learning strategies similar to the one evaluated in this research would provide significant advances in the field [4,57-60]. In addition, programs that rely on suicide risk prediction algorithms have been deployed in the Veteran's administration. This program, called Recovery Engagement and Coordination for Health—Veterans Enhanced Treatment, uses medical record data and applies machine learning to identify those at a statistically elevated risk for suicide or other adverse outcomes. At present, there is an active clinical trial of the program (NCT03280225). The evaluation of the application of machine learning algorithms to medical records for the prediction of suicide attempts has demonstrated good performance [61]. Few programs have been designed to provide rigorous evaluation of the usability and other implementation

determinants for the use of a technology-based solution to universal suicide screening in the school context. Several limitations must be considered when interpreting the results. First, the sample of users was small, and not representative, as it was limited to participants from a small private school in an urban area. Second, we coded perceptions of the intervention implementation following scenario-based user testing, not actual implementation of the intervention, and, therefore, may not be valid for real-world implementation. Finally, we only included primary end users, that is, students and school personnel who would be involved in responding to suicide risk directly and, therefore, did not include other important stakeholders such as teachers and parents.

# Conclusions

Strategies to make suicide prevention efforts in high schools scalable, sustainable, and supportive may benefit from attention to how technology can facilitate and aid human efforts. This research evaluated a system that aggregates existing data sources-SM data-to provide ongoing monitoring of suicide risk based on machine learning algorithms. Primary users-high school students and school personnel-highlighted the potential advantages of providing individualized solutions and options for youth compared with the current suicide prevention strategy within the school (which included gatekeeper training, mental health awareness group, and onsite counseling support). However, the management of private and sensitive communications in the school context and limited functionality of the prototype dashboard dampened enthusiasm for widespread implementation. Although further investment in an improved user interface may improve some of the concerns, the large fundamental challenge facing this and similar TES is a lack of understanding and policy surrounding the privacy and use of sensitive communications in the school context. Widespread agreement on community norms and commonly accepted guidelines for how and when to use this sort of data will be necessary for the widespread adoption of any similar TES.

# Acknowledgments

This research was supported by the American Foundation of Suicide Prevention Linked Standard Grant and the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (grant no. K12HS022982).

# **Conflicts of Interest**

GC is an employee and a shareholder of Qntfy.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Measures, QT user function, and qualitative coding examples. [DOCX File , 83 KB - mental v7i7e16338 app1.docx ]

Multimedia Appendix 2 Qualitative coding reference table. [XLSX File (Microsoft Excel File), 25 KB - mental v7i7e16338 app2.xlsx ]

# References

 Curtin SC, Warner M, Hedegaard H. Increase in suicide in the United States, 1999-2014. NCHS Data Brief 2016 Apr(241):1-8 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 27111185]

- 2. Quickstats: suicide rates\* for teens aged 15-19 years, by sex United States, 1975-2015. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2017 Aug 4;66(30):816 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6630a6] [Medline: 28771461]
- Kann L, McManus T, Harris WA, Shanklin SL, Flint KH, Queen B, et al. Youth risk behavior surveillance United States, 2017. MMWR Surveill Summ 2018 Jun 15;67(8):1-114 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.15585/mmwr.ss6708a1] [Medline: 29902162]
- 4. Franklin JC, Ribeiro JD, Fox KR, Bentley KH, Kleiman EM, Huang X, et al. Risk factors for suicidal thoughts and behaviors: a meta-analysis of 50 years of research. Psychol Bull 2017 Feb;143(2):187-232. [doi: 10.1037/bul0000084] [Medline: 27841450]
- Allison MA, Crane LA, Beaty BL, Davidson AJ, Melinkovich P, Kempe A. School-based health centers: improving access and quality of care for low-income adolescents. Pediatrics 2007 Oct;120(4):e887-e894. [doi: <u>10.1542/peds.2006-2314</u>] [Medline: <u>17846146</u>]
- 6. Juszczak L, Melinkovich P, Kaplan D. Use of health and mental health services by adolescents across multiple delivery sites. J Adolesc Health 2003 Jun;32(6 Suppl):108-118. [doi: 10.1016/s1054-139x(03)00073-9] [Medline: 12782449]
- 7. Pullmann MD, Daly BP, Sander MA, Bruns EJ. Improving the impact of school-based mental health and other supportive programs on students' academic outcomes: how do we get there from here? Adv Sch Ment Health Promot 2014;7(1):1-4. [doi: 10.1080/1754730x.2013.867713]
- 8. Pullmann MD, VanHooser S, Hoffman C, Heflinger CA. Barriers to and supports of family participation in a rural system of care for children with serious emotional problems. Community Ment Health J 2010 Jun;46(3):211-220 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10597-009-9208-5] [Medline: 19551506]
- Lyon AR, Ludwig KA, Stoep AV, Gudmundsen G, McCauley E. Patterns and predictors of mental healthcare utilization in schools and other service sectors among adolescents at risk for depression. School Ment Health 2013 Aug 1;5(3) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12310-012-9097-6] [Medline: 24223677]
- 10. Farmer EM, Burns BJ, Phillips SD, Angold A, Costello EJ. Pathways into and through mental health services for children and adolescents. Psychiatr Serv 2003 Jan;54(1):60-66. [doi: <u>10.1176/appi.ps.54.1.60</u>] [Medline: <u>12509668</u>]
- Hallfors D, Brodish PH, Khatapoush S, Sanchez V, Cho H, Steckler A. Feasibility of screening adolescents for suicide risk in 'real-world' high school settings. Am J Public Health 2006 Feb;96(2):282-287. [doi: <u>10.2105/AJPH.2004.057281</u>] [Medline: <u>16380568</u>]
- 12. Bradshaw CP, Pas ET, Goldweber A, Rosenberg MS, Leaf PJ. Integrating school-wide positive behavioral interventions and supports with tier 2 coaching to student support teams: The PBISplus model. Adv Sch Ment Health Promot 2012 Jul;5(3):177-193. [doi: 10.1080/1754730x.2012.707429]
- 13. Hayden D, Lauer P. Prevalence of suicide programs in schools and roadblocks to implementation. Suicide Life Threat Behav 2000;30(3):239-251. [Medline: <u>11079637</u>]
- Mohr DC, Lyon AR, Lattie EG, Reddy M, Schueller SM. Accelerating digital mental health research from early design and creation to successful implementation and sustainment. J Med Internet Res 2017 May 10;19(5):e153 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7725] [Medline: 28490417]
- 15. Reger GM, Hoffman J, Riggs D, Rothbaum BO, Ruzek J, Holloway KM, et al. The 'PE coach' smartphone application: an innovative approach to improving implementation, fidelity, and homework adherence during prolonged exposure. Psychol Serv 2013 Aug;10(3):342-349. [doi: 10.1037/a0032774] [Medline: 23937084]
- Campbell AN, Nunes EV, Matthews AG, Stitzer M, Miele GM, Polsky D, et al. Internet-delivered treatment for substance abuse: a multisite randomized controlled trial. Am J Psychiatry 2014 Jun;171(6):683-690 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.13081055] [Medline: 24700332]
- 17. Richards D, Richardson T. Computer-based psychological treatments for depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Psychol Rev 2012 Jun;32(4):329-342. [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2012.02.004] [Medline: 22466510]
- Cuijpers P, Marks IM, van Straten A, Cavanagh K, Gega L, Andersson G. Computer-aided psychotherapy for anxiety disorders: a meta-analytic review. Cogn Behav Ther 2009;38(2):66-82. [doi: <u>10.1080/16506070802694776</u>] [Medline: <u>20183688</u>]
- Torok M, Han J, Baker S, Werner-Seidler A, Wong I, Larsen ME, et al. Suicide prevention using self-guided digital interventions: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Lancet Digit Health 2020 Jan;2(1):e25-e36. [doi: 10.1016/s2589-7500(19)30199-2]
- 20. Pew Research Center. 2019 Jun 12. Mobile Fact Sheet URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/data-trend/mobile/</u> <u>cell-phone-and-smartphone-ownership-demographics/</u> [accessed 2020-03-19]
- 21. Radovic A, McCarty CA, Katzman K, Richardson LP. Adolescents' perspectives on using technology for health: qualitative study. JMIR Pediatr Parent 2018;1(1):e2 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/pediatrics.8677] [Medline: 30740590]
- 22. Thiha P, Pisani AR, Gurditta K, Cherry E, Peterson DR, Kautz H, et al. Efficacy of web-based collection of strength-based testimonials for text message extension of youth suicide prevention program: randomized controlled experiment. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2016 Nov 9;2(2):e164 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.6207] [Medline: 27829575]
- 23. Dever BV, Raines TC, Barclay CM. Chasing the Unicorn: practical Implementation of Universal Screening for Behavioral and Emotional Risk. Sch Psychol 2012;6(4):108-118 [FREE Full text]

RenderX

- 24. Fox J, Halpern L, Forsyth J. Mental health checkups for children and adolescents: a means to identify, prevent, and minimize suffering associated with anxiety and mood disorders. Clin Psychol Sci Pract 2008 Sep;15(3):182-211. [doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2850.2008.00129.x]
- 25. Adrian M, Miller AB, McCauley E, Stoep AV. Suicidal ideation in early to middle adolescence: sex-specific trajectories and predictors. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2016 May;57(5):645-653 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12484] [Medline: 26610726]
- 26. Lyon AR, Wasse JK, Ludwig K, Zachry M, Bruns EJ, Unützer J, et al. The Contextualized Technology Adaptation Process (CTAP): optimizing health information technology to improve mental health systems. Adm Policy Ment Health 2016 May;43(3):394-409 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10488-015-0637-x] [Medline: 25677251]
- 27. Littlejohns P, Wyatt J, Garvican L. Evaluating computerised health information systems: hard lessons still to be learnt. Br Med J 2003 Apr 19;326(7394):860-863 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.326.7394.860] [Medline: 12702622]
- International Organization for Standardization. 2010. ISO 9241-210:2010 Ergonomics of Human-System Interaction Part 210: Human-Centred Design for Interactive Systems URL: <u>https://www.iso.org/standard/52075.html</u> [accessed 2020-03-26]
- 29. Courage C, Baxter K. Understanding Your Users: A Practical Guide to User Requirements Methods, Tools, and Techniques. Burlington, Massachusetts, United States: Morgan Kaufmann; 2005.
- Lyon AR, Bruns EJ. User-centered redesign of evidence-based psychosocial interventions to enhance implementation-hospitable soil or better seeds? JAMA Psychiatry 2019 Jan 1;76(1):3-4. [doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.3060] [Medline: 30427985]
- Proctor E, Silmere H, Raghavan R, Hovmand P, Aarons G, Bunger A, et al. Outcomes for implementation research: conceptual distinctions, measurement challenges, and research agenda. Adm Policy Ment Health 2011 Mar;38(2):65-76 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10488-010-0319-7] [Medline: 20957426]
- 32. Rubin J, Chisnell D. Handbook of Usability Testing: How to Plan, Design, and Conduct Effective Tests. Indianapolis, IN: John Wiley & Sons; 2008.
- 33. Benbunan-Fich R. Using protocol analysis to evaluate the usability of a commercial web site. Inf Manag 2001;39(2):151-163. [doi: 10.1016/s0378-7206(01)00085-4]
- 34. Albert W, Dixon E. Is This What You Expected? The Use of Expectation Measures in Usability Testing. In: Proceedings of the Usability Professionals' Association 12th Annual Conference. 2003 Presented at: UPA'03; June 25, 2003; Scottsdale, AZ URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/y7t5zbfb</u>
- 35. Sauro J. A Practical Guide to the System Usability Scale: Background, Benchmarks & Best Practices. Scotts Valley, California, US: CreateSpace; 2011.
- 36. OurDataHelps. URL: https://ourdatahelps.org/ [accessed 2019-07-17]
- Coppersmith G, Hilland C, Frieder O, Leary R. Scalable Mental Health Analysis in the Clinical Whitespace via Natural Language Processing. In: Proceedings of the 2017 IEEE EMBS International Conference on Biomedical & Health Informatics. 2017 Presented at: BHI'17; February 16-19, 2017; Orlando, FL, USA. [doi: <u>10.1109/bhi.2017.7897288</u>]
- 38. Loveys K, Crutchley P, Wyatt E, Coppersmith G. Small but Mighty: Affective Micropatterns for Quantifying Mental Health from Social Media Language. In: Proceedings of the Fourth Workshop on Computational Linguistics and Clinical Psychology — From Linguistic Signal to Clinical Reality. 2017 Presented at: CLPsych'17; August 3, 2017; Vancouver, BC p. 85-95. [doi: 10.18653/v1/w17-3110]
- 39. Amir S, Coppersmith G, Carvalho P, Silva MJ, Wallace BC. Quantifying mental health from social media with neural user embeddings. arXiv preprint 2017 preprint; arXiv:1705.00335 [FREE Full text]
- 40. Michalski RS, Carbonell JG, Mitchell TM. Machine Learning: An Artificial Intelligence Approach. Burlington, Massachusetts, United States: Morgan Kaufmann; 2014.
- 41. OurDataHelps. URL: https://ourdatahelps.org/ [accessed 2020-03-30]
- 42. Coppersmith G, Leary R, Crutchley P, Fine A. Natural language processing of social media as screening for suicide risk. Biomed Inform Insights 2018;10:1178222618792860 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1178222618792860] [Medline: 30158822]
- 43. Brodsky BS, Spruch-Feiner A, Stanley B. The zero suicide model: applying evidence-based suicide prevention practices to clinical care. Front Psychiatry 2018;9:33 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00033] [Medline: 29527178]
- 44. Benton A, Coppersmith G, Dredze M. Ethical Research Protocols for Social Media Health Research. In: Proceedings of the First ACL Workshop on Ethics in Natural Language Processing. 2017 Presented at: EthNLP'17; February 27, 2017; Valencia, Spain p. 94-102. [doi: 10.18653/v1/W17-1612]
- Weiner BJ, Lewis CC, Stanick C, Powell BJ, Dorsey CN, Clary AS, et al. Psychometric assessment of three newly developed implementation outcome measures. Implement Sci 2017 Aug 29;12(1):108 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-017-0635-3] [Medline: 28851459]
- 46. Damschroder LJ, Aron DC, Keith RE, Kirsh SR, Alexander JA, Lowery JC. Fostering implementation of health services research findings into practice: a consolidated framework for advancing implementation science. Implement Sci 2009 Aug 7;4:50 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-4-50] [Medline: 19664226]

RenderX

- 47. Lyon AR, Whitaker K, Locke J, Cook CR, King KM, Duong M, et al. The impact of inter-organizational alignment (IOA) on implementation outcomes: evaluating unique and shared organizational influences in education sector mental health. Implement Sci 2018 Feb 7;13(1):24 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-018-0721-1] [Medline: 29415749]
- Ehrhart M, Aarons G, Farahnak L. Assessing the organizational context for EBP implementation: the development and validity testing of the Implementation Climate Scale (ICS). Implement Sci 2014 Oct 23;9:157 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-014-0157-1] [Medline: 25338781]
- Aarons GA, Ehrhart MG, Farahnak LR. The Implementation Leadership Scale (ILS): development of a brief measure of unit level implementation leadership. Implement Sci 2014 Apr 14;9(1):45 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-9-45] [Medline: 24731295]
- Gifford W, Graham I, Ehrhart MG, Davies B, Aarons G. Ottawa model of implementation leadership and implementation leadership scale: mapping concepts for developing and evaluating theory-based leadership interventions. J Healthc Leadersh 2017;9:15-23 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/JHL.S125558] [Medline: 29355212]
- 51. Aarons GA, Sommerfeld DH, Walrath-Greene CM. Evidence-based practice implementation: the impact of public versus private sector organization type on organizational support, provider attitudes, and adoption of evidence-based practice. Implement Sci 2009 Dec 31;4:83 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-4-83] [Medline: 20043824]
- 52. Hill CE, Knox S, Thompson BJ, Williams EN, Hess SA, Ladany N. Consensual qualitative research: an update. J Couns Psychol 2005 Apr;52(2):196-205. [doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.52.2.196]
- 53. Hill CE. Consensual Qualitative Research: A Practical Resource for Investigating Social Science Phenomena. New York, USA: American Psychological Association; 2012.
- 54. Hill CE, Thompson BJ, Williams EN. A guide to conducting consensual qualitative research. Couns Psychol 1997;25(4):517-572. [doi: 10.1177/0011000097254001]
- 55. Siceloff ER, Bradley WJ, Flory K. Universal behavioral/emotional health screening in schools: overview and feasibility. Rep Emot Behav Disord Youth 2017;17(2):32-38 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>30705612</u>]
- 56. Guo S, Kim JJ, Bear L, Lau AS. Does depression screening in schools reduce adolescent racial/ethnic disparities in accessing treatment? J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol 2017;46(4):523-536. [doi: 10.1080/15374416.2016.1270826] [Medline: 28665210]
- 57. Christensen H, Cuijpers P, Reynolds CF. Changing the direction of suicide prevention research: a necessity for true population impact. JAMA Psychiatry 2016 May 1;73(5):435-436. [doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.0001] [Medline: 26982348]
- Franco-Martín MA, Muñoz-Sánchez JL, Sainz-de-Abajo B, Castillo-Sánchez G, Hamrioui S, de la Torre-Díez I. A systematic literature review of technologies for suicidal behavior prevention. J Med Syst 2018 Mar 5;42(4):71. [doi: 10.1007/s10916-018-0926-5] [Medline: 29508152]
- Luxton DD, June JD, Fairall JM. Social media and suicide: a public health perspective. Am J Public Health 2012 May;102(Suppl 2):S195-S200. [doi: <u>10.2105/AJPH.2011.300608</u>] [Medline: <u>22401525</u>]
- 60. Kreuze E, Jenkins C, Gregoski M, York J, Mueller M, Lamis DA, et al. Technology-enhanced suicide prevention interventions: a systematic review. J Telemed Telecare 2017;23(6):605-617. [doi: 10.1177/1357633x16657928]
- 61. Walsh CG, Ribeiro JD, Franklin JC. Predicting suicide attempts in adolescents with longitudinal clinical data and machine learning. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2018 Dec;59(12):1261-1270. [doi: <u>10.1111/jcpp.12916</u>] [Medline: <u>29709069</u>]

# Abbreviations

AUC: area under the curve CFIR: Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research HCD: human-centered design SM: social media SUS: system usability scale TES: technology-enabled services

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 19.09.19; peer-reviewed by B Sainz-de-Abajo, J Richards, V Carli; comments to author 03.12.19; revised version received 31.01.20; accepted 21.02.20; published 20.07.20.

Please cite as:

Adrian M, Coifman J, Pullmann MD, Blossom JB, Chandler C, Coppersmith G, Thompson P, Lyon AR Implementation Determinants and Outcomes of a Technology-Enabled Service Targeting Suicide Risk in High Schools: Mixed Methods Study JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e16338 URL: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16338

*doi:*<u>10.2196/16338</u> *PMID:*<u>32706691</u>



©Molly Adrian, Jessica Coifman, Michael D Pullmann, Jennifer B Blossom, Casey Chandler, Glen Coppersmith, Paul Thompson, Aaron R Lyon. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 20.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

# Design, Recruitment, and Baseline Characteristics of a Virtual 1-Year Mental Health Study on Behavioral Data and Health Outcomes: Observational Study

Shefali Kumar<sup>1</sup>, MPH; Jennifer L A Tran<sup>1</sup>, PharmD; Ernesto Ramirez<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Wei-Nchih Lee<sup>1</sup>, MD, MPH, PhD; Luca Foschini<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Jessie L Juusola<sup>1</sup>, PhD

Evidation Health, San Mateo, CA, United States

**Corresponding Author:** Jessie L Juusola, PhD Evidation Health 167 2nd Ave San Mateo, CA, 94401 United States Phone: 1 650 279 8855 Email: jjuusola@evidation.com

# Abstract

**Background:** Depression and anxiety greatly impact daily behaviors, such as sleep and activity levels. With the increasing use of activity tracking wearables among the general population, there has been a growing interest in how data collected from these devices can be used to further understand the severity and progression of mental health conditions.

**Objective:** This virtual 1-year observational study was designed with the objective of creating a longitudinal data set combining self-reported health outcomes, health care utilization, and quality of life data with activity tracker and app-based behavioral data for individuals with depression and anxiety. We provide an overview of the study design, report on baseline health and behavioral characteristics of the study population, and provide initial insights into how behavioral characteristics differ between groups of individuals with varying levels of disease severity.

**Methods:** Individuals who were existing members of an online health community (Achievement, Evidation Health Inc) and were 18 years or older who had self-reported a diagnosis of depression or anxiety were eligible to enroll in this virtual 1-year study. Participants agreed to connect wearable activity trackers that captured data related to physical activity and sleep behavior. Mental health outcomes such as the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9), the Generalized Anxiety Disorder Questionnaire (GAD-7), mental health hospitalizations, and medication use were captured with surveys completed at baseline and months 3, 6, 9, and 12. In this analysis, we report on baseline characteristics of the sample, including mental health disease severity and health care utilization. Additionally, we explore the relationship between passively collected behavioral data and baseline mental health status and health care utilization.

**Results:** Of the 1304 participants enrolled in the study, 1277 individuals completed the baseline survey and 1068 individuals had sufficient activity tracker data. Mean age was 33 (SD 9) years, and the majority of the study population was female (77.2%, 994/1288) and identified as Caucasian (88.3%, 1137/1288). At baseline, 94.8% (1211/1277) of study participants reported experiencing depression or anxiety symptoms in the last year. This baseline analysis found that some passively tracked behavioral traits are associated with more severe forms of anxiety or depression. Individuals with depressive symptoms were less active than those with minimal depressive symptoms. Severe forms of depression were also significantly associated with inconsistent sleep patterns and more disordered sleep.

**Conclusions:** These initial findings suggest that longitudinal behavioral and health outcomes data may be useful for developing digital measures of health for mental health symptom severity and progression.

# (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e17075) doi:10.2196/17075

**KEYWORDS** mental health; anxiety; depression; behavioral data



# Introduction

# Background

The increasing use of wearable devices capable of tracking behavioral activities like steps and sleep bring opportunities for a more nuanced understanding of the impact of mental health conditions on daily life. Conventional approaches to behavioral research in the form of periodic surveys or outreach cannot provide sufficient information on the day-to-day or real-world experiences of people with mental health conditions. However, current wearable activity devices can passively capture behavioral information with time granularities to the minute and even second level, and there is growing interest in how these data can be used and applied in research and health care settings [1]. Data from these devices are usually collected passively and continuously, and can provide unique longitudinal insights into an individual's behavior (eg, sleep and activity patterns) that cannot be measured by traditional methods. Researchers have begun to leverage activity trackers, health and fitness apps, and other digital technologies in clinical and health outcome studies to collect behavioral data and analyze it alongside more conventional types of health outcomes and clinical data [2]. These joint data sets can then be used to identify various behavioral characteristics and patterns associated with different health conditions and can help provide a better understanding of disease status, onset, and progression, thus potentially leading to improved screening and monitoring techniques, therapeutic innovations, and disease management [3].

A therapeutic area of particular interest is mental health, specifically depression and anxiety, as these conditions impact an individual's daily activities, behaviors, and health-related quality of life. Mental health illnesses affect nearly 20% of the adult population in the United States [4], and depression is forecasted to be the second leading cause of disability throughout the world in 2020 [5]. Mental health illnesses are a risk factor for many other chronic diseases and place a significant burden on the individual, their community, and the overall health care system [5]. Given that mental health illnesses can have a bidirectional relationship with health behaviors such as sleep and physical activity [6,7], it is a particularly appropriate therapeutic area to explore to further understand how passively collected behavioral data can be used to provide insight into an individual's overall health outcomes.

#### **Prior Work**

Previous studies have shown a correlation between self-reported physical activity levels and mental health illnesses, yet few studies have evaluated passively collected activity tracker–based data in individuals with mental health illnesses [8]. One small study analyzed self-reported health outcomes and smartphone sensor data and found correlations between changes in depression symptoms and speech patterns, geospatial activity, and sleep [8]. A recent larger study used tracking devices and heart rate monitors to understand how passively collected data correlated with a traditional patient-reported questionnaire, and found that increased physical activity was associated with better psychological well-being [9]. However, despite these initial

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17075/

signals, digital measures of mental health status, or digital signals and algorithms that can identify or characterize disease onset, severity, and progression, have yet to be precisely developed and validated [10].

#### **Goal of This Study**

To better understand the relationship between behaviors and health outcomes for individuals with mental health conditions, and to begin to develop digital measures of mental health status, symptoms, and severity, we designed and launched a virtual 1-year prospective observational study where we collected self-reported health outcomes and utilization data alongside activity tracker-based behavioral data for individuals with depression or anxiety. This study has been fully recruited and data collection has been completed. The purpose of this manuscript is two-fold. First, this manuscript provides an overview of the study design, outlines the purely virtual operationalization of the protocol, and reports baseline health and behavioral characteristics of the study population. Second, this manuscript provides initial insights into how behavioral characteristics differ between groups of individuals with varying levels of disease severity.

# Methods

#### **Study Overview**

This 1-year prospective observational study was designed with the objective of creating a novel longitudinal data set that combines self-reported health outcomes, health care utilization, and quality of life data with app- and activity tracker–based behavior data for individuals with depression and anxiety to support novel research exploring possible associations between longitudinal objective measures of health behaviors and self-reported mental health status.

This study was conducted completely virtually using a novel online study platform (Achievement Studies, Evidation Health Inc). Achievement is currently available in the United States with a research community of users that range in age from 18 to >80 years. Individuals have collectively self-reported on over 900,000 conditions. Achievement members can connect their activity trackers and fitness and health apps to the platform; as members log activities and use their activity trackers, they accumulate points that are redeemable for monetary rewards. Additionally, Achievement users are recruited for various studies based on the study criteria and can access Achievement on the web as well as through iPhone and Android apps. In this study, individuals were able to access the online study platform to complete study procedures and keep track of their progress throughout the study through the use of any web-enabled device. Participants were able to reach out to research staff with questions via email or phone before and during the enrollment process, and could continue to reach out throughout the study. This study was approved by the Solutions Institutional Review Board.

#### **Recruitment and Screening**

We invited existing members of the Achievement online health community to participate in this study. Individuals who lived in the United States, were at least 18 years of age, and

XSL•FO RenderX

self-reported a diagnosis of depression or anxiety were eligible for the study. To assess their eligibility, potential participants completed a set of screener questions on the online study platform. If deemed eligible, they were then asked to sign an electronic informed consent form on the online study platform to enroll in the study.

#### **Data Collection**

Once enrolled in the study, participants were asked to complete a baseline questionnaire, which consisted of questions about their health status, health care utilization, and treatment patterns. The baseline questionnaire also included questions from the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9) [11] and the Generalized Anxiety Disorder Questionnaire (GAD-7) [12] to detect and assess depression and anxiety severity levels, respectively.

Participants were then asked to connect at least one of the following activity trackers or fitness and health apps to their study dashboard: Fitbit, Withings (formerly Nokia Health), Garmin, Jawbone, Misfit, MyFitnessPal, or Apple Health. Since all participants were existing members of the online health community, most already had apps and trackers connected, but they were given the option to connect additional apps and trackers. Participants were not required to connect a tracker or app to continue in the study. As part of the consent process, participants were informed that the behavioral data included in the research analysis would consist of app- and tracker-based step, sleep, weight, and food logging data from the year prior to enrolling in the study and for the 1-year duration of the study. This data was collected passively through the study platform for the duration of the study.

At the 3-month, 6-month, 9-month, and 12-month (study end) time points of the study, participants were asked to complete online follow-up assessments. These assessments consisted of questions regarding the participant's health status, health care utilization, and changes in treatment, and included the PHQ-9 and GAD-7 questionnaires.

## Measurements

In this study, the two validated patient-reported outcomes that we focus on are the 9-item PHQ-9 and the 7-item GAD-7, both of which can be self-administered. The PHQ-9 asks participants to rate on a scale of 0 (not at all) to 3 (nearly every day) the 9 DSM-IV criteria for depression. The GAD-7 asks individuals to assess the extent to which they have been bothered by various anxiety-related symptoms on a scale of 0 (not at all) to 3 (nearly every day).

To examine how tracker-based behavioral characteristics are associated with disease severity, we used four primary methods to classify participants based on the severity of their mental health condition(s). Methods 1 and 2 were based on thresholds of the two validated self-reported health outcomes questionnaires (PHQ-9 and GAD-7). In Method 1, we categorized participants based on their baseline PHQ-9 score; participants either had "depressive symptoms" (defined as having a PHQ-9 score  $\geq 10$ ) or "minimal depressive symptoms" (defined as having a PHQ-9 score <10) [11]. In Method 2, we categorized participants based on their baseline GAD-7 score; participants either had "anxiety symptoms" (defined as having a GAD-7 score ≥10) or "minimal anxiety symptoms" (defined as having a GAD-7 score <10) [12]. Methods 3 and 4 were based on self-reported health care utilization and treatment. In Method 3, we categorized participants as "no hospitalization history" or "history of hospitalization" based on whether they had any self-reported history of a mental health-related hospitalization in the last year. For Method 4, we categorized participants as "on medications" or "no medications" based on whether they were taking mental health-related medications at study baseline.

For the baseline behavioral data analysis, we calculated the various per-patient behavioral variables outlined in Table 1 using daily step counts and daily sleep data from activity trackers. We did not analyze weight and food logging data from apps and trackers because these data types were not commonly available in the study sample.

 Table 1. Behavioral variables.

Variables	Definitions
Walk metrics	
Daily steps	Number of steps a participant takes in a 24-hour period
CV <sup>a</sup> daily steps	Coefficient of variation of steps; measures variability of daily steps
Steps intensity	Percent difference between median and 75th percentile day of daily steps
Low step days	Percent of days with fewer than 500 steps walked
High step days	Percent of days with more than 10,000 steps walked
Sleep metrics	
Daily sleep	Number of hours a participant sleeps in a 24-hour period (may include naps)
CV daily sleep	Coefficient of variation of daily sleep; measures variability of daily sleep
Daily sleep intensity	Percent difference between median and 75th percentile day of daily sleep
Low sleep days	Percent of days with fewer than 4 hours slept
High sleep days	Percent of days with more than 9 hours slept

<sup>a</sup>CV: coefficient of variation.



## **Statistical Analyses**

We present the baseline demographics, health outcomes, and activity tracker-based behavioral characteristics of the participant population. Baseline sociodemographic factors, health status, and health care utilization were calculated for all enrolled participants who completed the baseline assessment. In addition, we present cross-sectional analysis based on the baseline activity tracker-based behavioral characteristics calculated for all participants who had completed the baseline assessment and used an activity tracker or fitness and health app for at least 60 of the 90 days prior to study enrollment. This threshold was set to ensure that any behavioral characteristics or patterns inferred from tracker-based behavioral data were based on a robust set of participant data rather than sparse data points. Since data collected from a variety of consumer wearable devices and apps was used in this study, no advanced preprocessing was completed. The activity tracker behavioral characteristics in this analysis focus on step and sleep data; Table 1 defines the behavioral variables examined in this analysis.

To understand how the classification methods based on validated patient reported outcomes (Methods 1 and 2) were associated with the health care utilization classification methods (Methods 3 and 4), we calculated the number of mental health-related hospitalizations and proportion of participants on mental health-related medications at baseline for each of the two groups in Methods 1 and Methods 2. We evaluated differences in the number of hospitalizations using independent t tests (two-tailed). We evaluated the differences in medication usage rates using a two-proportion z-test. The metrics in Table 1 were calculated for each group within each of the four classes; between-group comparisons were performed using the Mann-Whitney U test. P values were corrected for false discovery rates to minimize the Type 1 error rate from the multiple comparisons using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure. All statistical tests with false discovery rate-corrected P values <.001 (q value <.05) were considered statistically significant. These results were then used to identify which behavioral variables were significantly different between groups across the four classification methods. Statistical analyses were conducted in Stata 13.1 and Python 3.5.

# Results

# **Study Sample**

Study recruitment, screening, and enrollment occurred between April 6, 2017, and May 26, 2017. A total of 1742 potential participants initiated the online screener questionnaire (Figure 1). Of those, 81.9% (1426/1742) were deemed eligible for the study. A total of 1304 individuals completed informed consent and were enrolled in the study. Of the individuals enrolled in the study, 98.8% (1288/1304) started the baseline assessment, 97.9% (1277/1304) completed the baseline assessment, 95.8% (1249/1304) connected an activity tracker to the Achievement Studies Platform, and 81.9% (1068/1304) had activity tracker-based data for at least 60 of the 90 days prior to study enrollment. Of those who completed the baseline assessment, 89.5% (1143/1277), 90.3% (1153/1277), 90.1% (1151/1277), and 89.7% (1146/1277) completed assessments at months 3, 6, 9, and 12, respectively. In total, 80.0% (1022/1277) completed all 5 quarterly assessments. Of those who completed the baseline assessment, all 50 states and Washington, DC were represented in the sample (Figure 2).

Baseline demographic, behavioral, and clinical characteristics are presented in Tables 2 and 3. The mean age of participants was 33 (SD 9) years, and the majority of the study population was female (77.2%, 994/1288) and identified as Caucasian (88.3%, 1137/1288). Participants reported on average 2.2 mental health diagnoses. The most frequently reported diagnoses were depression, with no further specification (53.3%, 687/1288); anxiety, with no further specification (47.8%, 616/1288); and generalized anxiety disorder (43.7%, 563/1288). Common comorbidities included asthma (19.7%, 252/1277), hypertension (16.1%, 206/1277), and insomnia (15.0%, 191/1277).

At baseline, 94.8% (1211/1277) of study participants reported experiencing depression or anxiety symptoms in the last year. A total of 40.4% of the study population (516/1277) had moderate to severe anxiety (GAD-7 score  $\geq$ 10) and 43.7% of the study population (558/1277) had moderate to severe depression (PHQ-9 score  $\geq$ 10). Approximately half of the participants were taking prescription medications for anxiety or depression and 29.2% (373/1277) were currently undergoing therapy for their anxiety or depression. Based on activity tracker data from 90 days prior to study enrollment, participants walked on average 7527 (SD 3282) steps and slept 6.92 (SD 1.63) hours in a 24-hour period.



#### Figure 1. Study flow.



Figure 2. Geographic distribution of study participants. Point size is scaled by the number of participants per zip code.



http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17075/

XSL•FO RenderX

Kumar et al

Table 2. Baseline demographics and behavioral characteristics of enrolled participants.

Parameters	Values
Demographics (n=1288)	
Age (years), mean (SD)	33 (9)
Gender, n (%)	
Female	994 (77)
Male	288 (22)
Other	6 (1)
Race/ethnicity, n (%)	
African American	22 (2)
Asian	27 (2)
Caucasian	1137 (88)
Hispanic	39 (3)
Multiracial	57 (4)
Other	6 (1)
Behavioral characteristics (n=1068)	
Daily steps, mean (SD)	7527 (3282)
Daily sleep (hours), mean (SD)	6.92 (1.63)

Table 3. Clinical characteristics of enrolled participants.

Participant group and clinical characteristics	Values
Responses from participants that started the baseline assessment (n=1288)	
BMI category, n (%)	
Underweight (<18.5)	25 (2)
Normal weight (18.5-24.9)	396 (31)
- Overweight (25-29.9)	371 (29)
Obese (>30)	496 (39)
Mental health diagnosis, n (%)	
Anxiety, no further specification	616 (48)
Bipolar disorder	93 (7)
Depression, no further specification	687 (53)
Generalized anxiety disorder	563 (44)
Major depressive disorder	214 (17)
Obsessive-compulsive disorder	109 (9)
Panic disorder, with or without agoraphobia	156 (12)
Phobic anxiety disorder	21 (3)
Postpartum depression	69 (5)
Posttraumatic stress disorder	207 (16)
Other	113 (9)
Number of mental health diagnoses, mean (SD)	2.21 (1)
Responses from participants that completed the baseline assessment (n=1277)	
Anxiety severity based on the Generalized Anxiety Disorder Questionnaire (GAD-7) score, n (	%)
Minimal or no anxiety (0-4)	302 (24)
Mild anxiety (5-9)	459 (36)
Moderate anxiety (10-14)	290 (23)
Severe anxiety (15-21)	226 (18)
Depression severity based on the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9) score, n (%)	
Minimal or no depression (0-4)	272 (21)
Mild depression (5-9)	447 (35)
Moderate depression (10-14)	305 (24)
Moderately severe depression (15-19)	163 (13)
Severe depression (20-27)	90 (7)
Symptoms of anxiety or depression in the past year, n (%)	1211 (95)
Common comorbidities, n (%)	
Asthma	252 (20)
Hypertension	206 (16)
Insomnia	191 (15)
Irritable bowel syndrome	169 (13)
Gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD)	159 (13)
Currently taking prescription medications for anxiety or depression, n (%)	673 (53)
Types of therapies utilized for anxiety or depression, n (%)	
One-on-one psychotherapy or counseling, in-person	308 (24)
Psychotherapy or counseling through a mobile or online app	11 (1)

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17075/

XSL•FO RenderX

Kumar et al

Participant group and clinical characteristics	Values
Support group, in-person	29 (2)
Support group through a mobile or online app	23 (2)
Other	40 (3)
None of the above	904 (71)
Has a primary care provider, n (%)	1072 (84)
Number of doctor's office visits per year (for any reason), mean (SD)	3.46 (7.26)
Number of urgent care clinic visits per year (for any reason), mean (SD)	0.85 (1.28)
Number of emergency room visits per year (for any reason), mean (SD)	0.43 (1.19)
Number of emergency room visits per year (for anxiety or depression), mean (SD)	0.07 (0.60)
Had anxiety- or depression-related emergency room visit in past year, n (%)	50 (4)
Number of hospitalizations per year (for any reason), mean (SD)	0.13 (0.48)
Number of hospitalizations per year (for anxiety or depression), mean (SD)	0.02 (0.17)
Had anxiety- or depression-related hospitalization in past year, n (%)	19 (1)

# Disease Severity, Health Care Utilization, and Medication Use

Baseline health care utilization for subgroups of the study population based on the disease severity classification methods (Methods 1 and 2) is presented in Table 4. Participants with depressive symptoms (based on PHQ-9) reported on average 0.011 more mental health–related hospitalizations in the past year than participants with minimal depressive symptoms, although this was not statistically significant (0.025 versus 0.014;  $t_{1275}$ =-1.16, *P*=.25). Similarly, participants with anxiety symptoms (based on GAD-7) reported 0.003 more mental

health–related hospitalizations in the past year than participants with minimal depressive symptoms, although this was not statistically significant (0.021 versus 0.017;  $t_{1275}$ =-0.43, P=.67).

Participants with depressive symptoms were significantly more likely to be taking a mental health–related medication at baseline (57.9% versus 48.7%; z=–3.27, P=.001, two-tailed). A higher proportion of individuals with anxiety symptoms were taking mental health–related medications than those with minimal anxiety symptoms; however, this difference did not reach statistical significance (54.8% versus 51.3%; z=–1.26, P=.21, two-tailed).

Table 4. Health care utilization, medication usage, and disease severity.

Parameters	Method 1		Method 2	
	Minimal depressive symptoms (n=719)	Depressive symptoms (n=558)	Minimal anxiety symptoms (n=761)	Anxiety symptoms (n=516)
Mental health-related hospitalizations in past year, mean (SD)	0.014 (0.16)	0.025 (0.19)	0.017 (0.19)	0.021 (0.14)
Taking mental health-related medication at study baseline, n (%)	350 (48.7) <sup>a</sup>	323 (57.9) <sup>a</sup>	390 (51.3)	283 (54.8)

 $^{a}P=.001.$ 

#### **Behavioral Analysis**

The baseline behavioral metrics for subgroups of the study population based on the four classification methods is presented in Tables 5 and 6. Individuals with depressive symptoms were less active than those with minimal depressive symptoms. On average, individuals with depressive symptoms took 603 fewer steps per day than those with minimal depressive symptoms (u=155751.0, P<.001) and had 4.3% fewer high step days than those with minimal depressive symptoms (u=154478.0, P<.001). Individuals taking depression- or anxiety-related medication at baseline were also less active than those who were not taking medication. On average, individuals taking medication took

429 fewer steps per day than those who were not taking medication (u=127449.0, P<.001). Individuals with depressive symptoms or taking depression- or anxiety-related medication had more inconsistent sleep patterns, as measured by a higher coefficient of variation (CV) for daily sleep and higher daily sleep intensity, compared to those with minimal depressive symptoms or not on treatment. Individuals with a history of depression- or anxiety-related hospitalization also had more inconsistent sleep patterns, as measured by a higher CV for daily sleep, than those who had not been hospitalized. Comparing individuals based on anxiety symptoms (Method 2) did not yield any statistically significant differences between the two subgroups.

RenderX

Table 5. Denavioral variables by classification method (methods 1 and 2
---

Variables	Method 1		Method 2	
	Minimal depressive symptoms	Depressive symptoms	Minimal anxiety symptoms	Anxiety symptoms
Walk metrics		•	-	
Participants, n	617	451	646	422
Daily steps, mean (SD)	7782 (3759)	7179 (3882) <sup>a</sup>	7684 (3692)	7288 (4004)
CV <sup>b</sup> daily steps	0.48	0.50	0.48	0.50
Steps intensity, %	35.2	41.1	36.6	39.4
Low step days, %	2.1	2.8	2.3	2.6
High step days, %	28.5	24.2 <sup>a</sup>	27.7	25.1
Sleep metrics				
Participants, n	501	373	526	348
Daily sleep, mean (SD)	6.97 (1.61)	6.86 (1.60)	6.93 (1.60)	6.91 (1.69)
CV daily sleep	0.23	0.26 <sup>a</sup>	0.24	0.25
Daily sleep intensity, %	14.4	16.4 <sup>a</sup>	15.5	14.8
Low sleep days, %	4.1	5.4 <sup>a</sup>	4.4	5.1
High sleep days, %	8.3	9.3	8.2	9.6

<sup>a</sup>P<.001, false discovery rate–corrected P value for multiple comparisons.

<sup>b</sup>CV: coefficient of variation.

Table 6. Behavioral variables by classification method (Methods 3 and 4).

-				
Variables	Method 3		Method 4	
	No history of hospital- ization	History of hospitaliza- tion	Not on treatment	On treatment
Walk metrics				
Participants, n	1055	13	506	562
Daily steps, mean (SD)	7515 (3788)	8540 (6118)	7753 (3386)	7324 (4168) <sup>a</sup>
CV <sup>b</sup> daily steps	0.49	0.48	0.47	0.50
Steps intensity, %	37.6	45.7	36.9	38.4
Low step days, %	2.4	2.1	2.0	2.7
High step days, %	26.7	29.3	28.6	25.0
Sleep metrics				
Participants, n	863	11	406	468
Daily sleep, mean (SD)	6.93 (1.63)	6.59 (1.71)	6.88 (1.55)	6.96 (1.70)
CV daily sleep	0.25	0.36 <sup>a</sup>	0.23	0.26 <sup>a</sup>
Daily sleep intensity, %	15.2	18.0	13.4	16.9 <sup>a</sup>
Low sleep days, %	4.6	10.4	4.4	4.9
High sleep days, %	8.7	12.0	7.7	9.7

<sup>a</sup>*P*<.001, false discovery rate–corrected *P* value for multiple comparisons.

<sup>b</sup>CV: coefficient of variation.

# Discussion

# **Principal Findings**

This virtual 1-year observational study was designed to create a longitudinal data set of validated patient reported outcomes; health care utilization and treatment; and behavioral data for individuals with anxiety or depression to understand how passively collected behavioral data can help provide insights into an individual's overall health.

This analysis found that certain passively tracked behavioral traits are associated with more severe forms of anxiety or depression, as indicated by validated disease severity scales, health care utilization, and medication usage. In particular, severe forms of depression, as measured by PHQ-9, were significantly associated with inconsistent sleep patterns and more disordered sleep. Individuals who were taking anxiety-or depression-related medications slept directionally more but also had more inconsistent sleep patterns than individuals not on medication. Inconsistent sleep patterns were also a trait associated with individuals who had been hospitalized for their anxiety or depression. Further analyses should be conducted to understand whether sleep outcomes are associated with medication use (eg, side effects) or with the severity of the disease.

Our findings on associations between mental health severity and health care utilization were mixed. The baseline analysis found no significant difference in self-reported history of mental health-related hospitalizations among individuals with different levels of anxiety and depression severity, as measured by GAD-7 and PHQ-9, respectively. Given that the frequency of mental health hospitalizations per year was relatively low, we may not have had a large enough sample size to show statistical significance. Furthermore, while we found that a larger proportion of individuals with depressive symptoms were on medication at baseline than individuals with minimal depressive symptoms, other studies have found a trend of increasing medication usage in people with minimal depressive symptoms [13,14]. The proportion of individuals with anxiety symptoms who were on medication at baseline was directionally more than the proportion of individuals with minimal anxiety who were on medication at baseline, although this was not statistically significant. One potential explanation of this finding is that those with anxiety use medication as treatment less often than those with depression as nonpharmaceutical alternatives are effective (eg, cognitive behavioral therapy, meditation, exercise) [15-18]. Further analyses of the collected longitudinal data may be useful for examining the association between changes in disease severity over time and participants starting and stopping medications over time.

# **Strengths and Limitations**

The design of this study has strengths as well as some limitations. This study was conducted completely virtually, which allowed for a geographically diverse population to enroll and participate in the study; this may increase the overall generalizability of the analyses and findings to a broader US population. Furthermore, about 90% of participants completed the online questionnaires at months 3, 6, 9, and 12, suggesting that it is feasible to engage large, digital populations in virtual studies to better understand health behaviors and outcomes. All behavioral data were passively collected via activity trackers and fitness and health apps, allowing us to capture everyday health behaviors (eg, step count) that may not otherwise be captured in traditional health care settings (eg, routine visits to a doctor's office). Participants could complete their online assessments in the privacy of their own homes with minimal effort and disruption; they did not have to travel to clinics or have any in-person interactions when providing study data. This allowed us to capture truly real-world data; we were able to analyze this data combined with self-reported health outcomes to better understand the impact of anxiety and depression on individuals' daily lives and behaviors. This suggests that passively collected digital data can help us characterize mental health illnesses like anxiety and depression beyond what is already captured in clinical measures (eg, GAD-7 and PHQ-9). Another strength is the 1-year duration of the study, which will allow us to examine how changes in behavioral data are associated with changes in disease severity (ie, worsening and improvement of symptoms) over time.

One of the limitations of this study is that it lacked a healthy comparison control group, which may limit findings in future analyses. However, as a first step to understand the associations between passively collected behavioral data and health outcomes, the observational nature of this study is likely sufficient. Although the study population was geographically diverse, the majority of participants were young, female, and Caucasian. However, our results are consistent with the epidemiology of anxiety and depression in the general population, showing a higher prevalence of anxiety and depression among younger age groups, women, and people who identify as White [19-22].

# Conclusions

These promising initial findings suggest that longitudinal behavioral and health outcomes data may be useful for developing digital measures of health for mental health symptom severity and progression. In future analyses, we will aim to understand how longitudinal changes in behavioral data can be mapped to changes in disease severity and health care utilization over a 12-month period.

# Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Leslie Oley, Julie Black, Peter Stradinger, Lauren Vucovich, and Joseph Ganz for product and engineering support; Jaspreet Uppal for clinical research support; and Mai Ka Vang for assistance with preparing the manuscript.



# **Conflicts of Interest**

Evidation Health Inc owns the online study platform that was used for this study. SK and JLAT were employees of Evidation Health at the time the manuscript was written, and ER, LF, and JLJ are currently employed by Evidation Health.

# References

- 1. Piwek L, Ellis DA, Andrews S, Joinson A. The Rise of Consumer Health Wearables: Promises and Barriers. PLoS Med 2016 Feb;13(2):e1001953 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001953] [Medline: 26836780]
- Byrom B, Row B. The use of digital technologies to collect patient data in outcomes research. J Comp Eff Res 2017 Jun;6(4):275-277. [doi: <u>10.2217/cer-2017-0020</u>] [Medline: <u>28621550</u>]
- 3. Rodarte C. Pharmaceutical Perspective: How Digital Biomarkers and Contextual Data Will Enable Therapeutic Environments. Digit Biomark 2017;1(1):73-81 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1159/000479951] [Medline: 32095747]
- 4. Mental Illness. National Institute of Mental Health. URL: <u>https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/mental-illness.shtml</u>
- 5. Mental Health. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/mentalhealth/index.htm</u>
- Breslau N, Roth T, Rosenthal L, Andreski P. Sleep disturbance and psychiatric disorders: a longitudinal epidemiological study of young adults. Biol Psychiatry 1996 Mar 15;39(6):411-418. [doi: <u>10.1016/0006-3223(95)00188-3</u>] [Medline: <u>8679786</u>]
- 7. Roshanaei-Moghaddam B, Katon WJ, Russo J. The longitudinal effects of depression on physical activity. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 2009;31(4):306-315. [doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2009.04.002] [Medline: 19555789]
- Ben-Zeev D, Scherer EA, Wang R, Xie H, Campbell AT. Next-generation psychiatric assessment: Using smartphone sensors to monitor behavior and mental health. Psychiatr Rehabil J 2015 Sep;38(3):218-226 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/prj0000130] [Medline: 25844912]
- Kim ES, Kubzansky LD, Soo J, Boehm JK. Maintaining Healthy Behavior: a Prospective Study of Psychological Well-Being and Physical Activity. Ann Behav Med 2017 Jun;51(3):337-347 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12160-016-9856-y] [Medline: 27822613]
- Torous J, Rodriguez J, Powell A. The New Digital Divide For Digital BioMarkers. Digit Biomark 2017 Sep;1(1):87-91 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1159/000477382] [Medline: 29104959]
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med 2001 Sep;16(9):606-613 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x] [Medline: 11556941]
- 12. Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JBW, Löwe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. Arch Intern Med 2006 May 22;166(10):1092-1097. [doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092] [Medline: 16717171]
- 13. Mojtabai R. Increase in antidepressant medication in the US adult population between 1990 and 2003. Psychother Psychosom 2008;77(2):83-92. [doi: 10.1159/000112885] [Medline: 18230941]
- 14. Olfson M, Marcus SC. National patterns in antidepressant medication treatment. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2009 Aug;66(8):848-856. [doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2009.81] [Medline: 19652124]
- 15. Butler AC, Chapman JE, Forman EM, Beck AT. The empirical status of cognitive-behavioral therapy: a review of meta-analyses. Clin Psychol Rev 2006 Jan;26(1):17-31. [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2005.07.003] [Medline: 16199119]
- Hoge EA, Bui E, Marques L, Metcalf CA, Morris LK, Robinaugh DJ, et al. Randomized controlled trial of mindfulness meditation for generalized anxiety disorder: effects on anxiety and stress reactivity. J Clin Psychiatry 2013 Aug;74(8):786-792 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4088/JCP.12m08083] [Medline: 23541163]
- 17. Zeidan F, Martucci KT, Kraft RA, McHaffie JG, Coghill RC. Neural correlates of mindfulness meditation-related anxiety relief. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 2014 Jun;9(6):751-759 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/scan/nst041] [Medline: 23615765]
- Aylett E, Small N, Bower P. Exercise in the treatment of clinical anxiety in general practice a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Health Serv Res 2018 Jul 16;18(1):559 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12913-018-3313-5] [Medline: 30012142]
- 19. Wittchen HU, Zhao S, Kessler RC, Eaton WW. DSM-III-R generalized anxiety disorder in the National Comorbidity Survey. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1994 May;51(5):355-364. [doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1994.03950050015002] [Medline: 8179459]
- 20. Kessler RC, Bromet EJ. The epidemiology of depression across cultures. Annu Rev Public Health 2013;34:119-138 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1146/annurev-publhealth-031912-114409] [Medline: 23514317]
- 21. Weisberg RB. Overview of generalized anxiety disorder: epidemiology, presentation, and course. J Clin Psychiatry 2009;70 Suppl 2:4-9 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 19371500]
- 22. Williams DR, González HM, Neighbors H, Nesse R, Abelson JM, Sweetman J, et al. Prevalence and distribution of major depressive disorder in African Americans, Caribbean blacks, and non-Hispanic whites: results from the National Survey of American Life. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2007 Mar;64(3):305-315. [doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.64.3.305] [Medline: 17339519]

# Abbreviations

RenderX

**CV:** coefficient of variation **GAD-7:** Generalized Anxiety Disorder Questionnaire **PHQ-9:** Patient Health Questionnaire

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17075/

Edited by G Strudwick; submitted 18.11.19; peer-reviewed by C Manlhiot, Z Szewczyk, CY Lin; comments to author 01.01.20; revised version received 26.02.20; accepted 12.03.20; published 23.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u>
Kumar S, Tran JLA, Ramirez E, Lee WN, Foschini L, Juusola JL
Design, Recruitment, and Baseline Characteristics of a Virtual 1-Year Mental Health Study on Behavioral Data and Health Outcomes:
Observational Study
JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e17075
URL: http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17075/
doi:10.2196/17075
PMID:32706712

©Shefali Kumar, Jennifer L A Tran, Ernesto Ramirez, Wei-Nchih Lee, Luca Foschini, Jessie L Juusola. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 23.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# **Viewpoint**

# Development of an Emotion-Sensitive mHealth Approach for Mood-State Recognition in Bipolar Disorder

Henning Daus<sup>1,2</sup>, Dipl; Timon Bloecher<sup>3</sup>, MSc; Ronny Egeler<sup>4</sup>; Richard De Klerk<sup>5</sup>, Dipl; Wilhelm Stork<sup>6</sup>, PhD; Matthias Backenstrass<sup>1,7</sup>, PhD

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Matthias Backenstrass, PhD Institute of Clinical Psychology Centre for Mental Health Klinikum Stuttgart Prießnitzweg 24 Stuttgart, 70374 Germany Phone: 49 711 278 22901 Email: <u>m.backenstrass@klinikum-stuttgart.de</u>

# Abstract

Internet- and mobile-based approaches have become increasingly significant to psychological research in the field of bipolar disorders. While research suggests that emotional aspects of bipolar disorders are substantially related to the social and global functioning or the suicidality of patients, these aspects have so far not sufficiently been considered within the context of mobile-based disease management approaches. As a multiprofessional research team, we have developed a new and emotion-sensitive assistance system, which we have adapted to the needs of patients with bipolar disorder. Next to the analysis of self-assessments, third-party assessments, and sensor data, the new assistance system analyzes audio and video data of these patients regarding their emotional content or the presence of emotional cues. In this viewpoint, we describe the theoretical and technological basis of our emotion-sensitive approach and do not present empirical data or a proof of concept. To our knowledge, the new assistance system incorporates the first mobile-based approach to analyze emotional expressions of patients with bipolar disorder. As a next step, the validity and feasibility of our emotion-sensitive approach must be evaluated. In the future, it might benefit diagnostic, prognostic, or even therapeutic purposes and complement existing systems with the help of new and intuitive interaction models.

#### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e14267) doi:10.2196/14267

# KEYWORDS

bipolar disorder; mood recognition; emotion recognition; monitoring; mobile apps; assistance system; mHealth

# Introduction

With a prevalence of more than 1%, bipolar disorder is one of the most common mental disorders worldwide [1]. The disease is associated with the suffering of the affected people and their relatives and poses great challenges to them in their everyday lives [2,3]. The depressive and (hypo) manic episodes can have extensive social and economic consequences for patients with

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14267
```

RenderX

bipolar disorder and their families [3]. In particular, the high relapse rates within bipolar disorder are unsettling for all parties concerned: Even with pharmacological treatment [4] and different psychological approaches [5,6], these relapses cannot completely be prevented in many cases.

Because of the frequently severe and chronic course and the individual and social consequences, additional strategies and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Institute of Clinical Psychology, Centre for Mental Health, Klinikum Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Faculty of Science, Eberhard-Karls-University Tübingen, Tübingen, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Embedded Systems and Sensors Engineering, Research Center for Information Technology, Karlsruhe, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Sikom Software GmbH, Heidelberg, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>ITK Engineering GmbH, Ruelzheim, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Institute for Information Processing Technologies, Karlsruhe Institute of Technology, Karlsruhe, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Department of Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy, Institute of Psychology, Ruprecht-Karls-University Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

support options within patient care are necessary [6,7]. With the proceeding technological development and the digitalization of the health care system, increasing attention has recently been paid to internet- and mobile-based interventions in the field of bipolar disorders [8-10]. Internet-based interventions, such as psychoeducational tutorials, can help to reach a great number of patients. Mobile-based approaches often assess real-time information about illness activity or deliver time-sensitive messages to patients in an ambulatory setting. To achieve this, most systems use smartphone technology, external sensor systems, or wearable devices (portable computer systems that assess and analyze psychophysiological data). In our research project, we developed a new mobile-based assistance system for bipolar disorder. In this viewpoint, we describe the theoretical and technological basis of our approach.

Over the past years, the use of smartphone apps or mobile programs has been investigated with samples of patients with bipolar disorder with an often good feasibility [11-16]. Because of the mobility of digital systems, for example, ambulatory self-assessments can easily be integrated in the patients' daily routines. This benefits a better availability and can increase the adherence compared with nondigital approaches [11,12,17-19]. Furthermore, the self-assessment approach can be expanded by additional assessments of sensor data: wearable devices or internal smartphone sensors can be used to trace a patient's mood state [20-22]. Thus, sensor data can aid in automatic recognition of mood-state changes and can support relapse prevention [23-27]. In order to improve disease management as well as treatment compliance and medication adherence in patients with bipolar disorder, self-assessments of patients can be combined with automatic feedback within certain situations [13,14,16,28]. Even simple SMS text message reminders two times per week can improve medication adherence of these patients and help them to create a more positive attitude toward their medication [29]. Interestingly enough, smartphone apps can also support the biological and social rhythms of patients with bipolar disorder. This might lead to a smaller degree of rhythmic disbalances in the long-term course of their disease [30-32]. Beyond that, several studies indicate that mobile-based approaches can reduce the symptom severity in bipolar or other mood disorders [13,14,33-36].

However, the existing approaches neglect the emotional aspects of bipolar disorders. For example, during mood episodes there are typical patterns of experienced emotions: whereas manic states are often characterized by increased happiness or anger and fear, depressive states often show patterns of elevated sadness and disgust [37]. Bipolar disorders are further associated with a generally amplified emotionality [38,39] and difficulties in emotion processing and regulation [40-44], in emotion recognition [45-47], and in the expression of emotions [48,49]. These deficits might partially be related to the current mood state of patients [41,46,47]. Yet, they strongly affect their social and global functioning and are related to severe outcome variables such as suicidality [39,40,42-45,48]. Consequently, emotional aspects have a great impact on the patients' everyday lives and the long-term course of bipolar disorder.

So far, mobile-based approaches have analyzed the keyboard activity of patients with bipolar disorder [22] or even ambient

sound samples [31,32,50] or voice features during phone calls [23,51]. However, to our knowledge, none of the referenced approaches have analyzed the emotional content of audio data or social interactions. Moreover, psychological research has so far focused on emotional responses of fully or partially remitted patients with bipolar disorder by analyzing their facial expressions during standardized tasks [48,49]. Yet, there does not exist any mobile-based approach that analyzes facial expressions of these patients regarding their emotional cues. In reference to the importance of emotional aspects in bipolar disorder, they should play a more important role in the design of mobile Health (mHealth) approaches too. Compared with other behavioral measures, the emotional expressions of patients with bipolar disorder could reflect their emotional reactivity more sensitively [49]. Beyond that, the ambulatory setting would allow to monitor individual changes over time and mood states in real life [52,53]. Thus, emotion-sensitive mHealth systems for bipolar disorder might even increase our understanding of the experienced and expressed emotions of patients or of their impact on the patients' social and global functioning.

# The EmAsIn Project

Within the EmAsIn project (Emotion-sensitive Assistance systems for the reactive psychological Interaction with people) we developed the first emotion-sensitive, technical assistance system for patients with bipolar disorder. Because self-assessments of symptoms are the well-established basis of mood monitoring in bipolar disorder [11,12,17-19], our system also includes regular self-assessments of patients. It further analyzes automatically assessed sensor data, because physiological or behavioral data have been shown to be useful in mood-recognition approaches [23-27], and sleep data have been in the focus of bipolar research for a certain period now [54]. In addition, we incorporated third-party assessments of relatives or related parties, because some patients themselves emphasize the importance of an external point of view regarding their current condition [55]. As a consequence, some of the pressure might be taken off the constant self-monitoring of patients with bipolar disorder. The additionally assessed data could also help in individual cases or during certain periods (eg, during severe mood episodes) with less reliable or accurate self-assessments [56,57]. The importance of emotional aspects of bipolar disorders [37-49] motivated us to develop the key component of our system, the emotion-sensitive Story of the Day module. It analyzes audio and video data to explore the emotional experiences and expressions of patients. While many apps in this field are poorly investigated [58], we emphasized the importance of an empirically validated basis of our emotion-sensitive approach [59-61]. To consider the patients' point of view, we initially started a dialogue with patients with bipolar disorder, which indicated their overall positive attitudes toward our innovative ideas [55].

# System Concept and Features

Our assistance system includes an Android smartphone app and a connected wearable device, which can be both code protected and password protected. It uses multichannel data acquisition

XSL•FO RenderX

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14267

to realize an early recognition of mood-state changes in bipolar disorder. It further intends to complement the rather technical exchange of information between systems and patients with new and intuitive interaction models. Therefore, it aims to recognize socioemotional cues in human communication behavior and hereby infer conclusions about emotional and mental states. To this end, the emotion-sensitive Story of the Day module analyzes the verbal and facial expressions of patients in short and actively user-triggered recordings with respect to their emotional content or the presence of emotional cues. Consequently, this module collects active and passive emotion-related data of patients with bipolar disorder and relies on its regular use (see "Story of the Day" section). If all the features of the assistance system are activated, it can gather information about mood states and the course of bipolar disorders with the aid of the following resources:

- daily self-assessments of patients regarding their mood, activity level, and other relevant symptoms;
- regular third-party assessments by relatives or other related parties regarding the most important symptoms;
- automatic assessments of (psycho-) physiological parameters such as heart rate or resting heart rate;
- automatic assessments of sleep duration and quality;
- automatic assessments of several behavioral parameters such as recognized activities, movement/acceleration, steps per day, range of motion, or smartphone usage behavior (eg, used apps, number of calls per day);
- assessments of auditive information (eg, voice, emotional content, speech duration, or breaks) as emotional cues and indicators of mood states;
- assessments of visual information (facial expressions) as emotional cues and indicators of mood states.

All data resources are presented in Table 1, which also indicates their mandatory or optional usage within the assistance system. Users can switch between different features and tasks by opening the menu of the app. If this feature is activated, the app reminds them of their tasks by using push notifications at a predefined time of the day. Daily self-assessments consist of six 7-point items (from -3 to 3) about symptoms that are relevant to depressive as well as to (hypo-) manic mood states. Negative values are predominantly associated with depressive symptoms, whereas positive values should reflect (hypo) manic states. In addition, as in earlier approaches [19], each user can choose from a given list of potential early warning signs (like *mixed emotions* or *increased caffeine intake*) or can create new items. These items are then incorporated into the daily self-assessments, where they are evaluated with *yes* or *no*. The third-party assessments are very similar to the self-assessments, but they are realized by using a separate and individually secured web application.

The assistance system uses smartphone sensors to assess several of the behavioral aspects, for instance, with regard to movement or social interaction (without analyzing content information). Information about sleeping behavior and (psycho-) physiological data is continuously collected with the help of the connected wearable device, which users wear on their wrists (see Multimedia Appendix 1 for more detailed information). Whereas most of the sensor data are automatically assessed, users are asked to use the Story of the Day module on a regular basis (eg, once per day). Once information is gathered through the different sources, the assistance system integrates all data with the aid of an external server and visualizes the accessed information in the form of graphic representations over time. In addition, users can implement a digital version of their own, personal crisis plan with individual strategies for different mood states and locally stored contact information. They can also enter information about their actual medication to use the medication reminder of the system. To facilitate the handling, users can use their own and secured web application to insert and manage information.

The system is supposed to recognize mood-state changes in patients with bipolar and to react by sending warning signals or, like other approaches [13,14,28,30], by proposing recommendations (eg, to consult a doctor) and self-management strategies. All system components are fully developed; only the interventions that depend on the automatic mood-state recognition have not been implemented at the actual stage of development. Apart from long-term analyses using big data approaches, neural networks, and machine learning approaches [62], we are pursuing rule-based evaluation models to allow for an increasing accuracy of the state recognition. To this end, patients can adjust the importance of certain parameters for their own mood-recognition approach. For example, they can assign values between 1 and 3 to each relevant factor (self-assessments, third-party assessments, behavioral, physiological and sleep data, or emotional expressions) to implicate their individual importance (with 1 being less important, 2 moderately *important*, and 3 very *important*). The system then includes the individual assignments when integrating and analyzing the assessed data. Beyond that, patients may also assign these values to the warning signs, which are then analyzed as separate factors. Figure 1 illustrates the concept of the assistance system.



Table 1. Data resources of the assistance system.

Daus et al

Information source and its components	Parameters	Category
Sensor data		
Smartphone		
Location	Range of motion <sup>a</sup> , visited locations <sup>a</sup>	Activity and behavior
Accelerometer	Movements/acceleration <sup>a</sup>	Activity and behavior
Smartphone usage	Usage duration <sup>a</sup> , number of calls <sup>a</sup> , click rate <sup>a</sup>	Activity and behavior
Social interaction	Usage of social apps <sup>a</sup> , number of messages (SMS text messages, emails, instant messengers) <sup>a</sup>	Social behavior
Wearable		
Vital	Heart rate <sup>a</sup> , resting heart rate <sup>a</sup>	Physiological data
Movement patterns	Steps/distance per day <sup>a</sup> , recognized activities <sup>a</sup>	Activity and behavior
Sleep	Sleeping/wake up time <sup>b</sup>	Sleep duration
	Bedtime/getting out of bed <sup>b</sup>	Sleep efficiency
	Wake phases <sup>b</sup> , activity at night <sup>b</sup>	Sleep quality
Self-assessments		
Smartphone		
Diary	Self-assessments <sup>b</sup>	Self-image
Third-party assessments		
Web application		
Diary	Third-party assessments <sup>a</sup>	Perception by others
Story of the Day		
Smartphone		
Microphone	Speech duration <sup>b</sup> , breaks <sup>b</sup> , words per minute <sup>b</sup>	Activity/urge to speak
	Emotional words <sup>b</sup> , color of the voice <sup>b</sup> , loudness <sup>b</sup>	Emotional expression
Camera	Facial expressions <sup>b</sup>	Emotional expression

<sup>a</sup>Optional.

<sup>b</sup>Mandatory.



Figure 1. Concept of the assistance system.



# Story of the Day

As opposed to earlier approaches, which analyzed ambient sound samples or voice features without processing emotional information [23,31,32,50,51], our emotion-sensitive module analyzes intentionally recorded sequences regarding the contained auditive and visual emotional cues. When a recording is initiated on the start screen of the Story of the Day module, the app uses the smartphone camera to capture video data. In order to secure a sufficient recording quality, the users mount their smartphones in well-positioned holders before activating this feature. Furthermore, external microphones are attached to the smartphones to improve the audio quality of the recordings. At the beginning of each recording sequence, the users are asked to describe an important event of their day. After telling their story the recording must actively be ended and the users are asked if they want to save the recording. If the microphone and camera do not record any information (ie, no recognized voice or face), the recording is automatically discontinued.

The app analyzes the assessed auditive and visual information separately. The verbal information is analyzed regarding the use of emotional words, the color of the voice, its energy level (ie, loudness), the verbal fluency, and the speech rate as well as the extent to which the story is narrated. The count of emotional words in automatic transcriptions of the used language of each recording is based on the *Linguistic Inquiry and Word Count* (LIWC) program [59] and includes the emotional categories of positive emotions, negative emotions, sadness, anxiety, or anger. The voice analysis follows the *EmoVoice* approach [60], a framework that uses acoustic signals as emotional classification units and recognizes emotional or

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14267
```

mental states on the basis of these signals. For each audio file, the system analyzes segments of 250 ms and assigns values between 0 and 1 to the categories anger, boredom, disgust, fear, happiness, and sadness. The automatic recognition of emotions in facial expressions during the Story of the Day recordings is based on the *Facial Action Coding System* (FACS) [61]. In short intervals of 1 frame/second, facial expressions are examined evaluating the 4 emotions, namely, happiness, sadness, anger, and anxiety. For each emotion, the percentage frequency of its coding is calculated.

# Discussion

Internet- and mobile-based approaches have become increasingly important to psychological research in the field of bipolar disorders. In particular, the aspiring mHealth approach benefits a consistent self-monitoring of patients with bipolar disorder [11,12,17-19] and allows for mood-recognition approaches based on automatically assessed sensor data [20,21,23-27]. Our new assistance system incorporates some of the well-known components of mHealth systems for bipolar disorder and combines them with the innovative features of third-party assessments and the analysis of emotional expressions.

While the self-perception of patients with bipolar disorder is certainly the most important factor in mood monitoring, self-assessments can be less reliable in specific cases or during severe episodes [56,57]. Beyond that, some patients trust the assessments of relatives or related parties more than their own perception, when it comes to their mood states [55]. Thus, our third-party assessments could help to gain a more comprehensive

view regarding the patients' mood states. In reference to the great burden, which bipolar disorders are putting on the relationships of patients [63], the third-party assessments might even reduce some of the tension: They can shift the external feedback from possibly strained direct interactions to regular web-based assessments.

Our Story of the Day module, as far as we know, is the first mobile-based approach to analyze the emotional expressions of patients with bipolar disorder. As opposed to the analysis of ambient sound samples or voice features during phone calls [23,31,32,50,51], the actively user-triggered Story of the Day recordings allow us to analyze visual and auditive information as well as the emotional content of the spoken language. The well-established FACS [61], LIWC [59], and EmoVoice approach [60] should provide the technical implementation of our emotion-recognition approach with some helpful framework. This development is especially promising when the effects of emotional deficits on the social and global functioning of patients are considered [39,40,42-45,48]. Consequently, our emotion-sensitive approach is not only interesting in the context of mood-state recognition but might also increase our understanding of experienced and expressed emotions of patients with bipolar disorder. The received feedback in regard to their emotional expressions might be especially informative to patients without regular or with strained social interactions. Moreover, the emotional and narrative character of our Story of the Day module might aid a less technical or distant usage experience and might motivate patients to reflect upon their daily (social) experiences and interactions.

Of course, our new assistance system comes with its limitations. Most importantly, the predictive value of our approach concerning its mood-state recognition and its efficacy and effectiveness with respect to relapse prevention has to be addressed in empirical studies with patients with bipolar disorder. In addition, not all patients approve of the involvement of relatives or related parties in their mood-monitoring approach [55]. Our Story of the Day module must also be used on a regular basis to enable its automatic analysis of emotional expressions. Thus, like self-monitoring systems, our emotion-sensitive approach may depend on the patients' mood state and motivation. However, as a consequence, the Story of the Day module does not automatically assess audio or video data and thus does not interfere with the patients' privacy or personal space. Beyond that, our assistance system allows patients to activate or deactivate certain features (eg, the third-party assessments) and meets the patients' expectations of flexible systems [55,64]. Furthermore, based on our preliminary findings, we estimate that the Story of the Day recordings should not take up more than 2 minutes per day. In the future, our Story of the Day approach might be even less

effortful as it could possibly be realized in a more natural setting without smartphone holders or external microphones.

Whereas the EmoVoice approach [60] and, in part, the LIWC approach [59] incorporate the analysis of verbally expressed disgust into our emotion-sensitive module, the Story of the Day module does not recognize this emotion in the facial expressions of patients. Because disgust is one of the more frequently experienced emotions in bipolar disorder [37], subsequent mobile-based FACS approaches [61] should possibly be programmed to include this emotion as well. Finally, our Story of the Day module does not react to suicidal statements and suicidality is not assessed during the self-assessments. The monitoring of suicidal tendencies or even time-sensitive interventions in case of severe suicidal crises with technological help comes with extensive ethical or legal considerations and can have unexpected effects [65]. Accordingly, before implementing such features into mobile-based approaches for bipolar disorder, their feasibility and effects should be examined thoroughly.

With this in mind, there are still some issues to be dealt with in the further development of our assistance system and more research is needed to examine the clinical value of our system. However, our assistance system and its new and innovative features might improve the understanding of the patients' mood state and could provide important information about the patients' expressed emotions as well as their (social) interaction behavior. Considering the strong association between emotional aspects and the social and global functioning of patients with bipolar disorder, in the future, emotion-sensitive systems might be even useful during emotion-based treatment approaches in bipolar disorder [66-68].

# Conclusion

The mHealth approach offers many opportunities to support patients with bipolar disorder in their everyday struggle with their disease. However, the existing mobile-based approaches do not consider the importance of emotional aspects in bipolar disorder and their implications regarding the social and global functioning of patients. With our assistance system, we aim to address this issue and have therefore implemented the emotion-sensitive Story of the Day module. With the help of this module, our system analyzes the emotional experiences and expressions of patients besides regular self-assessments and third-party assessments as well as the analysis of further sensor data. In the future, emotion-sensitive approaches might not only benefit a better understanding of the patients' emotional states, but they might also be used to complement the technical exchange of information between systems and patients with more intuitive interaction models. Moreover, they might even support emotion-based interventions in bipolar disorder.

#### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (Grant no. 16SV7357). The *EmAsIn* project was approved by the Ethical Committee of the Faculty of Behavioural and Cultural Studies, Ruprecht-Karls University Heidelberg.



# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Assessment and analysis of sleep data. [DOCX File, 13 KB - mental v7i7e14267 app1.docx]

# References

- Grande I, Berk M, Birmaher B, Vieta E. Bipolar disorder. Lancet 2016 Apr 09;387(10027):1561-1572. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00241-X] [Medline: 26388529]
- Murray CJL, Vos T, Lozano R, Naghavi M, Flaxman AD, Michaud C, et al. Disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) for 291 diseases and injuries in 21 regions, 1990-2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet 2012 Dec 15;380(9859):2197-2223. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61689-4] [Medline: 23245608]
- Rosa AR, Reinares M, Michalak EE, Bonnin CM, Sole B, Franco C, et al. Functional impairment and disability across mood states in bipolar disorder. Value Health 2010 Dec;13(8):984-988 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1524-4733.2010.00768.x] [Medline: 20667057]
- 4. Fountoulakis KN, Kasper S, Andreassen O, Blier P, Okasha A, Severus E, et al. Efficacy of pharmacotherapy in bipolar disorder: a report by the WPA section on pharmacopsychiatry. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2012 Jun;262 Suppl 1:1-48. [doi: 10.1007/s00406-012-0323-x] [Medline: 22622948]
- Oud M, Mayo-Wilson E, Braidwood R, Schulte P, Jones SH, Morriss R, et al. Psychological interventions for adults with bipolar disorder: systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Psychiatry 2016 Mar;208(3):213-222. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.114.157123] [Medline: 26932483]
- Miziou S, Tsitsipa E, Moysidou S, Karavelas V, Dimelis D, Polyzoidou V, et al. Psychosocial treatment and interventions for bipolar disorder: a systematic review. Ann Gen Psychiatry 2015;14:19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12991-015-0057-z] [Medline: 26155299]
- Catalá-López F, Gènova-Maleras R, Vieta E, Tabarés-Seisdedos R. The increasing burden of mental and neurological disorders. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 2013 Nov;23(11):1337-1339. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.euroneuro.2013.04.001</u>] [Medline: <u>23643344</u>]
- Hidalgo-Mazzei D, Mateu A, Reinares M, Matic A, Vieta E, Colom F. Internet-based psychological interventions for bipolar disorder: Review of the present and insights into the future. J Affect Disord 2015 Aug 28;188:1-13. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.08.005] [Medline: 26342885]
- 9. Gliddon E, Barnes SJ, Murray G, Michalak EE. Online and mobile technologies for self-management in bipolar disorder: A systematic review. Psychiatr Rehabil J 2017 Sep;40(3):309-319. [doi: <u>10.1037/prj0000270</u>] [Medline: <u>28594196</u>]
- Faurholt-Jepsen M, Bauer M, Kessing LV. Smartphone-based objective monitoring in bipolar disorder: status and considerations. Int J Bipolar Disord 2018 Jan 23;6(1):6 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1186/s40345-017-0110-8</u>] [Medline: <u>29359252</u>]
- Bardram JE, Frost M, Szántó K, Faurholt-Jepsen M, Vinberg M, Kessing LV. Designing mobile health technology for bipolar disorder: a field trial of the monarca system. New York, United States: Association for Computing Machinery; 2013 Presented at: Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems; April, 2013; Paris, France p. 2627-2636. [doi: 10.1145/2470654.2481364]
- Schwartz S, Schultz S, Reider A, Saunders EFH. Daily mood monitoring of symptoms using smartphones in bipolar disorder: A pilot study assessing the feasibility of ecological momentary assessment. J Affect Disord 2016 Feb;191:88-93. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.11.013] [Medline: 26655117]
- Wenze SJ, Armey MF, Miller IW. Feasibility and Acceptability of a Mobile Intervention to Improve Treatment Adherence in Bipolar Disorder: A Pilot Study. Behav Modif 2014 Jan 8;38(4):497-515. [doi: <u>10.1177/0145445513518421</u>] [Medline: <u>24402464</u>]
- 14. Depp CA, Ceglowski J, Wang VC, Yaghouti F, Mausbach BT, Thompson WK, et al. Augmenting psychoeducation with a mobile intervention for bipolar disorder: a randomized controlled trial. J Affect Disord 2015 Mar 15;174:23-30. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2014.10.053] [Medline: 25479050]
- Hidalgo-Mazzei D, Mateu A, Reinares M, Murru A, Del MBC, Varo C, et al. Psychoeducation in bipolar disorder with a SIMPLe smartphone application: Feasibility, acceptability and satisfaction. J Affect Disord 2016 Aug;200:58-66. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jad.2016.04.042</u>] [Medline: <u>27128358</u>]
- Miklowitz DJ, Price J, Holmes EA, Rendell J, Bell S, Budge K, et al. Facilitated Integrated Mood Management for adults with bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord 2012 Mar;14(2):185-197 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1399-5618.2012.00998.x] [Medline: 22420594]
- 17. Schärer LO, Krienke UJ, Graf S, Meltzer K, Langosch JM. Validation of life-charts documented with the personal life-chart app a self-monitoring tool for bipolar disorder. BMC Psychiatry 2015 Mar 14;15:49 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12888-015-0414-0] [Medline: 25885225]

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14267
```

- Bopp JM, Miklowitz DJ, Goodwin GM, Stevens W, Rendell JM, Geddes JR. The longitudinal course of bipolar disorder as revealed through weekly text messaging: a feasibility study. Bipolar Disord 2010 May;12(3):327-334 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1399-5618.2010.00807.x] [Medline: 20565440]
- Faurholt-Jepsen M, Torri E, Cobo J, Yazdanyar D, Palao D, Cardoner N, et al. Smartphone-based self-monitoring in bipolar disorder: evaluation of usability and feasibility of two systems. Int J Bipolar Disord 2019 Jan 04;7(1):1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s40345-018-0134-8] [Medline: 30610400]
- 20. Mühlbauer E, Bauer M, Ebner-Priemer U, Ritter P, Hill H, Beier F, et al. Effectiveness of smartphone-based ambulatory assessment (SBAA-BD) including a predicting system for upcoming episodes in the long-term treatment of patients with bipolar disorders: study protocol for a randomized controlled single-blind trial. BMC Psychiatry 2018 Oct 26;18(1):349 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12888-018-1929-y] [Medline: 30367608]
- Cochran A, Belman-Wells L, McInnis M. Engagement Strategies for Self-Monitoring Symptoms of Bipolar Disorder With Mobile and Wearable Technology: Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial. JMIR Res Protoc 2018 May 10;7(5):e130 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.9899] [Medline: 29748160]
- 22. Zulueta J, Piscitello A, Rasic M, Easter R, Babu P, Langenecker SA, et al. Predicting Mood Disturbance Severity with Mobile Phone Keystroke Metadata: A BiAffect Digital Phenotyping Study. J Med Internet Res 2018 Dec 20;20(7):e241 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9775] [Medline: 30030209]
- 23. Faurholt-Jepsen M, Vinberg M, Frost M, Christensen EM, Bardram J, Kessing LV. Daily electronic monitoring of subjective and objective measures of illness activity in bipolar disorder using smartphones--the MONARCA II trial protocol: a randomized controlled single-blind parallel-group trial. BMC Psychiatry 2014;14:309 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12888-014-0309-5] [Medline: 25420431]
- Grünerbl A, Muaremi A, Osmani V, Bahle G, Ohler S, Tröster G, et al. Smartphone-based recognition of states and state changes in bipolar disorder patients. IEEE J Biomed Health Inform 2015 Jan;19(1):140-148. [doi: 10.1109/JBHI.2014.2343154] [Medline: 25073181]
- 25. Javelot H, Spadazzi A, Weiner L, Garcia S, Gentili C, Kosel M, et al. Telemonitoring with respect to mood disorders and information and communication technologies: overview and presentation of the PSYCHE project. Biomed Res Int 2014;2014:104658 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2014/104658] [Medline: 25050321]
- 26. Merikangas KR, Swendsen J, Hickie IB, Cui L, Shou H, Merikangas AK, et al. Real-time Mobile Monitoring of the Dynamic Associations Among Motor Activity, Energy, Mood, and Sleep in Adults With Bipolar Disorder. JAMA Psychiatry 2019 Mar 01;76(2):190-198. [doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.3546] [Medline: 30540352]
- Faurholt-Jepsen M, Busk J, Þórarinsdóttir H, Frost M, Bardram JE, Vinberg M, et al. Objective smartphone data as a potential diagnostic marker of bipolar disorder. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2019 Feb;53(2):119-128. [doi: 10.1177/0004867418808900] [Medline: <u>30387368</u>]
- Hidalgo-Mazzei D, Reinares M, Mateu A, Nikolova VL, Bonnín CDM, Samalin L, et al. OpenSIMPLe: A real-world implementation feasibility study of a smartphone-based psychoeducation programme for bipolar disorder. J Affect Disord 2018 Dec 01;241:436-445. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2018.08.048] [Medline: 30145515]
- Menon V, Selvakumar N, Kattimani S, Andrade C. Therapeutic effects of mobile-based text message reminders for medication adherence in bipolar I disorder: Are they maintained after intervention cessation? J Psychiatr Res 2018 Sep;104:163-168. [doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2018.07.013] [Medline: 30081390]
- Hidalgo-Mazzei D, Reinares M, Mateu A, Juruena MF, Young AH, Pérez-Sola V, et al. Is a SIMPLe smartphone application capable of improving biological rhythms in bipolar disorder? J Affect Disord 2017 Dec 01;223:10-16. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017.07.028] [Medline: 28711743]
- Matthews M, Abdullah S, Murnane E, Voida S, Choudhury T, Gay G, et al. Development and Evaluation of a Smartphone-Based Measure of Social Rhythms for Bipolar Disorder. Assessment 2016 Aug;23(4):472-483 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1073191116656794] [Medline: 27358214]
- 32. Abdullah S, Matthews M, Frank E, Doherty G, Gay G, Choudhury T. Automatic detection of social rhythms in bipolar disorder. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2016 May;23(3):538-543. [doi: <u>10.1093/jamia/ocv200</u>] [Medline: <u>26977102</u>]
- Ben-Zeev D, Buck B, Chu PV, Razzano L, Pashka N, Hallgren KA. Transdiagnostic Mobile Health: Smartphone Intervention Reduces Depressive Symptoms in People With Mood and Psychotic Disorders. JMIR Ment Health 2019 Apr 12;6(4):e13202 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/13202] [Medline: 30977736]
- 34. Depp CA, Mausbach B, Granholm E, Cardenas V, Ben-Zeev D, Patterson TL, et al. Mobile interventions for severe mental illness: design and preliminary data from three approaches. J Nerv Ment Dis 2010 Oct;198(10):715-721 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/NMD.0b013e3181f49ea3] [Medline: 20921861]
- 35. Dahne J, Lejuez CW, Diaz VA, Player MS, Kustanowitz J, Felton JW, et al. Pilot Randomized Trial of a Self-Help Behavioral Activation Mobile App for Utilization in Primary Care. Behav Ther 2019 Jul;50(4):817-827. [doi: 10.1016/j.beth.2018.12.003] [Medline: 31208690]
- Josephine K, Josefine L, Philipp D, David E, Harald B. Internet- and mobile-based depression interventions for people with diagnosed depression: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Affect Disord 2017 Dec 01;223:28-40. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017.07.021] [Medline: 28715726]

RenderX

- Carolan LA, Power MJ. What basic emotions are experienced in bipolar disorder? Clin Psychol Psychother 2011;18(5):366-378. [doi: <u>10.1002/cpp.777</u>] [Medline: <u>21882296</u>]
- Gruber J, Kogan A, Mennin D, Murray G. Real-world emotion? An experience-sampling approach to emotion experience and regulation in bipolar I disorder. J Abnorm Psychol 2013 Nov;122(4):971-983. [doi: <u>10.1037/a0034425</u>] [Medline: <u>24364600</u>]
- Lima IMM, Peckham AD, Johnson SL. Cognitive deficits in bipolar disorders: Implications for emotion. Clin Psychol Rev 2018 Feb;59:126-136 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2017.11.006] [Medline: 29195773]
- 40. Paris M, Mahajan Y, Kim J, Meade T. Emotional speech processing deficits in bipolar disorder: The role of mismatch negativity and P3a. J Affect Disord 2018 Jul;234:261-269. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jad.2018.02.026</u>] [Medline: <u>29550743</u>]
- 41. Bilderbeck AC, Reed ZE, McMahon HC, Atkinson LZ, Price J, Geddes JR, et al. Associations between mood instability and emotional processing in a large cohort of bipolar patients. Psychol Med 2016 Dec;46(15):3151-3160. [doi: 10.1017/S003329171600180X] [Medline: 27572660]
- 42. Johnson SL, Carver CS, Tharp JA. Suicidality in Bipolar Disorder: The Role of Emotion-Triggered Impulsivity. Suicide Life Threat Behav 2017 Apr;47(2):177-192 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/sltb.12274] [Medline: 27406282]
- 43. Johnson SL, Tharp JA, Peckham AD, McMaster KJ. Emotion in bipolar I disorder: Implications for functional and symptom outcomes. J Abnorm Psychol 2016 Jan;125(1):40-52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/abn0000116] [Medline: 26480234]
- Aparicio A, Santos JL, Jiménez-López E, Bagney A, Rodríguez-Jiménez R, Sánchez-Morla EM. Emotion processing and psychosocial functioning in euthymic bipolar disorder. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2017 Apr;135(4):339-350. [doi: 10.1111/acps.12706] [Medline: 28188631]
- 45. Branco LD, Cotrena C, Ponsoni A, Salvador-Silva R, Vasconcellos SJL, Fonseca RP. Identification and Perceived Intensity of Facial Expressions of Emotion in Bipolar Disorder and Major Depression. Arch Clin Neuropsychol 2018 Jun 01;33(4):491-501. [doi: 10.1093/arclin/acx080] [Medline: 28961928]
- 46. Gray J, Venn H, Montagne B, Murray L, Burt M, Frigerio E, et al. Bipolar patients show mood-congruent biases in sensitivity to facial expressions of emotion when exhibiting depressed symptoms, but not when exhibiting manic symptoms. Cogn Neuropsychiatry 2006 Nov;11(6):505-520. [doi: 10.1080/13546800544000028] [Medline: 17354085]
- 47. Venn HR, Gray JM, Montagne B, Murray LK, Michael Burt D, Frigerio E, et al. Perception of facial expressions of emotion in bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord 2004 Aug;6(4):286-293. [doi: 10.1111/j.1399-5618.2004.00121.x] [Medline: 15225145]
- 48. Bersani G, Polli E, Valeriani G, Zullo D, Melcore C, Capra E, et al. Facial expression in patients with bipolar disorder and schizophrenia in response to emotional stimuli: a partially shared cognitive and social deficit of the two disorders. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat 2013;9:1137-1144 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/NDT.S46525] [Medline: 23966784]
- 49. Broch-Due I, Kjærstad HL, Kessing LV, Miskowiak K. Subtle behavioural responses during negative emotion reactivity and down-regulation in bipolar disorder: A facial expression and eye-tracking study. Psychiatry Res 2018 Aug;266:152-159. [doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2018.04.054] [Medline: 29864615]
- 50. Or F, Torous J, Onnela J. High potential but limited evidence: Using voice data from smartphones to monitor and diagnose mood disorders. Psychiatr Rehabil J 2017 Sep;40(3):320-324. [doi: 10.1037/prj0000279] [Medline: 28891659]
- Pan Z, Gui C, Zhang J, Zhu J, Cui D. Detecting Manic State of Bipolar Disorder Based on Support Vector Machine and Gaussian Mixture Model Using Spontaneous Speech. Psychiatry Investig 2018 Jul;15(7):695-700 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.30773/pi.2017.12.15] [Medline: 29969852]
- 52. Ebner-Priemer UW, Trull TJ. Ecological momentary assessment of mood disorders and mood dysregulation. Psychol Assess 2009 Dec;21(4):463-475. [doi: 10.1037/a0017075] [Medline: 19947781]
- 53. Trull TJ, Ebner-Priemer U. Ambulatory assessment. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2013;9:151-176 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-050212-185510] [Medline: 23157450]
- 54. Bauer M, Glenn T, Grof P, Rasgon N, Alda M, Marsh W, et al. Comparison of sleep/wake parameters for self-monitoring bipolar disorder. J Affect Disord 2009 Aug;116(3):170-175. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2008.11.014] [Medline: 19118904]
- Daus H, Kislicyn N, Heuer S, Backenstrass M. Disease management apps and technical assistance systems for bipolar disorder: Investigating the patients' point of view. J Affect Disord 2018 Dec 15;229:351-357. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jad.2017.12.059</u>] [Medline: <u>29331693</u>]
- 56. Bentall RP, Kinderman P, Manson K. Self-discrepancies in bipolar disorder: comparison of manic, depressed, remitted and normal participants. Br J Clin Psychol 2005 Nov;44(Pt 4):457-473. [doi: <u>10.1348/014466505X29189</u>] [Medline: <u>16368026</u>]
- 57. Inder ML, Crowe MT, Joyce PR, Moor S, Carter JD, Luty SE. "I really don't know whether it is still there": ambivalent acceptance of a diagnosis of bipolar disorder. Psychiatr Q 2010 Jun;81(2):157-165. [doi: 10.1007/s11126-010-9125-3] [Medline: 20182915]
- 58. Nicholas J, Larsen ME, Proudfoot J, Christensen H. Mobile Apps for Bipolar Disorder: A Systematic Review of Features and Content Quality. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(8):e198 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4581] [Medline: 26283290]
- 59. Pennebaker JW, Booth RJ, Francis ME. Linguistic Inquiry and Word Count: LIWC2007. Austin, Texas, USA: LIWC.net; 2007.
- 60. Vogt T, André E, Bee N. EmoVoice A Framework for Online Recognition of Emotions from Voice. In: André E, Dybkjær L, Minker W, Neumann H, Pieraccini R, Weber M, editors. Perception in Multimodal Dialogue Systems. PIT 2008. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer; 2008.

RenderX

- 61. Ekman P, Friesen WV. Manual for the Facial Action Coding System. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press; 1978.
- 62. Librenza-Garcia D, Kotzian BJ, Yang J, Mwangi B, Cao B, Pereira Lima LN, et al. The impact of machine learning techniques in the study of bipolar disorder: A systematic review. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2017 Sep;80:538-554. [doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.07.004] [Medline: 28728937]
- 63. Gitlin MJ, Miklowitz DJ. The difficult lives of individuals with bipolar disorder: A review of functional outcomes and their implications for treatment. J Affect Disord 2017 Mar;209:147-154. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.11.021] [Medline: 27914248]
- 64. Saunders KEA, Bilderbeck AC, Panchal P, Atkinson LZ, Geddes JR, Goodwin GM. Experiences of remote mood and activity monitoring in bipolar disorder: A qualitative study. Eur Psychiatry 2017 Mar;41:115-121. [doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2016.11.005] [Medline: 28135594]
- O'Toole MS, Arendt MB, Pedersen CM. Testing an App-Assisted Treatment for Suicide Prevention in a Randomized Controlled Trial: Effects on Suicide Risk and Depression. Behav Ther 2019 Mar;50(2):421-429. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.beth.2018.07.007</u>] [Medline: <u>30824256</u>]
- 66. Power M, Schmidt S. Emotion-focused treatment of unipolar and bipolar mood disorders. Clin. Psychol. Psychother 2004 Jan 30;11(1):44-57. [doi: 10.1002/cpp.391]
- 67. Wolkenstein L, Püschel S, Schuster A, Hautzinger M. Emotionsregulationstraining bei bipolaren Patienten Erste Befunde einer Pilotstudie. Zeitschrift für Psychiatrie, Psychologie und Psychotherapie 2014 Oct;62(4):255-263. [doi: 10.1024/1661-4747/a000205]
- Eisner L, Eddie D, Harley R, Jacobo M, Nierenberg AA, Deckersbach T. Dialectical Behavior Therapy Group Skills Training for Bipolar Disorder. Behav Ther 2017 Jul;48(4):557-566 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.beth.2016.12.006] [Medline: 28577590]

# Abbreviations

FACS: Facial Action Coding System LIWC: Linguistic Inquiry and Word Count

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 05.04.19; peer-reviewed by S Sperry, C Păsărelu, V Rocío; comments to author 16.08.19; revised version received 30.11.19; accepted 26.01.20; published 03.07.20.

Please cite as:

Daus H, Bloecher T, Egeler R, De Klerk R, Stork W, Backenstrass M Development of an Emotion-Sensitive mHealth Approach for Mood-State Recognition in Bipolar Disorder JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e14267 URL: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e14267 doi:10.2196/14267 PMID:32618577

©Henning Daus, Timon Bloecher, Ronny Egeler, Richard De Klerk, Wilhelm Stork, Matthias Backenstrass. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 03.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Tutorial

# Methodological Challenges in Web-Based Trials: Update and Insights From the Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit Trial

Heather Robinson<sup>1</sup>, BSc, PhD; Duncan Appelbe<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Susanna Dodd<sup>2</sup>, BSc, MSc, PhD; Susan Flowers<sup>1</sup>, BA; Sonia Johnson<sup>3</sup>, BA, MBChB, MSc, MRCPsych; Steven H Jones<sup>1</sup>, BSc, MSc, PhD; Céu Mateus<sup>4</sup>, MSc, PhD; Barbara Mezes<sup>1</sup>, BA, MSc, PhD; Elizabeth Murray<sup>5</sup>, FRCGP, PhD; Naomi Rainford<sup>2</sup>, MSc; Anna Rosala-Hallas<sup>2</sup>, BSc, MSc; Andrew Walker<sup>1</sup>, BA, MA; Paula Williamson<sup>2</sup>, BSc, PhD; Fiona Lobban<sup>1</sup>, PhD, ClinPsyD, BA

<sup>3</sup>Division of Psychiatry, University College London, London, United Kingdom

<sup>5</sup>Research Department of Primary Care and Population Health, University College London, London, United Kingdom

**Corresponding Author:** 

Steven H Jones, BSc, MSc, PhD Division of Health Research Spectrum Centre for Mental Health Research Lancaster University Bailrigg, Lancaster LA1 4YW Lancaster, United Kingdom Phone: 44 (0)1524 593 Email: <u>s.jones7@lancaster.ac.uk</u>

# Abstract

There has been a growth in the number of web-based trials of web-based interventions, adding to an increasing evidence base for their feasibility and effectiveness. However, there are challenges associated with such trials, which researchers must address. This discussion paper follows the structure of the Down Your Drink trial methodology paper, providing an update from the literature for each key trial parameter (recruitment, registration eligibility checks, consent and participant withdrawal, randomization, engagement with a web-based intervention, retention, data quality and analysis, spamming, cybersquatting, patient and public involvement, and risk management and adverse events), along with our own recommendations based on designing the Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit randomized controlled trial for relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar disorder. The key recommendations outlined here are relevant for future web-based and hybrid trials and studies using iterative development and test models such as the Accelerated Creation-to-Sustainment model, both within general health research and specifically within mental health research for relatives. Researchers should continue to share lessons learned from conducting web-based trials of web-based interventions to benefit future studies.

International Registered Report Identifier (IRRID): RR2-10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016965

(JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e15878) doi:10.2196/15878

# **KEYWORDS**

randomized controlled trial; research design; methods; internet; web; mental health; relatives; carers

# Introduction

# Background

There has been rapid growth in the development of digital interventions [1]. One of the many challenges for researchers is testing the effectiveness of web-based interventions, whether

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878

through a web-based or hybrid (web-based and offline) trial, or a more iterative process such as the Accelerated Creation-to-Sustainment (ACTS) model [2], to meet the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) standards for evidence-based web-based interventions. Other challenges include developing digital intervention theories, methods for detailed economic evaluation, assessing the generalizability of



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Division of Health Research, Spectrum Centre for Mental Health Research, Lancaster University, Lancaster, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Department of Biostatistics, Clinical Trials Research Centre, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Division of Health Research, Lancaster University, Lancaster, United Kingdom

results to determine what works for whom in what context [3], and finding systems and approaches that can be easily adopted by the UK National Health Service (NHS) or other health care providers.

Murray et al [4] explored the methodological challenges associated with web-based trials of web-based interventions (recruitment, randomization, fidelity of the intervention, retention, and data quality), drawing upon learning from the Down Your Drink (DYD) web-based trial. The main challenges they faced were the risk of participants undermining randomization by reregistering with different details, difficulties in collecting any objectively measured data, and the high rate of attrition.

Since then, there have been a number of reviews of the methodological challenges associated with evaluating digital interventions [5-7], and many studies have focused on specific challenges such as recruitment [8-11], retention [12-19], and intervention engagement [17,18,20-26].

This paper updates Murray et al's [4] analysis by sharing learning from a national web-based randomized controlled trial (RCT) of an intervention aimed at reducing distress in relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar disorder (Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit [REACT]; Textbox 1). The methods and results of the REACT trial are presented elsewhere [27,28]. The focus on relatives is novel and timely given the growing recognition that relatives of people with severe mental health problems provide a large amount of vital unpaid care [29] at huge personal cost [30,31], yet lack the information and support they need [32-34]. A review of the quality of mental health services has identified improving support for relatives as a national priority [35], and evidence suggests that this could be done effectively through web-based interventions [36,37]. Indeed, relatives may be a particularly appropriate population for digital interventions as they may not be available for face-to-face contact, given their caregiving commitments. Sharing learning on the most successful methods to evaluate web-based interventions within this population is therefore valuable. To date, there are no published papers dealing with the methodological challenges associated with web-based trials for relatives of people with severe mental health problems. The methodological challenges and solutions outlined here are relevant for future web-based and hybrid trials and ACTS studies, both within general health research and specifically within mental health research for relatives.

Textbox 1. Case study: Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit randomized controlled trial.

- *Aim*: To evaluate the clinical- and cost-effectiveness of a web-based, peer-supported–self-management intervention, the Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit (REACT), for relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar disorder.
- Methods:
  - Design: A primarily web-based, two-arm, pragmatic, observer-blind, randomized controlled superiority trial.
  - Setting: The World Wide Web.
  - Participants: Based in the United Kingdom, English speaking, currently distressed, and help-seeking relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar disorder, aged ≥16 years, with access to the internet.
  - Intervention: The REACT toolkit providing National Institute for Health and Care Excellence recommended information and support through digital, peer-supported, self-management for relatives. REACT included 12 psychoeducation modules, a peer-supported group forum, private messaging to a trained relative (REACT supporter), and a resource directory (RD), ie, a comprehensive list of existing support for relatives. Relatives also received treatment as usual (TAU).
  - Comparator: RD only, plus TAU.
  - Primary outcome: Relatives' distress at 24 weeks, measured by the General Health Questionnaire-28 [38].
  - Procedures: Recruitment took place through mental health services in the United Kingdom, charities, media, social media, and web-based advertisements. Consent, baseline data collection, and randomization were undertaken on the web through a secure system hosted at Liverpool Clinical Trials Research Centre. Follow-up was conducted primarily using web-based reminder emails, supplemented by additional offline phone calls, texts, and posts. Participants received £10 (US \$1.24) on follow-up completion at 12 weeks, and either £10 (US \$1.24) or £20 (US \$2.48), upfront or on follow-up completion at 24 weeks.

#### Design

This study consists of a discussion paper based on a case study of a web-based RCT of a web-based intervention aimed at relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar disorder (Textbox 1). We have followed the structure of the original Murray et al paper [4] for each key trial parameter and present a brief update from the literature (called *past work*), including recommendations from the Murray paper. This literature update is based on a nonsystematic scoping search of the literature since the Murray paper (using the search term *online randomized controlled trial*). The literature update is followed by discussing our own experiences, using the REACT trial approach and

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878
```

results (*REACT*). Finally, we provide implications for future trials with regard to each key trial parameter (*future work*).

# Updates and Insights

# Recruitment

## Past Work

Murray et al [4] recommend having a well-planned recruitment strategy which is piloted, advertised on well-known sites, includes patient and public involvement (PPI) input on the recruitment material, and ensures a balance between the ease of recruitment material and sufficient hurdles to ensure

Robinson et al

participants are aware of what they are agreeing to, for example, follow-ups.

Study promotion and recruitment approaches have been identified as important determinants of successful recruitment [39]. A combination of web-based and offline strategies has worked well to recruit participants into web-based trials in health research [19,40]. Despite some challenges, such as cost, the potential for misrepresentation, and potentially low recruitment rates [11], Facebook has proved to be a highly successful web-based recruitment strategy [19,41].

Previous studies have found a difference in demographics depending on whether participants were recruited on the web or offline [19,38,39], but not all studies have identified the same differences. There is some agreement that more females than males come into research through web-based strategies, such as Facebook [19,42], and evidence that more highly educated participants are more likely to be recruited offline [19]. Some studies have found that older participants are more likely to be recruited through web-based strategies [19,40], whereas others have found that younger people are more likely to be recruited on the web [11,39]. Differences in the demographic characteristics of participants by recruitment strategy suggest that increasing the breadth of recruitment sources may increase sample diversity and, therefore, the generalizability of trial findings. Continually reviewing the success of recruitment strategies during a trial may increase the likelihood of meeting recruitment targets [19].

#### **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

In line with Murray et al's [4] recommendations, the REACT trial used a well-planned recruitment strategy combining web-based (Twitter, Facebook, online forums, Google Ads, web-based newspaper article, and NHS and mental health charity websites) and offline (mental health teams, general practitioners (GPs), universities, radio, NHS, and service user and caregiver support groups) recruitment strategies between April 22, 2016, and September 30, 2017. Strategies and materials were coproduced with REACT supporters (trained relatives employed on the trial team), who also supported recruitment. Participants were asked how they had heard about REACT (using a drop-down menu) as part of the trial registration.

The recruitment target of 666 relatives was exceeded within the recruitment period (N=800). Participants were typically middle-aged (40-60 years: 422/800, 52.8%), white British (727/800, 90.9%), female (648/800, 81.0%), and educated to university graduate level (437/800, 54.6%). Similar demographic characteristics have been found in web-based trials of web-based smoking cessation interventions [9,19]. The highest proportion of participants were mothers (387/800, 48.3%), supporting a young adult aged  $\leq$ 35 years (485/800, 60.6%) with more than half of these supporting someone with bipolar disorder (462/800, 57.8%). Most were supporting only 1 person with a mental health problem, but some (209/800, 26.1%) reported supporting

two or more people, and many (457/800, 57.1%) had other dependents. Over half (485/800, 60.6%) were married or in a civil partnership. Most relatives were working: some were in full-time work (301/800, 37.6%), some were in part-time employment (188/800, 23.5%), whereas others undertook voluntary work (23/800, 2.9%). A small group (66/800, 8.3%) were unable to work because of their caregiving commitments. The vast majority had good quality home internet access (795/800, 99.4%). The population recruited was similar to that recruited in face-to-face trials of caregiver interventions [43]; therefore, although the sample was biased in terms of demographics (eg, most participants being white British, female, and mothers), there is no clear evidence that this bias was related to the trial being based on the web.

As part of a post hoc analysis, we explored the relationship between key demographic variables and web-based versus offline recruitment. There was no pattern regarding who came into the trial through web-based versus offline strategies in terms of age (N=800;  $\chi^2_5$ =5.5; *P*=.36) or education level (N=800;  $\chi^2_2$ =1.9; *P*=.40). However, in line with previous research [19,42], more females were recruited through web-based strategies compared with males (N=800;  $\chi^2_1$ =16.7; *P*<.001).

The success of each recruitment strategy used was indicated by the number of randomized participants who were recruited via each strategy (Table 1). Of the randomized participants, more than half (421/800, 52.6%) were recruited through 5 primary web-based strategies, and less than half (379/800, 47.4%) were recruited through 10 primary offline strategies. The most successful strategies (Facebook and mental health teams or other professionals) were also two of the most expensive. The costs associated with Facebook related to outsourcing Facebook advertisements to an information technology company for development and maintenance. Over 13 months, 873,096 individuals were reached; 53,216 people engaged with an advertisement (liking, commenting, or sharing), and there were 71,026 clicks on the REACT website. The costs associated with mental health teams/professionals were related to service support costs for staff time, trial manager and REACT supporter time, and promotional material. We decided to use the available data on costs incurred, in line with our in-trial analytical approach, rather than hypothetical data on costs of an NHS model of referral to the intervention. Recruitment costs for the trial were calculated over the total trial period and divided by 3287, the number of people who completed eligibility screening for the trial. Cost included an average per participant in both arms of the trial, as both required recruitments. Recruitment costs for each strategy were divided by the number of participants who were recruited (and randomized) via that strategy. The components and total cost of recruitment are outlined in Table 2.



Table 1.	Recruitment	strategies	for rand	lomized	participa	nts.
----------	-------------	------------	----------	---------	-----------	------

Recruitment strategies for randomized participants	Web-based/offline	Values, n (%)	Approximate cost per participant $(f)$
Facebook	Web-based	206 (25.8)	93 (US \$115.39)
Mental health teams/professionals	Offline	151 (18.9)	107 (US \$132.77)
Internet search	Web-based	121 (15.1)	28 (US \$34.74)
Mental health charities <sup>a</sup>	Web-based	77 (9.6)	38 (US \$47.15)
Recommended by a friend/family	Offline	74 (9.3)	0
GP <sup>b</sup>	Offline	59 (7.4)	170 (US \$210.94)
Caregiver or service-user support group	Offline	42 (5.3)	4 (US \$4.96)
NHS <sup>c</sup> contacts	Offline	25 (3.1)	d
Twitter	Web-based	15 (1.9)	2 (US \$2.48)
Employer	Offline	8 (1.0)	32 (US \$412.51)
Other third sector organization	Offline	8 (1.0)	_
Not classifiable	Offline	6 (0.8)	_
Other public adverts (excluding NHS adverts)	Offline	4 (0.5)	—
Local newspaper	Web-based	2 (0.3)	65.4 (US \$81.15)
Research team	Offline	2 (0.3)	_

<sup>a</sup>Mental health charities used a combination of web-based and offline strategies; however, most were web-based, and by far, the biggest recruiter was Bipolar UK, and their main means of recruitment were email-newsletters.

<sup>b</sup>GP: general practitioner.

<sup>c</sup>NHS: National Health Service.

<sup>d</sup>Value unknown.

 Table 2.
 Recruitment costs.

Recruitment strategy	Cost (£)
Advertisements (Facebook, Google, and Bipolar UK)	11,059.56 (US \$13722.70)
Printing	1526.00(US \$652.66)
Flyers and postage	50.00 (US \$62.04)
Total recruitment costs	12,635.56 (US \$15678.20)

Despite designing a broad (throughout the United Kingdom) recruitment strategy incorporating a wide range of both web-based and offline methods, our sample predominantly comprised middle-aged, highly educated, white British females, who cared for an individual with bipolar disorder. It is possible that the predominance of highly educated individuals reflects the interest of this group in research and self-education. Moreover, the predominance of female participants could partially reflect the continuing burden of care falling to women. The lack of relatives from ethnic minority groups could result from both bias in the referral process of offline recruitment strategies and from lack of cultural adaptation in content and language, both of which were beyond the scope of this study, but is also a persistent failure across mental health services more widely.

#### **Future Work**

A combination of web-based and offline strategies worked well to recruit relatives of people with psychosis/bipolar disorder. Although mental health teams/professionals proved a successful

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878
```

recruitment avenue, recruitment targets would not have been met if this had been the only strategy used. NHS trusts and GP practices rarely have an accurate, up-to-date method of identifying relatives. Therefore, recruitment is often through the patient, who may forget or not wish to pass the information on. Bolstering offline NHS recruitment with web-based strategies such as social media is effective, with Facebook proving most successful. That said, expert knowledge of how to target Facebook adverts and test the effectiveness of different ones may be required for cost-effective advertisement.

Monitoring of recruitment strategy success is important to adapt and refocus time, money, and effort. For example, we stopped relatively unsuccessful and costly Google Ads (classified under *Advertisements* in Table 1) and concentrated on successful (yet still costly) Facebook advertisements.

Despite the extensive recruitment strategy applied in the REACT trial, predominantly highly educated, white British female participants, who cared for an individual with bipolar disorder were recruited, which creates a problem with generalizability.

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

NHS research and development departments need to ensure better availability of caregiver data so that offline recruitment methods can be made more effective, and clinical trials (both offline and web-based) can be made more accessible. Moreover, cultural adaptation should be a key focus of future work in this area to ensure that digital health interventions do not exacerbate existing inequalities in access to health care.

### **Registration Eligibility Checks**

#### Past Work

Murray et al [4] did not specifically review registration and eligibility checks. Buis et al [8] analyzed *help tickets* (provided by 38% of participants) logged in a database during enrolment into a web-based RCT of a walking program and found that the most common issue was related to the study process. Being older, female, and having a lower self-rated internet ability increased the likelihood of reporting an issue during enrolment.

As with all trials, randomized participants must meet strict eligibility criteria to adhere to the protocol. In web-based trials, there is an increased risk of not detecting participants who may have misrepresented their eligibility to take part, perhaps because of seeking payment or potential access to treatment [10]. Kramer at al [10] suggested procedural (eg, not advertising payment), technical (eg, tracking internet protocol [IP] addresses to identify multiple registrations), and data analytic strategies (eg, sensitivity analyses) to address sample validity in studies using the internet for recruitment.

## **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

The registration process aimed to check eligibility (using web-based checkboxes), ensure consent was fully informed, avoid participants registering more than once, and encourage

Table 3. Eligibility details.

completion of baseline questionnaires before randomization. On the basis of PPI feedback, the landing page had limited text, included videos, and highlighted the required commitment to follow-ups (as recommended by Murray et al [4]). Strategies were also employed beyond the landing page to encourage trial registration—the inclusion of lay language to explain processes and encourage continuation, a progress bar, phone number activation (participants verified their phone number by inputting a code sent to their mobile/landline into the registration system), automated reminder emails 24 hours after consent and 7 days after baseline questionnaires were started, and the option to have direct contact with the trial manager on the web or by telephone.

Overall, 43% of those who completed the eligibility checks failed on at least one item, most commonly (81% of those failing) on the requirement to report being strung up and nervous all the time, rather more than usual, or much more than usual (Table 3). This item was included in the screening process to avoid a floor effect at baseline. It showed the highest item-total correlation with the total General Health Questionnaire-28 (GHQ-28) [38] scores in our feasibility study [44]. However, relatives who had been distressed for longer periods and so responded no more than usual were ineligible. Following contact from ineligible participants highlighting their frustration at being excluded from this item, lay language pop-ups were included to explain why certain criteria were important and had not been met. These pop-ups did not enable potential participants to change their answers, but there was nothing to stop the participant attempting to progress by reaccessing the eligibility process. This information helped participants to understand why they were not eligible and alleviated frustration (we did not receive any further contact from participants regarding issues with eligibility after the introduction of these *pop-ups*).

Question	Number of participants failing eligibility for the question, n (%)
I am 16 years old or over	10 (1)
I am a relative (or close friend providing regular support) of someone with psychosis or bipolar disorder	88 (6)
Have you recently been feeling nervous and strung up all the time?	1146 (80.9)
I would like to receive help for my distress through an online toolkit	118 (8.3)
I have regular access to a computer which is connected to the internet	28 (2)
I have a good working knowledge of written and spoken English language	13 (1)
I live in the UK <sup>a</sup>	13 (1)
To the best of my knowledge, I am the only relative/close friend of the person I support taking part in the REACT <sup>b</sup> study	67 (5)

<sup>a</sup>UK: United Kingdom.

<sup>b</sup>REACT: Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit.

#### Future Work

RenderX

Our Relatives Advisory Group (RAG) recommended the following strategies for the REACT trial: limiting text, adding videos highlighting trial commitment, using lay language to explain the process, progress bars, reminder emails, and personal

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878

contact. Feedback from users of the site agreed with these recommendations. Therefore, similar strategies should be employed and could potentially encourage continued engagement with the registration process. Future trials should consider recording reasons why people ask for help during the
#### Robinson et al

registration process to provide personalized feedback and improve the design of the process.

Careful consideration is needed regarding eligibility questions to avoid being too inclusive or exclusive of participants. Providing lay language *pop-ups* to explain ineligibility and including suggestions for other relevant studies or sources of support is particularly recommended to reduce participant frustration.

PPI feedback is essential for all recruitment materials and for designing trial landing and registration pages.

#### **Consent and Participant Withdrawal**

# Past Work

Consent was not specifically reviewed in Murray et al's paper [4]. Valid informed consent must be obtained for all trial participants in line with ethical standards, including the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) [45]. The British Psychological Society (BPS) [46] recommends that internet-mediated research fully informs participants regarding times at which, and ways in which they can withdraw from a study.

Despite the guidelines and recommendations on internet-mediated research, there is a general lack of guidance on assessing the capacity to consent and the practicalities of the withdrawal process for web-based trials.

In line with the Privacy and Electronic Communications Regulations (PECR) [47], Murray et al [4] suggest that all emails include information on the withdrawal process.

# **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

With regard to consent, the BPS and Health Research Authority (HRA) guidelines for internet-mediated research were adhered to [46,48]. These include providing checkboxes, limiting the length of the consent form, and providing participants with sufficient detail about the study, their participation, and potential risks in the participant information sheet (PIS). The PIS was available on the web and presented as part of the registration process before the web-based consent form. NHS ethical approval was obtained from the Lancaster National Research Ethics Service Committee (15/NW/0732).

As suggested by Murray et al [4], information regarding the withdrawal process was included in the PIS, and a link to allow withdrawal was contained in all follow-up reminder emails. Participants could withdraw at 3 different levels (from 12-week follow-up but not 24-week follow-up; from all follow-ups but continue use of REACT or the resource directory [RD]; or from all follow-ups and REACT or RD) and were asked to provide a reason for their withdrawal from a drop-down menu with the following options: *I don't have time due to other commitments; I didn't like the website I was given; I don't like filling in the questionnaires; I don't feel well enough to take part; or Other (please specify).* Participants could withdraw on the web or via contact with the trial manager, who would then add the relevant information to the web-based dashboard, including the level of withdrawal and reason if given.

A total of 800 participants completed the web-based consent procedures and entered the trial. Of these, 5.8% (46/800) of participants withdrew from the trial (6 from 12-week follow-up only, 26 from all remaining follow-ups, and 14 from all remaining follow-ups and intervention). A total of 7 participants reported that their withdrawal was because of lack of time due to other commitments; 4 reported they did not like the website they were given; 4 reported they did not like filling in the questionnaires; 4 reported that they did not feel well enough to take part; and 31 gave a combination of other reasons (not categorized).

# Future Work

Researchers should follow guidelines (eg, GDPR, BPS, and HRA) for gaining web-based consent, as outlined earlier. Despite following guidelines for internet-mediated research, the big challenge that we were unable to address was the ethical issue of assumed capacity in web-based trials. There is a lack of face-to-face contact between researchers and participants, which results in missing dialogue and interaction required to establish the capacity to consent. Future research would benefit from reviewing the current range of web-based interventions and the types of risk they present, including the assumed capacity to consent.

Participants must be given the option to withdraw from the trial at any time, and it is important for researchers, especially those conducting a web-based trial where contact is remote, to work out exactly what participants wish to withdraw from. This can be done by offering participants options to withdraw from different levels of the trial, for example, the research versus the intervention. Identifying and sharing reasons for withdrawal may help to reduce attrition in future web-based trials of web-based interventions.

# Randomization

# Past Work

The biggest risk to the validity of the randomization process in web-based trials is the reregistration of participants who were not allocated to the trial arm they hoped for. Murray et al [4] took steps to reduce the risk of reregistration— email validation, removal of incentive to reregister, and monitoring of potential reregistrations (through offline contact details and IP addresses). Although not infallible strategies, there was no evidence to suggest that reregistration was a significant issue. Therefore, the steps implemented may have been adequate, and more draconian approaches may put people off registering at all.

# **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

Recommendations from the DYD trial were followed in the REACT RCT. Specifically, a validated email address and phone number (mobile or landline) were a requirement for registration and checked for prior use. The advantages of the comparator (RD) were highlighted, and it was made clear in the PIS that the RD group would be given access to the content of the REACT modules at the end of the trial; financial incentives were provided to both arms only after baseline was complete and for follow-up (further details in the section Retention); and participant contact details were verified as unique (ie, did not



match any already registered) by automated univariate monitoring of data fields for email, mobile number, landline number, postcode, and address. We chose not to use IP address checks to monitor registration because of the risk of the ease with which a participant can access a website from a different IP address, or the risk that we could block participants using a shared external IP address (eg, where an organization has 1 external facing IP address but many internal addresses).

It was also made clear in the PIS that only 1 relative per service user should register for the trial because people who are caring for the same individual are likely to have related levels of distress, and that log-in details should not be shared. We could not explicitly check whether only 1 person per service user registered because we did not collect any data about the service user. However, based on the assumption that many caregivers would be immediate relatives and immediate relatives are more likely to live with the person they care for, we checked that relatives' addresses were unique.

There was no evidence that multiple registrations were an issue, based on system checks for duplicate email addresses, phone numbers, and postal addresses.

### Future Work

Although there was no evidence that multiple registrations were an issue in the DYD or REACT trials, this was possibly because of the steps followed to reduce this risk. Researchers should aim to validate contact details, remove incentives to reregister, and collect and monitor offline contact details as precautionary measures.

#### **Engagement With Web-Based Interventions**

#### Past Work

To ensure fidelity of the intervention (ie, how much a participant uses the intervention and which modules/sections), a detailed description of the development of the DYD intervention was published [49], and participant use of the intervention was automatically monitored. The authors suggest that considerable preparatory work is required to understand how and why the intervention is likely to work.

Studies have suggested an association between greater engagement (higher intervention use) and improved outcomes [22,50]; however, for some, 1 visit can be enough to elicit a positive change [18]. The problem with measuring intervention use in all trials is knowing what *meaningful engagement* is—more engagement does not necessarily mean more effective engagement [26]. Understanding how and how much participants use web-based interventions is particularly challenging as participants are free to use the intervention when and how they wish (unlike if they were receiving face-to-face therapy in an offline trial).

# **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

To ensure that the REACT intervention was engaging for users, PPI was an important part of the development of the resource and running the REACT trial. Relatives were involved in the development of the initial content for the toolkit [51] and in

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878

subsequent iterations to develop a web-based version of REACT [52].

Moreover, we chose to employ peer workers—relatives with lived experience of supporting someone with a mental health problem—to support the website. The benefits of employing peer workers were highlighted in the design workshops that we conducted to develop the web-based version of REACT [52], and have been evidenced by research showing benefits both for those receiving support and for the peers themselves [53-56]. Furthermore, our perception was that relatives (peer workers) would be highly knowledgeable, empathetic, and motivated to support other relatives, making the intervention more engaging. Developing the peer worker/REACT supporter role as part of the NHS workforce was also consistent with recommendations from NICE in 2016.

Relatives were also involved in advisory/consultant roles to ensure that their input was recognized in the delivery and steering of the trial, including all main trial parameters. This included an advisory panel to consult with about trial processes and the content of the REACT toolkit and RD and the Trial Management Group and Trial Steering Committee (TSC), enabling them to influence key decision making relevant to the REACT trial and engaging users.

Although a description of REACT has been published [52,56], we did not specify to relatives how much or how often they should engage with REACT. Web use was measured by data showing activity on webpages (page downloads, number of log-ins, and time spent on a page), but none of these were completely accurate measures of user behavior and did not tell us anything about how this information was being processed or used. To allow for prolonged periods of inactivity when participants did not actively log off from the intervention, inactivity time on a given page was capped at 20 min. These capped values were replaced with the mean total time spent on the given page by REACT participants.

The most popular module (visited by 52% of REACT participants) was the REACT group forum, where relatives could share experiences with each other in a safe, online community facilitated by REACT supporters.

There was no statistically significant causal impact of intervention use (in terms of the number of webpage downloads [P=.30; Z=-1.1], number of log-ins [P=.30; Z=-1.0], and time spent on REACT [P=.30; Z=-1.1], assessed using instrumental variable regression) on the outcome (in terms of a reduction in distress at 24 weeks according to the GHQ-28).

#### **Future Work**

On the basis of our findings, the most popular section of the intervention was the interactive forum [28]. Therefore, including an interactive forum in web-based interventions may attract more participants; however, care should be taken to adequately facilitate such modules to manage risk (see section Risk Management and Adverse Events).

Although we were able to measure intervention use, we were unable to specify what an ideal level or pattern of use was likely to be. This is particularly challenging to do where the exact

mechanism of action is unknown, and the intervention sites link out to other sites, for example, the RD in the REACT intervention, which appeared to be used for a very small amount of time, but may have led to participants using the information to access other relevant resources that we did not monitor. It may be informative to track user traffic to other sites in these circumstances, to understand what information and support participants are getting, and qualitatively explore how they are using this information. Patterns of use alone could helpfully be supplemented by prespecified process evaluations to understand in a deeper context, the implementation, and mechanisms of impact.

#### Retention

# Past Work

The primary method of follow-up in the DYD trial was email (an initial email followed by up to 3 reminders) containing a link to follow-up questionnaires. A subsample of nonresponders was studied at 3 months (final follow-up) to see if offline (postal or phone) reminders were helpful. Murray and colleagues found that offline follow-up was poor, possibly because of participants' desire for anonymity, which resulted in less than one-third of participants providing offline contact details [4]. The authors suggest careful consideration of offline follow-up, given the additional expense and time needed compared with web-based follow-up.

The loss to follow-up is still one of the biggest challenges for web-based trials [6], jeopardizing statistical power, and therefore the generalizability, reliability, and validity of results [57]. Previous research suggests that being female, older, and better educated predicts greater response to follow-up [23,58], as well as being white and having good internet skills [59,60]. Reminding participants of the importance of completing follow-up attrition [13]. Research suggests that providing a higher financial reward increases retention to follow-up [12,15,18].

# **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

Drawing on recommendations from the DYD trial and other previous studies [12,15,61,62], we used several strategies to maximize follow-up. First, participants were only randomized

once baseline assessment measures were completed (also crucial to the integrity of the trial in general). Second, detailed explanations about why data completion at follow-up was so important were included in our recruitment materials. Third, participants in the comparator arm were informed that they would be able to access toolkit modules after the final follow-up. Finally, multiple contact details were collected at registration, which allowed the research team to send multiple reminders by different methods (email, post, SMS, and phone) and with different options for completing data (based on PPI feedback), striking a balance between cost, data, and burden on participants. Finally, participants were offered a financial incentive for baseline and follow-up. The effectiveness of £10 (US \$12.41) versus £20 (US \$24.82) and conditional versus unconditional financial incentives at 24 weeks was tested in a study within a trial.

The REACT RCT achieved a 72.8% (582/800) retention rate at the primary outcome point (24 weeks), surpassing our minimum threshold for adequate study power (70%) and that achieved in the DYD trial (48%). As part of a post hoc analysis, we explored the relationship between key demographic, recruitment, and intervention use variables, and retention. There was a statistically significant association between age and retention at 24 weeks follow-up (older participants were more likely to provide data at 24 weeks; N=800;  $\chi^2_5$  =15.31; P<.009), but not for gender (N=800;  $\chi^2_1$ =3.52; *P*<.06), or education level (N=800;  $\chi^2_2$  =4.06; P>.10). There was no statistically significant relationship between whether participants had been recruited on the web or offline and retention at 24 weeks follow-up (N=800;  $\chi^2_1$ =2.79; P<.10). In line with previous research [17,22], higher intervention use (in terms of time spent on the website, number of webpage downloads, and number of log-ins) was significantly associated with greater retention at 24 weeks (*P*<.001).

The highest proportion of participants completed follow-up on the web after the initial email request to do so; however, there was a cumulative effect of additional reminders (Table 4).

There was no effect of higher versus lower or conditional versus unconditional incentives on follow-up completion.



#### Robinson et al

Table 4.	Participant	completion	of the	primary	questionnaire	after ea	ach reminder.
----------	-------------	------------	--------	---------	---------------	----------	---------------

Reminder	Web-based or offline retention strategy	Participants who completed the question- naire at 12 weeks $(n=594)^a$ , n (%)	Participants who completed the question- naire at 24 weeks (n=599), n (%)
Completed on the web after first re- minder email	Web-based	177 <sup>a</sup> (30.0)	162 (27.0)
Completed on the web after second re- minder email	Web-based	114 (19.1)	71 (11.9)
Completed on the web after third re- minder email	Web-based	61 (10.2)	93 (15.5)
Completed on the web after manual text message	Offline	80 (13.5)	94 (15.7)
Completed GHQ-28 <sup>b</sup> over the phone or on the web after phone call	Offline	68 (11.4)	81 (13.5)
Completed GHQ-28 via post or on the web after receiving a postal pack	Offline	84 (14.1)	76 (12.7)
Completed GHQ-28 via auto text	Web-based	10 (1.7)	22 (3.7)

<sup>a</sup>Five patients were not sent a 12-week reminder email, 2 of these were because of issues with the reminder system, and 3 patients completed the 12-week follow-up at 11 weeks postrandomization, that is, before the first reminder was sent.

<sup>b</sup>GHQ-28: General Health Questionnaire-28.

# Future Work

Despite additional offline forms of contact (SMS, phone call, and postal) being time consuming in the REACT RCT, it is unlikely that people who completed these strategies would have done so otherwise. Therefore, with careful consideration, a combination of web-based and offline retention strategies is likely to be most effective for retention to follow-up.

In line with previous research [19], there was no statistically significant relationship between whether participants had been recruited on the web or offline and retention, providing support for the use of both web-based and offline recruitment strategies (see Recruitment section).

In contrast to previous research [12,15,18], we found no effect of higher versus lower and conditional versus unconditional incentives on follow-up completion, which might reflect differences in the populations and therefore highlight the importance of understanding the motivations of the population being recruited (for which PPI involvement is crucial). For example, it is possible that older relatives in a caring role in REACT are more motivated to take part in the study by having access to the intervention and the opportunity to improve care for other relatives, whereas younger people recruited to a sexual health or smoking cessation study [12,18] may have less disposable income and be more motivated by the financial reward. However, this remains speculative and is an important area for future research. Care should be taken to avoid ineffective strategies or strategies that could undermine pre-existing motivations, such as altruism.

# **Data Quality and Analysis**

# Past Work

RenderX

Potential bias because of constraints on how data are collected, independent verification of data, missing data, and low follow-up rates are important considerations for web-based trials [4]. In the DYD trial, data quality at baseline and follow-up was good in terms of useable data. To maximize data quality, Murray et al [4] collected baseline data before randomization, maximized the credibility of the comparator, used a primary outcome measure developed for web use, and checked reliability and validity. They also minimized the use of free text in data collection by using drop-down menus or forced choice, required participants to complete mandatory questions, did not allow participants to provide unusable data, and piloted questionnaires. The authors recommended an active PPI group to provide feedback on data quality and collaboration between statisticians and programmers to ensure data are collected and stored in a useable format.

Murray et al [4] also suggested that researchers address some of the challenges with web-based trials during analysis, for example, through intention-to-treat and sensitivity analyses.

We are not aware of any updates from the literature.

#### **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

The REACT RCT followed the procedures and recommendations from the DYD trial, and also reviewed the response rates and completeness of the primary outcome regularly.

In the REACT trial, both intention-to-treat and sensitivity analysis were used along with mean imputation to replace capped inactivity for website use.

Intention-to-treat (ie, analysis according to the randomized group, regardless of whether the participant engaged with their randomized intervention) was the primary analysis approach. This was supplemented by causal analyses of the primary outcome, using instrumental variable regression with continuous measures of web usage (total number of webpage downloads from the REACT intervention website, total time spent logged on the REACT intervention website, and the total number of

log-ins to the REACT intervention website) to assess the impact of actual intervention use on the outcome.

A joint modeling approach (using baseline, 12-week, and 24-week outcome data) was used to assess the impact of missing data at 24 weeks on the conclusions drawn from the analysis of each primary and secondary efficacy outcome. This analysis assessed whether there was any difference in outcome (here the longitudinal outcome rather than the outcome at 24 weeks alone) between the randomized arms adjusted for missingness by inherently allowing for the correlation between patterns in missingness and outcome.

Sensitivity analyses were employed to assess the impact of late data completions on the primary outcome (eg, excluding results received beyond 27 weeks for the 24-week primary outcome).

Participants scoring higher on the GHQ-28 at baseline were more likely to drop out at follow-up; therefore, data were not missing at random. Accounting for this was important as analyses appeared to show some statistically significant benefit of REACT over RD only at follow-up on how supported relatives felt, which did not remain after accounting for missing data.

Despite relatively good quality effectiveness data, some of the health economics (HE) data were poor. For example, because of the lack of quality checks, data on the use of medicines was not usable. These issues were likely because of the health economist not being involved in designing the data collection process, lack of adequate testing at the outset, some items not having mutually exclusive options in drop-down menus, and occasional failure of links to follow-on questions. Unfortunately, HE evaluation was not conducted as part of the feasibility study for REACT, which would have identified issues with the HE data earlier.

# Future Work

Extensive testing of data collection procedures and quality is recommended. Data should be reviewed early in the trial to check whether they are being collected correctly and to check for missing data. Future web-based trials would benefit from including a health economist in designing the data collection process and, when possible, conducting an economic evaluation at the feasibility trial stage.

# Spamming

# Past Work

For mass mailings to be legal, they must have an *unsubscribe* option [4]. One participant in the DYD trial suggested repeat follow-up reminder emails verged on being spam because of no obvious way to withdraw permission. Emails were amended to remind participants that they could withdraw at any time.

We are not aware of any updates from the literature.

# **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

As per PECR [47] rules and legislation around clinical trials, in the REACT trial, we included the following on all follow-up emails: "P.S. Please remember that you can choose not to complete this follow-up without giving a reason. However, if

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878
```

you feel you cannot (or do not want to) complete this follow-up, it would be really helpful for the future if you could tell us why. Please click here [link to withdraw included]." There was no evidence that spamming was an issue.

# Future Work

Participants must be contacted several times during a longitudinal study such as a trial; in web-based trials of web-based interventions, this is often via email and may be a combination of reminders to complete follow-up and reminders to visit the intervention website, creating a lot of email traffic. Working closely with PPI groups and ethics committees, it is important to find a way to contact participants repeatedly, without being intrusive. Participants should be given control over the number of emails received regarding the use of the intervention, as there is likely to be individual variation in what is felt to be useful. It must be clear on all emails that participants can withdraw from the trial at any time. Making email titles factual and academic rather than *friendly*, avoiding the use of phrases such as *free online support*, and considering where the email appears to have been sent from may help to avoid emails going into spam folders.

# Cybersquatting

# Past Work

Cyber squatters (fake domain names based on the intervention website name) may put people off further searching if they think they have come across the original website [4]. By the end of the DYD pilot study, there were at least three cyber squatters making money from advertising other websites. The authors advise other researchers to buy all related domain names before starting research.

Quick response (QR) codes have been used on offline recruitment materials to take potential participants directly to the correct trial website [63], but can only be used on mobile phones or tablets.

# **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

Although the REACT website address was visible on all written recruitment materials, and all participant emails contained a direct link to the website, many participants also used web search engines. This was initially a problem because many found the website from the REACT feasibility study [44], which had a similar domain name; therefore, the feasibility website was taken down. However, a more challenging issue was that during the trial, a parallel implementation study [64] was running at the same time, and also ran from Lancaster University. This study took place in 6 trusts across the United Kingdom, each with its own REACT-related domain name. This led to some confusion, which required a complex approach of redirecting participants to ensure they were trying to access the right website.

# Future Work

In addition to checking, and potentially buying (depending on cost), related domain names before the commencement of a trial, researchers should use direct links to the trial website on all web-based recruitment material and participant emails, and avoid having multiple, similar domain names for linked studies.

XSL•FO RenderX

An alternative is a single log-in page that redirects participants to the appropriate version of the website. QR codes can be used on offline recruitment materials to take potential participants directly to the correct trial website through their mobile phones or tablets. The effectiveness of QR codes for reducing the effects of cybersquatting in trials for relatives of people with serious mental illness requires further investigation.

# **Patient and Public Involvement**

# Past Work

PPI was not specifically reviewed in the paper by Murray et al [4] on the DYD trial.

Although participants appreciate the flexibility and convenience of web-based trials, the lack of connectedness and understanding can pose a challenge for the engagement of patients and the public involved in supporting the study (PPI) if this is also done on the web [65]. PPI in web-based trials may require new strategies to enhance engagement and ensure meaningful involvement.

# **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

To ensure engagement, relatives involved in the clinical delivery of REACT (REACT supporters and supervisors) were physically located with the research team, and consequently had high levels of face-to-face contact with other members of the team. However, the RAG, trial management meetings, TSC, and an independent data monitoring and ethics committee (IDMEC) all met on the web. Participants were located across the United Kingdom and this saved time and offered a cost-efficient approach.

However, feedback from participants suggested that the remote nature of contact in the RAG, TSC, and IDMEC had a detrimental impact on engagement for some members, particularly those with a role of PPI, who felt directly less engaged with the process or the other people involved and found it harder to input. They also found the technical aspects of web-based meetings to be challenging and less engaging.

# Future Work

Effort is needed to understand the motivation for people to take part in advisory groups and oversight committees, particularly those contributing from a PPI perspective, and whether a web-based design will be able to meet their expectations. PPI input to support the delivery of the research may best be done using a combination of web-based and offline approaches to facilitate engagement, and training should be provided by the research team in both the technology and format of web-based meetings.

# **Risk Management and Adverse Events**

# Past Work

Risk management was not specifically reviewed in Murray et al's paper [4].

Identifying and responding to risk during a web-based trial needs careful consideration because of the remote nature of contact. Risk is one of the things that NHS trust staff are most concerned about when considering the promotion of web-based

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878
```

interventions to their service users [64], and awareness of how risk is managed is likely to facilitate staff engagement.

# **Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit**

A comprehensive approach to risk was taken to identify and manage potential adverse events. The REACT website had several clear notifications that REACT was not monitored outside of working hours and could not offer crisis support. Clear signposting to places for support (including NHS services and charities such as Bipolar UK and Rethink) were included in places where risk could be picked up on the website. Red flags (low-risk adverse events) were raised by the web-based data capture system in response to answers to questionnaire items that indicated possible risk to self or to the person cared for. This automatically triggered a standardized email to participants, expressing concern, checking if the participant was okay and pointing them to appropriate support, and a notification email to the trial manager. Risk could also be identified by the REACT supporters through direct messaging or the forum, or the trial manager when contact was made for follow-up, resulting in a tailored version of the standardized email being sent. Identified risk events were recorded on a web-based dashboard.

High-risk adverse events (clear evidence of immediate and serious risk to life or to child welfare, leading to immediate contact with police or social services as appropriate) were reported to lead clinical contact, the TSC chair, sponsor, and NHS Research Ethics Committee. Clinical contacts were available within the team for advice on managing risk, and the trial manager and supporters were trained in risk assessment and protocols to respond to this. The supporters also received regular supervision with a clinical psychologist and peer support with each other.

Over the course of the trial, 363 participants were sent low-risk standardized automated emails (185 participants were sent more than one email), 3 low-risk adverse events in the RD were identified by the trial manager, 16 low-risk adverse events (13 from intervention and 3 from RD) were identified by the REACT supporters, and no high-risk adverse events were reported.

# Future Work

All staff should be trained in risk management specific to the population they work with, and clear protocols provided. Managing risk on the web is likely to be a new skill for staff, and study-specific protocols are likely to be required, as clinical services may not have appropriate governance in place. It is also important that participants understand how risk will be managed to ensure they feel safe and supported.

# Key Recommendations for Designing Web-Based Trials

The key recommendations are as follows:

 PPI in the design and delivery of all stages of the study is crucial and may be best performed using a combination of web-based and offline approaches to maximize engagement. Ensure PPI input includes cultural diversity, and that this

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

informs recruitment and retention strategies that increase equality in access for any ethnic or demographic populations.

- 2. Ensure participants are directed to the right website by buying all related domain names and directing them, and considering the use of QR codes.
- 3. Combine web-based and offline recruitment strategies and monitor the success of each recruitment strategy during the study to inform flexible adaptation throughout recruitment.
- 4. Understand the motivation of participants for taking part in the trial and target incentives accordingly. Greater financial incentives may not always improve retention and could undermine altruistic motivations.
- 5. Where exclusion criteria are applied, explain clearly why these are necessary and signpost people who are not eligible to take part in alternative sources of help where possible to reduce frustration.
- 6. Reduce the risk of reregistration by those who do not meet the inclusion criteria or are not allocated their preferred intervention by requesting web-based and offline details and checking personal details for before use, offering access to both interventions at the end of the study, and ensuring financial reward is equal in both study groups and is given after baseline measures are completed.
- 7. Ensure all design complies with ethical and data protection guidelines, including clear instructions on how to withdraw from any elements of the process in all correspondence.
- 8. Carefully test data collection procedures and data quality before trial launch and throughout trial implementation. Maximize data quality by ensuring data capture is designed

to: only allow valid responses, using forced-choice drop-down options where possible and systems are fully tested at the outset and regular points throughout the study.

- 9. Consider giving expectations for levels of use to participants and/or including a peer forum to increase levels of engagement.
- 10. Maximize retention by highlighting why retention is so important in both study groups, incentivizing each data collection point, using a combination of web-based and offline follow-up strategies, and offering all participants access to both interventions at the end of the study.
- 11. Where relevant, ensure that clear risk protocols are in place, and staff are adequately trained.

# Conclusions

Web-based trials are increasingly being used to test web-based interventions. Researchers are sharing lessons learned from conducting such trials, which is of great benefit to future studies. This paper has provided recommendations based on key considerations for web-based trials of web-based interventions (recruitment, registration eligibility checks, consent and participant withdrawal, randomization, engagement with a web-based intervention, retention, data quality and analysis, spamming, cybersquatting, PPI, and risk management and adverse events) adding to this growing literature base. The development considerations and solutions outlined here are relevant for future web-based and hybrid trials and ACTS studies, both within general health research and specifically within mental health research for relatives. The structure of what we did is also relevant for future face-to-face trials.

# Acknowledgments

The REACT RCT was funded by National Institute for Health Research Health Technology Assessment grant (14/49/34) and sponsored by Lancaster University (HRM7891). The funder and sponsor had no role in the review and approval of this manuscript for publication.

# **Authors' Contributions**

The first author (HR) was the trial manager and led the writing of this paper. The last author (FL) is the chief investigator. All other authors are listed alphabetically, and their roles are described. S Jones, EM, PW, and S Johnson were coapplicants and designed and managed the study, including securing funding. SD led the design of the statistical analysis and oversaw the work of AR-H and NR to carry out data management and analysis. S Jones supervised the REACT supporters during the trial. SF worked as a REACT supporter during the trial and was involved in the recruitment process. DA and AW designed and maintained IT systems for the trial, including the delivery of REACT and collection of data on the web. BM supported administration and trial management. CM developed and carried out the HE analysis for the trial. All authors contributed to the writing of the paper and approved the final version.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

Professor FL and S Jones were part of the team that developed the REACT intervention, and so this is not an independent evaluation. There are no other conflicts of interest to declare.

#### References

RenderX

1. Government of UK. 2017. Digital-First Public Health: Public Health England's Digital Strategy URL: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/digital-first-public-health/digital-first-public-health-englands-digital-strategy</u> [accessed 2020-04-22]

- Mohr DC, Lyon AR, Lattie EG, Reddy M, Schueller SM. Accelerating digital mental health research from early design and creation to successful implementation and sustainment. J Med Internet Res 2017 May 10;19(5):e153 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7725] [Medline: 28490417]
- 3. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. 2019 Mar. Evidence Standards Framework for Digital Health Technologies URL: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/Media/Default/About/what-we-do/our-programmes/evidence-standards-framework/digital-evidence-standards-framework.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-04-22]
- 4. Murray E, Khadjesari Z, White IR, Kalaitzaki E, Godfrey C, McCambridge J, et al. Methodological challenges in online trials. J Med Internet Res 2009 Apr 3;11(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1052] [Medline: 19403465]
- Blandford A, Gibbs J, Newhouse N, Perski O, Singh A, Murray E. Seven lessons for interdisciplinary research on interactive digital health interventions. Digit Health 2018 May 3;4:2055207618770325 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/2055207618770325] [Medline: 29942629]
- 6. Mathieu E, McGeechan K, Barratt A, Herbert R. Internet-based randomized controlled trials: a systematic review. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2013 May 1;20(3):568-576 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2012-001175] [Medline: 23065196]
- Murray E, Hekler EB, Andersson G, Collins LM, Doherty A, Hollis C, et al. Evaluating digital health interventions: key questions and approaches. Am J Prev Med 2016 Nov;51(5):843-851 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2016.06.008] [Medline: 27745684]
- 8. Buis LR, Janney AW, Hess ML, Culver SA, Richardson CR. Barriers encountered during enrollment in an internet-mediated randomized controlled trial. Trials 2009 Aug 23;10:76 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1745-6215-10-76] [Medline: 19698154]
- Cha S, Erar B, Niaura RS, Graham AL. Baseline characteristics and generalizability of participants in an internet smoking cessation randomized trial. Ann Behav Med 2016 Oct;50(5):751-761 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12160-016-9804-x] [Medline: 27283295]
- Kramer J, Rubin A, Coster W, Helmuth E, Hermos J, Rosenbloom D, et al. Strategies to address participant misrepresentation for eligibility in web-based research. Int J Methods Psychiatr Res 2014 Mar;23(1):120-129 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/mpr.1415] [Medline: 24431134]
- 11. Pedersen ER, Kurz J. Using Facebook for health-related research study recruitment and program delivery. Curr Opin Psychol 2016 May;9:38-43 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.09.011] [Medline: 26726313]
- Bailey JV, Pavlou M, Copas A, McCarthy O, Carswell K, Rait G, et al. The Sexunzipped trial: optimizing the design of online randomized controlled trials. J Med Internet Res 2013 Dec 11;15(12):e278 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2668] [Medline: 24334216]
- Funk M, Rose L, Fennie K. Challenges of an internet-based education intervention in a randomized clinical trial in critical care. AACN Adv Crit Care 2010;21(4):376-379 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/NCI.0b013e3181e6765d] [Medline: 21045576]
- 14. Hochheimer CJ, Sabo RT, Krist AH, Day T, Cyrus J, Woolf SH. Methods for evaluating respondent attrition in web-based surveys. J Med Internet Res 2016 Nov 22;18(11):e301 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6342] [Medline: 27876687]
- 15. Khadjesari Z, Murray E, Kalaitzaki E, White IR, McCambridge J, Thompson SG, et al. Impact and costs of incentives to reduce attrition in online trials: two randomized controlled trials. J Med Internet Res 2011 Mar 2;13(1):e26 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1523] [Medline: 21371988]
- McCambridge J, Kalaitzaki E, White IR, Khadjesari Z, Murray E, Linke S, et al. Impact of length or relevance of questionnaires on attrition in online trials: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2011 Nov 18;13(4):e96 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1733] [Medline: 22100793]
- Murray E, White IR, Varagunam M, Godfrey C, Khadjesari Z, McCambridge J. Attrition revisited: adherence and retention in a web-based alcohol trial. J Med Internet Res 2013 Aug 30;15(8):e162 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2336] [Medline: 23996958]
- Saul JE, Amato MS, Cha S, Graham AL. Engagement and attrition in internet smoking cessation interventions: insights from a cross-sectional survey of 'one-hit-wonders'. Internet Interv 2016 Jul 7;5:23-29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2016.07.001] [Medline: 30135803]
- Watson NL, Mull KE, Heffner JL, McClure JB, Bricker JB. Participant recruitment and retention in remote ehealth intervention trials: methods and lessons learned from a large randomized controlled trial of two web-based smoking interventions. J Med Internet Res 2018 Aug 24;20(8):e10351 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10351] [Medline: 30143479]
- 20. Alkhaldi G, Hamilton FL, Lau R, Webster R, Michie S, Murray E. The effectiveness of prompts to promote engagement with digital interventions: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2016 Jan 8;18(1):e6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4790] [Medline: 26747176]
- Anguera JA, Jordan JT, Castaneda D, Gazzaley A, Areán PA. Conducting a fully mobile and randomised clinical trial for depression: access, engagement and expense. BMJ Innov 2016 Jan;2(1):14-21 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjinnov-2015-000098] [Medline: 27019745]
- 22. Couper MP, Alexander GL, Zhang N, Little RJ, Maddy N, Nowak MA, et al. Engagement and retention: measuring breadth and depth of participant use of an online intervention. J Med Internet Res 2010 Nov 18;12(4):e52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1430] [Medline: 21087922]

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878
```

- 23. Garnett C, Perski O, Tombor I, West R, Michie S, Brown J. Predictors of engagement, response to follow up, and extent of alcohol reduction in users of a smartphone app (Drink Less): secondary analysis of a factorial randomized controlled trial. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Dec 14;6(12):e11175 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/11175] [Medline: 30552081]
- 24. Perski O, Blandford A, West R, Michie S. Conceptualising engagement with digital behaviour change interventions: a systematic review using principles from critical interpretive synthesis. Transl Behav Med 2017 Jun;7(2):254-267 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s13142-016-0453-1] [Medline: 27966189]
- Postel MG, de Haan HA, ter Huurne ED, van der Palen J, Becker ES, de Jong CA. Attrition in web-based treatment for problem drinkers. J Med Internet Res 2011 Dec 27;13(4):e117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1811] [Medline: 22201703]
- 26. Yardley L, Spring BJ, Riper H, Morrison LG, Crane DH, Curtis K, et al. Understanding and promoting effective engagement with digital behavior change interventions. Am J Prev Med 2016 Nov;51(5):833-842. [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2016.06.015] [Medline: 27745683]
- 27. Lobban F, Robinson H, Appelbe D, Capuccinello RI, Bedson E, Collinge L, et al. Online randomised controlled trial to evaluate the clinical and cost-effectiveness of a web-based peer-supported self-management intervention for relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar disorder: relatives' education and coping toolkit (REACT). Health Technol Asses 2020:-(forthcoming)(forthcoming) [FREE Full text]
- 28. Lobban F, Akers N, Appelbe D, Chapman L, Collinge L, Dodd S, et al. Clinical effectiveness of a web-based peer-supported self-management intervention for relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar (REACT): online, observer-blind, randomised controlled superiority trial. BMC Psychiatry 2020 Apr 14;20:1-16 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12888-020-02545-9]
- 29. Buckner L, Yeandle S. Carers UK. 2011. Valuing Carers 2011: Calculating the Value of Carers' Support URL: <u>https://www.carersuk.org/for-professionals/policy/policy-library/valuing-carers-2011-calculating-the-value-of-carers-support</u> [accessed 2020-05-04]
- 30. Lowyck B, de Hert M, Peeters E, Wampers M, Gilis P, Peuskens J. A study of the family burden of 150 family members of schizophrenic patients. Eur Psychiatry 2004 Nov;19(7):395-401. [doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2004.04.006] [Medline: 15504645]
- 31. Perlick D, Clarkin JF, Sirey J, Raue P, Greenfield S, Struening E, et al. Burden experienced by care-givers of persons with bipolar affective disorder. Br J Psychiatry 1999 Jul;175:56-62. [doi: <u>10.1192/bjp.175.1.56</u>] [Medline: <u>10621769</u>]
- Haddock G, Eisner E, Boone C, Davies G, Coogan C, Barrowclough C. An investigation of the implementation of NICE-recommended CBT interventions for people with schizophrenia. J Ment Health 2014 Aug;23(4):162-165. [doi: 10.3109/09638237.2013.869571] [Medline: 24433132]
- 33. Garety P. Testing a Cognitive Model of Psychosis Studies of Emotional and Cognitive Processes in the First 100 Patients. In: Proceedings of the British Association for Behavioural & Cognitive Psychotherapies Conference. 2003 Presented at: BABCP'03; July 14-16, 2003; York, England URL: <u>https://www.babcp.com/Conferences/Archive/conference\_archive/york3.htm</u>
- 34. Tetley D, Ordish S. Schizophrenia: Core Interventions in the Treatment and Management of Schizophrenia in Primary and Secondary Care. Lincoln, UK: Lincolnshire Partnership NHS Trust; 2005.
- 35. We are Rethink Mental Illness. 2012. The Abandoned Illness: A Report by the Schizophrenia Commission URL: <u>https://www.rethink.org/media/2637/the-abandoned-illness-final.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-05-04]
- Sherifali D, Ali MU, Ploeg J, Markle-Reid M, Valaitis R, Bartholomew A, et al. Impact of internet-based interventions on caregiver mental health: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Med Internet Res 2018 Jul 3;20(7):e10668 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10668] [Medline: 29970358]
- Sin J, Henderson C, Spain D, Cornelius V, Chen T, Gillard S. eHealth interventions for family carers of people with long term illness: a promising approach? Clin Psychol Rev 2018 Mar;60:109-125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2018.01.008] [Medline: 29429856]
- Goldberg DP, Hillier VF. A scaled version of the general health questionnaire. Psychol Med 1979 Feb;9(1):139-145. [doi: 10.1017/s0033291700021644] [Medline: 424481]
- O'Connor S, Hanlon P, O'Donnell CA, Garcia S, Glanville J, Mair FS. Understanding factors affecting patient and public engagement and recruitment to digital health interventions: a systematic review of qualitative studies. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2016 Sep 15;16(1):120 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-016-0359-3] [Medline: 27630020]
- 40. Sadasivam RS, Kinney RL, Delaughter K, Rao SR, Williams JH, Coley HL, National Dental PBRN Group, QUIT-PRIMO Collaborative Group. Who participates in web-assisted tobacco interventions? The QUIT-PRIMO and national dental practice-based research network hi-quit studies. J Med Internet Res 2013 May 1;15(5):e77 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2385] [Medline: 23635417]
- 41. Whitaker C, Stevelink S, Fear N. The use of Facebook in recruiting participants for health research purposes: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2017 Aug 28;19(8):e290 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7071] [Medline: 28851679]
- 42. Thornton L, Batterham PJ, Fassnacht DB, Kay-Lambkin F, Calear AL, Hunt S. Recruiting for health, medical or psychosocial research using Facebook: systematic review. Internet Interv 2016 May;4:72-81 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2016.02.001] [Medline: 30135792]

- Szmukler GI, Herrman H, Colusa S, Benson A, Bloch S. A controlled trial of a counselling intervention for caregivers of relatives with schizophrenia. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 1996 Jun;31(3-4):149-155. [doi: <u>10.1007/bf00785761</u>] [Medline: <u>8766460</u>]
- 44. Lobban F, Glentworth D, Chapman L, Wainwright L, Postlethwaite A, Dunn G, et al. Feasibility of a supported self-management intervention for relatives of people with recent-onset psychosis: REACT study. Br J Psychiatry 2013 Nov;203(5):366-372. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.112.113613] [Medline: 24072754]
- 45. Information Commissioner's Office. 2019. Consent URL: <u>https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/guide-to-data-protection/guide-to-data-protection-regulation-gdpr/consent/</u> [accessed 2020-04-29]
- 46. The British Psychological Society. 2017. Ethics Guidelines for Internet-Mediated Research URL: <u>https://www.bps.org.uk/sites/bps.org.uk/files/Policy/Policy/20-%20Files/</u> Ethics%20Guidelines%20for%20Internet-mediated%20Research%20%282017%29.pdf [accessed 2020-04-22]
- 47. Information Commissioner's Office. 2003. Guide to Privacy and Electronic Communications Regulations URL: <u>https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/guide-to-pecr/</u> [accessed 2020-04-22]
- 48. Health Research Authority. 2018. HRA and MHRA Publish Joint Statement on Seeking and Documenting Consent Using Electronic Methods (eConsent) URL: <u>https://www.hra.nhs.uk/about-us/news-updates/</u> <u>hra-and-mhra-publish-joint-statement-seeking-and-documenting-consent-using-electronic-methods-econsent/</u> [accessed 2020-04-28]
- 49. Linke S, Brown A, Wallace P. Down your drink: a web-based intervention for people with excessive alcohol consumption. Alcohol Alcohol 2004;39(1):29-32. [doi: 10.1093/alcalc/agh004] [Medline: 14691071]
- 50. Cobb NK, Poirier J. Effectiveness of a multimodal online well-being intervention: a randomized controlled trial. Am J Prev Med 2014 Jan;46(1):41-48 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2013.08.018] [Medline: 24355670]
- 51. Wainwright LD, Glentworth D, Haddock G, Bentley R, Lobban F. What do relatives experience when supporting someone in early psychosis? Psychol Psychother 2015 Mar;88(1):105-119. [doi: 10.1111/papt.12024] [Medline: 24623726]
- Honary M, Fisher NR, McNaney R, Lobban F. A web-based intervention for relatives of people experiencing psychosis or bipolar disorder: design study using a user-centered approach. JMIR Ment Health 2018 Dec 7;5(4):e11473 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/11473] [Medline: 30530457]
- Repper J, Carter T. A review of the literature on peer support in mental health services. J Ment Health 2011 Aug;20(4):392-411. [doi: <u>10.3109/09638237.2011.583947</u>] [Medline: <u>21770786</u>]
- 54. Faulkner A, Basset T. A helping hand: taking peer support into the 21st century. Ment Health Soc Incl 2012 Feb 24;16(1):41-47. [doi: 10.1108/20428301211205892]
- 55. Walker G, Bryant W. Peer support in adult mental health services: a metasynthesis of qualitative findings. Psychiatr Rehabil J 2013 Mar;36(1):28-34. [doi: 10.1037/h0094744] [Medline: 23477647]
- 56. Lobban F, Robinson H, Appelbe D, Barraclough J, Bedson E, Collinge L, et al. Protocol for an online randomised controlled trial to evaluate the clinical and cost-effectiveness of a peer-supported self-management intervention for relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar disorder: relatives education and coping toolkit (REACT). BMJ Open 2017 Jul 18;7(7):e016965 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016965] [Medline: 28720617]
- 57. Fewtrell MS, Kennedy K, Singhal A, Martin RM, Ness A, Hadders-Algra M, et al. How much loss to follow-up is acceptable in long-term randomised trials and prospective studies? Arch Dis Child 2008 Jun;93(6):458-461. [doi: 10.1136/adc.2007.127316] [Medline: 18495909]
- Radtke T, Ostergaard M, Cooke R, Scholz U. Web-based alcohol intervention: study of systematic attrition of heavy drinkers. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jun 28;19(6):e217 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6780] [Medline: 28659251]
- 59. Mathew M, Morrow JR, Frierson GM, Bain TM. Assessing digital literacy in web-based physical activity surveillance: the WIN study. Am J Health Promot 2011;26(2):90-95. [doi: <u>10.4278/ajhp.091001-QUAN-320</u>] [Medline: <u>22040389</u>]
- 60. Sullivan PS, Khosropour CM, Luisi N, Amsden M, Coggia T, Wingood GM, et al. Bias in online recruitment and retention of racial and ethnic minority men who have sex with men. J Med Internet Res 2011 May 13;13(2):e38 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1797] [Medline: 21571632]
- 61. Brueton VC, Tierney JF, Stenning S, Meredith S, Harding S, Nazareth I, et al. Strategies to improve retention in randomised trials: a Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ Open 2014 Feb 4;4(2):e003821 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003821] [Medline: 24496696]
- 62. David MC, Ware RS. Meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials supports the use of incentives for inducing response to electronic health surveys. J Clin Epidemiol 2014 Nov;67(11):1210-1221. [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2014.08.001] [Medline: 25216899]
- 63. Gu LL, Skierkowski D, Florin P, Friend K, Ye Y. Facebook, Twitter, & Qr codes: an exploratory trial examining the feasibility of social media mechanisms for sample recruitment. Comput Hum Behav 2016 Jul;60:86-96. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2016.02.006]
- 64. Lobban F, Appleton V, Appelbe D, Barraclough J, Bowland J, Fisher NR, et al. IMPlementation of a relatives' toolkit (IMPART study): an iterative case study to identify key factors impacting on the implementation of a web-based supported self-management intervention for relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar experiences in a national health service: a

study protocol. Implement Sci 2017 Dec 28;12(1):152 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-017-0687-4] [Medline: 29282135]

65. Mathieu E, Barratt A, Carter SM, Jamtvedt G. Internet trials: participant experiences and perspectives. BMC Med Res Methodol 2012 Oct 23;12:162 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-12-162] [Medline: 23092116]

### Abbreviations

ACTS: Accelerated Creation-to-Sustainment **BPS:** British Psychological Society DYD: Down Your Drink **GDPR:** General Data Protection Regulation GHQ-28: General Health Questionnaire-28 GP: general practitioner HE: health economics HRA: Health Research Authority **IDMEC:** independent data monitoring and ethics committee **IP:** internet protocol **NHS:** National Health Service NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence PECR: Privacy and Electronic Communications Regulations **PIS:** participant information sheet PPI: patient and public involvement QR: quick response RAG: Relatives Advisory Group **RCT:** randomized controlled trial **RD:** resource directory **REACT:** Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit TAU: treatment as usual **TSC:** Trial Steering Committee

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 16.08.19; peer-reviewed by A Gumley, J Colditz, R Yin, C Henderson, Y Zhou; comments to author 08.10.19; revised version received 02.03.20; accepted 24.03.20; published 17.07.20.

Please cite as:

Robinson H, Appelbe D, Dodd S, Flowers S, Johnson S, Jones SH, Mateus C, Mezes B, Murray E, Rainford N, Rosala-Hallas A, Walker A, Williamson P, Lobban F Methodological Challenges in Web-Based Trials: Update and Insights From the Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit Trial JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e15878 URL: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15878 doi:10.2196/15878 PMID:32497018

©Heather Robinson, Duncan Appelbe, Susanna Dodd, Susan Flowers, Sonia Johnson, Steven H Jones, Céu Mateus, Barbara Mezes, Elizabeth Murray, Naomi Rainford, Anna Rosala-Hallas, Andrew Walker, Paula Williamson, Fiona Lobban. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 17.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# **Original Paper**

# Assessment of Population Well-Being With the Mental Health Quotient (MHQ): Development and Usability Study

Jennifer Jane Newson<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Tara C Thiagarajan<sup>1</sup>, PhD

Sapien Labs, Arlington, VA, United States

Corresponding Author: Jennifer Jane Newson, PhD Sapien Labs 1201 Wilson Blvd, 27th floor Arlington, VA, 22209 United States Phone: 1 7039976657 Email: jennifer@sapienlabs.org

# Abstract

**Background:** Existing mental health assessment tools provide an incomplete picture of symptom experience and create ambiguity, bias, and inconsistency in mental health outcomes. Furthermore, by focusing on disorders and dysfunction, they do not allow a view of mental health and well-being across a general population.

**Objective:** This study aims to demonstrate the outcomes and validity of a new web-based assessment tool called the Mental Health Quotient (MHQ), which is designed for the general population. The MHQ covers the complete breadth of clinical mental health symptoms and also captures healthy mental functioning to provide a complete profile of an individual's mental health from clinical to thriving.

**Methods:** The MHQ was developed based on the coding of symptoms assessed in 126 existing Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM)–based psychiatric assessment tools as well as neuroscientific criteria laid out by Research Domain Criteria to arrive at a comprehensive set of semantically distinct mental health symptoms and attributes. These were formulated into questions on a 9-point scale with both positive and negative dimensions and developed into a web-based tool that takes approximately 14 min to complete. As its output, the assessment provides overall MHQ scores as well as subscores for 6 categories of mental health that distinguish clinical and at-risk groups from healthy populations based on a nonlinear scoring algorithm. MHQ items were also mapped to the DSM fifth edition (DSM-5), and clinical diagnostic criteria for 10 disorders were applied to the MHQ outcomes to cross-validate scores labeled at-risk and clinical. Initial data were collected from 1665 adult respondents to test the tool.

**Results:** Scores in the normal healthy range spanned from 0 to 200 for the overall MHQ, with an average score of approximately 100 (SD 45), and from 0 to 100 with average scores between 48 (SD 21) and 55 (SD 22) for subscores in each of the 6 mental health subcategories. Overall, 2.46% (41/1665) and 13.09% (218/1665) of respondents were classified as clinical and at-risk, respectively, with negative scores. Validation against DSM-5 diagnostic criteria showed that 95% (39/41) of those designated clinical were positive for at least one DSM-5–based disorder, whereas only 1.14% (16/1406) of those with a positive MHQ score met the diagnostic criteria for a mental health disorder.

**Conclusions:** The MHQ provides a fast, easy, and comprehensive way to assess population mental health and well-being; identify at-risk individuals and subgroups; and provide diagnosis-relevant information across 10 disorders.

(JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e17935) doi:10.2196/17935

# **KEYWORDS**

RenderX

psychiatry; public health; methods; mental health; population health; social determinants of health; global health; behavioral symptoms; diagnosis; symptom assessment; psychopathology; mental disorders; mhealth; depression; anxiety; attention deficit disorder with hyperactivity; autistic disorder; internet

# Introduction

#### Background

According to the World Health Organization, mental health is "a state of well-being in which the individual realizes his or her own abilities, can cope with the normal stresses of life, can work productively and fruitfully, and is able to make a contribution to his or her community" [1]. According to this definition, any framework of mental health assessment should therefore not only reflect the presence of dysfunction but also provide insight into positive aspects of mental well-being, ensuring it is applicable not only for clinical groups but also for the wider population [2]. In addition, although personalized approaches to mental health are essential in ensuring effective treatment outcomes at the individual level [3-5], population-level approaches provide an understanding of the broader geographical, cultural, and experiential factors that influence mental health on a macroscale [6,7]. This latter perspective provides an opportunity to develop interventions that induce large-scale shifts in population well-being and is becoming increasingly important for understanding how to improve mental health outcomes [8,9]. However, current approaches to mental health assessment pose considerable challenges to these goals and ideals.

# **Challenges in Mental Health Assessment**

One major challenge is that the clinical heritage of mental health assessment means that most tools are not designed for the general population but are instead built around specific psychiatric disorder categories based on the clinical classification systems of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) [10] or the International Classification of Diseases (ICD) [11]. In this way, an assessment can identify whether an individual exhibits symptoms pertaining to a specific mental health disorder such as depression, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), or alcohol addiction but does not readily provide a perspective of their overall mental health. In contrast, the general population falls along a continuum ranging from disordered to thriving and therefore having a system that is predominantly focused on disorders and dysfunction, without an equivalent understanding of well-being, presents a challenge to advancing the understanding of the borders between normal mental health and clinical disorder [12-15], especially because many mental health symptoms such as sadness, anxiety, and risk-taking also fall within the spectrum of normal mental functioning in the general population. Understanding when such normal mental functions cross the boundary to become symptoms requires an assessment approach that is designed for the general population and that encompasses the range from clinical dysfunction to positive mental assets.

A second challenge is that existing mental health assessment tools, despite being broadly based on symptom criteria defined by DSM or ICD classification systems, are highly heterogeneous. Our recent analysis of 126 commonly used mental health screening assessments revealed considerable inconsistency in symptom assessment across different tools focusing on the same disorder and substantial overlap between

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17935/
```

RenderX

disorders [16]. Consequently, two assessments that target the same population group, but which used different tools to assess their experience of mental health problems, may deliver different results because they are assessing a different set of symptoms (see also the study by Fried [17]). This creates ambiguity, bias, and inconsistency in mental health determination and confuses the development of effective treatments and interventions to promote well-being within the general population. Moreover, when examining assessment tools that span multiple disorders and therefore aim to provide a broader perspective on mental health, Newson et al [16] found that none of the 16 cross-disorder assessment tools that were analyzed covered the complete breadth of mental health symptoms and few considered positive mental assets (see also the study by Allsopp et al [18]). This suggests that existing cross-disorder tools fail to provide a complete picture of mental health symptoms and positive assets that would apply to both clinical and normal healthy populations.

# The Mental Health Quotient

To address these challenges, we have developed a new web-based assessment tool called the Mental Health Quotient (MHQ) [19], which is designed for the general population and covers the complete breadth of clinical mental health symptoms as well as positive mental assets. It has been developed based on an extensive review of the way mental health is assessed in clinical and research fields [16], and its purpose is to provide a comprehensive assessment of an individual's mental health profile ranging from clinical to thriving, which is suitable for both clinical and population-based assessments. Here, we describe the development of the MHQ and provide preliminary data from a cross-section of the population to illustrate its output.

# Methods

# Design and Development of the MHQ

#### Key Design Criteria

The key design criteria of the MHQ were that it had to be fast and easy to complete by the general population (take  $\leq 15 \text{ min}$ ) and administered such that respondents felt confident in providing honest responses that were reflective of the current perception of the respondent's mental health. The MHQ was therefore designed to provide a view of respondent perception within their individual life context, which is not absolute, that is, what one person means by a severity rating of 8 could be different from what someone else means in actual life outcomes and can change over time. This is in line with how the majority of mental health symptoms are typically assessed. In addition, as an output, it would have to provide an overall score of mental health as well as scores along key macro dimensions. Taking these requirements into consideration, the standard version of the MHQ was developed to be taken on the web anonymously and provide a score and full individual report that encourages honest self-report.

# Developing a Complete Inventory of Mental Health and Well-Being Elements

The MHQ was developed based on a comprehensive review of symptoms assessed across 126 commonly used psychiatric assessment tools (Figure 1), spanning disorders of depression, anxiety, bipolar disorder, ADHD, post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD), addiction, schizophrenia, eating disorder, and autism spectrum disorder (ASD), and cross-disorder tools (see the study by Newson et al [16] for a complete list of assessment tools).

A total of 10,154 questions, taken from these 126 assessment tools, were identified and coded based on a judgment of their semantic content and consolidated into a set of 43 symptom categories by grouping similar preliminary symptom codings (see the study by Newson et al [16] for a more detailed description). This approach was selected because diagnoses are determined from self-reported symptoms that are based on a semantic description, rather than underlying biological factors. Therefore, the objective was not to reduce the scale down into independent items in terms of occurrence but to cover the breadth of symptoms of mental health assessment based on their semantic description (as an example of this approach, fever and fatigue are semantically distinct but often co-occur). This set of symptom categories was then reviewed in the context of the Research Domain Criteria (RDoC) constructs and subconstructs put forward by the National Institute of Mental Health [20-22], and a few additions were made to ensure that the list of items reflected the components within this non-DSM framework. Next, we ensured that there were items within the MHQ that reflected symptoms of neurological disorders (eg, dementia) that were not covered in the original review [16]. The resulting categories were then restructured as follows. First, categories that reflected purely physical symptoms (eg, urination problems) were consolidated under the generalized item of Physical health issues. Second, categories that reflected items that a naive respondent might find difficult to differentiate (eg, delusions and unwanted thoughts) were also consolidated. Third, where a category reflected multiple symptoms or functions, it was split into 2 (or 3) independent items to make it clear to the respondent which function or symptom was being assessed (eg, sleep quality vs nightmares). This resulted in 47 semantically distinct items (Textbox 1).

The resultant items from this review and reorganization were then split into 2 formats: those mental functions that could manifest as a spectrum from positive to negative, which we called spectrum items (27 questions in all), and those symptoms that purely represented detractions from overall mental health, which we called problem items (20 questions in all).

**Figure 1.** Diagram illustrating the method of development of the Mental Health Quotient. A total of 126 commonly used psychiatric assessment tools covering 10 disorders (as well as those taking a cross-disorder approach) were reviewed and consolidated into 43 symptom categories. These categories, together with additional symptom categories taken from a review of Research Domain Criteria constructs as well as dementia elements, were reorganized into a final set of 47 items that were divided into spectrum and problem items for inclusion in the Mental Health Quotient. ADHD: attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; ASD: autism spectrum disorder; DSM: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders; OCD: obsessive-compulsive disorder; PTSD: post-traumatic stress disorder; RDoC: Research Domain Criteria.



Textbox 1. List of spectrum and problem items.

Spectrum questions

- Adaptability to change
- Self-worth and confidence
- Creativity and problem solving
- Drive and motivation
- Stability and calmness
- Sleep quality
- Self-control and impulsivity
- Ability to learn
- Coordination
- Relationships with others
- Emotional resilience
- Planning and organization
- Physical intimacy
- Speech and language
- Memory
- Social interactions and co-operation
- Decision making and risk-taking
- Curiosity, interest, and enthusiasm
- Energy level
- Emotional control
- Focus and concentration
- Appetite regulation
- Empathy
- Sensory sensitivity
- Self-image
- Outlook and optimism
- Selective attention

Problem questions

- Restlessness and hyperactivity
- Fear and anxiety
- Susceptibility to infection
- Aggression toward others
- Avoidance and withdrawal
- Unwanted, strange, or obsessive thoughts
- Mood swings
- Sense of being detached from reality
- Nightmares
- Addictions
- Anger and irritability
- Suicidal thoughts or intentions
- Experience of pain

XSL•FO RenderX

- Guilt and blame
- Hallucinations
- Traumatic flashbacks
- Repetitive or compulsive actions
- Feelings of sadness, distress, and hopelessness
- Physical health issues
- Confusion or slowed thinking

# **Question Format**

Questions were answered based on the current perception of the respondent ("Please choose your answers based on your current perception of yourself") and were formulated on a 9-point scale reflecting the consequence on one's life functioning and performance. Figure 2 shows an example of a spectrum question from the MHQ (on adaptability to change) and an example of a problem question. Each question included a broad category label as well as a one-sentence description of the item for clarity.

The scale of spectrum questions was designed to reflect functions that could be an asset for some individuals but a problem for others. In this way, spectrum questions were developed such that they did not relate to the presence or absence of a function or symptom but instead focused on the impact that the item had on the individual across a range of positive or negative possibilities. In the 9-point scale for spectrum items, 1 referred to "Is a real challenge and impacts my ability to function effectively," 9 referred to "It is a real asset to my life and my performance," and 5 referred to "Sometimes I wish it was better, but it's ok."

Problem questions were designed to reflect functions or dysfunctions that typically had a negative impact on someone's life and could rarely be seen as a positive asset. Here, 1 on the 9-point scale referred to "Never causes me any problems," 9 referred to "Has a constant and severe impact on my ability to function effectively," and 5 referred to "Sometimes causes me difficulties or distress but I can manage."

Within the spectrum and problems sections of the assessment tool, questions were presented in a random order so as not to be leading or priming for the subsequent question.



Figure 2. Example of a spectrum question and a problem question. Each question was composed of an item category and a 1-sentence description of that item as well as a 1 to 9 rating scale with reference labels.

# Assess your: Adaptability to Change

"Your ability to be flexible when faced with societal changes, or changes in your daily routine or environment, and to adopt new ways of living or working accordingly"\*

Look at the **scale below**. Choose a number of stars between **1 and 9** which represents your **adaptability to change**.



# 33 > Assess your: **Restlessness & Hyperactivity**

"The experience of being so fidgety or active that you are unable to relax or be still, even when it is required"\*

Look at the **scale below**. Choose a number between **1 and 9** which represents your **restlessness & hyperactivity.** 



# Demographic, Experiential, and Momentary Questions

Questions designed to collect demographic, experiential, and momentary information were also included in the MHQ assessment. These questions aimed to provide insight into the life context and situation of the individual at the time of taking the assessment to understand how they influence mental health. Demographic questions were included to ask about the nature of a person's daily occupation, geography, age, and gender. Momentary assessments were designed to determine certain aspects of the individual's situation, as well as their physical and mental state at the time of taking the assessment, including alertness; mood; hours slept the previous night; time since last meal; and any current physical symptoms such as headache, nausea, or pain. Experiential questions were included to ask about life satisfaction, life trauma, whether they had a diagnosed medical disorder, or whether they were currently seeking mental health treatment. These questions were answered using multiple-choice answer options, using 9-point rating scales, or

using a text box, depending on the specific question type, and were included to identify how these factors influence mental health and well-being.

# Scoring of the MHQ

#### Computing the MHQ

The MHQ was not computed as a simple average of raw scores, given (1) there are both negative and positive aspects, (2) there are differences in the seriousness of consequences of different symptom types, and (3) consequences do not necessarily increase linearly at higher values on the scale. Therefore, the raw scores were transformed in 2 steps, which included a threshold-based rescaling of the 9-point scale to a positive-negative scale, followed by the application of a differential nonlinear weighting of the negative scores to better distinguish at-risk populations.

For all questions, a value N was determined as the rescaling threshold to separate the scale into a positive side depicting a

normal range and a negative side indicating clinical risk. For problem questions, responses on the rating scale were transformed to N - (rating response), where N was a threshold number between 2 and 6 that was selected depending on the seriousness of the particular symptom and determined where the scale split between positive and negative. Thus, if N was 2, a rating response of 1 (representing the absence of the problem) would be rescaled to a 1, and a rating response of 9 (representing a constant and severe impact on the ability to function effectively) would be rescaled to -7. If N was 4, a rating response of 1 would be rescaled to 3, and a rating response of 9 would be rescaled to -5. For spectrum questions, the scores were rescaled as (rating response) - N, where N was a number between 2 and 6. Thus, if N was 3, a rating response of 1 (representing a constant and severe impact on the ability to function effectively) would be rescaled to a -2, and a rating response of 9 (representing an asset to life and performance) would be rescaled to 6. The specific values of N form part of a proprietary MHQ algorithm, where lower numbers depict items that have a greater negative consequence either to the individual or those around them when experienced at severe levels (eg, suicidal thoughts or intentions and aggression toward others). In contrast, higher N values depict items that were evaluated as having a less negative consequence to the individual or which are often found within a healthy population (eg, guilt and blame and adaptability to change).

After this positive-negative rescaling, a differential nonlinear weighting was applied to negative scores of different symptoms to create greater distinction in the at-risk group. This weighting value also forms part of the proprietary MHQ algorithm and, similar to N, was determined based on an evaluation of the negative consequence of each symptom. For example, a rescaled negative score of -7 for suicidal thoughts or intentions would be weighted more negatively than a -7 for restlessness and hyperactivity and therefore result in a greater negative score of -2 for energy levels would be weighted more negatively than a -2 for creativity and problem solving and result in a greater negative than a -2 for creativity and problem solving and result in a greater negative amplification of the MHQ score.

The resulting rescaled and nonlinearly weighted scores across all problem and spectrum items were then summed to provide an aggregate intermediate score. This intermediate score could be either a negative or positive score, where negative scores identified those respondents who had or were at risk for a clinical mental health issue and positive scores represented a normal or healthy range of mental health. To compute the MHQ, positive scores were then normalized to a scale between 0 and 200, whereas negative scores were normalized across a smaller window of -1 to -100. The negative scale was chosen to be smaller to provide a mitigated number to minimize any psychological distress that could be induced by receiving a highly negative score. Thus, the overall MHQ score spans a possible range from -100 to +200, where negative scores reflect clinical or clinically at-risk populations and positive scores reflect the distribution of the normal healthy population. This score range was also chosen to be similar to the way that IQ scores are computed, where scores are centralized around 100.

### **MHQ** Subscores

Subscores were also computed for 6 broad subcategories of mental health: core cognition, complex cognition, mood and outlook, drive and motivation, social self, and mind-body (Textbox 2).

To compute the subcategory scores, a weighted average of items for each subcategory was calculated by weighting spectrum or problem items core to the subcategory as 1 and spectrum or problem items secondary to the subcategory as 0.5. This weighting algorithm was developed based on a review of cognitive and neuroscience models of brain functioning and forms a part of the proprietary MHQ algorithm. For example, the item stability and calmness was coded with a primary 1 weighting in the mood and outlook subcategory and a secondary 0.5 weighting in the mind and body subcategory to reflect its dual components of emotion and physiological response, whereas the item unwanted, strange, or obsessive thoughts was dual coded with a primary weighting in the core cognition subcategory and a secondary weighting in the mood and outlook subcategory to reflect both the cognitive and emotional elements of this item. In this regard, an item could be assigned to 2 different subcategories and occasionally to 3 different subcategories. Overall, each subcategory comprised 10 to 24 items. The subcategory scores were then normalized to constrain them to a smaller scale than the overall MHQ to distinguish them from the overall score. Positive scores were normalized to the range of 0 to 100, whereas negative scores were normalized to the range of -1 to -50.



#### Textbox 2. Descriptions of the 6 subcategories of mental health.

#### Core cognition

The ability to function effectively and independently on a moment-to-moment basis. It includes brain functions such as attention, memory, learning, and self-control. Abnormal aspects of core cognition include severe or extreme forms of mental confusion, obsessive thoughts, sensory sensitivity, compulsive behaviors, psychosis, and hallucinations

#### **Complex cognition**

The ability to synthesize and make sense of complex sets of events and situations and display a longer-term perspective in thoughts and behavior. It includes brain functions such as decision making, creativity, problem solving, planning, and adaptability to change. Abnormal forms of complex cognition are associated with extreme risk-taking and severe intolerance to change

#### Mood and outlook

The ability to manage and regulate emotions effectively and encompasses feelings of distress like fear, anxiety, anger, irritability, guilt, and sadness. It also includes the ability to have a constructive or optimistic outlook for the future. Abnormal forms of emotional functioning include uncontrollable crying, night terrors, severe temper outbursts, extreme phobias, uncontrollable panic attacks, highly traumatic flashbacks, intense mania, or suicidal intentions

#### **Drive and motivation**

The ability to work toward desired goals and to initiate, persevere, and complete activities in daily life. It is associated with interest, curiosity, and motivation and is also related to overall energy levels. Abnormal forms of drive and motivation include severe addictions that cause harm or extreme withdrawal from activities or social interaction

#### Social self

The ability to interact with, relate to, and see oneself with respect to others. It includes factors like confidence, communication skills, self-worth, body image, empathy, and relationship building. Abnormal forms of social functioning include excessive unprovoked aggression, a strong sense of being detached from reality, or suicidal intentions

#### Mind-body

The regulation of the balance between mind and body to ensure that any mental concerns do not manifest themselves as physical symptoms in the body in a chronic or severe way. It includes functions like sleep, appetite, coordination, physical intimacy, and fatigue. Abnormal forms of mind-body balance can include insomnia or chronic and severe pain, as well as a propensity for infection or frequent physical symptoms (eg, digestive issues) with no obvious physical cause

# Mapping of the MHQ Against DSM-5 Criteria

Given that the MHQ items were derived from validated DSM-based assessments and span the breadth of symptoms assessed across 10 DSM-derived disorders, they can be readily mapped to DSM criteria. Thus, to determine the diagnostic status in relation to the MHQ score ranges, each of the 47 MHQ question items was first mapped to the diagnostic criteria of 10 mental health disorders (depression, bipolar disorder, anxiety, OCD, PTSD, schizophrenia, eating disorder, addiction, ADHD, and ASD), as defined by the DSM fifth edition (DSM-5). For example, the MHQ items of feelings of sadness, distress, and hopelessness and outlook and optimism were mapped onto the depressed mood criteria for depression, whereas the MHQ items of unwanted, strange, or obsessive thoughts, self-control and impulsivity, and emotional control were mapped onto the obsession criteria for OCD. Those below the negative threshold N on the spectrum rating scale and above the negative threshold N on the problem rating scale were considered to meet the severity criteria of the DSM-5.

To arrive at the diagnostic indication, we then applied the diagnostic criteria of the DSM-5 for these 10 disorders to the MHQ responses. These criteria stated the type of symptom (eg, interest, fear), the number of symptoms required (eg, must have at least three), and whether any specific symptoms must be present (eg, depression must have either a depressed mood or markedly diminished interest) for a diagnosis of a clinical disorder. Together, this provided a view of (1) the percentage of symptoms for a particular disorder that the individual exhibits (ie, the number of severe symptoms associated with that disorder they report divided by the total number of symptoms associated with that disorder), (2) the percentage of an individual's symptoms associated with each of the 10 DSM-5-based disorder classifications (ie, the number of severe symptoms they exhibit associated with that disorder divided by the total number of severe symptoms they report), and (3) a diagnostic indication for each disorder based on criteria-derived algorithms. An example of the MHQ output for the DSM-5 mapping of symptoms for one individual is shown in Table 1.

We note that the diagnosis is based on criteria of symptom severity but excludes specifics of frequency and duration of symptoms not captured in the MHQ, which are sometimes part of the DSM-5 diagnostic criteria.



#### Newson & Thiagarajan

 Table 1. Example Mental Health Quotient output for Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition mapping across 10 different mental health disorders for one individual.

Disorder	Disorder symptoms, n/N (%)	Individual's symptoms (n=20), n (%)	Diagnostic indication
Depression	10/14 (71)	10 (50)	Positive
Anxiety	6/11 (55)	6 (30)	Negative
Bipolar	11/15 (73)	11 (55)	Negative
PTSD <sup>a</sup>	9/20 (45)	9 (45)	Negative
OCD <sup>b</sup>	4/6 (67)	4 (20)	Negative
Schizophrenia	4/7 (57)	4 (20)	Negative
Eating disorder	3/3 (100)	3 (15)	Positive
Addiction	1/4 (25)	1 (5)	Negative
ADHD <sup>c</sup>	4/8 (50)	4 (20)	Negative
ASD <sup>d</sup>	2/9 (22)	2 (10)	Negative

<sup>a</sup>PTSD: post-traumatic stress disorder.

<sup>b</sup>OCD: obsessive-compulsive disorder.

<sup>c</sup>ADHD: attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder.

<sup>d</sup>ASD: autism spectrum disorder.

# **Reporting of the MHQ**

The output of the MHQ was summarized both as scores as well as into an optional detailed report with recommendations for action that could be obtained by the respondent. Providing a detailed report ensured greater interest of the respondent to answer questions thoughtfully and accurately. Figure 3 shows an extract of an example MHQ results report detailing the MHQ score and subscores. The first section offers an overall MHQ score and a recommendation based on that score. The following sections offer scores for each of the 6 subcategories (Textbox 2) and recommendations based on each of those scores.

DSM-5-based mapping (eg, as shown in Table 1) is not included in the current iteration of the individual output report, although it may be included in the future. When the MHQ is used in a clinical setting, for instance, the DSM-5 mapping can be provided to an individual's physician to provide transdiagnostic insight. Figure 3. Extract of an example Mental Health Quotient results report. The report details the overall Mental Health Quotient score and recommendations based on that score. It also details each of the 6 subcategory scores as well as descriptions and recommendations based on each of those subcategory scores. MHQ: Mental Health Quotient.

#### Your MHQ Results The MHQ assesses your overall mental wellbeing on a scale from -100 to +200 108 At Risk Enduring Managing Succeeding Clinical Thriving -100 -50 0 50 200 100 150 Your MHQ MHQ Score Range

#### You are succeeding in staying mentally well. Stay on track and re-assess from time to time.

A high positive MHQ indicates that you are successfully handling the challenges of life. However, to fully embrace your potential you could still consider if there are any adjustments that you could make to further enhance your mental health. General lifestyle factors which have a positive impact on mental health include regular exercise, social engagement, mindfulness, limiting your exposure to stress, eating a healthy diet and cognitive or intellectual stimulation and learning.

#### Sub-scores

Sub-scores provide an assessment of your mental wellbeing along six specific dimensions. Subscores range from -50 to +100



#### You are doing well but consider opportunities for enhancement.

This represents the health of your basic cognitive skills which allow you to function effectively and independently on a moment to moment basis. It includes brain functions such as attention, memory, learning and self-control. Abnormal aspects of core cognition include severe or extreme forms of mental confusion, obsessive thoughts, sensory sensitivity, compulsive behaviors, and hallucinations.

A positive Core Cognition Quotient falls within a normal range of mental health. However, you may still occasionally experience some challenges which hinder your ability to perform well. It is recommended that you evaluate various dimensions of your life and consider making some adjustments that can enhance your core cognition. Factors known to be important for different aspects of cognitive functioning include regular exercise, healthy diet, good sleep, and learning new knowledge or skills.

# Results

# Testing of the MHQ in the General Population

# Participant and Protocol for Data Collection

A total of 1961 responses were collected in the study. Respondents were recruited from the websites of Psychology Today and Sapien Labs using a series of blog articles targeted at adults from July 2019 to February 2020 by providing links to the study. The study received ethics approval from the Health Media Lab Institutional Review Board. Respondents took part by accessing the MHQ on the web [19] and completing the

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17935/
```

RenderX

assessment. Those aged younger than 18 years were not eligible to participate. On average, the assessment took 14 min to complete, with the typical time taken for completion being between 8 min and 20 min (1315/1961, 67.06% of respondents). In addition, 97.96% (1921/1961) of those taking part said that the assessment was easy to understand.

#### Data Cleaning and Exclusion Criteria

The following exclusion criteria were applied to the responses for data cleaning purposes. First, the exclusion of all but the first of multiple assessments from the same internet protocol address. Second, those respondents who took under 7 min (an

indication that the questions were not actually read) or over 1 hour to complete the assessment (suggesting that the individual was not focused on the response) were excluded. Third, exclusion of individuals who found the assessment hard to understand (ie, responded *no* to the question, "Did you find this assessment easy to understand?"). Fourth, respondents who made unusual or unrealistic responses (eg, those who stated they had not eaten for 16+ hours or who stated that they had

slept for >16 hours) were excluded. We reasoned that while one might sleep longer than 16 hours or fast for a day or more under unique circumstances, these responses might be considered to be entered under distressed circumstances where thinking is physiologically impaired and therefore invalid. This resulted in the exclusion of 15.09% (296/1961) of responses (Table 2), and 1665 responses were available for the final analysis.

Table 2. A breakdown of the percentage of responses excluded for each exclusion criterion (N=1961).

Exclusion criteria	Responses excluded, n (%)
Repeat responses from the same respondent	56 (2.85)
Time to complete <7 min (range 2-7 min)	123 (6.27)
Time to complete >1 hour (range 1-23 hours)	47 (2.39)
Poor understanding of assessment	40 (2.04)
Over 16 hours since their last meal (range 17-52)	39 (1.98)
Over 16 hours sleep the previous night (range 31-85)	10 (0.51)

# **Respondent Profile**

Overall, 61.14% (1018/1665) of the respondents were female, 36.58% (609/1665) were male, and 1.08% (18/1665) responded as a nonbinary or third gender. In addition, 1.20% (20/1665) of the respondents preferred not to reveal their gender. The age distribution of respondents ranged from 18 years to 65 years and above, with the highest number in the 25 to 34 years age bracket (444/1665, 26.66%). Only 7.02% (117/1665) of the respondents were aged 65 years and above. These specific age ranges were selected to reflect major life periods above the age of 18 years. For example, 18 to 24 years reflects early adulthood and a period when many people are students, single, and are unlikely to have children, whereas 65 years and above reflects the age at which many people retire from work.

Respondents from 90 different countries completed the survey. The majority of the respondents were from the United States (797/1665, 47.87%), whereas a notable proportion of respondents were from the United Kingdom (149/1665, 8.94%), Canada (103/1665, 6.18%), and India (86/1665, 5.16%).

#### **Overall MHQ Scores**

First, we examined the overall MHQ scores across 1665 respondents. These scores ranged from -99 to +191 (on a scale of -100 to +200), where 84.44% (1406/1665) of scores fell within the positive or normal healthy range and 15.55% (259/1665) fell within the negative range indicating clinical risk. The distribution is shown in Figure 4. The overall MHQ scores had an average of 81 (median 94 and mode 139), while the positive MHQ scores had an average of 101 (median 105 and mode 139) and the negative MHQ scores had an average of -24 (median -15 and mode -4). To obtain an interpretative

picture of these scores, we further grouped MHQ scores into 6 levels according to their score window (Figure 4). In the positive score range, +151 to +200 was labeled as thriving (184/1665, 11.05% of the respondents), +101 to +150 was labeled as succeeding (581/1665, 34.89% of the respondents), +51 to +100 was labeled managing (417/1665, 25.04% of the respondents), and 0 to +50 was labeled enduring (224/1665, 13.45% of the respondents). In the negative range, 13.09% (218/1665) of the respondents fell in the -1 to -50 score range labeled at-risk for a mental health disorder, whereas 2.46% (41/1665) of respondents fell in the -51 to -100 range, representing those who would likely require immediate clinical intervention (labeled clinical). The proportion of respondents reporting negative scores is therefore in line with the annual prevalence rates of mental health disorders reported from other sources [23-25].

There were certain important characteristics of the MHQ score distribution. First, the scale spanned both positive and negative numbers, and the distribution was more heavily skewed to the left compared with a simple average of the raw scores (Figure 4 in comparison with Figure 5). This reflects the characteristics of the algorithm (negative thresholding and nonlinear weighting, see section Scoring of the MHQ), which creates a greater distinction between people who have negative symptoms of different levels of seriousness and life consequence. Second, there was a peak in the negative range in the bin immediately to the left of 0. This arises because of the compression of the negative scores to a smaller scale of 50% of the positive scale, such that each bin would be double what it would otherwise be. The rationale for this differential was to mitigate stress to the respondent.



**Figure 4.** Distribution of Mental Health Quotient scores across 1665 respondents. Shows the percentage of respondents falling into Mental Health Quotient score windows ranging from -100 to +200 and across each of the 6 MHQ score levels. Gray bars denote negative scores and black bars denote positive scores. MHQ score levels are (from left to right) clinical (score range: -100 to -51), at-risk (-50 to -1), enduring (0-50), managing (51-100), succeeding (101-150), and thriving (151-200). MHQ: Mental Health Quotient.



**Figure 5.** Distribution of raw scores depicting the percentage of respondents falling into different raw score brackets. Raw scores were calculated as the sum of spectrum question rating responses and reverse-scored problem question rating responses (ie, where 1 is converted to a 9 and vice versa to maintain a consistent positive-negative direction).



XSL•FO

# Validation of MHQ Score Labels Against DSM-5 Diagnostic Criteria

To determine the validity of the MHQ scoring approach, we applied DSM-5-mapped diagnostic criteria from 10 different mental health disorders to the MHQ responses (see the Methods section). This rule-based algorithm identified respondents who met the criteria for a diagnosis of at least one mental health disorder, out of a possible 10 mental health disorders. We then examined the pattern of diagnoses across the different MHQ levels from clinical to thriving. We found that 95% (39/41) of individuals with an MHQ score in the clinical range met the diagnostic criteria for at least one mental health disorder, and 30.7% (67/218) of those in the at-risk range met the diagnostic criteria for at least one mental health disorder. Those in the clinical and at-risk categories who did not meet the DSM-5 criteria for a disorder diagnosis nonetheless had a large number of severe symptoms that spanned multiple disorders (an average of 6 severe symptoms compared with an average of 1 in the positive MHQ score group).

Within the positive score range (from 0 to 200), only 1.14% (16/1406) of the respondents met the DSM-5 criteria equivalent to a disorder diagnosis, with 88% (14/16) of these being in the enduring category. Thus, MHQ scores exhibit both a low false-positive rate within the clinical score range and a low false-negative rate within the positive score range.

# MHQ by Age and Gender

Next, we show the initial results of overall MHQ scores by gender (Figure 6) and age (Figure 7). The distribution for males

and females showed that a greater proportion of females reported negative MHQ scores compared with males (177/1018, 17.39%) for females compared with 12.6% [77/609] for males; Figure 6), with the greatest difference being in the mood and outlook subcategory (204/1018, 20.04% of the female respondents were at-risk or clinical compared with 92/609, 15.1% of the male respondents), and mind-body (169/1018, 16.60% of the female respondents were at-risk or clinical compared with 44/609, 7.2% of the male respondents) subcategories. Both subcategories contain a large proportion of depressive symptoms; therefore, this finding is in line with the gender differences reported elsewhere [26-28]. In addition, MHQ scores differed substantially by age, with older age brackets having increasingly positive scores overall (Figure 7). MHQ scores of respondents in the 18 to 24 years age range were sharply lower, with 23.7% (58/245) in the negative at-risk or clinical range and only 27.3% (67/245) in the succeeding or thriving range. The proportion of respondents who were at-risk or clinical declined with age from 23.7% (58/245) to just 9.4% (11/117) in the 65+ years age group, and the proportion of those succeeding or thriving (ie, scores above 100) increased with age from 27.3% (67/245) to 69.2% (81/117). This pattern is in line with data from other sources [29]. This view by age and gender was not significantly different between respondents from the United States alone versus respondents from all other countries together. However, at this stage, because of the small representation from other countries (maximum of 149/1665, 8.95% for any individual country), a country-wise comparison was not possible.

Figure 6. Cumulative percentage of respondents across the Mental Health Quotient score range for male and female groups (N values for male and female groups shown in the legend). MHQ: Mental Health Quotient.





**Figure 7.** Distribution of Mental Health Quotient scores across ages. Shows both the cumulative percentage of respondents across the Mental Health Quotient score range for each age bracket (N values for each age bracket shown in the legend) and the linear increase in the proportion of succeeding or thriving (Mental Health Quotient scores above 100) and the decrease in the proportion of at-risk or clinical (Mental Health Quotient scores below 0) from younger to older age groups. MHQ: Mental Health Quotient.



#### **MHQ** Subcategory Scores

Next, we show the distribution of MHQ subcategory scores across each of the 6 subcategories of mental health (Figure 8). The distribution structure is highly similar to the overall MHQ across all categories, with a normal distribution in the positive range and a skew in the negative range. The average values across the entire score range for each subcategory were as follows: core cognition 47 (median 54, mode 75); complex cognition 49 (median 53, mode 51); drive and motivation 47 (median 54, mode 74); mood and outlook 39 (median 43, mode -2); social self 39 (median 46, mode -1); and mind-body 40 (median 45, mode 65). Within the positive score range, the average, median, and modal values were as follows: core cognition 54 (median 57, mode 63); complex cognition 54

(median 56, mode 51); drive and motivation 55 (median 57, mode 74); mood and outlook 49 (median 51, mode 80); social self 53 (median 56, mode 75); and mind-body 48 (median 49, mode 65). A few key aspects warrant mention: the social self-subcategory, in particular, had a comparatively large proportion of people in the negative range (374/1665, 22.46% overall and 24/1665, 1.44% in the clinical range) followed by mood and outlook (302/1665, 18.14% overall, and 19/1665, 1.14% in the clinical range), indicating that challenges relating to these aspects of mental health were highly prevalent in the population of respondents (Figure 8). In contrast, the proportion of respondents facing serious challenges in their cognition (core and complex), drive and motivation, and mind-body were comparatively smaller.

**Figure 8.** The distribution of Mental Health Quotient subscores for each of the 6 subcategories of mental health and the percentage of respondents for each of the 6 subcategories of mental health for each Mental Health Quotient score level. These levels are (from left to right) clinical, at-risk, enduring, managing, succeeding, and thriving. Numbers in the legend denote the Mental Health Quotient score range for each level.



# Discussion

# A New Tool for Assessing Individual and Population Mental Health and Well-Being

Assessment is the first step in identifying individuals and groups who are most at risk from mental health challenges as well as understanding the overall mental well-being of a population. However, existing mental health assessment tools exhibit several limitations [16] that hinder both effective transdisorder diagnosis and their application to the general population. Here, we present the MHQ, a uniquely designed web-based assessment tool that provides both an individual view of mental health and clinical risk and, when aggregated, a population view of overall mental well-being.

# MHQ as a Unique and Comprehensive View of Both Symptoms and Assets

The MHQ spans the breadth of mental health symptoms associated with major psychiatric disorders in a standardized and unbiased manner as well as assets and abilities important for overall mental well-being. The fact that 97.96% (1921/1961) of respondents found the MHQ easy to understand, and that it

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17935/
```

RenderX

took, on average, only 14 min to complete, indicates that the tool is highly accessible to the general population.

The MHQ was uniquely developed based on an extensive review of symptoms from 126 assessment tools across 10 different mental health disorders as well as taking into account disorder agnostic approaches to mental health, such as RDoC [20-22]. In this regard, it represents the most comprehensive symptom profiling available, overcoming many limitations and biases of existing tools that include only partial lists of symptoms and are often skewed toward feelings or behaviors [16]. The MHQ also goes beyond a disorder-based approach (ie, a focus on negative symptoms alone) with the inclusion of spectrum items that consider a person's mental abilities and assets. This aspect, rarely considered by existing mental health assessment tools, is critical to existing views of mental well-being [1] and addresses the growing realization that positive aspects of mental health are essential for an integrated view of health [2,30].

Together, this design approach allows respondents, on an individual level, to obtain a holistic picture of both concerns and abilities across their results profile, while at the population level, it ensures that insights are not based on an incomplete or biased picture of reported symptoms and functions.

# **Insights Into Individual Mental Health**

On the one hand, the MHQ can be used to provide personalized insight into an individual's mental health in a manner that is disorder agnostic and avoids the ambiguity of disorder classification [18]. These insights are accompanied by feedback that is generated based on the individual scoring profile. This allows at-risk individuals to self-identify so that they can seek appropriate support before reaching clinical levels of distress or impairment. For example, in this preliminary data set, 13.09% (218/1665) of the respondents were identified as being at-risk, whereas 2.46% (41/1665) of the respondents likely required immediate clinical intervention, of which 95% (39/41) met the DSM-5 criteria for a mental health disorder. It also provides a mechanism for individuals within a normal healthy range to evaluate dimensions of their mental health and identify challenge areas so that they can take action (eg, make adjustments to their lifestyle) to strengthen and preserve their well-being even if they are not considered clinically at risk. Owing to its close equivalence to diagnostic outcomes based on DSM-5 criteria, the MHQ can also be used as a fast patient screen on admittance to a hospital clinic, where individual scores and mappings to DSM-5 disorder classifications, as shown in Table 1, can provide an initial impression of a patient's symptoms and diagnosis to guide faster paths to treatment.

# Validation of the MHQ Against DSM-5 Diagnostic Criteria and Known Epidemiology

The preliminary data presented here from just 1665 adult respondents demonstrated that overall 15.56% (259/1665) of the respondents were identified as being at-risk (218/1665, 13.09%) or requiring immediate clinical intervention (41/1665, 2.46%). Comparisons of MHQ scores against DSM-5 criteria also revealed a low false-positive rate (2/41, 5%) within the clinical score range, where 95% (39/41) of the respondents met the criteria for a diagnosis of at least one mental health disorder. There was also a low false-negative rate (16/1406, 1.14%) within the positive score range (from enduring to thriving), indicating that 98.86% (1390/1406) of respondents with a positive MHQ score did not meet the criteria for a mental health disorder diagnosis. The close alignment between MHQ scores and the degree to which people meet DSM-5 diagnostic criteria demonstrates its validity as a mental health assessment tool capable of identifying at-risk individuals within a population as well as providing a comprehensive cross-disorder clinical view.

One limitation was that the MHQ mapping to the DSM-5, and the subsequent diagnostic indication, only took into account the severity of symptoms and not the duration or frequency of symptoms required for some disorders, as these aspects do not form part of the MHQ. However, the MHQ is also able to identify those people with a large number of severe clinical symptoms in need of help, whose symptoms do not fall specifically into any particular disorder classification.

At the population level, the proportion of respondents reporting negative scores is in line with annual prevalence rates of mental health disorders reported from other sources [23-25]. In addition, female respondents scored slightly more poorly, especially in the mood and outlook and mind-body subcategories, both

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17935/
```

subcategories with a large proportion of depressive symptoms, in line with gender differences reported elsewhere [26-28]. Finally, the data showed that individuals within the youngest age bracket (18-24 years) were most at risk of experiencing mental health challenges, which is also in line with data from other sources [29]. Thus, the overall results of the MHQ are in line with other epidemiological estimates along various dimensions, demonstrating its validity as an epidemiological mental health assessment tool.

# Potential Applications of the MHQ

The MHQ was designed to be easy to implement in research initiatives using large populations of individuals to obtain insights into the profile of mental health challenges and positive well-being. When used in a large-scale epidemiological context, relating MHQ scores to a range of demographic, experiential, and situational variables can support the development of relevant interventions or policies that could induce larger-scale shifts in population well-being. Furthermore, the MHQ can be used within specific organizations, such as companies or universities, to measure and track the overall mental health and well-being of their workforce or student body, respectively; to support the design of tailored interventions suited to that specific group; to identify at-risk individuals or subgroups; and to assess the impact of any support programs. The MHQ can also be used in a clinical context as a first-line screening tool within both primary care and psychiatric clinics. From a research perspective, the results obtained from the MHQ can also enable a better understanding of the relationship between individual symptoms and symptom profiles and underlying biomarkers and be used to examine the efficacy of new treatment regimes.

# Identifying the Borders Between Abnormal and Normal Mental Health

The development of an assessment tool that covers the breadth of mental ill health through to positive functioning, and one that is accessible to the general population, is also relevant for one of the major discussion points pertaining to the diagnosis and classification of mental disorders, namely, the distinction between normal and abnormal mental health [12,14,15]. As most negative mental states, such as sadness, despair, anxiety, fear, agitation, and anger, are not abnormalities per se but normal responses to life's ups and downs, being able to decipher whether a person is responding normally to difficult circumstances, or experiencing pathological levels of distress or impairment, is not straightforward [13]. One challenge underpinning this debate relates to the fact that, currently, there is a poor understanding of the state and diversity of mental health across a normal population. Thus, if there is a poor understanding of what the continuum of normal mental health looks like, how can we understand when it is starting to slide into abnormal. Such a distinction is necessary not only to prevent false positives in diagnosis, a label that can be unduly associated with stigma but also to ensure that people receive appropriate treatment and that clinical research studies investigating underlying etiologies select from appropriate sample pools. The MHQ assessment tool has been constructed to capture this breadth of function from positive assets to extreme distress to establish these distinctions.

XSL•FO RenderX

Psychiatric disorders are among the most disabling health conditions worldwide, creating a significant burden on individuals and societies [31]. Assessments of mental health that are accessible to the general population support the early identification of at-risk individuals or subgroups and reveal relevant risk factors. This, in turn, can help reduce the burden by facilitating the development of relevant and effective interventions and policies before symptoms escalate to clinical levels. The importance of population accessible tools is further

emphasized by the reported gap between those with severe distress and impairment and those receiving the help and support they need [32]. The MHQ aims to help realize the vital goals of mental health prevention and support by providing a means to measure and track population mental health. Going beyond this, the MHQ ultimately seeks to enable a paradigm that can manage and improve the lives and well-being of all people, and not just those with a clinical disorder.

# Acknowledgments

This work was supported by internal funding from Sapien Labs.

# **Authors' Contributions**

JN and TT developed the assessment tool. JN drafted the manuscript. TT and JN revised the manuscript, approved the final version, and agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

The MHQ is both freely available on the web as well as available as a customizable and fee-for-use research tool from Sapien Labs, which is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization. There is no direct financial benefit to the authors.

#### References

- 1. World Health Organization. Promoting Mental Health : Concepts, Emerging Evidence, Practice : Summary Report / A Report From the World Health Organization, Department of Mental Health and Substance Abuse in Collaboration With the Victorian Health Promotion Foundation and the University of Melbourne. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2004.
- Cloninger CR. The science of well being: an integrated approach to mental health and its disorders. Psychiatr Danub 2006 Dec;18(3-4):218-224. [Medline: <u>17183779</u>]
- Fernandes BS, Williams LM, Steiner J, Leboyer M, Carvalho AF, Berk M. The new field of 'precision psychiatry'. BMC Med 2017 Apr 13;15(1):80 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12916-017-0849-x] [Medline: 28403846]
- 4. Perna G, Grassi M, Caldirola D, Nemeroff CB. The revolution of personalized psychiatry: will technology make it happen sooner? Psychol Med 2018 Apr;48(5):705-713. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291717002859] [Medline: 28967349]
- 5. Wium-Andersen IK, Vinberg M, Kessing LV, McIntyre RS. Personalized medicine in psychiatry. Nord J Psychiatry 2017 Jan;71(1):12-19. [doi: 10.1080/08039488.2016.1216163] [Medline: 27564242]
- 6. Huppert FA. A population approach to positive psychology: the potential for population interventions to promote well-being and prevent disorder. In: Positive Psychology in Practice. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons; 2004:693-709.
- Huppert FA. A new approach to reducing disorder and improving well-being. Perspect Psychol Sci 2009 Jan;4(1):108-111. [doi: 10.1111/j.1745-6924.2009.01100.x] [Medline: 26158844]
- 8. Sampson L, Galea S. An argument for the foundations of population mental health. Front Psychiatry 2018;9:600 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00600] [Medline: 30510524]
- 9. Fuhrer R, Keyes KM. Population mental health in the 21st century: time to act. Am J Public Health 2019 Jun;109(S3):S152-S153. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2019.305200] [Medline: 31242014]
- 10. American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders: DSM-5 (5th edition). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing; 2013.
- 11. International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (11th Revision). World Health Organization. 2018. URL: <u>http://www.who.int/classifications/icd/en/</u> [accessed 2020-01-01]
- 12. Wakefield JC. Diagnostic issues and controversies in DSM-5: return of the false positives problem. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2016;12:105-132. [doi: 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-032814-112800] [Medline: 26772207]
- Cooper RV. Avoiding false positives: zones of rarity, the threshold problem, and the DSM clinical significance criterion. Can J Psychiatry 2013 Nov;58(11):606-611. [doi: <u>10.1177/070674371305801105</u>] [Medline: <u>24246430</u>]
- 14. Wakefield JC, First MB. Clarifying the boundary between normality and disorder: a fundamental conceptual challenge for psychiatry. Can J Psychiatry 2013 Nov;58(11):603-605. [doi: 10.1177/070674371305801104] [Medline: 24246429]
- 15. Rössler W. What is normal? The impact of psychiatric classification on mental health practice and research. Front Public Health 2013;1:68 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2013.00068] [Medline: 24350236]
- Newson JJ, Hunter D, Thiagarajan TC. The heterogeneity of mental health assessment. Front Psychiatry 2020;11:76 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00076] [Medline: 32174852]

- Fried EI. The 52 symptoms of major depression: lack of content overlap among seven common depression scales. J Affect Disord 2017 Jan 15;208:191-197. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jad.2016.10.019</u>] [Medline: <u>27792962</u>]
- Allsopp K, Read J, Corcoran R, Kinderman P. Heterogeneity in psychiatric diagnostic classification. Psychiatry Res 2019 Sep;279:15-22. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.psychres.2019.07.005</u>] [Medline: <u>31279246</u>]
- 19. MHQ Score. Sapien Labs. 2019. URL: <u>http://www.sapienlabs.org/mhq</u> [accessed 2020-01-01]
- 20. Cuthbert BN, Insel TR. Toward the future of psychiatric diagnosis: the seven pillars of RDoC. BMC Med 2013 May 14;11:126 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-11-126] [Medline: 23672542]
- Insel T, Cuthbert B, Garvey M, Heinssen R, Pine DS, Quinn K, et al. Research domain criteria (RDoC): toward a new classification framework for research on mental disorders. Am J Psychiatry 2010 Jul;167(7):748-751. [doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2010.09091379] [Medline: 20595427]
- 22. Insel TR. The NIMH research domain criteria (RDoC) project: precision medicine for psychiatry. Am J Psychiatry 2014 Apr;171(4):395-397. [doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.14020138] [Medline: 24687194]
- 23. Kessler RC, Aguilar-Gaxiola S, Alonso J, Chatterji S, Lee S, Ormel J, et al. The global burden of mental disorders: an update from the WHO World Mental Health (WMH) surveys. Epidemiol Psichiatr Soc 2009;18(1):23-33. [doi: 10.1017/s1121189x00001421] [Medline: 19378696]
- 24. Steel Z, Marnane C, Iranpour C, Chey T, Jackson JW, Patel V, et al. The global prevalence of common mental disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis 1980-2013. Int J Epidemiol 2014 Apr;43(2):476-493. [doi: 10.1093/ije/dyu038] [Medline: 24648481]
- 25. GBD 2017 Disease and Injury Incidence and Prevalence Collaborators. Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2017. Lancet 2018 Nov 10;392(10159):1789-1858 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32279-7] [Medline: 30496104]
- 26. Salk RH, Hyde JS, Abramson LY. Gender differences in depression in representative national samples: meta-analyses of diagnoses and symptoms. Psychol Bull 2017 Aug;143(8):783-822. [doi: 10.1037/bul0000102] [Medline: 28447828]
- Kessler RC, McGonagle KA, Swartz M, Blazer DG, Nelson CB. Sex and depression in the National Comorbidity Survey. I: Lifetime prevalence, chronicity and recurrence. J Affect Disord 1993;29(2-3):85-96. [doi: <u>10.1016/0165-0327(93)90026-g</u>] [Medline: <u>8300981</u>]
- van de Velde S, Bracke P, Levecque K. Gender differences in depression in 23 European countries. Cross-national variation in the gender gap in depression. Soc Sci Med 2010 Jul;71(2):305-313. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.03.035</u>] [Medline: <u>20483518</u>]
- 29. Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results From the 2017 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. Rockville, MD: Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration; 2018. URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/ y4uyzuq3</u> [accessed 2020-01-01]
- 30. Seligman ME, Csikszentmihalyi M. Positive psychology. An introduction. Am Psychol 2000 Jan;55(1):5-14. [doi: 10.1037//0003-066x.55.1.5] [Medline: 11392865]
- Vigo D, Thornicroft G, Atun R. Estimating the true global burden of mental illness. Lancet Psychiatry 2016 Feb;3(2):171-178. [doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(15)00505-2] [Medline: 26851330]
- 32. Insel TR. Bending the curve for mental health: technology for a public health approach. Am J Public Health 2019 Jun;109(S3):S168-S170. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2019.305077] [Medline: 31242003]

# Abbreviations

ADHD: attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder
ASD: autism spectrum disorder
DSM: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders
ICD: International Classification of Diseases
MHQ: Mental Health Quotient
OCD: obsessive-compulsive disorder
PTSD: post-traumatic stress disorder
RDoC: Research Domain Criteria



Edited by J Torous; submitted 23.01.20; peer-reviewed by M Bestek, N Lau; comments to author 16.04.20; revised version received 06.05.20; accepted 23.05.20; published 20.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u>
Newson JJ, Thiagarajan TC
Assessment of Population Well-Being With the Mental Health Quotient (MHQ): Development and Usability Study
JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e17935
URL: http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17935/
doi:10.2196/17935
PMID:32706730

©Jennifer Jane Newson, Tara C Thiagarajan. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 20.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# Toward a Taxonomy for Analyzing the Heart Rate as a Physiological Indicator of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder: Systematic Review and Development of a Framework

Mahnoosh Sadeghi<sup>1</sup>, BSc; Farzan Sasangohar<sup>1,2</sup>, BCS, BA, MASc, SM, PhD; Anthony D McDonald<sup>1</sup>, BS, MSc, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Department of Industrial and Systems Engineering, Texas A&M University, College Station, TX, United States <sup>2</sup>Center for Outcomes Research, Houston Methodist Hospital, Houston, TX, United States

# **Corresponding Author:**

Farzan Sasangohar, BCS, BA, MASc, SM, PhD Department of Industrial and Systems Engineering Texas A&M University 3131 TAMU College Station, TX, 77843 United States Phone: 1 9794582337 Email: <u>sasangohar@tamu.edu</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) is a prevalent psychiatric condition that is associated with symptoms such as hyperarousal and overreactions. Treatments for PTSD are limited to medications and in-session therapies. Assessing the way the heart responds to PTSD has shown promise in detecting and understanding the onset of symptoms.

**Objective:** This study aimed to extract statistical and mathematical approaches that researchers can use to analyze heart rate (HR) data to understand PTSD.

**Methods:** A scoping literature review was conducted to extract HR models. A total of 5 databases including Medical Literature Analysis and Retrieval System Online (Medline) OVID, Medline EBSCO, Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature (CINAHL) EBSCO, Excerpta Medica Database (Embase) Ovid, and Google Scholar were searched. Non–English language studies, as well as studies that did not analyze human data, were excluded. A total of 54 studies that met the inclusion criteria were included in this review.

**Results:** We identified 4 categories of models: descriptive time-independent output, descriptive and time-dependent output, predictive and time-independent output, and predictive and time-dependent output. Descriptive and time-independent output models include analysis of variance and first-order exponential; the descriptive time-dependent output model includes a classical time series analysis and mixed regression. Predictive time-independent output models include machine learning methods and analysis of the HR-based fluctuation-dissipation method. Finally, predictive time-dependent output models include the time-variant method and nonlinear dynamic modeling.

**Conclusions:** All of the identified modeling categories have relevance in PTSD, although the modeling selection is dependent on the specific goals of the study. Descriptive models are well-founded for the inference of PTSD. However, there is a need for additional studies in this area that explore a broader set of predictive models and other factors (eg, activity level) that have not been analyzed with descriptive models.

(JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e16654) doi:10.2196/16654

# **KEYWORDS**

heart rate; statistics; PTSD; mental health; physiology



# Introduction

# Background

Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) is a psychiatric condition that develops as a result of experiencing injury, severe psychological shock, and other trauma [1]. Individuals with PTSD are affected by the recall of traumatic experiences and often develop depression, anxiety, emotional instabilities, and suicidal thoughts [2]. Recent reports suggest that individuals with PTSD are about 5 times more likely to commit suicide than individuals without PTSD [3]. Approximately 10% of American women and 4% of American men experience PTSD in their lifetime [4]. PTSD is an endemic among veterans as well, affecting between 17% and 24% of veterans from recent conflicts [5].

Although an alarming number of individuals are afflicted with PTSD, there are significant barriers to care delivery [6,7]. These barriers include a shortage of qualified clinicians and understaffed mental health clinics, geographical constraints to accessing mental health facilities, financial obstacles, and cultural factors such as social stigma, and limited capabilities in objective diagnosis (currently limited to self-reported measures such as the PTSD checklist [PCL-5]) [8]. Studies have shown that self-management and factors such as positivity directly affect PTSD symptoms and ease in dealing with them [9]. Mobile health (mHealth) apps have shown promise in facilitating self-management (eg, education, mindfulness, and self-assessment) and have the potential to facilitate direct communication between people who have PTSD and their health care providers [10]. mHealth apps deployed on wearable devices (eg, smartwatches) that are equipped with an array of physiological sensors (eg, heart rate [HR]) may also enable continuous remote monitoring of signs and symptoms of PTSD. Indeed, recent efforts have shown promising applications of watch-based HR sensors to detect the onset of PTSD hyperarousal events [11].

# **Objectives**

Despite recent work, the extent of knowledge on the physiological reactions to PTSD and, in particular, HR is limited, and research is needed to better understand the changes in HR associated with PTSD. Few models (eg, analysis of variance [ANOVA], regression analysis) have been developed to relate changes in heart activity to disorder states. In particular, given the opportunity to collect HR data nonintrusively, it is important to use appropriate mathematical and statistical methods to ensure the accumulation of convergent knowledge in this field and to characterize and understand HR in terms of

PTSD. In this paper, we document the findings from a review of the current literature on measures and models used in various domains to analyze HR data. In addition to summarizing and synthesizing the HR analysis methods, we provide an evaluation of methods for applications relevant to PTSD detection and diagnosis.

# Methods

# Search Strategy

A scoping review was conducted using the strategies outlined in the preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses (PRISMA) methodology [12]. The scoping review approach was selected because it is effective for knowledge evaluation and gap identification [13]. The review spanned 5 main databases: (1) Medical Literature Analysis and Retrieval System Online (Medline) OVID, (2) Medline EBSCO, (3) Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature (CINAHL) EBSCO, (4) Excerpta Medica Database (Embase) Ovid, and (5) Google Scholar. Search terms included *heart\*,pulse\*,heart rate\*, model\*, heart beat\**, and *analysis\**. All studies published in or after the year 2000 were included. This search was supplemented by a secondary search of cited articles in the results. The search was completed on January 15, 2020.

# Study Selection, Inclusion, and Exclusion Criteria

Abstracts were reviewed for relevance, and articles that did not discuss HR-related measures in detail and did not provide or use quantitative methods for analysis were excluded. Other exclusion criteria were non-English language articles and articles that assessed non-heart-based physiological measures such as skin conductance and blood pressure. Furthermore, studies that did not analyze human physiology were excluded. The inclusion criteria were all articles that discussed human HR analysis. Our initial search yielded 1905 results. After removing duplicate articles and checking for eligibility using Rayyan QCRI (a web app for assisting literature reviews), 270 articles were further reviewed. Out of the 270, 138 were exclusively about non-heart-based measures reactions, 67 did not focus on human physiology, and 11 had duplicated content. Of these, 54 articles from the search were included in this review based on their relevance to the topic.

Furthermore, the bibliography of references in each research paper was investigated thoroughly (backward search) to identify pertinent articles, and then Google Scholar searches (forward search) were conducted to find the full text. Figure 1 shows the PRISMA flow chart for the article selection process.



Figure 1. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses flow chart for the literature review.



# Results

We listed the articles identified by the search process into 2 categories based on our synthesis: studies of the effects of PTSD on heart physiology and quantitative modeling techniques for heart data. We further partitioned studies of PTSD effects into 2 types: (1) studies that investigate the effect of PTSD on heart rate variability (HRV) and (2) studies that explore the effect of PTSD on HR. The literature on models can be further classified by the model's focus on describing versus predicting data and the model output. These categories and subdivisions are discussed in the following sections.

# Effects of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder on Heart Rate Variability

HRV measures variations in heartbeats and is related to the electrical activity of the heart [14]. Common frequency domain analysis metrics for HRV include high frequency power (HF), low frequency power (LF), the ratio of LF to HF, coherence score (COH), root mean square of successive differences between normal heartbeats (RMSSD), and the SD of the

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16654
```

interbeat interval of normal sinus beats (SDNN) [15-18]. LF and HF are frequency bands of HRV that tend to correlate with parasympathetic nervous system activity. LF is the frequency activity in the range of 0.04 to 0.15 Hz, and HF is the activity in the range of 0.15 to 0.4 Hz. The quantified relative intensity of these measures is referred to as power [1], and such power is obtained by applying power spectral and frequency domain analyses [19].

The reviewed articles found that PTSD causes sustained changes in the autonomic nervous system (ANS; the part of the nervous system that is responsible for regulating automated functions in the body, such as heart activity) [20]. The ANS consists of the parasympathetic nervous system (PNS), which regulates blood pressure and breathing rate during rest, and the sympathetic nervous system (SNS), which adjusts blood pressure and HR during activity. Heart activity is representative of the performance of these systems [21]. Various effects of PTSD on ANS have also been documented. Higher HR levels indicate lower HRV and are linked to increased rates of mental stress and physical activity [22,23]. PTSD, as a particular type of

anxiety disorder, also disturbs HR and HRV. HRV has been studied widely in the literature to assess PTSD [18,24-26]. Evidence suggests that individuals with PTSD have lower resting HRV than individuals without PTSD when other factors (age, gender, and health level) are controlled [27]. According to the meta-review Nagpal et al [1], HF, a measure for the parasympathetic activity of ANS, is significantly lower in individuals with PTSD than in individuals without PTSD (approximately 0.6 ms<sup>2</sup>). However, LF, which assesses both the sympathetic and parasympathetic activity of the ANS, is slightly reduced in individuals with PTSD (approximately 0.2 ms<sup>2</sup>). This results in a significant increase in LF divided by HF of individuals with PTSD [1,28-30].

RMSSD and SDNN are time-domain measures of HRV. SDNN is an index of SNS activity [24]. SDNN is decreased in individuals with PTSD compared with healthy individuals (approximately 6.7 ms), showing an increase in sympathetic activity [1,31]. In addition, decreased levels of RMSSD was observed among individuals with PTSD (approximately 7.5 ms), suggesting lower vagal activity in this population [1,31].

Although an HRV analysis is common among studies of anxiety [32], some factors need to be considered when HRV measures are used. First, studies show that HRV is dependent on HR and cannot be analyzed independently to represent ANS activity [32,33]. In addition, previous research has linked high HRV to pathological conditions related to heart deficiencies [32]. For instance, diseases such as atrial fibrillation increase HRV and HR and are associated with higher mortality rates [34]. Hence, higher rates of HRV do not always indicate an abnormal mental state. Ideally, measurements should take into account patient's comorbidities such as heart deficiencies in addition to subjective (eg, self-reported scales) and objective (eg, HRV, ECG) methods [35]. Gender, health, age, and HR also affect HRV, and they need to be considered as covariates when HRV measures are used [24]. Aging decreases HRV time-domain features such as SDNN [36,37]. HRV time-domain features increase with improved health conditions [38,39]. LF and SDNN are also lower in females than in males; however, the HF parameter of HRV is greater in women than in men [40]. Higher HR levels are also associated with decreased HRV [41] because when the heart beats faster, the beat-to-beat intervals are smaller. Other factors such as climate, job satisfaction, lifestyle, and medications can also affect HRV and should be considered as an influential factor when HRV is analyzed [42].

#### Effect of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder on Heart Rate

HR is the number of heartbeats per 60 seconds. Normal HR differs among individuals based on age and gender, health level, and respiratory activity [43]. Both HR and HRV are modulated by the ANS [44]. As the SNS activates, PNS activity is suppressed; therefore, HR increases and HRV decreases [45]. As a result, there is an inverse relationship between HR and HRV [33].

PTSD can affect HR in 2 modalities: resting and fluctuation tone [1,46-48]. Studies suggest that resting HR can be between 5 and 6.6 beats higher in individuals with PTSD than in individuals without PTSD depending on the type of population (eg, veteran, civilian) [49-51]. For example, resting HR is roughly higher than 5 beats per minute in civilians with PTSD than in civilians without PTSD, and this number increases to 6.6 beats per minute in the veteran population [51,52]. In the nonresting state, evidence suggests that HR increases with exposure to PTSD stressors [1].

Another HR measure that has been investigated in terms of PTSD is HR fluctuations (changes in HR levels) in the presence of stimuli [53]. There are conflicting findings on the comparison of this measure between individuals with and without PTSD. Although a study by Roy et al [54] showed that HR changes are higher in people with PTSD than in people without PTSD, a study by Halligan et al [55] claims the opposite.

#### **Heart Rate Models**

On the basis of our synthesis of the existing literature, we categorized mathematical models of HR into descriptive and predictive models, both of which could provide insight relevant to understanding the psychophysiological responses to PTSD. Descriptive methods can be used to describe and make inferences about a data set, whereas predictive methods can be applied to forecast trends and patterns in the data. Predictive and descriptive models can be further characterized by their type of output—time independent or time dependent (Figure 2). Time-dependent outputs use time as one of the descriptive variables to analyze the dependent variable(s) or output(s). Time-independent output, however, does not depend on time and does not change over time. Although the models reviewed below are summarized and synthesized for relevance to PTSD-related analysis, these methods are not limited to PTSD and anxiety disorder domains.



Sadeghi et al

Figure 2. Taxonomy of heart rate analysis methods. ANOVA: analysis of variance.



# **Descriptive Models**

#### **Time-Independent Output**

#### Analysis of Variance

Linear regression, and in particular ANOVA, is a statistical model used for the analysis of HR in several articles (Table 1). ANOVA can be used to compare HR trends and group means in experimental studies [56,57]. Studies have used ANOVA to account for the effectiveness of treatments in individuals with PTSD, as measured by HR [58]. Some studies chose ANOVA as their method of analysis to show that resting HR is higher in individuals with PTSD than in individuals without PTSD [57]. For example, the study by Gelpin et al [59] compared the resting HR in individuals pre-and posttreatment to measure the success of therapy sessions. Buckley et al [52] used ANOVA to compare resting HR in patients with PTSD with that of healthy controls, finding that patients with PTSD, in general, have significantly higher resting HR levels (approximately a 6 beats-per-minute difference). Although using ANOVA for the analysis of time-independent HR data is highly common, ANOVA is limited in several respects. ANOVA has strong assumptions and is ill-suited to model-dependent measures with strong temporal correlations. For instance, the independency of observations is one of the main assumptions of ANOVA; however, consecutive HR real time-based data are a highly correlative type of data. Thus, ANOVA should not be used to make time-based HR predictions [60].

#### First-Order Exponential Model

A first-order exponential model provides a function with a sustained growth or decay rate [61]. In terms of HR analysis, first-order exponential models have been used to generate a

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16654

RenderX

nonlinear regression model for HR based on heart rate recovery (HRR) [62]. HRR is an indicator of vagal reactivation and SNS deactivation [63].

Bartels-Ferreira et al [63] used the first-order exponential method to measure postexercise time-independent HRR based on HR decay curves. Recovering from the onset of PTSD symptoms is associated with activation of vagal tone and withdrawal of SNS activity, both of which are correlated with HRR [64]. Although this method shows promise in the assessment of HR fluctuations associated with PTSD, the reviewed literature (Table 1) examined ANS in the context of physical activity, and HR decay after activity was curve fitted by a first-order exponential function [63]. In this case, the goodness of fit was moderate ( $R^2$  was approximately 0.65), which warrants additional research. Another limitation associated with this method is that the exponential functions show erroneous patterns for very small (30-second) and very large (600-second) time windows [61]. For instance, Bartels-Ferreira et al [63] found that the least goodness of fit was for the smallest time window, which was 30 seconds  $(R^2=0.42)$ . Conversely, when the length of the window of time was a moderate number (approximately 360 seconds), a relatively better goodness of fit was obtained (approximately 0.69). This shows that the HRR curve fitted by first-order exponential models performs better (higher  $R^2$ ) when windows of times are neither too big nor too small. Table 1 shows a summary of articles that studied descriptive models with time-independent output. In this table, domain is the field of the study. Independent variables are factors that are controlled by researchers, and dependent variables are dependent on them. Independent variables are used to describe or classify dependent variable.

Sadeghi et al

Table 1. Results of studies that used descriptive models with time-independent output.

Method and authors	Domain	Independent variables	Dependent variables
ANOVA <sup>a</sup>			
Shalev et al [57]	PTSD <sup>b</sup>	Gender, age, HR <sup>c</sup> , trauma history, event security	HR
Strath et al [65]	Physical activity	HR, oxygen intake, age, fitness	HR
Romero-Ugalde et al [66]	Physical activity	Accelerometer, energy expenditure, HR	HR
Khoueiry et al [67]	Medical	HR, hospitalization duration, age	HR
Tonhajzerova et al [68]	Physiology	Resting HR, major depressive disorder	HR
First-order exponential			
Bartels et al [63]	Physical activity	HR peak, resting HR, HRR <sup>d</sup>	HR variation

<sup>a</sup>ANOVA: analysis of variance.

<sup>b</sup>PTSD: posttraumatic stress disorder.

<sup>c</sup>HR: heart rate.

<sup>d</sup>HRR: heart rate recovery.

#### **Time-Dependent Output**

# **Classical Time Series Analysis**

Classical time series analysis is a common statistical method that can analyze time-dependent data trends by looking into linear relationships. Classical time series analysis is also a promising method for analyzing HR and HR fluctuations as these measures are time-based [69,70].

Peng et al [70] applied time series analysis to examine the long-term correlation within HR data and its relation to heart diseases such as cogestive heart failure. Using this method, the authors showed that there is some independency between beat-to-beat HR fluctuations in healthy people that does not exist in patients with cardiovascular disease. The findings further suggest that classical time series analysis is a promising direction for PTSD hyperarousal analysis because similar HR changes have been documented in patients with PTSD compared with healthy people in the presence of stimuli [71].

Beyond the analogous use case, the classical time series has several benefits compared with ANOVA. As the model explicitly considers autocorrelation, it does not require the assumption of independence of observations [72]. The models also have predictive capability and are well validated for illustrating trends and forecasting [73]. However, 1 drawback of this method is the stationary assumption (constant mean value of the series), which is not always reasonable in HR data (eg, when data are collected before and during exercise).

# **Mixed Regression Model**

Mixed regression analysis has been used in the literature to evaluate physiological responses to energy expenditure [74].

This type of modeling can be applied with correlated observations. Thus, it is beneficial for psychophysiology analyses that need to account for individual similarities such as gender [60]. Multiple regression typically proceeds in a stepwise process with a focus on identifying 2 main effects: the population fixed effect and the random effect. The population-fixed effect explains similarities in the dataset (for instance HR), whereas the random effect represents the differences among observations (the error term). For instance, Gee et al [75] used respiration as a random effect to estimate HR and ultimately predict episodes of bradycardia in infants. Using a mixed regression method and accounting for respiration as a covariate, in this case, has increased the accuracy of the measured HR by 11%.

The ability of mixed regression models to account for individual differences makes them an advantageous choice for modeling PTSD. Several studies have identified significant individual differences in people with PTSD [1,57,76,77]. Specifically, HR and HRV levels are significantly affected by individual differences such as age, general health, and gender [24].

This type of modeling might produce similar results to ANOVA in many cases. However, in comparison with ANOVA, mixed regression models are more effective for data sets with missing values and multiple random effects [78]. This is important as in real-world and naturalistic studies, data sets with high rates of missing values are common and can be challenging to deal with [79]. Table 2 shows a comparison of time-dependent output methods.


Sadeghi et al

Table 2. Results from studies that used descriptive models with time-dependent output.

Method and authors	Domain	Independent variables	Dependent variable
Classical time series			
Chen et al [69]	Health care (patient data)	HR <sup>a</sup> , resting HR	Heartbeat
Kazmi et al [33]	Physiology	HR, HRV <sup>b</sup> , time	HR
Zakeri et al [80]	Physical activity	HR, energy expenditure, accelerometer, age	Energy expenditure
Peng et al [70]	Medical	HR, heartbeat, time	HR
Mixed regression			
Gee et al [75]	Biomedical	HR, heartbeat, respiration, time	HR
Bonomi et al [81]	Physical activity	HR, energy expenditure, photoplethysmography, accelerometer	HR
Xu et al [82]	Physical activity	HR, energy expenditure, different training paradigms, age, height, weight	Energy expenditure

<sup>a</sup>HR: heart rate.

<sup>b</sup>HRV: heart rate variability.

#### **Predictive Models**

#### **Time-Independent Output**

#### Machine Learning Methods

Machine learning methods refer to a set of training and predictive algorithms that use data to learn complex trends associated with labels (eg, symptom presence) in a data set. Machine learning analysis is a multiple-step process consisting of dividing a data set into training and testing data (or leveraging resampling techniques such as cross-validation), developing a model from the training data, and evaluating the model on the testing data. This approach is advantageous relative to approaches that use all of the data for training a model (eg, ANOVA) and approximate metrics to evaluate generalizability (eg, adjusted  $R^2$ ). Furthermore, the ability of machine learning algorithms to identify complex patterns in data sets make them a promising approach for analyzing physiological data that are often noisy.

The success of applying machine learning methods depends on the data used to train and evaluate the algorithm. Machine learning algorithms typically require large training sets—several thousand observations—and they implicitly assume that the data and associated labels are of equal quality. In cases where the data are noisy, or labels are unreliable, machine learning training algorithms may fail to converge to a generalizable solution. Furthermore, if the training data examples are biased (eg, nonrepresentative population samples), the machine learning algorithms trained on the data may also be similarly biased. It is often difficult to identify these issues through standard training and testing processes of machine learning algorithms; thus, machine learning analyses should be accompanied by descriptive analyses to obtain a better understanding of the data and potential errors or bias [83].

Most of the reviewed studies used HRV, along with machine learning algorithms to predict stress levels in individuals [84-86]. Machine learning studies evaluating HR have primarily focused on energy expenditure [87,88]. An exception is McDonald et al [11] who evaluated several machine learning algorithms—neural networks, decision trees, support vector

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16654
```

machines, convolutional neural networks, and random forests-to predict the onset of PTSD symptoms in the veteran population. This study used HR data with a 1 Hz frequency (1 observation per second) as the input of these algorithms. Although the raw 1 Hz data were used to train the neural network-based models, additional feature generation and selection was performed before training the decision tree, support vector machine, and random forest algorithms. This feature generation identified linear trends, Fourier transforms, and change quantiles as relevant features for the detection of the onset of PTSD symptoms. Among all machine learning methods, support vector machines, and random forest algorithms performed best (ie, had the highest area under the receiver operating characteristic curve (ROC) 0.67). Although machine learning shows promise for the inferential analysis of HR data for PTSD research, explaining the purpose of machine learning components may be difficult, and often predictive results have a limited rational explanation [89].

#### Fluctuation-Dissipation Theory

The fluctuation-dissipation theory (FDT) is a common approach in thermodynamics that is used to predict system behavior by breaking the system responses into small forces [90]. This theorem, which follows thermodynamic rules, can model the HRR after stress moments.

Chen et al [91] used FDT to predict patients' HR reactions to prespontaneous and postspontaneous breathing trial treatment. They used this method to divide the system (in this case, the treatment process) into different phases, including pretreatment, midtreatment, and posttreatment. After breaking the entire treatment process to these small phases, each phase was modeled separately. The reactions to treatments in each phase were modeled using HRR measures. All models were then combined to create the final comprehensive model. Chen et al [91] found that thermodynamic rules can also model the HR response after stress moments. This is because of the similar effect of stress and spontaneous breathing trials on organs (a common clinical procedure used to assess the ventilation performance of patients). These researchers suggest dividing the system into prestress and poststress moments, modeling each phase, and finally assembling a model for final prediction. They further suggest

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

that the HRR extracted from this type of modeling can be used to personalize care as HR can be remotely monitored through noninvasive hospital devices.

In terms of mathematical concepts, this type of modeling has a powerful predictive capability by grouping individuals and therefore minimizing the error rate [91]. This approach requires significantly less data than other methods, such as time-variant modeling of HR. Hence, it enables researchers to include more variables in their model. Moreover, Chen et al [91] claim that although models that use Gaussian functions have around 65% error rate to predict patients' response to spontaneous breathing trial, implementing FDT decreases this error rate by over 10%. Therefore, this approach provides more accurate results than methods that use Gaussian functions, such as some machine learning algorithms (eg, adaptive neuro-fuzzy inference system [ANFIS]). A potential reason for this could be that the system is broken down into smaller pieces, where each part has its own specific and defining features. However, in ANFIS, the system was considered as a whole, and a set of features was defined for the entire system overlooking dissimilarities within the system. In addition, unlike most statistical approaches that make assumptions about the data, this method is assumption-free and is considered more robust to assumptions (eg, normality of residuals, independency of measurements). Despite its promising application to the analysis of HR and the lack of restrictive assumptions, FDT is computationally intense. This means that the model needs a high level of proficiency in understanding the mathematics and statistics behind FDT. Especially, in comparison with approaches such as ANOVA, classical time series, and mixed regression, using this approach requires higher levels of domain knowledge, for example, studies in machine learning and FDT methods (Table 3).

Table 3. Results from example studies that used predictive models with time-independent output.

Method and authors	Domain	Independent variables	Dependent variable
Machine learning			
Kolus et al [87]	Biomedical (energy expenditure)	HR <sup>a</sup> , oxygen consumption, work rate	Work rate
McDonald et al [11]	PTSD <sup>b</sup>	HR, subjective stress moments	Stress moment
Healey et al [86]	Driving	HR, HRV <sup>c</sup> , skin conductance, muscle activity, muscle tension, breathing rate	To detect stress
Kolus et al [88]	Physical activity	HR, maximum HR, oxygen consumption, body type, work rate	Work rate
Zhang et al [92]	Physical activity	HR, body attitude information, body movement	HR
Fluctuation-dissipation th	eory		
Chen et al [91]	Health care	HR recovery, blood pressure, instantaneous HR	HR

<sup>a</sup>HR: heart rate.

<sup>b</sup>PTSD: posttraumatic stress disorder.

<sup>c</sup>HRV: heart rate variability.

Time-Dependent Output

# **Time-Variant Modeling**

Time-variant modeling is a mathematical approach used to analyze time-dependent data sets and provide a time-dependent output. Time-variant models of HR can generate HRR measures in real time. Some studies suggest that measuring HRR in real time can especially help assess arousals and arousability in different individuals in response to mental stressors [93]. This shows promise for PTSD research given its potential to enable the comparison between the effect of internal stimuli (stressors generated through memory) and external stimuli (stressors generated from the environment) on the arousability of patients with PTSD.

Although time-variant modeling has been replicated in the literature and has shown promise in analyzing HR data [33,94], it is computationally intense. The process of solving the equations within the model includes defining multiplex matrices for each variable, which is time and space consuming. Moreover, time-variant modeling requires large data sets of HF (eg, 100 Hz) HR data, which is often not feasible for real-time data

RenderX

collection instruments such as wearable devices that record continuous data for large windows of time (eg, more than 30 min).

#### **Nonlinear Dynamic Modeling**

Nonlinear dynamic modeling of HR consists of depicting HR as the output of a nonlinear dynamic system [95].

Nonlinear dynamic modeling of HR can be a promising method to assess arousal patterns by measuring SNS activity [96]. Hence, this approach may be useful for analyzing PTSD hyperarousal patterns as they are associated with SNS activity. Despite the advantages of this model, it requires high-frequency HR data (eg, 100 Hz) or even instantaneous HR [96]. Instantaneous HR is an HR measure derived from HRV, which is different from raw HR measured by wearable devices. Instantaneous HR can be extracted by multiplying RR intervals (the time between two consecutive R waves of the HRV signal) by 60 and needs to be measured at an HF (>250 Hz), whereas smartwatches collect HR data with a much lower frequency (<5 Hz) [96].

This model accounts for the natural nonlinearity and time-dependent features of HR data. In addition, the learnability

and predictability of this method can help detect the onset of symptoms in patients with PTSD. A limitation of this method for characterizing PTSD aspects is the assumption of invertibility [97]. This assumption indicates that all the variable matrices used in equations are required to be invertible. In many cases, and mainly in nonlaboratory settings, this assumption

cannot be met [97]. Moreover, these methods are relatively slow and more computationally intense compared with other methods such as machine learning (for both training and testing the model) because they involve solving multiple complex mathematical equations [66]. Table 4 shows examples of predictive models with time-dependent output.

 Table 4. Results from studies that used predictive models with time-dependent output.

Method and authors	Domain	Independent variables	Dependent variable
Time variant			
Lefever et al [94]	Sports science-biomedical	HR <sup>a</sup> , participants' input power, road gradient,	HRV <sup>b</sup>
Olufsen et al [98]	Biology, health care	HR, resting HR, blood pressure	HR regulations
Nonlinear dynamic			
Chen et al [69]	Health care (patient data)	Resting HR, arterial blood pressure, HR, HRV	Heart beat
Kazmi et al [33]	Biophysics	Human normal sinus rhythm, human congestive heart rate failure	HRV (they look at the correlation)

<sup>a</sup>HR: heart rate.

<sup>b</sup>HRV: heart rate variability.

# Discussion

# Descriptive Framework Based on the Summary of Findings

We categorized the methods used to analyze HR data into 2 categories: descriptive and predictive. In the context of PTSD, descriptive models may be used to characterize PTSD triggers and the factors that affect their occurrence, whereas predictive models may be useful to predict PTSD onset to facilitate timely intervention. The extracted models provide methods for evaluating, describing, comparing, interpreting, and understanding patterns in the HR data. However, interpreting

the data in a meaningful way depends on the specific objectives of the study. The data at hand can be analyzed with one or many of the reviewed models based on the goal of the study and the assumptions of the models. Each model corresponds to a distinct type of output and different interpretations of the data with different assumptions. On the basis of the process of data collection, the number of observations, and variables in the data, researchers might choose one or a combination of models provided. Table 5 provides a framework for choosing a model based on the limitations, assumptions, and features of each model and the data at hand. Furthermore, Table 5 presents the articles that used a specific method.



Sadeghi et al

 Table 5. Descriptive framework for heart rate-related analysis methods extracted from the literature.

Model	Assumptions	Features	Limitations	Cases
Descriptive, time-independen	nt output			-
ANOVA <sup>a</sup>	<ul> <li>Normal distribution of residuals</li> <li>Constant variance of populations</li> <li>Independence and identi- cally distributed observa- tions</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Capable of comparing groups and looking at trends</li> <li>Computationally simple</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Restrictive assumptions</li> <li>Type 1 error</li> <li>Just applicable to linear analysis</li> </ul>	[47,52-54,57-59, 65-68,99-102]
A first-order exponential model	<ul> <li>Continuous observations</li> <li>Observations should be identical (eg, no age, gender difference)</li> <li>Environmental effects are constant</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Easy to apply and learn</li> <li>Gives higher weights to recent observations</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Not repeated in studies</li> <li>Higher error rates than classical time series and mixed regression</li> <li>Does not show trends</li> <li>Not accurate for very small and very large windows of time</li> </ul>	[63]
Descriptive, time-dependent	output			
Classical time series analy- sis	Stationary observations (constant mean values of series)	<ul> <li>Advantageous for analyz- ing time-based trends</li> <li>Does not require indepen- dence of data points</li> <li>Used in the literature to analyze cardiovascular disease</li> <li>Includes linear and non- linear analysis</li> </ul>	Requires stationary data sets	[33,69,70,80]
Mixed regression model	• Normality of residuals distribution	<ul> <li>Accounts for differences between individuals (eg, age, gender)</li> <li>Can be used for analyz- ing repeated measures</li> <li>Can be applied to non- normal data</li> </ul>	Cannot be used for non- linear models	[50,66,67,75, 80-82,103-107]
Predictive, time-independent	output			
Machine learning methods	• Limited dependencies of the observations (each machine learning algo- rithm has its assumptions that need to be checked)	<ul> <li>Proactive algorithm (can be used for action-reac- tion type of data sets)</li> <li>Powerful predictive method</li> <li>Rapid analysis predic- tion, and processing</li> <li>Simplifies time-intensive computations</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Can over fit or under fit data</li> <li>Cannot be applied to data ta sets with highly dependent variables</li> <li>The process has little rational explanation</li> </ul>	[11,86-88,92,108-110]
Fluctuation-dissipation theory	• Equilibrium system (the system and observations are not changing)	<ul> <li>Powerful predictive capability</li> <li>Does not have restrictive assumptions such as normality of residuals</li> <li>Significantly less data needed compared with a general data fitting approach</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Computationally intense</li> <li>Time consuming</li> </ul>	[70,91,111]
Predictive, time-dependent or	utput			
Time-variant modeling	• Requires big data sets with high-frequency data points (more than 60 Hz)	• Can be used to describe data as well as forecast-ing the future	<ul><li>Computationally intense</li><li>Slow process</li></ul>	[33,93,94,96, 98,112-116]



#### Sadeghi et al

Model	Assumptions	Features	Limitations	Cases
Nonlinear dynamic model- ing	• Invertible matrices	<ul> <li>Very accurate</li> <li>Replicated multiple times in studies</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Computationally intense</li> <li>Slow process</li> <li>Requires invertible matrices that is not always feasible in naturalistic settings</li> </ul>	[33,66,96,98,104, 112,113,116-121]

<sup>a</sup>ANOVA: analysis of variance.

# **Fit Assessment**

Fit assessment can be conducted to examine the efficiency of each method in modeling a specific dataset. Fit assessment is especially promising for comparing different methods if they are applied to the same data set. However, considering the wide range of applicable fit indices, researchers might struggle to compare them. In the category of descriptive models,  $R^2$  and adjusted  $R^2$  are the main indices of fit assessment.  $R^2$  indicates the degree of variation in the dependent variable caused by the independent variable(s). Adjusted  $R^2$  is a revised version of  $R^2$ that accounts for the number of independent variables in a model [122]. Generally, adjusted  $R^2$  is more promising than  $R^2$  as it is more robust to overfitting [122]. In the prediction methods category, a variety of measures other than  $R^2$  and adjusted  $R^2$ were used to assess the quality of fit. Some of these measures include sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, and area under the ROC curve (AUC)-ROC. Sensitivity is the number of true-positives divided by the total number of observations, and specificity is the number of true-negatives divided by the total

number of observations [123]. Accuracy is the number of true predictions divided by the total number of predictions. The error rate is 1 minus the accuracy or the number of wrong detections divided by the total number of observations [124]. Finally, AUC-ROC is a curve that plots the true-positive rate (Y axis) versus the false-positive rate (X axis) to measure the performance of the model. It is important to bear in mind that fit indices are data dependent; therefore, comparisons are the best made by fitting multiple models to the same data set.

In the statistical analysis of data in the PTSD domain, fit assessments have been used to show the efficiency of the results. For instance, McDonald et al [11] used ROC curves along with accuracy to show that random forest works better than other machine learning methods to predict hyperarousal moments in people with PTSD. Shalev et al [125] used sensitivity and specificity to predict the development of PTSD based on their instant responses to trauma. Bartels et al [63] applied adjusted  $R^2$  to assess the goodness of fit for their proposed exponential model. Examples of fit adjustments are summarized in Table 6.

Table 6. Examples of fit assessment for different methods used in studies.

Study	Method	Variables	Fit measure
Strath et al [65]	ANOVA <sup>a</sup>	HR <sup>b</sup> , oxygen intake, age, fitness	$R^2=0.87$
Zakeri et al [80]	Classical time series	HR, energy expenditure, accelerometer, age	$R^2 = 0.84$
McDonald et al [11]	Machine learning	HR, subjective stress moments	Area under receiver operating char- acteristics curve=0.67
Healey et al [86]	Machine learning	HR, HRV <sup>c</sup> , skin conductance, muscle activity, muscle tension, breathing rate	Accuracy=97%
Chen et al [91]	Fluctuation-dissipation theory	HR recovery, blood pressure, instantaneous HR	Error rate=25%
Chen et al [66]	Nonlinear dynamic	Resting HR, arterial blood pressure, HR, HRV	Sensitivity=0.941; predictabili- ty=0.988

<sup>a</sup>ANOVA: analysis of variance.

<sup>b</sup>HR: heart rate.

<sup>c</sup>HRV: heart rate variability.

# Methodological Considerations for Heart Rate Assessments

The models identified in this review represent several promising directions for future exploration, but they also illustrate a hidden complexity in the use of HR data as model input. HR is impacted by individual characteristics including age, sex, health, resting HR, respiration, and lifestyle [24]. The maximum HR typically decreases with age. Females have higher HR levels than men [126]. Athletes have lower HR levels than sedentary people

[127]. Resting HR is lower in more active people, and lower resting HRs result in lower HR levels [128]. As the respiratory system affects heart activity, studies suggest that incorporating respiration as a factor in HR models improves HR estimation significantly [78]. Lifestyle such as smoking habits affects HR as well; people who smoke have a higher HR than nonsmokers [129].

Beyond these general characteristics, it is important to consider the type of physical activity in the analysis. Physical activity

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16654
```

significantly affects HR [130], where high-intensity activities such as running and cycling affect HR differently from low-intensity activities such as sitting and lying down [99]. Concerns regarding activity were common in the reviewed studies, particularly in the energy expenditure domain [131]. Green et al [131] suggested that body acceleration is a reliable indicator of physical activity and should be included in all analyses as a covariate or constraint. Although activity is directly related to energy expenditure outcomes, it is also relevant for studies investigating stress. Whereas some of the reviewed studies on stress included body acceleration in their analysis [100], many neglected this factor [46,132].

## Heart Rate Assessments in Anxiety Domains

HR data have been widely investigated in the domains of physical activity and energy expenditure. Although there are some differences between the effects of mental stress on HR and the effects of physical activity on HR, there are many similarities that make these domains connected. Physical activity affects SNS performance in the short term and PNS performance in the long term [133]. As a result, HR increases during physical activities (due to SNS activation), and resting HR is lower in athletes who have higher rates of physical activity (because of PNS performance) [133].

Similarly, in terms of mental stress, whereas acute stress or immediate response to stressors activates SNS, chronic stress increases vagal and parasympathetic activity [134]. These similarities enable researchers in mental stress domains to employ models and pathways that are extracted in physical activity domains. For instance, one main measure that is used broadly to examine energy expenditure is HRR. This measure is an accepted indicator of SNS deactivation and PNS activation. Recovering from acute stress and arousability is also associated with the withdrawal of SNS and activation of PNS. As a result, HRR can be a proper measure to be considered in studies that examine acute stress.

# Limitations

This scoping review attempted to include all articles that analyzed HR; however, it is still likely that some were overlooked. Furthermore, the authors categorized the HR models based on their own synthesis of the literature and relevance to PTSD. These models can be listed and categorized in a variety of ways, such as deterministic versus stochastic.

Another limitation of this review is that although the identified models have been applied across various domains (eg, energy expenditure and general stress prediction), to our knowledge, only 2 papers [11,57] directly applied these methods to data from patients diagnosed with PTSD. In particular, only 1 study [11] used a predictive approach in the PTSD domain. Other studies were primarily limited to linear descriptive statistics such as the *t* test or ANOVA [60,65–67]. These methods are valid for making inferences about PTSD and comparing their

effects on HR among different groups. However, there is a need for additional studies in this area that explore a broader set of predictive models and other factors (eg, activity level) that have not been analyzed with descriptive models.

Beyond the specific application of these models to PTSD, there are several more general challenges. The reviewed research often proceeded independently, with few links between the various studies. This diversity makes comparisons across studies difficult. Studies have used different data sets with different variables based on individual goals. Furthermore, the reviewed work often focused on testing 1 specific model rather than a broad comparison. Often critical details, such as the model and parameter selection process, were not reported in the articles. Another critical detail often not addressed in the reviewed studies was the mismatch between the model requirements and the sampling rates, which may result in conditions such as overfitting [135].

Collectively, these limitations suggest a need for substantial additional work in modeling the relationship between HR and PTSD. Future studies should consider comparisons between several models, analyze or explicitly discuss decisions made throughout the modeling process, and comprehensively document their HR data collection. As future studies are conducted that enact these criteria, the utility of the modeling approaches identified here will become clearer, and the path to more effective PTSD treatments will become more attainable.

## Conclusions

The goals of this review were to identify and characterize quantitative HR models for relevant applications in PTSD. One of the gaps in this area is the absence of a framework that researchers can use before, during, and after their data collection to choose a method to analyze HR data. In this regard, we developed a descriptive framework that can be used to determine the method to apply to HR data to achieve more efficient results. We identified 4 broad categories of methods: descriptive time-independent output, descriptive time-dependent output, predictive time-independent output, and predictive time-dependent output. Descriptive time-independent output models include ANOVA and first-order exponential, whereas descriptive time-dependent output models include classical time mixed series analysis and regression. Predictive time-independent output models include machine learning methods and analysis of HR-based FDT. Finally, predictive time-independent output models include the time-variant method and nonlinear dynamic modeling.

All of the identified modeling categories have relevance in PTSD, although modeling selection is highly dependent on the specific goals of the modeler. For instance, one might use ANOVA to examine the differences in resting HR in individuals with PTSD versus without PTSD [54].

# Acknowledgments

The authors would like to acknowledge Ms Margaret Foster, a systematic review expert librarian at the Texas A&M University system, who helped to develop the search strategy.

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16654
```

# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

# References

- 1. Gleichauf ML. Meta-analysis of heart rate variability as a psychophysiological indicator of posttraumatic stress disorder. J Trauma Treat 2013;3(1):1000182. [doi: 10.4172/2167-1222.1000182]
- Spivak B, Segal M, Mester R, Weizman A. Lateral preference in post-traumatic stress disorder. Psychol Med 1998 Jan;28(1):229-232. [doi: 10.1017/s0033291797005837] [Medline: 9483701]
- 3. LeBouthillier DM, McMillan KA, Thibodeau MA, Asmundson GJ. Types and number of traumas associated with suicidal ideation and suicide attempts in PTSD: findings from a US nationally representative sample. J Trauma Stress 2015 Jun;28(3):183-190. [doi: 10.1002/jts.22010] [Medline: 25990916]
- 4. Resnick HS, Kilpatrick DG, Dansky BS, Saunders BE, Best CL. Prevalence of civilian trauma and posttraumatic stress disorder in a representative national sample of women. J Consult Clin Psychol 1993 Dec;61(6):984-991. [doi: 10.1037//0022-006x.61.6.984] [Medline: 8113499]
- 5. Richardson LK, Frueh BC, Acierno R. Prevalence estimates of combat-related post-traumatic stress disorder: critical review. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2010 Jan;44(1):4-19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3109/00048670903393597] [Medline: 20073563]
- Moon J, Smith A, Sasangohar F, Benzer JK, Kum H. A descriptive model of the current PTSD care system: identifying opportunities for improvement. Proc Int Symp Hum Factors Ergon Health Care 2017 May 15;6(1):251. [doi: 10.1177/2327857917061055]
- Reisman M. PTSD treatment for veterans: what's working, what's new, and what's next. Pharm Ther 2016 Oct;41(10):623-634 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 27757001]
- Rodriguez-Paras C, Tippey K, Brown E, Sasangohar F, Creech S, Kum H, et al. Posttraumatic stress disorder and mobile health: app investigation and scoping literature review. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Oct 26;5(10):e156 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.7318] [Medline: 29074470]
- Khusid MA, Vythilingam M. The emerging role of mindfulness meditation as effective self-management strategy, part 1: clinical implications for depression, post-traumatic stress disorder, and anxiety. Mil Med 2016 Sep;181(9):961-968. [doi: 10.7205/MILMED-D-14-00677] [Medline: 27612338]
- 10. Galea S, Basham K, Culpepper L, Davidson J, Foa E, Kizer K, et al. Treatment for Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in Military and Veteran Populations: Initial Assessment. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2012.
- McDonald AD, Sasangohar F, Jatav A, Rao AH. Continuous monitoring and detection of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) triggers among veterans: a supervised machine learning approach. IISE Trans Healthc Syst Eng 2019 Jun 11;9(3):201-211. [doi: 10.1080/24725579.2019.1583703]
- Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, PRISMA Group. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. Ann Intern Med 2009 Aug 18;151(4):264-9, W64. [doi: <u>10.7326/0003-4819-151-4-200908180-00135</u>] [Medline: <u>19622511</u>]
- Tricco AC, Lillie E, Zarin W, O'Brien K, Colquhoun H, Kastner M, et al. A scoping review on the conduct and reporting of scoping reviews. BMC Med Res Methodol 2016 Feb 9;16(1):15 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12874-016-0116-4] [Medline: 26857112]
- Acharya UR, Joseph KP, Kannathal N, Lim CM, Suri JS. Heart rate variability: a review. Med Biol Eng Comput 2006 Dec;44(12):1031-1051. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11517-006-0119-0</u>] [Medline: <u>17111118</u>]
- Cohen H, Benjamin J, Geva AB, Matar MA, Kaplan Z, Kotler M. Autonomic dysregulation in panic disorder and in post-traumatic stress disorder: application of power spectrum analysis of heart rate variability at rest and in response to recollection of trauma or panic attacks. Psychiatry Res 2000 Sep 25;96(1):1-13. [doi: <u>10.1016/s0165-1781(00)00195-5</u>] [Medline: <u>10980322</u>]
- Ginsberg J, Ayers E, Burriss L, Powell D. Discriminative delay Pavlovian eyeblink conditioning in veterans with and without posttraumatic stress disorder. J Anxiety Disord 2008 Jun;22(5):809-823. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.janxdis.2007.08.009</u>] [Medline: <u>17913453</u>]
- 17. Ginzburg K, Ein-Dor T, Solomon Z. Comorbidity of posttraumatic stress disorder, anxiety and depression: a 20-year longitudinal study of war veterans. J Affect Disord 2010 Jun;123(1-3):249-257. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2009.08.006] [Medline: 19765828]
- Tan G, Dao TK, Farmer L, Sutherland RJ, Gevirtz R. Heart rate variability (HRV) and posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD): a pilot study. Appl Psychophysiol Biofeedback 2011 Mar;36(1):27-35. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10484-010-9141-y</u>] [Medline: <u>20680439</u>]
- Kamath M, Fallen E. Power spectral analysis of heart rate variability: a noninvasive signature of cardiac autonomic function. Crit Rev Biomed Eng 1993;21(3):245-311. [Medline: <u>8243093</u>]
- 20. Prins A, Kaloupek D, Keane T. Psychophysiological evidence for autonomic arousal and startle in traumatized adult populations. In: Friedman MJ, Charney DS, Deutch AY, editors. Neurobiological and Clinical Consequences of Stress:

From Normal Adaptation to Post-traumatic Stress Disorder. Pennsylvania, USA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins Publishers; 1995:291-314.

- Hynynen E, Uusitalo A, Konttinen N, Rusko H. Heart rate variability during night sleep and after awakening in overtrained athletes. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2006 Feb;38(2):313-317. [doi: <u>10.1249/01.mss.0000184631.27641.b5</u>] [Medline: <u>16531900</u>]
- 22. Buchheit M, Simon C, Charloux A, Doutreleau S, Piquard F, Brandenberger G. Relationship between very high physical activity energy expenditure, heart rate variability and self-estimate of health status in middle-aged individuals. Int J Sports Med 2006 Sep;27(9):697-701. [doi: 10.1055/s-2005-872929] [Medline: 16944398]
- 23. Weber CS, Thayer JF, Rudat M, Sharma AM, Perschel FH, Buchholz K, et al. Salt-sensitive men show reduced heart rate variability, lower norepinephrine and enhanced cortisol during mental stress. J Hum Hypertens 2008 Jun;22(6):423-431. [doi: 10.1038/jhh.2008.11] [Medline: 18337758]
- 24. Shaffer F, Ginsberg JP. An overview of heart rate variability metrics and norms. Front Public Health 2017;5:258 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2017.00258] [Medline: 29034226]
- 25. Wahbeh H, Oken BS. Peak high-frequency HRV and peak alpha frequency higher in PTSD. Appl Psychophysiol Biofeedback 2013 Mar;38(1):57-69 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10484-012-9208-z] [Medline: 23178990]
- 26. Pyne JM, Constans JI, Wiederhold MD, Gibson DP, Kimbrell T, Kramer TL, et al. Heart rate variability: pre-deployment predictor of post-deployment PTSD symptoms. Biol Psychol 2016 Dec;121(Pt A):91-98 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2016.10.008] [Medline: 27773678]
- 27. Gillie BL, Thayer JF. Individual differences in resting heart rate variability and cognitive control in posttraumatic stress disorder. Front Psychol 2014;5:758 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00758] [Medline: 25076929]
- 28. Mellman TA, Pigeon WR, Nowell PD, Nolan B. Relationships between REM sleep findings and PTSD symptoms during the early aftermath of trauma. J Trauma Stress 2007 Oct;20(5):893-901. [doi: 10.1002/jts.20246] [Medline: 17955526]
- Lee SM, Han H, Jang K, Huh S, Huh HJ, Joo J, et al. Heart rate variability associated with posttraumatic stress disorder in victims' families of Sewol ferry disaster. Psychiatry Res 2018 Jan;259:277-282. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.psychres.2017.08.062</u>] [Medline: <u>29091829</u>]
- Minassian A, Maihofer AX, Baker DG, Nievergelt CM, Geyer MA, Risbrough VB, Marine Resiliency Study Team. Association of predeployment heart rate variability with risk of postdeployment posttraumatic stress disorder in active-duty marines. JAMA Psychiatry 2015 Oct;72(10):979-986. [doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.0922] [Medline: 26353072]
- 31. Park JE, Lee JY, Kang S, Choi JH, Kim TY, So HS, et al. Heart rate variability of chronic posttraumatic stress disorder in the Korean veterans. Psychiatry Res 2017 Sep;255:72-77. [doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2017.05.011] [Medline: 28528244]
- 32. Monfredi O, Lyashkov AE, Johnsen A, Inada S, Schneider H, Wang R, et al. Biophysical characterization of the underappreciated and important relationship between heart rate variability and heart rate. Hypertension 2014 Dec;64(6):1334-1343 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.114.03782] [Medline: 25225208]
- 33. Kazmi SZ, Zhang H, Aziz W, Monfredi O, Abbas SA, Shah SA, et al. Inverse correlation between heart rate variability and heart rate demonstrated by linear and nonlinear analysis. PLoS One 2016;11(6):e0157557 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0157557] [Medline: 27336907]
- Stein PK, Domitrovich PP, Hui N, Rautaharju P, Gottdiener J. Sometimes higher heart rate variability is not better heart rate variability: results of graphical and nonlinear analyses. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2005 Sep;16(9):954-959. [doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8167.2005.40788.x] [Medline: 16174015]
- 35. Centre for Urban Design and Mental Health. Measuring Mental Health Outcomes in Built Environment Research: Choosing the Right Screening Assessment Tools URL: <u>https://www.urbandesignmentalhealth.com/how-to-measure-mental-health.</u> <u>html</u> [accessed 2019-11-19]
- Bonnemeier H, Richardt G, Potratz J, Wiegand UK, Brandes A, Kluge N, et al. Circadian profile of cardiac autonomic nervous modulation in healthy subjects: differing effects of aging and gender on heart rate variability. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2003 Aug;14(8):791-799. [doi: 10.1046/j.1540-8167.2003.03078.x] [Medline: 12890036]
- Almeida-Santos MA, Barreto-Filho JA, Oliveira JL, Reis FP, da Cunha OC, Sousa AC. Aging, heart rate variability and patterns of autonomic regulation of the heart. Arch Gerontol Geriatr 2016;63:1-8. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.archger.2015.11.011</u>] [Medline: <u>26791165</u>]
- Agelink MW, Boz C, Ullrich H, Andrich J. Relationship between major depression and heart rate variability. Clinical consequences and implications for antidepressive treatment. Psychiatry Res 2002 Dec 15;113(1-2):139-149. [doi: 10.1016/s0165-1781(02)00225-1] [Medline: 12467953]
- Liao D, Cai J, Brancati FL, Folsom A, Barnes RW, Tyroler HA, et al. Association of vagal tone with serum insulin, glucose, and diabetes mellitus-the ARIC study. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 1995 Dec;30(3):211-221. [doi: 10.1016/0168-8227(95)01190-0] [Medline: 8861461]
- 40. Koenig J, Thayer JF. Sex differences in healthy human heart rate variability: a meta-analysis. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2016 May;64:288-310. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.03.007</u>] [Medline: <u>26964804</u>]
- 41. Zhang D, Shen X, Qi X. Resting heart rate and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality in the general population: a meta-analysis. Can Med Assoc J 2016 Feb 16;188(3):E53-E63 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1503/cmaj.150535] [Medline: 26598376]

- 42. Sammito S, Böckelmann I. Factors influencing heart rate variability. Int Cardiovasc Forum J 2016 May 4;6:-. [doi: 10.17987/icfj.v6i0.242]
- 43. Umetani K, Singer DH, McCraty R, Atkinson M. Twenty-four hour time domain heart rate variability and heart rate: relations to age and gender over nine decades. J Am Coll Cardiol 1998 Mar 1;31(3):593-601 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/s0735-1097(97)00554-8] [Medline: 9502641]
- 44. Albright TD, Jessell TM, Kandel ER, Posner MI. Neural science. Cell 2000 Feb;100:1-55. [doi: 10.1016/s0092-8674(00)00251-8]
- 45. Mathias C, Bannister R. Autonomic Failure: A Textbook of Clinical Disorders of the Autonomic Nervous System. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press; 2013.
- Shalev AY, Sahar T, Freedman S, Peri T, Glick N, Brandes D, et al. A prospective study of heart rate response following trauma and the subsequent development of posttraumatic stress disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1998 Jun;55(6):553-559. [doi: <u>10.1001/archpsyc.55.6.553</u>] [Medline: <u>9633675</u>]
- Pole N, Cumberbatch E, Taylor WM, Metzler TJ, Marmar CR, Neylan TC. Comparisons between high and low peritraumatic dissociators in cardiovascular and emotional activity while remembering trauma. J Trauma Dissociation 2005;6(4):51-67. [doi: <u>10.1300/j229v06n04\_04</u>] [Medline: <u>16537323</u>]
- 48. Bryant RA, Creamer M, O'Donnell M, Silove D, McFarlane AC. A multisite study of initial respiration rate and heart rate as predictors of posttraumatic stress disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 2008 Nov;69(11):1694-1701. [doi: <u>10.4088/jcp.v69n1104</u>] [Medline: <u>19014750</u>]
- Beckham JC, Feldman ME, Barefoot JC, Fairbank JA, Helms MJ, Haney TL, et al. Ambulatory cardiovascular activity in Vietnam combat veterans with and without posttraumatic stress disorder. J Consult Clin Psychol 2000 Apr;68(2):269-276. [doi: <u>10.1037//0022-006x.68.2.269</u>] [Medline: <u>10780127</u>]
- 50. Kannel WB, Kannel C, Paffenbarger RS, Cupples L. Heart rate and cardiovascular mortality: the Framingham study. Am Heart J 1987 Jun;113(6):1489-1494. [doi: 10.1016/0002-8703(87)90666-1] [Medline: 3591616]
- Woodward SH, Arsenault NJ, Voelker K, Nguyen T, Lynch J, Skultety K, et al. Autonomic activation during sleep in posttraumatic stress disorder and panic: a mattress actigraphic study. Biol Psychiatry 2009 Jul 1;66(1):41-46 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.01.005] [Medline: 19232575]
- Buckley TC, Holohan D, Greif JL, Bedard M, Suvak M. Twenty-four-hour ambulatory assessment of heart rate and blood pressure in chronic PTSD and non-PTSD veterans. J Trauma Stress 2004 Apr;17(2):163-171. [doi: 10.1023/B:JOTS.0000022623.01190.f0] [Medline: 15141790]
- Orr SP, Pitman RK, Lasko NB, Herz LR. Psychophysiological assessment of posttraumatic stress disorder imagery in world war II and Korean combat veterans. J Abnorm Psychol 1993 Feb;102(1):152-159. [doi: <u>10.1037//0021-843x.102.1.152</u>] [Medline: <u>8436691</u>]
- 54. Roy M, Costanzo M, Jovanovic T, Leaman S, Taylor P, Norrholm S, et al. Heart rate response to fear conditioning and virtual reality in subthreshold PTSD. Stud Health Technol Inform 2013;191:115-119. [Medline: 23792855]
- Halligan SL, Michael T, Wilhelm FH, Clark DM, Ehlers A. Reduced heart rate responding to trauma reliving in trauma survivors with PTSD: correlates and consequences. J Trauma Stress 2006 Oct;19(5):721-734. [doi: <u>10.1002/jts.20167</u>] [Medline: <u>17075909</u>]
- 56. Tabachnick BG, Fidell LS. Experimental Designs Using ANOVA. California, USA: Brooks/Cole; 2011.
- 57. Shalev AY, Freedman S, Peri T, Brandes D, Sahar T, Orr SP, et al. Prospective study of posttraumatic stress disorder and depression following trauma. Am J Psychiatry 1998 May;155(5):630-637. [doi: 10.1176/ajp.155.5.630] [Medline: 9585714]
- Foa EB, Rothbaum BO, Riggs DS, Murdock TB. Treatment of posttraumatic stress disorder in rape victims: a comparison between cognitive-behavioral procedures and counseling. J Consult Clin Psychol 1991 Oct;59(5):715-723. [doi: 10.1037//0022-006x.59.5.715] [Medline: 1955605]
- 59. Gelpin E, Bonne O, Peri T, Brandes D, Shalev A. Treatment of recent trauma survivors with benzodiazepines: a prospective study. J Clin Psychiatry 1996 Sep;57(9):390-394. [Medline: <u>9746445</u>]
- 60. Cacioppo J, Tassinary L, Berntson G. Handbook of Psychophysiology. Cambridge, USA: Cambridge University Press; 2007.
- 61. Hardy GH. Properties of logarithmico-exponential functions. Proc Lond Math Soc 2016 Dec 23;s2-10(1):54-90. [doi: 10.1112/plms/s2-10.1.54]
- 62. Marquardt DW. An algorithm for least-squares estimation of nonlinear parameters. J Soc Ind Appl Math 1963 Jun;11(2):431-441. [doi: 10.1137/0111030]
- 63. Bartels-Ferreira R, de Sousa ED, Trevizani GA, Silva LP, Nakamura FY, Forjaz CL, et al. Can a first-order exponential decay model fit heart rate recovery after resistance exercise? Clin Physiol Funct Imaging 2015 Mar;35(2):98-103. [doi: 10.1111/cpf.12132] [Medline: 24494748]
- 64. Lipov E. Post traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) as an over activation of sympathetic nervous system: an alternative view. J Trauma Treat 2013;3(1):1222. [doi: 10.4172/2167-1222.1000181]
- Strath SJ, Swartz AM, Bassett DR, O'Brien WL, King GA, Ainsworth BE. Evaluation of heart rate as a method for assessing moderate intensity physical activity. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2000 Sep;32(9 Suppl):S465-S470. [doi: 10.1097/00005768-200009001-00005] [Medline: 10993416]

- Romero-Ugalde HM, Garnotel M, Doron M, Jallon P, Charpentier G, Franc S, et al. An original piecewise model for computing energy expenditure from accelerometer and heart rate signals. Physiol Meas 2017 Jul 28;38(8):1599-1615. [doi: 10.1088/1361-6579/aa7cdf] [Medline: 28665293]
- 67. Khoueiry Z, Roubille C, Nagot N, Lattuca B, Piot C, Leclercq F, et al. Could heart rate play a role in pericardial inflammation? Med Hypotheses 2012 Oct;79(4):512-515. [doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2012.07.006] [Medline: 22858356]
- Tonhajzerova I, Ondrejka I, Chladekova L, Farsky I, Visnovcova Z, Calkovska A, et al. Heart rate time irreversibility is impaired in adolescent major depression. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2012 Oct 1;39(1):212-217. [doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2012.06.023] [Medline: 22771778]
- Chen H, Erol Y, Shen E, Russell S. Probabilistic model-based approach for heart beat detection. Physiol Meas 2016 Sep;37(9):1404-1421. [doi: 10.1088/0967-3334/37/9/1404] [Medline: 27480267]
- 70. Peng C, Havlin S, Stanley HE, Goldberger AL. Quantification of scaling exponents and crossover phenomena in nonstationary heartbeat time series. Chaos 1995;5(1):82-87. [doi: 10.1063/1.166141] [Medline: 11538314]
- Cohen H, Kotler M, Matar MA, Kaplan Z, Loewenthal U, Miodownik H, et al. Analysis of heart rate variability in posttraumatic stress disorder patients in response to a trauma-related reminder. Biol Psychiatry 1998 Nov 15;44(10):1054-1059. [doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(97)00475-7] [Medline: 9821570]
- 72. Kantz H, Schreiber T. Nonlinear Time Series Analysis. Cambridge, USA: Cambridge University Press; 2004.
- 73. Montgomery DC, Johnson LA, Gardiner JS. Forecasting And Time Series Analysis. New York, USA: Mcgraw-Hill; 1990.
- 74. Galwey NW. Introduction to Mixed Modelling: Beyond Regression and Analysis of Variance. New York, USA: Wiley; 2014.
- 75. Gee A, Barbieri R, Paydarfar D, Indic P. Improving heart rate estimation in preterm infants with bivariate point process analysis of heart rate and respiration. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2016 Aug;2016:920-923. [doi: 10.1109/EMBC.2016.7590851] [Medline: 28268474]
- 76. Boscarino JA. A prospective study of PTSD and early-age heart disease mortality among Vietnam veterans: implications for surveillance and prevention. Psychosom Med 2008 Jul;70(6):668-676 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e31817bccaf] [Medline: 18596248]
- 77. Kassam-Adams N, Garcia-España JF, Fein JA, Winston FK. Heart rate and posttraumatic stress in injured children. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2005 Mar;62(3):335-340. [doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.62.3.335] [Medline: 15753247]
- 78. Darlington RB. Regression and Linear Models. New York, USA: Mcgraw-Hill; 1990.
- 79. Greenacre M. Correspondence Analysis in Practice. Milton Park, Canada: Chapman & Hall/CRC; 2017.
- Zakeri I, Adolph A, Puyau M, Vohra F, Butte N. Cross-sectional time series and multivariate adaptive regression splines models using accelerometry and heart rate predict energy expenditure of preschoolers. J Nutr 2013 Jan;143(1):114-122 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3945/jn.112.168542] [Medline: 23190760]
- 81. Bonomi A, Goldenberg S, Papini G, Kraal J, Stut W, Sartor F, et al. Predicting Energy Expenditure From Photo-Plethysmographic Measurements of Heart Rate Under Beta Blocker Therapy: Data Driven Personalization Strategies Based on Mixed Models. In: Proceedings of the 37th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society. 2015 Presented at: EMBC'15; August 25-29, 2015; Milan, Italy. [doi: 10.1109/embc.2015.7320162]
- Xu Z, Zong C, Jafari R. Constructing energy expenditure regression model using heart rate with reduced training time. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2015;2015:6566-6569. [doi: <u>10.1109/EMBC.2015.7319897</u>] [Medline: <u>26737797</u>]
- 83. James G, Witten D, Hastie T, Tibshirani R. An Introduction to Statistical Learning: with Applications in R. New York, USA: Springer; 2013.
- Sano A, Picard R. Stress Recognition Using Wearable Sensors and Mobile Phones. In: Proceedings of the Humaine Association Conference on Affective Computing and Intelligent Interaction. 2013 Presented at: ACII'13; September 2-5, 2013; Geneva, Switzerland. [doi: 10.1109/acii.2013.117]
- 85. Thayer JF, Ahs F, Fredrikson M, Sollers JJ, Wager TD. A meta-analysis of heart rate variability and neuroimaging studies: implications for heart rate variability as a marker of stress and health. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2012 Feb;36(2):747-756. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.neubiorev.2011.11.009</u>] [Medline: <u>22178086</u>]
- 86. Healey J, Picard R. Detecting stress during real-world driving tasks using physiological sensors. IEEE Trans Intell Transport Syst 2005 Jun;6(2):156-166. [doi: 10.1109/tits.2005.848368]
- Kolus A, Dubé PA, Imbeau D, Labib R, Dubeau D. Estimating oxygen consumption from heart rate using adaptive neuro-fuzzy inference system and analytical approaches. Appl Ergon 2014 Nov;45(6):1475-1483. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.apergo.2014.04.003</u>] [Medline: <u>24793823</u>]
- 88. Kolus A, Imbeau D, Dubé PA, Dubeau D. Classifying work rate from heart rate measurements using an adaptive neuro-fuzzy inference system. Appl Ergon 2016 May;54:158-168. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.apergo.2015.12.006</u>] [Medline: <u>26851475</u>]
- 89. Michie D, Spiegelhalter D, Taylor C. Machine Learning, Neural and Statistical Classification. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall; 1994.
- 90. Kubo R. The fluctuation-dissipation theorem. Rep Prog Phys 2002 Aug 5;29(1):255-284. [doi: 10.1088/0034-4885/29/1/306]
- 91. Chen M, Niestemski LR, Prevost R, McRae M, Cholleti S, Najarro G, et al. Prediction of heart rate response to conclusion of the spontaneous breathing trial by fluctuation dissipation theory. Phys Biol 2013 Feb;10(1):016006 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1088/1478-3975/10/1/016006] [Medline: 23361135]

- 92. Zhang Y, Chen W, Su SW, Celler B. Nonlinear modelling and control for heart rate response to exercise. Int J Bioinform Res Appl 2012;8(5-6):397-416. [doi: 10.1504/IJBRA.2012.049624] [Medline: 23060418]
- 93. Roger D, Jamieson J. Individual differences in delayed heart-rate recovery following stress: the role of extraversion, neuroticism and emotional control. Personal Individ Differ 1988 Jan;9(4):721-726. [doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(88)90061-x]
- 94. Lefever J, Berckmans D, Aerts J. Time-variant modelling of heart rate responses to exercise intensity during road cycling. Eur J Sport Sci 2014;14(Suppl 1):S406-S412. [doi: 10.1080/17461391.2012.708791] [Medline: 24444235]
- 95. Haber R, Unbehauen H. Structure identification of nonlinear dynamic systems—a survey on input/output approaches. Automatica 1990 Jul;26(4):651-677. [doi: 10.1016/0005-1098(90)90044-i]
- 96. Valenza G, Lanata A, Scilingo EP. The role of nonlinear dynamics in affective valence and arousal recognition. IEEE Trans Affective Comput 2012 Apr;3(2):237-249. [doi: 10.1109/t-affc.2011.30]
- Langford J, Salakhutdinov R, Zhang T. Learning Nonlinear Dynamic Models. In: Proceedings of the 26th Annual International Conference on Machine Learning. 2009 Presented at: ICML'09; June 14-18, 2009; Montreal, Canada. [doi: 10.1145/1553374.1553451]
- 98. Olufsen MS, Ottesen JT. A practical approach to parameter estimation applied to model predicting heart rate regulation. J Math Biol 2013 Jul;67(1):39-68 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s00285-012-0535-8] [Medline: 22588357]
- 99. Boulay MR, Simoneau JA, Lortie G, Bouchard C. Monitoring high-intensity endurance exercise with heart rate and thresholds. Med Sci Sports Exerc 1997 Jan;29(1):125-132. [doi: 10.1097/00005768-199701000-00018] [Medline: 9000165]
- Vrijkotte TG, van Doornen LJ, de Geus EJ. Effects of work stress on ambulatory blood pressure, heart rate, and heart rate variability. Hypertension 2000 Apr;35(4):880-886. [doi: <u>10.1161/01.hyp.35.4.880</u>] [Medline: <u>10775555</u>]
- 101. Feng J, Huang Z, Zhou C, Ye X. Study of continuous blood pressure estimation based on pulse transit time, heart rate and photoplethysmography-derived hemodynamic covariates. Australas Phys Eng Sci Med 2018 Jun;41(2):403-413. [doi: <u>10.1007/s13246-018-0637-8</u>] [Medline: <u>29633173</u>]
- 102. Champéroux P, Fesler P, Judé S, Richard S, le Guennec JY, Thireau J. High-frequency autonomic modulation: a new model for analysis of autonomic cardiac control. Br J Pharmacol 2018 Aug;175(15):3131-3143 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/bph.14354] [Medline: 29723392]
- 103. Diderichsen PM, Cox E, Martin SW, Cleton A, Ribbing J. Predicted heart rate effect of inhaled PF-00610355, a long acting β-adrenoceptor agonist, in volunteers and patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2013 Nov;76(5):752-762 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/bcp.12080] [Medline: 23323609]
- 104. Hoyer D, Nowack S, Bauer S, Tetschke F, Rudolph A, Wallwitz U, et al. Fetal development of complex autonomic control evaluated from multiscale heart rate patterns. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2013 Mar 1;304(5):R383-R392 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00120.2012] [Medline: 23269479]
- 105. Alrefaie M, Summerskill S, Jackon T. In a heart beat: using driver's physiological changes to determine the quality of a takeover in highly automated vehicles. Accid Anal Prev 2019 Oct;131:180-190. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.aap.2019.06.011</u>] [Medline: <u>31302486</u>]
- 106. Oliveira M, Marçôa R, Moutinho J, Oliveira P, Ladeira I, Lima R, et al. Reference equations for the 6-minute walk distance in healthy Portuguese subjects 18-70 years old. Pulmonology 2019;25(2):83-89 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pulmoe.2018.04.003] [Medline: 29980459]
- 107. Sartipy U, Savarese G, Dahlström U, Fu M, Lund LH. Association of heart rate with mortality in sinus rhythm and atrial fibrillation in heart failure with preserved ejection fraction. Eur J Heart Fail 2019 Apr;21(4):471-479 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1389] [Medline: 30698317]
- 108. Ni J, Muhlstein L, McAuley J. Modeling Heart Rate and Activity Data for Personalized Fitness Recommendation. In: Proceedings of the The World Wide Web Conference. 2019 Presented at: WWW'19; May 13-17, 2019; San Francisco, USA. [doi: 10.1145/3308558.3313643]
- 109. Signorini MG, Pini N, Malovini A, Bellazzi R, Magenes G. Integrating machine learning techniques and physiology based heart rate features for antepartum fetal monitoring. Comput Methods Programs Biomed 2020 Mar;185:105015. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cmpb.2019.105015</u>] [Medline: <u>31678794</u>]
- 110. Chaudhuri T, Soh YC, Li H, Xie L. Machine learning driven personal comfort prediction by wearable sensing of pulse rate and skin temperature. Build Environ Elsevier 2020 Mar;170:106615. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.buildenv.2019.106615</u>]
- 111. Lu Y, Burykin A, Deem MW, Buchman TG. Predicting clinical physiology: a Markov chain model of heart rate recovery after spontaneous breathing trials in mechanically ventilated patients. J Crit Care 2009 Sep;24(3):347-361. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jcrc.2009.01.014</u>] [Medline: <u>19664524</u>]
- Valenza G, Citi L, Barbieri R. Estimation of instantaneous complex dynamics through Lyapunov exponents: a study on heartbeat dynamics. PLoS One 2014;9(8):e105622 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1371/journal.pone.0105622</u>] [Medline: <u>25170911</u>]
- Ferrer E, Helm JL. Dynamical systems modeling of physiological coregulation in dyadic interactions. Int J Psychophysiol 2013 Jun;88(3):296-308. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2012.10.013</u>] [Medline: <u>23107993</u>]
- 114. Valenza G, Lanatà A, Scilingo EP. Oscillations of heart rate and respiration synchronize during affective visual stimulation. IEEE Trans Inf Technol Biomed 2012 Jul;16(4):683-690. [doi: 10.1109/TITB.2012.2197632] [Medline: 22575693]

- 115. Zazula D. Optimization of Heartbeat Detection Based on Clustering and Multimethod Approach. In: Proceedings of the Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society. 2012 Presented at: EMBC'12; August 28-September 1, 2012; San Diego, CA, USA. [doi: 10.1109/embc.2012.6345857]
- 116. Echeverría JC, Álvarez-Ramírez J, Peña MA, Rodríguez E, Gaitán MJ, González-Camarena R. Fractal and nonlinear changes in the long-term baseline fluctuations of fetal heart rate. Med Eng Phys 2012 May;34(4):466-471. [doi: 10.1016/j.medengphy.2011.08.006] [Medline: 21889389]
- 117. Park Y, Ryu K, Shim S, Hoh J, Park M. Comparison of fetal heart rate patterns using nonlinear dynamics in breech versus cephalic presentation at term. Early Hum Dev 2013 Feb;89(2):101-106. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2012.08.006</u>] [Medline: <u>22959071</u>]
- 118. Scalzi S, Tomei P, Verrelli CM. Nonlinear control techniques for the heart rate regulation in treadmill exercises. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 2012 Mar;59(3):599-603. [doi: 10.1109/TBME.2011.2179300] [Medline: 22167561]
- 119. Cheng T, Savkin A, Celler B, Su S, Wang L. Nonlinear modeling and control of human heart rate response during exercise with various work load intensities. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 2008 Nov;55(11):2499-2508. [doi: <u>10.1109/TBME.2008.2001131</u>] [Medline: <u>18990619</u>]
- 120. Mazzoleni MJ, Battaglini CL, Martin KJ, Coffman EM, Mann BP. Modeling and predicting heart rate dynamics across a broad range of transient exercise intensities during cycling. Sports Eng 2016 Jan 19;19(2):117-127. [doi: <u>10.1007/s12283-015-0193-3</u>]
- 121. Zakynthinaki MS. Modelling heart rate kinetics. PLoS One 2015;10(4):e0118263 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0118263] [Medline: 25876164]
- 122. Gelman A, Hill J. Data Analysis Using Regression and Multilevel/Hierarchical Models. Cambridge, USA: Cambridge University Press; 2006.
- 123. Harrington P. Machine Learning In Action. Shelter Island, USA: Manning Publications; 2012.
- 124. D'Agostino RB. Goodness-of-Fit-Techniques. New York, USA: CRC Press; 1986.
- 125. Shalev AY, Peri T, Canetti L, Schreiber S. Predictors of PTSD in injured trauma survivors: a prospective study. Am J Psychiatry 1996 Feb;153(2):219-225. [doi: <u>10.1176/ajp.153.2.219</u>] [Medline: <u>8561202</u>]
- 126. Magder SA. The ups and downs of heart rate. Crit Care Med 2012 Jan;40(1):239-245. [doi: <u>10.1097/CCM.0b013e318232e50c</u>] [Medline: <u>22179340</u>]
- Lester M, Sheffield L, Trammell P, Reeves T. The effect of age and athletic training on the maximal heart rate during muscular exercise. Am Heart J 1968 Sep;76(3):370-376. [doi: <u>10.1016/0002-8703(68)90233-0</u>] [Medline: <u>4951335</u>]
- 128. Sacknoff DM, Gleim GW, Stachenfeld N, Coplan NL. Effect of athletic training on heart rate variability. Am Heart J 1994 May;127(5):1275-1278. [doi: 10.1016/0002-8703(94)90046-9] [Medline: 8172056]
- Dietrich DF, Schwartz J, Schindler C, Gaspoz J, Barthélémy JC, Tschopp J, SAPALDIA-Team. Effects of passive smoking on heart rate variability, heart rate and blood pressure: an observational study. Int J Epidemiol 2007 Aug;36(4):834-840. [doi: <u>10.1093/ije/dym031</u>] [Medline: <u>17440032</u>]
- Freedson PS, Miller K. Objective monitoring of physical activity using motion sensors and heart rate. Res Q Exerc Sport 2000 Jun;71(Suppl 2):21-29. [doi: <u>10.1080/02701367.2000.11082782</u>] [Medline: <u>25680009</u>]
- Green JA, Halsey LG, Wilson RP, Frappell PB. Estimating energy expenditure of animals using the accelerometry technique: activity, inactivity and comparison with the heart-rate technique. J Exp Biol 2009 Feb;212(Pt 4):471-482 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1242/jeb.026377] [Medline: 19181894]
- 132. Taelman J, Vandeput S, Spaepen A, Van HS. Influence of Mental Stress on Heart Rate and Heart Rate Variability. In: Proceedings of the 4th European Conference of the International Federation for Medical and Biological Engineering. 2008 Presented at: ECIFMBE'18; November 23-27, 2008; Antwerp, Belgium. [doi: 10.1007/978-3-540-89208-3\_324]
- 133. Pagani M, Somers V, Furlan R, Dell'Orto S, Conway J, Baselli G, et al. Changes in autonomic regulation induced by physical training in mild hypertension. Hypertension 1988 Dec;12(6):600-610. [doi: <u>10.1161/01.hyp.12.6.600</u>] [Medline: <u>3203964</u>]
- McCarty R, Horwatt K, Konarska M. Chronic stress and sympathetic-adrenal medullary responsiveness. Soc Sci Med 1988;26(3):333-341. [doi: <u>10.1016/0277-9536(88)90398-x</u>] [Medline: <u>3279522</u>]
- 135. Chen H, Simpson D, Ying Z. Infill asymptotics for a stochastic process model with measurement error. Stat Sin 2000;10(1):141-156 [FREE Full text]

# Abbreviations

ANFIS: adaptive neuro-fuzzy inference system
ANOVA: analysis of variance
ANS: autonomic nervous system
AUC-ROC: area under the receiver operating characteristics curve
COH: coherence score
FDT: fluctuation-dissipation theory
HF: high frequency power

HR: heart rate
HRR: heart rate response
HRV: heart rate variability
LF: low frequency power
mHealth: mobile health
PNS: parasympathetic nervous system
PRISMA: preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses
PTSD: posttraumatic stress disorder
RMSSD: root mean square of successive differences between normal heart beats
SDNN: SD of the interbeat interval of normal sinus beats
SNS: sympathetic nervous system

Edited by J Torous; submitted 10.10.19; peer-reviewed by D Neyens, J Pyne; comments to author 01.11.19; revised version received 11.03.20; accepted 03.04.20; published 22.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Sadeghi M, Sasangohar F, McDonald AD Toward a Taxonomy for Analyzing the Heart Rate as a Physiological Indicator of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder: Systematic Review and Development of a Framework JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e16654 URL: <u>https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e16654</u> doi:10.2196/16654 PMID:<u>32706710</u>

©Mahnoosh Sadeghi, Farzan Sasangohar, Anthony D McDonald. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 22.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# Assessing Digital Risk in Psychiatric Patients: Mixed Methods Study of Psychiatry Trainees' Experiences, Views, and Understanding

Golnar Aref-Adib<sup>1,2</sup>, MRCPsych, MSc; Gabriella Landy<sup>3</sup>, MRCPsych; Michelle Eskinazi<sup>1,2</sup>, MBBS; Andrew Sommerlad<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD; Nicola Morant<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Sonia Johnson<sup>1,2</sup>, DM; Richard Graham<sup>4</sup>, MRCPsych; David Osborn<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD; Alexandra Pitman<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Division of Psychiatry, University College London, London, United Kingdom

<sup>2</sup>Camden and Islington NHS Foundation Trust, London, United Kingdom

<sup>3</sup>The Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust, London, United Kingdom

<sup>4</sup>Good Thinking: the London Digital Mental Well-being Service Mental Health Programme, London, United Kingdom

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Alexandra Pitman, PhD Division of Psychiatry University College London 6th Floor, Maple House 149 Tottenham Court Road London, W1T 7NF United Kingdom Phone: 44 7968035509 Email: a.pitman@ucl.ac.uk

# Abstract

**Background:** The use of digital technology can help people access information and provide support for their mental health problems, but it can also expose them to risk, such as bullying or prosuicide websites. It may be important to consider internet-related risk behavior (digital risk) within a generic psychiatric risk assessment, but no studies have explored the practice or acceptability of this among psychiatrists.

**Objective:** This study aimed to explore psychiatry trainees' experiences, views, and understanding of digital risk in psychiatry. We predicted that clinician awareness would be highest among trainees who work in child and adolescent mental health services.

**Methods:** We conducted a cross-sectional survey of psychiatry trainees attending a UK regional trainees' conference to investigate how they routinely assess patients' internet use and related risk of harm and their experience and confidence in assessing these risks. We conducted focus groups to further explore trainees' understandings and experiences of digital risk assessment. Descriptive statistics and chi-squared tests were used to present the quantitative data. A thematic analysis was used to identify the key themes in the qualitative data set.

**Results:** The cross-sectional survey was completed by 113 out of 312 psychiatry trainees (response rate 36.2%), from a range of subspecialties and experience levels. Half of the trainees (57/113, 50.4%) reported treating patients exposed to digital risk, particularly trainees subspecializing in child and adolescent psychiatry (17/22, 77% vs 40/91, 44%;P=.02). However, 67.3% (76/113) reported not feeling competent to assess digital risk. Child and adolescent psychiatrists were more likely than others to ask patients routinely about specific digital risk domains, including reckless web-based behavior (18/20, 90% vs 54/82, 66%; P=.03), prosuicide websites (20/21, 95% vs 57/81, 70%; P=.01), and online sexual behavior (17/21, 81% vs 44/81, 54%; P=.02). Although 84.1% (95/113) of the participants reported using a proforma to record general risk assessment, only 5% (5/95) of these participants prompted an assessment of internet use. Only 9.7% (11/113) of the trainees had received digital risk training, and 73.5% (83/113) reported that they would value this. Our thematic analysis of transcripts from 3 focus groups (comprising 11 trainees) identified 2 main themes: barriers to assessment and management of digital risk, and the double-edged sword of web use. Barriers reported included the novelty and complexity of the internet, a lack of confidence and guidance in addressing internet use directly, and ongoing tension between assessment and privacy.

**Conclusions:** Although it is common for psychiatrists to encounter patients subject to digital risk, trainee psychiatrists lack competence and confidence in their assessment. Training in digital risk and the inclusion of prompts in standardized risk proformas would promote good clinical practice and prevent a potential blind spot in general risk assessment.

(JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e19008) doi:10.2196/19008

# **KEYWORDS**

risk assessment; internet; suicide; self-injurious behavior; mental health; psychiatrists; mixed methods; mobile phone

# Introduction

## Background

The use of digital technology continues to rise, with an estimated 4.13 billion internet users worldwide [1]. The United Kingdom has the second highest number of internet users in Europe [2], and most people in the United Kingdom own a smartphone, with over 95% of 16- to 24-year-olds owning one [3]. The use of web-based social networks is also increasing rapidly; Facebook had 1.62 billion daily active users by the end of 2019 [4,5]. The rising use of digital technology poses new risks for patients and thus is a complex challenge for psychiatrists. Although it has benefits in terms of social communication, peer support, self-management, and dissemination of knowledge, it

can also expose people to adverse novel activities, which are harmful to themselves and others.

Harms related to internet-related behaviors (which we refer to as *digital risk*) have not yet been quantified in the general population or for those with mental health problems. A classification system has been proposed for digital risk in children and families and includes commercial, aggressive, and sexual risks and corruption of values. These are further subclassified by 3 modes of web-based communication: person as recipient, person as participant, and person as initiator [6]. Although this classification system was developed for children and families, it is also relevant to both young people and adults who can be vulnerable to risk in similar domains. The classification of digital risk (adapted from the European research on children's internet use [6]) has been described in Table 1.

Table 1. Classification of digital risk.

Risks	Content (person as recipient)	Contact (person as participant)	Conduct (person as initiator)
Commercial	Advertising, spam	Tracking/harvesting personal information	Gambling, illegal downloads, hacking
Aggressive	Violent/gruesome/hateful content	Being bullied, harassed, or stalked	Bullying or harassing another
Sexual	Pornographic/harmful sexual content	Meeting strangers, being groomed	Creating/uploading pornographic material
Values	Racist, biased information/advice (eg, drugs)	Self-harm, unwelcome persuasion/coercion	Providing advice (eg, suicide/proanorexia)

Increasing internet use has been accompanied by a rise in discriminatory or criminal activity on social media platforms, such as grooming, cyberbullying, and harassment, with over 32,000 Facebook crimes reported to the police in the United Kingdom in 2019 [7]. Approximately one-fifth of US adolescents report experiences of cyberbullying (bullying or harassment using electronic forms of contact) [8], most frequently via a social media site [9]. The frequency of cyberbullying is associated with self-harm, depression, anxiety, suicidality, and drug and alcohol problems [8,10-12]. A multicenter interview study of 11- to 16-year-olds across 25 European countries used weighted estimates to suggest that 17% of children have been exposed to sexual images on the web (ie, images or video of someone naked, of their genitals, of someone having sex, and showing sex in a violent way and other sexual images), 13% to proanorexia websites, and 20% to websites that publish hate messages [13].

Other internet-related risks include prosuicide websites containing advice and a discussion of lethal methods. A UK cross-sectional study of young adults found that suicide-/self-harm-related internet use was reported by 22.5% of participants, with both prosuicide and suicide prevention sites being accessed [14]. Another study in both children and adults found that self-harm related to internet use was associated

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19008/
```

XSL•FO

with high suicidal intent [15]. The widespread availability of prescriptions and illicit medication on the web is also concerning. There are reports of web-based pharmacies that employ no restrictions on the age of consumers, where products can be bought in large quantities without a prescription and some preparations could contain hidden toxic compounds [16]. With increasing numbers of people obtaining medication and other products on the web, the risk of intentional or unintentional toxicity is potentially increased [17].

People with mental illness have been shown to have higher levels of internet addiction, and there are positive and significant associations with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, depression, and anxiety [14]. They may also be more vulnerable to prosuicide and other potentially harmful websites [18].

These risks also apply to the elderly, who are relatively technologically naive, and to children, who as *digital natives* [19] *have been brought up with much greater exposure to the internet via computers and mobile devices during a vulnerable stage in their development*. Both are vulnerable to exploitation; the former because they may not be aware of scammers' techniques, and the latter because they are less likely to have emotional resources or experience to counter exploitation or other risks. Of particular concern are those in each age group

who have mental health problems, who are already vulnerable to exploitation offline and for whom this risk is amplified in their online life. Young people who are vulnerable offline in relation to social disadvantage are more likely to report high-risk web experiences relating to inappropriate content, conduct, contacts, and cyber scams [20]. Young people are also more susceptible than adults to the effects of social modeling of suicidal behavior, including in relation to the media [21,22].

Health care professionals working in children's services are likely to encounter patients with exposure to such risks and may therefore have more awareness and expertise in assessment and management.

At present, there is no accepted protocol for assessing digital risk and no existing validated questionnaire for assessing digital risk. To our knowledge, there has been no research internationally exploring the practice of digital risk assessment among mental health professionals. Consequently, this study was designed by psychiatry trainees to investigate the practice of assessment and management of online risk.

## **Objectives**

This study aimed to explore experiences, views, and understanding of patients' digital risk among trainee psychiatrists (doctors specializing in psychiatry training with up to 6 years of experience in working in psychiatric services) in the United Kingdom. We predicted that clinician awareness would be low but highest among trainees who work in child and adolescent mental health services (CAMHS), as these psychiatrists care for patients with more active digital engagement. We also aimed to examine experiences of training in digital risk and existing risk assessment practices.

# Methods

We conducted a sequential mixed methods study of psychiatry trainees' views and experiences, using a cross-sectional survey followed by a series of focus groups to generate in-depth qualitative understanding.

# **Cross-Sectional Survey**

# Survey Instrument

We developed a survey tool for this study in 3 stages. First, we reviewed the literature on digital risk, including the EU Kids online report [23] and media reports of digital risk, to generate a theoretical framework for digital risk. We then drafted a questionnaire with input from clinicians and specialists from the UK National Health Service (NHS) mental health service and the Tavistock and Portman NHS Trust. We presented our draft survey to the London Digital Safety Network meeting, a forum of mental health professionals who are leading experts in digital risk in psychiatry, to assess face validity and revise it in response to their feedback. Finally, the questionnaire was piloted in 2 stages, initially as a paper survey with a group of 20 trainee psychiatrists and then, following revisions, a larger pilot of 120 mental health professionals (on paper or via a website address). We again amended the questionnaire based on their feedback.

The final draft of the questionnaire included specific questions about trainees' clinical experience of, and training in, digital risk (Multimedia Appendix 1). It obtained demographic information and occupational history, including training grade (core trainee [up to 3 years of psychiatry experience rotating across a broad range of specialties within psychiatry], higher trainee [more than 3 years of psychiatry experience with specialism in their patient group, eg, general adults or children and adolescents], or others [other training grades]); duration of experience in psychiatry; psychiatry specialty (children and adolescents [aged 18 years and below]; working age adults [aged 18 to 64 years], older adults [aged 65 years and above], forensic patients, or others [eg, intellectual disability psychiatry or specialist psychotherapy services]); and the respondent's own frequency of internet use and ownership of specific devices and relevant technology.

# Data Collection

Using this questionnaire, we conducted a cross-sectional survey of trainee psychiatrists attending a conference in London, United Kingdom, in November 2013. All London-based psychiatry trainees were expected to attend. We distributed paper copies of the survey, which could be completed anonymously, and provided access to a web-based version to every attendee. There were no financial incentives for completing the survey. We provided written information at the start of the survey including the length of the survey, and completion of the survey indicated informed consent. We sent reminders after 2 and 4 weeks to all of the attendees at the conference to prompt those who had not yet completed the survey.

Ethical approval was not required by the psychiatry training committee, as the survey was regarded as a service improvement project.

# Statistical Analysis

We used descriptive statistics to describe demographic data, occupational history, digital technology use and nature, extent of digital risk assessment experience, and reported confidence and competence in digital risk assessment. We compared trainees specializing in child and adolescent psychiatry with those from other subspecialties (general adult, forensic, learning disability, older adults, substance misuse, psychotherapy, academic, and liaison) using chi-square tests and Mantel-Haenszel tests. A P value of .05 was used as the threshold for statistical significance. We conducted all analyses using SPSS for Windows, version 22.

# **Focus Groups**

# Setting and Participants

We conducted focus groups with London-based trainee psychiatrists from January 2015 to June 2016. The participants were purposively sampled from 2 training programs within the London area. This was not a nested sample from those who had taken part in the earlier regional conference, but participation in both was not precluded.

We sent emails to all potential participants via the training program's administrators inviting them to contact us if interested in taking part. We included participants who are training in

psychiatry within North and Central London training schemes. We used purposive sampling based on criteria of stages of training (core vs higher training; years of experience) and subspecialties to ensure broad representation of trainees and gather a wide range of opinions, experiences, and perspectives.

Ethical permission for focus group data collection and analysis was obtained from the University College London Research Ethics Committee (Project ID: 6589/001).

#### Data Collection

We anticipated reaching data saturation once 10 to 20 trainee psychiatrists had participated in focus groups and aimed to conduct 3 focus groups with 3 to 6 participants per group. To encourage disclosure among less experienced trainees, we grouped participants by training, so that 1 focus group comprised core trainees (1-3 years of psychiatry experience), 1 comprised higher trainees in general adult psychiatry (more than 4 years of psychiatry experience specializing in working age patients), and 1 comprised higher trainees in CAMHS (4-7 years of psychiatry experience with specialization in children aged under 18 years).

Focus groups were conducted at times adjacent to regular teaching commitments, or during lunch breaks, for participants' convenience. Each focus group lasted approximately 50 min and was facilitated by 2 researchers, who were themselves psychiatric trainees (1 in general adult psychiatry [GA] and 1 in older adult psychiatry [AS]). The focus groups were audio recorded and transcribed verbatim by the first author. All participants provided written informed consent.

Focus groups were guided by a semistructured topic guide devised using the results of the cross-sectional survey. This guide aimed to probe trainees' clinical experiences of digital risk, assessment, and training in more depth. We discussed our draft topic guide with clinicians working with the London Digital Safety Network and made revisions based on their feedback. The final topic guide (Multimedia Appendix 2) elicited views on what participants believed online digital risk was, whether they had observed this in their clinical practice, and how they routinely managed this clinically. Prompts also explored whether participants had training in digital risk and if not, whether they would value this.

#### Analysis

Two researchers (ME and GA; both psychiatrists with mental health research experience and only one of whom had collected data) conducted an independent thematic analysis of focus group data [24,25]. An initial coding frame was developed and adjusted as themes emerged from data, generating higher order and subthemes. Any coding disagreements were discussed together with a wider research team to clarify and refine understandings.

To encourage personal reflexivity [26] and reduce the influence of theoretical or individual biases, we ensured that our research team consisted of a range of backgrounds. GA is an adult psychiatrist and an academic with interest in digital mental health. GL and RG are child and adolescent psychiatrists. RG is an expert in digital risk and is part of the board of the UK Council for Child Internet Safety and cochairs the Digital Resilience Working Group. ME is an academic adult psychiatrist with an undergraduate degree in social sciences. AP and SJ are psychiatrists and academics with an interest in sociology and social psychology. DO is an academic general adult psychiatrist and the integrated academic training lead for psychiatry, whereas AS is an older adult academic psychiatrist. NM is a social psychologist and a specialist in qualitative research methods in mental health.

# Results

# **Cross-Sectional Survey**

Of the 312 psychiatry trainees attending the conference, 133 (42.6%) completed the survey although only 113 (36.2%) provided their demographic and clinical information, and we included only these respondents in our analysis to allow us to compare responses by demographic characteristics. There was an approximately equal balance of men and women and of core and higher trainees (Table 2), and our sample covered a range of training grades. Trainees worked in a variety of areas across inner and suburban London (Table 2). There was a high level of digital literacy, with 92.9% (105/113) possessing a smartphone and 61.9% (70/113) reporting use of a computer or smartphone for more than an hour per day.



Table 2. Summary of demographic, professional backgrounds, and digital technology use.

Characteristics	Values, n (%)
Gender	
Male	53 (46.9)
Female	60 (53.0)
Training grade	
Core trainee	60 (53.0)
Higher trainee	48 (42.5)
Others	5 (4.4)
Experience as psychiatrist (years)	
0-5	64 (56.6)
5-10	40 35.4)
211	9 (8.0)
Psychiatry specialty	
Children and adolescents	22 (19.5)
Working age adults	63 (55.8)
Older adults	11 (9.7)
Forensic patients	11 (9.7)
Others	7 (6.2)
Digital literacy	
Possesses a smartphone	105 (92.9)
Possesses a tablet	59 (52.2)
Possesses a personal computer or laptop	92 (81.4)
Uses a phone/computer for more than an hour per day	70 (61.9)

# Digital Risk Assessment

In total, 50.4% (57/113) of the respondents reported having treated patients who had been exposed to risk related to web-based activity (Table 3). A total of 23.0% (26/113) said they had never considered the impact of patients' *digital life* on their mental health, as part of their assessments. CAMHS trainees were not more likely to inquire about the impact of their patients' digital lives (20/22, 91% vs 67/91, 74%; P=.10), despite being more likely than other specialty trainees to have

previously treated patients affected by digital risk (17/22, 77% vs 40/91, 44%; *P*=.02).

Trainees most commonly reported assessing whether patients sought web-based information about their mental health problems (99/113, 87.6%) and whether they had purchased drugs or medication on the web (83/102, 81.4%). CAMHS trainees were more likely to report asking patients about specific risk domains, including reckless web behavior (18/20, 90% vs 54/82, 66%; P=.03), prosuicide websites (20/21, 95% vs 57/81, 70%; P=.01), and sexual web behavior (17/21, 81% vs 44/81, 54%; P=.02).



 Table 3. Clinical experience and practice in relation to digital risk.

Question asked, responses	All trainees $(n=113) n (\%)$	CAMHS <sup>a</sup> trainees	Other trainees (n=91),	Chi-square ( <i>df</i> )	P value
	(II-115), II (70)	(n=22), n (%)			
In your clinical work, have you treat	ted any patients who have be	en exposed to risk relating to	web-based activities?	8.2 (2)	.02
Yes	57 (50.4)	17 (77)	40 (44)		
No	32 (28.3)	2 (9)	30 (33)		
Unsure	24 (21.2)	3(14)	21 (23)		
In your usual clinical practice, do ye	ou ask patients about:				
The impact of their digital life				2.9 (1)	.10
Yes	87 (76.9)	20 (91)	67 (74)		
No	26 (23.0)	2(9)	24 (26)		
Whether they access web inform	nation about mental health			1.5 (1)	.30
Yes	99 (87.6)	21 (95)	78 (86)		
No	14 (12.4)	1 (5)	13 (14)		
How much time they spend on	the web <sup>b</sup>			4.2 (1)	.05
Yes	75 (72.8)	19 (90)	56 (68)		
No	28 (27.2)	2(10)	26 (32)		
Whether they engage in reckles	s web behavior <sup>c</sup>			4.5 (1)	.03
Yes	72 (70.6)	18 (90)	54 (66)		
No	30 (29.4)	2 (10)	28 (34)		
Whether they access prosuicide	e websites <sup>c</sup>			5.6 (1)	.01
Yes	77 (75.5)	20 (95)	57 (70)		
No	25 (24.5)	1 (5)	24 (30)		
Whether they have been a victing	m of cyberbullying <sup>b</sup>			3.1 (1)	.06
Yes	78 (75.7)	19 (90)	59 (72)		
No	25 (24.3)	2 (10)	23 (28)		
Whether they engage in sexual	web behavior <sup>c</sup>			4.9 (1)	.02
Yes	61 (59.8)	17 (81)	44 (54)		
No	41 (40.2)	4 (19)	37 (46)		
Whether they buy drugs/medic	ation on the web <sup>c</sup>			0.3 (1)	.42
Yes	83 (81.4)	18 (86)	65 (80)		
No	19 (18.6)	3 (14)	16 (20)		

<sup>a</sup>CAMHS: child and adolescent mental health services.

<sup>b</sup>On the basis of survey responses from 103 participants.

<sup>c</sup>On the basis of survey responses from 102 participants.

#### **Trainee** Competence

Approximately two-third (76/113) of the trainees stated that they did not consider themselves competent in assessing online risk behavior; 90.3% (102/113) had not received training in digital risk assessment, and overall, 73.4% (83/113) reported that they would value this (Table 4). The majority of trainees reported using a proforma from their local hospital trust to record risk assessment (95/113, 84.1%), but only 5% (5/95) said it contained a prompt about internet use.

The trainees who had received training in assessing online risk were more likely to rate themselves as competent to assess online risk (OR 6.7, 95% CI 1.7-27.1; P=.01), although there was no difference in whether they reported asking patients about the impact of their digital life than those who had not been trained (OR 1.4, 95% CI 0.3-6.9; P=.69).



 Table 4. Confidence and training in relation to digital risk.

Question asked, responses	All trainees (n=113), n (%)	CAMHS <sup>a</sup> trainees (n=22), n (%)	All other trainees (n=91), n (%)	Chi-square (df)	<i>P</i> value
Do you consider yourself competent to assess web risk?			-	0.8 (1)	.25
Yes	37 (32.7)	9 (41)	28 (31)		
No	76 (67.3)	13 (59)	63 (69)		
Have you ever had any trainin	ng in assessing web risk?			2.2 (1)	.14
Yes	11 (9.7)	4 (18)	7 (8)		
No	102 (90.3)	18 (82)	84 (92)		
Would you value this training	if it were offered?			0.86 (2)	.65
Yes	83 (73.5)	16 (73)	67 (74)		
No	6 (5.3)	2 (9)	4 (4)		
Unsure	24 (21.2)	4 (18)	20 (22)		

<sup>a</sup>CAMHS: child and adolescent mental health services.

## Qualitative Focus Groups

There were 11 trainees who participated in 3 focus groups. Ages ranged from 25 to 35 years, participants were all born in the United Kingdom but identified as a variety of ethnic backgrounds, and most were female. The first group comprised 5 core trainees, the second included 3 higher trainees working in general adult psychiatry, and the third included 3 higher trainees specializing in child and adolescent psychiatry.

From the analysis of transcripts, we identified 2 main themes: barriers to assessment and management of digital risk and the double-edged sword of web use.

The findings of these key themes and their subthemes are discussed as follows.

#### **Barriers to Assessment and Management**

Most focus group participants reported that they rarely assessed digital risk when carrying out standard psychiatric risk assessments, and the first theme concerned the implied barriers to this assessment. These involved both reluctance to ask about risk and conceptual difficulties in understanding and measuring that risk.

#### Migration of the Social World

One explanation for not assessing digital risk was that their practice had not yet adapted to a recent shift of patient's social lives to a new digital space. This was conceptualized by the CAMHS trainees as a new and distinct *third world*, which was not merely a new social space but also a *thinking space* for their patients. Participants were struck by how this migration of the patient's social world into a more public space led to greater exposure of patients' private thinking, blurring previous distinctions. This migration was observed particularly by the CAMHS trainees, reflecting that children and adolescents may be more likely to share private information on the web:

...the thinking space, the social world of children and adolescents has migrated. [Respondent 1 (R1) CAMHS trainee]

As Child Psychiatrists we instinctively start talking to young people about school and home life, so they are the two worlds we think of... It's almost kind of getting hang of the idea that actually there's this third world. [R4 CAMHS]

#### Novelty

The complexity, novelty, and pace of change of the internet and available digital tools impacted all participants' confidence in assessing digital risk, either through a lack of technical understanding or the fear of appearing *out of touch* to their patients. All groups identified that age discrepancies between themselves and their patients created an additional challenge because of a gap in knowledge and experience. This impeded assessment as trainees felt that if they did not have firsthand experience of the digital platforms themselves, then they were less able to quantify and manage the associated risks. This was particularly marked in the CAMHS focus group but was raised to a lesser extent by the younger trainees, who were more familiar with a range of different digital tools and apps and considered that their older senior colleagues would be even less aware of new technological developments and risks:

I think it's just a fact that some of the older clinicians just don't know about some of these apps and websites--And things that are there. So if you don't know about it, how do you ask? [R2 CAMHS]

All groups described their patients' online interactions as having a hidden quality, which made the assessment of the extent or nature of the risk particularly challenging when contrasted with more easily quantifiable risks in the physical world, such as drug and alcohol intake or social isolation. Therefore, trainees were less likely to ask about a risk unless they felt confident that they could understand, measure, and manage that risk in an informed way:

It's always difficult these days trying to ascertain someone's level of social support because normally you'd say how many friends do you see in an average month? But of course now it's impossible to work that out, or to really make a valid judgement of how



JMIR Ment Health 2020 | vol. 7 | iss. 7 |e19008 | p.128 (page number not for citation purposes)

genuine those relationships are. [R3 general adult psychiatry trainee (general)]

# Lack of Training

Participants in all groups reported a scarcity of training on how to approach digital risk assessment. None of the prompts they had embedded into their risk assessments from the start of their training included questions on digital use. Core trainees also noted the absence among colleagues of any consensus on how to ask about these risks:

...clinicians were just told in the team meeting, oh you've just got to ask about online risk, or something like that. So actually I don't know how individual clinicians asked about it....I don't know. It wasn't a "set question" kind of thing, itwas just a "do it your own way." [R1 CAMHS]

Despite being identified as digitally literate, core trainees expressed the most anxiety about how to word their questions and the degree to which it was appropriate to probe directly into patients' private *online* worlds. This lack of training impacted the confidence of all participants in asking direct questions about the patient's internet use, preferring to ask indirectly or more commonly to let patients raise it themselves:

I think if it's something that they bring up then I'd feel comfortable exploring that...But it's not something that I would consciously bring up just, you know, without them already inputting it to be honest. [R2 general]

However, the intentions behind indirect questions differed slightly by years of experience. The higher clinicians reported using deliberately *vague* questions to carefully tease out more information, whereas the younger and less-experienced trainees were anxious about causing harm through suggestions. Their fear was that by assessing risk, they might paradoxically increase it:

*I felt like, what if I put ideas in their head? What if they're not doing that?* [R1 core trainee (core)]

There is that worry...am I putting ideas into their head? But so long as it's open, so I'll never name a specific website...I think I've approached it in quite a round-about way rather than being quite direct. [R5 core]

All participants wanted more formal support and guidance in both assessing and managing any risks identified. They felt the need to adapt their existing generic risk assessments to include digital risk prompts to encourage habitual assessment. The core trainees suggested that training should also include advice about how to manage the risk, and not merely assess it. All 3 groups felt that training in the form of specific digital risk assessment workshops, vignettes, and role plays (which are teaching approaches embedded in the psychiatry curriculum for general risk assessment) would be necessary to improve confidence in assessment and management:

I think just embedding it in our training framework is a good start. When we learn how to conduct assessments in psychiatry, we have these headings.

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19008/

And when we learnt there was nothing around this kind of stuff, but even bringing this into part of the social history that you take. Even that as a starter will make them more conscious of it right from when they start training. [R3 general]

All 3 groups identified that the combination of a lack of formal training, limited prior experience of managing these risks, and an absence of agreed-upon standards of assessment resulted in reactive rather than proactive approaches to digital risk assessment.

#### Trade-Off Between Assessment and Privacy

All trainees acknowledged a trade-off between respecting their patients' private internet use and accurately quantifying existing digital risks. This tension was most evident in the 3 groups' differing attitudes concerning the ethics of searching for patients on the web to assess risk. This topic arose spontaneously in all the groups with multiple participants recalling prior experiences of patient's family members and other patients (on an inpatient unit) or the patients themselves informing medical teams of reporting of risk on social media, for example, posting about suicidal ideation.

In the core trainee and general adult groups, participants reported how they either independently searched or are encouraged, in some cases, by their team/consultant to search for patients on the web and used the information to inform risk assessments or monitor mental states via public posting on web-based platforms. Some trainees, in particular those in the CAMHS group, felt strongly that this was an unjustified invasion of privacy, which might compromise their therapeutic relationship, and was outside of their role as psychiatrists. Participants in the other groups, by contrast, largely argued that psychiatry is by definition concerned with the private information and questioned further whether information on the web could still be described as strictly private given that it is a public domain. Another tension arose here between information gathering to assess risk and the significance of the patient's awareness of those risks. If a patient cannot identify the risks of their web use, the core trainees reasoned that they were less likely to disclose the behavior in the first place, making the search for collateral information all the more necessary:

It's on the internet, it's not like you've gone into their house and unlocked a drawer and tried to find their personal documents. It's something that anyone could, you know, in theory find. [R4 core]

But I don't think it's our job as doctors to be looking at people's social media and then managing...what they do. BecauseI think that's a step too far, I think that's not our role. I think if someone's on social media and they're posting things and people who look at their social media have a responsibility to act on that. In the same way that if someone was at school and saying worrying things the people around them would have a responsibility to act on that and bring it to you. [R1 CAMHS]

#### **Double-Edged Sword**

The second theme was the double-edged nature of digital use, balancing risks with a range of perceived benefits for patients. Despite reporting many experiences of digital risks, such as access to prosuicide websites, all trainees felt that digital engagement brought their patients many discernible benefits by promoting social inclusion and keeping them in step with societal culture. Many were also familiar with resources for self-management, such as access to online peer support forums, various mental health apps, and the patient's ability to seek relevant sources of information independent of service providers:

We encourage our patients to be part of the society, we avoid stigma, isolation, and we try to integrate them into the society. But the society is going (in) a different direction, and technology is being a major part of our life. We can argue whether this is all good or bad... [R4 core]

#### **Broadcasting Mental State**

All 3 groups reported prior experience of patients using social media to broadcast their thoughts and feelings on the web. This was identified as particularly risky, with trainees describing multiple examples where this exposed patients to cyberbullying and other negative social repercussions. Concern arose particularly where repercussions were unanticipated by patients as they were frequently unwell at the time of posting. However, some trainees had experienced cases where this form of public expression had in fact acted as an alert to friends and family and to mental health professionals involved. This was either because they were explicitly or implicitly asking for help through online posting or because unusual or disturbing posts triggered referrals and interventions from family and friends:

Sometimes maybe it can be helpful if they share. They may not share with me, but they may share their suicidal thoughts on Facebook, so that will be a good alarming point for us. It will help sometimes; it may help us to pick up the risk. [R2 core]

#### Anonymity

Many trainees cited examples where the anonymity of other internet users exacerbated the impact and ferocity of cyberbullying and meant that they were unable to address this. They perceived that people were often more disinhibited on the web owing to the lack of accountability or repercussions. However, anonymity was also cited as a benefit for patients who find it difficult to talk about mental health problems in person. They were able to find a forum on the web where they could discuss sensitive issues protected by their anonymity:

I think people are just a lot more disinhibited online. And I think that can be a good thing because it might mean that someone will open up about something that they would not speak to somebody about in person...But then that can also be a bad thing because people then might be horrible in ways that they would never be in person, if you post something someone could be really, really unpleasant about you in a really upsetting hurtful way, which then has an impact on your mental health. And it stays there...forever. [R3 CAMHS]

#### Vulnerability

Although the use of the internet poses potential risks to any individual, trainees were concerned that their patients were particularly vulnerable for reasons of diminished capacity and emotional instability. Exposure to abuse or risky behaviors on the web could lead to extreme risks for someone who was unwell and/or had impaired ability to make proportionate or safe decisions:

One of the patients had her ex-partner put up sexually inappropriate material of her on Facebook, and she wasn't in a position where she could deal with that. And actually that made her suicidal ideation significantly worse. And there have been psychotic patients who have misinterpreted things on, you know, the apps like Tinder and meeting apps. And that puts them in a lot of risk as well because they end up meeting people in very vulnerable situations. [R1 core]

# A Life Curated

The CAMHS group warned that the opportunity to construct a curated online life on social media sites can create pressures on adolescents to conceal difficulties and fixate on unachievable goals of perfectionism. This discrepancy between what is real and what is on the web can undermine the potential benefits of social media sites, reinforcing patients' low self-esteem and exacerbating existing mental health problems. It can also prevent patients from forming rewarding social connections in which they feel able to confide in their peers about their difficulties. The benefit, however, of controlling what the world can see is that the internet can be one place where people may not know that someone is unwell and where they can exist free from the stigma and the judgment of others:

there's almost like this real-life image and there's the cyber image, and how they're portrayed inside of there. And how they're perceived by others in this cyber world. [R2 CAMHS]

#### Web-Based Groups

All 3 groups discussed their patients' use of online forums for support and information sharing. These interactions had both benefits and risks. The trainees reported examples of suicide pacts formed on the web or patients using groups for advice about how to lose weight, often termed *pro-ana websites*. They expressed concern that patients might be influenced by exposure to competitive dieting and methods to conceal self-harm or be drawn into imitating the habits of people they meet on the web. These risks were tempered by an acknowledgment of the significant benefit that patients reported from online peer support forums, which were accessible whenever and wherever they needed. For patients who experienced a particular crisis at night, this was particularly important as a source of support.



XSL•FO RenderX

# Discussion

# **Principal Findings**

In this first mixed methods study investigating psychiatrists' experience of assessing their patients' digital risk, we found that there was widespread awareness among psychiatry trainees of patients' digital risks but variation in the depth of their assessment in routine practice. Despite the fact that child and adolescent trainee psychiatrists have more exposure to online risks, they are not more likely to ask patients about the impact of their digital lives. They were, however, more likely to ask about specific areas of risk, such as sexualized web behavior and accessing suicide websites.

An in-depth exploration of this issue through focus group interviews found that explanations for the discrepancy between awareness of risk and the tendency not to assess it routinely and comprehensively are related to anxieties over transgressing boundaries, lack of training, and the fear of repercussions of asking these questions. Trainees reported a lack of confidence in knowing what specific question to ask and whether this was acceptable and expressed concerns about potential boundary violations that may occur if searching for information about their patients online. Our study also revealed the extent to which trainees value their patients' access to digital tools. Trainees saw digital engagement as an opportunity to reduce social isolation and an opportunity to enhance self-management and recovery in keeping with the current direction of modern mental health care.

To date, there is a paucity of research on digital risk assessment in psychiatry. However, the fear of the negative impact of asking questions about harmful use of the internet is analogous to the widespread belief that asking about suicidal ideation increases the risk of suicide attempts, which has been discredited [27]. Most participants lacked training in asking questions related to digital risk but stated that they would value this; there is potential that greater experience in assessing this domain may ameliorate the concerns about the harmful impact of assessment.

The uncertainty over the ethics, legality, and impact of searching for one's patients on the internet have been discussed in the literature [28,29]. In our study, the ethics of researching the online behavior of patients when disclosure is not forthcoming appeared to pivot on patients' awareness of risks, but different trainees interpreted the ethical significance differently. Some argued that if the patient intended the information to be public, then there was no violation, but if they were unaware of its public nature, either through illness or lack of capacity, then the information should be regarded as private, the assumption being that the patient's awareness or lack thereof has the power to define the status of the information. Conversely, other trainees saw unknown or misunderstood public exposure of intended private data as part of the digital risk assessment itself and something they should be striving to protect their patients from. Both positions therefore find justification through intention; one seeks to define what is private through what is intended as private and the second defines risk where intention is absent. This example reveals the struggle to understand where these new lines should be drawn and what a psychiatrist's role should

be within this new paradigm. Where does a psychiatrist's responsibility to the patient's mental health end and their right to privacy begin?

#### **Strengths and Limitations**

To our knowledge, this is the first study to explore attitudes toward digital risk among psychiatry trainees. Our mixed methods approach allowed us to gain both breadth and depth in our analysis, with the quantitative findings informing the qualitative phase. We sampled from a large metropolitan area and achieved wide participation in our focus groups. The main limitation of our study is the generalizability of findings to psychiatrists in settings beyond the United Kingdom. However, we are not aware of any similar studies done in any other countries, and given the high internet use in the United Kingdom and rising use of the internet internationally, we would strongly encourage mental health clinicians in other countries to take note of our findings, do similar surveys, and develop their digital risk guidance tailored to their population. The response rate was relatively low, despite efforts to survey all attendees of the conference both through an electronic and paper copy. As there is no published questionnaire for assessing experiences of digital risk, we developed our own tool, using a multidisciplinary team of digital experts and extensive piloting, but we were not able to validate this. Our qualitative study responses may have been influenced by social desirability bias, as focus groups consisted partly of colleagues who worked together. This led to the suppression of any opinions, which deviated from apparent social norms, thereby censuring the debate. Finally, these data, from 2013 to 2016, may not reflect current practice and experience as digital literacy may have increased, but digital risk may also have increased. Given the lack of other studies on this topic, our study represents the best available evidence.

#### Conclusions

Our study identified generally high levels of self-reported awareness among psychiatry trainees of internet-related risk behavior, but we also found wide variation in their confidence in assessing this risk in routine practice and barriers to assessment of digital risk. Future research should aim to assess the generalizability of these findings to clinicians working in other mental health settings and track changes in experience as well as the effectiveness of measures to improve awareness of digital risk. Our findings have important implications for clinical practice and policy. Professionals working in mental health services need to evolve their practice in line with the technological revolution. In the United Kingdom, the Department for Digital, Culture, Media, and Sport has published a strategy for web safety that is underpinned by 3 principles: (1) what is unacceptable offline should be unacceptable online, (2) all users should be empowered to manage online risks and stay safe, and (3) technology companies have a responsibility to their users. They have developed a legislative framework for hate crime and an action plan for older people and are working closely with the Department for Education to ensure that schools have the support and resources to support children, parents, and carers [30]. MindEd, a free educational resource for teachers and parents addressing children and young people's mental health, has training modules on online risk and resilience and

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

online safety and well-being [31]. The Information Commissioner's Office, a nondepartmental public body, has written a code of practice for age-appropriate design of web services that is subject to parliamentary approval [32]. Beyond these resources, digital risk must be acknowledged by clinical professional and regulatory bodies, and we recommend that the Royal College of Psychiatrists and Health Education England lead on providing training on digital risk assessment and ethical frameworks for clinicians on researching web behavior of their patients and that similar approaches are adopted in other countries. Digital risk assessment should be embedded in policies and procedures for mental health trusts so that they become usual practice, so that clinicians at all stages of training learn about enhanced risk assessment and from risk incidents. Digital literacy is an important skill for the future of health services, and there is an urgent need to promote good clinical practice and prevent a potential blind spot in psychiatric risk assessment.

## Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the London Digital Safety Network for their expertise. They are also grateful to all psychiatry trainees for their time in completing the survey and to the organizers of the London Deanery Psychiatry conference for allowing them to recruit participants. GA, ME, AS, NM, SJ, DO, and AP are supported by the National Institute for Health Research University College London Hospitals' Biomedical Research Centre. DO is also supported by the National Institute for Health Research ARC North Thames. The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the National Institute for Health Research or the Department of Health and Social Care.

## **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Questionnaire. [DOC File, 106 KB - mental\_v7i7e19008\_app1.doc]

Multimedia Appendix 2 Topic guide. [DOC File, 42 KB - mental v7i7e19008 app2.doc]

#### References

- 1. Clement J. Number of Internet Users Worldwide From 2005 to 2020. Statista. 2020. URL: <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/617136/digital-population-worldwide/</u> [accessed 2020-07-07]
- 2. Number of Internet Users in Selected Countries as of February 2019. Statista. 2019. URL: <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/</u>262966/number-of-internet-users-in-selected-countries/ [accessed 2020-07-07]
- 3. The Communications Market Report. OfCom. 2018. URL: <u>https://www.ofcom.org.uk/\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0027/104895/</u> <u>cmr-2017-bitesize.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-07-01]
- 4. Distribution of Active Facebook Users Worldwide as of 4th Quarter 2019, By Age. Statista. 2019. URL: <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/264810/number-of-monthly-active-facebook-users-worldwide/</u> [accessed 2020-07-07]
- 5. Dow Reports Fourth Quarter and Full-Year Results. Facebook Investor Relations. 2019. URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/yy39fvba</u> [accessed 2020-07-07]
- 6. Livingstone S, Mascheroni G, Staksrud E. European research on children's internet use: assessing the past and anticipating the future. New Media Soc 2017 Jan 10;20(3):1103-1122. [doi: 10.1177/1461444816685930]
- 7. Coble S. Facebook Crime Rises 19% as UK Tries to Police Social Media. Infosecurity Magazine. 2020. URL: <u>https://www.infosecurity-magazine.com/news/facebook-crime-rises-19-per-cent/</u> [accessed 2020-07-07]
- Elgar FJ, Napoletano A, Saul G, Dirks MA, Craig W, Poteat VP, et al. Cyberbullying victimization and mental health in adolescents and the moderating role of family dinners. JAMA Pediatr 2014 Nov;168(11):1015-1022. [doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2014.1223] [Medline: 25178884]
- 9. Jones LM, Mitchell KJ, Finkelhor D. Online harassment in context: trends from three youth internet safety surveys (2000, 2005, 2010). Psychol Violence 2013 Jan;3(1):53-69. [doi: 10.1037/a0030309]
- 10. The Protection of Children Online: A Brief Scoping Review to Identify Vulnerable Groups. Media Enquiries Department for Education. 2011. URL: <u>http://media.education.gov.uk/assets/files/pdf/t/the</u> [accessed 2020-04-13]
- Daine K, Hawton K, Singaravelu V, Stewart A, Simkin S, Montgomery P. The power of the web: a systematic review of studies of the influence of the internet on self-harm and suicide in young people. PLoS One 2013;8(10):e77555 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0077555] [Medline: 24204868]

- John A, Glendenning AC, Marchant A, Montgomery P, Stewart A, Wood S, et al. Self-harm, suicidal behaviours, and cyberbullying in children and young people: systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2018 Apr 19;20(4):e129. [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9044] [Medline: 29674305]
- 13. Haddon L, Livingstone S. EU Kids Online. LSE. 2012. URL: <u>http://www2.lse.ac.uk/media@lse/research/EUKidsOnline/</u> <u>Home.aspx</u> [accessed 2020-07-01]
- 14. Ko CH, Yen JY, Yen CF, Chen CS, Chen CC. The association between Internet addiction and psychiatric disorder: a review of the literature. Eur Psychiatry 2012 Jan;27(1):1-8. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.eurpsy.2010.04.011</u>] [Medline: <u>22153731</u>]
- Padmanathan P, Biddle L, Carroll R, Derges J, Potokar J, Gunnell D. Suicide and self-harm related internet use. Crisis 2018 Nov;39(6):469-478 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1027/0227-5910/a000522] [Medline: 29848080]
- 16. Orizio G, Merla A, Schulz PJ, Gelatti U. Quality of online pharmacies and websites selling prescription drugs: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2011 Sep 30;13(3):e74 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1795] [Medline: 21965220]
- Fittler A, Vida RG, Káplár M, Botz L. Consumers turning to the internet pharmacy market: cross-sectional study on the frequency and attitudes of Hungarian patients purchasing medications online. J Med Internet Res 2018 Aug 22;20(8):e11115 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/11115] [Medline: 30135053]
- 18. Durkee T, Hadlaczky G, Westerlund M, Carli V. Internet pathways in suicidality: a review of the evidence. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2011 Oct;8(10):3938-3952 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3390/ijerph8103938] [Medline: 22073021]
- 19. Helsper EJ, Eynon R. Digital natives: where is the evidence? Br Educ Res J 2010 Jun;36(3):503-520. [doi: 10.1080/01411920902989227]
- 20. El Asam A, Katz A. Vulnerable young people and their experience of online risks. Hum–Comput Interact 2018 Feb 28;33(4):281-304 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/07370024.2018.1437544]
- 21. de Leo D, Heller T. Social modeling in the transmission of suicidality. Crisis 2008;29(1):11-19. [doi: 10.1027/0227-5910.29.1.11] [Medline: 18389641]
- 22. Zahl DL, Hawton K. Media influences on suicidal behaviour: an interview study of young people. Behav Cognit Psychother 1999;32(2):189-198. [doi: 10.1017/s1352465804001195]
- 23. Livingstone S, Mascheroni G, Staksrud E. Developing a Framework for Researching Children's Online Risks and Opportunities In Europe. EU Kids Online. 2015. URL: <u>http://www.lse.ac.uk/media@lse/research/EUKidsOnline/EUKidsIV/PDF/TheEUKidsOnlineresearchframework.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-07-07]
- 24. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qual Res Psychol 2006 Jan;3(2):77-101 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa]
- 25. Boyatzis R. Transforming Qualitative Information: Thematic Analysis and Code Development. Thousand Oaks, USA: Sage Publications; 1998.
- 26. Barry C, Britten N, Barber N, Bradely C, Stevenson F. Teamwork in qualitative research. Qual Health Res 1999;9:44. [doi: 10.1177/1609406917727189]
- 27. Crawford MJ, Thana L, Methuen C, Ghosh P, Stanley SV, Ross J, et al. Impact of screening for risk of suicide: randomised controlled trial. Br J Psychiatry 2011 May;198(5):379-384. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.110.083592] [Medline: 21525521]
- Ashby GA, O'Brien A, Bowman D, Hooper C, Stevens T, Lousada E. Should psychiatrists 'Google' their patients? BJPsych Bull 2015 Dec;39(6):278-283 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1192/pb.bp.114.047555] [Medline: 26755985]
- 29. Cole A. Patient-targeted googling and psychiatry: a brief review and recommendations in practice. Am J Psychiatry Resid J 2016 May;11(5):7-9. [doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp-rj.2016.110504]
- 30. Internet Safety Strategy Green Paper. Government of UK Developer Documentation. 2017. URL: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/650949/</u> Internet\_Safety\_Strategy\_green\_paper.pdf [accessed 2020-07-07]
- 31. MindEd Core Content: e-Learning to Support Healthy Minds. MindEd Hub. 2020. URL: <u>https://www.minded.org.uk/</u> Catalogue/Index?HierarchyId=0\_36198\_36199&programmeId=36198 [accessed 2020-06-30]
- 32. Age Appropriate Design: A Code of Practice for Online Services. Information Commisioner's Office. 2020. URL: <u>https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/guide-to-data-protection/key-data-protection-themes/age-appropriate-design-a-code-of-practice-for-online-services/</u>[accessed 2020-07-07]

# Abbreviations

**CAMHS:** child and adolescent mental health services **NHS:** National Health Service



Edited by J Torous; submitted 31.03.20; peer-reviewed by D Tracy, A Teles; comments to author 20.04.20; revised version received 20.05.20; accepted 20.05.20; published 29.07.20.
<u>Please cite as:</u>
Aref-Adib G, Landy G, Eskinazi M, Sommerlad A, Morant N, Johnson S, Graham R, Osborn D, Pitman A
Assessing Digital Risk in Psychiatric Patients: Mixed Methods Study of Psychiatry Trainees' Experiences, Views, and Understanding JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e19008
URL: <a href="http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19008/">http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19008/</a>

PMID: 32726288

©Golnar Aref-Adib, Gabriella Landy, Michelle Eskinazi, Andrew Sommerlad, Nicola Morant, Sonia Johnson, Richard Graham, David Osborn, Alexandra Pitman. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 29.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# Original Paper

# Design of a Digital Comic Creator (It's Me) to Facilitate Social Skills Training for Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder: Design Research Approach

Gijs Terlouw<sup>1,2</sup>, MSc; Job TB van 't Veer<sup>3</sup>, PhD; Jelle T Prins<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Derek A Kuipers<sup>4</sup>, PhD; Jean-Pierre E N Pierie<sup>2,5,6</sup>, MD, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Academy of Healthcare, Digital Health Care Research Group, NHL Stenden University of Applied Sciences, Leeuwarden, Netherlands

<sup>2</sup>Medical Faculty Lifelong Learning, Education & Assessment Research Network, University Medical Center Groningen, University of Groningen, Groningen, Netherlands

<sup>3</sup>Digital Health Care Research Group, NHL Stenden University of Applied Sciences, Leeuwarden, Netherlands

<sup>4</sup>Serious Gaming Research Group, NHL Stenden University of Applied Sciences, Leeuwarden, Netherlands

<sup>5</sup>Surgery Department, Medical Center Leeuwarden, Leeuwarden, Netherlands

<sup>6</sup>Post Graduate School of Medicine, University Medical Center Groningen, University of Groningen, Groningen, Netherlands

**Corresponding Author:** 

Gijs Terlouw, MSc Academy of Healthcare Digital Health Care Research Group NHL Stenden University of Applied Sciences Rengerslaan 10 Leeuwarden, 8917 DD Netherlands Phone: 31 0628317457 Email: gijs.terlouw@nhlstenden.com

# Abstract

**Background:** Children with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) often face difficulties in social situations and are often lagging in terms of social skills. Many interventions designed for children with ASD emphasize improving social skills. Although many interventions demonstrate that targeted social skills can be improved in clinical settings, developed social skills are not necessarily applied in children's daily lives at school, sometimes because classmates continue to show negative bias toward children with ASD. Children with ASD do not blame the difficult social situations they encounter on their lack of social skills; their main goal is to be accepted by peers.

**Objective:** This study aims to design a comic creator—*It's me*—that would create comics to serve as transformational boundary objects to facilitate and enact a horizontal interaction structure between high-functioning children with ASD and their peers, aiming to increase mutual understanding between children at school.

**Methods:** This research project and this study are structured around the Design Research Framework in order to develop the comic through an iterative-incremental process. Three test sessions, which included 13, 6, and 47 children, respectively, were initiated where the focus shifted in time from usability during the first two tests to the initial assessment of acceptance and feasibility in the third session. A stakeholder review, which included six experts, took place after the second test session.

**Results:** A digital comic creator, *It's me*, was produced within this study. Children can create their own personal comic by filling in a digital questionnaire. Based on concepts of peer support, psychoeducation, and horizontal interaction, *It's me* has a rigorous base of underlying concepts that have been translated into design. Based on the first test sessions, the comic has shown its potential to initiate personal conversations between children. Teachers are convinced that *It's me* can be of added value in their classrooms.

**Conclusions:** *It's me* aims to initiate more in-depth conversations between peers, which should lead to more mutual understanding and better relationships between children with ASD and their peers. The first test sessions showed that *It's me* has the potential to enact horizontal interaction and greater understanding among peers. *It's me* was designed as a boundary object, aiming to connect the objectives of different stakeholders, and to trigger reflection and transformation learning mechanisms. The applied design research approach might be of added value in the acceptance and adoption of the intervention because children, professionals, and teachers see added value in the tool, each from their own perspectives.

#### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e17260) doi:10.2196/17260

#### KEYWORDS

autism; serious media; boundary object; comic; design research

# Introduction

#### Background

Children with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) often face difficulties in social situations and are often lagging in terms of social skills [1,2]. In social situations, children with ASD find it difficult to interpret verbal and nonverbal behavior and face difficulties in maintaining conversations and understanding the intentions of others [3-5]. Children with ASD show a lack of intuitive judgments within social contexts [3,6], often avoid eye contact [7-9], and do not spontaneously interact with other people [3,4]. Children with ASD have a higher risk of developing depressive or anxious feelings [10]. Many interventions designed for children with ASD emphasize improving social skills [11], with the aim, among other things, of being more in tune with peers. However, in social contexts, such as school, children with ASD are more likely to be victims of peer harassment and are more likely to be excluded by peers [12-17]. Although many interventions demonstrate that targeted social skills can be improved in clinical settings, developed social skills are not necessarily applied in children's daily lives at school [11,18]. Even when participants do improve social skills, sometimes classmates continue to show negative bias toward children with ASD [19]. In our earlier research, we reported that high-functioning children with ASD from 10 to 12 years of age do not blame the difficult situations they encounter at school on their lack of social skills [20]. Their main goal is to be accepted by peers and be a part of the group. Children with ASD do not necessarily see the link between improving their social skills and pursuing that goal. Because the classroom is the primary setting in which peer rejection is determined [19], interventions that incorporate the peer-group context can be of added value alongside traditional social skills training for children with ASD.

In autism research, there is a growing interest in the development of digital interventions [21]. Developed interventions range from simulation-based interventions for practicing social skills [22], use of smart glasses for coaching users in social communication [23], interventions using virtual reality [24-26], interventions based on a gamification approach [27-29], social training interventions using social media [30], and interventions aiming to train users with skills within a serious game [31,32]. Most of those interventions focus on the child with ASD and aim to develop a set of specific skills. Those interventions are often based on a traditional skills-based approach, just like most of their analog counterparts. Within a skills-based approach in social skills training, basic social skills, such as greeting, turn-taking, emotion recognition, and asking questions, are essential developmental goals [33,34]. Those interventions frequently take place outside the natural environment of the child, which reduces the opportunity to practice the learned social skills in natural settings [35]. School is the pre-eminent place where the skills learned should be put into practice.

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17260/
```

XSL•FO

In a skills-based approach, the professionals, but sometimes also the peers, are often positioned in the role of an expert who models and prompts desired social behaviors [34,36]. In doing so, this approach is not focused on facilitating a horizontal interaction structure between peers, because peers have a different status than the children with ASD. Interventions that create a vertical interaction structure can be useful to train specific skills but can limit the establishment of friendships and peer acceptance. Within a horizontal interaction structure, children have equal status within the interaction. Finke [37] specifically describes the limitations of a skills-based approach for the development of peer acceptance and friendship, where equivalence should be the starting point. Finke [37] notes the need to design instructional opportunities that "expose the knowledge, skills, and abilities of the individual with ASD" to facilitate "a horizontal interaction structure" across peers. Activities that include interactions that require members to have equal status, as well as ones that trigger members to communicate individuating information about themselves that disconfirms prevailing stereotypes, can increase social acceptance among group members [38]. For the design of a new intervention to enhance peer acceptance, these concepts offer a good starting point.

#### **Boundary Objects**

Over the past decades, there has been a growing interest in boundaries, boundary crossing, and boundary objects [39-41]. A boundary can be seen as a sociocultural difference between different groups or sites. Boundaries suggest continuity and discontinuity between sociocultural sites at the same time. In the example of social skills training for children with ASD, the children with ASD and professionals who facilitate social skills training are connected and have a shared concern. Both parties have an interest in making the children function better in social situations, but the children have different goals to pursue than do the professionals. Professionals mainly focus on improving social skills, while children want to establish equal relationships with their peers. In addition to the boundaries that exist between the child with ASD and the professional, there are also boundaries within the contexts in which the child functions. At school, for example, there is a boundary between children with and without ASD, because they often do not understand each other properly in social interactions.

To bridge boundaries, boundary objects (see Figure 1) [41] can fulfill an important function. Many authors [40-43] have recognized the importance of boundary objects to support social interaction, to connect different sites, and to enable a shared understanding among different groups, sites, persons, or stakeholders. Boundary objects are flexible in adapting to the local needs and constraints of different parties. The acknowledgment and discussion of those differences are key to enabling a shared understanding among different sites or groups [44].

Akkerman and Bakker [40] describe four learning mechanisms that can take place at boundaries: identification, coordination, reflection, and transformation. Typical in identification processes is that the boundaries between sites are encountered and reconstructed, enhancing renewed sensemaking without necessarily overcoming discontinuities. The coordination mechanism establishes effortless movement and constructive alignment between different sites, only as far as necessary. The reflection mechanism enacts an expanded set of perspectives and new construction of identities. The transformation mechanism can entail or develop new, in-between practices and sites. Most of the current social skills interventions seem to focus on strengthening the children's coordination learning mechanisms, where the child learns skills as tools to interact as smoothly as possible with other sociocultural systems. The reflection and transformation mechanisms are seldom used, while it is precisely these mechanisms that could lead to a rebalancing of relationships between children with ASD and their peers, whereby individuals understand each other's perspectives and can construct a good way of interacting with each other. From the reflection and transformation mechanisms, the child with ASD would not only have to adapt to the systems around him or her, but the systems around him or her would also adapt to the child. However, a solid boundary object will be needed to enact these mechanisms.

Figure 1. Boundary objects.



#### **Comics as Boundary Objects**

Comics are a narrative medium that integrates text and visual imagery [45]. Comics can trigger specific affective processes of, and responses by, readers [46,47], which makes them suitable to tell complex and emotionally rich stories [48] without requiring an individual to read long or complicated texts. Good comics should be able to enact narrative transportation. Narrative transportation occurs whenever a reader experiences a feeling of empathy for the characters and has a vivid imagination of the story plot [49,50]. When carefully composed, comics can, therefore, be a novel and creative way to learn and teach about difficult themes, such as illness or disabilities [48]. In health care, comics are already used to promote public awareness and enhance patient care for various problems, including cancer [47,51,52], HIV [53], diabetes [54], and mental illness [55].

This study aims to design a digital comic creator—*It's me*—that would create comics to serve as transformational boundary objects, which would facilitate and enact a horizontal interaction structure between high-functioning children with ASD and their peers. This creation should serve as a support tool to initiate more in-depth conversations between children about what they are good at as well as about areas where they perceive more difficulties, whether or not this is because of their disability. This tool aims to increase mutual understanding between children with ASD and their peers to create a safe environment at school. This intervention intends to be complementary to existing interventions and is based on a different perspective

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17260/
```

and approach. This paper describes the design research process of the tool and the first field tests that were used to investigate usability, acceptance, and feasibility.

# Methods

#### **Study Design**

This research project and this study are structured around the Design Research Framework (see Figure 2) [56,57]. This framework facilitates the development of serious media interventions through an iterative-incremental process. The focus of these iterations shifts during the process, along with nonlinear design steps [58]. After the phase where the focus was on assessing needs, analyzing content, and context [20], this study focuses more on the construction and utilization of prototypes.

During the design process, the social system is frequently exposed to various design methods and prototypes. Those methods and prototypes are regarded as boundary objects [42], which help to map out the perspective of different stakeholders during the process. At the same time, they have an influence on the social system of stakeholders from a dialogical learning perspective. In our earlier research [20], we focused on the identification and coordination mechanisms. During this study, where the prototypes are becoming increasingly more mature, the focus in the social system will shift to the learning mechanisms of reflection and transformation. The ultimate goal

of the transformation mechanism in this project is that the developed intervention will be able to disrupt existing cultural patterns and allow better interaction between high-functioning children with ASD and their peers. were initiated, where the focus shifted in time from usability in the first two tests to the initial assessment of *early indicators of success* [59], acceptance, and perceived usefulness in the third test. Between the second and third test sessions, a stakeholder review took place.

In this study, several prototypes of *It's me* were tested with children and other important stakeholders. Three test sessions





# **Test Session 1: Usability Tests**

For the first test session, a mixed group of 13 children was selected; children were 10-12 years of age. A collaborating, primary special education school recruited the children. In the Netherlands, primary special education schools have the same core objectives and curriculum as regular primary schools. Yet, primary special education schools offer extra help for children with additional needs. The groups in primary special education schools are smaller, and there are more teachers and experts available to assist the children. Out of the 13 recruited children, 7 (54%) were diagnosed with ASD and 6 (46%) needed extra assistance for other causes. The children and their parents gave informed consent. All retrieved data have been processed anonymously.

For the first test session, we developed a prototype (see Figures 3 and 4). In this prototype, the children could fill in a

questionnaire. Based on the answers they gave in the questionnaire, a personal comic was generated. The items consisted of questions and prompts and were composed by the authors together with six experts. Three of those experts work as social skills trainers in child psychiatry; they are familiar with social skills training in a clinical setting. The other three experts work at primary special education schools and are familiar with the target group and the challenges in social interactions that these children face at school. The questionnaire contained items about what the children are good at and where they perceive more difficulty. The items from the questionnaire can be found in Textbox 1. The main goal of this first test was to evaluate the prototype regarding usability, to check whether the children understood the items, and to receive feedback from the children on the look and feel of the comic. The children were also observed during the session. After the session, we interviewed the children about their experiences with the tool.



Figure 3. Worksheets, cards, and website prototype for test session 1.





Figure 4. Comic strip prototype for test session 1.





Textbox 1. Items from the questionnaire.

1. What's your name? 2. How old are you? 3. My hobbies are ... 4. My favorite subject at school is ... 5. I am good at ... Nobody knows that ... 6. 7. I prefer to play together / I prefer to play alone. 8. I prefer to play outside / I prefer to play inside. 9. What is the best way for you to be approached to play together? 10. I'm not very good with ... 11. I can't stand it as well when... 12. In class, I don't like it when... 13. I prefer to work alone / I prefer to work together. 14. If I have to work together, it's best if ... 15. What helps you get through a day at school? 16. If I don't feel good, you can tell by the way... 17. The best way to help me is by... 18. Peer: What's nice about ... 19. Peer: What does your classmate do very well?

#### **Test Session 2: Cocreative Refining Session**

The second test session took place at the same primary special education school as did the first session. The school recruited 6 different children to participate; 3 (50%) of them were diagnosed with ASD and 3 (50%) of them were children who needed extra assistance for other causes. All the participating children were between 10 and 12 years old. For this second test session, modifications were made to the prototype. The main difference was the presentation of the items, where we added sample answers for clarification (see Figure 5). The children

and their parents gave informed consent. All retrieved data have been processed anonymously.

One aim of the second session was to check whether the adjustments in the presentation of the items helped the children to better understand them. Another aim of the second session was to get feedback and input on the appearance of the comic. Through a creative working method, children made their own sketches and drawings to elaborate on the existing comic artwork, then they explained their drawings and paintings. The discussion about the elaborations the children made aimed to gather insights about what the children thought was important in the appearance of the comic.

Figure 5. Example of a question with sample answers.



# **Expert Review**

To ensure that the generated comics would provide enough material for in-depth conversations between peers afterward, six social skills training experts who work in child psychiatry were consulted to give their input; these were different experts than those in test session 1. During the session, the entire prototype, from the questionnaire to the generated comic strip, were reviewed step by step in a walk-through session. The experts were invited to share their initial reactions and findings during each step of the process. After the walk-through, the experts gave input regarding the content of the conversation that should take place between children based on the comic. The experts gave informed consent. All retrieved data have been processed anonymously.

#### **Test Session 3: Test and Evaluate**

The third test aimed to investigate whether the designed intervention had enough potential for the intended purpose, whether children and other stakeholders accepted the tool, and whether the tool seemed to have added value for children and their teachers. In this phase of the design process, research was aimed at improving the design and at locating design constraints necessary to use the tool in a meaningful way. In the evaluation, it was decided not to make a distinction between children

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17260/
```

diagnosed with ASD and children not diagnosed with ASD. Both groups of children are considered equally important in this phase for examining acceptance and perceived usefulness, since the tool is intended to be used by both groups at the same time.

For the third test session, a mixed group of 47 children aged 10-12 years old participated; 19 of those children (40%) were diagnosed with ASD. A collaborating, primary special education school recruited the children; this was a different school than the one in the previous sessions. Four classes participated in this session. During the session, the full prototype was tested by the children. For the test, children were taken out of the classroom in groups of 4. This way of testing allowed regular schoolwork to continue as much as possible. During the test session, the groups were supervised and guided by two research assistants.

During the test, participating children first completed the questionnaire (see Textbox 1) individually on a tablet device. The children were observed by both research assistants while answering the questions. The research assistants scored the behavior of the children independently at two preset moments: after precisely 1 minute and after precisely 5 minutes. The observed behavior of the children was scored on verbal and nonverbal behavior regarding how they reacted to the

questionnaire. The scoring categories were as follows: enthusiastic, disinterested, angry, insecure, and distracted. After 10 and 15 minutes, the children were scored on their social behavior. The scoring categories were as follows: helpful, approaching a peer, watching a peer, and making fun of someone. To increase the predetermined degree of reliability, the research assistants practiced the observing method by observing and scoring children during a regular school assignment, followed by exchanging and discussing the results. The research assistants repeated this several times until there was a high degree of consensus.

When all the children finished the questionnaire the comics were printed, and the children discussed their personal generated comics in groups of 4. During this phase, one research assistant focused on keeping the conversation going; the other one observed the children and scored their communicative behavior. The results were checked and discussed with the other research assistant afterward. At the end of the session, all participants were invited to partake in an evaluation session. A questionnaire was used to ask the children about their experiences. Three closed questions and one open question were asked about the use of the tool itself. Five closed and three open questions were asked about whether the children had learned something from each other and, as a result, had developed more understanding for each other. Closed questions were answered using smileys (see Figure 6). The scores are reported in the Results section.

After the test sessions with the children, their five teachers were interviewed in a semistructured interview. The teachers were questioned on three topics: (1) How do they evaluate the tool regarding its usefulness on face validity? (2) What do they notice about the children after using the tool? and (3) Would they like to use the tool in their professional practice in the future? The data from these interviews were analyzed using a general inductive approach [60].

The children, their parents, and the teachers gave informed consent. All retrieved data have been processed anonymously.

Figure 6. Scorecard used for answering closed questions during test session 3. The green smiley on the left indicates "yes," the yellow smiley in the middle indicates "neutral," and the red smiley on the right indicates "no"



# Results

# Test Sessions 1 and 2

During the first two test sessions, the emphasis was on usability. The test sessions showed that the system has good overall usability. Children could easily use the tool and did not run into any problems when using the tool. However, it was noticeable that children with ASD interpreted some of the questions differently in the first version of the prototype. They often asked for help to clarify the questions or to get some sample answers. For this reason, sample answers were added to the prototype for the second test session. During the second test session, children needed less help.

During the first user tests, some early indicators of the intended purpose of the tool became visible. Children helped each other during the session, talked about their comics, and asked each other about their comics. The conversations quickly transcended the superficial, in which children actively gave each other feedback and exchanged how they interpreted certain behaviors by the children. For example, a peer pointed out that one of the children could not hide her frustration as well as she thought: "I can see it right away when you're frustrated." The girl replied, "Really? I didn't think anybody saw that." In another conversation, one of the children actively asked for help: "Especially when I am scowling; I often need some help." His peer replied, "We thought we should leave you alone when you looked that way." Those conversations arose quite naturally. It turned out, however, that children were hesitant when asked if they would like to share their comic strips with other classmates. An essential condition for the children should be that everyone will share their stories.

The main feedback from the children during the first two test sessions focused on the look and feel of the comic, which mainly manifested itself during the creative session in which children drew on the generated comics. According to the children, the characters were very simple, and the backgrounds were experienced as quite dull. The children also had a minimal choice in shaping their character; they could only choose between a boy or a girl. From the computer games they play and the cartoons they watch, children turned out to be accustomed to high-quality illustrations and many possibilities in personalizing their characters.

### **Expert Review**

The experts gave the prototype an overall positive review and had only a few concerns. Some concerns were about the way the questions and the sample answers were phrased. Based on the feedback from the experts, adjustments were made to the questions and sample answers. The experts also had some comments about the meaning of the visual aspect. One expert mentioned the following:

Children with ASD can sometimes pay a lot of attention to detail. If the cartoon character says he likes to play outside, but is inside in the illustration, a child with ASD can already disengage. Also, in the end, the cartoon character must be able to look like the child itself. Otherwise, it may be difficult for children to keep realizing that the comic is about themselves.

In addition to the comments about the comic and the system, experts gave input on how to design a session to put the comic to use as part of an intervention in the actual school context.

# The Prototype

For the final prototype, new artwork was created and was produced by a professional illustrator. To keep the system easy to modify, we used Google Forms to create and administer the questionnaire. The advantage of this system is that different people can easily adjust the questions if necessary. By using an add-on (ie, *Form Publisher*), the comics based on the answers from the children are generated on a preset template. These comics are sent as PDF files to the researchers and an email address of choice, usually that of the professional, parent, or involved teacher. Figure 7 shows a sample of a generated comic.

In the artwork and template, all preparations have been made to make the comic strip suitable for personalized characters. However, for this test, we limited the choice between a version with a boy or a girl. If the children did not appreciate the new look and feel during the test, we still had the opportunity to adjust things. Also, in this way, the prototype communicates its flexibility so that different stakeholders still feel invited to provide input. A completed comic can be found in Multimedia Appendix 1.


Figure 7. Sample of a generated comic.



#### **Test Session 3**

The third test showed that the majority of the children could use the system without help. Children could fill in the questionnaire with relative ease, although some questions required a little more in-depth answers, and children sometimes had to think for a while before they could formulate an answer. Only 2 children with dyslexia experienced more difficulties during the test and needed more help to complete the

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17260/

XSL•FO RenderX questionnaire; these children were not diagnosed with ASD. The observations show that children in the first part of the workshop were mainly enthusiastic, as can be seen in Table 1. A single child showed disinterest, and 1 child looked insecure while filling in the questionnaire. A few children became distracted while filling in the questionnaire.

The general tendency during the test session was that when children had finished completing their questionnaires, they started helping the other children. Also, when children got stuck

with a specific question, they were often supported by peers or asked each other for help. This behavior occurred naturally without the intervention of the research assistants. The observations also show that in the second phase of the session, the children were mainly helpful, approached each other, or watched each other's screens, as can be seen in Table 2. In only 1 case, a child was making fun of someone else.

Conversations based on the comics were about the personal characteristics of the children. Both the positive and the perceived-as-difficult characteristics of the children were discussed. The general atmosphere during the conversations was safe and thoughtful. In some discussions, children mentioned how they experienced and interpreted their own specific behavior and that of their peers. Children actively gave each other feedback during these conversations. The evaluation (see Table 3) shows that two-thirds of the children knew better how to help peers in the classroom and how to make contact with each other after discussing the comic. More than half of the children indicated afterward that the questionnaire was not very easy to fill in. After asking what the reasons were, this was mainly due to the personal nature of the questions. The personal nature of the items meant that children sometimes had to think carefully. Children were also not very used to questions about this type of personal issue.

The teachers were very positive about the comic and were already thinking about how they could use the tool themselves in their classrooms. One teacher said the following:

It is useful for the beginning of the school year, during the introduction week. Each year, the children are mixed, and all come to a new class. For children with ASD, who are not real talkers, it is useful to get to know each other. The comic is an accessible way to do that.

Another teacher added the following:

Table 1.	Observations	during th	ne first part	of the	workshop.
----------	--------------	-----------	---------------	--------	-----------

I think this tool has added value for everyone. I have a vision of the world of my colleagues and the children in my class. But is that also the vision they have about themselves? I think I know things about you, but is that also the story you would tell about yourself? The tool is a great way to discuss this.

Apart from the fact that teachers reflected on how they would use the tool themselves, during the tests the teachers also learned new things about the children in their classroom. One teacher said the following:

I looked at the comics myself and I was quite surprised by some of them; I got some new insights. You don't just find out particular things when you have a regular conversation...This comic is a bit closer to the children. The comic is about the children themselves instead of about someone else, and that's the beauty of it.

The teachers also see it as an advantage that the teachers themselves do not necessarily initiate the conversation. Through generated comics, discussions arise more naturally. According to the teachers, children are also more honest because the tool makes them feel as though they are really doing this for themselves instead of doing it for school.

The main feedback from the tests focused on the limited possibilities for personalization of the characters in the comic. Both children and teachers found this to be the most significant limitation. Children indicated that they saw personalizing their characters as an element that would increase the fun factor. Teachers appointed a somewhat deeper layer on this topic. One of the teachers formulated it as follows:

Children with autism sometimes focus very much on details, and if the details are not right, then the child will feel less connected to the comic. This also might apply for other children, for example, children with a different cultural background.

Observation time points	Observed behavior (N=47)							
	Enthusiastic, n (%)Disinterested, n (%)Angry, n (%)Insecure, n (%)Distracted, n (%)							
1 minute after the test								
Observer 1	44 (94)	1 (2)	0 (0)	2 (4)	0 (0)			
Observer 2	44 (94)	1 (2)	0 (0)	2 (4)	0 (0)			
5 minutes after the tes	5 minutes after the test							
Observer 1	40 (85)	1 (2)	0 (0)	2 (4)	4 (9)			
Observer 2	39 (83)	2 (4)	0 (0)	1 (2)	5 (11)			



Table 2. Observations during the second part of the workshop.

Obs	servation time points	Social behavior (N=47)					
		Helpful, n (%)	Approaching a peer, n (%)	Watching a peer, n (%)	Making fun of someone, n (%)		
10 minutes after the test							
	Observer 1	8 (17)	35 (74)	4 (9)	0 (0)		
	Observer 2	8 (17)	35 (74)	4 (9)	0 (0)		
15	15 minutes after the test						
	Observer 1	12 (26)	13 (28)	11 (23)	1 (2)		
	Observer 2	11 (23)	14 (30)	11 (23)	1 (2)		

#### Table 3. Evaluation of the questionnaires.

Question	Response to que	esponse to questions <sup>a</sup> (N=47)			
	Yes, n (%)	Neutral, n (%)	No, n (%)	Blank, n (%)	
1. I thought it was a fun assignment to do.	39 (83)	6 (13)	2 (4)	0 (0)	
2. I like the way it looks.	33 (70)	12 (26)	2 (4)	0 (0)	
3. The questions are easy to answer.	20 (43)	23 (49)	4 (9)	0 (0)	
4. I now know better what the others are good at and what the others are less good at.	28 (60)	16 (34)	3 (6)	0 (0)	
5. I know better now how I can help others.	30 (64)	12 (26)	4 (9)	1 (2)	
6. I know better now how to make contact.	28 (60)	14 (30)	5 (11)	0 (0)	
7. Discussing the comic was easy for me.	28 (60)	14 (30)	4 (9)	1 (2)	
8. I'd like to do this assignment again.	29 (62)	12 (26)	6 (13)	0 (0)	

<sup>a</sup>Questions were answered using smileys, as seen in Figure 6; in that figure, the green smiley on the left indicates "yes," the yellow smiley in the middle indicates "neutral," and the red smiley on the right indicates "no."

# Discussion

## **Principal Findings**

Children with ASD regularly face challenges in social situations and are more likely to be excluded by peers. Many interventions for children with ASD are focused on improving social skills. Although many interventions demonstrate that targeted social skills can be improved in clinical settings, developed social skills do not necessarily get applied in children's daily lives at school [11,18]. One of the possible reasons for this is that classmates continue to show negative bias toward children with ASD, even when children do improve social skills [19]. Children with ASD have a higher risk of being victims of peer harassment and peer exclusion [12-15]. Although social skills training can contribute to social functioning and, therefore, more social acceptance, children with ASD do not necessarily experience this link directly [20].

This study focused on developing a tool to contribute to more mutual understanding among children with and without ASD at school. In this study, we designed the tool *It's me*, a medium that creates a personal comic about someone's talents and perceived difficulties. Comics as a medium hold the promise to trigger different affective processes of, and responses by, readers [33,34], which makes them suitable to tell complex and emotionally rich stories [35]. Through *It's me*, children with and without ASD can tell their stories about who they are in a

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17260/
```

RenderX

light and accessible way. Although the personal questions are sometimes tricky to answer for the children, the comic has shown its potential to initiate personal conversations between children in which they learn new things from each other and gain more understanding for each other. After the tests, teachers indicated that they had gained new insights from the information in the comics and that they found *It's me* useful for increasing social acceptance in their classroom.

Based on concepts of peer support [61], psychoeducation [62], and horizontal interaction, *It's me* is based on different underlying concepts that have been translated into design. The tests seem to reflect these underlying concepts, at least for the period during and just after the use of *It's me*. The main idea of *It's me* assumes that greater understanding between children leads to less peer harassment and increased inclusion of children who are different in a certain way. Teachers are convinced that *It's me* can be of added value in their classroom and that *It's me* can contribute to an improved group dynamic. *It's me* tries to create a safe context at school in which learned social skills should ideally be applied. *It's me* does not aim to replace existing social skills training but attempts to be complementary by intervening from a different perspective and in a different context.

Equivalence between the participants is an essential element in the application of *It's me*. The developed tool consciously focuses on both talents as well as on topics where children

perceive more difficulty. Based on a horizontal interaction principle, *It's me* tries to contribute to the development of better relationships between children. Teachers indicate that they see the potential to use the tool at the beginning of a school year, to provide a good start in social acceptance in their class. They also mention a practical reason: by using the tool at the beginning of the school year, they can look back on it from time to time and reflect with the children if necessary.

The tool seems promising based on these first results but requires future work on two themes. The first theme is to finish the development phase of the tool and add a few functionalities. This development includes more features to personalize the comic, regarding both the characters and the background pictures. The second theme is to design a series of lessons. These lessons can be a manual for facilitators that will help guide them in the usage of the tool and to give them directions on how to lead the conversations based on the comics. For a facilitator, it is essential to guarantee a safe atmosphere during the conversations. However, at the same time, facilitators should create depth within the discussions if this does not occur naturally. By using the tool in a targeted way, it is possible to investigate the sustainable effect among students in classes over a more extended period, which is an interesting topic for future research.

During the design process, we tested several prototypes with different stakeholders. Many insights were gained from the reactions of the stakeholders to the prototypes. During the test sessions, it was established that various stakeholders, including high-functioning children with ASD and their peers, professionals, and teachers, exposed processes of perspective taking and making. These processes can be linked to the reflection learning mechanism that boundary objects can enact [40]. The first signs of a common problem space, necessary for transformation, manifested itself at the end of the design research process, during the conversations based on the comics and during the evaluation with teachers.

Through prototypes, the intervening effects of the tool within a social system became apparent in the early stages of the design process. As a result, various design constraints have been localized. The importance of a safe atmosphere during the conversations is one of those constraints. When localized, constraints can be addressed within the rest of the design process. Through testing with prototypes, it also became evident whether the prototypes could function as boundary objects and, thus, whether the tool would be able to adapt to the local needs and constraints of different parties. The focus on this feature of boundary objects was essential in finding the right design. In the specific case of this study, you can see that the developed tool was experienced as something useful for professionals, teachers, and children, albeit from a different perspective. The professionals see the potential of the tool to create a more constructive context at school for the application of skills that children learn in social skills training. Children with ASD see a fun tool that helps them to initiate a conversation with peers. Finally, teachers see added value in the tool in making difficult personal themes discussable in the classroom.

The design research approach we used in this study, which aimed to design an intervention that successfully functions as a boundary object, might be beneficial in the acceptance and adoption of the intervention. Because boundary objects are addressing different local needs, everyone identifies with a boundary object in a certain way. In the design process of It's me, the learning mechanisms of identification, coordination, and reflection passed in sequence among the different stakeholders. The applied research and design strategy helped us to continuously monitor whether the developed tool had added value for the various stakeholders. This strategy can be interesting for other designers and researchers who are dealing with a case involving multiple stakeholder groups or social-cultural systems that have different objectives. Boundary objects can bridge the gap between various stakeholders by representing different objectives from different interpretations without prioritizing an objective of a specific social-cultural system.

# Conclusions

Children with ASD regularly face challenges in social interactions, especially at school. In this study, a serious media digital tool, It's me, was designed to facilitate and enact horizontal communication between high-functioning children with ASD and their peers at school. Based on concepts of peer support and psychoeducation, *It's me* aims to initiate in-depth conversations between peers, which should lead to more mutual understanding and better relationships. The first test sessions showed that the tool was easy to use for the target group, and the tool seemed to have the potential to initiate personal conversations among children. It's me was designed as a boundary object that aims to connect the objectives of different stakeholders. Due to this focus during the design process, we gathered a lot of insights about the potential of the tool along the way. The applied design research approach might be of added value in the acceptance and adoption of the intervention, because children, professionals, and teachers saw added value in the tool, each from their own perspectives.

# Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the children, parents, and professionals who participated in the study. We thank the Aquamarijn and Reestoeverschool, the two schools that participated as test locations. This study took place within the Sovatass project, subsidized by Sia under file number RAAK.PUB03.038. The participating bachelor's degree and master's degree students are also thanked for their contributions as research assistants. Finally, special thanks to Wendy Verkerk, the illustrator of the prototype.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 A completed comic (in Dutch). [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 252 KB - mental v7i7e17260 app1.pdf ]

# References

- Roeyers H, Mycke K. Siblings of a child with autism, with mental retardation and with a normal development. Child Care Health Dev 1995 Sep;21(5):305-319. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1365-2214.1995.tb00760.x</u>] [Medline: <u>8529293</u>]
- Vahia VN. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders 5: A quick glance. Indian J Psychiatry 2013 Jul;55(3):220-223 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4103/0019-5545.117131] [Medline: 24082241]
- 3. Volkmar FR, Klin A. Autism and Asperger's syndrome. In: Spielberger C, editor. Encyclopedia of Applied Psychology. Cambridge, MA: Academic Press; 2004:257-260.
- 4. Klin A, McPartland J, Volkmar F. Asperger syndrome. In: Volkmar FR, Paul R, Klin A, Cohen DJ, editors. Handbook of Autism and Pervasive Developmental Disorders. 3rd edition. Volume 1: Diagnosis, Development, Neurobiology, and Behavior. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons; 2005:88-125.
- 5. Attwood T. The Complete Guide to Asperger's Syndrome. London, UK: Jessica Kingsley Publishers; 2007.
- 6. Frith U. Emanuel Miller lecture: Confusions and controversies about Asperger syndrome. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2004 May;45(4):672-686. [doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2004.00262.x] [Medline: 15056300]
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Hill J, Raste Y, Plumb I. The "Reading the Mind in the Eyes" Test revised version: A study with normal adults, and adults with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2001 Feb;42(2):241-251. [Medline: <u>11280420</u>]
- Dalton KM, Nacewicz BM, Johnstone T, Schaefer HS, Gernsbacher MA, Goldsmith HH, et al. Gaze fixation and the neural circuitry of face processing in autism. Nat Neurosci 2005 Apr;8(4):519-526 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/nn1421] [Medline: 15750588]
- Klin A, Jones W, Schultz R, Volkmar F, Cohen D. Visual fixation patterns during viewing of naturalistic social situations as predictors of social competence in individuals with autism. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2002 Sep;59(9):809-816. [doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.59.9.809] [Medline: 12215080]
- 10. Kim JA, Szatmari P, Bryson SE, Streiner DL, Wilson FJ. The prevalence of anxiety and mood problems among children with autism and Asperger syndrome. Autism 2016 Jun 30;4(2):117-132. [doi: <u>10.1177/1362361300004002002</u>]
- Williams White S, Keonig K, Scahill L. Social skills development in children with autism spectrum disorders: A review of the intervention research. J Autism Dev Disord 2007 Nov;37(10):1858-1868. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10803-006-0320-x</u>] [Medline: <u>17195104</u>]
- 12. Hobson RP. The coherence of autism. Autism 2014 Jan;18(1):6-16. [doi: 10.1177/1362361313497538] [Medline: 24151128]
- Mendelson JL, Gates JA, Lerner MD. Friendship in school-age boys with autism spectrum disorders: A meta-analytic summary and developmental, process-based model. Psychol Bull 2016 Jun;142(6):601-622. [doi: <u>10.1037/bul0000041</u>] [Medline: <u>26752425</u>]
- 14. van Roekel E, Scholte RH, Didden R. Bullying among adolescents with autism spectrum disorders: Prevalence and perception. J Autism Dev Disord 2010 Jan;40(1):63-73 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10803-009-0832-2] [Medline: 19669402]
- Barnhill GP, Hagiwara T, Myles BS, Simpson RL, Brick ML, Griswold DE. Parent, teacher, and self-report of problem and adaptive behaviors in children and adolescents with Asperger syndrome. Diagnostique 2016 Sep 14;25(2):147-167. [doi: 10.1177/073724770002500205]
- Symes W, Humphrey N. The deployment, training and teacher relationships of teaching assistants supporting pupils with autistic spectrum disorders (ASD) in mainstream secondary schools. Br J Spec Educ 2011:57-64. [doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8578.2011.00499.x]
- Schroeder JH, Cappadocia MC, Bebko JM, Pepler DJ, Weiss JA. Shedding light on a pervasive problem: A review of research on bullying experiences among children with autism spectrum disorders. J Autism Dev Disord 2014 Jul;44(7):1520-1534. [doi: 10.1007/s10803-013-2011-8] [Medline: 24464616]
- Gates JA, Kang E, Lerner MD. Efficacy of group social skills interventions for youth with autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Psychol Rev 2017 Mar;52:164-181 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2017.01.006] [Medline: 28130983]
- Mikami A, Lerner M, Lun J. Social context influences on children's rejection by their peers. Child Dev Perspect 2010:123-130. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1750-8606.2010.00130.x</u>]
- 20. Terlouw G, van't Veer J, Kuipers DA, Metselaar J. Context analysis, needs assessment and persona development: Towards a digital game-like intervention for high functioning children with ASD to train social skills. Early Child Dev Care 2018 Dec 15:1-16. [doi: 10.1080/03004430.2018.1555826]

- 21. Grynszpan O, Weiss PL, Perez-Diaz F, Gal E. Innovative technology-based interventions for autism spectrum disorders: A meta-analysis. Autism 2014 May;18(4):346-361. [doi: <u>10.1177/1362361313476767</u>] [Medline: <u>24092843</u>]
- 22. Rutten A, Cobb S, Neale H, Kerr S, Leonard A, Parsons S, et al. The AS interactive project: Single-user and collaborative virtual environments for people with high-functioning autistic spectrum disorders. Comput Animat Virtual Worlds 2003 Dec;14(5):233-241. [doi: 10.1002/vis.320]
- Keshav NU, Salisbury JP, Vahabzadeh A, Sahin NT. Social communication coaching smartglasses: Well tolerated in a diverse sample of children and adults with autism. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Sep 21;5(9):e140 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.8534] [Medline: 28935618]
- 24. Parsons S, Cobb S. State-of-the-art of virtual reality technologies for children on the autism spectrum. Eur J Spec Needs Educ 2011 Aug;26(3):355-366. [doi: 10.1080/08856257.2011.593831]
- 25. Simões M, Bernardes M, Barros F, Castelo-Branco M. Virtual travel training for autism spectrum disorder: Proof-of-concept interventional study. JMIR Serious Games 2018 Mar 20;6(1):e5. [doi: <u>10.2196/games.8428</u>] [Medline: <u>29559425</u>]
- Ravindran V, Osgood M, Sazawal V, Solorzano R, Turnacioglu S. Virtual reality support for joint attention using the Floreo Joint Attention Module: Usability and feasibility pilot study. JMIR Pediatr Parent 2019 Sep 30;2(2):e14429 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/14429] [Medline: <u>31573921</u>]
- Beaumont R, Rotolone C, Sofronoff K. The Secret Agent Society social skills program for children with high-functioning autism spectrum disorders: A comparison of two school variants. Psychol Sch 2015 Feb 19;52(4):390-402. [doi: 10.1002/pits.21831]
- Yan F. A SUNNY DAY: Ann and Ron's World an iPad application for children with autism. In: Proceedings of the 2nd International Conference on Serious Games Development and Applications. Berlin, Germany: Springer; 2011 Presented at: 2nd International Conference on Serious Games Development and Applications; September 19-20, 2011; Lisbon, Portugal p. 129-138. [doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-23834-5\_12]
- 29. Whalen C, Moss D, Ilan AB, Vaupel M, Fielding P, Macdonald K, et al. Efficacy of TeachTown: Basics computer-assisted intervention for the Intensive Comprehensive Autism Program in Los Angeles Unified School District. Autism 2010 May;14(3):179-197. [doi: 10.1177/1362361310363282] [Medline: 20484002]
- 30. Gwynette MF, Morriss D, Warren N, Truelove J, Warthen J, Ross CP, et al. Social skills training for adolescents with autism spectrum disorder using Facebook (Project Rex Connect): A survey study. JMIR Ment Health 2017 Jan 23;4(1):e4 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mental.6605] [Medline: 28115297]
- Mora-Guiard J, Crowell C, Pares N, Heaton P. Lands of fog: Helping children with autism in social interaction through a full-body interactive experience. In: Proceedings of the 15th International Conference on Interaction Design and Children. 2016 Jun Presented at: 15th International Conference on Interaction Design and Children; June 21-24, 2016; Manchester, UK p. 262-274. [doi: 10.1145/2930674.2930695]
- Malinverni L, Mora-Guiard J, Padillo V, Valero L, Hervás A, Pares N. An inclusive design approach for developing video games for children with autism spectrum disorder. Comput Human Behav 2017 Jun;71:535-549. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2016.01.018]
- 33. Shakespeare T. The social model of disability. In: Davis LJ, editor. The Disability Studies Reader. 4th edition. New York, NY: Routledge; 2013:214-221.
- 34. McMahon CM, Lerner MD, Britton N. Group-based social skills interventions for adolescents with higher-functioning autism spectrum disorder: A review and looking to the future. Adolesc Health Med Ther 2013 Jan 22;2013(4):23-28 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/AHMT.S25402] [Medline: 23956616]
- 35. Bagwell CL, Schmidt ME. The friendship quality of overtly and relationally victimized children. Merrill Palmer Q 2011;57(2):158-185. [doi: 10.1353/mpq.2011.0009]
- 36. Miller A, Vernon T, Wu V, Russo K. Social skill group interventions for adolescents with autism spectrum disorders: A systematic review. Rev J Autism Dev Disord 2014 Jun 5;1(4):254-265. [doi: 10.1007/s40489-014-0017-6]
- Finke EH. Friendship: Operationalizing the intangible to improve friendship-based outcomes for individuals with autism spectrum disorder. Am J Speech Lang Pathol 2016 Nov 01;25(4):654-663. [doi: <u>10.1044/2016\_AJSLP-15-0042</u>] [Medline: <u>27716859</u>]
- 38. Allport GW. The Nature of Prejudice. Boston, MA: Addison-Wesley Publishing Company; 1954.
- 39. Engeström Y, Engeström R, Kärkkäinen M. Polycontextuality and boundary crossing in expert cognition: Learning and problem solving in complex work activities. Learn Instr 1995 Jan;5(4):319-336. [doi: 10.1016/0959-4752(95)00021-6]
- 40. Akkerman SF, Bakker A. Boundary crossing and boundary objects. Rev Educ Res 2011 Jun;81(2):132-169 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3102/0034654311404435]
- Star SL, Griesemer JR. Institutional ecology, `translations' and boundary objects: Amateurs and professionals in Berkeley's Museum of Vertebrate Zoology, 1907-39. Soc Stud Sci 2016 Jun 29;19(3):387-420 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/030631289019003001]
- 42. Carlile PR. A pragmatic view of knowledge and boundaries: Boundary objects in new product development. Organ Sci 2002 Aug;13(4):442-455 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1287/orsc.13.4.442.2953]
- 43. Wenger E. Communities of Practice: Learning, Meaning, and Identity. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press; 1999.

- 44. Koskinen KU. Metaphoric boundary objects as co ordinating mechanisms in the knowledge sharing of innovation processes. Euro J Innov Manage 2005 Sep;8(3):323-335. [doi: 10.1108/14601060510610180]
- 45. Mayer RE, Sims VK. For whom is a picture worth a thousand words? Extensions of a dual-coding theory of multimedia learning. J Educ Psychol 1994 Sep;86(3):389-401. [doi: 10.1037/0022-0663.86.3.389]
- 46. McCloud S. Understanding Comics. New York, NY: William Morrow Paperbacks; 1994.
- 47. Lee T, Sheu S, Chang H, Hung Y, Tseng L, Chou S, et al. Developing a web-based comic for newly diagnosed women with breast cancer: An action research approach. J Med Internet Res 2019 Feb 04;21(2):e10716 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10716] [Medline: 30714947]
- 48. Green MJ, Myers KR. Graphic medicine: Use of comics in medical education and patient care. BMJ 2010 Mar 03;340:c863. [doi: <u>10.1136/bmj.c863</u>] [Medline: <u>20200064</u>]
- 49. Green MC, Brock TC, Kaufman GF. Understanding media enjoyment: The role of transportation into narrative worlds. Commun Theory 2004 Nov;14(4):311-327. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1468-2885.2004.tb00317.x</u>]
- 50. van Laer T, de Ruyter K, Visconti LM, Wetzels M. The extended transportation-imagery model: A meta-analysis of the antecedents and consequences of consumers' narrative transportation. J Consum Res 2014 Feb 01;40(5):797-817 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1086/673383]
- 51. Fies B. Mom's Cancer. New York, NY: Abrams Books; 2011.
- 52. Marchetto MA. Cancer Vixen: A True Story. New York, NY: Pantheon; 2009.
- 53. Harvey J. Design of a comic book intervention for gay male youth at risk for HIV. J Biocommun 1997;24(2):16-24. [Medline: 9316792]
- 54. Pieper C, Homobono A. Comic as an education method for diabetic patients and general population. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2000 Sep;50:31. [doi: 10.1016/s0168-8227(00)81563-6]
- 55. Johnstone M. Living With a Black Dog. London, UK: Robinson Publishing; 2009.
- 56. Kuipers DA, Wartena BO, Dijkstra BH, Terlouw G, van't Veer JTB, van Dijk HW, et al. iLift: A health behavior change support system for lifting and transfer techniques to prevent lower-back injuries in healthcare. Int J Med Inform 2016 Dec;96:11-23. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2015.12.006] [Medline: 26797571]
- 57. Kuipers D, Terlouw G, Wartena BO, van Dongelen R. Design for vital regions: Lessons learned uit digitale innovatie in zorg & welzijn [Lessons learned from digital innovation in care & welfare]. In: Coenders M, Metselaar J, Thijssen J, editors. Vital Regions: Samen Bundelen van Praktijkgericht Onderzoek [Bundling Practical Research Together]. Leeuwarden, the Netherlands: NHL Stenden Hogeschool; 2018:251-261.
- 58. Simon HA. The Sciences of the Artificial. London, UK: The MIT Press; 1969.
- 59. Kuipers DA, Terlouw G, Wartena BO, Prins JT, Pierie JPEN. Maximizing authentic learning and real-world problem-solving in health curricula through psychological fidelity in a game-like intervention: Development, feasibility, and pilot studies. Med Sci Educ 2018 Dec 12;29(1):205-214. [doi: 10.1007/s40670-018-00670-5]
- 60. Thomas DR. A general inductive approach for analyzing qualitative evaluation data. Am J Eval 2016 Jun 30;27(2):237-246. [doi: 10.1177/1098214005283748]
- Lindsay S, Proulx M, Thomson N, Scott H. Educators' challenges of including children with autism spectrum disorder in mainstream classrooms. Intl J Disabil Dev Educ 2013 Dec;60(4):347-362 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/1034912x.2013.846470]
- 62. Vermeulen P, Degrieck S. Mijn Kind Heeft Autisme [My Child Has Autism]. Tielt, Belgium: Lannoo Uitgeverij; 2015.

# Abbreviations

ASD: autism spectrum disorder

Edited by J Torous; submitted 29.11.19; peer-reviewed by MDG Pimentel, B Handen, T Ewais; comments to author 01.03.20; revised version received 20.04.20; accepted 12.05.20; published 10.07.20.

Please cite as:

Terlouw G, van 't Veer JTB, Prins JT, Kuipers DA, Pierie JPEN Design of a Digital Comic Creator (It's Me) to Facilitate Social Skills Training for Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder: Design Research Approach JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e17260 URL: <u>http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17260/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/17260</u> PMID:<u>32673273</u>

©Gijs Terlouw, Job TB van 't Veer, Jelle T Prins, Derek A Kuipers, Jean-Pierre E N Pierie. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 10.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

**Original Paper** 

# An Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Program for Adolescents With Anxiety: Pilot Randomized Controlled Trial

Kathleen O'Connor<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Alexa Bagnell<sup>2,3</sup>, MD, MA; Patrick McGrath<sup>2,3</sup>, PhD; Lori Wozney<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Ashley Radomski<sup>4</sup>, PhD; Rhonda J Rosychuk<sup>4</sup>, PhD; Sarah Curtis<sup>4</sup>, MD, MSc; Mona Jabbour<sup>5</sup>, MD, MEd; Eleanor Fitzpatrick<sup>2</sup>, MN, RN; David W Johnson<sup>6</sup>, MD; Arto Ohinmaa<sup>7</sup>, PhD; Anthony Joyce<sup>8</sup>, PhD; Amanda Newton<sup>4</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Glenrose Rehabilitation Hospital, Edmonton, AB, Canada

<sup>2</sup>IWK Health Centre, Halifax, NS, Canada

<sup>3</sup>Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS, Canada

<sup>4</sup>Department of Pediatrics, Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada

<sup>5</sup>Department of Neurosurgery, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, ON, Canada

<sup>6</sup>University of Calgary, Calgary, AB, Canada

<sup>7</sup>School of Public Health, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada

<sup>8</sup>University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada

## **Corresponding Author:**

Amanda Newton, PhD Department of Pediatrics Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry University of Alberta 3-526 Edmonton Clinic Health Academy 11405 - 87 Avenue Edmonton, AB, T6G 1C9 Canada Phone: 1 7802485581 Email: mandi.newton@ualberta.ca

# Abstract

**Background:** Internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy (ICBT) is a treatment approach recently developed and studied to provide frontline treatment to adolescents with anxiety disorders.

**Objective:** This study aimed to pilot procedures and obtain data on methodological processes and intervention satisfaction to determine the feasibility of a definitive randomized controlled trial (RCT) to test the effectiveness of a self-managed ICBT program, Breathe (Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically), for adolescents with anxiety concerns.

**Methods:** This study employed a two-arm, multisite, pilot RCT. Adolescents aged 13 to 17 years with a self-identified anxiety concern were recruited online from health care settings and school-based mental health care services across Canada between April 2014 and May 2016. We compared 8 weeks of ICBT with ad hoc telephone and email support (Breathe experimental group) to access to a static webpage listing anxiety resources (control group). The primary outcome was the change in self-reported anxiety from baseline to 8 weeks (posttreatment), which was used to determine the sample size for a definitive RCT. Secondary outcomes were recruitment and retention rates, a minimal clinically important difference (MCID) for the primary outcome, intervention acceptability and satisfaction, use of cointerventions, and health care resource use, including a cost-consequence analysis.

**Results:** Of the 588 adolescents screened, 94 were eligible and enrolled in the study (49 adolescents were allocated to Breathe and 45 were allocated to the control group). Analysis was based on 74% (70/94) of adolescents who completed baseline measures and progressed through the study. Enrolled adolescents were, on average, 15.3 years old (SD 1.2) and female (63/70, 90%). Retention rates at 8 weeks were 28% (13/46; Breathe group) and 58% (24/43; control group). Overall, 39% (14/36) of adolescents provided feedback on completion of the Breathe program. Adolescents' scores on a satisfaction survey indicated a moderate level of satisfaction. All but one adolescent indicated that Breathe was easy to use and they understood all the material presented. The most frequent barrier identified for program completion was difficulty in completing exposure activities. The power analysis indicated that 177 adolescents per group would be needed to detect a medium effect size (d=0.3) between groups in a definitive

trial. Data for calculating an MCID or conducting a cost-consequence analysis were insufficient due to a low response rate at 8 weeks.

**Conclusions:** Adolescents were moderately satisfied with Breathe. However, program adjustments will be needed to address attrition and reduce perceived barriers to completing key aspects of the program. A definitive RCT to evaluate the effectiveness of the program is feasible if protocol adjustments are made to improve recruitment and retention to ensure timely study completion and increase the completeness of the data at each outcome measurement time point.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT02059226; http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02059226.

## (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e13356) doi:10.2196/13356

#### KEYWORDS

internet; cognitive behavioral therapy; adolescents; anxiety; randomized controlled trial; pilot

# Introduction

# **Background: Anxiety, Cognitive Behavioral Therapy, and Internet-Based Approaches**

Anxiety disorders are the most prevalent of mental illnesses to be diagnosed before the age of 18 years. Approximately 1 in every 3 adolescents will meet criteria for an anxiety disorder in their lifetime [1]. The global burden of such disorders in adolescence is significant. In 2010, anxiety disorders accounted for 14.6% of disability-adjusted life years (DALYs), with the highest proportion of total DALYs seen in young people aged 10 to 29 years [2].

The current classification system for diagnosing anxiety disorders identifies several types: separation anxiety disorder, selective mutism, generalized anxiety disorder (GAD), social phobia, specific phobia, panic disorder, and agoraphobia [3]. In general, these disorders are characterized by excessive, persistent fear or worry that interferes with day-to-day functioning; such impairments can be pervasive, affecting activities of daily living, school performance, and interpersonal relationships [4]. General worries are common among adolescents, and those who experience impairments that do not meet the threshold for any particular diagnosis may be considered as having a subthreshold disorder. Research exploring subthreshold anxiety among adolescents is limited; however, a 2014 study by Burstein et al [5] found that the prevalence of subthreshold GAD among adolescents in the United States was 2-fold compared with adolescents diagnosed with GAD. Eventually, subthreshold disorders may lead to a need for treatment [6].

Cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT) is a well-established first-line treatment for anxiety disorders in adolescents [4,7,8] and can reduce the risk of chronic anxiety if delivered early and effectively [9]. CBT conceptualizes anxiety as arising from maladaptive patterns of cognition and behavior, with treatment focusing on addressing the factors that maintain an adolescent's symptoms rather than understanding the etiology of the disorder [7]. Accordingly, therapeutic content focuses on teaching skills for replacing anxious thoughts with a more realistic and adaptive approach, developing skills to cope with and reduce anxiety symptoms, and exposure to feared situations to address anxiety-driven behavior and avoidance. Although trained mental health professionals have traditionally delivered CBT, the structured, skill-based, and sequential nature of CBT translates well to computer-based delivery. A computer-based approach to CBT delivery can involve accessing a program via the internet (internet-based CBT; ICBT), which typically involves therapeutic content being presented in web-based, structured modules in a progressive format. Technology-based features such as multimedia (eg, videos and audio files) and interactive user formats (eg, drop-down response menus) may be used to deliver therapeutic content. In some ICBT programs, therapist support may also be included in the form of messages, phone calls, or in-person contact [10].

A total of four randomized controlled trials (RCTs) provide evidence of the treatment effects of ICBT for adolescents with anxiety disorders [11-14]; two other studies with adolescent populations have been recently published, but their focus was on establishing feasibility [15,16]. The 9-session program developed by Tillfors et al [13], which represents the earliest published RCT of ICBT, targeted social fears (namely public speaking) among high school students who met diagnostic criteria for social anxiety disorder. Posttreatment, significant improvements were reported in favor of ICBT (compared with wait-list control) on measures of social anxiety (Social Phobia Screening Questionnaire for Children [17], between-group Cohen d effect size=1.28), general anxiety (Beck Anxiety Inventory [18], d=1.47), and depression (Montgomery-Åsberg Depression Rating Scale [19], d=1.39) [13]. In another study, Spence et al [12] reported comparable, significant changes in clinician ratings of anxiety severity among adolescents with a markedly impairing anxiety disorder (predominantly GAD and social phobia) who completed 10 ICBT sessions (P<.001) and clinic-based, face-to-face delivery of CBT (P<.001); in contrast, those in a wait-list control condition displayed no significant change in severity [12]. In a recent single-group open trial published by Silfvernagel et al [11], a large within-group treatment effect emerged for adolescents with mild-to-moderate anxiety who completed 6 to 9 ICBT treatment modules (d=2.51). Most recently, Stjerneklar et al [14] reported that, compared with wait-list control, more adolescents who received ICBT were classified as being free of their primary anxiety disorder as well as any other anxiety disorder posttreatment (P < .05), with the odds of being free of their primary disorder appearing 3.60 times greater for recipients of ICBT. Participation in ICBT was also associated with greater improvements in clinician-rated diagnostic severity (P<.05) and adolescent- and mother-rated

improvement in anxiety symptoms (P=.001). Many positive effects of ICBT were maintained at the 3-month follow-up, including freedom from anxiety diagnoses and subjective improvement in symptomatology. At this time, broad recommendations for future research within the ICBT field include conducting power calculations to ensure adequate sample sizes, defining primary outcomes before conducting the study, presenting results from intention-to-treat analyses, and measuring and reporting treatment adherence [20].

# **Objectives**

We conducted a pilot RCT to inform the planning of a definitive RCT to test the effectiveness of the ICBT program, Breathe (Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically) compared with a static webpage listing anxiety resources (considered a form of usual self-led care during internet use). In the pilot RCT, we set out to (1) determine a sample size for the definitive RCT; (2) define a minimal clinically important difference (MCID), as defined by adolescents, for the primary outcome measure; (3) estimate recruitment and retention rates to determine the number of study sites needed and the timeline for recruitment; (4) measure intervention acceptability to inform critical intervention changes; (5) determine the use of cointerventions; and (6) conduct a cost-consequence analysis to inform a cost-effectiveness analysis for the definitive RCT.

# Methods

The study design was a two-arm pilot RCT (Breathe vs a static webpage) conducted with adolescents aged 13 to 17 years across Canada. We received approval from the Health Research Ethics Boards at the University of Alberta (Edmonton, Alberta), Izaak Walton Killam Health Centre (Halifax, Nova Scotia), and the Children's Hospital of Eastern Ontario (Ottawa, Ontario) to conduct the study. The study protocol was registered with ClinicalTrials.gov (NCT02059226) and published [21].

# Recruitment

We recruited adolescents between April 2014 and May 2016 over the course of 3 recruitment cycles. Near the end of each cycle, we reviewed the effect of the different recruitment strategies that we employed. Cycle 1 recruitment spanned April 2014 to August 2015 and involved a soft launch with health care professionals providing study pamphlets to prospective participants seeking mental health care from emergency departments, mobile or school-based crisis teams, and primary care clinics in Edmonton, Alberta; Halifax, Nova Scotia; and Ottawa, Ontario. Cycle 2 spanned 12 months (September 2014 to September 2015) and involved the implementation of a communication strategy with health care providers and study site contacts. The communication strategy involved the distribution of study updates through email (using MailChimp) [22] on a monthly basis and fostering relationships between Breathe research staff and recruitment partners through teleconferences and site visits, as requested. In cycle 3 (October 2015 to May 2016), we introduced a social media recruitment strategy (Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram) with posts that appeared when adolescents searched or posted about anxiety or stress. These posts directed adolescents to the study website, which provided details about the study, instructions for

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356

eligibility screening and potential enrolment, information on anxiety disorders, and contact information for the research team.

# Screening for Study Eligibility

Youth eligible for participation were Canadian adolescents aged 13 to 17 years who (1) could read and write English, (2) had regular access to a telephone and a computer system with a high-speed internet service, (3) were able to use a computer to interact with web-based material, and (4) reported the presence of anxiety symptoms (Multimedia Appendix 1).

The exclusion criterion was adolescent self-report of suicidal thoughts in the past week. In cycle 1 recruitment, we initially had a second exclusion criterion, receipt of face-to-face CBT; however, we removed this criterion midway in the first recruitment cycle (cycle 1) due to emails from adolescents who found it confusing (eg, unaware of what CBT is, difficulty distinguishing CBT from other health care services such as support from a guidance counselor). Upon reviewing the questions we asked adolescents about their participation in other services that would result in ineligibility, we inferred that adolescents were seeking the Breathe program as an adjunct to other counseling and school-based services (not necessarily CBT-based) and that this would likely reflect how the program would be used in a real-world setting. Although we originally implemented this criterion as a way of reducing the potential for cointervention during the definitive trial, removing it increased the extent to which the planned definitive trial would evaluate real-world treatment effectiveness. At the time of this protocol change, 150 adolescents had been deemed ineligible for study enrolment due to this criterion.

We screened adolescents for study eligibility using a 2-stage process:

- Stage 1: During stage 1, we screened adolescents on inclusion criteria 1 to 3 and the second exclusion criterion until it was removed. Adolescents used a secure web-based process to answer questions to determine eligibility [23]. Telephone-based and email support during this stage were available from a research team member.
- Stage 2: Adolescents who met the first set of criteria proceeded to stage 2 screening. Stage 2 screening was conducted via the secure, internet-based platform, Intelligent Research Intervention Software (IRIS) [24]. During this stage, we assessed adolescents on inclusion criteria 4 and 5, and exclusion criterion 1.

We screened adolescents for anxiety symptoms using the Screen for Child Anxiety-Related Emotional Disorders (SCARED) [25].

To be eligible for study participation at this stage, SCARED scores needed to indicate the presence of anxiety symptoms. Adolescents were not excluded from study participation based on their SCARED scores. Although we originally thought that the Breathe program could be used by adolescents with mild-to-moderate anxiety symptoms [21], we did not exclude adolescents whose SCARED scores indicated severe anxiety symptoms. This approach in our pilot trial allowed us to determine who was accessing the program and identify the target population for the definitive trial.

We assessed the risk of deliberate self-harm using the 4-item Ask Suicide-Screening Questions (ASQ) [26]. Adolescents who responded *yes* to any of the questions received a safety telephone call from a research team member who evaluated intent/severity/immediacy of risk before deciding on the adolescent's safety and ability to participate. Adolescents who indicated an immediate risk of self-harm by responding *yes* to question 3 on the ASQ ("In the past week, have you been having thoughts about killing yourself?") were excluded from the trial and received brief telephone-based support from the research team member who encouraged the adolescent to seek mental health care appropriate to their level of need.

## Informed Consent/Assent

Adolescents aged 15 to 17 years were asked to consent to the study on their own behalf; adolescents aged 13 and 14 years were asked to assent to study participation. We also required parental consent for all adolescents aged 13 and 14 years, even if they were assessed as being able to consent. The intent was to have parents involved so that they could support their child with the enrolment process.

Consent/assent from eligible adolescents was indicated electronically via the secure myStudies website [23]. The first webpage confirmed that the individual understood that he/she could ask questions about the study at any time during the study or in the future. Each webpage included a Contact Us button that provided a pop-up email box with toll-free phone and email contact information for a member of the research team. The Contact Us button triggered a message to the participant that a research team member would contact them to answer any questions they may have before proceeding with consent/assent. Individuals were also given the option of saving or printing a blank copy of the informed consent form to read and review on their own instead of proceeding immediately to consent at that time. During the consent/assent process, individuals were guided through a series of sections describing what it meant to participate (eg, reiterating the youth's right to withdraw from the study at any time) and asking them to confirm (through true/false and yes/no questions) that they understood the study, its risks and benefits, and/or had any questions. True/False questions were added before the final consent/assent webpage to ensure that the individual understood the study information. If an individual answered incorrectly, a pop-up box with the correct answer and explanation appeared. The script was designed to give individuals ample time to make an informed decision about participation. Once consent/assent was indicated, the date and time of consent/assent were recorded by the myStudies website [23].

# **Randomization and Blinding**

Randomization took place after informed consent/assent was obtained. Adolescents were randomly assigned using a computer-generated allocation sequence with a 1:1 ratio to 1 of 2 groups. A graduate student trainee affiliated with the project generated this sequence and an email was sent to each participant with information on their assigned intervention and log-in/website information to begin participation. A permuted block randomization procedure [27] with random block sizes of 4 to 6 was used. Given the methodological objectives of the pilot study, no blinding took place.

## **Experimental Group: The Breathe Program**

#### **Program Details**

Consistent with published treatment recommendations [7], the Breathe program is a newly developed 8-module CBT program that involves: (1) multimedia-based education about anxiety problems and approaches to overcoming anxiety (eg, reviewing why exposure exercises are important); (2) self-assessment activities to determine level of treatment and safety needs; (3) activities that teach users about anxiety sensitivity, how to identify anxious thoughts, and how to develop realistic thinking about anxiety-producing situations; (4) activities for practicing coping and relaxation skills with self-assessment of performance and rewards; (5) development of a hierarchy of feared situations and steps for gradual and repeated exposure to feared situations (using imagery and in vivo activities); (6) contingency management (examining the function of anxiety from a reinforcement perspective) and modeling (viewing videos of others confronting feared situations); and (7) skills for maintenance and relapse prevention. An overview of module content is provided in Table 1.

Animations, embedded video, audio playback, graphic novel style vignettes, image maps, timed prompts, and on-screen pop-ups were used in each module to provide an interactive and multimodal experience. Each module included 4 components: Check-in, which asked the youth to assess and rate their social-emotional functioning over the past week (Figure 1); Discover, which introduced the module's key topics; Check-out, which asked the youth to reflect on their responses to module content; and Try Out, which outlined activities for the adolescent to choose to practice the module's key concepts and skills. Check-in/Check-out ratings that indicated thoughts of self-harm triggered a safety video and pop-up box, encouraging the adolescent to notify a parent/guardian of their thoughts and to seek immediate help. For each module, adolescents were given a choice as to whether they wanted parents to receive an email that included educational materials about the nature of adolescent anxiety and highlights of key topics that they worked on for that module. During program use, adolescents were also provided with the email contact of a trained research team member who could answer questions about the program and/or treatment (including discussion of distressing issues that may be activated during treatment). The program underwent an evaluation for usability with adolescents and clinicians before the start of the trial to improve the intervention's technical interface, therapeutic messaging, and user experience (eg, esthetics, presentation of rating scales) [28].



 Table 1. Overview of Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically (Breathe) program content.

Module	Content overview
Module 1	<ul> <li>Psychoeducation</li> <li>Introduction to Breathe and the topic of anxiety (eg, fight or flight response, normalization of anxiety)</li> </ul>
Module 2	<ul><li>Realistic thinking</li><li>Introduction to unrealistic beliefs and their role in anxiety</li></ul>
	• Strategies for catching, challenging, and changing unrealistic beliefs
Module 3	<ul> <li>Cognitive distortions</li> <li>Overview of relationship between thoughts, feelings, and behavior</li> <li>Introduction to common thinking traps that fuel anxiety</li> </ul>
Module 4	<ul> <li>Relaxation skills</li> <li>Introduction to/practice with relaxation strategies (deep breathing, visualization, and progressive muscle relaxation)</li> </ul>
Module 5	<ul> <li>Avoiding avoidance</li> <li>Introduction to the role of behavior (particularly avoidance) in fueling anxiety</li> <li>Creation of a rewards list for taking steps toward facing anxiety</li> </ul>
Module 6	<ul> <li>Constructing a fear hierarchy</li> <li>Instructions for creating a fear hierarchy, including examples of hierarchies</li> <li>Creation of a fear hierarchy</li> </ul>
Module 7	<ul> <li>Fear hierarchy practice</li> <li>Introduction to strategies for completing exposures and facing fears (eg, video examples of other youth working on fear hierarchies and visualization activities)</li> </ul>
Module 8	<ul> <li>Concept integration</li> <li>Reinforcement of links between strategies for identifying/challenging unrealistic beliefs, negative thinking, and behavioral changes</li> </ul>

• Strategies for addressing challenges that often accompany anxiety (eg, social skills and body image)

O'Connor et al

Figure 1. Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically check-in activity.

Broathe							
HOME	💿 SESSIONS 🕒 WORKBENCH 💿 MESSAGES 🔳 FILES 🖶 COMMUNITY -						
MODULE 1	Check-In						
MODULE 2	Hi -, Glad you are back. So far in your Breathe workspace						
CHECK-IN	you have already learned that:						
DISCOVER	An anxiety problem does not mean I am weak or						
CHECK-OUT	Iosing my mind. An anxiety problem does not						
TRY OUT SET UP	Right in						
TRY OUT	Anxiety is common and something I can learn to manage with practice.						
MODULE 3	nanage mor process						
MODULE 4	watch for signals in my thoughts and body. These						
MODULE 5	signals are telling me it's time to check in with						
MODULE 6	myself before my anxiety gets worse.						
MODULE 7							
MODULE 8	Have you been tracking more of your anxiety triggers and patterns since the last time you were here?						
	Yes, I'd never sat down and kept track of these before						
	<ul> <li>Somewhat, I still feel like it's hard to keep track of</li> </ul>						
	Not really, I already know what my triggers and patterns are						
	Anything surprise you? Anything interesting about your anxiety triggers that you discovered by tracking events and experiences?						

# Persuasive Design Mechanisms

Breathe was delivered via IRIS, the same platform used for eligibility screening. The platform supports the integration of persuasive design [29] and enables a personalized program experience for adolescents via 3 primary mechanisms: (1) *tailoring content*, which involved adolescents providing

information for the program to use during the module (Figure 2); (2) *self-monitoring* that enabled the adolescent to track their own behavior toward intended outcomes; and (3) *automated reminders*—for example, adolescents were instructed at the beginning of the trial to use the program weekly and those who did not log in for 1 week received an email encouraging them to complete their weekly module.



Figure 2. Example of adolescent-provided personal information for module tailoring.

ASSESSMENT	Thick should a cituation that you tend to would because of soulaty. What kine	of things do you do when
MODULE 1	you're trying to avoid this situation?	for things do you do when
MODULE 2		
MODULE 3	Check all that apply to you:	
IODULE 4	not talk with new people	
	not go to parties	
IODOLES	work out all the time	Ar In
CHECK-IN	E leave an event early	
DISCOVER	make an excuse to stay away from an event	Face your
CHECK-OUT	wear sunglasses to not make eye contact	
	not share details about yourself	Fears
TRY OUT SET UP	Skip school	
TRY OUT	not spend time with parents	
ODULES	avoid friends	•••
	not participate in class	
ODULE 7	cancel plans	
ODULE 8	not speak up and share ideas	
	put off getting out of bed	
	fake being sick	
	avoid doing homework	
	Other	
	As you work on facing your fears remember that you CAN break avoidance I	habits. Facing your fears bit
	bit will build your confidence and make your life more free.	

# **Control Group: Static Webpage**

Adolescents assigned to the control group received minimal intervention—access to a secure, password-protected static study webpage housed in IRIS. The website offered suggested anxiety-related trade publications, print-based workbooks for adolescents, and the names of national and local organizations and websites where the adolescent might find support. There was no interactivity or personalization included in the webpage. Adolescents assigned to the control group were provided with the option to access the Breathe program for clinical use at the end of their 8-week control group participation.

# **Safety Monitoring**

Among those adolescents allocated to the Breathe program, a graduate student trainee monitored adolescent well-being under the supervision of a child and adolescent psychiatrist and the primary investigator. Adolescent well-being was monitored via adolescents' answers in the check-in and check-out components of the program. Automated indicators built into the IRIS program flagged safety issues (eg, decompensation in anxiety symptoms, thoughts of self-harm), and an email notification

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356
```

RenderX

was sent to the trainee. The trainee would then (1) develop a plan of action and discuss it with the psychiatrist and principal investigator and (2) subsequently contact the adolescent and their parent(s) by phone follow-up within 36 hours. Serious adverse events were to be reported to the institutional ethics board. Among adolescents randomized to the control group, the website provided contact information for local emergency resources (crisis lines, emergency department, and/or other crisis mental health resources).

#### **Study Procedures**

Study participation did not begin until the adolescent logged into their assigned intervention via IRIS. Once logged in, participants could access either the Breathe website or the static webpage and could complete the study outcome measures. Outcome measures were available to complete at baseline (available immediately upon first log-in; preintervention), after the completion of module 8 (postintervention; experimental group) or 8 weeks of website access (postintervention; control group), and at 3 months postintervention (follow-up).

## **Data Collection**

## **During Eligibility Screening**

We used the SCARED [25] to screen interested adolescents for anxiety symptoms. The SCARED is a 41-item self-report screen for symptoms of panic disorder, social anxiety disorder, and GAD in clinical and community adolescent samples as based on diagnostic criteria [30-32]. Adolescents responded to the 41 items of anxiety symptoms/experiences as *not/hardly ever true*, *somewhat/sometimes true*, or *very/often true*.

## **During Study Participation**

#### **Study Recruitment and Retention**

A study log was used by a research coordinator to track the number of adolescents who were screened as eligible and were enrolled or not enrolled in the study as well as those who completed outcome measures at postintervention and 3-month follow-up.

#### **Demographic Characteristics**

Self-reported age, gender, and province of residence, as well as adolescent and parent contact information (ie, telephone number and email), were collected from enrolled adolescents via IRIS before starting the intervention.

#### **Anxiety Symptoms**

We used the total score from the Multidimensional Anxiety Scale for Children-Second Edition (MASC2; 50 items) to measure anxiety symptoms pre- and postintervention. The MASC2 is one of the most widely used self-report measures in clinical trials in adolescents with anxiety disorders. It assesses physical symptoms, social anxiety, harm avoidance, separation/panic, and total anxiety, and has excellent 3-month test-retest reliability [33] and validity [34,35]. MASC2 software scores adolescent responses, produces a total raw score, and converts raw scores to T scores (a standardized score that allows for individual scores on a dimension to be compared with those from a broader population in which the dimension is normally distributed). On the MASC2, converting raw scores into T scores allows for anxiety scores to be differentiated as average/typical (scores between 45 and 55), slightly above average (scores between 56 and 60), above average (scores between 61 and 65), much above average (scores between 66 and 70), and clinical diagnosis (score>70) [33].

We administered the MASC2 to adolescents in the experimental group at baseline and at each posttreatment time point. We used the data collected at the 3-month time point to estimate data completion rates for the full-scale trial. Adolescents in the control group completed the MASC2 at baseline and 8 weeks after study enrolment.

#### **Minimal Clinically Important Difference**

The MCID was defined using data collected from adolescents allocated to the experimental group following module 8 completion (posttreatment). Adolescents were asked to indicate the minimum change in anxiety for which they would consider it worthwhile to participate in the Breathe program. We used adolescents' self-reported global ratings of change on a 10-point Likert scale (-5=a very great deal worse to +5=a very great

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356
```

*deal better*), a commonly used anchor [36,37]. We did not collect data from adolescents who completed the Breathe program after their 8-week period in the control group.

## **Program Acceptability**

Adolescents allocated to the Breathe program answered 16 questions on program acceptability after completing module 8. An instrument was designed specifically for this study to assess ease of program use, sense of privacy, and delivery format and content. The research team reviewed the instrument for face and content validity. For 10 questions, a 4-point Likert scale (strongly disagree to strongly agree) was used. We originally intended to use a 5-point scale but removed a neutral option on the scale to improve the interpretability of adolescents' ratings. Scores ranged from 10 to 40, with higher scores indicating higher acceptability. Of the remaining 6 questions, one asked adolescents to identify topics they would like to see in future Breathe programs by selecting from a list of options (eg, bullying, specific phobias). Two questions allowed adolescents to identify the top 3 most motivating program features and 3 most helpful modules from provided lists. Three questions were open-ended, allowing adolescents to note challenges or barriers that they faced in taking part in the trial, the extent to which they used the skills learned, and any technical issues encountered while completing the program.

We assessed treatment adherence to further evaluate program acceptability. Adherence was measured by documenting the number of modules completed by adolescents allocated to the Breathe program. We also recorded whether adolescents allocated to the control intervention accessed the website during the 8-week assignment period. Adherence data were recorded by and stored in IRIS.

#### Health Care Resource Use

We asked adolescents allocated to Breathe to report on the nature and frequency of health care use (cointerventions, emergency department visits, other treatments, and medication) during completion of the program. This information was collected following module 8 completion. We also detailed software development and maintenance costs (for Breathe program maintenance and delivery) and any training and personnel costs associated with the Breathe program.

#### Outcomes

The primary outcome was self-reported change in anxiety symptoms from baseline to 8 weeks posttreatment. Given the purpose of this pilot trial, primary outcome data were not used to estimate treatment effects. Rather, the outcome data were described and used to inform the sample size needed for a definitive trial. Secondary outcomes were study recruitment and retention rates, MCID, program acceptability, and health care resource use during the trial.

#### Sample Size

The sample size calculation for the pilot RCT was based on obtaining data to determine the sample size necessary for a definitive RCT [38,39]. We set out to enroll 80 adolescents (40 assigned to each group) and expected to retain 40 adolescents (20 per group) at the 8-week time point. We estimated that we

would need 20 adolescents per group at the 8-week time point to estimate SDs and provide 80% CIs for SDs and 95% CIs for recruitment and retention proportions with sufficient levels of precision in our calculations.

#### Analysis

#### **Primary Outcome**

For each group, we calculated the mean difference in raw MASC2 scores (and SDs) from baseline to 8 weeks (postintervention). Per protocol, we used data from adolescents who had completed the MASC2 both pre- and postintervention for this analysis. A two-sided two-sample *t* test power analysis was conducted for the change in score from baseline to postintervention to calculate the sample required per group in a definitive RCT [40]. Given the various effect sizes based on different comparators and the heterogeneity between previous studies [20], we were conservative and decided that we wanted to be able to detect a medium treatment effect (*d*=0.3) of the intervention on our primary outcome for the experimental group in the definitive RCT. We used the software R for the sample calculation (type I error=0.05; power=0.80).

#### Secondary Outcomes

We used descriptive statistics (eg, mean and frequency) to summarize demographic characteristics, recruitment and retention rates, health care utilization, and program acceptability. Participant data were considered *unknown* if no answer was recorded. We used SPSS version 24 for all secondary analyses [41].

We defined the recruitment rate as the number of adolescents enrolled during the study period divided by the number of adolescents eligible to participate during the study period. The recruitment rate was iteratively calculated throughout the trial to assess the adequacy of the recruitment strategy and formally determined at 26 months (the conclusion of the study recruitment/enrolment period) to determine an overall timeline for the definitive trial. Retention rates were defined as the number of adolescents who completed outcome measures at the 8-week (posttreatment retention) and 3-month (follow-up) time points divided by the number of adolescents enrolled. We used the 8-week retention rate to adjust the sample size for the definitive trial (eg, to adjust for anticipated study attrition).

We intended to use adolescent global ratings of change (within the ranges of +2 to +3 or -3 to -2 for reported change using a 10-point Likert scale) reported at the end of Breathe program completion to estimate the MCID value [42]. However, only 13 of the 36 adolescents who received the Breathe program reported data for this outcome, and we considered the data set inadequate to support the analysis. Instead, we report the global ratings of change for these participants with no calculation of the MCID. We will carry over the MCID objective to the definitive trial with a larger sample size. Analysis of program acceptability data included summarizing the number of modules completed, and examining whether there were differences (eg, by gender) between program completers (>75% of modules) and noncompleters to identify potential confounders that would need to be adjusted for in the definitive RCT. We summarized responses to the satisfaction instrument using mean and frequencies and collated answers to open-ended questions. Completers and noncompleters were compared using two-sided two-sample *t* tests for continuous data and chi-square tests of independence for categorical data. A *P* value less than .05 was considered to be statistically significant.

We intended for health care resource use data to inform a preliminary cost-consequence analysis [43,44]. However, data for this outcome were largely missing, and the data set was not adequate to support this analysis. Instead, we report the type and frequency of health care use and the crude costs associated with the Breathe program. We will investigate the cost-consequence objective in the definitive trial with a larger sample size.

# Results

## **Recruitment and Retention Rates**

Recruitment commenced in April 2014 and continued until the end of May 2016 for a 26-month recruitment period. During this time, 588 adolescents were screened for study eligibility. A total of 94 adolescents were confirmed eligible for study participation (94/588, 15.9% of those screened; 95% CI 13.2% to 19.3%); all consented and were enrolled in the study. The success rates of the 3 recruitment cycles are presented in Table 2. The most dramatic increase in recruitment was observed following the introduction of social media to the recruitment strategy with an approximate increase of 300% in enrolled adolescents when comparing cycles 1 and 2 (29 months combined) with cycle 3 (8 months).

The flow of participants through the trial is shown in Figure 3. We could not confirm the eligibility of 146 adolescents at stage 2 screening as they did not complete screening measures: 111 did not complete the SCARED and the ASQ, and 35 completed the SCARED but not the ASQ. Thus, we enrolled 94 of 240 potentially eligible adolescents (39.2% recruitment rate). A total of 49 adolescents were allocated to the Breathe program, and of these adolescents, 36 accessed the program; 45 adolescents were allocated to the control intervention, and of these adolescents, 34 accessed this intervention. The study's retention rate at 8 weeks was 28% (13/46; 95% CI 17%-44%) for the Breathe intervention group and 58% (25/43; 95% CI 42%-73%) for the control group. The overall 8-week retention rate (both groups combined) was 43% (38/89; 95% CI 32%-54%). The retention rate at 3 months among adolescents allocated to the Breathe intervention group was 24% (11/46). The analysis was based on the 70 adolescents who completed baseline measures and did not withdraw from the study. No serious adverse events were detected during the study.



Table 2. Number of youth recruited in each recruitment cycle.

Group	Cycle 1, n (%)	Cycle 2, n (%)	Cycle 3, n (%)	Total across cycles, n (%)
Youth interested and screened	11 (1.9)	33 (5.6)	544 (92.5)	588 (100.0)
Youth enrolled	5 (5)	14 (15)	75 (80)	94 (100)

Figure 3. Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials diagram describing flow of participants through the study. ASQ: Ask Suicide-Screening Questions; CBT: cognitive behavioral therapy; SCARED: Screen for Child Anxiety-Related Emotional Disorders.



# **Description of the Study Sample**

Participant characteristics are shown in Table 3. The average age was 15.3 years (SD 1.2; range 13 to 17 years), and the majority of participants were female (63/70, 90%). On the basis

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356

RenderX

of baseline MASC2 T scores, 7/70 (10%) adolescents reported average levels of anxiety, 3/70 (4%) reported slightly above-average levels, 5/70 (7%) reported above-average levels, 7/70 (10%) reported much above-average levels, and 46/70

(66%)	were at a	level	consistent	with a	a clinical	diagnosis	of	anxiety
· /						0		-

Characteristics	Total (N=70)	Breathe <sup>a</sup> intervention group (n=36)	Control group (n=34)
Age (years)			
Mean (SD)	15.3 (1.2)	15.6 (1.1)	15.1 (1.4)
No response, n (%)	2 (3)	1 (3)	1 (3)
Gender, n (%)			
Female	63 (90)	34 (94)	29 (85)
Male	6 (9)	2 (6)	4 (12)
No response	1 (1)	0 (0)	1 (3)
Geographic region in Canada, n (%)	b		
West Coast	6 (9)	2 (6)	4 (12)
Prairies	36 (51)	18 (50)	18 (53)
Central	22 (31)	13 (36)	9 (27)
Atlantic	6 (9)	3 (8)	3 (9)
MASC2 <sup>c</sup> T score			
Mean (SD)	71.4 (12.0)	71.7 (13.3)	71.2 (10.6)
IQR <sup>d</sup> (Q1, Q3)	14 (66.0, 80.0)	22 (62.0, 83.0)	11 (68.0, 78.0)
No response, n (%)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)

<sup>a</sup>Breathe: Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically.

<sup>b</sup>The West Coast region includes British Columbia; the Prairies region includes Alberta, Manitoba, and Saskatchewan; the Central region includes Ontario and Quebec; the Atlantic region includes Nova Scotia, Newfoundland, New Brunswick, and Prince Edward Island.

<sup>c</sup>MASC2: Multidimensional Anxiety Scale for Children–Second Edition.

<sup>d</sup>IQRs are reported as MASC2 scores were not normally distributed as identified by Shapiro-Wilk tests (*P*<.05).

# Anxiety Change Scores and Sample Size for a Definitive Randomized Control Trial

A total of 38 participants completed the MASC2 measure at both the baseline and the 8-week posttreatment time points (13/36 in the Breathe intervention group and 25/34 in the control group). Among adolescents in the experimental group, the mean change in raw MASC2 scores from 8-weeks posttreatment to baseline was -7.9 (SD 15.7). The 80% CI for the SD generated for the 8-weeks posttreatment to baseline change score was 12.6 to 21.7. For the control group, the mean change in MASC2 scores from 8-weeks posttreatment to baseline was -9.0 (SD 15.4). The 80% CI for the SD generated for the 8-weeks posttreatment to baseline change score was 13.1 to 19.1. Assuming 80% power and 5% type I error rate, 177 adolescents per group (354 total) will be able to detect an effect size of 0.3 using a two-sided two-sample *t* test for means. The pilot data suggest that the pooled SD could be 15.7, translating the effect size of 0.3 to a detectable difference of 4.7 in change scores between the Breathe group and the control group.

# **Global Ratings of Change**

Of the 13 adolescents who rated their change in anxiety symptoms after completing the Breathe program, 6 reported a *somewhat better* change and 7 reported a *much better* change.

## **Program Acceptability**

Of the 36 adolescents who received the Breathe program, 13 (36%) completed all 8 modules (Figure 4) and 2 (6%) did not complete any modules. Program completers and noncompleters did not differ significantly in their responses to any of the 4 ASQ screening questions (P=.32, .93, .49, and .49), the manner in which they learned about the study (social media/on the web, health care provider/guidance counselor, friend, or not specified; P=.17), age (P=.85), or baseline MASC2 T scores (P=.44). Completers and noncompleters could not be compared on self-identified gender due to the limited number of males enrolled in the study.



Figure 4. Percentage of adolescents who completed each Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically module.



In total, 39% (14/36) of adolescents provided feedback on the Breathe program (Table 4). The mean satisfaction score among these adolescents was 28.5/40 (SD 4.0), indicating modest satisfaction. All but 1 adolescent indicated that the Breathe program was easy to use and that they understood all the material presented within the program; 36% (5/14) of participants noted that it was difficult to complete the Try Out (homework) pages each week. All participants liked that the program was completed on the web, with 79% (11/14) indicating no concerns with privacy. Responses were divided as to whether

the program should include a social media component (5/14 in agreement), be more personalized to the participant (7/14 in agreement), and include a module for parents (8/14 in agreement). The most common barriers to program completion were difficulty completing exposure activities and remembering/finding time to complete modules, among other life commitments. Additional feedback provided by Breathe users is provided in the Multimedia Appendices 2-Multimedia Appendices 4.

Table 4. Adolescent feedback on the Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically (Breathe) program.

Item	Adolescent rating			
	Strongly disagreed, n(%)	Disagreed, n (%)	Agreed, n (%)	Strongly agreed, n(%)
The Breathe program was easy to use.	0 (0)	1 (7)	7 (50)	6 (43)
I understood all the material/content outlined in the Breathe program.	0 (0)	1 (7)	10 (71)	3 (21)
I had concerns regarding my privacy while completing the Breathe program.	6 (43)	5 (36)	3 (21)	0 (0)
I liked that the Breathe program was completed online.	0 (0)	0 (0)	7 (50)	7 (50)
The Try Out pages were hard to complete each week.	2 (14)	7 (50)	5 (36)	0 (0)
The email reminders sent to me by the Breathe program were helpful.	4 (29)	7 (50)	2 (14)	1 (7)
The length of the modules in the Breathe program was too long.	4 (29)	10 (71)	0 (0)	0 (0)
The Breathe program should have a social media component.	3 (21)	6 (43)	4 (29)	1 (7)
I would like the Breathe program to be more personalized to me.	2 (14)	5 (36)	4 (29)	3 (21)
I think my mom/dad/guardian should have had their own parent modules in the Breathe program.	5 (36)	1 (7)	5 (36)	3 (21)

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356

#### Health Care Resource Use

In terms of costs to develop the Breathe program, software development totaled Can \$51,405 (US \$36,462), whereas personnel costs associated with program development and maintenance during the study (eg, technician and programmer costs) totaled Can \$73,172 (US \$51,911).

With regard to health care resource use outside Breathe, 39% (14/36) of adolescents in the study answered questions about health care resource use during the Breathe program. We summarize the findings from these adolescents, but acknowledge that the results may not reflect all adolescents allocated to the Breathe program. Counsellors (of unspecified professional

background, designation, or theoretical orientation) were the most commonly used resources; 50% (7/14) respondents reported having seen a counselor for anxiety at least once during their participation in Breathe, with 5 having attended 5 or fewer visits and 2 having attended 9 or more. A total of 43% (6/14) respondents had visited family physicians for anxiety-related concerns, although these visits occurred only once for all but one of this group. Other resources were accessed relatively infrequently, with the exception of 1 adolescent who accessed social work 7 times over the course of Breathe (Table 5). During the trial, no adolescents were identified as requiring additional support based on their responses to survey questions completed before and after each module.

Table 5. Health care resource use reported by adolescents after completion of module 8 of the Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically program.

Resource used	Response <sup>a</sup>		Frequency of use for accessors			
	No, n (%)	Yes, n (%)				
Medication	13 (93)	1 (7)	100%			
Counsellor	7 (50)	7 (50)	1 visit (14%), 2 visits (14%), 3 visits (29%), 5 visits (14%), 9+ visits (29%)			
Psychologist	11 (79)	3 (21)	3 visits (67%), 5 visits (33%)			
Psychiatrist	12 (86)	2 (14)	3 visits (100%)			
Social worker	12 (86)	2 (14)	2 visits (50%), 7 visits (50%)			
Family physician	8 (57)	6 (43)	1 visit (83%), 2 visits (17%)			
Emergency department	11 (79)	3 (21)	1 visit (67%), 2 visits (33%)			
Admitted to hospital	13 (93)	1 (7)	100%			
Other treatment	12 (86)	2 (14)	Breathing and visualization exercises (50%), meditation and homeopathy (100%)			

<sup>a</sup>The total is greater than 100%; adolescents could report more than one resource having been used.

# Discussion

# **Principal Findings**

This RCT piloted procedures and obtained data on acceptability to determine feasibility for a definitive RCT that would test the effectiveness of an ICBT program for adolescent anxiety. The 3 key lessons learned from conducting the pilot study and being applied to plan for the definitive trial are as follows: (1) adolescents did not use all the Breathe resources provided, and adjustments to the program were necessary to increase program completion in the definitive trial; (2) recruitment by social media was the most successful modality for recruiting adolescents into the study and should be the primary recruitment strategy in the definitive trial to ensure timely study completion; and (3) protocol adjustments are necessary to increase study retention at each measurement time point to improve outcome data collection.

Several adjustments were made to the Breathe program in an effort to support adolescents' abilities to navigate and complete the program. First, we streamlined content and reduced the number of modules from 8 to 6. This decision was based on our observation of a leveling off of completion around sessions 5 to 6. To achieve this reduction, the flow of Breathe content was streamlined and focused, and content considered unessential or potentially overwhelming was removed (eg, numerous exercises

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356
```

highlighting the same concept). We also increased the use of video content in the 6 modules as this mode was described as inspiring by adolescents and created new first-person narrative videos to reinforce concepts and support adolescents in relating topics to their own lives. Second, we noted that participant feedback pointed to Breathe's exposure component as a significant barrier to successful program completion. Although exposure is widely viewed as one of the most important components of therapy in terms of producing lasting change in anxiety symptoms, it does produce discomfort and may have contributed to the lower retention rate in the Breathe group as compared with the control intervention. We made 2 changes to exposure activities in the Breathe program. First, we adjusted the flow of our content so that exposures were first introduced in module 2 (not module 6, as originally designed); with this change, the concept could be introduced gradually and promote adolescents' sense of positive change as a result of participating in the program. Second, we added telephone-based support from a coach to module 2. The coach will help the adolescent build an exposure activity plan tailored to their specific needs, clarify any confusion about how to set up an exposure activity, and address perceptions of self-efficacy in completing exposure activities. A recent systematic review suggests that this type of ICBT support (ie, human components) may boost ICBT adherence and engagement, particularly when delivered at

critical points in a program that participants may find difficult or taxing [45].

In this pilot study, we enrolled 94 adolescents over a 26-month period (approximately 4 adolescents enrolled per month). This recruitment rate is not feasible for enrolling 354 adolescents (before attrition) in the definitive RCT. In testing different recruitment strategies, however, we learned that recruitment was most successful via social media (39/94, 42% enrolled). We were able to recruit approximately 4 times the number of adolescents in cycle 3 (n=75) once we launched our social media strategy, compared with cycles 1 and 2 during which we relied on health care providers. For the definitive trial, we plan to hire a communications specialist to assist with social media recruitment efforts. The communication specialist's role will be governed by the following key objectives: (1) to create study awareness and inform the target audiences (parents, adolescents, and health care providers) about the Breathe program and study; (2) to increase traffic to the study website; and (3) to increase recruitment of study participants, including specifically targeting males. More broadly, our social media strategy will involve consideration of the functions of each communication strategy and any associated costs (eg, advertising), development of study-branded, tailored content, including that geared toward males (eg, sport performance stress) to increase their recruitment; an established approach for social media use (eg, frequency of posts, refreshing content), and a strategy to enhance user privacy (eg, use of marketing headlines so that personal disclosure is limited when social media content is viewed) and safety (eg, monitoring of web-based posts).

To improve study retention in the definitive trial, we will budget for financial tokens of appreciation in an effort to increase the response rate to study questionnaires (US \$25 for completing posttreatment questionnaires; US \$25 for completing follow-up questionnaires). We will also streamline the initial screening steps for consent and eligibility to reduce early dropout and will include those identifying as receiving CBT and other forms of treatment for anxiety. As other similar trials did not report such low retention rates nor offered incentives [8-11], we do not know what to expect in terms of the impact of this strategy on study retention, but hope that it will increase our retention to 75% at postintervention and 50% at the 3-month follow-up. Accounting for a 50% attrition rate at the 3-month follow-up, 708 adolescents would need to be enrolled in the definitive trial to achieve our desired sample size.

Another important aspect of this pilot trial was our intent to define an MCID for adolescent anxiety. However, challenges with retention did not permit us to calculate an MCID as planned. A critical aspect of all ICBT programs is the degree of improvement adolescent users experience as a result of their use. The use of MCID estimates could help adolescents, parents, and health care providers select among ICBT programs with different effects and anticipate the meaningfulness of the expected differences in their effects (ie, their clinical significance). Moving forward, within the broader literature, there is no minimum sample size necessary for calculating an MCID for a patient-reported outcome for adolescent anxiety. However, studies exploring the use of MCID scores in intervention-based research noted that this value has been

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356

calculated and used meaningfully in studies with sample sizes of a minimum of approximately 60 participants [46]. Should our efforts to improve study retention in the definitive trial be successful, we will have sufficient data to calculate an MCID. This MCID will be used to support the interpretation of results from this trial as opposed to defining a sufficient sample size (to calculate statistical significance) as originally planned.

#### Limitations

The most significant limitation of this pilot RCT was the lack of data at posttreatment and 3-month follow-up. Unlike in the pilot, where posttreatment and 3-month follow-up MASCs were only administered if/when participants completed all program modules, administration of follow-up questionnaires in the definitive RCT will occur independently of program progress-ideally increasing the data available at both follow-up points and limiting the extent to which it is subject to selection bias. Another important limitation was our reliance on adolescents' own recall when providing information about their utilization of other health care services. Addressing this limitation is challenging, given the privacy considerations and logistics that would be associated with verifying self-report data with information from other sources. However, as discussed previously, support from research staff will be made available to participants throughout their involvement in the full-scale trial, and they will be encouraged to contact staff with any questions that may arise as they provide this information.

A final limitation was the exclusion of 150 adolescents early on in the trial due to their report of CBT participation. Although we do not know how many of these adolescents would have consented/assented to participate in Breathe, their exclusion introduces the potential for further selection bias in the study. In this study, initial recruitment in cycles 1 and 2 was also very slow until a social media component was included in cycle 3. That these changes occurred during the pilot study and not the definitive trial is important, and we do not anticipate needing to adjust this inclusion/exclusion criterion or the recruitment modality utilizing social media further. In the definitive trial, efforts will also be focused on increasing the number of male participants, which was a limitation to our pilot trial's study population.

#### Conclusions

This study aimed to determine the feasibility of a definitive RCT exploring the effectiveness of Breathe, an ICBT program for adolescents reporting anxiety, by piloting procedures and assessing intervention acceptability. Adolescents enrolled in Breathe reported modest satisfaction with the program, with most indicating that it had been easy to use and was readily understood. Still, adjustments to the program are required to reduce attrition and address the barriers that adolescents encounter when attempting to complete key program elements. These adjustments, including streamlining program access and content and providing phone coaching support for adolescents around challenging elements of the program, will ideally increase recruitment and retention within the study, thereby promoting timely completion of the Breathe program and supporting the completeness of our dataset at each outcome time point. Ultimately, with these adjustments, the definitive

XSL•FO RenderX

ICBT utilization within mental health care systems.

RCT will allow for a more in-depth exploration of the impact of the Breathe program on adolescents with anxiety and inform

# Acknowledgments

This study was conducted using the Pediatric Emergency Research Canada network. This research was funded by the generosity of the Stollery Children's Hospital Foundation and supporters of the Lois Hole Hospital for Women through the Women and Children's Health Research Institute. The authors would like to thank the clinicians from the Children, Youth, and Families portfolio of Addiction and Mental Health Service, Edmonton Zone, and Alberta Health Services. Funding for this project was provided by a grant from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR; Funding Reference Number 119531) and the Royal Bank of Canada Foundation.

# **Authors' Contributions**

KO analyzed and interpreted the data, and drafted the initial manuscript. AB contributed to the design of the study, obtained funding for the study, supervised the study, and analyzed and interpreted the data. PM contributed to the design of the study, obtained funding for the study, supervised the study, and helped interpret the data. LW supervised the study and analyzed and interpreted the data. AR acquired the data and analyzed and interpreted the data. SC contributed to the design of the study, supervised the study, and interpreted the data. MJ contributed to the design of the study, and interpreted the data. BR contributed to the design of the study and interpreted the data. RR contributed to the design of the study and oversaw data analysis. AO contributed to the design of the study and interpreted the data. AJ contributed to the design of the study, and interpreted the data, analysis. AN conceptualized and designed the study, obtained funding for the study, supervised the study, acquired the data, analyzed and interpreted the data, and helped draft the initial manuscript. All authors critically revised the manuscript for important intellectual content and approved the final manuscript as submitted.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

During this work, AN held a CIHR New Investigator Award and RR held a Health Scholar award from Alberta Innovates—Health Solutions. PM holds a Tier I Canada Research Chair. The other authors have no conflicts to declare.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Trial inclusion and exclusion criteria. [PNG File, 92 KB - mental v7i7e13356 app1.png]

# Multimedia Appendix 2

Adolescents' ratings of most inspiring Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically features. [PNG File, 303 KB - mental v7i7e13356 app2.png]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Adolescents' ratings of most helpful Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically modules. [PNG File , 160 KB - mental v7i7e13356 app3.png ]

# Multimedia Appendix 4

Open-ended responses from adolescents on the extent to which they used the skills learned and topics to include in the Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically program. [PNG File, 107 KB - mental v7i7e13356 app4.png]

# References

- 1. Merikangas KR, He J, Burstein M, Swanson SA, Avenevoli S, Cui L, et al. Lifetime prevalence of mental disorders in US adolescents: results from the national comorbidity survey replication-adolescent supplement (NCS-A). J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2010 Oct;49(10):980-989 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2010.05.017] [Medline: 20855043]
- Whiteford HA, Degenhardt L, Rehm J, Baxter AJ, Ferrari AJ, Erskine HE, et al. Global burden of disease attributable to mental and substance use disorders: findings from the global burden of disease study 2010. Lancet 2013 Nov 9;382(9904):1575-1586. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61611-6] [Medline: 23993280]
- 3. American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders: DSM-5. Fifth Edition. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing; 2013.

- Connolly SD, Bernstein GA, Work Group on Quality Issues. Practice parameter for the assessment and treatment of children and adolescents with anxiety disorders. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2007 Feb;46(2):267-283. [doi: 10.1097/01.chi.0000246070.23695.06] [Medline: 17242630]
- Burstein M, Beesdo-Baum K, He J, Merikangas KR. Threshold and subthreshold generalized anxiety disorder among US adolescents: prevalence, sociodemographic, and clinical characteristics. Psychol Med 2014 Aug;44(11):2351-2362 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1017/S0033291713002997] [Medline: 24384401]
- 6. Cartwright-Hatton S, McNicol K, Doubleday E. Anxiety in a neglected population: prevalence of anxiety disorders in
- pre-adolescent children. Clin Psychol Rev 2006 Nov;26(7):817-833. [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2005.12.002] [Medline: 16517038]
  7. Seligman LD, Ollendick TH. Cognitive-behavioral therapy for anxiety disorders in youth. Child Adolesc Psychiatr Clin N Am 2011 Apr;20(2):217-238 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.chc.2011.01.003] [Medline: 21440852]
- James AC, James G, Cowdrey FA, Soler A, Choke A. Cognitive behavioural therapy for anxiety disorders in children and adolescents. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013 Jun 3(6):CD004690. [doi: <u>10.1002/14651858.CD004690.pub3</u>] [Medline: 23733328]
- 9. Ginsburg G, Becker-Haimes E, Keeton C, Kendall P, Iyengar S, Sakolsky D, et al. Results from the Child/Adolescent Anxiety Multimodal Extended Long-Term Study (CAMELS): Primary Anxiety Outcomes. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2018 Jul;57(7):471-480. [doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2018.03.017] [Medline: 29960692]
- 10. Andersson G, Carlbring P, Berger T, Almlöv J, Cuijpers P. What makes Internet therapy work? Cogn Behav Ther 2009;38(Suppl 1):55-60. [doi: 10.1080/16506070902916400] [Medline: 19675956]
- Silfvernagel K, Gren-Landell M, Emanuelsson M, Carlbring P, Andersson G. Individually tailored internet-based cognitive behavior therapy for adolescents with anxiety disorders: a pilot effectiveness study. Internet Interv 2015 Sep 26;2(3):297-302 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2015.07.002]
- Spence SH, Donovan CL, March S, Gamble A, Anderson RE, Prosser S, et al. A randomized controlled trial of online versus clinic-based CBT for adolescent anxiety. J Consult Clin Psychol 2011 Oct;79(5):629-642. [doi: <u>10.1037/a0024512</u>] [Medline: <u>21744945</u>]
- Tillfors M, Andersson G, Ekselius L, Furmark T, Lewenhaupt S, Karlsson A, et al. A randomized trial of Internet-delivered treatment for social anxiety disorder in high school students. Cogn Behav Ther 2011;40(2):147-157. [doi: 10.1080/16506073.2011.555486] [Medline: 25155815]
- Stjerneklar S, Hougaard E, McLellan LF, Thastum M. A randomized controlled trial examining the efficacy of an internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy program for adolescents with anxiety disorders. PLoS One 2019;14(9):e0222485 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0222485] [Medline: 31532802]
- 15. March S, Spence SH, Donovan CL, Kenardy JA. Large-scale dissemination of internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy for youth anxiety: feasibility and acceptability study. J Med Internet Res 2018 Jul 4;20(7):e234 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9211] [Medline: 29973338]
- Stjerneklar S, Hougaard E, Nielsen AD, Gaardsvig MM, Thastum M. Internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy for adolescents with anxiety disorders: a feasibility study. Internet Interv 2018 Mar;11:30-40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2018.01.001] [Medline: 30135757]
- 17. Gren-Landell M, Björklind A, Tillfors M, Furmark T, Svedin CG, Andersson G. Evaluation of the psychometric properties of a modified version of the social phobia screening questionnaire for use in adolescents. Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health 2009 Nov 11;3(1):36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1753-2000-3-36] [Medline: 19906313]
- Beck AT, Epstein N, Brown G, Steer RA. An inventory for measuring clinical anxiety: psychometric properties. J Consult Clin Psychol 1988 Dec;56(6):893-897. [doi: <u>10.1037//0022-006x.56.6.893</u>] [Medline: <u>3204199</u>]
- Svanborg P, Asberg M. A new self-rating scale for depression and anxiety states based on the Comprehensive Psychopathological Rating Scale. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1994 Jan;89(1):21-28. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1600-0447.1994.tb01480.x</u>] [Medline: <u>8140903</u>]
- 20. Vigerland S, Lenhard F, Bonnert M, Lalouni M, Hedman E, Ahlen J, et al. Internet-delivered cognitive behavior therapy for children and adolescents: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Psychol Rev 2016 Dec;50:1-10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2016.09.005] [Medline: 27668988]
- 21. Newton AS, Wozney L, Bagnell A, Fitzpatrick E, Curtis S, Jabbour M, et al. Increasing access to mental health care with Breathe, an internet-based program for anxious adolescents: study protocol for a pilot randomized controlled trial. JMIR Res Protoc 2016 Jan 29;5(1):e18 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.4428] [Medline: 26825111]
- 22. Rocket Science Group. Mailchimp URL: <u>https://mailchimp.com</u> [accessed 2020-05-13]
- 23. myStudies. myStudies: A Connec Service URL: https://mystudies.ca [accessed 2020-05-13]
- 24. Wozney L, McGrath PJ, Newton A, Huguet A, Franklin M, Perri K, et al. Usability, learnability and performance evaluation of Intelligent Research and Intervention Software: a delivery platform for ehealth interventions. Health Informatics J 2016 Sep;22(3):730-743. [doi: 10.1177/1460458215586803] [Medline: 26105726]
- Birmaher B, Brent DA, Chiappetta L, Bridge J, Monga S, Baugher M. Psychometric properties of the Screen for Child Anxiety Related Emotional Disorders (SCARED): a replication study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 1999 Oct;38(10):1230-1236. [doi: 10.1097/00004583-199910000-00011] [Medline: 10517055]

- 26. Horowitz LM, Bridge JA, Teach SJ, Ballard E, Klima J, Rosenstein DL, et al. Ask suicide-screening questions (ASQ): a brief instrument for the pediatric emergency department. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med 2012 Dec;166(12):1170-1176 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/archpediatrics.2012.1276] [Medline: 23027429]
- 27. Zelen M. The randomization and stratification of patients to clinical trials. J Chronic Dis 1974 Sep;27(7-8):365-375. [doi: 10.1016/0021-9681(74)90015-0] [Medline: 4612056]
- Wozney L, Baxter P, Newton AS. Usability evaluation with mental health professionals and young people to develop an internet-based cognitive-behaviour therapy program for adolescents with anxiety disorders. BMC Pediatr 2015 Dec 16;15:213 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12887-015-0534-1] [Medline: 26675420]
- 29. Kelders SM, Kok RN, Ossebaard HC, van Gemert-Pijnen JE. Persuasive system design does matter: a systematic review of adherence to web-based interventions. J Med Internet Res 2012 Nov 14;14(6):e152 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2104] [Medline: 23151820]
- Hale III WW, Raaijmakers QA, van Hoof A, Meeus WH. Improving screening cut-off scores for DSM-5 adolescent anxiety disorder symptom dimensions with the Screen for Child Anxiety Related Emotional Disorders. Psychiatry J 2014;2014:517527 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2014/517527] [Medline: 24829901]
- Desousa DA, Salum GA, Isolan LR, Manfro GG. Sensitivity and specificity of the Screen for Child Anxiety Related Emotional Disorders (SCARED): a community-based study. Child Psychiatry Hum Dev 2013 Jun;44(3):391-399. [doi: 10.1007/s10578-012-0333-y] [Medline: 22961135]
- 32. Crocetti E, Hale WW, Fermani A, Raaijmakers Q, Meeus W. Psychometric properties of the screen for child anxiety related emotional disorders (SCARED) in the general Italian adolescent population: a validation and a comparison between Italy and the Netherlands. J Anxiety Disord 2009 Aug;23(6):824-829. [doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2009.04.003] [Medline: 19427168]
- March JS, Parker JD, Sullivan K, Stallings P, Conners CK. The Multidimensional Anxiety Scale for Children (MASC): factor structure, reliability, and validity. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 1997 Apr;36(4):554-565. [doi: 10.1097/00004583-199704000-00019] [Medline: 9100431]
- 34. March J, Parker JD. The Multidimensional Anxiety Scale for Children (MASC). In: Maruish ME, editor. The Use of Psychological Testing for Treatment Planning and Outcomes Assessment: Volume 1: General Considerations. New York, USA: Routledge; 2004:39-62.
- Dierker LC, Albano AM, Clarke GN, Heimberg RG, Kendall PC, Merikangas KR, et al. Screening for anxiety and depression in early adolescence. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2001 Aug;40(8):929-936. [doi: 10.1097/00004583-200108000-00015] [Medline: 11501693]
- 36. Jaeschke R, Singer J, Guyatt GH. Measurement of health status. Ascertaining the minimal clinically important difference. Control Clin Trials 1989 Dec;10(4):407-415. [doi: 10.1016/0197-2456(89)90005-6] [Medline: 2691207]
- 37. Crosby RD, Kolotkin RL, Williams GR. Defining clinically meaningful change in health-related quality of life. J Clin Epidemiol 2003 May;56(5):395-407. [doi: 10.1016/s0895-4356(03)00044-1] [Medline: 12812812]
- Arain M, Campbell MJ, Cooper CL, Lancaster GA. What is a pilot or feasibility study? A review of current practice and editorial policy. BMC Med Res Methodol 2010 Jul 16;10:67 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-10-67] [Medline: 20637084]
- 39. Lancaster GA, Dodd S, Williamson PR. Design and analysis of pilot studies: recommendations for good practice. J Eval Clin Pract 2004 May;10(2):307-312. [doi: 10.1111/j.2002.384.doc.x] [Medline: 15189396]
- 40. Browne RH. On the use of a pilot sample for sample size determination. Stat Med 1995 Sep 15;14(17):1933-1940. [doi: 10.1002/sim.4780141709] [Medline: 8532986]
- 41. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 24.0. URL: <u>https://www.ibm.com/</u> [accessed 2020-05-18]
- 42. Juniper EF, Guyatt GH, Willan A, Griffith LE. Determining a minimal important change in a disease-specific quality of life questionnaire. J Clin Epidemiol 1994 Jan;47(1):81-87. [doi: 10.1016/0895-4356(94)90036-1] [Medline: 8283197]
- 43. Drummond MF, Sculpher MJ, Torrance GW, O?Brien BJ, Stoddart GL. Methods for the Economic Evaluation of Health Care Programmes. Third Edition. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press; 2005.
- Marshall DA, Hux M. Design and analysis issues for economic analysis alongside clinical trials. Med Care 2009 Jul;47(7 Suppl 1):S14-S20. [doi: <u>10.1097/MLR.0b013e3181a31971</u>] [Medline: <u>19536012</u>]
- 45. Wozney L, Huguet A, Bennett K, Radomski AD, Hartling L, Dyson M, et al. How do ehealth programs for adolescents with depression work? A realist review of persuasive system design components in internet-based psychological therapies. J Med Internet Res 2017 Aug 9;19(8):e266 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7573] [Medline: 28793983]
- 46. Wright A, Hannon J, Hegedus EJ, Kavchak AE. Clinimetrics corner: a closer look at the minimal clinically important difference (MCID). J Man Manip Ther 2012 Aug;20(3):160-166 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1179/2042618612Y.0000000001] [Medline: 23904756]

# Abbreviations

RenderX

ASQ: Ask Suicide-Screening Questions Breathe: Being Real, Easing Anxiety: Tools Helping Electronically CIHR: Canadian Institutes of Health Research

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356

DALY: disability-adjusted life year GAD: Generalized Anxiety Disorder ICBT: internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy IRIS: Intelligent Research Intervention Software MASC2: Multidimensional Anxiety Scale for Children–Second Edition MCID: minimal clinically important difference RCT: randomized controlled trial SCARED: Screen for Child Anxiety-Related Emotional Disorders

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 10.01.19; peer-reviewed by M Subotic-Kerry, F Lenhard, MS Aslam; comments to author 27.04.19; revised version received 20.09.19; accepted 21.03.20; published 24.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> O'Connor K, Bagnell A, McGrath P, Wozney L, Radomski A, Rosychuk RJ, Curtis S, Jabbour M, Fitzpatrick E, Johnson DW, Ohinmaa A, Joyce A, Newton A An Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Program for Adolescents With Anxiety: Pilot Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e13356 URL: <u>https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e13356</u> doi:<u>10.2196/13356</u> PMID:<u>32706720</u>

©Kathleen O'Connor, Alexa Bagnell, Patrick McGrath, Lori Wozney, Ashley Radomski, Rhonda J Rosychuk, Sarah Curtis, Mona Jabbour, Eleanor Fitzpatrick, David W Johnson, Arto Ohinmaa, Anthony Joyce, Amanda Newton. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 24.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# **Original Paper**

# The Effect of Shame on Patients With Social Anxiety Disorder in Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy: Randomized Controlled Trial

Haoyu Wang<sup>1,2</sup>, BA; Qingxue Zhao<sup>1</sup>, MA; Wenting Mu<sup>3</sup>, PhD; Marcus Rodriguez<sup>4</sup>, PhD; Mingyi Qian<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD; Thomas Berger<sup>5</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>School of Psychological and Cognitive Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

<sup>2</sup>School of Psychological and Cognitive Sciences, Beijing Key Laboratory for Behavior and Mental Health, Peking University, Beijing, China

<sup>3</sup>Center for the Treatment and Study of Anxiety, University of Pennsylvania, Pennsylvania, PA, United States

<sup>4</sup>Department of Psychology, Pitzer College, California, CA, United States

<sup>5</sup>Department of Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

## **Corresponding Author:**

Mingyi Qian, PhD School of Psychological and Cognitive Sciences Peking University The Philosophical Building 2nd Fl., Yiheyuan Road, Haidian District Beijing China Phone: 86 62761081 Email: <u>qmy@pku.edu.cn</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** Prior research has demonstrated the efficacy of internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy (ICBT) for social anxiety disorder (SAD). However, it is unclear how shame influences the efficacy of this treatment.

**Objective:** This study aimed to investigate the role shame played in the ICBT treatment process for participants with SAD.

**Methods:** A total of 104 Chinese participants (73 females; age: mean 24.92, SD 4.59 years) were randomly assigned to self-help ICBT, guided ICBT, or wait list control groups. For the guided ICBT group, half of the participants were assigned to the group at a time due to resource constraints. This led to a time difference among the three groups. Participants were assessed before and immediately after the intervention using the Social Interaction Anxiety Scale (SIAS), Social Phobia Scale (SPS), and Experience of Shame Scale (ESS).

**Results:** Participants' social anxiety symptoms (self-help: differences between pre- and posttreatment SIAS=-12.71; Cohen d=1.01; 95% CI 9.08 to 16.32; P<.001 and differences between pre- and posttreatment SPS=11.13; Cohen d=0.89; 95% CI 6.98 to 15.28; P<.001; guided: SIAS=19.45; Cohen d=1.20; 95% CI 14.67 to 24.24; P<.001 and SPS=13.45; Cohen d=0.96; 95% CI 8.26 to 18.64; P<.001) and shame proneness (self-help: differences between pre- and posttreatment ESS=7.34; Cohen d=0.75; 95% CI 3.99 to 10.69; P<.001 and guided: differences between pre- and posttreatment ESS=9.97; Cohen d=0.88; 95% CI 5.36 to 14.57; P<.001) in both the self-help and guided ICBT groups reduced significantly after treatment, with no significant differences between the two intervention groups. Across all the ICBT sessions, the only significant predictors of reductions in shame proneness were the average number of words participants wrote in the exposure module ( $\beta=.222$ ; SE 0.175;  $t_{96}=2.317$ ; P=.02) and gender ( $\beta=-.33$ ; SE 0.002;  $t_{77}=-3.13$ ; P=.002). We also found a mediation effect, wherein reductions in shame fully mediated the relationship between the average number of words participants wrote in the exposure module and reductions in social anxiety symptoms (SIAS:  $\beta=-.0049$ ; SE 0.0016; 95% CI -0.0085 to -0.0019 and SPS:  $\beta=-.0039$ ; SE 0.0015; 95% CI -0.0075 to -0.0012).

**Conclusions:** The findings of this study suggest that participants' engagement in the exposure module in ICBT alleviates social anxiety symptoms by reducing the levels of shame proneness. Our study provides a new perspective for understanding the role of shame in the treatment of social anxiety. The possible mechanisms of the mediation effect and clinical implications are discussed.

Trial Registration: Chinese Clinical Trial Registry ChiCTR1900021952; http://www.chictr.org.cn/showproj.aspx?proj=36977

# KEYWORDS

internet-based intervention; cognitive behavioral therapy; phobia; social; shame; implosive therapy

# Introduction

#### Background

Internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy (ICBT) entails similar content to conventional in-person cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT), which has been proven to have treatment effects equivalent to pharmacological treatments [1,2]. ICBT is developing rapidly because of its convenience, low cost, and wide range of use. ICBT has shown significant and long-standing effects for various psychiatric disorders [3-5], especially social anxiety disorder (SAD) [6]. A longitudinal study showed that improvements in SAD symptoms after ICBT were maintained at 5-year follow-up [7].

Shame shares many similarities with social anxiety, including self-directed attention; fear of negative evaluations from others; and regarding oneself as unwelcome, unattractive, or worthless in others' view [8-10]. Shame proneness, as a dispositional affective sensitivity to the emotion of shame, is a stable trait that refers to individuals' cognitive, affective, and behavioral responses to transgressions [11,12]. Empirical and meta-analytic studies suggest that shame plays an important role in the development and maintenance of social anxiety [13,14]. Helsel's [15] study of children's SAD and shame experiences showed that certain degrees of shame experience could cause social anxiety. Some studies also showed significant correlations between shame proneness, SAD, social avoidance, and distress [16-18]. Several studies also showed that both individual and group CBT significantly reduce shame in patients with SAD [16,19]. However, they did not explore which part of CBT changes participants' shame proneness. Hedman et al [20] proposed cognitive modification and exposure exercises as possible mechanisms.

Some empirical studies have investigated the relationship between shame and social anxiety through self-reported scales [13,17,18], and shame has been suggested to play an important role in SAD. In a longitudinal study, Li et al [21] verified the important influence of shame on social anxiety and found that reductions in shame proneness led to improvements in social anxiety. In addition, several studies found that CBT and compassion-focused therapy (a treatment specifically designed for people with high levels of shame) reduced patients' body shame [22,23]. Although some studies have explored the relationship between shame and social anxiety symptoms, it is still unknown what role shame plays in the ICBT treatment of SAD.

#### **Objective of This Study**

In this study, we investigated the following questions among a sample of Chinese individuals with SAD: (1) Is shame proneness

significantly reduced over the course of treatment using a Chinese version of the ICBT? and (2) If so, which modules in the ICBT influence the levels of shame proneness? We hypothesized that the levels of shame proneness would be reduced over the course of ICBT treatment and that shame proneness would mediate the relationship between ICBT modules and social anxiety symptoms. If successful, this investigation will further elucidate the treatment of SAD and contribute new insights into the development of more detailed and targeted ICBT programs.

# Methods

#### **Study Design and Approval**

This research was an 8-week clinical trial. Participants were recruited from 2015 to 2017 in two different stages: a pilot study, which consisted of only the self-help and the wait list control (WLC) groups, and a controlled trial with 3 groups. All data came from a larger program of ICBT. This study was approved by the local ethics committee and registered in Peking University. The trial registration number is ChiCTR1900021952.

#### Participants and Eligibility Criteria

We used a community sample in the study. Participants were recruited through different internet platforms, and they were informed about the basic information, aim, and procedure of the study. Individuals who were interested in the study were required to finish several self-reported questionnaires on the website (N=1479). In addition, they were invited to participate in the Chinese version of the Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI; N=784) [24,25]. The MINI was conducted either face-to-face or through telephone by 3 masters-level graduate students and 1 doctoral student in clinical psychology, all of whom have learned and practiced MINI under the guidance of a professional psychiatrist and have gained certain clinical interview skills.

The main inclusion criteria were as follows: participants who were older than 18 years and who met the diagnostic criteria of SAD in the Structural Clinical Interview for Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th edition (DSM-IV) Axis I Disorders. Their Social Interaction Anxiety Scale (SIAS) score was higher than 22, with Social Phobia Scale (SPS) score higher than 33. They did not take any antipsychotic drugs or undergo other psychological treatments in the last year, and they did not meet the diagnostic criteria of schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and high suicidal tendency. Participants had to agree that they could finish the 8-week ICBT program and the posttreatment measurements. Detailed information of the screening process and the eligibility criteria are shown in Figure 1.

Figure 1. Flowchart of this study.



# **Participants' Basic Information**

A total of 104 participants, including 31 males and 73 females, aged 18 to 45 years (mean 24.92, SD 4.59 years) met the criteria and agreed to attend the treatment program.

# Measures

RenderX

# Experience of Shame Scale

The 25-item Experience of Shame Scale was composed by Qian et al [26] and designed to measure participants' shame proneness. Higher scores represent higher shame proneness. The scale has high reliability and validity (standard Cronbach alpha=.87).

# Social Interaction Anxiety Scale and Social Phobia Scale

SIAS is a 19-item scale, originally composed by Mattick and Clarke and revised into a Chinese version [27,28]. SIAS is used to evaluate the degree of individuals' feeling of anxiety and fear in a social interaction situation, such as being in a party or talking to others. SPS is another scale that assesses the anxiety and avoidance when individuals are being observed by others in social situations [28]. These two scales are often used together, and they both have high internal reliability (0.87 for SIAS and 0.90 for SPS) and retest reliability (0.86 for SIAS and 0.85 for SPS). The criterion-related validity of SIAS is 0.514 and of SPS is 0.479.



### **Beck Depression Inventory**

The Chinese version of the Beck Depression Inventory (BDI) scale is widely used in the measurement of depressive symptoms, with high reliability (standard Cronbach alpha=.890 and split-half reliability=0.879) and validity [29]. Prior research showed that the relationship between SAD and depression is high [30]; thus, to eliminate the influence of depressive symptoms, the BDI score and the result of MINI were both seen as excluding criteria for the screening process.

## Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview

The MINI [25] is a structured interview with high internal reliability (0.94) and test-retest reliability (0.97), designed to access participants' psychotic symptoms according to DSM-IV, revised. The interview takes approximately 30 min.

The primary outcome measures were changes in the ESS score and the relationships of ESS and ICBT, whereas others were recorded as secondary outcomes.

# The Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy Program

The ICBT program is an internet-based self-help cognitive behavioral intervention course and was first developed at the University of Bern [6]. The original materials were translated and revised twice by 9 clinical psychologists from the School of Psychological and Cognitive Sciences at Peking University. Except for some course practices that were modified because of cultural differences, no other contents were changed.

The 8-week courses can roughly be divided into 5 parts. First, motivation arousing, which guides the participants to think about and write down why they want to change and what life would be like if social anxiety symptoms reduce. Relaxation training would also be introduced to participants in this module. Second, psychoeducation, which explains the relevant theories of SAD, the concepts of negative thoughts, safety behaviors, self-focus attention, and their relationships, helping participants gradually construct the case formulation of their own. Third, cognitive construct, which instructs participants to identify and re-examine their nonadaptive negative thoughts and to take notes on the rational thinking form, which will guide them to replace nonadaptive thoughts with adaptive ones. Fourth, attention training, which helps participants to focus more on the external environment other than themselves. Fifth, exposure and problem solving, which aim to help participants to confront the situations that may cause anxiety, to try behavioral experiments, and to solve problems.

Overall, two forms of the ICBT intervention were included in the study: the self-help ICBT and guided ICBT. A total of 3 therapists were included in the program, all of whom were masters-level graduate students in clinical psychology, who had undergone formal CBT training and had at least 1 year of experience of individual counseling, and they were supervised by a licensed clinical psychologist on a weekly basis. Each therapist assists a certain number of participants when needed in the guided group. The assistance of the therapists consisted of a weekly email to each patient, aiming at motivating and reinforcing their usage of the ICBT program. Furthermore, therapists answered participants' questions about the ICBT program. Therapists also needed to know the basic information of their patients and their progress in the program, the last time of their visit, and the homework record. Approximately 15 min were needed to prepare and reply to the email per patient for each week. The program had an independent network platform for therapists, and they can check the login information and relative data of all participants on the platform (such as their homework and the time they spent on each module).

# **Information Collecting and Research Process**

After the screening process, the participants would first sign the digital informed consent form via internet and were provided with the instructions of the program. After which they would be divided into 3 groups: guided group, self-help group, and WLC group. Each individual needed to fill out the SPS, SIAS, and ESS scales before and immediately after completing the ICBT program (or 2 months later for the WLC group).

## **Statistical Analysis**

All analyses were conducted using SPSS version 20 (IBM Corp). First, differences among various groups in demographic and pretreatment clinical variables were tested using chi-square and one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) tests. Repeated measures of ANOVA were also conducted to verify the participants' improvement after ICBT.

For further analysis, we introduced a variable, residual gain (RG), to indicate the intervention changes. A linear regression model was fitted to find the specific modules of ICBT, which have an impact on RG of shame proneness. Afterward, we conducted a mediation analysis to investigate the role of shame proneness in the ICBT treatment. The results related to ESS (shame proneness) were regarded as the primary outcome.

# Results

# **Participants**

The descriptive statistics of all variable scores are shown in Table 1. In total, participants' mean age was 24.92 (SD 4.59) years, and 70.2% (73/104) of them were female. Using pretreatment scores of SPS, SIAS, and ESS as dependent variables, we conducted three 2 (gender) × 3 (group) univariate ANOVA. The results showed did not yield significant main effects of group (SIAS:  $F_{2,98}=1.532$ ; P=.22; partial  $\eta^2=0.03$ ; SPS:  $F_{2,98}$ =1.034; P=.359; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.021; and ESS:  $F_{2,98}=0.257$ ; P=.77; partial  $\eta^2=0.005$ ) and gender (SIAS:  $F_{1.98}$ =0.102; P=.75; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.001; SPS:  $F_{1.98}$ =0.084; P=.77; partial  $\eta^2=0.001$ ; and ESS:  $F_{1.98}=0.257$ ; P=.77; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.005), and the interaction effects were also not significant (SIAS:  $F_{2,98}$ =0.489; P=.615; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.01; SPS:  $F_{2,98}$ =1.571; *P*=.21; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.031; and ESS: *F*<sub>2.98</sub>=0.176; *P*=.839; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.004). This suggested that the 3 groups of participants had the same level of shame and social anxiety before ICBT.



Wang et al

Table 1. The descriptive statistics of all variables before and after the treatment.

Sociodemographics	Intervention (n=80)						<i>F</i> (df)	P value	Chi-square ( <i>df</i> =2)
	Self-help (n=47)		Guided (n=33)		Wait list (n=24)				
	Values	d	Values	d	Values	d			
Gender, n (%)									0.9
Female	34 (72)	N⁄A	22 (67)	N⁄A	17 (71)	N⁄A	N/A	N/A	
Age (years), mean (SD)	25.91 (4.25)	N⁄A	24.73 (5.40)	N⁄A	23.25 (3.59)	N⁄A	2.81 (2,101)	.07	
Education level, n (%)									0.9
Low/middle	31 (66)	N⁄A	22 (67)	N⁄A	16 (67)	N⁄A	N/A	N/A	
High	16 (34)	N⁄A	11 (33)	N⁄A	8 (33)	N⁄A	N/A	N/A	
Diagnosis, n (%)									0.9
SAD <sup>b</sup>	23 (49)	N⁄A	15 (45)	N⁄A	9 (38)	N⁄A	N/A	N/A	
SAD+MDD <sup>c</sup>	9 (19)	N⁄A	9 (27)	N⁄A	6 (25)	N⁄A	N/A	N/A	
$SAD+AD^d$	8 (17)	N⁄A	5 (15)	N⁄A	5 (20)	N⁄A	N/A	N/A	
SAD+MDD+AD	7 (15)	N⁄A	4 (12)	N⁄A	4 (16)	N⁄A	N/A	N/A	
Experience of Shame Scale , mean (SD)	N/A	0.80	N/A	0.88	N/A	0.25	N/A	N/A	N/A
Pretreatment	75.45 (10.53)	N⁄A	74.61 (12.94)	N⁄A	76.29 (12.48)	N⁄A	0.14 (2,101)	.87	
Posttreatment	68.11 (13.92)	N⁄A	64.64 (14.97)	N⁄A	76.92 (13.13)	N⁄A	5.47 (2,101)	.006	
Social Interaction Anxiety Scale, mean (SD)	N/A	1.01	N/A	1.20	N/A	0.21	N/A	N/A	N/A
Pretreatment	66.62 (10.62)	N⁄A	70.67 (9.36)	N⁄A	66.04 (10.61)	N⁄A	1.96 (2,101)	.15	
Posttreatment	53.91 (14.80)	N⁄A	51.21 (13.25)	N⁄A	66.50 (13.11)	N⁄A	9.27 (2,101)	<.001	
Social Phobia Scale , mean (SD)	N/A	0.89	N/A	0.96	N/A	0.25	N/A	N/A	N/A
Pretreatment	56.02 (14.16)	N⁄A	53.48 (13.87)	N⁄A	55.42 (13.74)	N⁄A	0.33 (2,101)	.72	
Posttreatment	44.89 (17.54)	N⁄A	40.03 (14.99)	N⁄A	56.29 (16.90)	N⁄A	6.83 (2,101)	.002	

<sup>a</sup>N/A: not applicable.

<sup>b</sup>SAD: social anxiety disorder.

<sup>c</sup>MDD: major depressive disorder.

<sup>d</sup>AD: other anxiety disorders.

#### **Dropout Rate and Adherence**

The dropout rate difference between the self-help (32.86%) and guided (52.86%) ICBT groups was significant, with higher dropout rate in the guided group ( $\chi^2_1$ =5.7; *P*=.02). In addition, we identified another two adherence indexes, the number of modules and homework finished in the ICBT program. A moderation analysis was conducted to investigate whether shame proneness moderated the relationship between ICBT form and treatment adherence. The results did not yield any significant effect (for the module number:  $\beta$ =-.0193; SE 0.0374; 95% CI -0.0938 to 0.0551 and for the homework number:  $\beta$ =-.0393; SE 0.0406; 95% CI -0.1202 to 0.0415). In this regard, shame proneness is not a moderator in the relationship between the form of ICBT and treatment adherence.

## **Primary Outcomes**

We used repeated measures of ANOVA to access whether ICBT can reduce participants' shame proneness. The results showed

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15797
```

that the interaction effect of group and time on ESS ( $F_{2,135}$ =8.44; P<.001; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.11) was significant. Simple effect analysis showed that after treatment, the ESS scores of intervention groups were significantly reduced (self-help: mean deviation [MD]=7.34; Cohen *d*=0.80; 95% CI 3.99 to 10.69; *P*<.001 and guided: MD=9.97; Cohen *d*=0.88; 95% CI 5.36 to 14.58; *P*<.001). As a result, ICBT was effective for the reduction of both social anxiety symptoms (SIAS and SPS) and shame proneness (ESS).

# The Analysis of Effect of Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy on Shame Proneness

In our study, RG (post-pre) was used as an improvement index of the ICBT treatment. RG is calculated as follows:  $Z2-(Z1\times r12)$ , in which Z2 means the Z score of posttreatment, Z1 is the pretreatment Z score, and r12 refers to the Pearson correlation of pre- and posttreatment scores [31]. The greater the absolute value is, the more the participant improves. Compared with the difference between pre- and posttest, the

```
XSL•FO
```

RG is not correlated with the pretest score, therefore eliminating the interference of the irrelevant variable.

To investigate the relationship between different levels of shame and ICBT, we analyzed the Pearson correlation between the pretest ESS score (ESS-pre) and the RG of social anxiety (RG-SIAS and RG-SPS). The results did not show significant correlations (RG-SIAS: r=-0.002; P=.98 and RG-SPS: r=0.12; P=.31). This result showed that ICBT had the same effect among participants with different shame levels.

Thus, we further investigated which module of ICBT had an effect on the decrease of shame. Using the feedback system of the network platform, we analyzed the Pearson correlation between each module's involvement (using frequency and time as the indexes) and pretest ESS score and RG-ESS (the RG of ESS). The results showed that there was no significant correlation between pretest ESS and any involvement index; however, the frequency of relaxation training (r=-0.24)[.01 < P < .05]; P = .03), the total number of words in graded exposure (r=-0.23 [.01<P<.05]; P=.04), the average number of words of graded exposure (r=-0.36 [ $P\leq.01$ ]; P=.001), and the average number of words of systematic problem solving (r=-0.25 [.01 < P < .05]; P=.03) all had significant correlations with RG-ESS. In another words, there were no differences among participants with different degrees of shame proneness on their initiative preference of treatment tasks, but the more

they involved in the relaxation training, problem solving, and exposure modules of ICBT, the more they improved on their shame level.

Furthermore, we used ENTERING method to perform a linear regression analysis on gender, age, group, the frequency of relaxation training, the total number of words writing in graded exposure and the average number of words writing in graded exposure as well as systematic problems. This linear regression analysis determined whether these parameters had influenced the score of RG-ESS. The results showed that the goodness-of-fit was the highest when the regression model included only gender and the average number of words of graded exposure as the predictive variables ( $R^2_{adjusted}$ =0.147;  $F_{1,77}$ =9.79; P=.002). The regression coefficients ( $\beta$ ) and the corresponding tests of significance are presented in Table 2. These results showed that both gender and the average number of words of exposure had a significant influence on the decrease in shame proneness: women improved more than men and the more the number of words of exposure, the more reduction in their shame level. Furthermore, we also calculated the Pearson correlation between the average number of words of exposure and participants' depressive symptoms and found no significant correlation (with pretest BDI: r=0.09; P=0.44 and with posttest BDI: r=-0.15; P=.20), indicating that depressive symptoms did not show an impact on the involvement of exposure module and its effect on shame proneness.

Table 2. The regression coefficients of the regression model.

Variable	β	SE	<i>t</i> value ( <i>df</i> =2,77)	P value	Tolerance	Variance inflation factor
Constant	N/A <sup>a</sup>	N/A	1.10	.27	N/A	N/A
Gender	.21	0.175	1.97	.05	0.98	1.02
The average number of words of graded exposure	33	0.002	-3.13	.002	0.98	1.02

<sup>a</sup>N/A: not applicable.

# The Mediation Effect of the Change of Shame Level

To further investigate the relationship among ICBT, shame proneness, and social anxiety, we did a mediation analysis. We used the average number of words of the exposure module as the predictive variable, the RG of ESS (the decrease of shame) as the mediation variable, and the RG of SIAS and SPS (the improvement of social anxiety) as dependent variables. The results of our analysis revealed evidence of a significant indirect effect of the average number of words of the exposure module on the improvement of social anxiety symptoms via their decrease of shame (for SIAS:  $\beta$ =-.0049; SE 0.0016; 95% CI -0.0085 to -0.0019 and for SPS:  $\beta$ =-.0039; SE 0.0015; 95% CI -0.0075 to -0.0012). Two graphical depictions of the model were seen in Figures 2 and 3, along with the statistics measuring the significance of each predictive pathway. Consistent with

the results, the average number of words in the exposure module significantly predicted the RG of ESS (a path:  $\beta$ =-.0076; SE 0.0022; t<sub>78</sub>=-3.52; P<.001). In addition, the higher the improvement of shame, the higher the improvement of social anxiety symptoms (b path; for SIAS:  $\beta$ =.6397; SE 0.1366;  $t_{78}$ =4.68; *P*<.001 and for SPS:  $\beta$ =.5037; SE 0.1380;  $t_{78}$ =3.65; P<.001). Furthermore, the direct effect of the number of words in exposure to social anxiety improvement after controlling for the mediating influence of the decrease in shame proneness (RG-ESS) was not significant (c' path; for SIAS:  $\beta$ =-.0030; SE 0.0022;  $t_{78}$ =-1.34; *P*=.18 and for SPS:  $\beta$ =-.0015; SE 0.0023;  $t_{78}$ =-0.65; *P*=.52). The mediation effects were still significant even if depressive symptoms were controlled. These results suggest that the decrease of shame level fully mediates the improvement of social anxiety symptoms (CI does not include 0).



Figure 2. The mediation effect of shame decrease on exposure to Social Interaction Anxiety Scale.







#### **Secondary Outcomes**

# Changes in Social Anxiety and Their Level of Shame After Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy

We conducted a group (self-help, guided, and WLC) × time (pre-/posttreatment) repeated measures of ANOVA analysis to access the treatment effect of ICBT. The results showed that the interaction effects of group and time on SIAS ( $F_{2,101}$ =18.59; P<.001; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.27) and SPS ( $F_{2,101}$ =7.91; P=.001; partial  $\eta^2$ =0.14) were significant. Simple effect analysis showed that the post-SIAS and post-SPS scores were significantly lower than pretreatment in both the self-help (SIAS: t<sub>46</sub>=7.06; Cohen d=1.01; 95% CI 3.99 to 10.69; P<.001) and guided groups (SIAS: t<sub>32</sub>=8.28; Cohen d=1.20; 95% CI 14.67 to 24.24; P<.001 and SPS: t<sub>32</sub>=5.28; Cohen d=0.96; 95% CI 8.26 to 18.64; P<.001) but not in the WLC group.

# The Influence of Two Treatment Groups on Treatment Effects

We used the RG of SIAS, SPS, and ESS as dependent variables and conducted independent *t* analysis to explore the group differences of treatment effect. The results showed that there was a marginal significant difference between SIAS RGs of the two groups ( $t_{78}=1.88$ ; *P*=.06); guided group showed more improvement than the self-help group. In addition, the RGs of two groups' ESS ( $t_{78}=1.09$ ; *P*=.28) and SPS ( $t_{78}=1.07$ ; *P*=.29) had no significant difference. In other words, the SIAS score

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15797

RenderX

of the guided group was improved than that of the self-help group, but there was no difference between the two groups' changes of shame level.

# Discussion

#### **Principal Findings and Interpretation**

Our study used the Chinese version of the ICBT program to investigate whether shame can be significantly reduced during the treatment of SAD and which modules of ICBT exert an influence on the decrease of shame proneness. This study found significant reductions in participants' shame proneness and social anxiety scores over the course of ICBT treatment in both the self-help and guided groups. Our study also suggested that gender (being female) and level of involvement in the exposure module (ie, higher average word count in completed homework assignments) were the only two significant predictors of reductions in shame proneness.

Furthermore, shame proneness fully mediated the relationship between the participants' average word count in the exposure module and change in social anxiety scores. That is, greater engagement in the exposure module led to greater improvements in shame proneness, which, in turn, led to greater improvements in social anxiety symptoms.

As for the dropout rate and adherence, our results showed that the dropout rate of the guided group was significantly higher than that of the self-help ICBT group, and shame proneness

was not a moderator in the relationship between the form of ICBT and treatment adherence.

#### **Comparison With Prior Work**

The effectiveness of both the self-help and guided ICBT on SAD showed in this study is consistent with previous research [6,32-34]. Primary and secondary outcome measures showed significant changes and moderate to large treatment effects after the ICBT program. This is comparable with the treatment effects reported in a recent study [34]. Furthermore, our results indicated that shame played a role in this process.

The relationship between shame and social anxiety has long been debated. According to the psychoevolutionary model [13,35], individuals with social anxiety tend to excessively focus on their social rank and think of themselves in an inferior position, which causes a series of reactions, such as avoiding eye contact, blushing, and timidity [36]. Shame plays an important role in this process [37]. A longitudinal study demonstrated that a clinical group intervention that aimed at reducing shame-proneness could also reduce participants' social anxiety symptoms. Li et al [38], indicated that shame proneness might be a risk factor of SAD. Neuroimaging studies also support this theory. Using structural magnetic resonance imaging scans, Syal et al [39] found that the gray matter of the frontal, temporal, parietal, and insular cortices of the right hemisphere of pateints with SAD was thinner than those of controls. Particularly, thinner anterior cingulate cortex and posterior cingulate cortex (PCC) thickness were associated with higher levels of shame proneness [40] as well as higher severity of social anxiety symptoms [39,41]. According to prior studies, PCC is considered to be involved in the process of social cognition [42] and re-experiencing of past events [43], which are both essential to the maintenance of shame proneness.

In addition, our study indicated that shame proneness played a mediation role in the relationship between the participants' average word count in the exposure module of the ICBT and change in social anxiety scores. Some previous evidence might explain the mediational model. Many studies have confirmed that early negative experiences (such as emotional neglect and abuse) have an influence on feelings of shame and social anxiety, which are subsequently internalized, causing more stable shameful-based schemas [44,45]. To support this view, Fung and Alden [46] demonstrated that being rejected in social situations exerted an influence on the subsequent development of social anxiety. Other researchers further proposed and verified the following path: early negative experience causes shame proneness, which predicts a coping strategy of self-criticism to hide one's perceived defects and prevent the shameful situation from re-emerging, which eventually develops into social anxiety symptoms [47]. Together, these findings indicate that early negative experiences, which are usually treated using exposure therapy, might be important factors in the etiology of shame proneness and social anxiety. As such, it is not surprising that numerous studies have suggested that shame proneness can be alleviated through exposure [48-50] and that shame proneness mediates the relationship between the interruption of avoidant behaviors and reductions in social anxiety.

Furthermore, our study showed a higher dropout rate in the guided ICBT group compared with the self-help group. This might be because of more perceived burden of participants in the guided group, who thought of the email support as another homework. Haug et al [51] offered an explanation that the mature ICBT program has already included the motivation enhancement and psychoeducation, which are the main aims of the therapists' guidance. Therefore, the guidance is not necessarily helpful to the intervention. The relationship between the guided ICBT and adherence is mixed in previous studies [52,53]. This inconsistency might be related to the different forms and time length of the guidance. In addition, two more progressive adherence variables were identified in our research, and we found that shame proneness was not a moderator in the relationship between the form of ICBT and treatment adherence. Our results indicated that adding more contact with the therapist did not have an impact on adherence and homework completion. A possible explanation is that the email guidance, essentially internet based, may be too short in time to develop a good therapeutic alliance, which is an important factor to provide reinforcement for adherence. Therefore, the additional improvement of therapeutic contact could not be taken place via email.

#### Limitations

There are several limitations worth noting in this study. First, our study did not investigate the follow-up effect of ICBT on shame proneness and social anxiety symptoms. Future research is needed to explore the long-term effects of ICBT on these constructs and their interaction. Second, it remains possible that the sequence of the interventions may have contributed to the mediation effect. ICBT is a continuous therapy with 8 different modules, in which exposure is the last one. Participants' motivation and involvement of the exposure might be influenced by previous modules, which we were not able to differentiate in this study. Finally, in our study, the exposure was implemented as a one-time intervention, whereas the measurement of shame proneness was measured as change over the course of the 8-week intervention, which may also confound the effects of other aspects of the intervention. Future dismantling studies are needed to separate these influences and further verify this mediation effect by using only the exposure intervention rather than the entire ICBT package.

#### Conclusions

In accordance with the theories mentioned earlier, our results suggest that shame proneness is an important factor in treating SAD and can be reduced through engagement in a web-based, self-guided exposure treatment. To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the mediation effect of shame proneness in the relationship between ICBT (particularly the exposure component of ICBT) and social anxiety symptoms. Our results suggest that among all the ICBT modules we investigated, only the completion of the exposure component significantly improved social anxiety symptoms by reducing the level of shame proneness. In short, this investigation further elucidates a process-based approach to alleviate shame and social anxiety and contribute insights into the development of more tailored exposure-based ICBT programs.



# Acknowledgments

This work was supported by grants to SL from the National Key R&D Program of China (2017YFB1002503) and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (31571127). The authors would like to acknowledge Lingyu Lin for her kind guidance in the writing of the manuscript.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

## None declared.

**Editorial Notice**: This randomized study was not prospectively registered. The editor granted an exception of ICMJE rules for prospective registration of randomized trials because the risk of bias appears low. The authors' explanation for non-registration is that resource constraints led to a time difference among the intervention groups. They believed this would have prevented this study from being considered as a randomized controlled trial. Readers are advised to carefully assess the validity of any potential explicit or implicit claims related to primary outcomes or effectiveness, as retrospective registration does not prevent authors from changing their outcome measures retrospectively.

# References

- 1. Acarturk C, Cuijpers P, van Straten A, de Graaf R. Psychological treatment of social anxiety disorder: a meta-analysis. Psychol Med 2009 Feb;39(2):241-254. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291708003590] [Medline: 18507874]
- 2. Ponniah K, Hollon SD. Empirically supported psychological interventions for social phobia in adults: a qualitative review of randomized controlled trials. Psychol Med 2008 Jan;38(1):3-14. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291707000918] [Medline: 17640438]
- Barak A, Hen L, Boniel-Nissim M, Shapira N. A comprehensive review and a meta-analysis of the effectiveness of internet-based psychotherapeutic interventions. J Technol Hum Serv 2008;26(2-4):109-160. [doi: 10.1080/15228830802094429]
- Spek V, Cuijpers P, Nyklícek I, Riper H, Keyzer J, Pop V. Internet-based cognitive behaviour therapy for symptoms of depression and anxiety: a meta-analysis. Psychol Med 2007 Mar;37(3):319-328. [doi: <u>10.1017/S0033291706008944</u>] [Medline: <u>17112400</u>]
- Matsumoto K, Sutoh C, Asano K, Seki Y, Urao Y, Yokoo M, et al. Internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy with real-time therapist support via videoconference for patients with obsessive-compulsive disorder, panic disorder, and social anxiety disorder: pilot single-arm trial. J Med Internet Res 2018 Dec 17;20(12):e12091 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/12091] [Medline: 30559094]
- 6. Berger T, Hohl E, Caspar F. Internet-based treatment for social phobia: a randomized controlled trial. J Clin Psychol 2009 Oct;65(10):1021-1035. [doi: 10.1002/jclp.20603] [Medline: 19437505]
- Hedman E, Furmark T, Carlbring P, Ljótsson B, Rück C, Lindefors N, et al. A 5-Year follow-up of internet-based cognitive behavior therapy for social anxiety disorder. J Med Internet Res 2011 Jun 15;13(2):e39 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1776] [Medline: 21676694]
- 8. Clark DM, Wells A. A cognitive model of social phobia. In: Heimberg RG, Liebowitz MR, Hope DA, Schneier FR, editors. Social Phobia: Diagnosis, Assessment, and Treatment. New York, New York, United States: The Guilford Press; 1995:69-93.
- 9. Gilbert P. The evolution of shame as a marker for relationship security: A biopsychosocial approach. In: Tracy JL, Robins RW, Tangney JP, editors. The Self-Conscious Emotions: Theory and Research. New York: The Guilford Press; 2007.
- 10. Qian M, Liu X, Zhu R. Phenomenological research of shame among college students (in Chinese). Chin Ment Health J 2001;15:73-75.
- 11. Tangney JP, Dearing RL. Shame and Guilt. New York: Guilford Press; 2002.
- 12. Yi S. Shame-proneness as a risk factor of compulsive buying. J Consum Policy 2012;35(3):393-410. [doi: 10.1007/s10603-012-9194-9]
- 13. Gilbert P. The relationship of shame, social anxiety and depression: the role of the evaluation of social rank. Clin Psychol Psychother 2000;7(3):174-189. [doi: 10.1002/1099-0879(200007)7:3<174::aid-cpp236>3.0.co;2-u]
- 14. Cândea DM, Szentagotai-Tătar A. Shame-proneness, guilt-proneness and anxiety symptoms: A meta-analysis. J Anxiety Disord 2018 Aug;58:78-106. [doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2018.07.005] [Medline: 30075356]
- 15. Helsel PB. Social phobia and the experience of shame: childhood origins and pastoral implications. Pastoral Psychol 2005;53(6):535-540. [doi: 10.1007/s11089-005-4819-3]
- Fergus TA, Valentiner DP, McGrath PB, Jencius S. Shame- and guilt-proneness: relationships with anxiety disorder symptoms in a clinical sample. J Anxiety Disord 2010 Dec;24(8):811-815. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.janxdis.2010.06.002</u>] [Medline: <u>20591613</u>]
- 17. Lutwak N, Ferrari JR. Shame-related social anxiety: Replicating a link with various social interaction measures. Anxiety Stress Coping 1997;10(4):335-340. [doi: 10.1080/10615809708249307]

- Tangney JP, Burggraf SA, Wagner PE. Shame-proneness, guilt-proneness, and psychological symptoms. In: Tangney JP, Fischer KW, editors. Self-Conscious Emotions: The Psychology of Shame, Guilt, Embarrassment, and Pride. New York, US: Guilford Press; 1995:343-367.
- Hedman E, Mörtberg E, Hesser H, Clark DM, Lekander M, Andersson E, et al. Mediators in psychological treatment of social anxiety disorder: individual cognitive therapy compared to cognitive behavioral group therapy. Behav Res Ther 2013 Oct;51(10):696-705. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.brat.2013.07.006</u>] [Medline: <u>23954724</u>]
- 20. Hedman E, Ström P, Stünkel A, Mörtberg E. Shame and guilt in social anxiety disorder: effects of cognitive behavior therapy and association with social anxiety and depressive symptoms. PLoS One 2013;8(4):e61713 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0061713] [Medline: 23620782]
- 21. Li B, Zhong J, Qian M. Regression analysis on social anxiety proneness among college students (in Chinese). China Ment Health 2003;17:109-112 [FREE Full text]
- 22. Cassone S, Lewis V, Crisp DA. Enhancing positive body image: An evaluation of a cognitive behavioral therapy intervention and an exploration of the role of body shame. Eat Disord 2016;24(5):469-474. [doi: <u>10.1080/10640266.2016.1198202</u>] [Medline: <u>27348593</u>]
- 23. Gale C, Gilbert P, Read N, Goss K. An evaluation of the impact of introducing compassion focused therapy to a standard treatment programme for people with eating disorders. Clin Psychol Psychother 2014;21(1):1-12. [doi: 10.1002/cpp.1806] [Medline: 22740105]
- 24. Sheehan DV, Lecrubier Y, Sheehan KH, Amorim P, Janavs J, Weiller E, et al. The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI): the development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J Clin Psychiatry 1998;59(Suppl 20):22-33;quiz 34 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>9881538</u>]
- 25. Si T, Shu L, Kong Q, Liu Q, Chen J, Su Y. Evaluation of the reliability and validity of Chinese version of the mini-international neuropsychiatric interview in patients with mental disorders. China Ment Health 2009;23:1-30 [FREE Full text]
- 26. Qian M, Andrews B, Zhu R, Wang A. The revision of the college students? shame scale. Chin Ment Health 2000;14(4):217-221.
- 27. Mattick RP, Clarke JC. Development and validation of measures of social phobia scrutiny fear and social interaction anxiety. Behav Res Ther 1998 Apr;36(4):455-470. [doi: 10.1016/s0005-7967(97)10031-6] [Medline: 9670605]
- 28. Ye D, Qian M, Liu X, Chen X. Revision of social interaction anxiety scale and social phobia scale. China J Clin Psychol 2007;15:115-119 [FREE Full text]
- 29. Zhang Y, Wang Y, Qian M. The reliability and validity of Beck Depressive Inventory (in Chinese). Chin J Clin Psychol 1990;14(4):164-168.
- Kessler RC, Berglund P, Demler O, Jin R, Merikangas KR, Walters EE. Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2005 Jun;62(6):593-602. [doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.62.6.593] [Medline: 15939837]
- Steketee G, Chambless DL. Methodological issues in prediction of treatment outcome. Clin Psychol Rev 1992;12(4):387-400. [doi: <u>10.1016/0272-7358(92)90123-P</u>]
- Kishimoto T, Krieger T, Berger T, Qian M, Chen H, Yang Y. Internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy for social anxiety with and without guidance compared to a wait list in China: a propensity score study. Psychother Psychosom 2016;85(5):317-319. [doi: 10.1159/000446584] [Medline: 27513757]
- 33. Hedman E, Botella C, Berger T. Internet-based cognitive behavior therapy for social anxiety disorder. In: Lindefors N, Andersson G, editors. Guided Internet-Based Treatments in Psychiatry. Cham: Springer; 2016:53-78.
- Nordgreen T, Gjestad R, Andersson G, Carlbring P, Havik OE. The effectiveness of guided internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy for social anxiety disorder in a routine care setting. Internet Interv 2018 Sep;13:24-29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2018.05.003] [Medline: 30206515]
- 35. Gilbert P, Trower P. Evolution and process in social anxiety. In: Crozier WR, Alden LE, editors. International Handbook of Social Anxiety: Concepts, Research and Interventions Relating to the Self and Shyness. Hoboken, New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons Ltd; 2001:259-279.
- Johnson SL, Leedom LJ, Muhtadie L. The dominance behavioral system and psychopathology: evidence from self-report, observational, and biological studies. Psychol Bull 2012 Jul;138(4):692-743 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0027503] [Medline: 22506751]
- 37. Shahar B, Bar-Kalifa E, Hen-Weissberg A. Shame during social interactions predicts subsequent generalized anxiety symptoms: A daily-diary study. J Soc Clin Psychol 2015;34(10):827-837. [doi: 10.1521/jscp.2015.34.10.827]
- 38. Qian M. Group intervention of social anxiety college students from the perspective of shame (in Chinese). Chin J Clin Psychol 2006;5:348-349.
- 39. Syal S, Hattingh CJ, Fouché JP, Spottiswoode B, Carey PD, Lochner C, et al. Grey matter abnormalities in social anxiety disorder: a pilot study. Metab Brain Dis 2012 Sep;27(3):299-309. [doi: 10.1007/s11011-012-9299-5] [Medline: 22527992]
- Whittle S, Liu K, Bastin C, Harrison BJ, Davey CG. Neurodevelopmental correlates of proneness to guilt and shame in adolescence and early adulthood. Dev Cogn Neurosci 2016 Jun;19:51-57 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2016.02.001] [Medline: 26895352]
- 41. Frick A, Howner K, Fischer H, Eskildsen SF, Kristiansson M, Furmark T. Cortical thickness alterations in social anxiety disorder. Neurosci Lett 2013 Mar 1;536:52-55. [doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.12.060] [Medline: 23328446]
- Johnson MK, Raye CL, Mitchell KJ, Touryan SR, Greene EJ, Nolen-Hoeksema S. Dissociating medial frontal and posterior cingulate activity during self-reflection. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 2006 Jun;1(1):56-64 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/scan/nsl004] [Medline: 18574518]
- 43. Maddock RJ, Garrett AS, Buonocore MH. Posterior cingulate cortex activation by emotional words: fMRI evidence from a valence decision task. Hum Brain Mapp 2003 Jan;18(1):30-41. [doi: <u>10.1002/hbm.10075</u>] [Medline: <u>12454910</u>]
- 44. Kim J, Talbot NL, Cicchetti D. Childhood abuse and current interpersonal conflict: the role of shame. Child Abuse Negl 2009 Jun;33(6):362-371 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2008.10.003] [Medline: 19457556]
- 45. Stuewig J, McCloskey LA. The relation of child maltreatment to shame and guilt among adolescents: psychological routes to depression and delinquency. Child Maltreat 2005 Nov;10(4):324-336. [doi: 10.1177/1077559505279308] [Medline: 16204735]
- 46. Fung K, Alden LE. Once hurt, twice shy: Social pain contributes to social anxiety. Emotion 2017 Mar;17(2):231-239. [doi: 10.1037/emo0000223] [Medline: 27606825]
- 47. Shahar B, Doron G, Szepsenwol O. Childhood maltreatment, shame-proneness and self-criticism in social anxiety disorder: a sequential mediational model. Clin Psychol Psychother 2015;22(6):570-579. [doi: 10.1002/cpp.1918] [Medline: 25196782]
- 48. Rauch SA, Smith E, Duax J, Tuerk P. A data-driven perspective: response to commentaries by Maguen and Burkman (2013) and Steenkamp et al (2013). Cogn Behav Pract 2013;20(4):480-484. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cbpra.2013.07.002</u>]
- 49. Smith ER, Duax JM, Rauch SA. Perceived perpetration during traumatic events: clinical suggestions from experts in prolonged exposure therapy. Cogn Behav Pract 2013;20(4):461-470. [doi: 10.1016/j.cbpra.2013.01.001]
- Paul LA, Gros DF, Strachan M, Worsham G, Foa EB, Acierno R. Prolonged exposure for guilt and shame in a veteran of operation Iraqi freedom. Am J Psychother 2014 Sep 1;68(3):277-286 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1176/appi.psychotherapy.2014.68.3.277] [Medline: 25505798]
- 51. Haug T, Nordgreen T, Öst LG, Havik OE. Self-help treatment of anxiety disorders: a meta-analysis and meta-regression of effects and potential moderators. Clin Psychol Rev 2012 Jul;32(5):425-445. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cpr.2012.04.002</u>] [Medline: <u>22681915</u>]
- 52. Baumeister H, Reichler L, Munzinger M, Lin J. The impact of guidance on internet-based mental health interventions a systematic review. Internet Interv 2014;1(4):205-215. [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2014.08.003]
- 53. Nordmo M, Sinding AI, Carlbring P, Andersson G, Havik OE, Nordgreen T. Internet-delivered cognitive behavioural therapy with and without an initial face-to-face psychoeducation session for social anxiety disorder: A pilot randomized controlled trial. Internet Interv 2015;2(4):429-436. [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2015.10.003]

#### Abbreviations

ANOVA: analysis of variance BDI: Beck Depression Inventory CBT: cognitive behavioral therapy DSM-IV: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th edition ESS: Experience of Shame Scale ICBT: internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy MD: mean deviation MINI: Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview PCC: posterior cingulate cortex RG: residual gain SAD: social anxiety disorder SIAS: Social Interaction Anxiety Scale SPS: Social Phobia Scale WLC: wait list control



Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 07.08.19; peer-reviewed by K Tomoko, K Matsumoto; comments to author 29.09.19; revised version received 22.11.19; accepted 22.02.20; published 20.07.20. <u>Please cite as:</u> Wang H, Zhao Q, Mu W, Rodriguez M, Qian M, Berger T The Effect of Shame on Patients With Social Anxiety Disorder in Internet-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy: Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e15797 URL: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e15797 doi:10.2196/15797 PMID:32347799

©Haoyu Wang, Qingxue Zhao, Wenting Mu, Marcus Rodriguez, Mingyi Qian, Thomas Berger. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 20.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



#### **Original Paper**

## Effectiveness of an 8-Week Web-Based Mindfulness Virtual Community Intervention for University Students on Symptoms of Stress, Anxiety, and Depression: Randomized Controlled Trial

Christo El Morr<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD; Paul Ritvo<sup>2\*</sup>, PhD; Farah Ahmad<sup>1\*</sup>, MBBS, MPH, PhD; Rahim Moineddin<sup>3</sup>, PhD; MVC Team<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>School of Health Policy and Management, York University, Toronto, ON, Canada

<sup>2</sup>School of Kinesiology and Health Science, York University, Toronto, ON, Canada

<sup>3</sup>Dalla Lana School of Public Health, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

\*these authors contributed equally

#### **Corresponding Author:**

Christo El Morr, PhD School of Health Policy and Management York University 4700 Keele St. Stong #350 Toronto, ON, M3J 1P3 Canada Phone: 1 4167362100 ext 22053 Email: <u>elmorr@yorku.ca</u>

#### **Related Article:**

This is a corrected version. See correction statement: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/9/e24131/

## Abstract

**Background:** A student mental health crisis is increasingly acknowledged and will only intensify with the COVID-19 crisis. Given accessibility of methods with demonstrated efficacy in reducing depression and anxiety (eg, mindfulness meditation and cognitive behavioral therapy [CBT]) and limitations imposed by geographic obstructions and localized expertise, web-based alternatives have become vehicles for scaled-up delivery of benefits at modest cost. Mindfulness Virtual Community (MVC), a web-based program informed by CBT constructs and featuring online videos, discussion forums, and videoconferencing, was developed to target depression, anxiety, and experiences of excess stress among university students.

**Objective:** The aim of this study was to assess the effectiveness of an 8-week web-based mindfulness and CBT program in reducing symptoms of depression, anxiety, and stress (primary outcomes) and increasing mindfulness (secondary outcome) within a randomized controlled trial (RCT) with undergraduate students at a large Canadian university.

**Methods:** An RCT was designed to assess undergraduate students (n=160) who were randomly allocated to a web-based guided mindfulness–CBT condition (n=80) or to a waitlist control (WLC) condition (n=80). The 8-week intervention consisted of a web-based platform comprising (1) 12 video-based modules with psychoeducation on students' preidentified life challenges and applied mindfulness practice; (2) anonymous peer-to-peer discussion forums; and (3) anonymous, group-based, professionally guided 20-minute live videoconferences. The outcomes (depression, anxiety, stress, and mindfulness) were measured via an online survey at baseline and at 8 weeks postintervention using the Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ9), the Beck Anxiety Inventory (BAI), the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS), and the Five Facets Mindfulness Questionnaire Short Form (FFMQ-SF). Analyses employed generalized estimation equation methods with AR(1) covariance structures and were adjusted for possible covariates (gender, age, country of birth, ethnicity, English as first language, paid work, unpaid work, relationship status, physical exercise, self-rated health, and access to private mental health counseling).

**Results:** Of the 159 students who provided T1 data, 32 were males and 125 were females with a mean age of 22.55 years. Participants in the MVC (n=79) and WLC (n=80) groups were similar in sociodemographic characteristics at T1 with the exception of gender and weekly hours of unpaid volunteer work. At postintervention follow-up, according to the adjusted comparisons, there were statistically significant between-group reductions in depression scores ( $\beta$ =-2.21, *P*=.01) and anxiety scores ( $\beta$ =-4.82,

*P*=.006), and a significant increase in mindfulness scores ( $\beta$ =4.84, *P*=.02) compared with the WLC group. There were no statistically significant differences in perceived stress for MVC ( $\beta$ =.64, *P*=.48) compared with WLC.

**Conclusions:** With the MVC intervention, there were significantly reduced depression and anxiety symptoms but no significant effect on perceived stress. Online mindfulness interventions can be effective in addressing common mental health conditions among postsecondary populations on a large scale, simultaneously reducing the current burden on traditional counseling services. **Trial Registration:** ISRCTN Registry ISRCTN12249616; http://www.isrctn.com/ISRCTN12249616

(JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e18595) doi:10.2196/18595

#### **KEYWORDS**

virtual community; virtual care; mindfulness; depression; anxiety; stress; students; online; randomized controlled trial; Canada

#### Introduction

Yearly, 1 in 5 people in Canada experience a mental health problem [1,2], and young people aged 15-24 are more likely to experience mental illness than any other age group [3]. In the United States about half of the population will meet the criteria for a DSM-IV disorder sometime in their lives [4]. However, the first onset of mental disorders occurs in childhood or adolescence [5], and it is estimated that 70% of mental health challenges have their onset during that period [6].

University students are experiencing increases in psychological distress on North American campuses. In 2013, a student survey of 32 Canadian postsecondary institutions reported high anxiety (56.5%), hopelessness (54%), seriously depressed mood (37.5%), and overwhelming anger (42%) [7,8]. A similar survey in 2016 revealed even higher distress levels [8]. In 2013, a study of 997 students at York University (site of this study) indicated that 57% reported depression scores sufficient for diagnosable clinical depression, whereas 33% reported anxiety scores in ranges typically indicative of panic disorder and generalized anxiety disorder [9]. The situation appears similar at universities in the United States [10,11] and worldwide—in 2018, the World Health Organization reported increasing mental disorders in college and university students worldwide [12]. Distress during university attendance is critical to address, especially considering that 70% of all mental health problems appear before the age of 25 and, when untreated, can become long-standing and significant impairments affecting multiple life domains [6].

University student distress is both an individual and a societal challenge. Losses in productivity at work and during study due to distress and mental disorders are associated with indirect but major economic burdens [13]. Canadian estimates show that mental disorders cost US \$51 billion yearly, with 9.8% due to direct medical costs; 16.6% and 18.2% due to long-term and short-term work loss, respectively; and 55.4% due to the loss of healthy function (ie, loss of the utilities of vision, hearing, speech, mobility, dexterity, emotion, cognition, and pain as assessed in the Health Utilities Index Mark 3 system) [14].

While mental distress and disorders are becoming more prevalent in students, the counseling offered in colleges and universities is not keeping pace with demand. For example, from 2007 to 2012, full-time enrollment in the Ontario college system increased from 167,000 to 210,600 (a 26% increase), whereas the number of counselors employed in the college

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e18595/
```

system increased from 146 to 152.7 (a 4.6% increase) [15]. This discrepancy leaves students underserved and counselors overwhelmed amidst the increasing distress [16].

Mindfulness-based interventions have been demonstrated to positively impact psychological and physical health [17-19] with multiple meta-analyses demonstrating positive impacts in clinical and nonclinical populations [20-24]. However, with large numbers of students (50,000-60,000 on some campuses) there may not be enough trained personnel to directly convey helpful mindfulness-based practices. A recent systematic review showed the impact of online mindfulness interventions on depression, anxiety, and stress [25]; however, there is no clear indication as to which specific intervention components were specifically effective. Moreover, in the electronic health (eHealth) domain, virtual communities (VCs) [26], that is, online communities, have been used in health care to provide e-education tools and online support with the goal of empowering active participants in health enhancement [27-29]. VCs can scale up mindfulness interventions at lower costs to wider ranges of students, especially those restricted from attending clinics due to time-place discontinuities. VCs preserve anonymity (with reductions in stigmatization) while promoting voluntary supportive interpersonal connections.

We developed a web-delivered mindfulness program (Mindfulness Virtual Community [MVC]) to reduce depression, anxiety, and stress in university students and conducted a randomized controlled trial (RCT) targeting undergraduate students at a Canadian university to examine its effectiveness. The MVC contained analytics to measure the use of each included component. Following a successful pilot RCT [29], we wanted to further investigate whether symptoms of depression, anxiety, and stress would be significantly reduced when compared with waitlist controls (WLCs).

#### Methods

#### **Trial Design and Ethical Approval**

This study consisted of a 2-arm parallel-design RCT comparing the web-based MVC program with a WLC group. The Human Participant Research Committee at York University provided research ethics approval for the RCT (Certificate No.: e2016-345).

#### **Participants and Recruitment**

Eligibility criteria were applied to recruit undergraduate students who were at least 18 years of age, reported English language

fluency, self-rated high confidence of completing the study, and were actively enrolled in an undergraduate program. Their ability to use a computer and smartphone and internet literacy were assumed to be de facto skills. Students were excluded if they indicated substance abuse or episodes of psychotic behaviors during the month prior to the trial.

The study was advertised using multiple strategies including study posters, class announcements on permission of course directors, and email invitations via listservs of student associations in the Faculty of Health and Faculty of Liberal Arts. Interested students contacted the research staff via email or phone and were screened for student registration, substance abuse, and indications of psychoses. If substance abuse or psychotic behaviors "interfered in routine life within last month," students were excluded and provided with a list of accessible mental health resources. Eligible and willing students received detailed information in-person about the study and provided informed written consent. Participants had the option to receive an honorarium of CAD 50 (US \$37.5) or 2% in course grade (for professors who gave this permission) or 3 credits (equivalent to 2% course grade) in the Undergraduate Research Participation Pool of the Department of Psychology. Each participant also received a resource list that included information about health and social services on campus and in the community (eg, the 24  $\times$  7 Good to Talk helpline for postsecondary students in Ontario). Our protocol included a safety mechanism whereby participants were asked verbally and on the consent form to contact the research staff if they felt distress during the trial period so that "limited counseling with a clinical psychologist could be arranged, if needed." The collaborating psychologist was at arm's length from the trial. No instance of such request arose during the reported study period.

A sample of 480 students (240 students per group) was recruited over 3 semesters (Fall 2017, Winter 2018, and Fall 2018). However, the 3 samples could not be combined due to substantial differences in the campus environment. Notably, in the Fall 2017 semester the platform functionalities presented connection challenges to students and the platform did not capture the user analytics correctly via the built-in tools, a problem which was corrected for subsequent semesters. In addition, during the Winter 2018 semester the university was disrupted by an employee strike of 3 months' duration. Prior to the Fall 2018 semester (the semester during which this study was undertaken), the strike was resolved and the university resumed routine functioning. This article is based on the sample recruited in Fall 2018 (September 23, 2018, to November 18, 2018).

#### Randomization

Participating students were randomized to the MVC intervention or the WLC using 1:1 block randomization. The randomized allocation sequence was computer generated by an offsite team member (RM), and allocations were concealed in sequentially numbered opaque envelopes [30]. These envelopes were opened only after written consent was obtained, ensuring that participants and research staff were blind prior to the allocation. Each participant in the MVC group received a unique ID and a temporary password; participants changed their passwords after the first login while IDs remained the same to eliminate the possibility of multiple accounts or identities. Participants in all groups completed online questionnaires at baseline (T1) and 8 weeks (T2).

#### Intervention

The MVC intervention was 8 weeks in duration. The intervention comprised 3 components: (1) 12 student-specific mental health modules conveyed by online video; (2) 3 anonymous discussion boards dedicated to depression, anxiety, and stress; and (3) an anonymous 20-minute group-based live videoconference led by a moderator (a counselor with a master's degree in psychology and training in mindfulness) during which students could raise and discuss topics covered in the modules (Figure 1).

Figure 1. The mindfulness virtual community design.





Each of the 12 mental health modules consisted of 1 educational content video and 1 mindfulness practice video recorded in both male and female voices and offered in both high and low resolution (a total of 8 videos per module); participants could choose the type of video they wanted to watch for each module. The videos were available for participants 24 hours/day to watch or listen to on computers, phones, or tablets at their convenience. The module scripts and audio recordings were created by one of the investigators with extensive experience as a clinical psychologist and researcher in mindfulness (PR) [31-36], and they were based on mindfulness and cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT) principles and informed by the prior student-based focus group study [37,38]. The choice of moving and still images used in the creation of the videos involved

Table 1. Topics and duration of modules.

collaborative work (PR, CEM, and FA). The topics of the 12 modules and the video duration (average durations of male voice and female voice videos) are presented in Table 1. The role played by the online mindfulness moderator evolved over time across a pilot study conducted in Winter 2017 [29].

Our study is currently at stage 2 of the National Institute of Health stage model [39]. It builds on a pilot study in which we tested the platform and consists of testing the MVC in a research context with research therapists/providers. As advised by Dimidjian and Segal [40], we have addressed clinician training and engagement in mindfulness based on analytics within the platform and self-report. However, practice time outside the intervention was not measured.

Topics	Video duration (mm:ss)		
	Education videos	Mindfulness videos	
Overcoming stress, anxiety, and depression	7:09	9:00	
Mindfulness and being a student	5:18	9:14	
Mindfulness for better sleep	4:40	8:13	
Thriving in a fast-changing world	7:23	8:23	
Healthy intimacy	7:32	9:33	
De-stigmatization	6:13	9:12	
No more procrastination	3:42	10:48	
Pain reduction and mindfulness	3:48	9:48	
Healthy body image	5:44	9:54	
Healthier eating	10:10	9:26	
Overcoming trauma	6:01	9:43	
Relationships with family and friends	7:49	8:09	

New modules were periodically released during the 8-week intervention period. Following release, they remained accessible to students for the remainder of the intervention period. The videoconferences were offered biweekly in three 20-minute evening sessions (Table 5). The students in the intervention group received email reminders from the project staff prior to the release of each new module and prior to the live videoconferences. Participants were encouraged to use the platform as often as desired. Access to technology and the internet was assumed to be of no consequence to participants; indeed, a focus group study that guided MVC design revealed that 94% (n=68/72) of the students had access to a smartphone and 93% (n=67/72) had access to laptops or personal computers at home, while all participants had free internet access on campus and almost all had internet access through smartphones or laptops [38].

The MVC was developed in partnership with the industry partner ForaHealthyme Inc. and constituted a virtual environment supportive of personal mindfulness practice and related CBT self-help and mutual help interactions between participants, and between participants and the moderator. There were 2 types of users: the student and the health professional (who moderated the discussion board dialogues and led the live

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e18595/
```

XSL•F() RenderX videoconferences). Users had to use a login and a password to gain access to the MVC.

Once logged in, each student could (1) access the video (educational and mindfulness practice) modules; (2) access 3 peer-to-peer discussion boards, one for each of the 3 mental health conditions targeted by the RCT (anxiety, stress, and depression); (3) notify the moderator about any message posted that represented a problem to the student (eg, online bullying); (4) access a calendar to book an upcoming videoconference; (5) access a virtual videoconferencing room that allowed videoconferencing (camera and microphone being turned off as default) and private text-based chatting with the moderator; and (6) a resource page with contact information for various social and health services.

Once the moderator logged in, she accessed the same options as students with the following additional features: the ability to delete any message on the discussion boards deemed potentially distressing to other students; the ability to populate the calendar with dates and times for upcoming videoconference sessions; the ability to start a videoconference session (camera turned on by default); and the ability to respond privately to incoming text messages in the virtual videoconferencing room.

The moderator had weekly supervision sessions with the team clinician (PR) to optimize responses to the videoconferences and submitted weekly written reports (without individual names) about topics raised by students and her responses to them. The content of modules and the platform structure remained unchanged for the 8-week intervention. Only the name of the university which received the research grant and the platform.

#### **Primary and Secondary Outcomes and Measures**

The outcomes and other variables were measured by self-report questionnaires at T1 and T2. The primary RCT outcomes were depression, anxiety, and perceived stress, whereas mindfulness was measured as a secondary outcome. It was hypothesized that symptom scores for depression, anxiety, and stress at T2 would be significantly lower in the MVC group compared with those in the WLC group, and that scores for mindfulness at T2 would be significantly higher in the MVC group compared with those in the WLC group. The outcomes were measured with the following validated scales: Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ9) [41], Beck Anxiety Inventory (BAI) [42], Perceived Stress Scale (PSS) [43], and Five Facets Mindfulness Questionnaire Short Form (FFMQ-SF) [44]. Participants also completed a sociodemographic questionnaire at the T1 survey.

#### Statistical Analysis and Sample Size

The sample size was calculated for 80% power and 5% type I error to detect a standardized effect size of 0.5 or larger. The required sample size was found to be 63 students in each arm. We aimed to recruit 80 participants per arm expecting an attrition rate of 20% (n=16). Descriptive statistics were used to summarize the sample characteristics. Sample *t* test (two-tailed) for continuous measures and chi-square test for categorical variables were employed to compare the intervention and control groups at baseline.

The approach to the outcome analysis was intention to treat. To test whether the intervention could reduce depression, anxiety,

and stress scores and increase mindfulness scores after 8 weeks, we utilized a generalized estimating equations method with an AR(1) covariance structure. Because there were not any patterns for missing data, missing observations (10%) were assumed to be missing at random, and a completed data set was obtained by estimating the missing observations with the multiple imputation method using the Markov chain Monte Carlo technique. Two models were considered for each dependent variable. Model 1 was fitted to investigate the effect of the interventions on depression, anxiety, stress, and mindfulness scores after 8 weeks. A negative significant effect of group assignment was interpreted as evidence that symptom scores for depression, anxiety, and stress at time point 2 were significantly reduced in the MVC group compared with the WLC group, whereas a positive significant effect of group assignment was interpreted as evidence that scores for mindfulness at time point 2 were significantly increased in the MVC group compared with the WLC group. In Model 2, demographic variables including sex, age, country of birth, ethnicity, English as first language, paid work, unpaid work, relationship status, physical exercise, self-rated health, and access to private mental health counseling were added to Model 1 to adjust for potential covariates. The analyses were performed using software SPSS version 26 (IBM).

## Results

#### Recruitment

A total of 160 undergraduate students were randomized to the MVC (n=80) or WLC (n=80) groups. One student allocated to the intervention was excluded after randomization when he clarified that he was a graduate student and had misunderstood the eligibility criteria. One additional participant in the intervention group did not complete the baseline survey for mental health instruments but completed the demographic data. Of 158 eligible students who completed the full baseline survey, the attrition rate was 6.33% at T2 (n=10; Figure 2).



Figure 2. The CONSORT flow diagram for the trial.



#### **Demographics**

Overall, there were 32 males (20.1%) and 125 females (78.6%) who participated with 2 students declaring *gender fluid* and *nonbinary* genders. The majority of participants were born outside of Canada (87/159, 54.7%) and reported English as their first language (93/159, 58.5%), and 20.1% (32/159) of the sample self-identified as White. The majority of participants did not have access to private mental health insurance (102/159, 64.1%). These and other characteristics were similarly distributed between the control and intervention groups (Table 2) with the exception of unpaid work, relationship, and gender: compared with the MVC group, participants in the WLC group worked on average more hours (P=.03), were significantly more likely (P=.05) to be *single with no relationship* (ie, not married

nor common law, and engaged in a romantic relationship), and were significantly less likely to be *single in relationship* (P=.05). Finally, the proportion of females in the WLC group was significantly higher than that in the MVC group (P=.02).

Table 3 presents the mean and standard deviation for depression (PHQ9), anxiety (BAI), stress (PSS), and mindfulness (FFMQ-SF) scores at 2 time points. The table also provides the Cohen *d* effect sizes for mean difference in the MVC group compared with the control group at T2. The effect size shows that the levels of depression, anxiety, and stress decreased, whereas the level of mindfulness increased as a result of the intervention. There were no statistically significant differences at baseline for any of the mean scores of the 4 outcomes between the control and intervention groups. The effect sizes for PHQ9, BAI, and FFMQ-SF were between medium and large.



Table 2. Participant characteristics.

El Morr et al

Characteristics	Total (N=159)	Waitlist control (n=80)	MVC Intervention (n=79)	P value*
Age, mean (SD); range	22.55 (6.1); 18-55	22.3 (5.9); 18-55	22.8 (6.4) 18-54	.6
Gender, n (%)				
Male	32 (20.1)	10 (12.5)	22 (27.8)	.02
Female	125 (78.6)	69 (86.3)	56 (70.9)	
Gender fluid	1 (0.6)	1 (1.3)	0 (0)	
Nonbinary	1 (0.6)	0 (0)	1 (1.3)	
Country of birth, n (%)				
Canada	72 (45.3)	31 (38.8)	41 (51.9)	.11
Other	87 (54.7)	49 (61.2)	38 (48.1)	
First language, n (%)				
English	93 (58.5)	44 (55.0)	49 (62.0)	.42
Other	66 (41.5)	36 (45.0)	30 (37.9)	
Relationship status, n (%)				
Single, no relationship	102 (64.2)	58 (72.5)	44 (55.7)	.05
Single in relationship	38 (23.9)	12 (15.0)	26 (32.9)	
Married/common law	9 (5.7)	4 (5.0)	5 (6.3)	
Divorced/Separated/Widowed/other	10 (6.3)	6 (7.5)	4 (5.0)	
Ethnicity, n (%)				
White	32 (20.1)	15 (18.8)	17 (21.5)	.72
Black	23 (14.5)	10 (12.5)	13 (16.5)	
South Asian	44 (27.7)	25 (31.2)	19 (24.1)	
Chinese	15 (9.4)	6 (7.5)	9 (11.4)	
Other	45 (28.3)	24 (30.0)	21 (26.5)	
Self-rated health, n (%)				
Poor/fair	35 (22.0)	23 (28.7)	12 (15.1)	.10
Good	56 (35.2)	28 (35.0)	28 (35.4)	
Very good/excellent	67 (42.1)	29 (36.3)	38 (48.1)	
Access to private mental health, n (%)				
Yes	56 (35.2)	26 (32.5)	30 (37.9)	.51
No	102 (64.1)	54 (67.5)	48 (61.7)	
Weekly hours, mean (SD)				
Paid work	8.5 (9.8)	7.38 (10.3)	9.63 (9.3)	.15
Unpaid work	2.41 (3.8)	3.06 (4.6)	1.75 (2.7)	.03
Weekly physical exercise in minutes	124.5 (151.5)	108.1 (143)	140.9 (158.7)	.18

\*Significant differences at P<.05 are highlighted in bold.



Table 3. Descriptive statistics for depression, anxiety, stress, and mindfulness scores.

•	-	•				
Outcome	Ν	Waitlist control, mean (SD)	Ν	MVC intervention, mean (SD)	P value*	Effect size
PHQ <sup>a</sup> >9-item						
T1	80	9.91 (6.22)	78	8.36 (5.62)	.10	
T2	80	11.21 (6.72)	68	7.04 (5.03)	<.001	-0.69
BAI <sup>b</sup> 21-item						
T1	80	17.56 (12.17)	78	14.94 (11.84)	.17	
T2	80	18.19 (13.18)	68	10.06 (7.80)	<.001	-0.74
PSS <sup>c</sup> 10-item						
T1	80	22.01 (5.32)	78	20.62 (5.91)	.12	
T2	80	21.16 (5.01)	67	20.10 (3.85)	.16	-0.23
FFMQ-SF <sup>d</sup> 24-item						
T1	80	70.54 (13.79)	79	71.59 (14.57)	.64	
T2	80	67.50 (14.71)	70	74.20 (13.78)	.005	0.47

\*Significant differences at P<.05 are highlighted in bold.

<sup>a</sup>PHQ: Patient Health Questionnaire.

<sup>b</sup>BAI: Beck Anxiety Inventory.

<sup>c</sup>PSS: Perceived Stress Scale.

<sup>d</sup>FFMQ-SF: Five Facets Mindfulness Questionnaire Short Form.

#### Guided Web-Based Mindfulness Versus Waitlist Control

Results from Model 1 (unadjusted) and Model 2 (adjusted) are presented in Table 4. Comparing depression in the MVC group with the WLC group, there was a statistically significant score reduction for PHQ9 at T2 in both the unadjusted ( $\beta$ =-2.13, P=.016) and adjusted analyses ( $\beta=-2.21$ , P=.01). In relation to anxiety in the MVC group compared with the WLC group, there was a statistically significant reduction in BAI score at T2 in both the unadjusted ( $\beta = -4.89$ , P = .004) and adjusted ( $\beta = -4.82$ , P=.006) analyses. Compared with the WLC group, the MVC intervention had no statistically significant effect on PSS stress scores in either the unadjusted ( $\beta$ =.66, P=.46) or the adjusted  $(\beta = .64, P = .48)$  analysis. In relation to mindfulness in the MVC group compared with the WLC group, there was a statistically significant score reduction for FFMQ-SF at T2 in both the unadjusted ( $\beta$ =5.94, P=.004) and adjusted ( $\beta$ =4.84, P=.02) analyses.

Among all the other covariates, country of birth and self-rated overall health had significant effects on depression, anxiety, and mindfulness. The variables of ethnicity, English as first language, and age had significant effects on mindfulness only.

At T2, those participants who were born outside of Canada had 2.96 units ( $\beta$ =2.96, *P*=.02) higher depression, 4.91 units higher anxiety ( $\beta$ =4.91, *P*=.02), and 5.89 units lower mindfulness ( $\beta$ =-5.89, *P*=.03) compared with those born in Canada.

Participants with *poor* self-rated overall health reported 3.37 units ( $\beta$ =3.37, *P*=.001) higher depression, 7.75 units ( $\beta$ =7.75, *P*<.001) higher anxiety, and –10.94 units ( $\beta$ =–10.94, *P*<.001) lower mindfulness than participants with *very good* self-rated overall health.

Ethnicity was divided into 5 categories: White, South Asian, Chinese, Black, and Other. At T2, compared with students of white ethnicity, students with ethnicity *other* experienced about -6.56 units lower mindfulness ( $\beta$ =-6.56, *P*=.04). Moreover, students whose first language was English experienced 5.97 units ( $\beta$ =5.97, *P*=.01) higher mindfulness than students whose first language was not English. In addition, for every year increase in age, mindfulness rose by 0.54 units ( $\beta$ =.54, *P*=.01).



Table 4. Generalized estimation equation with multiple imputation for depression, anxiety, stress, and mindfulness scales (Model 1: unadjusted and Model 2: adjusted).

Primary outcome		Unadjusted (standard error) <sup>a</sup> , 95% CI	P value*	Adjusted <sup>b</sup> (standard error) <sup>a</sup> , 95% CI	P value*
РН	Q <sup>c</sup> 9-item				
	Intercept	9.91 (0.69), 8.56 to 11.27	<.001	9.62 (3.02), 3.67 to 15.57	.002
	Time	1.30 (0.59), 0.13 to 2.47	.03	1.30 (0.60), 0.06 to 2.54	.03
	Group	-1.51 (0.93), -3.34 to 0.32	.10	-1.01 (0.88), -2.74 to 0.72	.25
	Time $\times$ Group	-2.13 (0.89), -3.87 to -0.39	.02	-2.21 (0.872), -3.92 to -0.50	.01
BAI	<sup>(d</sup> 21-item				
	Intercept	17.56 (1.35), 14.91 to 20.2	<.001	14.81 (5.16), 4.68 to 24.94	.004
	Time	0.63 (1.21), -1.75 to 3.00	.61	0.63 (1.21), -1.74 to 3.0	.60
	Group	-2.63 (1.89), -6.33 to 1.07	.16	-1.92 (1.75), -5.35 to 1.52	.27
	Time $\times$ Group	-4.89 (1.72), -8.25 to -1.52	.004	-4.82 (1.75), -8.25 to -1.39	.006
PSS	<sup>e</sup> 10-item				
	Intercept	22.01 (0.59), 20.85 to 23.17	<.001	20.16 (2.42), 15.35 to 24.97	<.001
	Time	-0.85 (.57), -1.97 to 0.26	.14	-0.85 (0.57), -1.95 to 0.25	.14
	Group	-1.39 (0.87), -3.11 to 0.32	.11	-1.15 (0.90), -2.92 to 0.62	.20
	Time $\times$ Group	0.66 (0.89), -1.09 to 2.40	.46	0.64 (0.91), -1.15 to 2.43	.48
FFN	/IQ-SF <sup>f</sup>				
	Intercept	70.54 (1.53), 67.53 to 73.54	<.001	62.97 (6.92), 49.40 to 76.53	<.001
	Time	-3.39 (1.32), -5.98 to -0.80	.61	-3.34 (1.29), -5.86 to -0.81	.01
	Group	0.68 (2.24), -3.71 to 5.1	.16	-1.12 (2.07), -5.18 to 2.94	.59
	Time × Group	5.94 (2.03), 1.96 to 9.23	.004	4.84 (2.04), 0.81 to 8.87	.02

\*P values <.05 are considered significant (shown with bold).

<sup>a</sup>Standard error of the mean score difference.

<sup>b</sup>Adjusted for gender, age, country of birth, ethnicity, English as first language, paid work, unpaid work, relationship status, physical exercise, self-rated health, and access to private mental health counseling.

<sup>c</sup>PHQ: Patient Health Questionnaire.

<sup>d</sup>BAI: Beck Anxiety Inventory.

<sup>e</sup>PSS: Perceived Stress Scale.

<sup>f</sup>FFMQ-SF: Five Facets Mindfulness Questionnaire Short Form.

#### **Platform Use**

In the postintervention survey, participants reported the number of videos they had used and the frequency of use. Analyses demonstrated that participants reported watching a mean of 6 educational videos and 6 mindfulness videos per week. During the 8 weeks, the median reported watching times were 44.03 minutes for educational videos and 74.26 minutes for mindfulness videos, and the range was 0-301.93 minutes for educational videos and 0-445.53 minutes for mindfulness videos, which corresponds to 0-37.74 minutes for educational videos and 0-55.69 minutes for mindfulness videos, per week.

The survey also showed that 54% of the students (n=36/67) completed at least 50% of the videos, while the analytics showed that students logged on to the platform 444 times.

There was no statistically significant difference between the mean minutes used for listening to male voice videos versus female voice videos ( $t_{156}$ =-1.2, *P*=.91).

Videoconferencing sessions were run twice a week on Wednesdays and Fridays, 3 sessions each day, at 8:00 PM, 8:30 PM, and 9:00 PM (except for the first week where the sessions were held on Tuesday and Wednesday at 9:00 PM, 9:30 PM, and 10:00 PM due to moderator scheduling issues). The number of participants in each session is shown in Table 5.

The session from 8:00 to 8:30 PM was the most preferable; on average 2.25 students attended the first session (8:00-8:30 PM), 1.3 students attended the second sessions (8:30-9:00 PM), and 2.4 students attended the third session (9:00-9:30 PM). Overall, the number of participants who attended the videoconferencing sessions was low; on average, there were 1.92 participants per videoconferencing session. In the first 4 weeks, 60 participants



attended the videoconferencing sessions, whereas in the last 4 weeks the number of attendees dropped to 32.

 Table 5.
 Videoconferencing session attendance.

Week and session 1		Session 2	Session 3
1			
	5	3	0
	4	1	0
2			
	6	2	3
	3	1	8
3			
	2	0	2
	2	1	5
4			
	2	0	1
	4	4	1
5			
	1	2	1
	1	2	1
6			
	0	0	0
	2	0	4
7			
	0	0	2
	2	1	4
8			
	0	0	3
	2	1	3
Tot	al		
	36	18	38

#### Discussion

#### **Principal Results**

The study investigated the effectiveness of MVC, an internet-based mindfulness–CBT environment designed to reduce symptoms of anxiety, depression, and stress in undergraduate students. The MVC intervention comprised brief online video-based modules with psychoeducational content and mindfulness practice content, peer-to-peer anonymous and asynchronous discussion forums, and 20-minute synchronous videoconferencing related to mindfulness practice with a moderator.

On testing, the MVC intervention significantly reduced depression scores (PHQ9) and anxiety scores (BAI), and significantly increased mindfulness (FFMQ-SF) compared with waitlist controls at 8 weeks. The mean depression scores of participants declined from the high end of mild depression to the low end. The intervention had no effect on stress levels

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e18595/

RenderX

(PSS), although a previous pilot MVC study showed significant reductions in stress levels in a similar population [29]. One reason for the absent effect could be higher baseline stress scores for this sample than in the pilot study (eg, 20.6 vs 19.2), which was possibly a consequence of several months of a strike that our sample experienced prior to start of Fall 2018.

In this study, the results show medium to high effect sizes for depression (-0.69) and anxiety (-0.74). This is within the higher range found in 3 studies of internet-based mindfulness [45-47], which showed significant effects on depressive symptoms at postintervention compared with control, and in which the between-group effect sizes ranged between 0.41 and 0.84. However, our study is somewhat differentiated by the mindfulness psychoeducation and practice modules being integrated with CBT principles.

Our analysis showed that students born outside of Canada and those who reported *poor* self-rated overall health had significantly higher depression and anxiety and lower

mindfulness compared with students born in Canada and students with very good self-rated overall health. This finding aligns with reports that suggest immigrants enter the country with better mental health (than the Canadian-born population) but confront higher risks for deteriorating health after arrival [48]. Given that in Canada both population and economic growth are driven by immigration, there is a need to develop mental health services to assist new immigrants (a need recognized by the Mental Health Commission of Canada [49]). Furthermore, the link between poor overall health and mental health is confirmed by existing literature, as people living with chronic physical health conditions experience depression and anxiety at two times the rate of the general population [50]. Both country of birth and poor health are important factors to consider in future solutions addressing depression, anxiety, and mindfulness on Canadian campuses. Future programs might involve adaptive cultural and racialized components (eg, language, symbols) while emphasizing physical health promotion.

As our analysis also showed that students whose first language was not English experienced lower mindfulness scores than those whose first language was English, a focus on addressing language barriers and the use of multilingual mindfulness interventions might be useful.

The mean minutes for the use of videos (4.93 minutes for educational videos and 7.16 minutes for mindfulness videos) reported by participants also support the results of increases in self-rated mindfulness (Five Facet Mindfulness Questionnaire), mood improvements, and anxiety reductions.

We did not measure the effect of the intervention beyond 8 weeks in the intervention group. Future research with long-term follow-up is essential to examine long-term changes. The videoconferencing sessions were expected to accommodate all students allocated to the intervention (ie, an average of 14 students per session for six 20-minute sessions a week). Nonetheless, most of the participants did not attend the videoconferencing given the low mean attendance. These findings indicate that students were mostly interested in self-learning and self-practice, which might be partially explained by anxieties about the possible privacy loss in conferencing sessions as expressed by students during the focus group discussions held prior to the RCT [37].

It is possible that MVC participation without any related social activity is more attractive to students and, given the reported results, nonetheless effective. It seems that the application of mindfulness practice requires no necessary social contact. Mindfulness practice without social exposures might be a feature that requires further study, especially as mindfulness itself is a promising technique for cultivating self-management [51]. Other studies on self-management of chronic conditions have shown positive health outcomes such as increased autonomy and improved care quality [52]. Students were engaged in videoconferencing in the first 4 weeks (60 attendees) compared with the last 4 weeks of the intervention (32 attendees). This can be explained by the decreased time availability near the end of the semester. The lack of interest in discussion forums may indicate that forums are redundant for youths when they are already involved in multiple social media messaging platforms.

XSL•FO

#### **Comparison With Prior Work**

A recent systematic review on the effect of online mindfulness interventions [25] provides evidence that online mindfulness interventions significantly decrease symptoms of stress, depression, and anxiety; however, large sample studies are needed to have conclusive results. Indeed, 5 of the 10 reviewed studies had a sample larger than 100 participants [46,47,53-55]. Of the remaining 5 studies, 4 [45,56-58] had samples of between 50 and 100 participants, and 1 [59] had a sample of fewer than 50. The per-arm sample sizes were relatively small in 2 of the studies [58,59], where participants allocated to each arm were fewer than 30. Compared with these studies, our sample size was large (n=160). The findings of this study contribute evidence on the effectiveness of online mindfulness-CBT interventions in addressing the mental health challenges of undergraduate students. The existence of some objective analytics to analyze the use of the different components of the online platform is unique and will allow us to understand which components of the delivered program were most effectively used.

Our analysis points to the fact that students enrolled in our study were not interested in online discussion forums but were interested in connecting with a moderator via videoconferencing and in self-management of their symptoms using the online videos. This is important given that self-management of mental health conditions has the potential to be widely effective, while evidence of its effectiveness is modest [60]. Our work informs the rapidly evolving field of mental health self-management [61-63].

#### **Strengths and Limitations**

This is the one of the first clinical trials of an online interactive mindfulness–CBT program for undergraduate university students in Canada and is the first to include objective background analytics. The results show that discussion forums were never used, as students were more interested in self-management and connecting with a professional via videoconferencing. This is an important finding for the design of online mental health interventions. The self-rated data and analytics enabled us to analyze video use. Another strength of the study is that it involves testing the MVC in a research context with research therapists or providers, representing stage 2 of the National Institute of Health stage model [39], a necessary step toward stage 3 efficacy trials conducted in community settings using community providers [40].

A limitation of the study is that although participants were blind to the intervention and control conditions until they opened the allocation envelopes (after consenting), this was not a single-blinded trial. Another limitation is that the study measures the effect of the program over 8 weeks, while tests of longer-term effects (over 6 or 12 months) remain to be undertaken. A further limitation is the high female preponderance in both the control and intervention groups; however, this is in line with other studies that showed the same predisposition [64,65]. Future research projects might need to address gender distribution within the sampling scheme through stratification. Besides, our research is on one site only. Future research with larger samples of participants from multiple

universities and colleges would better test the generalizability of results. Missing data in the intervention group are also a limitation, but we mitigated the missing data by multiple imputation, a robust high-quality imputation method [66,67].

We also did not measure the participant's mindfulness practice outside the platform, and hence we did not control for that analytic dimension.

Further, prior to the study, we did not verify with participants that the videoconferencing session times were aligned with their schedules, and we did not ask about these fits in the poststudy questionnaire. Such an alignment is important for the successful attendance of the videoconferencing sessions. Finally, the implementation was limited to one site.

#### Conclusions

Our results suggest that an 8-week-long online mindfulness–CBT video-based program is an effective intervention for undergraduate university students in reducing symptoms of depression and anxiety. Our findings also suggest that online mindfulness interventions offer an opportunity to address common mental health conditions among postsecondary populations on a large scale, simultaneously reducing the current burden on traditional counseling services.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors acknowledge the contribution of all students who gave their valuable time to participate in the study. We thank ForaHealthyMe.com Inc. as an industry partner in this project who provided great support. The work reported in this paper was funded by the Canadian Institutes for Health Research (CIHR) eHealth Innovations Partnership Program Grant (eHIPP; Grant No. EH1-143553). The project's principal investigators are CE (nominated), FA, and PR.

#### **Authors' Contributions**

CE, FA, and PR designed the study and questionnaire, received the funds, and contributed equally. PR led module development, providing written content and voice. RM analyzed the data. CE verified the analysis and prepared the first draft, and all authors provided critical feedback and revised it. The MVC Team members are (alphabetically): Sahir Abbas, BSc; Yvonne Bohr, PhD; Manuela Ferrari, PhD; Wai Lun Alan Fung MD, ScD, FRCPC; Louise Hartley, PhD; Amin Mawani, PhD; Kwame McKenzie, MD, FRCPC; and Jan E. Odai, BA. These team members made contributions to several aspects of the project and results development. They all approve the final version and agree to be accountable for all aspects of the submitted paper. The trial protocol could be accessed on reasonable request to corresponding authors.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

It is the understanding of the university and researchers that the Project Intellectual Property belongs to CEM, FA, and PR. The industry partner ForaHealthyMe.com owns all rights and title to the copyrights of any computer source code software that was developed out of this research project.

#### References

- 1. Mental Health Commission of Canada. Fast Facts about Mental Illness. Ottawa, Canada: Mental Health Commission of Canada; 2013. URL: <u>https://cmha.ca/fast-facts-about-mental-illness</u> [accessed 2020-06-27]
- Smetanin P, Stiff D, Briante C, Adair C, Ahmad S, Khan M. The Life and Economic Impact of Major Mental Illnesses in Canada 2011-2041. Ottawa, Canada: RiskAnalytica, on behalf of the Mental Health Commission of Canada; 2011. URL: <u>https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/files/MHCC\_Report\_Base\_Case\_FINAL\_ENG\_0\_0.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-05-08]
- 3. Pearson C, Janz T, Ali J. Health at a Glance: Mental and Substance Use Disorders in Canada. Ottawa, Canada: Statistics Canada; 2013. URL: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-624-x/2013001/article/11855-eng.htm</u> [accessed 2020-06-30]
- Kessler RC, Berglund P, Demler O, Jin R, Merikangas KR, Walters EE. Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2005 Jun;62(6):593-602. [doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.62.6.593] [Medline: 15939837]
- Kessler RC, Amminger GP, Aguilar-Gaxiola S, Alonso J, Lee S, Ustün TB. Age of onset of mental disorders: a review of recent literature. Curr Opin Psychiatry 2007 Jul;20(4):359-364 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/YCO.0b013e32816ebc8c] [Medline: 17551351]
- 6. Government of Canada. The Human Face of Mental Health and Mental Illness in Canada. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2006. URL: <u>https://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/publicat/human-humain06/pdf/human\_face\_e.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-06-28]
- American College Health Association. American College Health Association. Hanover, MD: American College Health Association-National College Health Assessment II: Canadian Reference Group Executive Summary Spring; 2013. URL: <u>https://www.acha.org/documents/ncha/ACHA-NCHA-II\_CANADIAN\_ReferenceGroup\_ExecutiveSummary\_Spring2013.</u> <u>pdf</u> [accessed 2020-06-28]
- 8. American College Health Association. American College Health Association-National College Health Assessment II: Canadian Reference Group Executive Summary Spring 2016. Hanover, MD: American College Health Association; 2016.

URL: <u>https://www.acha.org/documents/ncha/</u>

NCHA-II%20SPRING%202016%20CANADIAN%20REFERENCE%20GROUP%20EXECUTIVE%20SUMMARY.pdf [accessed 2020-06-28]

- Pirbaglou M, Cribbie R, Irvine J, Radhu N, Vora K, Ritvo P. Perfectionism, anxiety, and depressive distress: evidence for the mediating role of negative automatic thoughts and anxiety sensitivity. J Am Coll Health 2013;61(8):477-483. [doi: 10.1080/07448481.2013.833932] [Medline: 24152025]
- Eisenberg D, Hunt J, Speer N, Zivin K. Mental health service utilization among college students in the United States. J Nerv Ment Dis 2011 May;199(5):301-308. [doi: 10.1097/NMD.0b013e3182175123] [Medline: 21543948]
- 11. Han B, Compton WM, Eisenberg D, Milazzo-Sayre L, McKeon R, Hughes A. Prevalence and Mental Health Treatment of Suicidal Ideation and Behavior Among College Students Aged 18-25 Years and Their Non-College-Attending Peers in the United States. J Clin Psychiatry 2016 Jun;77(6):815-824. [doi: 10.4088/JCP.15m09929] [Medline: 27232194]
- Auerbach RP, Mortier P, Bruffaerts R, Alonso J, Benjet C, Cuijpers P, WHO WMH-ICS Collaborators. WHO World Mental Health Surveys International College Student Project: Prevalence and distribution of mental disorders. J Abnorm Psychol 2018 Oct;127(7):623-638 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/abn0000362] [Medline: 30211576]
- 13. Ungar T. The health care payment game is rigged. The National Post. Toronto, ON: The National Post; 2015 Apr 28. URL: http://news.nationalpost.com/full-comment/thomas-ungar-the-health-care-payment-game-is-rigged [accessed 2020-06-28]
- 14. Lim K, Jacobs P, Ohinmaa A, Schopflocher D, Dewa CS. A new population-based measure of the economic burden of mental illness in Canada. Chronic Dis Can 2008;28(3):92-98 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 18341763]
- Bayram N, Bilgel N. The prevalence and socio-demographic correlations of depression, anxiety and stress among a group of university students. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2008 Aug;43(8):667-672. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00127-008-0345-x</u>] [Medline: <u>18398558</u>]
- 16. Pfeffer A. Ontario campus counsellors say they're drowning in mental health needs. CBC.: Canadian Broadcasting Company; 2016. URL: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/mental-health-ontario-campus-crisis-1.3771682</u> [accessed 2019-07-07]
- 17. Brown KW, Ryan RM. The benefits of being present: mindfulness and its role in psychological well-being. J Pers Soc Psychol 2003 Apr;84(4):822-848. [Medline: <u>12703651</u>]
- Keng S, Smoski MJ, Robins CJ. Effects of mindfulness on psychological health: a review of empirical studies. Clin Psychol Rev 2011 Aug;31(6):1041-1056 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2011.04.006] [Medline: 21802619]
- 19. Grossman P, Niemann L, Schmidt S, Walach H. Mindfulness-based stress reduction and health benefits. A meta-analysis. J Psychosom Res 2004 Jul;57(1):35-43. [doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(03)00573-7] [Medline: 15256293]
- 20. Chiesa A, Serretti A. Mindfulness-based stress reduction for stress management in healthy people: a review and meta-analysis. J Altern Complement Med 2009 May;15(5):593-600. [doi: 10.1089/acm.2008.0495] [Medline: 19432513]
- Hofmann SG, Sawyer AT, Witt AA, Oh D. The effect of mindfulness-based therapy on anxiety and depression: A meta-analytic review. J Consult Clin Psychol 2010 Apr;78(2):169-183 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0018555] [Medline: 20350028]
- 22. Vøllestad J, Nielsen MB, Nielsen GH. Mindfulness- and acceptance-based interventions for anxiety disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Clin Psychol 2012 Sep;51(3):239-260. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.2044-8260.2011.02024.x</u>] [Medline: <u>22803933</u>]
- Eberth J, Sedlmeier P. The Effects of Mindfulness Meditation: A Meta-Analysis. Mindfulness 2012 May 2;3(3):174-189. [doi: 10.1007/s12671-012-0101-x]
- 24. Sedlmeier P, Eberth J, Schwarz M, Zimmermann D, Haarig F, Jaeger S, et al. The psychological effects of meditation: A meta-analysis. Psychological Bulletin 2012;138(6):1139-1171. [doi: 10.1037/a0028168]
- 25. Ahmad F, Wang J. Online Mindfulness Interventions: A Systematic Review. In: El Morr C, editor. Novel Applications of Virtual Communities in Healthcare Settings. Hershey, PA: IGI Global; 2018:1-27.
- Bender JL, Jimenez-Marroquin MC, Ferris LE, Katz J, Jadad AR. Online communities for breast cancer survivors: a review and analysis of their characteristics and levels of use. Support Care Cancer 2013 May;21(5):1253-1263. [doi: 10.1007/s00520-012-1655-9] [Medline: 23179491]
- 27. El Morr C. Mobile Virtual Communities in Healthcare: Managed Self Care on the move. : International Association of Science and Technology for Development (IASTED); 2007 Presented at: The Third IASTED International Conference on Telehealth; May 31 June 1, 2007; Montreal, Canada.
- 28. El Morr C, Kawash J. Mobile virtual communities research: a synthesis of current trends and a look at future perspectives. IJWBC 2007;3(4):386. [doi: 10.1504/ijwbc.2007.015865]
- 29. Ahmad F, El Morr C, Ritvo P, Othman N, Moineddin R, Team MVC. An Eight-Week, Web-Based Mindfulness Virtual Community Intervention for Students' Mental Health: Randomized Controlled Trial. JMIR Ment Health 2020 Feb 18;7(2):e15520 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/15520] [Medline: 32074061]
- Anders S, Albert R, Miller A, Weinger MB, Doig AK, Behrens M, et al. Evaluation of an integrated graphical display to promote acute change detection in ICU patients. Int J Med Inform 2012 Dec;81(12):842-851 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2012.04.004] [Medline: 22534099]
- 31. Arpin-Cribbie C, Irvine J, Ritvo P. Web-based cognitive-behavioral therapy for perfectionism: a randomized controlled trial. Psychother Res 2012;22(2):194-207. [doi: 10.1080/10503307.2011.637242] [Medline: 22122217]

- 32. Azam MA, Katz J, Fashler SR, Changoor T, Azargive S, Ritvo P. Heart rate variability is enhanced in controls but not maladaptive perfectionists during brief mindfulness meditation following stress-induction: A stratified-randomized trial. Int J Psychophysiol 2015 Oct;98(1):27-34. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2015.06.005] [Medline: 26116778]
- Radhu N, Daskalakis ZJ, Arpin-Cribbie CA, Irvine J, Ritvo P. Evaluating a Web-based cognitive-behavioral therapy for maladaptive perfectionism in university students. J Am Coll Health 2012;60(5):357-366. [doi: 10.1080/07448481.2011.630703] [Medline: 22686358]
- Radhu N, Daskalakis ZJ, Guglietti CL, Farzan F, Barr MS, Arpin-Cribbie CA, et al. Cognitive behavioral therapy-related increases in cortical inhibition in problematic perfectionists. Brain Stimul 2012 Jan;5(1):44-54. [doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2011.01.006] [Medline: 22037137]
- 35. Ritvo P, Vora K, Irvine J, Mongrain M, Azam A, Azargive S. Reductions in Negative Automatic Thoughts in Students Attending Mindfulness Tutorial Predicts Increase Life Satisfaction. International Journal of Educational Psychology 2013;2(3):272-296.
- Azam MA, Mongrain M, Vora K, Pirbaglou M, Azargive S, Changoor T, et al. Mindfulness as an Alternative for Supporting University Student Mental Health: Cognitive-Emotional and Depressive Self-Criticism Measures. IJEP 2016 Jun 24;5(2):140-163 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.17583/ijep.2016.1504]
- 37. El Morr C, Maule C, Ashfaq I, Ritvo P, Ahmad F. A Student-Centered Mental Health Virtual Community Needs and Features: A Focus Group Study. Stud Health Technol Inform 2017;234:104-108. [Medline: <u>28186024</u>]
- El Morr C, Maule C, Ashfaq I, Ritvo P, Ahmad F. Design of a Mindfulness Virtual Community: A focus-group analysis. Health Informatics J 2019 Nov 11:1460458219884840. [doi: 10.1177/1460458219884840] [Medline: 31709878]
- Onken LS, Carroll KM, Shoham V, Cuthbert BN, Riddle M. Reenvisioning Clinical Science: Unifying the Discipline to Improve the Public Health. Clin Psychol Sci 2014 Jan 01;2(1):22-34 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/2167702613497932] [Medline: 25821658]
- 40. Dimidjian S, Segal ZV. Prospects for a clinical science of mindfulness-based intervention. Am Psychol 2015 Oct;70(7):593-620 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0039589] [Medline: 26436311]
- Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB. Validation and utility of a self-report version of PRIME-MD: the PHQ primary care study. Primary Care Evaluation of Mental Disorders. Patient Health Questionnaire. JAMA 1999 Nov 10;282(18):1737-1744. [doi: <u>10.1001/jama.282.18.1737</u>] [Medline: <u>10568646</u>]
- 42. Beck AT, Epstein N, Brown G, Steer RA. An inventory for measuring clinical anxiety: psychometric properties. J Consult Clin Psychol 1988 Dec;56(6):893-897. [doi: 10.1037//0022-006x.56.6.893] [Medline: 3204199]
- Cohen S, Kamarck T, Mermelstein R. A global measure of perceived stress. J Health Soc Behav 1983 Dec;24(4):385-396. [Medline: <u>6668417</u>]
- 44. Bohlmeijer E, ten Klooster PM, Fledderus M, Veehof M, Baer R. Psychometric properties of the five facet mindfulness questionnaire in depressed adults and development of a short form. Assessment 2011 Sep;18(3):308-320. [doi: 10.1177/1073191111408231] [Medline: 21586480]
- 45. Boettcher J, Aström V, Påhlsson D, Schenström O, Andersson G, Carlbring P. Internet-based mindfulness treatment for anxiety disorders: a randomized controlled trial. Behav Ther 2014 Mar;45(2):241-253 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.beth.2013.11.003] [Medline: 24491199]
- Cavanagh K, Strauss C, Cicconi F, Griffiths N, Wyper A, Jones F. A randomised controlled trial of a brief online mindfulness-based intervention. Behav Res Ther 2013 Sep;51(9):573-578. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.brat.2013.06.003</u>] [Medline: <u>23872699</u>]
- Dahlin M, Andersson G, Magnusson K, Johansson T, Sjögren J, Håkansson A, et al. Internet-delivered acceptance-based behaviour therapy for generalized anxiety disorder: A randomized controlled trial. Behav Res Ther 2016 Feb;77:86-95. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.brat.2015.12.007</u>] [Medline: <u>26731173</u>]
- 48. Gushulak BD, Pottie K, Hatcher Roberts J, Torres S, DesMeules M, Canadian Collaboration for ImmigrantRefugee Health. Migration and health in Canada: health in the global village. CMAJ 2011 Sep 06;183(12):E952-E958 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1503/cmaj.090287] [Medline: 20584934]
- 49. McKenzie K, Agic B, Tuck A, Antwi M. The case for diversity: Building the case to improve mental health services for immigrant, refugee, ethco-cultural and racialized populations. Mental Health Commission of Canada. Ottawa: Mental Health Commission of Canada; 2016. URL: <u>https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/files/2016-10/</u> <u>case for diversity oct 2016 eng.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-06-28]
- 50. Canadian Mental Health Association Ontario. The Relationship between Mental Health, Mental Illness and Chronic Physical Conditions. Canadian Mental Health Association Ontario. Toronto: Canadian Mental Health Association Ontario; 2008. URL: <u>https://ontario.cmha.ca/documents/</u>

the-relationship-between-mental-health-mental-illness-and-chronic-physical-conditions/ [accessed 2020-06-28]

- Benzo RP. Mindfulness and motivational interviewing: two candidate methods for promoting self-management. Chron Respir Dis 2013 Aug;10(3):175-182 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1479972313497372] [Medline: 23897933]
- Meuser J, Bean T, Goldman J, Reeves S. Family health teams: a new Canadian interprofessional initiative. J Interprof Care 2006 Aug;20(4):436-438. [doi: <u>10.1080/13561820600874726</u>] [Medline: <u>16905492</u>]

- Drozd F, Raeder S, Kraft P, Bjørkli CA. Multilevel growth curve analyses of treatment effects of a Web-based intervention for stress reduction: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2013 Apr 22;15(4):e84 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2570] [Medline: 23607962]
- 54. Morledge TJ, Allexandre D, Fox E, Fu AZ, Higashi MK, Kruzikas DT, et al. Feasibility of an online mindfulness program for stress management--a randomized, controlled trial. Ann Behav Med 2013 Oct;46(2):137-148 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12160-013-9490-x] [Medline: 23632913]
- Wolever RQ, Bobinet KJ, McCabe K, Mackenzie ER, Fekete E, Kusnick CA, et al. Effective and viable mind-body stress reduction in the workplace: a randomized controlled trial. J Occup Health Psychol 2012 Apr;17(2):246-258. [doi: 10.1037/a0027278] [Medline: 22352291]
- 57. Ly KH, Trüschel A, Jarl L, Magnusson S, Windahl T, Johansson R, et al. Behavioural activation versus mindfulness-based guided self-help treatment administered through a smartphone application: a randomised controlled trial. BMJ Open 2014 Jan 09;4(1):e003440 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003440] [Medline: 24413342]
- O'Leary K, Dockray S. The effects of two novel gratitude and mindfulness interventions on well-being. J Altern Complement Med 2015 Apr;21(4):243-245. [doi: <u>10.1089/acm.2014.0119</u>] [Medline: <u>25826108</u>]
- Glück TM, Maercker A. A randomized controlled pilot study of a brief web-based mindfulness training. BMC Psychiatry 2011 Nov 08;11:175 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-11-175] [Medline: 22067058]
- 60. Karasouli E, Adams A. Assessing the Evidence for e-Resources for Mental Health Self-Management: A Systematic Literature Review. JMIR Ment Health 2014;1(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mental.3708] [Medline: 26543903]
- 61. Depp CA, Mausbach B, Granholm E, Cardenas V, Ben-Zeev D, Patterson TL, et al. Mobile interventions for severe mental illness: design and preliminary data from three approaches. J Nerv Ment Dis 2010 Oct;198(10):715-721 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/NMD.0b013e3181f49ea3] [Medline: 20921861]
- Kauer SD, Reid SC, Crooke AHD, Khor A, Hearps SJC, Jorm AF, et al. Self-monitoring using mobile phones in the early stages of adolescent depression: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2012 Jun 25;14(3):e67 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1858] [Medline: 22732135]
- 63. Goodyear-Smith F, Warren J, Elley CR. The eCHAT program to facilitate healthy changes in New Zealand primary care. J Am Board Fam Med 2013;26(2):177-182 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2013.02.120221] [Medline: 23471931]
- 64. van der Riet P, Levett-Jones T, Aquino-Russell C. The effectiveness of mindfulness meditation for nurses and nursing students: An integrated literature review. Nurse Educ Today 2018 Jun;65:201-211. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.nedt.2018.03.018</u>] [Medline: <u>29602138</u>]
- 65. O'Driscoll M, Byrne S, Mc Gillicuddy A, Lambert S, Sahm LJ. The effects of mindfulness-based interventions for health and social care undergraduate students a systematic review of the literature. Psychol Health Med 2017 Aug;22(7):851-865. [doi: 10.1080/13548506.2017.1280178] [Medline: 28103700]
- 66. Royston P. Multiple Imputation of Missing Values. The Stata Journal 2018 Nov 19;4(3):227-241. [doi: 10.1177/1536867x0400400301]
- 67. Rubin DB. Multiple Imputation after 18+ Years. Journal of the American Statistical Association 1996 Jun;91(434):473-489. [doi: 10.1080/01621459.1996.10476908]

#### Abbreviations

BAI: Beck Anxiety Inventory
CBT: cognitive behavioral therapy
FFQM-SF: Five Facets Mindfulness Questionnaire Short Form
MVC: Mindfulness Virtual Community
PHQ-9: Patient Health Questionnaire-9
PSS: Perceived Stress Scale
RCT: randomized controlled trial
WLC: waitlist control



Edited by J Torous, G Eysenbach; submitted 09.04.20; peer-reviewed by A Finlay-Jones, C Slightam; comments to author 01.05.20; revised version received 27.05.20; accepted 17.06.20; published 17.07.20. <u>Please cite as:</u> El Morr C, Ritvo P, Ahmad F, Moineddin R, MVC Team Effectiveness of an 8-Week Web-Based Mindfulness Virtual Community Intervention for University Students on Symptoms of Stress, Anxiety, and Depression: Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e18595 URL: http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e18595/ doi:10.2196/18595 PMID:32554380

©Christo El Morr, Paul Ritvo, Farah Ahmad, Rahim Moineddin, MVC Team. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 17.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

# Efficacy of a Smartphone App Intervention for Reducing Caregiver Stress: Randomized Controlled Trial

Matthew Fuller-Tyszkiewicz<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Ben Richardson<sup>2</sup>, PhD; Keriann Little<sup>1,3,4</sup>, PhD; Samantha Teague<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Linda Hartley-Clark<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Tanja Capic<sup>1</sup>, BPsych(Honours); Sarah Khor<sup>1</sup>, BPsych(Honours); Robert A Cummins<sup>1</sup>, PhD; Craig A Olsson<sup>1,5,6</sup>, PhD; Delyse Hutchinson<sup>1,5,6,7</sup>, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Deakin University, Geelong, Australia

<sup>2</sup>Nous Group, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>3</sup>Policy & Planning, Barwon Child Youth & Family, Geelong, Australia

<sup>4</sup>Neurodevelopment and Disability, Royal Children's Hospital, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>5</sup>Murdoch Children's Research Institute, Centre for Adolescent Health, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>6</sup>Department of Paediatrics, University of Melbourne, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>7</sup>National Drug and Alcohol Research Centre, University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia

**Corresponding Author:** Matthew Fuller-Tyszkiewicz, PhD Deakin University 1 Gheringhap Street Geelong, 3220 Australia Phone: 61 3 9251 7344 Email: matthewf@deakin.edu.au

## Abstract

**Background:** Caregivers play a pivotal role in maintaining an economically viable health care system, yet they are characterized by low levels of psychological well-being and consistently report unmet needs for psychological support. Mobile app–based (mobile health [mHealth]) interventions present a novel approach to both reducing stress and improving well-being.

**Objective:** This study aims to evaluate the effectiveness of a self-guided mobile app–based psychological intervention for people providing care to family or friends with a physical or mental disability.

**Methods:** In a randomized, single-blind, controlled trial, 183 caregivers recruited through the web were randomly allocated to either an intervention (n=73) or active control (n=110) condition. The intervention app contained treatment modules combining daily self-monitoring with third-wave (mindfulness-based) cognitive-behavioral therapies, whereas the active control app contained only self-monitoring features. Both programs were completed over a 5-week period. It was hypothesized that intervention app exposure would be associated with decreases in depression, anxiety, and stress, and increases in well-being, self-esteem, optimism, primary and secondary control, and social support. Outcomes were assessed at baseline, postintervention, and 3-4 months postintervention. App quality was also assessed.

**Results:** In total, 25% (18/73) of the intervention participants were lost to follow-up at 3 months, and 30.9% (34/110) of the participants from the wait-list control group dropped out before the postintervention survey. The intervention group experienced reductions in stress (b=-2.07; P=.04) and depressive symptoms (b=-1.36; P=.05) from baseline to postintervention. These changes were further enhanced from postintervention to follow-up, with the intervention group continuing to report lower levels of depression (b=-1.82; P=.03) and higher levels of emotional well-being (b=6.13; P<.001), optimism (b=0.78; P=.007), self-esteem (b=-0.84; P=.005), support from family (b=2.15; P=.001), support from significant others (b=2.66; P<.001), and subjective well-being (b=4.82; P<.001). On average, participants completed 2.5 (SD 1.05) out of 5 treatment modules. The overall quality of the app was also rated highly, with a mean score of 3.94 out of a maximum score of 5 (SD 0.58).

**Conclusions:** This study demonstrates that mHealth psychological interventions are an effective treatment option for caregivers experiencing high levels of stress. Recommendations for improving mHealth interventions for caregivers include offering flexibility and customization in the treatment design.

Trial Registration:Australian New Zealand Clinical Trial Registry ACTRN12616000996460;https://www.anzctr.org.au/Trial/Registration/TrialReview.aspx?id=371170Registry ACTRN12616000996460;

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17541/
```

#### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e17541) doi:10.2196/17541

#### **KEYWORDS**

mHealth; mobile phone; caregiver; psychological stress; mental health

#### Introduction

#### Background

Caring for people living with physical or mental health difficulties can be a challenging role, one that is becoming increasingly common as trends in public policy move toward assisting people with disabilities to remain within their family environment for as long as possible [1]. A caregiver, or informal carer, is defined as a person who provides any informal, ongoing assistance to people with disabilities, including physical conditions and mental and behavioral disorders, such as developmental disability, or to older people (aged  $\geq 65$  years) [2]. Caregivers provide substantial social and economic contributions to their community, with approximately 2.7 million caregivers in Australia (12% of the population), 43.5 million in the United States (18% of the population), and 6.5 million in the United Kingdom (8% of the population), contributing over US \$60 billion in unpaid care and support per year [2-5]. In Australia, over 50% of the caregivers provide care for more than 20 hours per week, which affects their capacity to participate in the workforce [2]. As a result, carers have a median weekly income estimated to be 42% lower than noncarers and experience limitations in opportunities for social connection and support [1,2].

Despite their challenging circumstances, caregivers have been reported to identify positive aspects associated with caregiving, including a sense of value in their role [6,7]. However, there can be costs to a caregiver's subjective and objective well-being, particularly when the burden of care is high. The rates of mental and physical ill-health are substantially higher in caregivers than noncaregivers [1,8,9], including elevated symptoms of stress, depression, and anxiety; higher rates of psychiatric disorders; and reduced overall subjective well-being [10-12]. Notably, high rates of depression, anxiety, and stress have been reported in caregivers supporting people with intellectual disability [1], dementia [12,13], Parkinson disease [14], chronic childhood illness [15], autism [16], and a psychiatric disorder [17], alongside other forms of disability [18]. Caregiver stress is a particular concern when care recipients are affected by long-term or terminal illnesses, major cognitive impairment, or additional behavioral and emotional problems beyond the core symptomatology of their condition [1,19].

Compromised emotional well-being in caregivers (eg, mental disorders) may adversely impact care recipients. There is evidence, for example, that care recipients have poorer general health, mental health, and quality of life and exacerbated disability symptomatology when caregivers experience mental health problems [20,21]. The caregiver burden has also been associated with poorer caregiving quality, including the use of coercive or harmful management techniques, which may damage the relational bond between a caregiver and the care recipient [22-24]. Such relationships are likely to be bidirectional: more complex caregiving contexts may increase caregiver burden,

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17541/
```

XSL•FO

and vice versa [20]. Furthermore, the experience of caregiver psychological difficulties is a risk factor for a breakdown in care and a shift to formal care arrangements, such as placement in a supervised care environment [25,26]. Thus, there is a growing recognition of the need to adopt a family systems approach to support people with disabilities and their caregivers alike [1].

Given the available evidence on the significance of caregiver burden, tailored interventions designed to reduce stress and promote well-being in carers are critically important. Among existing interventions, the primary psychological treatments are based on principles of cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT), which have been shown to reduce depression in caregivers [27,28]. Although the effects on anxiety and stress have received less attention, the extant literature is equivocal [12]. Previous studies have found that cognitive reframing may be particularly effective for reducing subjective stress, anxiety, and depressive symptomatology in caregivers [29,30]. This technique may be most pertinent in challenging unrealistic, self-defeating, and distressing cognitions about either the caregiving role or the care recipients' behavior or condition. Another promising CBT technique for caregiver mental health is behavioral activation, whereby an individual is assisted to engage in enjoyable and meaningful activities and thereby develop or reconnect with gratifying or valued aspects of their lives [31,32]. Behavioral activation may help address the activity restriction commonly experienced by caregivers, a known depression risk [33]. Third-wave CBT techniques focusing on thoughts and emotions, such as mindfulness-based interventions, acceptance and commitment therapy, and dialectical behavior therapy, have also demonstrated efficacy in reducing a range of mental health conditions [34], including stress in caregivers of people with dementia [35], intellectual or developmental disabilities [36], and palliative illness [37]. Such approaches may be particularly useful for caregivers, encouraging acceptance of negative thoughts and emotions without judgment.

Although these approaches show promise, caregivers face a number of barriers to accessing in-person treatment programs, including economic, geographic, and mobility factors; limited time to engage in interventions; and difficulties in finding and/or affording the cost of suitable alternative caregiver support to attend treatment [38-40]. Furthermore, caregivers often report difficulties in prioritizing their own needs or setting aside time for nonessential activities, which may include treatment interventions [41]. Digital technologies may help address issues of accessibility to treatment, particularly when there are barriers to attending the more traditional face-to-face individual or group interventions. The benefits of digital programs include reduced costs, increased availability (particularly in geographical locations where services may be restricted), as well as convenience of use compared with traditional formats [42-44]. However, research is needed to determine the extent to which evidence-based techniques can be adapted to these new media

platforms while preserving their efficacy in caregiver populations. A number of interventions have successfully adapted CBT techniques to digital platforms for carers using video teleconferencing, websites with text and/or web-based video education and coaching, and online discussion group technologies. Mobile app–based interventions are notably absent from the caregiver intervention literature, with the research needed to examine whether brief interventions, delivered through a mobile phone, can realistically deliver a usable service to caregivers.

Mobile app–based brief interventions offer a number of strengths over other digital delivery platforms. Their small size and portability allow an intervention to be readily accessed at times of greatest need [45]. Their use also allows for real-time symptom and activity monitoring, together with assessment of treatment progress via ecological momentary assessment (EMA) as well as the provision of personalized feedback [46]. Emerging literature suggests that psychological interventions delivered via smartphone devices can reduce anxiety [47], depression [48], and stress [49-51] and improve well-being [52] in the general population. To our knowledge, such interventions have not yet been trialed with caregivers.

#### **Aims and Hypotheses**

This study is a randomized controlled trial of a mobile app-based, self-directed psychological intervention for people who are providing care to family or friends with a physical and/or mental disability. It was hypothesized that the intervention would produce a greater reduction in stress, depression, and anxiety as well as increased well-being, compared with control participants (hypothesis 1). To assess the broader impact, we also evaluated emotional well-being, self-esteem, optimism, primary and secondary control, and perceived social support (secondary outcomes; hypothesis 2). We hypothesized that these improvements in self-reports will be maintained for 3 months postintervention for primary outcomes (hypothesis 3) and secondary outcomes (hypotheses 4). Although the intervention was designed to provide a range of modules with different techniques that could each be useful for improving outcomes, we tested the possibility that the effect of intervention allocation was moderated by the number of treatment modules completed. In particular, we predicted that improvements in primary and secondary outcomes would be stronger for individuals allocated to the treatment condition who engage in more modules (hypothesis 5). We also explored the usefulness of this form of intervention through caregivers' perceptions of the app's engagement, functionality, aesthetics, information, and quality, expecting positive ratings across these metrics for the intervention (hypothesis 6).

## Methods

#### Design

The design of the trial was a 2 (condition: *StressLess* intervention and *StressMonitor* active control)  $\times$  3 (occasion: baseline, postintervention, and 4-month follow-up), parallel, single-blind, randomized controlled trial. This study was approved by the Deakin University Human Research Ethics Committee (2016-151) and registered with the Australian New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry (ACTRN12616000996460). A Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) checklist for this study is available in Multimedia Appendix 1. Furthermore, the CONSORT eHealth document [53] is also included in Multimedia Appendix 2.

#### Participants

Participants were recruited through a mix of traditional strategies and targeted social media advertising. Support was sought from caregiver organizations and services, who agreed to display study flyers (both in physical and digital forms) and allowed the research team to attend caregiver events and seminars for recruitment purposes. Social media advertising was conducted through Facebook, with separate advertisement campaigns targeting either Australians broadly or those with an interest in specific disability topics (eg, Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder awareness, Alzheimer's awareness, and physical disability). Campaigns were restricted to adult Facebook users located in Australia accessing the platform through an Apple iOS device. Although the advertisements did not immediately identify the institutional affiliations of the research team, this was made clear in the plain language statement that participants were directed to via weblinks to start the program.

To be eligible to join the study, participants were required to be (1) an Australian resident, (2) aged 18 years or older, (3) fluent in English, (4) helping to support a friend or relative with a physical or mental condition/disability, (5) able to access an Apple iOS mobile phone device (iPhone or iPad) with internet access for the duration of the study, and (6) not have participated in an electronic health (eHealth) intervention (any technology-based health intervention, including mobile apps) within the previous 6 months. Smartphone app literacy was also a de facto eligibility criterion but was assumed by the participant's willingness to sign up for the study. A CONSORT flow diagram is provided below (Figure 1). Recruitment to the baseline component of the study ran from September 2016 to April 2017.



Figure 1. This Figure provides a CONSORT flow chart of participant numbers.



#### **Sample Size Calculation**

The required sample size was powered with the following assumptions: (1) a moderate group difference (SD 0.5) between the intervention and active control groups for the primary and secondary outcomes at postintervention; (2) power set at 0.80; (3)  $\alpha$  set at .05 (2 tailed); (4) expected attrition rate of 20% for the intervention group [54]; and (5) an allocation ratio of 3:2 (active control: intervention) under the expectation that attrition would be around 30% for the active control group, as they only receive self-monitoring features of the app and not intervention content during the control phase. Under these assumptions, the adjusted target sample size at baseline was 68 and 100 for the intervention and active control groups, respectively.

#### **Intervention: StressLess**

StressLess is a 5-week, self-directed intervention, based on the principles of second- and third-wave CBTs [55], delivered through a mobile app (Figure 2). The intervention provides psychoeducation (through text, video, audio, and graphics) and a series of interactive exercises or activities. The intervention

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17541/

RenderX

comprises 5 modules (detailed in Multimedia Appendix 1): (1) an introduction involving psychoeducation about stress reduction and third-wave CBT; (2) values clarification and goal setting; (3) mindfulness skills involving observation of the self and connection with the present moment, cognitive diffusion, and acceptance; (4) well-being enhancement through positive psychology techniques and cognitive restructuring; and (5) behavioral activation to increase engagement in, and enjoyment of, pleasant or valued activities. A Troubleshooting tab was also available beyond the core intervention modules, which contained a series of activities to help with stress (eg, destress with a body scan and breathing to diffuse negative thoughts). The intervention content was designed to provide a suite of therapeutic techniques with demonstrated efficacy in the broader literature, enabling participants' autonomy in selecting the techniques that they feel work best for them. Participants could work through the modules at their own pace and in any order across the 5 weeks, but they were encouraged to complete one module per week in a recommended sequence. Each module that a participant completed was logged by the app to enable tracking of how many modules a participant tried.

Figure 2. This figure shows layout of the app.



In addition to the intervention modules, StressLess also supports users in self-monitoring their well-being through in-the-moment assessments (EMA). Participants were prompted to complete a self-monitoring assessment up to 4 times per day via the StressLess app notification function. Participants were prompted to complete either a 1 item check asking them to rate their current stress levels or a longer 1 min check assessing whether the participant had experienced a stressful event in the previous 30 min. The 1 min check involved assessments of coping and positive and negative affect. Coping was assessed using an eight-item checklist of various coping strategies (eg, distracted myself) for the recent stressful event. Momentary positive and negative effects were assessed using the Homeostatically Protected Mood Scale, described in *Measures* section [56,57]. Users were able to adjust the notification settings of the self-monitoring component, with the default number of sampling

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17541/
```

RenderX

points set at 2 times per day (one in the morning after 8 AM and one in the afternoon/night before 10 PM). Self-monitoring EMA data were automatically collated by the mobile app and presented to users through a feedback bar chart. Source code for StressLess is available on request from the corresponding author.

#### Active Control: StressMonitor

The active control involved the mobile app StressMonitor. This comprised the same self-monitoring EMA function and feedback bar chart as the StressLess intervention but did not contain any intervention modules. The inclusion of an active control condition enabled the statistical separation of effects because of novelty (or burden) of completing app-based self-monitoring of mood from treatment outcomes.

#### Measures

#### **Demographics**

Items assessing participants' caregiver roles were adapted from the Australian Bureau of Statistics' (ABS) Survey of Disability, Aging, and Carers (SDAC) [58]. These assessed the impact of a participant's caregiver role in terms of the respondent's time, energy, emotions, finances, and daily activities, with response options ranging from 1 (not at all) to 4 (a lot). The care recipients' disability type was also assessed using the ABS' SDAC categories of sensory (eg, loss of sight and loss of hearing), intellectual (difficulty learning or understanding things), physical (eg, shortness of breath and chronic or recurrent pain or discomfort), psychosocial (eg, social or behavioral difficulties, memory problems, or periods of confusion), head injury/stroke, acquired brain injury, or other long-term conditions [58]. Importantly, all disability conditions were required to be long term and restrict the care recipients' everyday activities.

#### **Primary Intervention Outcomes**

The primary outcomes were the participants' stress levels, depression, anxiety, and subjective well-being. The first 3 variables were measured using the Depression Anxiety Stress Scale-21 [59]. This scale contains 21 items, separated into 3 subscales, assessing the self-reported frequency/severity of emotional states over the past week. The depression subscale contains items assessing the symptomatology of mood disorders, including hopelessness, low self-esteem, and low positive affect, for example, "I felt downhearted and blue" [59,60]. The anxiety subscale assesses the symptomatology of panic disorders through items on autonomic arousal, physiological hyperarousal, and the subjective feelings of fear, for example, "I was aware of dryness in my mouth." The stress subscale assesses tension, agitation, and negative affect, for example, "I found it hard to wind down." Higher subscale scores indicate more frequent/severe emotional states. The Depression Anxiety Stress Scale-21 has demonstrated robust psychometric properties, with the three-scale solution and internal consistency ( $\alpha$ >.78) being supported in Australian samples in the pen-and-paper form [60] and via web-based survey [61]. In this study, subscale-level internal consistency estimates ranged from 0.67 to 0.83 for anxiety, from 0.75 to 0.88 for depression, and from 0.67 to 0.81 for stress (full results provided as Multimedia Appendix 2).

The Personal Wellbeing Index (PWI) was used to assess the primary intervention outcome of participants' subjective well-being [62]. PWI consists of 7 items asking respondents to rate how satisfied they are across 7 life domains: standard of living, personal health, achieving in life, personal relationships, personal safety, community connectedness, and future security. The ratings are made across an 11-point scale, ranging from 0 (*no satisfaction at all*) to 10 (*completely satisfied*), with higher scores indicating higher satisfaction. In addition, a total score was calculated from the 7 PWI items, scaled from 0 to 100. Psychometric evaluations of the PWI have demonstrated acceptable reliability ( $\alpha$ >.77) and factorial validity in Australian populations [63] as well as internationally [62]. Acceptable factor structure and internal consistency have also been achieved

via web-based collection of PWI data [64]. In this study, internal consistency ranged from 0.71 to 0.90 across groups and time.

#### Secondary Outcomes

Beyond the primary outcome measures listed earlier, the study also assessed additional secondary variables that were predicted to improve after completing the intervention. Affective mood was assessed using the Homeostatically Protected Mood Scale [56,57]. Respondents were asked to rate how well 3 positive affective terms (content, happy, and alert) describe their feelings about their life in general, rated using an 11-point scale, ranging from 0 (not at all) to 10 (extremely), with higher scores on each indicating that higher affective mood psychometric evaluations of the Homeostatically Protected Mood Scale with Australian samples (both via pen-and-paper survey [57] and through the web [65]) have demonstrated strong internal consistency ( $\alpha$ =.85) [57,65] and convergent validity with other well-being measures, such as the PWI (rs=0.58-0.72) [57] and Satisfaction with Life scale (r=0.79) [65]. In this study, internal consistency ranged from 0.75 to 0.87 across groups and time.

Self-esteem was assessed using the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale [66]. This scale consists of 10 items assessing self-esteem (eg, "At times I think I am no good at all"), with response options completed using a 4-point scale, ranging from *I* (*strongly disagree*) to *4* (*strongly agree*). In an Australian sample, the measure has demonstrated excellent test-retest reliability (rs=0.53-0.69 over 4 years) and internal consistency ( $\infty$ >.85) and was shown to correlate with constructs theoretically related to self-esteem, such as self-compassion (rs=0.36-0.63) [67]. For this study, Rosenberg's original 5 positive items were included, thereby a single construct best described as positive self-esteem, with higher scores indicating higher self-esteem [66]. In this study, internal consistency ranged from 0.65 to 0.86 across groups and time.

Optimism was assessed using the *optimism* subscale from the Life Orientation Test-Revised [68]. This subscale comprises 3 items that measure the respondents' generalized expectation of good outcomes in life, for example, "In uncertain times, I expect the best." The responses are provided using a five-point scale, ranging from 0 (*strongly disagree*) to 4 (*strongly agree*), with higher scores indicating higher optimism. The measure has demonstrated acceptable psychometric properties in an Australian context with data collected through the web, including internal consistency ( $\alpha$ >.80) [68,69], and convergent validity with measures of life satisfaction (r=0.4) [68] and quality of life (r=0.5) [70]. In this study, internal consistency ranged from 0.62 to 0.84 across groups and time.

Primary and secondary control were assessed using an abbreviated version of the Primary and Secondary Control Scale (PSCS) [71,72]. The PSCS consists of 25 items assessing specific cognitive and behavioral strategies aimed at either control of environmental circumstances (primary control; eg, "when bad things happen, I put lots of time into overcoming it") or control of internal states (secondary control; eg, "when bad things happen, I ignore it by thinking about other things"), to minimize psychological impacts. The response options were completed using an 11-point scale, ranging from 0 (*do not agree at all*) to 10 (*agree completely*), with higher scores indicating

higher primary/secondary control. This study adapted the measure by selecting a subset of the items as the two-factor solution developed by Cousins with an Australian sample [71]. This comprised 5 items for the secondary control subscale from Cousins' [71] avoidant control subscale, and the 6 best performing items were selected to form the primary control subscale from Cousins' approach control subscale. Cousins [71] demonstrated acceptable internal consistency ( $\alpha$ >.72) for these 2 subscales in an Australian sample. In this study, internal consistency ranged from 0.75 to 0.87 for primary control and from 0.61 to 0.76 for secondary control across groups and time.

Social support was assessed using the Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support [73]. This comprises 12 items assessing the perceived adequacy of support from family, friends, and significant other (eg, "I have a special person who is a real source of comfort to me"). Responses are recorded on a 7-point scale, ranging from 1 (very strongly disagree) to 7 (very strongly agree), and scoring is calculated for 3 subscales reflecting the 3 social support sources of (1) family, (2) friends, and (3) significantother. Higher scores indicate higher perceived social support from each social support source. Within an Australian sample, the Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support has demonstrated strong internal consistency ( $\alpha$ =.90) and stability over a 1-year testing period (r=0.61) [74]. In this study, subscale-level internal consistency estimates ranged from 0.75 to 0.93 for family support, from 0.80 to 0.92 for support from friends, and from 0.80 to 0.93 for social support from others.

#### App Quality

The quality of the intervention app was assessed using the Mobile Application Rating Scale [75]. This scale comprises 23 items rated on a 5-point rating scale. The Mobile Application Rating Scale consists of 4 subscales: engagement, functionality, aesthetics, and information. The mean item score across the 4 subscales was used to determine an objective measure of the overall quality of the app, with higher scores indicating higher app quality. Furthermore, the Mobile Application Rating Scale also includes a subscale assessing the subjective quality of the app, consisting of items assessing whether the participant would recommend the app to others, plans to use the app again in the next 12 months, would pay to use the app, and their overall rating of the app out of 5. In this study, an adapted version of the Mobile Application Rating Scale was used, excluding the items assessing the entertainment value and evidence base for the app. These items were removed from the mean score calculation according to the guidelines [76].

#### Procedure

After providing informed consent via Qualtrics (by reading a plain language statement and then responding to a question about whether they consented) and meeting the study eligibility criteria, participants were invited to complete the baseline assessment as a web survey. Participants were then randomly allocated to either the active control or intervention arm using a 3:2 assignment in blocks of 5 created through Qualtrics (web-based survey provider of choice), with the expectation that attrition would be higher in the active control group because of lower incentive to remain in the study. Instructions were

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17541/
```

provided to participants detailing how to install the app (either StressLess or StressMonitor) on their mobile phone or iPad. The app is free and does not include any hidden costs. For both groups, the plain language statement provided via the baseline Qualtrics survey provided contact details for free helplines if the participants felt distressed at any stage because of the intervention. The StressLess and StressMonitor apps also contained these contact details in the app to remind participants that they could contact LifeLine (a free, Australian counseling service) if they felt distressed.

Following the download of the app, participants then completed 5 weeks with their assigned app, with weekly contact from the research team by either an email or phone call to maximize engagement. In more detail, a standard email was sent to all participants in each group in weeks 1, 2, 4, and 5 explaining an aspect of either the intervention or the active control program. For example, week 2 emails were titled *Mindfulness with StressLess* and *Mood Monitoring: How does your mood change across the day?* for the intervention and active control conditions, respectively. In addition, participants were contacted through a phone call in week 3 to answer any queries about the use of the app. These phone calls were used to identify any technical difficulties and to maintain engagement. They were not designed for therapeutic purposes.

Participants then completed the postintervention assessment as a web survey and were reimbursed for their time with a \$50 voucher. The postintervention survey was identical for participants from both groups, with the exception that the intervention group received the app quality measure. Furthermore, active control participants who completed the postintervention survey were provided with instructions on how to download the intervention app from the iOS app store. Finally, intervention participants were invited to complete a follow-up survey 4 months after completing the postintervention assessment.

#### Analysis

Following the principles of intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis, individuals were retained in the group they were randomized to. Thus, even in cases where participants in the intervention group did not use the app at all (n=15), they were retained in the intervention group for the purposes of analysis. Missing data were handled using multiple imputation, with 50 imputations. By default, Mplus uses Monte Carlo Markov Chains with 100 iterations per imputation and chained equations to impute missing values for variables [77]. These imputed files were then imported into Mplus version 8 for multilevel modeling to test (1) the efficacy of the intervention compared with the control condition across study variables at postintervention for primary outcomes (hypothesis 1) and secondary outcomes (hypothesis 2), (2) the maintenance of treatment effects at the 4-month follow-up assessment for primary outcomes (hypotheses 3) and secondary outcomes (hypotheses 4), and (3) the impact of the number of modules completed on treatment efficacy (dose-response effects; hypothesis 5).

For the evaluation of efficacy, time was entered as a level 1 predictor (0=baseline and 1=postintervention). At level 2, group (0=control and 1=intervention) was included as a predictor of

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

the dependent variable (DV) as well as a moderator of the level 1 relationship between time and DV scores. This latter effect (a cross-level interaction) was used to ascertain whether the rate of improvement in symptoms was greater for intervention participants than for those in the control group (hypotheses 1 and 2). Maintenance effects were tested similarly, although the time effect compared postintervention (coded 0) against the 4-month follow-up time point (coded 1; hypotheses 3 and 4). As the follow-up data were only collected for the intervention group, there was no level 2 predictor for group. Dose-response effects were tested with the intervention group only, by moderating the time effect by the number of modules completed (hypothesis 5). Each outcome variable was modeled separately. Descriptive statistics were reported for the evaluation of user ratings of the intervention (hypothesis 6). All effects were tested at P=.05 (two-tailed) unless otherwise indicated.

#### Results

#### Sample Characteristics and Caregiving Context

The final sample consisted of 183 caregivers; Table 1 shows the demographic characteristics of the sample. The average participant was female (174/183, 95.1%), aged 39.5 (SD 6.27) years, and provided full-time home care to a child with a disability (145/183, 79.2%). The majority (107/183, 58.4%) of

the participants reported that their care recipient received government funding for disability support, with no differences observed in the proportion of those accessing government funding for disability support between the intervention and active control groups. Support provided by participants included practical support (eg, cooking and cleaning; 169/183, 92.3%), nursing (eg, washing/dressing care recipient; reported by 77.9%), and emotional support (eg, talking to the care recipient about their problems; 178/183, 97.2%). Between groups, a greater proportion of participants in the intervention group reported providing nursing support to their care recipients than those in the active control group ( $\chi^2_1$ =6.4; *P*=.01). For 65.1% (119/183) of the participants, no other person was providing support to their care recipient. Furthermore, 97.2% (178/183) of the participants reported that caring for their care recipient had adversely affected the amount of time they were able to spend on themselves. The 2 groups did not differ in either of these factors.

Compared with national caregiver data available from the ABS [2], this study's sample included a lower proportion of caregivers who were male (current sample: 4.4% and ABS SDAC: 45%), of younger age (current sample mean age: 39.5 years and ABS SDAC mean age: 55 years), and less likely to provide care to a spouse (current sample: 6.0% and ABS SDAC: 40.0%).



#### Fuller-Tyszkiewicz et al

 Table 1. Demographic characteristics of participants from the intervention and active control groups.

Variables	Intervention (n=73)	Active control (n=110)	Group differences		
			t test (df)	Chi-square (df)	P value
Age (years), mean (SD)	40.29 (6.51)	39.21 (5.86)	1.16 (179)		.25
Sex, n (%)			N/A <sup>a</sup>	1.52 (2)	.47
Male	3 (4)	5 (5)			
Female	69 (95)	104 (95.4)			
Other	1 (1)	0 (0)			
Household income, Aus \$ (US \$), n (%)			N/A	8.90 (5)	.11
<15,000 (10,385)	5 (7)	5 (45)			
15,000-30,000 (10,385-20,771)	19 (26)	19 (17)			
31,000-60,000 (21,463-41,542)	16 (22)	16 (15)			
61,000-100,000 (42,235-69,237)	34 (47)	34 (31)			
101,000-150,000 (69,929-103,856)	21 (29)	21 (19)			
>150,000 (103,856)	15 (21)	15 (14)			
Employment status, n (%)			N/A		
Full-time paid	11 (15)	15 (14)		0.07 (1)	.79
Full-time study	9 (12)	10 (9)		0.49 (1)	.48
Full-time home	31 (43)	35 (32)		2.16(1)	.14
Part-time paid	21 (29)	38 (34)		0.67 (1)	.41
Casual paid	3 (4)	10 (9)		1.65 (1)	.20
Part-time home	19 (26)	22 (20)		0.92 (1)	.34
Unemployed	5 (7)	8 (7)		0.01 (1)	.91
Number of care recipients, n (%)	1.66 (0.82)	1.49 (0.71)	N/A	1.50 (182)	.13
Primary care recipient, n (%)			N/A	3.17 (4)	.53
Parent	5 (7)	6 (5)			
Spouse	5 (7)	8 (7)			
Child	60 (82)	85 (77)			
Friend	2 (3)	5 (5)			
Other	1 (1)	7 (6)			
Care burden (hours per week), n (%)			N/A	4.31 (3)	.23
<20	4 (6)	12 (12)			
20-29	3 (4)	11 (11)			
30-39	3 (4)	5 (5)			
>40	59 (86)	76 (73)			
Care recipient disability type, n (%)			N/A		
Sensory	22 (42)	30 (48)		0.32 (1)	.57
Intellectual	36 (69)	43 (68)		0.01 (1)	.91
Physical	25 (48)	25 (40)		0.82 (1)	.37
Psychosocial	46 (88)	58 (92)		0.43 (1)	.51
Head injury/stroke or acquired brain injury	1 (2)	3 (5)		0.68 (1)	.41
Other	16 (31)	25 (40)		0.99 (1)	.32

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17541/

XSL•FO RenderX JMIR Ment Health 2020 | vol. 7 | iss. 7 |e17541 | p.207 (page number not for citation purposes) <sup>a</sup>N/A: not applicable.

#### **Hypothesis Testing**

Table 2 provides the means and SDs for the study variables bygroup and time points. In general, participants in the intervention

group exhibited improvement from baseline to postintervention on a number of (but not all) study variables.

Table 2.	Descriptive	statistics by	group	and time	point for	primary	' and	l secondary	outcomes.
----------	-------------	---------------	-------	----------	-----------	---------	-------	-------------	-----------

Variables	Active control, mean (SD)		Intervention, mea	Intervention, mean (SD)		
	Baseline	Postintervention	Baseline	Postintervention	Follow-up	
Primary outcomes	·					
Stress	18.82 (7.98)	18.94 (9.03)	17.03 (7.88)	14.72 (7.49)	12.79 (7.58)	
Anxiety	8.14 (6.76)	8.61 (6.90)	7.56 (7.60)	6.11 (5.86)	5.58 (5.81)	
Depression	10.95 (8.00)	10.87 (8.58)	11.33 (8.67)	9.66 (7.71)	7.14 (6.79)	
Subjective well-being	58.02 (15.18)	54.72 (17.06)	55.73 (16.15)	57.98 (17.54)	62.82 (17.61)	
Secondary outcomes						
Mood affect	52.92 (15.96)	52.37 (19.35)	55.48 (16.88)	58.11 (15.56)	64.27 (16.06)	
Optimism	5.74 (2.65)	5.81 (2.89)	6.33 (2.51)	6.60 (2.25)	7.41 (2.22)	
Primary control	40.41 (9.05)	41.50 (10.38)	40.51 (9.32)	42.75 (7.09)	42.82 (7.62)	
Secondary control	17.88 (6.96)	15.39 (7.91)	20.80 (6.93)	19.60 (8.89)	19.74 (7.53)	
Self-esteem	9.27 (2.33)	10.06 (2.36)	9.44 (2.77)	10.15 (2.49)	10.97 (2.32)	
Support_Family	16.56 (6.61)	17.34 (6.79)	16.39 (6.54)	17.66 (6.21)	19.87 (5.39)	
Support_Friends	18.62 (5.47)	19.42 (5.94)	17.93 (5.65)	19.68 (5.43)	20.08 (5.81)	
Support_Others	19.91 (5.89)	21.24 (5.45)	20.04 (5.72)	20.91 (5.89)	23.68 (4.29)	

# Changes From Baseline to Postintervention (Intervention vs Control Group; Hypotheses 1 and 2)

Multilevel modeling indicated a significant time×group interaction by the postintervention time point for the primary outcomes of anxiety (b=-2.030; 95% CI -3.607 to -0.453; P=.02), depression (b=-1.841; 95% CI -3.569 to -0.113; P=.04), stress (b=-2.159; 95% CI -4.007 to -0.311; P=.03), and subjective well-being (b=5.454; 95% CI 2.065 to 8.843; P=.008).

These significant interaction effects were followed up with simple effects testing to determine changes in outcomes for the control and intervention groups separately. Stress symptoms were significantly reduced in the intervention group (b=-2.070; 95% CI -3.743 to -0.397; P=.04; Cohen d=0.338) but did not change significantly in the control group (b=0.246; 95% CI -1.028 to 1.520; P=.75; Cohen d=0.043). Improvement in depressive symptoms was borderline significant for the intervention condition (b=-1.361; 95% CI -2.752 to 0.030; P=.05; Cohen d=0.267) but did not significantly change in the control group (b=0.427; 95% CI -0.697 to 1.551; P=.27; Cohen d=0.085). Subjective well-being worsened significantly in the control group (*b*=-3.894; 95% CI -5.920 to -1.868; *P*=.002; Cohen d=0.428) but did not significantly change in the intervention condition (b=1.501; 95% CI -1.540 to 4.542; P=.42; Cohen d=0.135). Neither the control group (b=1.089; 95% CI -0.064 to 2.242; P=.06; Cohen d=0.210) nor the intervention group (b=-0.921; 95% CI -2.182 to 0.340; P=.11; Cohen d=0.199) significantly changed in the level of anxiety

by postintervention, although their symptom change trended in opposite directions (improvement for the intervention group and worsening for the control group), which accounts for the significant group×time interaction.

Among the secondary outcomes, the group×time interaction was only significant for secondary control (b=2.522; 95% CI 0.552 to 4.492; P=.02). Post hoc testing revealed a significant reduction in secondary control for the control group (b=-2.558; 95% CI -3.786 to -1.330; P<.001; Cohen d=0.463) but a nonsignificant change in secondary control for the intervention group (b=-0.030; 95% CI -1.550 to 1.490; P=.97; Cohen d=0.005).

#### Changes From Postintervention to 3-Month Follow-Up (Intervention Group Only; Hypotheses 3 and 4)

Among the primary outcomes, significant improvements were observed from postintervention to the 3-month follow-up for depression (b=-1.824; 95% CI -3.466 to -0.182; P=.03; Cohen d=0.360) and subjective well-being (b=4.825; 95% CI 2.304 to 7.346; P<.001; Cohen d=0.621) but nonsignificant changes in symptoms of anxiety (b=-0.123; 95% CI -1.442 to 1.196; P=.86; Cohen d=0.030) and stress (b=-1.723; 95% CI -3.630 to 0.184; P=.08; Cohen d=0.293).

Among the secondary outcomes, significant improvements in symptoms were observed for emotional well-being (b=6.132; 95% CI 3.451 to 8.813; P<.001; Cohen d=0.742), optimism (b=0.776; 95% CI 0.208 to 1.344; P=.007; Cohen d=0.443), self-esteem (b=-0.842; 95% CI 0.258 to 1.426; P=.005; Cohen

d=0.468), support from family (b=2.154; 95% CI 0.872 to 3.436; P=.001; Cohen d=0.546), and support from significant others (b=2.662; 95% CI 1.300 to 4.024; P<.001; Cohen d=0.634).

#### Modules Completed as Moderator (Hypothesis 5)

In total, 58 of the 73 individuals allocated to the intervention arm viewed at least one module, although all 73 individuals were retained for analyses consistent with the principles of ITT. On average, participants in the intervention condition completed 2.55 out of the 5 modules (SD 1.05). Psychoeducation (56/58, 97%) and values modules (52/58, 90%) were the most commonly used modules, with less viewing of mindfulness (17/58, 29%), well-being (12/58, 21%), and behavioral activation modules (11/58, 19%).

The number of modules completed moderated the level of improvement in primary control from baseline to postintervention for the intervention group (b=1.420; 95% CI 0.422 to 2.418; P=.01; Cohen d=0.389), such that primary control improved further with every additional module completed. The number of modules completed did not moderate any of the other studied variables (all remaining P values were >.05 and Cohen d values<0.24).

#### User Feedback (Hypothesis 6)

The overall quality of the app was rated highly, with a mean score of 3.94 out of a maximum score of 5 (SD 0.58). Participants rated their subjective quality of the app slightly lower (mean 3.19, SD 0.85). Within the subjective quality subscale, participants expressed that they would not choose to pay for the app (mean 2.22, SD 1.14), which was the only item to be rated with a mean score below 2.5. The app was rated particularly positively for its functionality (mean 4.19, SD 0.75), information (mean 3.96, SD 0.63), and aesthetics (mean 3.95, SD 0.63). Although all subscales were rated highly, the engagement subscale achieved the lowest mean score (mean 3.68, SD 0.65). Within the engagement subscale, the items assessing customization and interactivity were rated the lowest (mean 3.31, SD 0.85; and mean 3.47, SD 0.82, respectively).

#### Discussion

#### **Principal Findings**

The purpose of this study was to evaluate the efficacy of a mobile app-based, self-directed psychological intervention for individuals providing care to family or friends with a physical or mental condition. The sample predominantly consisted of mothers of children with a disability with high levels of care burden and stress. The intervention group experienced improvements in the primary outcomes of stress, depression, anxiety, and subjective well-being across the intervention period despite using only a small number of the treatment modules offered, with further improvements in mental health and outlook observed over the 3- to 4-month follow-up period. Participants rated the intervention app highly for its usability and quality, with the potential to improve the app design further through the addition of greater personalization and flexibility. Given the limited number of studies that have investigated the potential of mobile health (mHealth) tools for caregiver populations, the

XSL•FO

results of this study have important implications for future work in this field.

We found that caregivers initially presented with challenging caring contexts and elevated levels of distress. Importantly, the study sample differed in several ways from national survey data on caregivers in Australia (collected by the SDAC [2]). Notably, participants in this study were more likely to be female, of younger age, experiencing a high care burden, and more likely to be caring for children with a disability, compared with participants in the SDAC study. Participant recruitment was extended to caregivers of all demographic types, suggesting that a self-selection bias occurred favoring a specific caregiving context. Differences between this study's sample and the SDAC sample may indicate that younger female caregivers may be more help seeking and have greater familiarity with, or interest in, seeking help through technologies, such as mHealth, social media, and/or other digital health interventions, compared with caregivers more broadly [78]. Furthermore, the higher prevalence of parents of children with disabilities in this study's sample than in the SDAC may suggest that the concept of an app-based mental health intervention has particular applicability to this caregiving context. A significant body of literature has shown that parents of children with disabilities, particularly autism spectrum disorder, experience highly elevated levels of depression and stress [79,80], with very few interventions targeting the mental health needs of this population and fewer again being offered through digital platforms [81]. Digital health initiatives may be particularly appealing to this demographic of caregivers, given the high levels of need, convenience, flexibility, and speed offered [82,83]. The high proportion of younger women caring for children in this study's sample means that some caution is needed when generalizing our findings to caregivers more broadly. Further research with different subsets of caregivers (such as male caregivers; older caregivers; or those caring for spouses/partners, parents, or siblings) will help clarify the benefits of the StressLess app for these groups.

Intervention-related effects were observed despite the somewhat low usage across intervention modules. Although participants tended to not complete all modules provided by the app, the modules participants chose to complete appear to have been effective. This finding is consistent with the broader literature, which has found that the therapeutic techniques presented in each module are independently associated with improvements in mental health and well-being [27,28]. Participants in this study appear to have targeted their use to specific modules, which may be reflective of their high stress and time-limited context [84]. This finding suggests that flexible intervention designs may be particularly important with caregiver populations as they enable individuals to tailor programs to their needs. Structured mHealth interventions that require high levels of compliance from participants may not show the same levels of improvement as observed in this study, given the difficulties caregivers face in managing competing demands [84]. Further exploration of ways to reduce intervention-related workload while ensuring positive outcomes is needed. Testing the modules that are most efficacious may provide data for the StressLess app to recommend specific combinations of modules as most important. Augmenting longer modules, as per the StressLess

app, with microintervention content, may also help to provide immediate symptom relief when needed, but without unrealistic time commitments [76].

Although participants rated the quality of the StressLess intervention app highly, their feedback expressed a desire for greater personalization and flexibility in the app design. This suggests that caregivers may benefit from greater opportunities for customization and interactivity in the intervention app's user experience. Evidence from the broader mHealth literature indicates that tailoring the user's experience through personalized feedback, prompting, alerts, and reminders is more effective than providing static content to all users [85,86]. Future research could consider the utility of providing a tailored experience to app users, such that the program dynamically adapts to a participant's context and usage. On the basis of mood assessments within the app and automatically detected usage patterns, the app could in the future send push notifications with recommendations to engage in specific modules at a given point in time [87,88]. Such tailoring, based on knowledge of a user's past behavior, is common in consumer apps (eg, Netflix) and may provide similar benefits to users of mHealth interventions by providing support at the time of need, based on previous usage behavior [89,90]. Such systems would benefit from a participatory design to ensure that the intelligent health system adequately balances automated decision making with the user's own input and that its design is also in awareness of privacy concerns that participants may have in disclosing personal data. Developing intelligent and adaptive mHealth interventions through emerging big data technologies, such as machine learning, may be a promising avenue for future research with this population [89,91-93]. This active prompting may also better approximate the structure and support provided in face-to-face therapy.

#### Limitations

This study has several limitations. First, as noted earlier, the sample is not broadly representative of caregivers in national studies [2]. This sampling bias may reflect the recruitment and intervention delivery methods used in this study through technology, such as social media and smartphones. Therefore, the results may not be generalizable to other caregiver contexts, particularly to caregivers who face barriers in accessing technology. Future research could aim to examine the effectiveness of mHealth interventions within different caring contexts. Second, given the nature of the intervention, blinding to condition was not possible. This may have impacted the results, as participants could reasonably predict the researchers' hypotheses. Third, as the study was limited to individuals with

an iOS-based phone, it is unclear whether usage patterns and user experiences will generalize to Android users. In Australia, market share is reasonably even for iOS- and Android-based smartphones [94,95], but this is not the case globally. At the very least, this impedes the uptake of the StressLess intervention. It may also signal different demographics that may relate to efficacy, an issue that needs further exploration in eHealth interventions. Fourth, although sample sizes were adequate as calculated through a priori power analysis, attrition across the study duration resulted in smaller numbers in the final assessment. Despite this, for the group attained, moderate effect sizes were identified in the final follow-up. We also note that for ethical reasons and given that the primary analyses were based on the postintervention time point, participants initially assigned to the waitlist control group were granted access to StressLess after the postintervention time point rather than the 3- to 4-month follow-up. As such, stability in outcome measures for the intervention group cannot be compared against changes that would occur for this period without intervention. Finally, the majority of measures used were completed by self-report, with no objective clinical measures of the primary and secondary intervention outcomes of stress, depression, anxiety, and subjective well-being. Nevertheless, both the Depression Anxiety and Stress Scale-21 and PWI have demonstrated sound psychometric properties [60,61] and have been applied in caregiver contexts in previous studies [76].

#### Conclusions

Overall, this study has important clinical implications for the design and effective treatment of mHealth interventions for caregivers experiencing stress. First, the results confirm prior studies showing that caregivers commonly report a need for support for their mental health and well-being, particularly in contexts with high levels of care burden [84]. This study's sample primarily consisted of mothers caring for children with a disability with high levels of care burden and stress, consistent with the broader disability literature [22,96,97]. Second, caregivers experienced improvements in their mental health and well-being despite using only a small number of the modules offered, indicating that burdensome treatment designs may not be necessary in the caregiver context. Finally, caregivers expressed a preference for interventions that are personalized and flexible in their design, with advances in technology offering the potential for ubiquitous, tailored support. Taken together, the StressLess intervention demonstrates that mHealth apps can successfully improve health and well-being in caregivers, with further work needed to evaluate such interventions in other caregiver groups (ie, older or male caregivers) and to ascertain impacts longer term.

#### Acknowledgments

The research was funded by the Deakin University-Australian Unity well-being partnership. As part of the funding agreement, a preliminary report for the study has been published [89]. The authors gratefully acknowledge the Deakin University and Australian Unity research staff and students who assisted with data collection, study investigators not included as authors, and the study participants and their families. CO is supported by an NHMRC Fellowship, APP1175086.



#### **Authors' Contributions**

MFT, BR, DH, ST, and KL conceptualized and designed the study, coordinated and supervised data collection, carried out the analyses, contributed to the interpretation of the data, and wrote the manuscript. LC, TC, SK, RC, and CO conceptualized and designed the study and critically reviewed and revised the manuscript for important intellectual content. BR developed the app used in the trial. All authors approved the final manuscript as submitted and agree to be accountable for all aspects of the work.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

The authors declare that they have no competing interests. Although BR made the app, there are no financial incentives to conflict with the aims of this manuscript, as the authors have made the app freely available to the public.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Summary of the contents of the five modules of the StressLess intervention. [DOCX File, 17 KB - mental v7i7e17541 app1.docx]

Multimedia Appendix 2 Summary of reliability estimates per group over time for outcome variables. [DOCX File , 28 KB - mental\_v7i7e17541\_app2.docx ]

Multimedia Appendix 3 CONSORT-EHEALTH checklist (V. 1.6.1). [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 400 KB - mental v7i7e17541 app3.pdf]

#### References

- 1. Burton-Smith R, McVilly K, Yazbeck M, Parmenter T, Tsutsui T. Quality of life of Australian family carers: implications for research, policy, and practice. J Policy Pract Intellect Disabil 2009;6(3):189-198. [doi: 10.1111/j.1741-1130.2009.00227.x]
- 2. Disability, Ageing and Carers: Summary of Findings. Australian Bureau of Statistics, Australian Government. 2015. URL: https://www.google.com/search?q=ausstats.abs.gov.au&rlz=1CAHPZW\_enCA893CA893&oq=ausstats.abs.gov. au&aqs=chrome..69i58j69i57j514.731j0j9&sourceid=chrome&ie=UTF-8 [accessed 2020-06-30]
- 3. The Economic Value of Informal Care in Australia in 2015. Carers Australia. 2015. URL: <u>http://www.carersaustralia.com.au/</u> storage/Access [accessed 2020-06-23]
- 4. Family Resources Survey: Financial Year 2015/16. Government of UK. 2016. URL: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/</u> statistics/family-resources-survey-financial-year-201516 [accessed 2020-06-30]
- 5. Caregiving in the US. AARP Public Policy Institute. 2015. URL: <u>https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2020/05/</u> full-report-caregiving-in-the-united-states.doi.10.26419-2Fppi.00103.001.pdf [accessed 2020-06-30]
- Schulz R, Newsom J, Mittelmark M, Burton L, Hirsch C, Jackson S. Health effects of caregiving: the caregiver health effects study: an ancillary study of the cardiovascular health study. Ann Behav Med 1997;19(2):110-116. [doi: 10.1007/BF02883327] [Medline: 9603685]
- 7. Brouwer W, van Exel N, van den Berg B, van den Bos G, Koopmanschap M. Process utility from providing informal care: the benefit of caring. Health Policy 2005 Sep;74(1):85-99. [doi: 10.1016/j.healthpol.2003.10.002] [Medline: 15113642]
- 8. Yamaki K, Hsieh K, Heller T. Health profile of aging family caregivers supporting adults with intellectual and developmental disabilities at home. Intellect Dev Disabil 2009 Dec;47(6):425-435. [doi: 10.1352/1934-9556-47.6.425] [Medline: 20020798]
- Seltzer MM, Floyd F, Song J, Greenberg J, Hong J. Midlife and aging parents of adults with intellectual and developmental disabilities: impacts of lifelong parenting. Am J Intellect Dev Disabil 2011 Nov;116(6):479-499 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1352/1944-7558-116.6.479] [Medline: 22126660]
- Mahoney R, Regan C, Katona C, Livingston G. Anxiety and depression in family caregivers of people with Alzheimer disease: the LASER-AD study. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2005 Sep;13(9):795-801. [doi: <u>10.1176/appi.ajgp.13.9.795</u>] [Medline: <u>16166409</u>]
- 11. Pinquart M, Sörensen S. Differences between caregivers and noncaregivers in psychological health and physical health: a meta-analysis. Psychol Aging 2003 Jun;18(2):250-267. [doi: 10.1037/0882-7974.18.2.250] [Medline: 12825775]
- 12. Cooper C, Balamurali TB, Selwood A, Livingston G. A systematic review of intervention studies about anxiety in caregivers of people with dementia. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2007 Mar;22(3):181-188. [doi: 10.1002/gps.1656] [Medline: 17006872]
- 13. Cuijpers P. Depressive disorders in caregivers of dementia patients: a systematic review. Aging Ment Health 2005 Jul;9(4):325-330. [doi: 10.1080/13607860500090078] [Medline: 16019288]
- Greenwell K, Gray WK, van Wersch A, van Schaik P, Walker R. Predictors of the psychosocial impact of being a carer of people living with Parkinson's disease: a systematic review. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2015 Jan;21(1):1-11. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.parkreldis.2014.10.013</u>] [Medline: <u>25457815</u>]

- 15. Cousino MK, Hazen RA. Parenting stress among caregivers of children with chronic illness: a systematic review. J Pediatr Psychol 2013 Sep;38(8):809-828. [doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jst049] [Medline: 23843630]
- 16. Tint A, Weiss JA. Family wellbeing of individuals with autism spectrum disorder: a scoping review. Autism 2016 Apr;20(3):262-275. [doi: 10.1177/1362361315580442] [Medline: 25948599]
- 17. Özen M, Örüm M, Kalenderoğlu A. The burden of schizophrenia on caregivers. J Mood Disord 2018;-:1. [doi: 10.5455/jmood.20171228112101]
- 18. Bevans M, Sternberg EM. Caregiving burden, stress, and health effects among family caregivers of adult cancer patients. J Am Med Assoc 2012 Jan 25;307(4):398-403 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.29] [Medline: 22274687]
- 19. Lecavalier L, Leone S, Wiltz J. The impact of behaviour problems on caregiver stress in young people with autism spectrum disorders. J Intellect Disabil Res 2006 Mar;50(Pt 3):172-183. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2788.2005.00732.x] [Medline: 16430729]
- Isik AT, Soysal P, Solmi M, Veronese N. Bidirectional relationship between caregiver burden and neuropsychiatric symptoms in patients with Alzheimer's disease: a narrative review. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2019 Sep;34(9):1326-1334. [doi: 10.1002/gps.4965] [Medline: 30198597]
- Lehan T, Arango-Lasprilla JC, de los Reyes CJ, Quijano MC. The ties that bind: the relationship between caregiver burden and the neuropsychological functioning of TBI survivors. NeuroRehabilitation 2012;30(1):87-95. [doi: 10.3233/NRE-2011-0730] [Medline: 22349845]
- Teague SJ, Newman LK, Tonge BJ, Gray KM, MHYPeDD Team. Caregiver mental health, parenting practices, and perceptions of child attachment in children with autism spectrum disorder. J Autism Dev Disord 2018 Aug;48(8):2642-2652. [doi: 10.1007/s10803-018-3517-x] [Medline: 29500757]
- 23. Macneil G, Kosberg JI, Durkin DW, Dooley WK, Decoster J, Williamson GM. Caregiver mental health and potentially harmful caregiving behavior: the central role of caregiver anger. Gerontologist 2010 Feb;50(1):76-86 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/geront/gnp099] [Medline: 19574537]
- 24. Savage S, Bailey S. The impact of caring on caregivers' mental health: a review of the literature. Aust Health Rev 2004;27(1):111-117. [doi: 10.1071/ah042710111] [Medline: 15362303]
- 25. Joling KJ, van Hout HP, Schellevis FG, van der Horst HE, Scheltens P, Knol DL, et al. Incidence of depression and anxiety in the spouses of patients with dementia: a naturalistic cohort study of recorded morbidity with a 6-year follow-up. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2010 Feb;18(2):146-153. [doi: 10.1097/JGP.0b013e3181bf9f0f] [Medline: 20104070]
- 26. Schoenmakers B, Buntinx F, Delepeleire J. Factors determining the impact of care-giving on caregivers of elderly patients with dementia. A systematic literature review. Maturitas 2010 Jun;66(2):191-200. [doi: 10.1016/j.maturitas.2010.02.009] [Medline: 20307942]
- 27. Pinquart M, Sörensen S. Helping caregivers of persons with dementia: which interventions work and how large are their effects? Int Psychogeriatr 2006 Dec;18(4):577-595. [doi: 10.1017/S1041610206003462] [Medline: 16686964]
- 28. Sörensen S, Pinquart M, Duberstein P. How effective are interventions with caregivers? An updated meta-analysis. Gerontologist 2002 Jun;42(3):356-372. [doi: <u>10.1093/geront/42.3.356</u>] [Medline: <u>12040138</u>]
- 29. Márquez-González M, Losada A, Izal M, Pérez-Rojo G, Montorio I. Modification of dysfunctional thoughts about caregiving in dementia family caregivers: description and outcomes of an intervention programme. Aging Ment Health 2007 Nov;11(6):616-625. [doi: 10.1080/13607860701368455] [Medline: 18074249]
- 30. Vernooij-Dassen M, Draskovic I, McCleery J, Downs M. Cognitive reframing for carers of people with dementia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2011 Nov 9(11):CD005318. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD005318.pub2] [Medline: 22071821]
- Coon DW, Thompson L, Steffen A, Sorocco K, Gallagher-Thompson D. Anger and depression management: psychoeducational skill training interventions for women caregivers of a relative with dementia. Gerontologist 2003 Oct;43(5):678-689. [doi: 10.1093/geront/43.5.678] [Medline: 14570964]
- 32. Moore RC, Chattillion EA, Ceglowski J, Ho J, von Känel R, Mills PJ, et al. A randomized clinical trial of behavioral activation (BA) therapy for improving psychological and physical health in dementia caregivers: results of the pleasant events program (PEP). Behav Res Ther 2013 Oct;51(10):623-632 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2013.07.005] [Medline: 23916631]
- Mausbach BT, Patterson TL, Grant I. Is depression in Alzheimer's caregivers really due to activity restriction? A preliminary mediational test of the activity restriction model. J Behav Ther Exp Psychiatry 2008 Dec;39(4):459-466 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbtep.2007.12.001] [Medline: 18294613]
- Dimidjian S, Arch JJ, Schneider RL, Desormeau P, Felder JN, Segal ZV. Considering meta-analysis, meaning, and metaphor: a systematic review and critical examination of 'third wave' cognitive and behavioral therapies. Behav Ther 2016 Nov;47(6):886-905. [doi: 10.1016/j.beth.2016.07.002] [Medline: 27993339]
- 35. Kor PP, Chien WT, Liu JY, Lai CK. Mindfulness-based intervention for stress reduction of family caregivers of people with dementia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Mindfulness 2017 Jun 9;9(1):7-22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12671-017-0751-9]
- Ó Donnchadha S. Stress in caregivers of individuals with intellectual or developmental disabilities: a systematic review of mindfulness-based interventions. J Appl Res Intellect Disabil 2018 Mar;31(2):181-192. [doi: 10.1111/jar.12398] [Medline: 28833964]

- Jaffray L, Bridgman H, Stephens M, Skinner T. Evaluating the effects of mindfulness-based interventions for informal palliative caregivers: a systematic literature review. Palliat Med 2016 Feb;30(2):117-131. [doi: <u>10.1177/0269216315600331</u>] [Medline: <u>26281853</u>]
- Bennett DS, Power TJ, Rostain AL, Carr DE. Parent acceptability and feasibility of ADHD interventions: assessment, correlates, and predictive validity. J Pediatr Psychol 1996 Oct;21(5):643-657. [doi: <u>10.1093/jpepsy/21.5.643</u>] [Medline: <u>8936894</u>]
- Morgan DG, Kosteniuk JG, Stewart NJ, O'Connell ME, Kirk A, Crossley M, et al. Availability and primary health care orientation of dementia-related services in rural Saskatchewan, Canada. Home Health Care Serv Q 2015;34(3-4):137-158 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/01621424.2015.1092907] [Medline: 26496646]
- 40. Stehl ML, Kazak AE, Alderfer MA, Rodriguez A, Hwang W, Pai AL, et al. Conducting a randomized clinical trial of an psychological intervention for parents/caregivers of children with cancer shortly after diagnosis. J Pediatr Psychol 2009 Sep;34(8):803-816 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jsn130] [Medline: 19091806]
- 41. Long KA, Marsland AL. Family adjustment to childhood cancer: a systematic review. Clin Child Fam Psychol Rev 2011 Mar;14(1):57-88. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10567-010-0082-z</u>] [Medline: <u>21221783</u>]
- 42. Smith GC, Egbert N, Dellman-Jenkins M, Nanna K, Palmieri PA. Reducing depression in stroke survivors and their informal caregivers: a randomized clinical trial of a web-based intervention. Rehabil Psychol 2012 Aug;57(3):196-206 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0029587] [Medline: 22946607]
- Scott JL, Dawkins S, Quinn MG, Sanderson K, Elliott KJ, Stirling C, et al. Caring for the carer: a systematic review of pure technology-based cognitive behavioral therapy (TB-CBT) interventions for dementia carers. Aging Ment Health 2016 Aug;20(8):793-803. [doi: 10.1080/13607863.2015.1040724] [Medline: 25978672]
- Hu C, Kung S, Rummans TA, Clark MM, Lapid MI. Reducing caregiver stress with internet-based interventions: a systematic review of open-label and randomized controlled trials. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2015 Apr;22(e1):e194-e209. [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2014-002817] [Medline: 25125686]
- 45. Heron KE, Smyth JM. Ecological momentary interventions: incorporating mobile technology into psychosocial and health behaviour treatments. Br J Health Psychol 2010 Feb;15(Pt 1):1-39 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1348/135910709X466063] [Medline: 19646331]
- 46. Donker T, Petrie K, Proudfoot J, Clarke J, Birch M, Christensen H. Smartphones for smarter delivery of mental health programs: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2013 Nov 15;15(11):e247 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2791] [Medline: 24240579]
- 47. Firth J, Torous J, Nicholas J, Carney R, Rosenbaum S, Sarris J. Can smartphone mental health interventions reduce symptoms of anxiety? A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Affect Disord 2017 Aug 15;218:15-22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017.04.046] [Medline: 28456072]
- 48. Firth J, Torous J, Nicholas J, Carney R, Pratap A, Rosenbaum S, et al. The efficacy of smartphone-based mental health interventions for depressive symptoms: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. World Psychiatry 2017 Oct;16(3):287-298 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/wps.20472] [Medline: 28941113]
- 49. Coulon SM, Monroe CM, West DS. A systematic, multi-domain review of mobile smartphone apps for evidence-based stress management. Am J Prev Med 2016 Jul;51(1):95-105. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.amepre.2016.01.026</u>] [Medline: <u>26993534</u>]
- Carissoli C, Villani D, Riva G. Does a meditation protocol supported by a mobile application help people reduce stress? Suggestions from a controlled pragmatic trial. Cyberpsychol Behav Soc Netw 2015 Jan;18(1):46-53. [doi: 10.1089/cyber.2014.0062] [Medline: 25584730]
- 51. Ahtinen A, Mattila E, Välkkynen P, Kaipainen K, Vanhala T, Ermes M, et al. Mobile mental wellness training for stress management: feasibility and design implications based on a one-month field study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2013 Jul 10;1(2):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.2596] [Medline: 25100683]
- 52. Gaggioli A, Riva G. From mobile mental health to mobile wellbeing: opportunities and challenges. Stud Health Technol Inform 2013;184:141-147. [Medline: 23400146]
- Eysenbach G, CONSORT-EHEALTH Group. CONSORT-EHEALTH: improving and standardizing evaluation reports of web-based and mobile health interventions. J Med Internet Res 2011 Dec 31;13(4):e126 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1923] [Medline: 22209829]
- 54. Melville KM, Casey LM, Kavanagh DJ. Dropout from Internet-based treatment for psychological disorders. Br J Clin Psychol 2010 Nov;49(Pt 4):455-471. [doi: 10.1348/014466509X472138] [Medline: 19799804]
- 55. Hofmann S, Sawyer A, Fang A. The empirical status of the 'new wave' of cognitive behavioral therapy. Psychiatr Clin North Am 2010 Sep;33(3):701-710 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.psc.2010.04.006] [Medline: 20599141]
- 56. Cummins RA, Stokes MA, Davern MT. Core affect and subjective wellbeing: a rebuttal to moum and land. J Happiness Stud 2007 Sep 11;8(4):457-466. [doi: 10.1007/s10902-007-9065-2]
- 57. Davern MT, Cummins RA, Stokes MA. Subjective wellbeing as an affective-cognitive construct. J Happiness Stud 2007 Sep 25;8(4):429-449. [doi: 10.1007/s10902-007-9066-1]
- 58. Disability, Ageing and Carers, Australia: First Results, 2015. Australian Bureau of Statistics, Australian Government. 2015. URL: <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4430.0.10.001</u> [accessed 2020-06-30]

- 59. Lovibond S, Lovibond P. Manual for the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales. Sydney, Australia: Psychology Foundation; 1995.
- 60. Crawford J, Cayley C, Lovibond P, Wilson P, Hartley C. Percentile norms and accompanying interval estimates from an Australian general adult population sample for self-report mood scales. Aus Psychol 2011;46:14. [doi: 10.1111/j.1742-9544.2010.00003.x]
- 61. Mellor D, Vinet EV, Xu X, Mamat NH, Richardson B, Román F. Factorial invariance of the DASS-21 among adolescents in four countries. Eur J Psychol Assess 2015 May;31(2):138-142. [doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000218]
- 62. International Wellbeing Group. Personal Well-being Index: School Children. Melbourne, Australia: Australian Centre on Quality of Life, Deakin University; 2013.
- 63. Tomyn AJ, Tyszkiewicz MD, Cummins RA. The personal wellbeing index: psychometric equivalence for adults and school children. Soc Indic Res 2011 Nov 27;110(3):913-924. [doi: 10.1007/s11205-011-9964-9]
- 64. Weinberg MK, Seton C, Cameron N. The measurement of subjective wellbeing: item-order effects in the personal wellbeing index—adult. J Happiness Stud 2016 Nov 19;19(1):315-332. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10902-016-9822-1</u>]
- 65. Smillie L, Geaney J, Wilt J, Cooper A, Revelle W. Aspects of extraversion are unrelated to pleasant affective-reactivity: further examination of the affective-reactivity hypothesis. J Res Pers 2013 Oct;47(5):580-587. [doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2013.04.008]
- 66. Rosenberg M. Society and the Adolescent Self-Image. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press; 1965.
- Donald JN, Ciarrochi J, Parker PD, Sahdra BK, Marshall SL, Guo J. A worthy self is a caring self: examining the developmental relations between self-esteem and self-compassion in adolescents. J Pers 2018 Aug;86(4):619-630. [doi: 10.1111/jopy.12340] [Medline: 28833177]
- Loh J, Harms C, Harman B. Effects of parental stress, optimism, and health-promoting behaviors on the quality of life of primiparous and multiparous mothers. Nurs Res 2017;66(3):231-239. [doi: <u>10.1097/NNR.00000000000219</u>] [Medline: <u>28448373</u>]
- 69. Greenberger E, Chen C, Dmitrieva J, Farruggia SP. Item-wording and the dimensionality of the Rosenberg self-esteem scale: do they matter? Pers Individ Dif 2003 Oct;35(6):1241-1254. [doi: 10.1016/s0191-8869(02)00331-8]
- 70. Wong SS, Boon OL, Ang RP, Oei TP, Ng AK. Personality, health, and coping: a cross-national study. Cross Cult Res 2009 May 19;43(3):251-279. [doi: 10.1177/1069397109335729]
- 71. Cousins R. Predicting Subjective Quality of Life: the Contributions of Personality And Perceived Control. Deakin University. 2001. URL: <u>https://www.coursehero.com/file/48980865/thesis-cousins-rdoc/</u> [accessed 2020-06-30]
- 72. Heeps L. The Role of Primary/secondary Control in Positive Psychological Adjustment. Deakin University. 2000. URL: https://nanopdf.com/download/the-role-of-primary-secondary-control-in-positive-psychological\_pdf [accessed 2020-06-30]
- 73. Zimet GD, Dahlem NW, Zimet SG, Farley GK. The multidimensional scale of perceived social support. J Pers Assess 1988 Mar;52(1):30-41 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa5201\_2]
- 74. Skouteris H, Wertheim EH, Rallis S, Milgrom J, Paxton SJ. Depression and anxiety through pregnancy and the early postpartum: an examination of prospective relationships. J Affect Disord 2009 Mar;113(3):303-308. [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2008.06.002] [Medline: 18614240]
- Stoyanov SR, Hides L, Kavanagh DJ, Zelenko O, Tjondronegoro D, Mani M. Mobile app rating scale: a new tool for assessing the quality of health mobile apps. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015 Mar 11;3(1):e27 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.3422] [Medline: 25760773]
- Stoyanov SR, Hides L, Kavanagh DJ, Zelenko O, Tjondronegoro D, Mani M. Mobile app rating scale: a new tool for assessing the quality of health mobile apps. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015 Mar 11;3(1):e27 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.3422] [Medline: 25760773]
- 77. Asparouhov T, Muthén B. Multiple Imputation with Mplus. Muthén & Muthén, Mplus Home Page. 2010. URL: <u>https://www.statmodel.com/download/Imputations7.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-06-23]
- 78. Kontos E, Blake KD, Chou WS, Prestin A. Predictors of eHealth usage: insights on the digital divide from the health information national trends survey 2012. J Med Internet Res 2014 Jul 16;16(7):e172 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3117] [Medline: 25048379]
- 79. Bonis S. Stress and parents of children with autism: a review of literature. Issues Ment Health Nurs 2016;37(3):153-163. [doi: 10.3109/01612840.2015.1116030] [Medline: 27028741]
- Miodrag N, Burke M, Tanner-Smith E, Hodapp RM. Adverse health in parents of children with disabilities and chronic health conditions: a meta-analysis using the parenting stress index's health sub-domain. J Intellect Disabil Res 2015 Mar;59(3):257-271. [doi: 10.1111/jir.12135] [Medline: 24762325]
- 81. da Paz NS, Wallander JL. Interventions that target improvements in mental health for parents of children with autism spectrum disorders: a narrative review. Clin Psychol Rev 2017 Feb;51:1-14. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cpr.2016.10.006</u>] [Medline: <u>27816800</u>]
- 82. Blackburn C, Read J. Using the internet? The experiences of parents of disabled children. Child Care Health Dev 2005 Sep;31(5):507-515. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2214.2005.00541.x] [Medline: 16101645]
- Read J, Blackburn C. Carers' perspectives on the internet: implications for social and health care service provision. Br J Soc Work 2005 May 3;35(7):1175-1192. [doi: <u>10.1093/bjsw/bch244</u>]

- Adelman RD, Tmanova LL, Delgado D, Dion S, Lachs MS. Caregiver burden: a clinical review. J Am Med Assoc 2014 Mar 12;311(10):1052-1060. [doi: <u>10.1001/jama.2014.304</u>] [Medline: <u>24618967</u>]
- 85. Musiat P, Hoffmann L, Schmidt U. Personalised computerised feedback in e-mental health. J Ment Health 2012 Aug;21(4):346-354. [doi: 10.3109/09638237.2011.648347] [Medline: 22315961]
- Velardo C, Shah SA, Gibson O, Clifford G, Heneghan C, Rutter H, EDGE COPD Team. Digital health system for personalised COPD long-term management. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2017 Feb 20;17(1):19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-017-0414-8] [Medline: 28219430]
- 87. Pulantara IW, Parmanto B, Germain A. Clinical feasibility of a just-in-time adaptive intervention app (iREST) as a behavioral sleep treatment in a military population: feasibility comparative effectiveness study. J Med Internet Res 2018 Dec 7;20(12):e10124 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10124] [Medline: 30530452]
- Schembre SM, Liao Y, Robertson MC, Dunton GF, Kerr J, Haffey ME, et al. Just-in-time feedback in diet and physical activity interventions: systematic review and practical design framework. J Med Internet Res 2018 Mar 22;20(3):e106 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8701] [Medline: 29567638]
- 89. Shatte AB, Hutchinson DM, Teague SJ. Machine learning in mental health: a scoping review of methods and applications. Psychol Med 2019 Jul;49(9):1426-1448. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291719000151] [Medline: 30744717]
- 90. Barnett S, Huckvale K, Christensen H, Venkatesh S, Mouzakis K, Vasa R. Intelligent sensing to inform and learn (InSTIL): a scalable and governance-aware platform for universal, smartphone-based digital phenotyping for research and clinical applications. J Med Internet Res 2019 Nov 6;21(11):e16399 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/16399] [Medline: 31692450]
- 91. Berrouiguet S, Perez-Rodriguez MM, Larsen M, Baca-García E, Courtet P, Oquendo M. From ehealth to ihealth: transition to participatory and personalized medicine in mental health. J Med Internet Res 2018 Jan 3;20(1):e2 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7412] [Medline: 29298748]
- 92. Istepanian RS, Al-Anzi T. m-Health 2.0: new perspectives on mobile health, machine learning and big data analytics. Methods 2018 Dec 1;151:34-40. [doi: 10.1016/j.ymeth.2018.05.015] [Medline: 29890285]
- 93. Rozet A, Kronish IM, Schwartz JE, Davidson KW. Using machine learning to derive just-in-time and personalized predictors of stress: observational study bridging the gap between nomothetic and ideographic approaches. J Med Internet Res 2019 Apr 26;21(4):e12910 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/12910] [Medline: 31025942]
- 94. Market Share of Mobile Operating Systems in Australia From April 2017 to April 2019. Statista. URL: <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/861532/australia-mobile-os-share/</u> [accessed 2020-06-23]
- 95. Mobile Operating System Market Share Australia. StatCounter Global Stats. URL: <u>https://gs.statcounter.com/os-market-share/</u> mobile/australia [accessed 2020-06-23]
- 96. Hammond T, Weinberg MK, Cummins RA. The dyadic interaction of relationships and disability type on informal carer subjective well-being. Qual Life Res 2014 Jun;23(5):1535-1542. [doi: 10.1007/s11136-013-0577-4] [Medline: 24235087]
- 97. Totsika V, Hastings R, Emerson E, Lancaster G, Berridge D. A population-based investigation of behavioural and emotional problems and maternal mental health: associations with autism spectrum disorder and intellectual disability. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2011 Jan;52(1):91-99. [doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2010.02295.x] [Medline: 20649912]

#### Abbreviations

ABS: Australian Bureau of Statistics
CBT: cognitive behavioral therapy
CONSORT: Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials
DV: dependent variable
eHealth: electronic health
EMA: ecological momentary assessment
ITT: intention-to-treat
mHealth: mobile health
PSCS: Primary and Secondary Control Scale
PWI: Personal Wellbeing Index
SDAC: Survey of Disability, Aging, and Carers



Edited by J Torous; submitted 18.12.19; peer-reviewed by H Zheng, E Lee, Q Yuan; comments to author 13.04.20; revised version received 30.04.20; accepted 18.05.20; published 24.07.20. <u>Please cite as:</u> Fuller-Tyszkiewicz M, Richardson B, Little K, Teague S, Hartley-Clark L, Capic T, Khor S, Cummins RA, Olsson CA, Hutchinson D Efficacy of a Smartphone App Intervention for Reducing Caregiver Stress: Randomized Controlled Trial JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e17541 URL: http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e17541/

URL: http://mental.jmir.org/2020///e1/5doi:<u>10.2196/17541</u> PMID:<u>32706716</u>

©Matthew Fuller-Tyszkiewicz, Ben Richardson, Keriann Little, Samantha Teague, Linda Hartley-Clark, Tanja Capic, Sarah Khor, Robert A Cummins, Craig A Olsson, Delyse Hutchinson. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 24.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.


**Original Paper** 

# Remote Care for Caregivers of People With Psychosis: Mixed Methods Pilot Study

Kristin Lie Romm<sup>1,2</sup>, MD, PhD; Liv Nilsen<sup>2</sup>, MNSc, PhD; Kristine Gjermundsen<sup>2</sup>, Cand.Philol; Marit Holter<sup>3</sup>, BSc; Anne Fjell<sup>2</sup>, BSc; Ingrid Melle<sup>1,2</sup>, MD, PhD; Arne Repål<sup>3</sup>, DClinPsy; Fiona Lobban<sup>4</sup>, DClinPsy, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Clinical Medicine, Norwegian Centre for Mental Disorders Research, Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway

<sup>2</sup>Division of Mental Health and Addiction, Oslo University Hospital, Oslo, Norway

<sup>3</sup>Division of Mental Health and Addiction, Vestfold Hospital Trust, Toensberg, Norway

### **Corresponding Author:**

Kristin Lie Romm, MD, PhD Division of Mental Health and Addiction Oslo University Hospital Oslo Norway Phone: 47 97009863 Email: <u>k.l.romm@medisin.uio.no</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** A reduced availability of resources has hampered the implementation of family work in psychosis. Web-based support programs have the potential to increase access to high-quality, standardized resources. This pilot study tested the Norwegian version of the Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit (REACT), a web-based United Kingdom National Health Service program in combination with phone-based support by trained family therapists.

**Objective:** We investigated how the program was perceived by its users and identified the facilitators and barriers to its clinical implementation.

**Methods:** Relatives of people with psychosis were offered access to REACT and to weekly family therapist support (with 1 of 2 trained family therapists) for 26 weeks. Level of distress and level of expressed emotion data were collected at baseline and after 26 weeks using the Family Questionnaire and the Relatives Stress Scale. Both family therapists and a subset of the relatives were interviewed about their experiences after completing the program.

**Results:** During the program, relatives (n=19) had a median of 8 (range 4-11) consultations with the family therapists. Postintervention, there was a significant reduction in stress and in expressed emotions in the relatives of people with psychosis. Interviews with the relatives (n=7) and the family therapists (n=2) indicated the following themes as important—the intervention turned knowledge into action; the intervention strengthened the feeling of being involved and taken seriously by the health services; and management support and the ability for self-referral were important, while lack of reimbursement and clinician resistance to technology were barriers to implementation.

**Conclusions:** The service was found to offer a valued clinical benefit; however, strategies that aim to engage clinicians and increase organizational support toward new technology need to be developed.

(JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e19497) doi:10.2196/19497

### KEYWORDS

REACT; psychosis; family work; early intervention; psychoeducation; mental health service; innovation; eHealth

# Introduction

RenderX

The relatives of people with severe mental health problems often face considerable emotional, financial, and practical problems [1,2]. Despite providing the vast majority of care for people with severe mental health problems—and thus saving

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19497/
```

society, at large, considerable costs [3]—families often receive inadequate support from the mental health care system [4,5].

Recent reviews [6-8] have concluded that family work is an effective intervention both at early and later stages of psychosis. Psychoeducational single or multiple family groups are the gold

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Spectrum Centre, Division of Health Research, Lancaster University, Lancaster, United Kingdom

standard according to several national guidelines and best practice recommendations [9]; however, despite a generally high satisfaction with family groups, some research has shown that patients, relatives, and staff find the group format resource intensive and time consuming [10]—meeting in groups requires everyone to be at the same place at the same time for longer periods. Because the traditional multifamily group format includes the patient, because the patient may not consent to family participation, relatives are sometimes excluded.

Previous research [6] has emphasized the importance of providing support and psychoeducation to the families of individuals with psychosis; however, both the implementation of evidence-based practices and the availability of skilled psychoeducational family work staff remain limited [11]. A review [12] suggested that one reason could be that families have different needs and preferences when it comes to the timing, length, intensity, and content of the intervention. In addition, staff access to training, lack of available resources, and long distances between families and trained staff can all limit access to family support.

Web-based interventions have the potential to overcome several barriers. They are accessible across geographical areas; information, interventions, and timing can be tailored to meet the needs of the individual; and these interventions can address the needs of relatives without requiring consent from the patient. Web-based interventions have already been offered to the relatives of people with other conditions who need long-term follow-ups, including those with dementia, stroke, age-related illnesses, and brain injury [13-16]. In line with this, the protocol for the Altitudes study [17] describes a purpose-built online social networking program for caregivers of young people with psychosis. The program integrates expert and peer moderation with evidence-based psychoeducation within a single app [17]. Web-based solutions have the potential to be tailored to both needs and technology availability; however, as stated by a review [18] of web-based interventions for mental health disorders, more research is needed to conclude whether and how they ameliorate the burden of relatives.

Furthermore, the introduction of digital interventions requires change in behavior at several levels of health care services. Previous research [19,20] has shown that innovation implementation has proven to be difficult because of the multiple features of health care organizations, such as their task, workforce, leadership, and performance control and measurement systems. In-depth knowledge about how the implementation of technology is received as a method to enhance digital competencies in health care is required [21,22]. For a product or service to be engaging, it must be usable, accessible, desirable, and it must fulfill human-centered design criteria [23].

The Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit (REACT) is a guided self-management intervention for the relatives of people experiencing a recent onset of psychosis. It was developed by researchers (at the Spectrum Centre for Mental Health Research in the United Kingdom, Lancaster University, and Lancashire Care National Health Services Foundation Trust) in close collaboration with relatives and patients. The aim of this

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19497/
```

intervention was to meet the clinical recommendations from the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence to offer education and support to all relatives of individuals with psychosis [24] or bipolar disorder [25]. Early testing has shown its ability to reduce stress and increase coping strategies [26].

REACT was initially developed in paper form and is supported by members of a clinical team via telephone or email. More recently, REACT has been developed into an online toolkit through which support is offered with a moderated peer forum and direct messages. The clinical efficacy and cost effectiveness of offering this online toolkit directly to relatives is currently being tested [27], and the barriers to the implementation of REACT within a clinical service in the UK are currently being evaluated [28].

The main objective was to explore how a blended approach consisting of web-based (a Norwegian version of REACT, REACT-NOR) and phone-based support from skilled family therapists would be received when offered to the relatives of people who had recently experienced their first psychotic episode. More precisely, we wanted to accomplish the following: (1) Investigate how the service was received by relatives and the family therapists. (2) Investigate the impact of the service on relatives' levels of distress and expressed emotions. (3) Explore the critical facilitators and potential barriers to the implementation REACT-NOR into routine clinical care.

### Methods

### **Setting and Participants**

This study was a mixed methods pilot study. The original REACT was translated and designed to accommodate the Norwegian setting. The study was conducted at Vestfold Hospital Trust in Norway, which has a catchment area of 240,000 people and consists of mixed urban and rural areas. The REACT-NOR web program was supported by two nurses who had also been trained in psychoeducational family therapy working in the Hospital Trust. Our initial aim was to recruit the relatives of people experiencing their first episode of psychosis. Despite considerable efforts to promote the project through written communications and oral presentations within the departments involved in the study, many clinicians did not ask relatives to participate. Because of the study's limited timeframe, we expanded the project to include the relatives of people with a longer history of psychosis and used social media to aid recruitment.

The project was disclosed and discussed with the regional ethics committee. The committee did not regard the project as medical or health professional research as understood by law; rather, the committee saw it as an assessment of a support tool for relatives, hence the project fell outside the provisions of the Health Research Act. The local data protection officer approved the project.

### Procedure

Relatives of people experiencing psychosis were included from May 2016 until January 2017. They were either referred by the treating clinicians or self-referred after reading about the project on social media or in a newspaper. All participants were related

XSL•FO RenderX

🟠 🙆

to a person who was, at the time, in treatment for psychosis. After referral, the family therapists informed the relatives about the project and requested written informed consent. Each participant received access to REACT-NOR through a personal key consisting of a username and personal password.

### Intervention

Since the aim of REACT is to support relatives, it does not require engagement with the person experiencing psychosis. REACT consists of 12 modules (Figure 1): (1) What is REACT? (2) What is psychosis? (3) How to handle positive symptoms; (4) How to handle negative symptoms; (5) How to handle crisis; (6) How to handle difficult behavior; (7) Coping with stress by thinking differently; (8) Coping with stress by acting differently; (9) Mental health services—How do I get the help I need? (10) Treatment options; (11) Resources; and (12) Terms and dictionary. The modules in REACT were based on psychoeducational family therapy and cognitive behavior therapy. Each module started with a psychoeducational theme, which was followed by cognitive behavior therapy-based tasks to help participants reflect on their own situation in view of what they had learned through REACT.

Figure 1. Screen capture image of the webpage with the introduction and a list of the different modules.



REACT-NOR included adjustments to reflect a Norwegian setting. The REACT dictionary was translated and customized, and the individuals in the illustrative case stories were given common Norwegian names. Relevant information about the mental health care services in Norway was added.

The program was available 24 hours a day/7 days a week, as a regular webpage. Participants could move back and forth and read relevant sections at their own pace; however, unlike the original, REACT-NOR did not provide the opportunity to interact online with the family therapists. In the original version, participants could receive support and perform the cognitive behavior therapy-based exercises online. This interactive platform could not be developed for REACT-NOR within the study's limited budget. Instead, the participants were given a booklet containing the same cognitive behavior therapy-based exercises. The booklet was used actively during consultations with the family therapists. Support was offered by the family therapists on the phone for a maximum of 1 hour per week for 26 weeks to help participants navigate the program and to answer questions related to the program and exercises. To be proactive, the family therapists contacted the participants at least monthly if they had not responded to weekly appointment phone call or had not initiated contact themselves. Before entry

RenderX

into the study, each participant had a face-to-face consultation with their allocated family therapist.

### Support Staff

The 2 family therapists responsible for the support work in Norway had extensive training in psychoeducational multi- and single-family groups and used their competence when they felt it was appropriate. They were also trained to deliver support for REACT-NOR through standardized training materials provided by the research team at Spectrum Centre for Mental Health Research and through online video consultation (Skype) with trained supporters from Spectrum Centre for Mental Health Research.

### Measures

### Quantitative Data

Expressed emotions and stress were assessed at baseline and at the end of the intervention using the Family Questionnaire [29] and the Norwegian version of the Relatives Stress Scale [30,31]. High levels of expressed emotions in relatives have been associated with higher avoidance coping, higher subjective burden, lower perceived patient interpersonal functioning, and worse outcomes [32,33]. The Family Questionnaire is a brief 20-item self-report questionnaire measuring the level of

expressed emotions using a 4-point Likert-scale (never/very rarely, rarely, often, very often). It includes 10 items for criticism and 10 items for emotional overinvolvement. Higher scores represent higher levels of expressed emotions. The Relatives Stress Scale [30,31] was originally developed to measure stress in the relatives of people with dementia. The Relatives Stress Scale consists of 15 items scored on a 5-point Likert scale (never, rarely, sometimes, often, very often/always). Higher scores indicate higher levels of emotional distress, social distress, and negative feelings related to caregiving.

### **Digital Analytics**

We used Google universal analytics to analyze the use of the webpage. We collected a ranking of the most visited sections in the tool based on page views (the total number of pages that had been viewed, and repeated views of one page were counted) and a list of most read sections in the tool (the mean user time spent on a particular screen).

### Qualitative Data

After the intervention, a subset (of the relatives, n=7) was invited to take part in qualitative interviews. The 2 family therapists were also interviewed. Two couples and the therapists were interviewed as pairs; other participants were interviewed individually. All interviews were conducted face-to-face at the office of the family therapists in Vestfold Hospital Trust. These interviews were digitally recorded and transcribed by LN. The number and selection of participants and the joint group format were chosen for pragmatic purposes; there were limited resources (2- to 3-hour drive for KLR and LN between Vestfold and Oslo), and all participants had to meet during the daytime. LN carried out the interviews with KLR as a co-moderator. All interviews were conducted within 2 months of the end of the project, and each one lasted approximately 60 to 70 minutes. The interview guide was designed to capture the variety of experiences in using the REACT-NOR including general impressions, areas of specific feedback, perceived impact, and the ability to engage both relatives and family therapists. The interview guide for the family therapists included questions about their opinions on facilitators and barriers to implementation of REACT-NOR in future clinical care.

### **Researchers' Perspectives**

LN is a psychiatric nurse, who, at the time of the interview, was employed by Oslo University Hospital. She has extensive clinical experience, is a trained psychoeducational family therapist, and holds a PhD in family work in first-episode psychosis. She has been collaborating with relatives and patients over many years both as a clinician and as a researcher. KLR is a psychiatrist and holds a PhD focusing on first-episode psychosis. She led the REACT-NOR pilot study and has but extensive clinical experience, no training in psychoeducational family therapy.

### Analysis

The quantitative data were analyzed with two-sided paired t tests. The level of significance was set to P=.05. When a single item was missing in one of the scales, the imputed mean for the group for that single item was used.

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19497/
```

The qualitative data were analyzed according to the principles of systematic text condensation [34,35]. Interviews were transcribed modified verbatim (meaning that instances of "hmmm" and half sentences that were not relevant to the research question such as comments on lack of parking spaces or the temperature of the coffee were not transcribed). Analysis was conducted in 4 steps: (1) LN read through the interviews to achieve an overall impression and to look for preliminary themes related to the REACT-NOR intervention. (2) The text was broken down into manageable meaning units, and related meaning units were organized in code groups. (3) The meaning was condensed under each code group. (4) An analytic text about each category relevant for the study was developed. The transcripts were reviewed 3 or more times by LN, KLR, and KG to ensure that the data were accurately represented and interpreted. The quantitative and qualitative data were analyzed separately to distinguish contributions and to allow for different perspectives to emerge. Step 2 and step 3 were analyzed using NVivo (version 10; QSR International LLC).

# Results

### Quantitative

Using social media, we were rapidly able to recruit 19 relatives: 11 mothers, 6 fathers (including 1 stepfather), 1 sibling, and 1 spouse. Out of these, 6 were couples, and 1 was a sibling whose parents (mother and stepfather) were taking part in the project. The stepfather and the sibling withdrew during the study period because they felt it was enough to have 1 family member attending, and 1 mother found it difficult to engage in the program because her child was in the middle of a crisis and had a multitude of tasks demanding her attention; therefore, 10 mothers, 5 fathers, and 1 spouse completed the pilot. The median age was 54 (range 42-68) years, and the median duration of time spent caring for an ill relative was 12 (range 1-204) months. We lacked data on age and duration of caring time spent for 1 participant.

For 1 participant, there was no baseline data for Relatives Stress Scale; this participant was excluded from the analysis. Imputation for a missing item was applied in 3 separate cases: 1 item missing for Relatives Stress Scale at baseline, 1 for Family Questionnaire at baseline, and 1 for Relatives Stress Scale at 26 weeks.

There was a significant reduction in the level of expressed emotions from baseline to postintervention (baseline: mean 45.6, SD 7.3; postintervention: mean 42.1, SD 7.0;  $t_{15}$ = 2.3, *P*=.03), with a parallel reduction in perceived level of stress (baseline: mean 24.6, SD 9.8; postintervention: mean 20.0, SD 8.6;  $t_{14}$ =2.6, *P*=.02). The median number of telephone consultations with the REACT-NOR support team was 8 (range 4-11), and the telephone consultations lasted from 5-60 minutes.

The analysis of digital data found a preference for themes related to how one would handle symptoms and control stress (Table 1).

XSL•FO

Table 1.	User patterns	from the website	(highest exposure of	on top).
----------	---------------	------------------	----------------------	----------

Romm et al

Most visited sections	Most read single pages	Mean time per page (minutes)
What is psychosis?	How to control your stress level	5.22
How to handle negative symptoms	Negative symptoms-top 10 tips	4.46
How to handle crisis	Family work	4.09
How to handle positive symptoms	The most usual thought traps	4.01
Stress—thinking differently	How can I think differently?	3.34
How to handle difficult behavior	Set up a personal plan	3.13
Stress—how to do things differently	Good advice	3.08
What do we mean by mental health care?	Guide to "the fantastic seven golden rules"	2.50
Treatment options	Usual consequences of psychosis	2.45

### **Qualitative Interviews**

feeling of being involved, and (3) factors important for engagement and implementation (Table 2).

 Table 2. Themes and subthemes with exemplifying quotes.

Themes from the qualitative interviews were (1) the toolkit turns knowledge into action, (2) the service strengthened the

	1 7 6 1			
Main themes and subthemes	Quotes			
The toolkit turns knowledge into action				
Educational and action oriented	"[You get]both counseling and advice on how to best handle it. It is like asking for help in the store when you can't find what you are looking for because you're lost in a corner. And that's easily done." [mother]			
Flexibility	"You can jump back and forth [in REACT-NOR] as you need, and I really did." [mother]			
The service strengthened the feeling of	of being involved			
Availability	"We hope that [NN] <sup>a</sup> will get well and that we won't need any more help. But if something should happen, it is nice to know where you can look up more information so you can avoid the old traps." [mother]			
Confidentiality	"[as the patient refused the father to participate in the treatment]This has been something he could accept for his own sake, so for him, it [participation without consent] was important." [family therapist]			
Professional supporters	"I feel it is an advantage that the supporter is a professional, yesone with a professional background." [mother]			
Working with personal problems	"I had to ask [family therapist] if it seemed ok how I chose to do thingsyou have to get some support for how you handle the situation because I didn't know if what I was doing was normal." [mother]			
Factors important for engagement an	d implementation			
User friendliness	"[REACT]has a nice layout and is easy to use; everybody gave me that feedback " [family therapist]			
Coworking on the support	"It is important practiceand at the same time to get support from someone who knows the program." [family therapist]			
Important to meet in person	"When I have met her here [at the hospital], I knew that that she is real. The conversations are kind of intimate, and you don't want to share this with anyone." [mother]			
Management support	"People are generally positive, but it [the implementation of new interventions] is drowning in everything else that has to be remembered." [family therapist]			
Self-referral	"I think self-referral is much better[Ordinary referral]will make it less available and delay the start-up." [family therapist]			
Lacking important themes	"[negative symptoms] could have been treated more thoroughly." [father]			

<sup>a</sup>For patient anonymity and privacy, this is a pseudonym.

### The Toolkit Turns Knowledge Into Action

All participants approved of the toolkit and found it easy to understand. They reported an increase in knowledge on two levels: *passive knowledge* that dealt with theoretical knowledge of the disorder, its diagnosis, and treatment; and *action-oriented knowledge* gained through completing the tasks based on their

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19497/

XSL•F() RenderX personal situation. This knowledge made them feel more in control of the situation. This was in line with the findings in Table 1. The relatives acknowledged the need for both knowledge categories, but they favored the action-oriented category which gave them practical tools:

A bit like icing on the cake, yes...it linked stress and stress management to the disease, which comes and goes. Sometimes, everything is ok, and then, there is a new breakdown, and it's like pressing a button. The situation reactivates my own fear, but then, I can look at the worksheet again. [mother]

Relatives appreciated the stepwise approach to psychoeducation, going from basic knowledge (with examples and illustrations) to in-depth knowledge; however, most relatives did not work through the toolkit systematically, but went back and forth according to their momentary needs. Service logos from Lancashire Care National Health Services Foundation Trust, Lancaster University, and Oslo University Hospital were visible in the program's interface; this was important because it assured them that the information was trustworthy.

### The Service Strengthened the Feeling of Being Involved

All interviewed relatives had felt ignored by the mental health care system and had felt personally responsible for initiating contact and providing relevant information about symptomatology or how the person had been before the onset of illness. From their perspective, this lack of engagement acted as a barrier to an understanding of both the patient and the situation. Furthermore, this was followed by a feeling of lack of acknowledgment for the impact the disease had on their own lives:

To be involved in the treatment makes me feel that someone sees me as a person. The main focus is the person being ill, and that is how it should be, but I feel a bit ill myself sometimes because it influences my entire life...there has been quite a few limitations in what I have achieved for myself. [mother]

The experiences of the relatives with REACT-NOR was in stark contrast to many of their previous experiences with health care services. They described useful and caring conversations, the feeling of being listened to, being allowed to verbalize their concerns and being able to discuss problem solving. REACT-NOR also provided them with a vocabulary that made it easier to communicate about the situation, not only with health professionals, but also with friends and family. Most relatives and the family therapists felt that a first face-to-face meeting was important; however, because 1 relative had to change family therapists during the project period, this person related that it came as a surprise that a good relationship could be achieved, even without an initial face-to-face consultation. Even though there was a median of 8 consultations, the open offer of weekly calls made relatives feel prioritized. The family therapists' ability to offer flexible times for phone calls was valued; some participants made use of their lunch breaks or talked in the car to make time for these conversations; however, the family therapists found it challenging to make appointments. Sometimes, they had to call repeatedly, which was difficult when considering their own schedule. The relatives appreciated that participation was not dependent on consent from the patient. The option to talk freely made them feel safe. Those who would have preferred that the family therapists knew the patient argued that knowing the patient was important to be able to fully comprehend the situation and the relatives' challenges:

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19497/
```

...I think it is important to talk to someone who also knows the patient. Then, you know a little more about what it is all about, and you can relate to why you are in this stressful situation and why you react as you do to specific events... [mother]

# Factors Important for Engagement and Implementation

### Engagement

Both the family therapists and relatives underlined the user-friendliness of REACT-NOR and how important functioning technical solutions can be. All but the oldest participant preferred online worksheets to the booklet. Both family therapists preferred an online communication channel because this allowed them to answer questions more efficiently and to prepare for consultations; however, both family therapists and 1 relative had concerns about the self-censorship that might occur if you were to use an online messaging system:

It is even worse to write the questions online, to formulate the message, to get it right...I might extensively use the return tab; I cannot articulate it this way. It is better like this...you take a phone call and just say how it is. [mother]

Several relatives had previously attended psychoeducational courses, but they had found it difficult to focus on themes that were not relevant to them at the time. A participant described their situation as being in an everlasting storm that made it difficult to remember the given information. The online format was favored because it was accessible and enabled the participants to read and reread information when needed. This was in line with the family therapists' experience:

When working with specific chapters, one tries to support, but the relative's concerns are often related to the sick person they are caring for and how they are coping and handling these challenges. [family therapist]

All relatives pointed at the blended approach which combined family therapist support with REACT-NOR as important for their engagement. By talking to a family therapist, they received professional advice and support, and this was especially valued when they were feeling emotionally out of control and were worried if their reactions were normal or not:

There is no single element that has worked...I took a pick of what I could get, but there was one important element; this was not a friend, not close family but someone able to put things in perspective, and that was exactly what I needed. [mother]

The family therapists felt that their knowledge complemented the program. Because of how the content was structured, with stepwise information and based on psychoeducation and cognitive behavior therapy, the family therapists found it easy to tailor the content to the needs of the participants. They felt that being an expert in family therapy made them more competent in meeting the relatives' needs. One described this as follows:

I use what I know, psychoeducation, normalization, Socratic questioning, asking, reframing and identification of problems...and I believe that we have succeeded. [family therapist]

Even though REACT-NOR was generally liked, there were specific themes identified in the interviews as missing and that may be relevant for engagement: (1) Having more concrete advice concerning cognitive deficits and negative symptoms because these issues were problematic for the relatives but drew little attention from the clinic; (2) a wider cultural approach to psychosis; (3) a wider range of examples of family patterns in the program than the typical nuclear family to increase representativeness and make the program more appealing to a broader group; (4) more information for siblings; (5) the family therapists missing a diagrammatic illustration of the stress/vulnerability model [36], which is widely used by family therapists in Norway; and (6) compulsory treatment being more thoroughly covered. For example:

It sounds so great you think that now he is under compulsory treatment, and then...almost everything is voluntarily anyway...[mother]

### Implementation

The family therapists underlined the importance of management support from all levels of the organization. Introducing new ways of service delivery demands both flexibility and positive attitudes. The lack of referrals to the program was believed to be partly because of a general unfamiliarity with digital tools in mental health care. Clinicians quickly considered the relatives of the patients under their care as not suitable for the project, and some were concerned about overloading the relatives' capacity, despite the lack of other options for structured family therapy. The family therapists suggested that this might be overcome by clear management support and the ability to self-refer. The family therapists also underlined the need for reimbursement and economic incentives as crucial to building management support. Norwegian specialist health care is reimbursed based on procedure codes, and implementation strategies must incorporate new policies for the reimbursement of remote care. Finally, the importance of having more than one family therapist at each site was considered crucial since working with new interventions makes one vulnerable because of a lack of people to share experiences with and from whom to receive support.

### Discussion

### **Principal Findings**

The main finding in this study was that relatives were able to receive care and be involved through a blended approach that combined a web-based intervention with support from skilled family therapists. We found some evidence of an improvement in the levels of stress ( $t_{14}$ =2.6, *P*=.02) and expressed emotions ( $t_{15}$ =2.3, *P*=.03). Our data confirmed that the relatives experienced REACT-NOR as a tool they could use to adjust their own behavior for both the patients and their own needs, which was in line with the results from the UK feasibility study for REACT [26]. We are not able to tease out the relative

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19497/
```

XSI•F(

contribution of the REACT-NOR versus provision of professional support by family therapists on outcome; however, access to REACT-NOR was mentioned by both relatives and family therapists as a valuable and flexible tool that aided both information seeking and conversations. Both relatives and family therapists gave the impression that the blended approach optimized the intervention.

The ability to adjust timing and content according to their own needs was valued and was in contrast to how regular family education is offered in Norway-generally provided as a classroom teaching experience with a fixed set of themes. Family therapy is often limited because of lack of consent from the sick family member and resources. In this intervention, REACT-NOR provided relatives with both education and problem-solving skills, independent of the patient, and therefore, did not require their consent. Furthermore, the exclusive focus of the family therapists on the relatives' needs was valued. Even though some relatives preferred that the family therapists knew the patient, the ability to feel free to receive care without concern about a breach of confidentiality was important. It may also explain the good working relationships despite the lack of regular face-to-face contact. These positive reports were similar to findings from previous research [37] which showed that relatives seemed to benefit from having the opportunity to tell their stories. Indeed, it has been reported that the relatives of people with schizophrenia are up to 10 times more likely to be socially isolated than people in the general population [38].

There were, however, areas that were not sufficiently covered. Negative symptoms and cognitive deficits required more attention; these symptoms are some of the major reasons for disability in psychotic disorders [39], and the relatives are the ones facing the problems that the symptoms cause. Treatments such as cognitive remediation, vocational rehabilitation, and cognitive behavior therapy for psychosis [40-42] could have been described in more detail in the program. A wider approach, including a multicultural understanding of psychosis and examples of mixed family patterns in the stories presented in the program may be warranted. This might be especially important because recent research underlines the different cultural norms for caregiving and in caregiving experiences [43].

It was difficult to recruit relatives through typical hospital pathways. Previous research [22] has emphasized that some of the common factors hampering the implementation of new technology is a lack of knowledge about technology. According to a meta-review by Ross et al [44], clinicians fear the loss of autonomy, have concerns about liability, and have concerns about patient privacy and security being compromised, all of which act as barriers to implementation. Clinicians may also perceive technology as a threat to the patient-health professional relationship. Ross et al [44] suggested involving the eventual users of the program in its development and implementation, improving leadership, implementing friendly and context-aware user interfaces, and providing better education. In addition, demonstrating the benefits to health professionals by having them participate in evaluating the intervention may increase their acceptance of digital interventions. We would further suggest that implementation plans for new technology in health

care should include methods such as simulation training and visualization, to demonstrate how the therapy will be carried out.

The average reading time on each web page was low compared with regular services offered in a face-to-face setting; however, compared to the length of typical web-based interactions, an average time spent per page that lasts minutes, not seconds, suggests valued content [45]. More research is needed to explore how much time is needed for this type of intervention to work, highlighting the need for more knowledge about usage characteristics [46], ie, how relatives engage with the toolkit.

Furthermore, it has been suggested that the use and uptake of different types of health care services such as self-help versus professional support may be modulated by extent of the toll on mental health that they are experiencing as a result of their situation [47]. In general, it would be difficult to tell if a decline in use or a low amount of time spent using a website or web-based intervention was as a result of ineffectiveness or the opposite (ie, that the user required less help as they improved). If the intervention provided useful strategies, relatives may have been prevented from experiencing further distress, and this may have reduced their need for help. Attrition and nonuse may thus reflect the health service's capacity to offer flexible solutions and, as such, not necessarily reflect failure. Future research should take this into account and study attrition from eHealth separately [48].

### **Strengths and Limitations**

The strengths of this study included the mixed method design, where we explored the perspectives of both the relatives and the clinicians; however, there were limitations. This was a small pilot study, and we were only able to include 2 family therapists. The results should be interpreted with caution regarding generalizability. The pre and postdesign with no control group did not allow us to say that the observed reduction in distress was caused by the intervention, and the sample may not have been representative, because they were chosen for pragmatic reasons. Furthermore, we were not able to recruit the relatives of people with ethnic backgrounds other than Norwegian. Change in recruitment procedure and wider inclusion criteria due to recruitment problems may have affected our results. We were not able to draw conclusions regarding relatives of patients with first-episode psychosis as we ended up with a mixed sample, and there may have been a selection bias towards female relatives who tend to be more active with regard to health information on social media such as Facebook [49].

### Conclusions

We found REACT-NOR to be an interesting method for a blended approach for therapy for families dealing with psychosis. Most families do not receive family interventions because of a lack of resources, geographical distance, or lack of consent from the patient. Web-based programs such as REACT-NOR are a valid alternative. REACT was not designed to replace other approaches, but more research should be carried out to explore how it can be used as support in blended approaches.

### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the relatives who took part in the study. This work was funded by the Norwegian Directorate of Health.

### **Conflicts of Interest**

REACT was originally developed and tested with funding from the National Institute for Health Research in the United Kingdom. FL was the chief investigator on these grants.

### References

- Barrowclough C, Gooding P, Hartley S, Lee G, Lobban F. Factors associated with distress in relatives of a family member experiencing recent-onset psychosis. J Nerv Ment Dis 2014 Jan;202(1):40-46. [doi: <u>10.1097/NMD.000000000000072</u>] [Medline: <u>24375211</u>]
- 2. Lowyck B, De Hert M, Peeters E, Wampers M, Gilis P, Peuskens J. A study of the family burden of 150 family members of schizophrenic patients. Eur Psychiatry 2004;19(7):395-401. [doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2004.04.006] [Medline: 15504645]
- Knapp M, Andrew A, McDaid D, Iemmi V, McCrone P, Park AL, et al. Investing in recovery: making the business case for effective interventions for people with schizophrenia and psychosis. Rethink Mental Illness. London: London School of Economics and Political Science and Centre for Mental Health; 2014. URL: <u>http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/56773/1/ Knapp\_etal\_Investing\_in\_recovery\_2014.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-06-04]
- McCann TV, Lubman DI, Clark E. Primary caregivers' satisfaction with clinicians' response to them as informal carers of young people with first-episode psychosis: a qualitative study. J Clin Nurs 2012 Jan;21(1-2):224-231. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2702.2011.03836.x] [Medline: 21895815]
- 5. Leavey G, King M, Cole E, Hoar A, Johnson-Sabine E. First-onset psychotic illness: patients' and relatives' satisfaction with services. Br J Psychiatry 1997 Jan;170:53-57. [doi: <u>10.1192/bjp.170.1.53</u>] [Medline: <u>9068776</u>]
- McFarlane WR. Family interventions for schizophrenia and the psychoses: a review. Fam Process 2016 Sep;55(3):460-482. [doi: <u>10.1111/famp.12235</u>] [Medline: <u>27411376</u>]

- 7. Claxton M, Onwumere J, Fornells-Ambrojo M. Do family interventions improve outcomes in early psychosis? a systematic review and meta-analysis. Front Psychol 2017;8:371 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00371] [Medline: 28396643]
- 8. Camacho-Gomez M, Castellvi P. Effectiveness of family intervention for preventing relapse in first-episode psychosis until 24 months of follow-up: a systematic review with meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Schizophr Bull 2020 Jan 04;46(1):98-109. [doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbz038] [Medline: 31050757]
- 9. National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health (UK)[Corporate Author]. Schizophrenia: core interventions in the treatment and management of schizophrenia in primary and secondary care update. NICE Clinical Guidelines, No. 82. Leicester (UK): British Psychological Society; 2009. URL: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK11681/pdf/Bookshelf\_NBK11681.</u> pdf [accessed 2020-06-04]
- Nilsen L, Norheim I, Frich JC, Friis S, Røssberg JI. Challenges for group leaders working with families dealing with early psychosis: a qualitative study. BMC Psychiatry 2015 Jul 02;15:141 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12888-015-0540-8] [Medline: 26134829]
- Eassom E, Giacco D, Dirik A, Priebe S. Implementing family involvement in the treatment of patients with psychosis: a systematic review of facilitating and hindering factors. BMJ Open 2014 Oct 03;4(10):e006108 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2014-006108] [Medline: 25280809]
- Selick A, Durbin J, Vu N, O'Connor K, Volpe T, Lin E. Barriers and facilitators to implementing family support and education in early psychosis intervention programmes: a systematic review. Early Interv Psychiatry 2017 Oct;11(5):365-374. [doi: 10.1111/eip.12400] [Medline: 28418227]
- Blanton S, Dunbar S, Clark PC. Content validity and satisfaction with a caregiver-integrated web-based rehabilitation intervention for persons with stroke. Top Stroke Rehabil 2018 Apr;25(3):168-173 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/10749357.2017.1419618] [Medline: 29334344]
- 14. Boots LM, de VME, Smeets CM, Kempen GI, Verhey FR. Implementation of the blended care self-management program for caregivers of people with early-stage dementia (partner in balance): process evaluation of a randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2017 Dec 19;19(12):e423 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7666] [Medline: 29258980]
- 15. Wasilewski MB, Stinson JN, Cameron JI. Web-based health interventions for family caregivers of elderly individuals: a scoping review. Int J Med Inform 2017 Jul;103:109-138. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2017.04.009] [Medline: 28550996]
- 16. Petranovich CL, Wade SL, Taylor HG, Cassedy A, Stancin T, Kirkwood MW, et al. Long-term caregiver mental health outcomes following a predominately online intervention for adolescents with complicated mild to severe traumatic brain injury. J Pediatr Psychol 2015 Feb 13;40(7):680-688. [doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jsv001]
- 17. Gleeson J, Lederman R, Herrman H, Koval P, Eleftheriadis D, Bendall S, et al. Moderated online social therapy for carers of young people recovering from first-episode psychosis: study protocol for a randomised controlled trial. Trials 2017 Jan 17;18(1):27 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13063-016-1775-5] [Medline: 28095883]
- Ploeg J, Markle-Reid M, Valaitis R, McAiney C, Duggleby W, Bartholomew A, et al. Web-based interventions to improve mental health, general caregiving outcomes, and general health for informal caregivers of adults with chronic conditions living in the community: rapid evidence review. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jul 28;19(7):e263 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7564] [Medline: 28754652]
- 19. Nembhard IM, Alexander JA, Hoff TJ, Ramanujam R. Why does the quality of health care continue to lag? insights from management research. Acad Manag Perspect 2009 Feb 1;23(1):24-42. [doi: <u>10.5465/AMP.2009.37008001</u>]
- 20. Sederer LI. Science to practice: making what we know what we actually do. Schizophr Bull 2009 Jul;35(4):714-718 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbp040] [Medline: 19460879]
- Mair FS, May C, O'Donnell C, Finch T, Sullivan F, Murray E. Factors that promote or inhibit the implementation of e-health systems: an explanatory systematic review. Bull World Health Organ 2012 May 1;90(5):357-364 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2471/BLT.11.099424] [Medline: 22589569]
- 22. Aref-Adib G, McCloud T, Ross J, O'Hanlon P, Appleton V, Rowe S, et al. Factors affecting implementation of digital health interventions for people with psychosis or bipolar disorder, and their family and friends: a systematic review. Lancet Psychiatry 2019 Mar;6(3):257-266. [doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(18)30302-X] [Medline: 30522979]
- 23. Roberts JP, Fisher TR, Trowbridge MJ, Bent C. A design thinking framework for healthcare management and innovation. Healthc (Amst) 2016;4(1):11-14. [doi: 10.1016/j.hjdsi.2015.12.002] [Medline: 27001093]
- 24. National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health (UK). Psychosis and schizophrenia in adults: treatment and management updated edition. NICE Clinical Guidelines, No. 178. London: National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence; 2014. URL: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK248060/pdf/Bookshelf\_NBK248060.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-06-04]
- 25. National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health (UK). Bipolar Disorder: The NICE guideline on the assessment and management of bipolar disorder in adults, children and young people in primary and secondary care. NICE Clinical Guidelines, No. 185.: The British Psychological Society and The Royal College of Psychiatrists; 2014 Sep. URL: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK498655/pdf/Bookshelf\_NBK498655.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-06-04]
- Lobban F, Glentworth D, Chapman L, Wainwright L, Postlethwaite A, Dunn G, et al. Feasibility of a supported self-management intervention for relatives of people with recent-onset psychosis: REACT study. Br J Psychiatry 2013;203(5):366-372. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.112.113613] [Medline: 24072754]

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19497/
```

- Lobban F, Robinson H, Appelbe D, Barraclough J, Bedson E, Collinge L, et al. Protocol for an online randomised controlled trial to evaluate the clinical and cost-effectiveness of a peer-supported self-management intervention for relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar disorder: Relatives Education And Coping Toolkit (REACT). BMJ Open 2017 Dec 18;7(7):e016965 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016965] [Medline: 28720617]
- 28. Lobban F, Appleton V, Appelbe D, Barraclough J, Bowland J, Fisher NR, et al. Implementation of a relatives' toolkit (IMPART study): an iterative case study to identify key factors impacting on the implementation of a web-based supported self-management intervention for relatives of people with psychosis or bipolar experiences in a National Health Service: a study protocol. Implement Sci 2017 Dec 28;12(1):152 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-017-0687-4] [Medline: 29282135]
- 29. Wiedemann G, Rayki O, Feinstein E, Hahlweg K. The Family Questionnaire: development and validation of a new self-report scale for assessing expressed emotion. Psychiatry Res 2002 Apr 15;109(3):265-279. [doi: 10.1016/s0165-1781(02)00023-9] [Medline: 11959363]
- Greene JG, Smith R, Gardiner M, Timbury GC. Measuring behavioural disturbance of elderly demented patients in the community and its effects on relatives: a factor analytic study. Age Ageing 1982 May;11(2):121-126. [doi: 10.1093/ageing/11.2.121] [Medline: 7102472]
- 31. Ulstein I, Bruun Wyller T, Engedal K. The relative stress scale, a useful instrument to identify various aspects of carer burden in dementia? Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2007 Jan;22(1):61-67. [doi: <u>10.1002/gps.1654</u>] [Medline: <u>16988960</u>]
- 32. Raune D, Kuipers E, Bebbington PE. Expressed emotion at first-episode psychosis: investigating a carer appraisal model. Br J Psychiatry 2004 Apr;184:321-326. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.184.4.321] [Medline: 15056576]
- Hesse K, Kriston L, Mehl S, Wittorf A, Wiedemann W, Wölwer W, et al. The vicious cycle of family atmosphere, interpersonal self-concepts, and paranoia in schizophrenia-a longitudinal study. Schizophr Bull 2015 Nov;41(6):1403-1412 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbv055] [Medline: 25925392]
- 34. Malterud K. Systematic text condensation: a strategy for qualitative analysis. Scand J Public Health 2012;40(8):795-805. [doi: 10.1177/1403494812465030] [Medline: 23221918]
- 35. Malterud K. Qualitative research: standards, challenges, and guidelines. Lancet 2001 Aug 11;358(9280):483-488. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)05627-6] [Medline: 11513933]
- Zubin J, Spring B. Vulnerability--a new view of schizophrenia. J Abnorm Psychol 1977 Apr;86(2):103-126. [doi: 10.1037//0021-843x.86.2.103] [Medline: 858828]
- Jansen JE, Gleeson J, Cotton S. Towards a better understanding of caregiver distress in early psychosis: a systematic review of the psychological factors involved. Clin Psychol Rev 2015 Feb;35:56-66. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cpr.2014.12.002</u>] [Medline: <u>25531423</u>]
- Hayes L, Hawthorne G, Farhall J, O'Hanlon B, Harvey C. Quality of life and social isolation among caregivers of adults with schizophrenia: policy and outcomes. Community Ment Health J 2015 Jul;51(5):591-597. [doi: 10.1007/s10597-015-9848-6] [Medline: 25690154]
- Santesteban-Echarri O, Paino M, Rice S, González-Blanch C, McGorry P, Gleeson J, et al. Predictors of functional recovery in first-episode psychosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. Clin Psychol Rev 2017 Dec;58:59-75. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cpr.2017.09.007</u>] [Medline: <u>29042139</u>]
- 40. Falkum E, Klungsøyr O, Lystad JU, Bull HC, Evensen S, Martinsen EW, et al. Vocational rehabilitation for adults with psychotic disorders in a Scandinavian welfare society. BMC Psychiatry 2017 Jan 17;17(1):24 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12888-016-1183-0] [Medline: 28095813]
- 41. Bowie CR, Bell MD, Fiszdon JM, Johannesen JK, Lindenmayer J, McGurk SR, et al. Cognitive remediation for schizophrenia: an expert working group white paper on core techniques. Schizophr Res 2020 Jan;215:49-53. [doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2019.10.047] [Medline: 31699627]
- 42. Lutgens D, Gariepy G, Malla A. Psychological and psychosocial interventions for negative symptoms in psychosis: systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Psychiatry 2017 May;210(5):324-332. [doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.116.197103] [Medline: 28302699]
- 43. O'Driscoll C, Sener SB, Angmark A, Shaikh M. Caregiving processes and expressed emotion in psychosis, a cross-cultural, meta-analytic review. Schizophr Res 2019 Jun;208:8-15. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.schres.2019.03.020</u>] [Medline: <u>31028000</u>]
- Ross J, Stevenson F, Lau R, Murray E. Factors that influence the implementation of e-health: a systematic review of systematic reviews (an update). Implement Sci 2016 Oct 26;11(1):146 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-016-0510-7] [Medline: 27782832]
- 45. Nielsen J. How Long Do Users Stay on Web Pages? Nielsen Norman Group. 2011 Sep 11. URL: <u>https://www.nngroup.com/</u> <u>articles/how-long-do-users-stay-on-web-pages/</u> [accessed 2020-07-06]
- 46. Liu C, White RW, Dumais S. Understanding web browsing behaviors through Weibull analysis of dwell time. In: Proceedings of the 33rd International ACM SIGIR Conference on Research and Development in Information Retrieval. New York: Association for Computing Machinery; 2010 Presented at: Special Interest Group on Information Retrieval (SIGIR); July 19-23; Geneva p. 379-386. [doi: 10.1145/1835449.1835513]
- 47. Jorm AF, Griffiths KM, Christensen H, Parslow RA, Rogers B. Actions taken to cope with depression at different levels of severity: a community survey. Psychol Med 2004 Feb;34(2):293-299. [Medline: <u>14982135</u>]

- 48. Eysenbach G. The law of attrition. J Med Internet Res 2005;7(1):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7.1.e11] [Medline: 15829473]
- Bidmon S, Terlutter R. Gender differences in searching for health information on the internet and the virtual patient-physician relationship in germany: exploratory results on how men and women differ and why. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jun 22;17(6):e156 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4127] [Medline: 26099325]

### Abbreviations

**REACT:** Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit **REACT-NOR:** Norwegian version of Relatives Education and Coping Toolkit

Edited by J Torous; submitted 20.04.20; peer-reviewed by E Eisner, Y Perry; comments to author 25.05.20; revised version received 03.06.20; accepted 04.06.20; published 28.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Romm KL, Nilsen L, Gjermundsen K, Holter M, Fjell A, Melle I, Repål A, Lobban F Remote Care for Caregivers of People With Psychosis: Mixed Methods Pilot Study JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e19497 URL: http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19497/ doi:10.2196/19497 PMID:32720905

©Kristin Lie Romm, Liv Nilsen, Kristine Gjermundsen, Marit Holter, Anne Fjell, Ingrid Melle, Arne Repål, Fiona Lobban. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 28.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



**Original Paper** 

# Blended Digital and Face-to-Face Care for First-Episode Psychosis Treatment in Young People: Qualitative Study

Lee Valentine<sup>1,2</sup>, BA, MSocWk; Carla McEnery<sup>1,2,3</sup>, BPsychSc (Hons), PhD; Imogen Bell<sup>1,2</sup>, PhD; Shaunagh O'Sullivan<sup>1,2</sup>, BA (Hons); Ingrid Pryor<sup>1,2</sup>, BA (Hons), MClinPsych; John Gleeson<sup>4,5</sup>, BA (Hons), MPsych, PhD; Sarah Bendall<sup>1,2</sup>, BA, PDGipClinPsych, MA, PhD; Mario Alvarez-Jimenez<sup>1,2</sup>, BSc (Hons), DClinPsy, MAResearchMeth, PhD

<sup>1</sup>Orygen, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>5</sup>Healthy Brain and Mind Research Centre, Australian Catholic University, Melbourne, Australia

Corresponding Author: Lee Valentine, BA, MSocWk Orygen 35 Poplar Rd Melbourne, 3052 Australia Phone: 61 17398175 Email: <u>lee.valentine@orygen.org.au</u>

# Abstract

**Background:** A small number of studies have found that digital mental health interventions can be feasible and acceptable for young people experiencing first-episode psychosis; however, little research has examined how they might be blended with face-to-face approaches in order to enhance care. Blended treatment refers to the integration of digital and face-to-face mental health care. It has the potential to capitalize on the evidence-based features of both individual modalities, while also exceeding the sum of its parts. This integration could bridge the online–offline treatment divide and better reflect the interconnected, and often complementary, ways young people navigate their everyday digital and physical lives.

**Objective:** This study aimed to gain young people's perspectives on the design and implementation of a blended model of care in first-episode psychosis treatment.

**Methods:** This qualitative study was underpinned by an end-user development framework and was based on semistructured interviews with 10 participants aged 19 to 28 (mean 23.4, SD 2.62). A thematic analysis was used to analyze the data.

**Results:** Three superordinate themes emerged relating to young people's perspectives on the design and implementation of a blended model of care in first-episode psychosis treatment: (1) blended features, (2) cautions, and (3) therapeutic alliance.

**Conclusions:** We found that young people were very enthusiastic about the prospect of blended models of mental health care, in so far as it was used to enhance their experience of traditional face-to-face treatment but not to replace it overall. Aspects of blended treatment that could enhance clinical care were readily identified by young people as increasing accessibility, continuity, and consolidation; accessing posttherapy support; strengthening the relationship between young person and clinician; and tracking personal data that could be used to better inform clinical decision making. Future research is needed to investigate the efficacy of blended models of care by evaluating its impact on the therapeutic alliance, clinical and social outcomes, cost-effectiveness, and engagement.

### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e18990) doi:10.2196/18990

### KEYWORDS

Blended Treatment; Psychotic Disorders; Digital Intervention; Adolescent; Young Adults; mHealth

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Centre for Youth Mental Health, University of Melbourne, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Centre for Mental Health, Swinburne University of Technology, Melbourne, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>School of Behavioural and Health Sciences, Australian Catholic University, Melbourne, Australia

### Introduction

### If you think about it, our online life is integrated with our physical life... It wouldn't really make sense not to try and integrate it. [Frieda, 23]

The term *psychosis* refers to a serious mental health condition characterized by impairments in thought, perception, mood, and behavior and often manifests in hallucinations and delusions [1]. *First-episode psychosis* refers to the initial onset of psychosis and typically emerges in late adolescence and early adulthood [2,3]. Due to its onset during this important developmental stage, first-episode psychosis can cause severe disruptions to a young person's education, employment, and interpersonal relationships [4]. If left untreated, first-episode psychosis can have grave long-term psychological and functional consequences and is often associated with persistent comorbid mental and physical health conditions [4].

Receiving treatment in the first 5 years following a diagnosis of psychosis may be critical to maximizing psychological and functional recovery [5-8]. Therefore, the development of early intervention services in the youth mental health field has been integral to improving clinical outcomes for young people experiencing first-episode psychosis [6,7].

While these improvements are significant in the short to medium term, there is evidence that positive clinical gains decline over time once a young person is discharged from early intervention services [9]. Current research suggests that providing treatment for a prolonged period of time (ie, extended across a full 5-year period following diagnosis) could be effective in maintaining clinical gains and improving social functioning over the longer term [7,10,11].

The term *digital intervention* refers to the digital delivery of psychosocial support and information, symptom monitoring, clinical connection, and peer connection through the use of technology such as computers, smartphones, and wearables [12]. Digital interventions have the potential to provide efficient avenues to extend treatment for young people experiencing first-episode psychosis [3,13,14]. It is estimated that up to 89% of people aged 16 to 25 years access social media daily [15], which makes digital intervention particularly relevant to adolescent and young adult populations. Importantly, young people experiencing first-episode psychosis also endorse digital pathways as a valuable mode through which to access mental health support and information [13,15,16]. To date, however, uptake of and engagement with digital mental health interventions are low, and attrition rates for mental health interventions, in general, are high [13,17]. Furthermore, most online interventions are focused on initial or short-term engagement, and little is known about maintaining long-term engagement [18].

Some studies have found that digital mental health interventions can be feasible and acceptable for young people experiencing first-episode psychosis; however, not many have examined how they might be blended with face-to-face approaches in order to enhance care [19]. The term *blended treatment* refers to the integration of digital and face-to-face mental health care [20],

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e18990/
```

XSL•FO

which has the potential to capitalize on the evidence-based features of both individual modalities while exceeding the sum of its parts; this integration could bridge the online–offline treatment divide and better reflect the interconnected, and often complementary, ways young people navigate their everyday digital and physical lives.

In this study, face-to-face treatment refers to the specialist service provided by the Early Psychosis Prevention & Intervention Centre which is delivered at Orygen, a mental health service for young people aged 15 to 25 years who reside in the western and northwestern regions of metropolitan Melbourne, Australia. Specifically, the Early Psychosis Prevention & Intervention Centre provides recovery-oriented care for a period of up to 2 years to young people experiencing first-episode psychosis [21]. The service includes weekly case management, medication management, carer support, and psychosocial groups [21]. Alternatively, a digital intervention refers to the centralized online platform, Horyzons [3], that affords young people digital access to evidence-based therapy, an online social network, clinical support, and peer support. A blended model of care in this study, therefore, refers to an interconnected model of digital and face-to-face treatment. In this context, a young person may have access 24 hours a day/7 days a week to a digital platform that delivers personalized evidence-based therapy, social connection with other young people, peer moderation, and clinical moderation delivered by their face-to-face clinician, in addition to their regular case management service.

Initial uptake and sustained adherence to digital mental health interventions remain low [13,17]. This is problematic as young people may not receive the minimum dosage of digital treatment necessary in order to receive positive clinical effects [22]. Involving young people in the development of mental health services and digital interventions has been recognized as both a practical and ethical imperative in the mental health domain [23]. Involving end users, the young people that the service is intended for, in the design and implementation phase increases both usability and credibility [17], which may lead to higher levels of engagement overall [17].

To date, little is known about young people's perspectives on blended models of face-to-face and digital treatment in first-episode psychosis or in mental health treatment in general. Therefore, this study aimed to gain young people's perspectives on the design and implementation of a blended model of care in first-episode psychosis treatment.

### Methods

### **Study Setting and Design**

This qualitative study was underpinned by an end-user development framework [24] and based on semistructured interviews as part of a broader blended treatment research project at Orygen Digital, Orygen's digital mental health arm. End-user development has traditionally been used in the human-computer interaction and software development fields to anticipate and flexibly address the needs of the intended user [24]. With the advent of digital intervention in the psychological

### Valentine et al

field over the last decade, end-user development is now widely used in psychological research as an effective framework to gather and incorporate relevant feedback into the design and implementation of an intervention in a cost-effective and timely way [24].

In this study, participants had the unique experience of completing a previous 18-month to 2-year face-to-face engagement period with the Early Psychosis Prevention & Intervention Centre, followed by participation in a long-term digital mental health intervention known as Horyzons. The Horyzons randomized controlled trial [3] randomly allocated participants, who were from 16 to 27 years of age, to either an intervention (n=85; access to the Horyzons platform in addition

to treatment as usual) or a control condition (n=85; treatment as usual). The Horyzons platform was a multicomponent digital platform that included evidence-based online therapy (Figure 1), peer moderation, clinical moderation, and an interactive online social network (Figure 2). Young people assigned to the intervention were allocated a key moderator who supported the participant in completing relevant therapy modules, participating in group discussions, interacting on the social network, and engaging in individual web-based conversations with clinical and peer moderators. The platform is discussed in length in the Horyzons trial protocol paper [3]. The Horyzons randomized controlled trial was registered in the Australian New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry (ACTRN12614000009617).

Figure 1. How to flourish webpage.



Figure 2. Interactive online social network webpage.

P Strength Up	O 🗍 Take a Step	🔥 Talk It Out 🛛 🗞 Team Up 🔤 🔾 The G	Café How ca	in Horyzons help you?	
	went to a mental health s	support group for the first time in my life, wo	uld highly recommend		
			I'm just venting!  Post		
	Posts to the Horyzons Calé will also app	ear on your Wall			
Suggested for you How to flourish Suggested by Ordevelopers Being fair with your Howevelop	Just taken on Horyzons ()	Aust taken on Horysons [2] Mindfulness: mindful walking practice At first, mindful walking is best done much slower than you would normally walk- like a movie on super slo-mo. The slowness kicks		Horyzons team	
Suggested by	⊘ 18 minutes ago			Similar users	
Manage your suggestions O	ger testuser6			ger testuser3	
	I know medication do and slowly being bala	esn't kick in straight away but I can honestly anced again has really improved my mood o	y say knowing I'm back on them	testuser2	
	very low point this pa I've come from my pa	st weekend I am somewhat greatfull for it t ist And how if I try I can bounce back from it!	hough as its shown me how far !!	2 testuser5	
	O1 mosth and O Decod		Tilled Tilles Alberdies & Comment	💇 testuser4	



### **Participants**

Young people were eligible to participate in this study if they (1) were previous clients of the Early Psychosis Prevention & Intervention Centre in Melbourne, Australia and (2) had been allocated to the intervention arm of the Horyzons randomized controlled trial.

Young people who met the criteria (n=10) were randomly contacted via phone call or text and invited to participate in a semistructured qualitative interview exploring their perspectives on the design and implementation of a blended model of face-to-face and digital mental health treatment. All 10 consented and were interviewed for the study.

### **Data Collection**

Ethics approval was obtained from the Melbourne Health Research and Ethics Committee in 2018 (HREC/13/MH/164). Data were collected from October 2018 to March 2019. Participants specified their preferred interview locations, and as such, interviews took place in a variety of locations which included the Orygen clinic, libraries, cafes, and participants' homes. A semistructured interview guide was designed to explore participant perspectives of blended models of face-to-face and digital treatment for first-episode psychosis. The interview questions focused on perspectives on blended models of care, perspectives on how to deliver blended models of care, and perspectives on functions to include in a blended model of care. Author LV had previously established relationships with all of the participants as a research assistant on the Horyzons randomized controlled trial. Before the interview commenced, participants were provided with a plain language consent form and an information statement detailing the study, and they were given the opportunity to ask questions about the study. All interviews were audio-recorded and transcribed verbatim. All participants were reimbursed Aus \$20 (approximately US \$13.91) for their participation.

Table 1. Alias, age, and gender of participants.

### **Data Analysis**

Given the end-user development framework and exploratory nature of the study, thematic analysis was considered the most appropriate method of data analysis [25]. Author LV completed the analysis and was supervised in this process by senior author SB. SB and LV had regular face-to-face meetings in which codes, themes, and LV's thematic interpretations were interrogated thoroughly by SB to ensure rigor. Any disparity between authors regarding the analysis was debated until a resolution was reached. There were no a priori themes; all themes were derived directly from the data during the analysis process. Familiarization with the data was achieved by reading and rereading participant transcripts. Initial codes were assigned to the transcript to signify meaning, and codes that were similar within and between transcripts were noted. Aligned with a thematic analysis framework, the codes within and between transcripts were grouped into preliminary themes and reviewed in relation to all other themes. Some themes were superordinate-that is, the theme represented a whole category-while other themes were subordinate to the larger themes—these became subthemes [25]. In accordance with Morse's [26] recommendations to maintain rigor, thick and rich descriptions of the themes were written up, these rich descriptions were then further debated between authors LV and SB.

### Results

### Overview

Participants (n=10) aged 19 to 28 (mean 23.4, SD 2.62) years were included in the study; 70% (7/10) were female, and 30% (3/10) were male. Female participants were all cisgender. Of the male participants, 2 were cisgender and 1 was transgender (Table 1).

Three themes emerged relating to young people's perspectives on the design and implementation of a blended model of care in first-episode psychosis treatment: (1) blended features, (2) cautions, and (3) therapeutic alliance (Figure 3).

Alias	Age	Gender
Tristan	25	Male
Justine	19	Female
Ling	25	Female
George	22	Male
Amita	22	Female
Caroline	26	Female
Milly	24	Female
Frieda	23	Female
Vinh	28	Male
Isla	20	Female



Valentine et al

#### Figure 3. Superordinate and subordinate themes.



### **Blended Features**

### Accessibility, Continuity, and Consolidation

Having multiple pathways to a case manager was identified by almost all participants as an important accessibility feature of a blended model of treatment. For instance, Tristan identified that access to his therapist through a digital platform would be useful when it was not "realistic" to get to a physical location or speak on the phone because of commitments such as travel or work. Similarly, Justine suggested that it would be beneficial to have access to her clinician through an online platform for those occasions when she could not attend her therapy appointment in person because

...maybe your mum can't drive you there or you can't take public transport 'cause you're not in the mindset. [Justine, 19]

In both Tristan and Justine's scenarios, an alternate pathway to their clinician through a digital platform would safeguard against missed therapy sessions due to physical or psychological barriers.

Ling proposed that a digital platform could assist young people in moments when they are without a scheduled appointment with their clinician, but are in need of support. She suggested that, if faced with this common issue, young people could access resources and support via the platform instead. George reiterated that having resources and information available on a digital mental health platform would be useful because ...[it provides] people with quality information, rather than what they can possibly source themselves...so I guess it saves a lot of wasted time for that person, at least you're getting curated knowledge from a bunch of professionals rather than just what Google tells you. [George, 22]

Both Ling and Justine also noted that, in instances where young people were not able to speak with their clinician, they could connect with other young people online for peer support:

...there's many users that have been through what [you have] been through or are like going through the same thing, and [you] can talk to each other and connect to each other. [Ling, 25]

Tristan also observed that a digital therapeutic platform could be helpful for young people who were linked in with a mental health service, but were on the waitlist to see a clinician because

...sometimes you got to wait weeks to see a psychologist. [Tristan, 25]

He suggested that the platform could offer assistance during this time period because

...*it's accessible and it's completely, like, anonymous. So, like, you have that information there in a time of need.* [Tristan, 25]

Finally, he noted that there are times when young people can feel overwhelmed by the amount of therapeutic information or by the content of a therapy session. He suggested that a digital platform could be used to help consolidate the information, for instance,

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e18990/
```

...instead of walking away and potentially forgetting half of that information, you can kind of follow-up [on the platform] and kind of refresh or maybe pull apart some of the things that you were unable to in that session. [Tristan, 25]

### **Posttherapy Support**

Multiple participants acknowledged feeling sad or "down" after a therapy session and identified that the platform could be used in the postsession period to combat negative feelings and feel connected to others on the therapeutic social network who may be having similar experiences. For instance,

...sometimes after a session, you talk about all your feelings and then you just have to go back to your life. It would be good to have an app in those moments, something to go back to... [Amita, 22]

### Mood and Environment Tracking

The majority of participants identified that a digital function for tracking mood and environment could be useful in blended mental health treatment. One participant, however, noted that young people may purposively underreport mood.

Amita identified that mood tracking apps had been useful to her in the past and proposed that pertinent measures could be identified in collaboration with her clinician, and the digital platform configured to track relevant data and make personalized suggestions based on her information. For example,

Hey, you've been feeling really irritable and hot, and you're getting headaches. Maybe you're dehydrated. Drink some water. [Amita, 22]

Caroline suggested that the ability to record the environment in addition to her mood would be helpful as she has noticed that her environment could have an impact on her mood and levels of paranoia. For instance,

I feel really suffocated here 'cause I don't like being around people or like be in this type of situation. But, if I'm in an open space I feel more isolated but relaxed and calm, and I don't feel paranoid as much. [Caroline, 26]

Caroline identified that if she could reflect on her user data with her clinician, she could make informed decisions about her environmental choices based on this information.

Alongside Caroline's suggestion to record the environment as well as mood, George suggested that there could also be an option to record hashtags or keywords that are relevant to the young person's thoughts and feelings. He noted that being made aware of correlations between particular mood trends and particular hashtags in order to better guide positive decision making could be an incentive to use the digital platform. Furthermore, he suggested that all user hashtags could be collated anonymously on the digital platform to generate a public cloud that could act to normalize young people's thoughts and feelings to the broader group and be used to inspire conversational topics on the social network or in therapy sessions. Milly advised that, in the early stages of her mental health care, she would underreport the depth of her low moods as she was afraid her treating team might increase her medication as a result. She said,

I didn't want them to know that I was really down, 'cause I didn't want my meds to increase. That was the main thing. I didn't like taking meds. [Milly, 24]

She identified that other young people might also underreport the extent of their symptoms on a mood or mental health tracker for similar reasons.

### Cautions

### Importance of Face-to-Face Contact

While participants expressed strong enthusiasm for a blended model of care, most were careful to communicate that they did not want a digital platform to replace the physical face-to-face experience of mental health treatment.

Tristan identified that he took information that was delivered to him face-to-face from a clinician more seriously than he took online advice because of the impact of the clinician's tone of voice and body language. For Tristan, a digital platform could not embody these aspects of communication, and he acknowledged that if his Horyzons moderator had not, by complete chance, also been his face-to-face clinician then he may not have taken her digital therapy suggestions "as seriously" as he did. In a similar vein, both Isla and Ling shared that it can be harder to talk online and find the right words to express yourself, but it can be easier in person because "emotions just show on your face." Isla also commented that purely online conversation could lead to miscommunication that would not be conducive to the therapeutic relationship, for instance, she said,

...like "hi" it can be processed in a polite way, and it can be processed in a rude way or [an] ignorant way, it really depends on what you see really. [Isla, 20]

Vinh and Justine suggested it can be challenging for young people to discuss new or sensitive information in person and identified that the young person could speak to their clinician via webchat, even in the same room, as a way to work up to speaking about the topic face-to-face.

### Privacy

Amita acknowledged that young people are not always open and honest with their clinicians and suggested they may be less inclined to share openly on a digital platform if they knew it would be read directly by their treating clinicians. Similarly, Caroline asserted that she would no longer share openly on a digital platform if she was aware her clinician could see what she was posting and potentially change her course of treatment based on that information, particularly if it could result in a medication increase:

Yeah, maybe I wouldn't be too open [long pause] now that I think about it yeah, I fully wouldn't. [Caroline, 26]



### **Therapeutic Alliance**

### Young Person and Clinician

Both George and Tristan were two participants interviewed who were randomly allocated an online moderator for the Horyzons randomized controlled trial that by chance also aligned with their face-to-face clinician at the Early Psychosis Prevention & Intervention Centre. They both felt that their relationships with their clinicians developed at a faster rate because they were "exposed" to each other more—both online and face-to-face. Tristan expressed that he only completed tasks on the Horyzons platform because they were set for him by his face-to-face clinician. He believed, "you could pull away more easily" from a moderator if you had not previously met them face-to-face. Tristan observed that it would be "a game-changer" for young people's mental health treatment if the moderator were also the young person's face-to-face clinician.

Tristan identified that having work set on the app between face-to-face therapy sessions would encourage him to complete it during the week due to a sense of accountability to his clinician, for instance,

*Oh, I'm going to see her next week. Should probably get that done before she mentions it in my session.* [Tristan, 25]

Ling identified "regularity" as a key factor in increasing her comfort levels with a clinician and identified increased time spent in a digital and face-to-face combination could contribute to this experience. George and Milly both advised that having digital access to their clinician outside of a face-to-face session through a digital platform could "strengthen" the relationship. Similarly, Justine suggested that a digital platform used in conjunction with face-to-face treatment would be a means to feel connected and supported by your clinician "even when they're not there."

### Young Person and System

Amita suggested a chatbot could be useful in fulfilling therapeutic needs. Chatbots have been identified as effective and enjoyable emerging technology within the mental health landscape [27]. The digital tool refers to hardware or software that uses artificial intelligence to imitate human dialogue in a task-orientated interaction between itself and a person [27]. Amita identified that she would like someone to talk to "...24 [hours a day]," and she "literally, wouldn't mind" if that need was serviced through a chatbot:

Like, sometimes people just have to say blah, blah, blah, blah, blah and then they feel fine... Like, sometimes I literally just have to scream on the keyboard. [Amita, 22]

Furthermore, if the chatbot was an automated function, Amita noted that it would require less "effort" for her to speak to it than to a human clinician.

# Discussion

### **Principal Findings**

This qualitative study used an end-user design approach to explore young people's perspectives on blended models of face-to-face and digital care in first-episode psychosis treatment. We found that perspectives could be grouped into three overarching themes and that these themes can be practically applied to the design and implementation of emerging blended models of mental health care.

We found that young people were very enthusiastic about the prospect of blended models of mental health care, in so far as it was used to enhance their experience of traditional face-to-face treatment but not to replace it overall. Aspects of blended treatment that could enhance clinical care were readily identified by young people as increasing accessibility, continuity, and consolidation; accessing posttherapy support; strengthening the relationship between young person and clinician; and tracking personal data that could be used to better inform clinical decision making. Overall, young people communicated that the digital experience could not embody the communication characteristics of face-to-face treatment. Tone, body language, and facial expressions were identified as important aspects of communication that young people felt would be lacking in a purely digital space. Previous research [28], however, has suggested that the benefit of online anonymity is particularly beneficial to some participant groups, and this benefit can work to counterbalance the loss of nonverbal communication. Furthermore, the potential that young people may underreport symptoms on mood tracking tools was identified. Concern centered on fears of clinicians and services responding to changes in clinical states in unwanted ways, such as changes to medications when reporting low mood. This has been reported in other studies [29,30], reflecting the importance of considering the role of, and response to, personal clinical information collected in daily life from users of clinical services.

Tracking mood, together with the environment and related keywords, was identified as a useful tool to guide positive decision making. Ecological momentary assessment is a method of recording momentary experiences using a mobile device in the context of daily life [31]. There has been recent interest in the use of information collected in daily life for clinical purposes. For example, one research group [32,33] explored the integration of ecological momentary assessment with standard psychological therapy for people with voice-hearing experiences. People tracked their voice-hearing experiences (and the context in which they occurred) over a week, allowing a clinician to analyze the patterns of occurrence. This was used to provide a formulation of the voices, which informed the selection of relevant intervention strategies. In our study, the use of tracking tools or ecological momentary assessment to identify mood patterns that could be subsequently shared with a clinician to the benefit of the young person's therapy was identified as potentially useful. The incorporation of a digital tracking tool could support young people working collaboratively with their clinicians in identifying patterns of symptoms, environments, and relationships with other

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

determinants to inform treatment decisions and enable momentary interventions. This form of collaboration between young people and clinicians is aligned with autonomous and strength-based practice [34]. Importantly, in line with themes from our study, findings of qualitative research have suggested that this approach may fast-track treatment processes by enhancing the personalization of therapy, which would enable more individualized and targeted intervention strategies to be produced more efficiently based on the information gathered [35]. Additionally, an ongoing connection with a clinician, who has access to personal insights about the young person through their data, has the potential to enhance the therapeutic alliance.

The therapeutic alliance refers to the goal-directed, collaborative relationship between client and clinician and is the strongest predictor of client mental health outcomes [36,37]. According to Bordin [38], the alliance comprises three core conceptual elements which include bond, tasks, and goals [36]. One of the strongest findings identified in this study was the perception that a blended model of treatment had the potential to enhance the therapeutic relationship. Integrating a digital platform with the face-to-face experience was consistently endorsed as a means to strengthen the relationship between the young person and their clinician by providing greater consistency (ie, accessible sessions and more regular contact), collaboration (ie, joint decision making), accountability (ie, a sense of commitment to complete tasks on time), and the opportunity to consolidate information. This supports previous findings from Lederman et al [37], in which the experience of technology-mediated mental health therapy was examined and that, like Horyzons, included therapy pathways, a social network, clinical moderation, and peer moderation; Meridian was designed to support carers of young people experiencing mental illness. Lederman et al [37] found that the digital system could create an alliance-like experience for the users. Their research identified that it was likely that the combination of peer support workers, clinical moderators, and different core functions of the platform came together to "facilitate the formation of a state that mirrors therapeutic alliance [37]." The finding that a therapeutic relationship is possible beyond that of only the client-clinician experience is valuable knowledge to the digital mental health field, particularly because the therapeutic alliance is the strongest predictor of mental health outcomes [39].

In addition to the emerging possibility that the therapeutic alliance can develop beyond that of only the client–clinician relationship to incorporate a blended system (resembling client–technology–clinician), the notion of a digital therapeutic alliance between the user and the technology itself (ie, client–technology) is also a burgeoning area of research in the mental health field [27,37,40]. Among other technologies, chatbots are an avenue of such interest. Vaidyam et al [27] identified chatbots as an "effective" and "enjoyable" technology in the mental health setting. Chatbots were similarly acknowledged in this study, as a helpful venting tool and a plausible solution for a mental health service to provide sustainable 24-hour access. The concept of a digital therapeutic alliance between young people and technology or the digital platform itself is a notable avenue for further research. For many young people who are native users of digital technology within their everyday lives [15] and are interested in receiving care via blended modalities, there is an important opportunity to assist them in strengthening connections with their therapist and offering ways to improve engagement with therapies. As the therapeutic alliance is considered one of the most important predictors of treatment efficacy regardless of the therapeutic approach [39], there is great potential in capitalizing on the ways to enhance this alliance through digital technologies or with digital technologies themselves [40]. The therapeutic alliance that develops through blended treatment has the potential to enhance engagement with both face-to-face and digital therapies through increasing therapeutic intensity and personalization, and by simultaneously addressing poor engagement and treatment continuity which are key issues in the digital health field [13,17].

### **Future Research**

Future research is needed to investigate the efficacy of blended models of care by evaluating its impact on the therapeutic alliance, engagement, and treatment effects. Additionally, the formation of a digital therapeutic alliance between a user and a digital platform or other technology is an emerging area of research worthy of further exploration.

### Limitations

Author LV had established relationships with all participants due to a prior role as a research assistant on the Horyzons randomized controlled trial and also completed all interviews in this study. While we found that the existing relationship could be conceptualized as a strength that possibly aided in creating a more open dialogue between interviewer and interviewees, a previous relationship generates an opportunity for participant bias as interviewees may, both consciously and unconsciously, provide answers that they believe will please the interviewer as opposed to what they may genuinely feel [41].

### Conclusions

Young people were very enthusiastic about the prospect of blended models in first-episode psychosis mental health treatment. Aspects of blended treatment that could enhance clinical care were readily identified by young people as increasing accessibility, continuity, and consolidation; accessing posttherapy support; strengthening the relationship between young person and clinician; and tracking personal data that could be used to better inform clinical decision making. Tone, body language, and facial expressions, however, were identified as important aspects of communication that young people felt may be lacking in a purely digital space. Furthermore, the potential of underreporting symptoms through mood tracking was identified. Blended care was identified as an avenue through which the experience of mental health treatment could be enhanced. Future research is needed to investigate the efficacy of blended models of care by evaluating its impact on the therapeutic alliance, clinical and social outcomes. cost-effectiveness, and engagement.



XSL•FC

### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the young people who participated in this study and shared their time and perspectives with us. LV was supported by the Mental Illness Research Fund from the State Government of Victoria. CM was supported by the Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship. IB was supported by the Victorian Government Department of Health Innovation Grant. SO was supported by the Rebound National Health and Medical Research Council Project Grant. MA-J was supported by a National Health and Medical Research Council Investigator Grant (APP1177235). SB was supported by a McCusker Charitable Foundation fellowship.

### **Authors' Contributions**

LV conducted participant interviews and data analysis. The analysis was supervised by SB. The study was cosupervised by MA and SB. All authors reviewed the final manuscript.

### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

### References

- 1. American Psychiatric Association. American Journal of Psychiatry. In: Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders 5th ed. Arlington: American Psychiatric Publishing; 2013.
- Jordan G, MacDonald K, Pope MA, Schorr E, Malla AK, Iyer SN. Positive changes experienced after a first episode of psychosis: a systematic review. Psychiatr Serv 2018 Jan 01;69(1):84-99. [doi: <u>10.1176/appi.ps.201600586</u>] [Medline: <u>29089010</u>]
- Alvarez-Jimenez M, Bendall S, Koval P, Rice S, Cagliarini D, Valentine L, et al. HORYZONS trial: protocol for a randomised controlled trial of a moderated online social therapy to maintain treatment effects from first-episode psychosis services. BMJ Open 2019 Feb 19;9(2):e024104 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-024104] [Medline: <u>30782893</u>]
- 4. Cotton SM, Lambert M, Schimmelmann BG, Filia K, Rayner V, Hides L, et al. Predictors of functional status at service entry and discharge among young people with first episode psychosis. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2017 May;52(5):575-585. [doi: 10.1007/s00127-017-1358-0] [Medline: 28233045]
- 5. Birchwood M, Todd P, Jackson C. Early intervention in psychosis. the critical period hypothesis. Br J Psychiatry Suppl 1998;172(33):53-59. [Medline: <u>9764127</u>]
- Malla A, McGorry P. Early intervention in psychosis in young people: a population and public health perspective. Am J Public Health 2019 Jun;109(S3):S181-S184. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2019.305018] [Medline: 31242015]
- Álvarez-Jiménez M, Gleeson JF, Henry LP, Harrigan SM, Harris MG, Killackey E, et al. Road to full recovery: longitudinal relationship between symptomatic remission and psychosocial recovery in first-episode psychosis over 7.5 years. Psychol Med 2012 Mar;42(3):595-606. [doi: 10.1017/S0033291711001504] [Medline: 21854682]
- 8. Santesteban-Echarri O, Paino M, Rice S, González-Blanch C, McGorry P, Gleeson J, et al. Predictors of functional recovery in first-episode psychosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. Clin Psychol Rev 2017 Dec;58:59-75. [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2017.09.007] [Medline: 29042139]
- Alvarez-Jimenez M, Priede A, Hetrick S, Bendall S, Killackey E, Parker A, et al. Risk factors for relapse following treatment for first episode psychosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. Schizophr Res 2012 Aug;139(1-3):116-128. [doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2012.05.007] [Medline: 22658527]
- Norman RM, Manchanda R, Malla AK, Windell D, Harricharan R, Northcott S. Symptom and functional outcomes for a 5 year early intervention program for psychoses. Schizophr Res 2011 Jul;129(2-3):111-115. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.schres.2011.04.006</u>] [Medline: <u>21549566</u>]
- Linszen D, Dingemans P, Lenior M. Early intervention and a five year follow up in young adults with a short duration of untreated psychosis: ethical implications. Schizophr Res 2001 Aug 01;51(1):55-61. [doi: <u>10.1016/s0920-9964(01)00239-0</u>] [Medline: <u>11479066</u>]
- Lim MH, Gleeson JFM, Rodebaugh TL, Eres R, Long KM, Casey K, et al. A pilot digital intervention targeting loneliness in young people with psychosis. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2020 Jul;55(7):877-889. [doi: <u>10.1007/s00127-019-01681-2</u>] [Medline: <u>30874828</u>]
- Lal S, Nguyen V, Theriault J. Seeking mental health information and support online: experiences and perspectives of young people receiving treatment for first-episode psychosis. Early Interv Psychiatry 2018 Jun;12(3):324-330. [doi: 10.1111/eip.12317] [Medline: 26810026]
- Alvarez-Jimenez M, Bendall S, Lederman R, Wadley G, Chinnery G, Vargas S, et al. On the HORYZON: moderated online social therapy for long-term recovery in first episode psychosis. Schizophr Res 2013 Jan;143(1):143-149. [doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2012.10.009] [Medline: 23146146]

- 15. Valentine L, McEnery C, D'Alfonso S, Phillips J, Bailey E, Alvarez-Jimenez M. Harnessing the potential of social media to develop the next generation of digital health treatments in youth mental health. Curr Treat Options Psych 2019 Sep 11;6(4):325-336. [doi: 10.1007/s40501-019-00184-w]
- 16. Casey S. 2016 Nielsen Social Media Report. The Nielsen Company. 2017. URL: <u>https://www.nielsen.com/us/en/insights/</u> report/2017/2016-nielsen-social-media-report/ [accessed 2019-04-04]
- de Beurs D, van Bruinessen I, Noordman J, Friele R, van Dulmen S. Active involvement of end users when developing web-based mental health interventions. Front Psychiatry 2017;8:72 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2017.00072] [Medline: 28515699]
- Valentine L, McEnery C, O'Sullivan S, Gleeson J, Bendall S, Alvarez-Jimenez M. Young people's experience of a long-term social media-based intervention for first-episode psychosis: qualitative analysis. J Med Internet Res 2020 Jun 26;22(6):e17570 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/17570] [Medline: 32384056]
- 19. Bell IH, Alvarez-Jimenez M. Digital technology to enhance clinical care of early psychosis. Curr Treat Options Psych 2019 Jul 11;6(3):256-270. [doi: 10.1007/s40501-019-00182-y]
- 20. Erbe D, Eichert H, Riper H, Ebert DD. Blending face-to-face and internet-based interventions for the treatment of mental disorders in adults: systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2017 Sep 15;19(9):e306 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6588] [Medline: 28916506]
- Cotton SM, Filia KM, Ratheesh A, Pennell K, Goldstone S, McGorry PD. Early psychosis research at Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2016 Jan;51(1):1-13. [doi: 10.1007/s00127-015-1140-0] [Medline: 26498752]
- Cotton SM, Filia KM, Ratheesh A, Pennell K, Goldstone S, McGorry PD. Early psychosis research at Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2016 Jan;51(1):1-13. [doi: 10.1007/s00127-015-1140-0] [Medline: 26498752]
- Simmons MB, Batchelor S, Dimopoulos-Bick T, Howe D. The Choice Project: peer workers promoting shared decision making at a youth mental health service. Psychiatr Serv 2017 Aug 01;68(8):764-770. [doi: <u>10.1176/appi.ps.201600388</u>] [Medline: <u>28457208</u>]
- Malizia A, Valtolina S, Morch A, Serrano AS, editor. End-User Developmentth International Symposium, IS-EUD 2019 Hatfield, UK. In: July 10?12 Proceedings. Springer. 2019 Presented at: 7th International Symposium on End-User Development; July 2019; Hatfield, UK p. 7. [doi: <u>10.1007/978-3-030-24781-2</u>]
- 25. Clarke V, Braun V. Teaching thematic analysis: Over-coming challenges and developing strategies for effective learning. Psychologist 2013. [doi: 10.1007/978-1-4614-5583-7\_311]
- 26. Morse JM. Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. Qual Health Res 2015 Sep;25(9):1212-1222. [doi: 10.1177/1049732315588501] [Medline: 26184336]
- 27. Vaidyam AN, Wisniewski H, Halamka JD, Kashavan MS, Torous JB. Chatbots and conversational agents in mental health: a review of the psychiatric landscape. Can J Psychiatry 2019 Jul;64(7):456-464 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/0706743719828977] [Medline: 30897957]
- 28. Gleeson J, Lederman R, Koval P, Wadley G, Bendall S, Cotton S, et al. Moderated online social therapy: a model for reducing stress in carers of young people diagnosed with mental health disorders. Front Psychol 2017;8:485 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00485] [Medline: 28421012]
- 29. Allan S, Bradstreet S, McLeod HJ, Gleeson J, Farhall J, Lambrou M, et al. Perspectives of patients, carers and mental health staff on early warning signs of relapse in psychosis: a qualitative investigation. BJPsych Open 2019 Dec 12;6(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1192/bjo.2019.88] [Medline: 31826793]
- Berry N, Lobban F, Bucci S. A qualitative exploration of service user views about using digital health interventions for self-management in severe mental health problems. BMC Psychiatry 2019 Jan 21;19(1):35 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12888-018-1979-1] [Medline: 30665384]
- 31. Kirchner T, Shiffman S. Ecological Momentary Assessment. In: The Wiley-Blackwell Handbook of Addiction Psychopharmacology. Hoboken, United States: John Wiley & Sons; 2013.
- 32. Bell IH, Fielding-Smith SF, Hayward M, Rossell SL, Lim MH, Farhall J, et al. Smartphone-based ecological momentary assessment and intervention in a blended coping-focused therapy for distressing voices: development and case illustration. Internet Interv 2018 Dec;14:18-25 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2018.11.001] [Medline: 30510910]
- 33. Bell IH, Rossell SL, Farhall J, Hayward M, Lim MH, Fielding-Smith SF, et al. Pilot randomised controlled trial of a brief coping-focused intervention for hearing voices blended with smartphone-based ecological momentary assessment and intervention (SAVVy): feasibility, acceptability and preliminary clinical outcomes. Schizophr Res 2020 Feb;216:479-487. [doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2019.10.026] [Medline: <u>31812327</u>]
- 34. Deci E, Ryan R. Self-determination theory. In: Wright JD, editor. International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences Second Edition. Rochester: University of Rochester; 2015.
- 35. Moore E, Williams A, Bell I, Thomas N. Client experiences of blending a coping-focused therapy for auditory verbal hallucinations with smartphone-based ecological momentary assessment and intervention. Internet Interventions 2020 Mar;19:100299. [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2019.100299]

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e18990/

- Gómez Penedo JM, Berger T, Grosse Holtforth M, Krieger T, Schröder J, Hohagen F, et al. The Working Alliance Inventory for guided internet interventions (WAI-I). J Clin Psychol 2020 Jun;76(6):973-986. [doi: <u>10.1002/jclp.22823</u>] [Medline: <u>31240727</u>]
- 37. Lederman R, Gleeson J, Wadley G, D'alfonso S, Rice S, Santesteban-Echarri O, et al. Support for carers of young people with mental illness. ACM Trans Comput Hum Interact 2019 Feb 23;26(1):1-33. [doi: 10.1145/3301421]
- 38. Bordin ES. The generalizability of the psychoanalytic concept of the working alliance. Psychotherapy: Theory, Research & Practice 1979;16(3):252-260. [doi: 10.1037/h0085885]
- 39. Bickman L, Vides de Andrade AR, Lambert EW, Doucette A, Sapyta J, Boyd AS, et al. Youth therapeutic alliance in intensive treatment settings. J Behav Health Serv Res 2004;31(2):134-148. [doi: 10.1007/BF02287377] [Medline: 15255222]
- 40. Henson P, Wisniewski H, Hollis C, Keshavan M, Torous J. Digital mental health apps and the therapeutic alliance: initial review. BJPsych Open 2019 Jan;5(1):e15 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1192/bjo.2018.86] [Medline: 30762511]
- 41. Roulston K, Shelton SA. Reconceptualizing bias in teaching qualitative research methods. Qualitative Inquiry 2015 Feb 17;21(4):332-342. [doi: 10.1177/1077800414563803]

Edited by S D'Alfonso; submitted 30.03.20; peer-reviewed by D Wong, T Campellone, L McCann; comments to author 21.04.20; revised version received 07.05.20; accepted 18.05.20; published 28.07.20.

Please cite as:

Valentine L, McEnery C, Bell I, O'Sullivan S, Pryor I, Gleeson J, Bendall S, Alvarez-Jimenez M Blended Digital and Face-to-Face Care for First-Episode Psychosis Treatment in Young People: Qualitative Study JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e18990 URL: http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e18990/ doi:10.2196/18990 PMID:32720904

©Lee Valentine, Carla McEnery, Imogen Bell, Shaunagh O'Sullivan, Ingrid Pryor, John Gleeson, Sarah Bendall, Mario Alvarez-Jimenez. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 28.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# Digital Health Management During and Beyond the COVID-19 Pandemic: Opportunities, Barriers, and Recommendations

Becky Inkster<sup>1,2</sup>, DPhil; Ross O'Brien<sup>3</sup>, MA; Emma Selby<sup>4</sup>, BSc, PGDIP; Smriti Joshi<sup>5</sup>, MPsych, MPhil; Vinod Subramanian<sup>5</sup>, MBA; Madhura Kadaba<sup>5</sup>, MSc, Post graduate certificate, Certificate in Business Analytics from Indian School of Business; Knut Schroeder<sup>6,7</sup>, MD, PhD, FRCGP; Suzi Godson<sup>8</sup>, MA, MSc; Kerstyn Comley<sup>8</sup>, MEng, PhD; Sebastian J Vollmer<sup>2,9</sup>, PhD; Bilal A Mateen<sup>2,10</sup>, BSc, MBBS

<sup>2</sup>The Alan Turing Institute, London, United Kingdom

<sup>4</sup>Digital Mentality, London, United Kingdom

- <sup>6</sup>Expert Self Care, Bristol, United Kingdom
- <sup>7</sup>Centre for Academic Primary Care, University of Bristol, Bristol, United Kingdom
- <sup>8</sup>MeeTwo, London, United Kingdom
- <sup>9</sup>Warwick University, Warwick, United Kingdom
- <sup>10</sup>Kings College Hospital, London, United Kingdom

### **Corresponding Author:**

Becky Inkster, DPhil University of Cambridge Wolfson College Cambridge United Kingdom Phone: 44 07738478045 Email: <u>becky@beckyinkster.com</u>

# Abstract

During the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) crisis, digital technologies have become a major route for accessing remote care. Therefore, the need to ensure that these tools are safe and effective has never been greater. We raise five calls to action to ensure the safety, availability, and long-term sustainability of these technologies: (1) due diligence: remove harmful health apps from app stores; (2) data insights: use relevant health data insights from high-quality digital tools to inform the greater response to COVID-19; (3) freely available resources: make high-quality digital health tools available without charge, where possible, and for as long as possible, especially to those who are most vulnerable; (4) digital transitioning: transform conventional offline mental health services to make them digitally available; and (5) population self-management: encourage governments and insurers to work with developers to look at how digital health management could be subsidized or funded. We believe this should be carried out at the population level, rather than at a prescription level.

### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e19246) doi:10.2196/19246

### **KEYWORDS**

digital mental health; call to action; due diligence; data insights; COVID-19

# Introduction

RenderX

Although we maintain behaviors that limit the spread of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19), we must also ensure that measures are in place to prevent, or at least mitigate, the risks of individuals being harmed in other ways.

Before COVID-19, mental health and social services were already stretched. Depression is the second leading cause of disability worldwide, and by 2030, it is expected to be the leading contributor to the global burden of disease [1]. Efforts to contain the spread of COVID-19, including prolonged social distancing and self-isolation, may trigger or exacerbate social, mental, and physical health problems, such as anxiety,

https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19246

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>University of Cambridge, Cambridge, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Central and North West London National Health Service Foundation Trust, London, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Wysa, Bangalore, India

relationship breakdowns, domestic violence, substance abuse or withdrawal, and obesity [2-4]. This could be especially serious for those with comorbid medical and psychological conditions [5].

During the COVID-19 crisis, digital technologies have become a major route for accessing mental health care. Therefore, the need to ensure that these tools are safe and effective has never been greater. We raise five calls to action to ensure the safety, availability, and long-term sustainability of these technologies: (1) due diligence: remove harmful health apps from app stores; (2) data insights: use relevant health data insights from high-quality digital tools to inform the greater response to COVID-19; (3) freely available resources: make high-quality digital health tools available without charge, where possible and for as long as possible, especially to those who are most vulnerable; (4) digital transitioning: transform conventional offline mental health services to make them digitally available; and (5) population self-management: encourage governments and insurers to work with developers to look at how digital health management could be subsidized or funded. We believe this should be carried out at the population level, rather than at a prescription level.

# Action 1: Due Diligence

During this time of heightened health anxiety, poorly designed (or novelty) apps that give inaccurate or misleading information can do more harm than good, such as nudging inappropriate health-related behaviors, compromising access to necessary care, or having other negative unforeseen consequences. We call on app stores to take expert advice on which apps might undermine standard clinical practices and subsequently remove apps posing health risks. For example, there are "prank" blood pressure apps that give inaccurate, randomly generated readings to millions of users [6] and suicide and depression apps, which have been downloaded over 2 million times, that provide wrong or nonexistent information about suicide crisis helpline support [7].

# Action 2: Data Insights

We must consider data insights from high-quality digital health tools wherever possible to support the greater response to COVID-19. For example, an international team is working with multiple digital service providers to document the scale and nature of the mental health impact of COVID-19 [8]. We briefly highlight some changes in user interactions that have already been observed by Wysa [9] and MeeTwo [10] (Textbox 1). Wysa is an artificial intelligence-enabled chat-based, self-management resource that has been downloaded almost 2 million times worldwide, and is the current top recommendation of the National Health Service (NHS) and the Organisation for the Review of Care and Health Apps [11] for mental health and wellness. MeeTwo is a fully-moderated, anonymous peer support app currently supporting 25,000 young people aged 11-25 throughout the United Kingdom and is part of the NHS Apps Library. Another more specialized app called distrACT [12], which offers information and support to people who self-harm and may feel suicidal that is also included in the NHS Apps Library, has not observed substantial changes in patterns of user interactions at the time of writing.



**Textbox 1.** Quantitative and qualitative observations provided by the anonymous artificial intelligence–enabled chatbot Wysa and the anonymous moderated peer-to-peer support network MeeTwo, which demonstrate a visible shift in demand and change in use patterns during COVID-19.

#### Wysa (quantitative insights)

- Wysa witnessed a 77% increase in new users during February and March 2020, as compared to the same period in 2019 [8].
- The proportion of users who referred to the coronavirus disease during therapist sessions increased week-by-week during March 2020, from 5% in the first week to 60% in the fourth week [8].

#### MeeTwo (quantitative insights)

- There were 27 suicidal posts between 8:30 AM and 8 PM on March 22, 2020 (48 hours after schools were closed), as compared to 406 suicidal posts in all of 2019 [8].
- There was a 95% increase in level 4 (severe risk) between March 20 and April 4, 2020, as compared to between December 20, 2019 and January 4, 2020 [8].
- There was a 116% increase in level 3 (high risk) posts between March 20 and April 4, 2020, as compared to between December 20, 2019, and January 4, 2020 [8].

#### Wysa (qualitative insights)

- Some of the causes of distress discussed in sessions included loss of access to a client's therapists, medical support, or social worker due to lockdowns or social distancing; job loss during the coronavirus disease and not having health insurance coverage; loss of a loved one due to coronavirus disease–induced infection; fear of contracting the illness or loved ones contracting the illness; loss of sense of safety and security; loss of physical human support for clients with physical disabilities leading to more anxiety and fatigue; anxiety, hypervigilance, and loneliness from quarantining; increase in reporting of domestic violence incidents or abusive behavior due to quarantining, leading to less opportunities to access safe spaces or support; alcohol or nicotine withdrawals from lockdown impacting availability of addictive substances; and stigma around being a professional who comes in to contact directly or indirectly with a person who may have contracted the coronavirus disease [8].
- Clients have shared that they are in long waiting lines to get tested, that their own therapists or psychiatrists suddenly paused any upcoming appointments and are not available for consultations, which can all lead to panic as well as feelings of being abandoned by the system [8].

#### MeeTwo (qualitative insights)

- "My dad passed away due to the virus 2 days ago and honestly it just doesn't feel real yet" (April 1, 2020) [8].
- "camhs has passed me over to another service and because of covid-19 my counselling might have to be video calls at first and that makes me insanely uncomfortable. i hate calling people in my own family but a complete stranger??? no thank uuuuu" (March 3, 2020) [8].
- "I love this app but I wish I had someone to talk to in real life, I have no friends and my parents just don't understand and literally don't say anything so?? I was ALMOST gonna get a therapist but then corona virus happened and I bet the waiting list is going to be over a year long when everything goes back to normal ugh" (April 2, 2020) [8].

# Action 3: Freely Available Resources

The physical and mental demands on frontline care professionals puts them at increased risk of illnesses and death [13]. At this crucial time, we call for digital service providers to offer free tools and open access to services wherever possible. Some digital health providers have already made tools and resources freely available for health care workers, and some providers are offering certain resources freely for all of their users. This comes with a note of caution, however, as NHSX has received over 400 free platform offers, but many offerings are only for a short duration. A sudden removal of digital support can pose risks, such as creating dependency for patients, unclear expectations for care providers, or financial uncertainty. Therefore, we call on companies to strive to offer support for the full duration of need, which may extend beyond the immediate public health crisis. Furthermore, future approval of apps for health care use might take into consideration whether the digital tool could be made freely available during public health crises, and beyond, as needed.

# Action 4: Digital Transitioning

COVID-19 has led to nonessential staff working from home. NHSX recently published guidance to relax the rules around using digital communication tools to maintain therapeutic connections with patients. We call for training in digital health support to be incorporated into the curriculum for health professionals. We also call for conventional supportive services to be made available digitally, for example, sustaining services like Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) given its reduced capacity, partly due to the redeployment of staff to newly established crisis care lines. As an example of this digital transitioning process, the Central and North West London Mental Health NHS Trust has established a protocol of good practice to transition from face-to-face art therapies to tele-art psychotherapies that also monitor physical care as part of the therapy [14].

# Action 5: Population Self-Management

We need more reimbursements or subsidizations for cost-effective preventive and self-management interventions for mental health at the population level rather than at a

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19246
```

prescription level. A triage phone call to IAPT services costs approximately £100 (approximately US \$125). Before COVID-19, two-thirds of callers were reported as inappropriate referrals [15]. Technologies that can support self-management and self-assessment could save governments money while directing expensive medical resources to those who need them most.

To summarize, we have identified some pressing issues, with actions that could address them; however, these are by no means comprehensive and come with uncertainties and risk (eg, gaining consensus as to what constitutes a list of acceptable apps, maintaining data security, and obtaining patient consent). Other effective and safe digital services could also be rapidly implemented (eg, virtual visiting for loved ones, especially for end-of-life patients). We also encourage stakeholders to consider the importance of managing screen time (eg, using voice recognition). Digital health is a priority area for widening reach and providing timely assistance. At a time of immense strain, we must supplement health care systems with digital health management support, and we must strive to reduce the risks that create additional burdens.

### Acknowledgments

We are grateful for comments made by Associate Professor Glenn Melvin, Faculty of Health, Deakin University, Australia; Jenny Edwards CBE, FFPH, United Kingdom; and Associate Professor Gerry Craigen, Department of Psychiatry, Faculty of Medicine, University of Toronto and Associate Attending Staff Psychiatrist, Department of Psychiatry, University Health Network, Toronto General Hospital.

### **Authors' Contributions**

BI formulated the notion to write about this topic and invited all coauthors to join, all of whom have made important contributions in the form of literature searches, idea generation, writing, and editing.

### **Conflicts of Interest**

BI is an advisor for Wysa. RO has no conflicts of interest. ES is a clinical safety officer at Wysa. SJ is a lead psychologist at Wysa. VS is a research and compliance officer at Wysa. MK is a data scientist at Wysa. KS is the director of Expert Self Care Ltd (distrACT app). SG and KC are cofounders of MeeTwo. SV has received funding from iqvia for toolbox development. BM has no conflicts of interest.

### References

- 1. World Federation for Mental Health. 2012 Oct 12. Depression: a global crisis URL: <u>https://www.who.int/mental\_health/</u> management/depression/wfmh\_paper\_depression\_wmhd\_2012.pdf [accessed 2020-03-31]
- 2. Yao H, Chen J, Xu Y. Patients with mental health disorders in the COVID-19 epidemic. Lancet Psychiatry 2020 Apr;7(4):e21. [doi: 10.1016/s2215-0366(20)30090-0]
- 3. Duan L, Zhu G. Psychological interventions for people affected by the COVID-19 epidemic. Lancet Psychiatry 2020 Apr;7(4):300-302. [doi: 10.1016/s2215-0366(20)30073-0]
- 4. Gabbatt A. The Guardian. 2020 Mar 18. 'Social recession': how isolation can affect physical and mental health URL: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/18/coronavirus-isolation-social-recession-physical-mental-health</u> [accessed 2020-03-31]
- 5. Sartorious N. Comorbidity of mental and physical diseases: a main challenge for medicine of the 21st century. Shanghai Arch Psychiatry 2013 Apr;25(2):68-69 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1002-0829.2013.02.002] [Medline: 24991137]
- 6. Softonic. Blood pressure finger prank app APK URL: <u>https://blood-pressure-finger-prank.en.softonic.com/android</u>
- Martinengo L, Van Galen L, Lum E, Kowalski M, Subramaniam M, Car J. Suicide prevention and depression apps' suicide risk assessment and management: a systematic assessment of adherence to clinical guidelines. BMC Med 2019 Dec 19;17(1):231 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12916-019-1461-z] [Medline: 31852455]
- 8. Becky Inkster. COVID-19 URL: <u>https://www.beckyinkster.com/covid19</u>
- 9. Wysa. URL: <u>https://www.wysa.io</u>
- 10. MeeTwo. URL: <u>https://www.meetwo.co.uk</u>
- 11. ORCHA. URL: <u>https://www.orcha.co.uk</u>
- 12. Expert Self Care. distrACT app URL: <u>https://www.expertselfcare.com/health-apps/distract/</u>
- 13. Chen Q, Liang M, Li Y, Guo J, Fei D, Wang L, et al. Mental health care for medical staff in China during the COVID-19 outbreak. Lancet Psychiatry 2020 Apr;7(4):e15-e16. [doi: 10.1016/s2215-0366(20)30078-x]
- 14. The Central and North West London Mental Health NHS Trust. Protocol on good practice for changing from face-to-face arts therapies to tele-arts psychotherapies (TAP) mental health interventions in community services. The Central and North West London Mental Health NHS Trust 2020 Mar 24.
- 15. NHS Digital. 2019 Jul 11. Psychological therapies: annual report on the use of IAPT services, England 2018-19 URL: https://files.digital.nhs.uk/1C/538E29/psych-ther-2018-19-ann-rep.pdf [accessed 2020-03-31]

### Abbreviations

**COVID-19:** coronavirus disease **IAPT:** Improving Access to Psychological Therapies **NHS:** National Health Service

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 09.04.20; peer-reviewed by J D'Arcey, C Basch; comments to author 16.04.20; revised version received 28.05.20; accepted 01.06.20; published 06.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u>

Inkster B, O'Brien R, Selby E, Joshi S, Subramanian V, Kadaba M, Schroeder K, Godson S, Comley K, Vollmer SJ, Mateen BA Digital Health Management During and Beyond the COVID-19 Pandemic: Opportunities, Barriers, and Recommendations JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e19246 URL: <u>https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e19246</u> doi:<u>10.2196/19246</u> PMID:<u>32484783</u>

©Becky Inkster, Ross O'Brien, Emma Selby, Smriti Joshi, Vinod Subramanian, Madhura Kadaba, Knut Schroeder, Suzi Godson, Kerstyn Comley, Sebastian J Vollmer, Bilal A Mateen. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 06.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



### **Commentary**

# An Integrated Blueprint for Digital Mental Health Services Amidst COVID-19

Luke Balcombe<sup>1</sup>, BA, MSc, PhD; Diego De Leo<sup>1</sup>, MD, PhD, DSc, FRCPE, FRANZCP

Australian Institute for Suicide Research and Prevention, Griffith University, Brisbane, Australia

### **Corresponding Author:**

Luke Balcombe, BA, MSc, PhD Australian Institute for Suicide Research and Prevention Griffith University Messines Ridge Rd Brisbane Australia Phone: 61 447505709 Email: lukebalcombe@gmail.com

### **Related Articles:**

Comment on: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/3/e18848/

Comment on: https://mental.jmir.org/2020/4/e19547/

# Abstract

In-person traditional approaches to mental health care services are facing difficulties amidst the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) crisis. The recent implementation of social distancing has redirected attention to nontraditional mental health care delivery to overcome hindrances to essential services. Telehealth has been established for several decades but has only been able to play a small role in health service delivery. Mobile and teledigital health solutions for mental health are well poised to respond to the upsurge in COVID-19 cases. Screening and tracking with real-time automation and machine learning are useful for both assisting psychological first-aid resources and targeting interventions. However, rigorous evaluation of these new opportunities is needed in terms of quality of interventions, effectiveness, and confidentiality. Service delivery could be broadened to include trained, unlicensed professionals, who may help health care services in delivering evidence-based strategies. Digital mental health services emerged during the pandemic as complementary ways of assisting community members with stress and transitioning to new ways of living and working. As part of a hybrid model of care, technologies (mobile and online platforms) require consolidated and consistent guidelines as well as consensus, expert, and position statements on the screening and tracking (with real-time automation and machine learning) of mental health in general populations as well as considerations and initiatives for underserved and vulnerable subpopulations.

### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e21718) doi: 10.2196/21718

### **KEYWORDS**

digital mental health; mental well-being online assessments; machine learning; automation; COVID-19; well-being services

# Introduction

It has been proposed that using digital health technology can strengthen our health systems [1]. Coupled with high-quality mental health research, digital innovations can aim at resolving "the potential crisis in the provision of health services to helping preserve and reconstruct a post-pandemic society" [2]. Digital mental health services delivered online and through smartphone technologies can be useful for targeted psychological interventions in communities affected by coronavirus disease (COVID-19) [3]. These provisions may fill the critical gap that practitioners are facing because of higher demand for mental health care services and the limitations of face-to-face consultations [4,5]. In this regard, the COVID-19 crisis could accelerate the use of mobile and teledigital health or at least challenge the usual standard of care [6].

# Mental Well-Being Online Assessments and Automated Analysis Via Machine Learning

Data collection and analysis must be large-scale and of high quality to address mental health needs under the current pandemic. An example of an innovative, tailored, and practical technology applied in research methods is the machine learning induction of models. This technology was applied in a study by Wshah et al [7] to predict the probability of posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) symptoms in patients 1 month after trauma using self-reported symptoms from data collected via smartphones. The results suggest that simple smartphone-based patient surveys, coupled with automated analysis using machine learning–trained models, can identify those at risk for developing PTSD symptoms, and thus target them for early intervention.

It has long been acknowledged by mental health practitioners that there is a need to activate all possible opportunities to offer help, including through teleassistance, to patients [8]. At-home, mental health treatments are mostly limited to telehealth, where providers remotely communicate with patients over the phone or using video [9]. Telemental health services are perfectly suited to pandemic situations, with people being given access to mental health assistance without increasing the risk of contracting infections [10]. In times of crisis, the mental health of people needs to be supported in any way possible [11]. The call for innovative and expansive solutions and broad-scale collaboration in mental health prevention and intervention delivery includes support for technology [12]. Screening for and tracking of stress and adjustment issues in the general population via simple online/smartphone-compatible surveys, coupled with automated real-time analysis using machine learning-trained models, can deliver faster and better mental health care.

# COVID-19 Mental Health Crisis: A Booster for Digital Interventions

Reliable, valid, and replicable mental health screening and tracking tools via machine learning have the potential to provide an integrated blueprint for the COVID-19 mental health response. The possibility of an integrated offering requires a strategy that brings together different areas of expertise (ie, psychology, psychiatry, emergency and general health care, human welfare, and digital innovation). There is a range of ground-breaking developments happening, with automation taking hold rapidly and consensus to broaden horizons beyond telehealth to deliver digital assets [5,13,14]. A willingness to learn, the capacity to adapt to changes, collaboration, and well-connected management can help to resolve the organizational problems that continue to hamper the large-scale development and implementation of new technologies. The tragic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic may act as a booster for a rapid growth in activities related to digital interventions.

However, the adoption of digital interventions was recommended well before the onset of the pandemic and suggested as a complementary service that functions alongside

```
https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e21718
```

traditional treatments, rather than be their replacement [15]. An important caveat is the possible lack of access for vulnerable people needing health care [1]. The consequences of COVID-19 have emphasized the urgent need to counteract the psychological impact of the pandemic by facilitating access to psychiatric diagnosis and treatment [16] while maintaining social distancing.

Mental health services could be broadened by training unlicensed professionals such as those who work in academia as researchers or in other areas of psychology, psychiatry, or mental health that don't require direct clinical contact with patients. Self-help interventions can be delivered through a variety of media; these have proven effective for a range of mental health problems [17] and could be further explored for whether adjustment to a remote care set-up is linked to a (more) fertile mindset to solve issues.

# Evaluation of Digital Interventions Required for Quality Assurance

Quality assurance remains problematic for online psychological services in low- and middle-income countries [18] and vulnerable populations [14]. There are no current systems known to be in place to evaluate digital mental health innovations with respect to underserved populations. International standards on service quality are essential, as are accessibility, sustainability, equity, and ethics [4,19]. Rigorous evaluations are needed to answer questions related to utility, effectiveness, confidentiality, and quality of interventions [20,21].

# Conclusion

The global potential of digital mental health in improving the accessibility and quality of mental health service provision was boosted during the COVID-19 pandemic. A recent paper by Torous et al [14] focused on the requirements for increased efforts around safety, evidence, engagement, outcomes, and implementation to increase the scalability of and access to quality digital mental health care and proposed funding, research, policy changes, training, and equity as investments that will yield ongoing returns. In response, Whelan et al [4] emphasized the need for ongoing evaluation to ensure national evidence standards, digital training for mental health professionals, and assessment of how digital health innovations can be safely and sustainably embedded in care pathways with reference to the nonadoption, abandonment, scale-up, spread, and sustainability (NASSS) framework [22].

In adopting, scaling up, spreading, and sustaining digital mental health innovations in the midst of the COVID-19 pandemic and on a long-term basis, we recommend coordinating organizational and system framework assessments with evidence-based, online/smartphone-compatible screening and tracking tools deployed with real-time automation by machine learning-trained models. The results should be presented on sustainable, connected, and geocoded digital platforms, which may be supported by unlicensed professionals in order to expand and maintain patient engagement and increase options for prevention and intervention. A patient is thereby presented with recommendations for mental health care services including

XSL•FO RenderX

options for self-care and practitioner-led care with focus on value and capabilities. We also recommend suitably qualified content on mental health to be disseminated and accessed via digital workspaces with dashboards to build efficiency, consistency, and transparency from a single, global location.

Scalable screening and tracking tools should be implemented in a hybrid model of care combining face-to-face, telehealth, and digital-health approaches. Machine-readable paper copies or non–smartphone-based messaging could be adapted as solutions where there is a lack of access to the technological resources required for engagement in digital mental health services. An added value of digital mental health is that it may be designed for automated thematic and metadata review, traceability for quality assurance, and assignment of responsibility for identified cases of mental ill health. Existing telepsychiatry guidelines (including other relevant digital technologies) should be considered [23] for a consistent and consolidated knowledge management strategy for integrated services. Consensus, expert, and position statements are required from psychiatrists, psychologists, and academic researchers on the individual, cultural, and environmental factors that affect the well-being of the patient with suggestions for brief, valid and reliable screening and tracking surveys for the prevention and treatment of mental health symptoms and disorders. A general population version is needed with specifications for vulnerable subpopulations such as children, college students, domestic violence victims, frontline heath care workers, low socioeconomic groups, athletes, people with mental health disorders, and the elderly.

### **Conflicts of Interest**

None declared.

### References

- 1. Kola L. Global mental health and COVID-19. The Lancet Psychiatry 2020 Jun [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/s2215-0366(20)30235-2]
- da Silva AG, Miranda DM, Diaz AP, Teles ALS, Malloy-Diniz LF, Palha AP. Mental health: why it still matters in the midst of a pandemic. Braz J Psychiatry 2020 Jun;42(3):229-231 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1590/1516-4446-2020-0009] [Medline: 32267344]
- 3. Cullen W, Gulati G, Kelly BD. Mental health in the COVID-19 pandemic. QJM 2020 May 01;113(5):311-312 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/qjmed/hcaa110] [Medline: 32227218]
- 4. Whelan P, Stockton-Powdrell C, Jardine J, Sainsbury J. Comment on "Digital Mental Health and COVID-19: Using Technology Today to Accelerate the Curve on Access and Quality Tomorrow?: A UK Perspective". JMIR Ment Health 2020 Apr 27;7(4):e19547 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/19547] [Medline: 32330113]
- Wind TR, Rijkeboer M, Andersson G, Riper H. The COVID-19 pandemic: The 'black swan' for mental health care and a turning point for e-health. Internet Interv 2020 Apr;20:100317 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2020.100317] [Medline: 32289019]
- 6. Torous J, Keshavan M. COVID-19, mobile health and serious mental illness. Schizophr Res 2020 Apr;218:36-37 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2020.04.013] [Medline: 32327314]
- Wshah S, Skalka C, Price M. Predicting Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Risk: A Machine Learning Approach. JMIR Ment Health 2019 Jul 22;6(7):e13946 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/13946] [Medline: 31333201]
- 8. Krysinska K, De Leo D. Telecommunication and Suicide Prevention: Hopes and Challenges for the New Century. Omega (Westport) 2016 Aug 02;55(3):237-253 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2190/om.55.3.e]
- 9. Caulfield KA, George MS. Treating the mental health effects of COVID-19: The need for at-home neurotherapeutics is now. Brain Stimul 2020 Jul;13(4):939-940 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2020.04.005] [Medline: 32283246]
- Zhou X, Snoswell CL, Harding LE, Bambling M, Edirippulige S, Bai X, et al. The Role of Telehealth in Reducing the Mental Health Burden from COVID-19. Telemed J E Health 2020 Apr;26(4):377-379 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/tmj.2020.0068] [Medline: 32202977]
- 11. De Leo D, Trabucchi M. The fight against COVID-19: a report from the Italian trenches. Int Psychogeriatr 2020 Apr 20:1-4 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1017/s1041610220000630]
- Rudd BN, Beidas RS. Digital Mental Health: The Answer to the Global Mental Health Crisis? JMIR Ment Health 2020 Jun 02;7(6):e18472 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/18472] [Medline: 32484445]
- 13. Ifdil I, Fadli RP, Suranata K, Zola N, Ardi Z. Online mental health services in Indonesia during the COVID-19 outbreak. Asian J Psychiatr 2020 May 05;51:102153 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102153] [Medline: 32403025]
- Torous J, Jän Myrick K, Rauseo-Ricupero N, Firth J. Digital Mental Health and COVID-19: Using Technology Today to Accelerate the Curve on Access and Quality Tomorrow. JMIR Ment Health 2020 Mar 26;7(3):e18848 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/18848] [Medline: 32213476]
- Patel V, Saxena S, Frankish H, Boyce N. Sustainable development and global mental health—a Lancet Commission. The Lancet 2016 Mar;387(10024):1143-1145 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(16)00208-7]

- Thome J, Coogan AN, Fischer M, Tucha O, Faltraco F. Challenges for mental health services during the 2020 COVID-19 outbreak in Germany. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2020 Jul;74(7):407 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/pcn.13019] [Medline: 32363760]
- 17. Scott A, Webb TL, Rowse G. Self-help interventions for psychosis: a meta-analysis. Clin Psychol Rev 2015 Jul;39:96-112 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2015.05.002] [Medline: 26046501]
- Yao H, Chen JH, Xu YF. Rethinking online mental health services in China during the COVID-19 epidemic. Asian J Psychiatr 2020 Apr;50:102015 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102015] [Medline: 32247261]
- 19. Nebeker C, Bartlett Ellis RJ, Torous J. Development of a decision-making checklist tool to support technology selection in digital health research. Transl Behav Med 2019 May 23 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/tbm/ibz074] [Medline: 31120511]
- Wisniewski H, Liu G, Henson P, Vaidyam A, Hajratalli NK, Onnela JP, et al. Understanding the quality, effectiveness and attributes of top-rated smartphone health apps. Evid Based Ment Health 2019 Feb;22(1):4-9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/ebmental-2018-300069] [Medline: 30635262]
- Ransing R, Nagendrappa S, Patil A, Shoib S, Sarkar D. Potential role of artificial intelligence to address the COVID-19 outbreak-related mental health issues in India. Psychiatry Res 2020 Jun 01;290:113176 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113176] [Medline: 32531628]
- 22. Greenhalgh T, Wherton J, Papoutsi C, Lynch J, Hughes G, A'Court C, et al. Beyond Adoption: A New Framework for Theorizing and Evaluating Nonadoption, Abandonment, and Challenges to the Scale-Up, Spread, and Sustainability of Health and Care Technologies. J Med Internet Res 2017 Nov 01;19(11):e367 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8775] [Medline: 29092808]
- 23. Smith K, Ostinelli E, Macdonald O, Cipriani A. COVID-19 and telepsychiatry: an evidence-based guidance for clinicians. JMIR Ment Health 2020 Jul 10:a [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/21108] [Medline: 32658857]

### Abbreviations

**COVID-19:** coronavirus disease **NASSS:** nonadoption, abandonment, scale-up, spread, and sustainability **PTSD:** posttraumatic stress disorder

Edited by T Derrick, J Torous; submitted 23.06.20; peer-reviewed by P Whelan, P Henson; comments to author 10.07.20; revised version received 13.07.20; accepted 14.07.20; published 22.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Balcombe L, De Leo D An Integrated Blueprint for Digital Mental Health Services Amidst COVID-19 JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e21718 URL: <u>https://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e21718</u> doi:<u>10.2196/21718</u> PMID:<u>32668402</u>

©Luke Balcombe, Diego De Leo. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 22.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



# Strategies to Increase Peer Support Specialists' Capacity to Use Digital Technology in the Era of COVID-19: Pre-Post Study

Karen L Fortuna<sup>1\*</sup>, PhD, LICSW; Amanda L Myers<sup>2\*</sup>, BS; Danielle Walsh<sup>3\*</sup>; Robert Walker<sup>4\*</sup>, COAPS, MS; George Mois<sup>5\*</sup>, LICSW; Jessica M Brooks<sup>6\*</sup>, PhD

<sup>3</sup>Department of Psychology, Framingham State University, Framingham, MA, United States

<sup>\*</sup>all authors contributed equally

### **Corresponding Author:**

Karen L Fortuna, PhD, LICSW Department of Psychiatry Geisel School of Medicine Dartmouth College Suite 401 2 Pillsbury Street Concord, NH, 03301 United States Phone: 1 6037225727 Email: karen.l.fortuna@dartmouth.edu

# Abstract

**Background:** Prior to the outbreak of coronavirus disease (COVID-19), telemental health to support mental health services was primarily designed for individuals with professional clinical degrees, such as psychologists, psychiatrists, registered nurses, and licensed clinical social workers. For the first the time in history, peer support specialists are offering Medicaid-reimbursable telemental health services during the COVID-19 crisis; however, little effort has been made to train peer support specialists on telehealth practice and delivery.

**Objective:** The aim of this study was to explore the impact of the Digital Peer Support Certification on peer support specialists' capacity to use digital peer support technology.

**Methods:** The Digital Peer Support Certification was co-produced with peer support specialists and included an education and simulation training session, synchronous and asynchronous support services, and audit and feedback. Participants included 9 certified peer support specialists between the ages of 25 and 54 years (mean 39 years) who were employed as peer support specialists for 1 to 11 years (mean 4.25 years) and had access to a work-funded smartphone device and data plan. A pre-post design was implemented to examine the impact of the Digital Peer Support Certification on peer support specialists' capacity to use technology over a 3-month timeframe. Data were collected at baseline, 1 month, 2 months, and 3 months.

**Results:** Overall, an upward trend in peer support specialists' capacity to offer digital peer support occurred during the 3-month certification period.

**Conclusions:** The Digital Peer Support Certification shows promising evidence of increasing the capacity of peer support specialists to use specific digital peer support technology features. Our findings also highlighted that this capacity was less likely to increase with training alone and that a combinational knowledge translation approach that includes both training and management will be more successful.

### (JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e20429) doi:10.2196/20429

# **KEYWORDS** COVID-19; peer support; telemental health; mental health; training

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e20429/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Department of Psychiatry, Geisel School of Medicine, Dartmouth College, Concord, NH, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Department of Public Health, Rivier University, Nashua, NH, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Massachusetts Department of Mental Health, Boston, MA, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>School of Social Work, University of Georgia, Athens, GA, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>School of Nursing, Columbia University, New York, NY, United States

# Introduction

Digital peer support has potential to expand the reach of peer support services, improve the impact of peer support without the need for in-person sessions, and increase engagement among mental health service users [1-3]. Digital peer support is defined as live or automated peer support services delivered through technology mediums [4]. Peer support services are recovery and wellness support services provided by an individual with a lived experience of recovery from a mental health condition [5]. Most existing telemental health training is designed for individuals who have professional clinical degrees and licensures, such as psychiatrists, psychologists, registered nurses, and social workers [6,7]. These training sessions are short in duration [6], build on already existing skill sets, and focus on rapid attainment of skills and concepts [6]. Digital peer support is quickly expanding worldwide in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic [3]; therefore, telemental health training developed for peer support specialists is currently needed.

Academic training programs for clinicians (eg, psychiatrists, psychologists, registered nurses, and licensed clinical social workers) frequently address methods and best practices for implementing telemental health services [7]. Within these traditional clinical roles, clinicians are encouraged to explore telemental health services through formal education standards and licensure requirements, continuing education credits, national training centers, professional associations, incentives for clinicians to use telehealth modalities [8], and reimbursement for telemental health services in private and public health systems [9]. Peer support specialists are increasingly reporting the desire and need to use technology to deliver peer support [10]. As peer telemental health is now reimbursable by Medicaid during the COVID-19 emergency crisis, standardized training on digital peer support services is greatly needed.

Using the framework for an Academic-Peer Partnership [11], we developed the Digital Peer Support Certification, which is designed specifically for peer support specialists (both Medicaid-billable peer specialists in traditional clinical services and peer specialists working for peer-run organizations) who deliver peer support via technology mediums in any country worldwide. This study examined the extent to which implementation of the Digital Peer Support Certification over three consecutive months impacted peer support specialists' capacity to use a digital peer support smartphone app and care management dashboard, PeerTECH [1-3].

# Methods

### **Study Design and Participants**

A pre-post design was used to examine the 3-month Digital Peer Support Certification program offered through a community mental health center. Data were collected at baseline, 1 month, 2 months, and 3 months. This study was conducted between November 2019 and April 2020 in a community mental health center in an urban setting. The Dartmouth College institutional review board approved this study. The participants included 9 certified peer support specialists between the ages of 25 to 54 years (mean 39). All the participants were trained and accredited as certified peer support specialists by the state of Massachusetts and were all employed for a mean of 4.25 years (range 1 to 11 years). All peer specialists personally owned or had access to a personal smartphone.

### **Digital Peer Support Certification**

The 3-month Digital Peer Support Certification was co-designed with academic partners and peer support specialists using the Academic-Peer Partnership [11]. In an earlier quantitative study (under review), our co-production team conducted an online survey with 267 peer support specialists to identify factors that can either prevent or enable digital technology engagement. Based on our findings, we co-designed specific digital peer support training content to meet the specialists' needs. The Digital Peer Support Certification includes training on digital communication skills; technology literacy (ie, important digital terms such as PEERbots and digital phenotyping); technology usage skills with the PeerTECH system (eg, downloading apps, sending SMS text messages, entering goals, saving information, completing repeated surveys such as ecological momentary assessments on a smartphone app, increasing the volume on a smartphone, watching videos in the library, and offering digital peer support services); available digital peer support technologies; organizational policies and compliance issues; separating work and personal life; digital crisis intervention; and privacy and confidentiality. The Digital Peer Support Certification includes an education and simulation training session, synchronous and asynchronous support services, and audit and feedback. To ease uptake, the format, structure, and vocabulary were designed to be aligned with national peer support specialist practice standards [12]. Next, we will delineate each component of the certification program.

### Education and Simulation Training Session

The education and simulated training session lasted 16 hours over two consecutive days and was led by the principal investigator, KLF. Facilitated interactive group discussions were paired with a printed standardized workbook. A standardized workbook was provided to all peer support specialists. All standardized workbook text was written at a fourth grade level and incorporated recovery principles consistent with peer support specialist practice standards [11,13]. The training was consistent with person-first language, involved sharing lived experiences of using technology in a group environment, and included simulation-based training on the PeerTECH smartphone app and the PeerTECH dashboard on a desktop computer. To promote learning of new knowledge and mastery of skills, reinforcement, summation, and teach-back techniques were incorporated into the education and simulation training session.

### Audit and Feedback

As peer support practice standards are based on experiential learning and sharing of experiences [12], experiential learning was encouraged and an audit and feedback process was incorporated into the second phase of the Digital Peer Support

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e20429/
```

XSL•FO RenderX

Certification. After the two-day training session, the peer support specialists applied their newly obtained technology skills for 1 month as part of PeerTECH, a 12-week digital peer support program that incorporates a smartphone app for service users and a care management dashboard to deliver peer support to service users via a smartphone app [1]. Audit and feedback is a quality improvement management tool that incorporates a summary of performance over a specific time period designed to provide constructive feedback to people so they can modify their performance [14-16]. Audit and feedback is used in all health care settings and most commonly involves clinical health professionals rather than peer support specialists [14-16].

The audit and feedback criteria were developed by two authors KLF and RW a priori. These criteria included capacity to complete peer support specialists' technology-based PeerTECH tasks, including signing in to the dashboard with a username and password; writing an SMS text message in the dashboard and sending it to the smartphone app; and assisting service users in completing technology-based PeerTECH tasks, including entering goals on the smartphone app, signing in to the smartphone app with a username and password, completing surveys on the app, and sending SMS text messages. The audit and feedback process was performed in a group setting at 1 month during a 1.5-hour meeting and individually at 2 months with each peer support specialist via telephone and email; feedback sessions were also offered upon request. However, no

Figure 1. Digital Peer Support Certification Process.

additional feedback sessions were requested. The audit and feedback sessions aimed to promote digital peer support technology capacity using positive behavioral approaches [17,18]. We adopted a nonaversive behavioral approach to working with peer support specialists during the feedback sessions [19]. Nonaversive behavioral support focuses on affirmation of practices designed to educate and promote additional positive changes [20].

The principal investigator met with all peer support specialists in a group setting at baseline and after 1 month, then contacted the specialists individually at 2 months via telephone or email. Prior to the 1.5-hour group meeting at 1 month and the 15-minute individual meeting at 2 months, the principal investigator completed a technology audit and audio observations through audio recordings of PeerTECH sessions. Upon completion of both audits, descriptive statistics were calculated and prepared for the feedback meetings with the peer support specialists.

### Synchronous and Asynchronous Support

Synchronous and asynchronous support were provided as needed. As such, the principal investigator and a research assistant offered telephone support (synchronous) and email support (asynchronous) from Monday to Friday between the hours of 9 AM and 5 PM. The components of the Digital Peer Support Certification are summarized in Figure 1.



### **Capacity to Use Digital Peer Support Technology**

Capacity to use digital peer support was defined as the peer support specialists' ability to use the PeerTECH system (ie, smartphone app and dashboard) through an in-person task analysis and a real-world task analysis. Task analysis is a user-centered design approach that is implemented to assess whether an individual can complete a task via a technology

http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e20429/

RenderX

medium [21]. The tasks were defined based on tasks users are required to perform to operate the PeerTECH system, including signing in to the dashboard with a username and password; writing a text message in the dashboard and sending it to the smartphone app; and assisting service users in completing technology-based PeerTECH tasks, including entering goals on the smartphone app, signing in to the smartphone app with a username and password, completing surveys on the app, and

sending SMS text messages. Real-world task analysis included SMS text message exchanges, entering service user goals, completion of surveys by service users, and frequency of contacting the help desk. Peer support specialists were required to send 2 text messages each week to service users and were also instructed to include at least one goal in the smartphone app.

### **Data Analysis**

Data from the PeerTECH system were imported into SPSS [22] (IBM Corporation) for analysis. The mean adherence from audit data from month 0 to month 1 was calculated to represent the peer support specialists' capacity at the beginning of the certification process. The midpoint included month 1 to month 2. The mean capacity audit data from month 2 to month 3 were calculated to represent the end of the certification process for the capacity comparisons. To explore changes in the capacity to use the technology, data were calculated for SMS text message exchanges, entering service user goals, surveys completed by service users, and frequency of contacting the help desk.

# Results

# Beginning of Digital Peer Support Certification (Month 0 to Month 1)

Between baseline and  $1 \mod 1$ , 27 service users enrolled in the study. The principal investigator downloaded the app on the service users' smartphones or borrowed smartphone devices. Of the 27 service users, 7 (26%) borrowed a smartphone during the duration of the study.

Of the 9 peer support specialists, 3 (33%) needed password assistance a total of 4 times (ie, the peer support specialists forgot their passwords). A password reset was required for 1/9 peer support specialists (11%). No service users contacted the help desk due to forgotten passwords during this time. However, 1/27 service users (4%) required another download of the PeerTECH app. A summary of the baseline results for goals entered, surveys completed by service users, and SMS text messages sent is detailed in Table 1.

**Table 1.** Changes in peer support specialists' capacity to use digital peer support technology from baseline to the midpoint and end of the Digital Peer Support Certification.

Capacity	Baseline (1 month)	Midpoint (2 months)	Change (%)	End of Digital Peer Support Certification program (3 months)	Change (%)
Surveys completed <sup>a</sup>	0	202	Infinity	397	96.5
Texts sent by peer specialists	2	19	850	89	368.4
Texts sent by service users	5	42	740	67	59.5
Goals entered by peer specialists	0	10	Infinity	16	60

<sup>a</sup>Service users were prompted to complete one 3-item survey on a smartphone each day for 90 days.

### Midpoint (Month 1 to Month 2)

The mean capacity from audit data for month 1 to month 2 was calculated to represent the peer support specialists' midpoint capacity. During a 4-hour group meeting with the principal investigator, peer support specialists and their respective supervisors met to discuss PeerTECH. Between baseline and midpoint, the same 27 service users were enrolled in the study.

Between baseline and midpoint, 1/9 peer support specialists (11%) needed password assistance a total of one time (ie, they forgot their password). None of the peer support specialists required a password reset between baseline and midpoint. Service users did not contact the help desk due to forgotten passwords during this time. A summary of the midpoint results for goals entered, surveys completed by the service users, and SMS text messages sent is detailed in Table 1.

# End of Digital Peer Support Certification (Month 2 to Month 3)

The mean capacity from audit data for month 2 to month 3 was calculated to represent the midpoint capacity. The principal investigator met with peer support specialists by telephone individually, audited their work, and sent emails in PeerTECH with information related to their work. Between midpoint and

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e20429/
```

end of the Digital Peer Support Certification, 1/9 peer support specialists (11%) needed password assistance a total of 1 times (ie, they forgot their password). None of the peer support specialists required a password reset between the midpoint and end of the Digital Peer Support Certification. Service users did not contact the help desk for forgotten passwords for service users during this time. Table 1 presents information on the changes in the peer support specialists' capacity to use digital peer support technology over three months.

# Discussion

### **Principal Findings**

This study examined the extent to which an education and simulation training session, synchronous and asynchronous technology support services, and audit and feedback over three months impacted peer support specialists' capacity to use digital peer support technology. The peer support specialists' capacity was less likely to change with training alone (ie, education paired with simulation-based training); this indicates that a combinational knowledge translation approach that includes training *and* management may be more likely to improve capacity. As the need for digital mental health services has expanded due to stay-at-home measures related to the

COVID-19 pandemic, peer support specialists may play a significant role in digitally supporting the needs of people by providing support services to augment traditional mental health treatment.

The combination of training and management approaches is an effective knowledge translation intervention to increase peer support specialists' capacity to use digital peer support technologies. The Digital Peer Support Certification received support from clinical staff, peer support specialists, and organizations as well as financial support from funders. As such, implementation of the Digital Peer Support Certification supported adoption of digital peer support technology and flexibility in uptake by peer support specialists. The improvements in the peer support specialists' capacity were likely due to a combination of the following attributes of the Digital Peer Support Certification: non-time-dependent team learning; nonaversive feedback; inclusion of peer support specialist practice standards; and reasonable accommodations for support. Future studies can build on the Digital Peer Support Certification success through employing these components. Next, we will discuss each component in detail.

### **Team Learning**

Team learning within an organization is a key mechanism in promoting uptake of new technologies and new practices [23,24]. Team learning is defined as the collective effort of individuals to achieve a common goal [25]. In the learning organization context, team members commonly ask questions, share knowledge, and complement each other's skills [25]. Team learning as part of the Digital Peer Support Certification included printed educational materials paired with group simulation-based training. Research indicates that the impact of printed educational materials on improvements in service delivery is generally small [26]. As such, we combined printed educational materials with simulation-based training. Education paired with simulation-based training offered a risk-free opportunity to practice skills; however, this approach demonstrated only a small change in the peer support specialists' capacity to use technology. Rather, continuous real-world experience in combination with education and simulation-based training produced the greatest change in capacity, as evidenced by the increase in technology capacity over time. For adult learners, learning occurs through practice in the real world [27]. Our findings indicate that continuous real-world experience may have a greater impact on increasing the capacity to offer digital peer support than education alone paired with simulation-based training.

# Nonaversive Feedback and Peer Support Practice Standards

Feedback that is perceived as supportive rather than punitive is more likely to positively influence behavior [18,28]. Nonaversive behavioral support is consistent with the values and philosophy of peer support services related to dignity and respect [20]. As such, through supportive feedback, the facilitator (the principal investigator) encouraged peer support specialists to share their experiences and expertise while using the smartphone app and to guide others toward solutions. Peer

```
http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e20429/
```

support practice standards value the experiences and expertise of similar people [12].

### **Reasonable Accommodations**

The peer support specialists who participated in the study were offered reasonable accommodations for technology support, which is a service regulated and endorsed by the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) [29]. Most employers are obligated to provide reasonable accommodations to a person with a disability (eg. a diagnosis of a serious mental illness) that substantially limits a major life activity or bodily function [29]. According to the ADA, a reasonable accommodation is defined as a "change or adjustment to a job or work environment that permits a qualified applicant or employee with a disability to participate in the job application process, to perform the essential functions of a job, or to enjoy benefits and privileges of employment equal to those enjoyed by employees without disabilities" [30]. For example, training materials are considered to be a type of employment opportunity. As such, Digital Peer Support Certification offers flexible options for support. From ongoing training and professional development to synchronous and asynchronous support services and a 24/7 help desk, this program aims to provide a broad range of reasonable accommodations.

### Limitations of the Study

This study is not without limitations. First, not all peer support specialists attended the audit and feedback sessions. Second, the small sample of peer support specialists may limit the generalizability of the results. Further, in this sample, all peer support specialists owned and used technology prior to using PeerTECH. Thus, all peer support specialists possessed a baseline level of technology capacity, which is consistent with the scientific literature [31]. However, 7 service users borrowed a smartphone; thus, these users had lower initial technology capacity. Low initial technology adoption may have impacted the service users' rates of technology use. Stratified sampling by technology adoption in future studies may address this potential limitation. Finally, it is not known which learning mechanism produced the greatest effect: the education and simulation training session, the synchronous and asynchronous support services, or the audit and feedback. Future research should control for a time and examine the effects of individual and interactive learning mechanisms to optimize mastery of technology skills by peer support specialists.

### Conclusions

The Digital Peer Support Certification may be an initial step to standardized telehealth training and competencies in the delivery of digital peer support. As people shelter in place and practice social distancing due to COVID-19, a peer support specialist workforce with proper training may play a powerful role in digitally supporting the needs of people in the community. Although the field of digital peer support is in its infancy [32], the expansion of digital peer support through wide-scale Medicaid reimbursements and standards training will potentially have applications in improving the health and wellness of service users during the COVID-19 pandemic. The Digital Peer Support Certification shows promising evidence of increasing the

XSL•FO
#### JMIR MENTAL HEALTH

capacity of peer support specialists to use specific digital peer support technology features (eg, SMS text messaging, ecological momentary assessments on smartphone apps, and goal setting). Our findings also highlighted that this capacity was less likely to change with training alone (ie, education paired with simulation-based training); this finding suggests that a combinational knowledge translation approach that includes training *and* management will be more successful.

# Acknowledgments

Research was supported in part by The Brain and Behavior Foundation early career development award.

# **Conflicts of Interest**

KLF offers consulting services through Social Wellness. ALM receives support from Social Wellness LLC.

## References

- Fortuna KL, DiMilia PR, Lohman MC, Bruce ML, Zubritsky CD, Halaby MR, et al. Feasibility, Acceptability, and Preliminary Effectiveness of a Peer-Delivered and Technology Supported Self-Management Intervention for Older Adults with Serious Mental Illness. Psychiatr Q 2018 Jun 26;89(2):293-305 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11126-017-9534-7] [Medline: 28948424]
- Fortuna KL, Venegas M, Umucu E, Mois G, Walker R, Brooks JM. The Future of Peer Support in Digital Psychiatry: Promise, Progress, and Opportunities. Curr Treat Options Psych 2019 Jun 20;6(3):221-231. [doi: 10.1007/s40501-019-00179-7]
- 3. Fortuna KL, Naslund JA, LaCroix JM, Bianco CL, Brooks JM, Zisman-Ilani Y, et al. Digital Peer Support Mental Health Interventions for People With a Lived Experience of a Serious Mental Illness: Systematic Review. JMIR Ment Health 2020 Apr 03;7(4):e16460 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/16460] [Medline: 32243256]
- Fortuna KL, DiMilia PR, Lohman MC, Cotton BP, Cummings JR, Bartels SJ, et al. Systematic Review of the Impact of Behavioral Health Homes on Cardiometabolic Risk Factors for Adults With Serious Mental Illness. Psychiatr Serv 2020 Jan 01;71(1):57-74. [doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.201800563] [Medline: 31500547]
- 5. Solomon P. Peer support/peer provided services underlying processes, benefits, and critical ingredients. Psychiatr Rehabil J 2004;27(4):392-401. [doi: 10.2975/27.2004.392.401] [Medline: 15222150]
- 6. Saeed SA, Johnson TL, Bagga M, Glass O. Training Residents in the Use of Telepsychiatry: Review of the Literature and a Proposed Elective. Psychiatr Q 2017 Jun;88(2):271-283. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11126-016-9470-y</u>] [Medline: <u>27796920</u>]
- 7. Edirippulige S, Armfield N. Education and training to support the use of clinical telehealth: A review of the literature. J Telemed Telecare 2016 Jul 08;23(2):273-282. [doi: 10.1177/1357633x16632968]
- 8. Telehealth: Specialist video consultations under Medicare. Australian Government Department of Health. 2014 May 08. URL: <u>http://www.mbsonline.gov.au/telehealth</u> [accessed 2020-02-25]
- 9. About Telehealth. The National Telehealth Policy Resource Center. 2016. URL: <u>https://www.cchpca.org/about/about-telehealth</u> [accessed 2020-07-09]
- Fortuna KL, Aschbrenner KA, Lohman MC, Brooks J, Salzer M, Walker R, et al. Smartphone Ownership, Use, and Willingness to Use Smartphones to Provide Peer-Delivered Services: Results from a National Online Survey. Psychiatr Q 2018 Dec 28;89(4):947-956 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11126-018-9592-5] [Medline: 30056476]
- Fortuna K, Barr P, Goldstein C, Walker R, Brewer L, Zagaria A, et al. Application of Community-Engaged Research to Inform the Development and Implementation of a Peer-Delivered Mobile Health Intervention for Adults With Serious Mental Illness. J Particip Med 2019 Mar 19;11(1):e12380 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/12380] [Medline: 32095314]
- 12. National Practice Guidelines for Peer Supporters. International Assocation of Peer Supporters. 2015. URL: <u>https://na4ps.files.wordpress.com/2012/09/nationalguidelines1.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-02-24]
- Fortuna KL, Lohman MC, Gill LE, Bruce ML, Bartels SJ. Adapting a Psychosocial Intervention for Smartphone Delivery to Middle-Aged and Older Adults with Serious Mental Illness. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2017 Aug;25(8):819-828 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jagp.2016.12.007] [Medline: 28169129]
- 14. Katz DA, Muehlenbruch DR, Brown RL, Fiore MC, Baker TB, AHRQ Smoking Cessation Guideline Study Group. Effectiveness of implementing the agency for healthcare research and quality smoking cessation clinical practice guideline: a randomized, controlled trial. J Natl Cancer Inst 2004 Apr 21;96(8):594-603. [doi: <u>10.1093/jnci/djh103</u>] [Medline: <u>15100337</u>]
- 15. Katz DA, Brown RB, Muehlenbruch DR, Fiore MC, Baker TB, AHRQ Smoking Cessation Guideline Study Group. Implementing guidelines for smoking cessation: comparing the efforts of nurses and medical assistants. Am J Prev Med 2004 Dec;27(5):411-416. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.amepre.2004.07.015</u>] [Medline: <u>15556742</u>]
- 16. Titler M, Herr K, Brooks J, Xie XJ, Ardery G, Schilling ML, et al. Translating research into practice intervention improves management of acute pain in older hip fracture patients. Health Serv Res 2009 Feb;44(1):264-287 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1475-6773.2008.00913.x] [Medline: 19146568]

RenderX

#### JMIR MENTAL HEALTH

- 17. Larson E, Patel S, Evans D, Saiman L. Feedback as a strategy to change behaviour: the devil is in the details. J Eval Clin Pract 2013 Apr;19(2):230-234 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2753.2011.01801.x] [Medline: 22128773]
- D'Lima DM, Moore J, Bottle A, Brett SJ, Arnold GM, Benn J. Developing effective feedback on quality of anaesthetic care: what are its most valuable characteristics from a clinical perspective? J Health Serv Res Policy 2015 Jan;20(1 Suppl):26-34. [doi: 10.1177/1355819614557299] [Medline: 25472987]
- 19. Lowe K, Jones E, Horwood S, Gray D, James W, Andrew J, et al. The evaluation of periodic service review (PSR) as a practice leadership tool in services for people with intellectual disabilities and challenging behaviour. Tizard Learning Disability Rev 2010 Aug 16;15(3):17-28. [doi: <u>10.5042/tldr.2010.0401</u>]
- 20. Evans I, Meyer L, Derer K, Hanashiro R. An overview of the decision model. In: Evans IM, Meyer LH, editors. An educative approch to behavior problems. A practical decision model for interventions with severely handicapped learners. Vol. Baltimore: Brookes; 1985:43.
- 21. Holtzblatt K, Beyer H. Contextual Design. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 2017.
- 22. SPSS Statistics for Windows Version 250. IBM. 2017. URL: <u>https://www.ibm.com/products/spss-statistics</u> [accessed 2020-07-09]
- 23. Edmondson AC. The Local and Variegated Nature of Learning in Organizations: A Group-Level Perspective. Organ Sci 2002 Apr;13(2):128-146. [doi: 10.1287/orsc.13.2.128.530]
- 24. Edmondson AC, Bohmer RM, Pisano GP. Disrupted Routines: Team Learning and New Technology Implementation in Hospitals. Administrative Science Quarterly 2001 Dec;46(4):685. [doi: 10.2307/3094828]
- 25. Wiese CW, Burke CS. Understanding Team Learning Dynamics Over Time. Front Psychol 2019;10:1417 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01417] [Medline: 31275214]
- 26. Farmer A, Legare F, Turcot L. Printed educational materials: effects on professional practice and health care outcomes. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2008;3:E. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.cd004398.pub2]
- 27. Palis A, Quiros P. Adult learning principles and presentation pearls. Middle East Afr J Ophthalmol 2014;21(2):114-122 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4103/0974-9233.129748] [Medline: 24791101]
- 28. Larson E, Patel S, Evans DL, Saiman L. Feedback as a strategy to change behaviour: the devil is in the details. J Eval Clin Pract 2013 Apr;19(2):230-234 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2753.2011.01801.x] [Medline: 22128773]
- 29. The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, As Amended. United States Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division. URL: <u>https://www.ada.gov/pubs/adastatute08.htm</u> [accessed 2020-07-09]
- 30. The ADA: Your Responsibilities as an Employer. US Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. URL: <u>https://www.eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/ada-your-responsibilities-employer</u> [accessed 2020-05-01]
- Fortuna KL, Aschbrenner KA, Lohman MC, Brooks J, Salzer M, Walker R, et al. Smartphone Ownership, Use, and Willingness to Use Smartphones to Provide Peer-Delivered Services: Results from a National Online Survey. Psychiatr Q 2018 Dec;89(4):947-956 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11126-018-9592-5] [Medline: 30056476]
- 32. Fortuna KL, Naslund JA, LaCroix JM, Bianco CL, Brooks JM, Zisman-Ilani Y, et al. Digital Peer Support Mental Health Interventions for People With a Lived Experience of a Serious Mental Illness: Systematic Review. JMIR Ment Health 2020 Apr 03;7(4):e16460 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/16460] [Medline: 32243256]

## Abbreviations

**ADA:** Americans with Disabilities Act **COVID-19:** coronavirus disease

Edited by J Torous; submitted 18.05.20; peer-reviewed by K Jason, K Roystonn; comments to author 28.06.20; revised version received 06.07.20; accepted 06.07.20; published 23.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u>

Fortuna KL, Myers AL, Walsh D, Walker R, Mois G, Brooks JM Strategies to Increase Peer Support Specialists' Capacity to Use Digital Technology in the Era of COVID-19: Pre-Post Study JMIR Ment Health 2020;7(7):e20429 URL: http://mental.jmir.org/2020/7/e20429/ doi:10.2196/20429 PMID:32629424

©Karen L Fortuna, Amanda L Myers, Danielle Walsh, Robert Walker, George Mois, Jessica M Brooks. Originally published in JMIR Mental Health (http://mental.jmir.org), 23.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Mental Health, is properly cited. The complete

# JMIR MENTAL HEALTH

bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://mental.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

